BRAIN HYPOXIA AND ISCHEMIA: NEW INSIGHTS INTO NEURODEGENERATION AND NEUROPROTECTION

EDITED BY: Natalia N. Nalivaeva and Elena A. Rybnikova PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Neuroscience







Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2019 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved. All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use. ISSN 1664-8714

ISBN 978-2-88963-117-9 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88963-117-9

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

BRAIN HYPOXIA AND ISCHEMIA: NEW INSIGHTS INTO NEURODEGENERATION AND NEUROPROTECTION

Topic Editors:

Natalia N. Nalivaeva, Russian Academy of Sciences, Saint Petersburg, Russia; University of Leeds, United Kingdom Elena A. Rybnikova, I.P. Pavlov Institute of Physiology, Russia



Image: Natalia Nalivaeva

Impaired oxygen supply (hypoxia) or reduced blood flow (ischemia) to the brain causes significant metabolic changes in neuronal and non-neural cells. It first leads to a rapid change in membrane lipid composition and enzyme activities and then to long-term changes in gene expression and levels of protein synthesis. They are often considered as major factors leading to cognitive impairment, seizures, and other neurological disabilities. The data accumulated to date suggest that vascular factors

and reduced levels of oxygen supply to the brain are linked with the pathogenesis of various neurodegenerative disorders, in particular of Alzheimer's disease (AD), and can affect their progression.

Importantly, the central nervous system can withstand cerebral hypoxia or ischemia for a limited amount of time, a phenomenon called primary hypoxic–ischemic tolerance. With an appropriate time interval and dosage, when a non-injurious hypoxic exposure (known as preconditioning) is performed, tolerance can be increased and cells protected against lethal hypoxia exposures. Furthermore, the hypoxic preconditioning-induced neuronal tolerance appears to be universal and represents increased resistance not only to hypoxic/ischemic insults but also to other injurious factors including various types of stress.

Chapters in this eBook discuss recent developments and progress in our understanding of the effects of hypoxia and ischemia on the brain at the molecular, morphological and physiological levels. It also focuses on therapeutic avenues that are currently being developed to protect the brain and reduce pathology under various types of external and internal hypoxic challenge.

Citation: Nalivaeva, N. N., Rybnikova, E. A., eds. (2019). Brain Hypoxia and Ischemia: New Insights Into Neurodegeneration and Neuroprotection. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88963-117-9

Table of Contents

- 06 Editorial: Brain Hypoxia and Ischemia: New Insights Into Neurodegeneration and Neuroprotection Natalia N. Nalivaeva and Elena A. Rybnikova
- 09 Role of Prenatal Hypoxia in Brain Development, Cognitive Functions, and Neurodegeneration

Natalia N. Nalivaeva, Anthony J. Turner and Igor A. Zhuravin

30 Prenatal Hypoxia in Different Periods of Embryogenesis Differentially Affects Cell Migration, Neuronal Plasticity, and Rat Behavior in Postnatal Ontogenesis

Dmitrii S. Vasilev, Nadezhda M. Dubrovskaya, Natalia L. Tumanova and Igor A. Zhuravin

41 Hypoxia Affects Neprilysin Expression Through Caspase Activation and an APP Intracellular Domain-Dependent Mechanism

Caroline Kerridge, Daria I. Kozlova, Natalia N. Nalivaeva and Anthony J. Turner

 50 Metabolic Covariant Network in Relation to Nigrostriatal Degeneration in Carbon Monoxide Intoxication-Related Parkinsonism
Chiung-Chih Chang, Jung-Lung Hsu, Wen-Neng Chang, Shu-Hua Huang, Chi-Wei Huang, Ya-Ting Chang, Nai-Ching Chen, Chun-Chung Lui,

Chen-Chang Lee and Shih-Wei Hsu Mitochondria-Controlled Signaling Mechanisms of Brain Protection in

Hypoxia Ludmila D. Lukyanova and Yulia I. Kirova

62

77 Fatty Acid Biosynthesis Inhibition Increases Reduction Potential in Neuronal Cells Under Hypoxia

Stephen A. Brose, Svetlana A. Golovko and Mikhail Y. Golovko

84 Role of Homocysteine in the Ischemic Stroke and Development of Ischemic Tolerance

Ján Lehotský, Barbara Tothová, Maria Kovalská, Dušan Dobrota, Anna Beňová, Dagmar Kalenská and Peter Kaplán

- 100 Current Insights Into the Molecular Mechanisms of Hypoxic pre- and Postconditioning Using Hypobaric Hypoxia Elena Rybnikova and Mikhail Samoilov
- 111 Molecular Programs Induced by Heat Acclimation Confer Neuroprotection Against TBI and Hypoxic Insults via Cross-Tolerance Mechanisms

Michal Horowitz, Gali Umschweif, Assaf Yacobi and Esther Shohami

- Hypoxia in CNS Pathologies: Emerging Role of miRNA-Based Neurotherapeutics and Yoga Based Alternative Therapies
 Gillipsie Minhas, Deepali Mathur, Balakrishnan Ragavendrasamy, Neel K. Sharma, Viraaj Paanu and Akshay Anand
- 134 Sinomenine Provides Neuroprotection in Model of Traumatic Brain Injury via the Nrf2–ARE Pathway

Youqing Yang, Handong Wang, Liwen Li, Xiang Li, Qiang Wang, Hui Ding, Xiaoliang Wang, Zhennan Ye, Lingyun Wu, Xiangsheng Zhang, Mengliang Zhou and Hao Pan

144 Effects of Cannabidiol and Hypothermia on Short-Term Brain Damage in New-Born Piglets After Acute Hypoxia-Ischemia Hector Lafuente, Maria R. Pazos, Antonia Alvarez, Nagat Mohammed,

Martín Santos, Maialen Arizti, Francisco J. Alvarez and Jose A. Martinez-Orgado

155 *Therapeutic Benefits of Nanoparticles in Stroke* Stavros Panagiotou and Sikha Saha





Editorial: Brain Hypoxia and Ischemia: New Insights Into Neurodegeneration and Neuroprotection

Natalia N. Nalivaeva^{1,2*} and Elena A. Rybnikova³

¹ Department of Physiology and Pathology of CNS, I.M. Sechenov Institute of Evolutionary Physiology and Biochemistry, Russian Academy of Sciences, Saint Petersburg, Russia, ² Department of Regulation of Brain Neuronal Functions, Faculty of Biological Sciences, School of Biomedical Sciences, University of Leeds, Leeds, United Kingdom, ³ I.P. Pavlov Institute of Physiology, Russian Academy of Sciences, Saint Petersburg, Russia

Keywords: Alzheimer's disease, ischemic tolerance, hypoxic preconditioning, mitochondria, fatty acids, miRNAs, nanoparticles, prenatal hypoxia

Editorial on the Research Topic

Brain Hypoxia and Ischemia: New Insights Into Neurodegeneration and Neuroprotection

Impaired oxygen supply (hypoxia) or reduced blood flow (ischemia) to the brain causes significant metabolic changes in neuronal and non-neural cells. It first leads to a rapid change in membrane lipid composition and enzyme activities and then to long-term changes in gene expression and levels of protein synthesis. They are often considered as major factors leading to cognitive impairment, seizures, and other neurological disabilities. The data accumulated to date suggest that vascular factors and reduced levels of oxygen supply to the brain are linked with the pathogenesis of various neurodegenerative disorders, in particular of Alzheimer's disease (AD), and can affect their progression.

Importantly, the central nervous system can withstand cerebral hypoxia or ischemia for a limited amount of time, a phenomenon called primary hypoxic-ischemic tolerance. With an appropriate time interval and dosage, when a non-injurious hypoxic exposure (known as preconditioning) is performed, tolerance can be increased and cells protected against lethal hypoxia exposures. Furthermore, the hypoxic preconditioning-induced neuronal tolerance appears to be universal and represents increased resistance not only to hypoxic/ischemic insults but also to other injurious factors including various types of stress.

The Research Topic "Brain hypoxia and ischemia: new insights into neurodegeneration and neuroprotection" evaluates recent progress in our understanding of the effects of hypoxia and ischemia on the brain at the molecular, morphological, and physiological levels. It also focuses on therapeutic avenues that are currently being developed to protect the brain and reduce pathology under various types of external and internal hypoxic challenge.

Taking into account the Developmental Origins of Health and Disease hypothesis (DOHaD) originally outlined for fetal programming of coronary heart diseases and later extended to mental health disorders, the review article by Nalivaeva et al. presents a detailed analysis of the effects of prenatal hypoxia during pregnancy on fetal brain development and increased risk of neurodegeneration in later life. It specifically outlines the importance of epigenetic reprogramming during embryonic development in response to various adverse environmental factors, which makes the organism vulnerable for development of neurological disorders, in particular AD. The authors evaluate various animal models for studying the consequences of prenatal hypoxia on brain physiology and biochemistry. A related research paper by Vasilev et al. gives an experimental example of how maternal hypoxia

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by: Einar M. Sigurdsson, New York University, United States

> *Correspondence: Natalia N. Nalivaeva n.n.nalivaeva@leeds.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 11 June 2019 **Accepted:** 09 July 2019 **Published:** 25 July 2019

Citation:

Nalivaeva NN and Rybnikova EA (2019) Editorial: Brain Hypoxia and Ischemia: New Insights Into Neurodegeneration and Neuroprotection. Front. Neurosci. 13:770. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2019.00770

6

in certain periods of rat embryogenesis affects neuronal cell migration and formation of the brain structures involved in development of motor reactions and memory in the offspring in later life resulting in early cognitive deficit. In relation to AD pathogenesis, Kerridge et al. present cellular data on the effects of hypoxia on expression of the major amyloid-degrading enzyme neprilysin whose role in AD pathogenesis has recently been shown both in human and animal studies. These data explain how prenatal hypoxia can lead to reduced levels of the amyloid-precursor protein C-terminal fragment AICD which was shown to regulate neprilysin expression predisposing to AD. Furthermore, systemic hypoxia caused by carbon monoxide poisoning was also shown to promote Parkinson's disease as outlined in the article by Chang et al.

Discussing the response of organisms to reduced oxygen levels, Lukyanova and Kirova give a detailed analysis of the changes in energy metabolism in cells, especially in cortical neurons, which are the most vulnerable cells to reduced oxygen supply. They describe the role of mitochondria in development of immediate and delayed molecular mechanisms for adaptation to hypoxic challenge by reprogramming the respiratory chain function and switching from oxidation of NAD-related substrates (complex I) to succinate oxidation (complex II). They link succinate-related energy synthesis with stabilization of HIF-1 α and initiation of its transcriptional activity which underlie long-term adaptation reactions.

In this regard the data presented in the research article by Brose et al. also reveal a novel neuronal specific pathway for adaptation to hypoxia through increased fatty acid biosynthesis. They have suggested that activation of fatty acid synthesis maintains reduction potential and reduces lactoacidosis in neuronal cells under hypoxia. Their work clearly demonstrates that fatty acids may serve as hydrogen acceptors under hypoxia supporting oxidation reactions including anaerobic glycolysis.

Biochemical changes which accompany brain ischemia often lead to accumulation of a toxic intermediate of methionine metabolism, homocysteine. Its detrimental effect on neuronal cells is underlined by accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and post-translational modifications of proteins via homocysteinylation and thiolation. In their review paper, Lehotský et al. summarize the effect of ischemia on intracellular signaling, especially in the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) protein pathways following ischemic injury. They provide evidence for the interplay and tight integration between ERK and p38 MAPK signaling mechanisms in response to homocysteine and also in association with ischemia and ischemic preconditioning challenge in the rat brain.

Summarizing the results of studying the molecular mechanisms and physiological responses of the organism to repeated mild hypoxia, Rybnikova and Samoilov discuss the effectiveness of specially designed hypoxic pre- and postconditioning treatments. They demonstrate beneficial effects of these treatments not only on the outcome of the episodes of severe hypoxia but also on the reactions of individuals to various factors of a psycho-emotional nature. The mechanisms of hypoxic preconditioning which mobilize the defense processes and lead to development of brain tolerance are multileveled. They involve not only activation of intracellular cascades and changes in expression of multiple regulatory proteins in susceptible brain areas but also to modifications of the hypothalamicpituitary-adrenal endocrine axis regulating various functions in the organism. A special role in these processes belongs to the epigenetic regulation of gene expression. In particular, changes in histone acetylation lead to chromatin remodeling which ensure access of pro-adaptive transcription factors activated by preconditioning to the promoters of target genes.

Another approach to increase brain tolerance as suggested by Horowitz et al. is activation of neuroprotective mechanisms following prolonged exposure to high ambient temperatures (heat acclimation). It alters molecular programs underlying cross-tolerance and enhances "on-demand" protective pathways evolved during acclimation. The protection achieved is long lasting and limits the need for de novo recruitment of cytoprotective pathways upon exposure to novel stressors. In particular using mouse and rat acclimated phenotypes, it was shown that the impact of heat acclimation is beneficial after traumatic brain injury as well as in global hypoxia models.

The emerging role of small non-coding RNA molecules (miRNAs) in regulation of brain and cellular functions also suggests their involvement in the response of organisms to hypoxia. Their neuroprotective potential under hypoxic conditions as discussed by Minhas et al. involves regulation of genes in oxygen and glucose deprived brain areas and is associated with the circadian rhythms. The authors suggest that alternate breathing or yogic intervention techniques can be considered as important non-invasive measures to protect the brain against hypoxia-associated pathology and discuss its efficacy for treatment of such neurodegenerative disease as AD.

Currently there are various pharmacological compounds which are neuroprotective against the damaging action of hypoxia and ischemia and they are widely discussed in various sections of the articles of this Research Topic. Special attention has been paid to the mechanisms of the protective action of an alkaloid sinomenine from a Chinese medicinal herb Sinomeniumacutum in a traumatic brain injury model. As demonstrated by Yang et al. this compound exerts its effect by activating the Nrf2-antioxidant response element pathway. Another neuroprotective approach against hypoxia-ischemic insult in newborns by cannabidiol treatment in association with hypothermia has been evaluated by Lafuente et al. They demonstrated the additive effects of both therapeutic factors resulting in reduced excitotoxicity, inflammation, oxidative stress, and overall cell damage in the brain if applied shortly after the insult.

Addressing an important problem of the delivery of neuroprotective or diagnostic compounds to the brain, Panagiotou and Saha discuss application of synthetic nanoparticles, which can cross the blood-brain barrier without compromising its integrity. They describe them as efficient carriers of therapeutic compounds designed for treatment of ischemic stroke. This Research Topic clearly demonstrates the progress in our understanding of the molecular mechanisms underlying hypoxic-ischemic cell damage and the mechanisms of brain tolerance. However, it also makes clear that further studies of the complex interactions between multiple molecular pathways involved in epigenetic reprogramming of gene expression, energy metabolism, cell signaling, lipid- and protein homeostasis are needed to develop effective neuroprotective therapeutic measures against brain pathologies caused by insufficient oxygen supply to the brain.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

NN and ER reviewed the submissions and wrote the editorial.

FUNDING

This work was supported by Russian Foundation for Basic Research (grant 19-015-00232) to NN and by Russian Foundation for Basic Research (grant 19-015-00336) to ER.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Nalivaeva and Rybnikova. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Role of Prenatal Hypoxia in Brain Development, Cognitive Functions, and Neurodegeneration

Natalia N. Nalivaeva^{1,2*}, Anthony J. Turner² and Igor A. Zhuravin^{1,3}

¹ I. M. Sechenov Institute of Evolutionary Physiology and Biochemistry, Russian Academy of Sciences, St. Petersburg, Russia, ² Faculty of Biological Sciences, School of Biomedical Sciences, University of Leeds, Leeds, United Kingdom, ³ Research Centre, Saint-Petersburg State Pediatric Medical University, St. Petersburg, Russia

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Rodrigo Franco, University of Nebraska-Lincoln, United States

Reviewed by:

Matilde Otero-Losada, Instituto de Investigaciones Cardiológicas (ININCA), Argentina Jyoti Watters, University of Wisconsin-Madison, United States Maria Concetta Geloso, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Italy

> *Correspondence: Natalia N. Nalivaeva n.n.nalivaeva@leeds.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 18 June 2018 Accepted: 22 October 2018 Published: 19 November 2018

Citation:

Nalivaeva NN, Turner AJ and Zhuravin IA (2018) Role of Prenatal Hypoxia in Brain Development, Cognitive Functions, and Neurodegeneration. Front. Neurosci. 12:825. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2018.00825 This review focuses on the role of prenatal hypoxia in the development of brain functions in the postnatal period and subsequent increased risk of neurodegenerative disorders in later life. Accumulating evidence suggests that prenatal hypoxia in critical periods of brain formation results in significant changes in development of cognitive functions at various stages of postnatal life which correlate with morphological changes in brain structures involved in learning and memory. Prenatal hypoxia also leads to a decrease in brain adaptive potential and plasticity due to the disturbance in the process of formation of new contacts between cells and propagation of neuronal stimuli, especially in the cortex and hippocampus. On the other hand, prenatal hypoxia has a significant impact on expression and processing of a variety of genes involved in normal brain function and their epigenetic regulation. This results in changes in the patterns of mRNA and protein expression and their post-translational modifications, including protein misfolding and clearance. Among proteins affected by prenatal hypoxia are a key enzyme of the cholinergic system-acetylcholinesterase, and the amyloid precursor protein (APP), both of which have important roles in brain function. Disruption of their expression and metabolism caused by prenatal hypoxia can also result, apart from early cognitive dysfunctions, in development of neurodegeneration in later life. Another group of enzymes affected by prenatal hypoxia are peptidases involved in catabolism of neuropeptides, including amyloid- β peptide (A β). The decrease in the activity of neprilysin and other amyloid-degrading enzymes observed after prenatal hypoxia could result over the years in an AB clearance deficit and accumulation of its toxic species which cause neuronal cell death and development of neurodegeneration. Applying various approaches to restore expression of neuronal genes disrupted by prenatal hypoxia during postnatal development opens an avenue for therapeutic compensation of cognitive dysfunctions and prevention of A_β accumulation in the aging brain and the model of prenatal hypoxia in rodents can be used as a reliable tool for assessment of their efficacy.

Keywords: prenatal hypoxia, learning, memory, brain plasticity, amyloid-degrading enzymes, neprilysin, Alzheimer's disease

INTRODUCTION

In recent years, a growing body of clinical, epidemiological and experimental studies testify to a crucial role of gestational factors in brain development and functioning in postnatal life, which increases its vulnerability to later development of neurodegenerative disorders including Parkinson's and Alzheimer's diseases (Faa et al., 2014). It has clearly been demonstrated that factors such as diet, infectious disease, drug administration, smoking and alcohol consumption, as well as persisting maternal stress, significantly affect fetal brain development and its function after birth (for review see Charil et al., 2010; Li et al., 2012; Monk et al., 2013; Donald et al., 2015; Gawałek and Sliwowska, 2015; Kohlmeier, 2015; Labouesse et al., 2015). The periods of prenatal development and early postnatal life are extremely important for formation of brain structures which will be involved in cognitive functions, including learning and memory, and shape life experience and character of individuals (Babenko et al., 2015; Desplats, 2015). Any disruptions in these periods could result in compromised neuronal networking and manifest themselves at different stages of postnatal life predisposing individuals with aging to development of neurodegenerative diseases. This raises an important question about the importance of early intervention for preventing neurodegeneration caused by pre- and perinatal pathologies. However, to achieve this goal, clinicians need a deeper understanding of the pathological changes caused by prenatal stress and how to attenuate them using various pharmacological and behavioral approaches developed from basic science. For this, studies of the effects of various pathological conditions during pre- and early postnatal development using animal models which reproduce various stages of human embryogenesis, especially in fetal brain development, are of particular importance (for review see Maccari et al., 2016).

Despite intensive research and accumulation of significant amounts of experimental data, the mechanisms underlying developmental deficits caused by prenatal pathologies are still not well understood. In recent years the concept of epigenetic programming of neurological disorders attempts to explain how prenatal stress via epigenetic alterations of the developmental programme in the fetal brain affects mental health in later life (Babenko et al., 2015). This concept suggests latent early-life associated regulation mechanisms (LEARn) induced by environmental agents in the prenatal or early postnatal period which might underlie development of neurodegenerative disorders, including late onset Alzheimer's disease (Maloney et al., 2012).

In this review paper we will discuss various aspects of research accumulated to date, including our own multidisciplinary studies using the model of maternal hypoxia, with the aim to make a comprehensive analysis of the role of intrauterine hypoxia, in the development of neurodegeneration in later life as outlined in **Figure 1**. Since complications during pregnancy very often lead to insufficient oxygen supply to the fetus it is important to understand which changes they induce in the developing brain and how they can be prevented before, and compensated after, the birth. We have also summarized the main animal models of prenatal hypoxia developed to date. In some cases we also cite data obtained in the models of prenatal intrauterine ischaemia or neonatal hypoxia/ischaemia referring to the specific pathological conditions created in these models and their outcome for brain development. It is important to add that there are several animal models of neonatal hypoxia/ischaemia which have been extensively utilized and reviewed over the years (Vannucci et al., 1999; Vannucci and Hagberg, 2004; Patel et al., 2014; Rumajogee et al., 2016; Charriaut-Marlangue and Baud, 2018) and as such we have not specifically focused on this very important aspect of the research area.

RESPONSE OF THE DEVELOPING ORGANISM AND BRAIN TO DECREASED OXYGEN CONTENT

Brain hypoxia is one of the most common complications resulting from impaired circulation and brain metabolism, which can affect animals and humans at various stages of life. Hypoxia elicits a wide range of physiological responses of the organism at the systemic, tissue and cellular levels. Although brain ischaemia and hypoxia are often considered to be of similar nature, ischaemia is usually characterized by a reduction or arrest of blood flow to certain brain areas causing irreversible neuronal destruction while hypoxia, on the contrary, leads to an increase in cerebral blood flow which might result both in permanent or reversible changes of neuronal functions depending on its severity (Miyamoto and Auer, 2000).

It is generally accepted that neuronal cells are more vulnerable to the effects of altered oxygen supply and, in particular, hypoxia than other types of cells (Haddad and Jiang, 1993; Erecinska and Silver, 2001). Indeed, already 5 s after arresting oxygen supply to the brain a significant functional impairment of the CNS can be observed followed by total loss of CNS functions and unconsciousness after 8–12 s of anoxia with resuscitation time for the brain not exceeding 10 min (Oechmichen and Meissner, 2006). This explains why hypoxic insults to the brain have very significant consequences and lead to severe pathologies.

It is well-known that prenatal hypoxia caused by abnormal pregnancy and labor leads to dramatic changes in the developmental profile and behavioral characteristics of animals and is one of the most common reasons for mental retardation and cognitive deficit in children (Nyakas et al., 1996). Lack of oxygen supply to the fetal brain can be caused by various maternal pathologies including infection (Gabrielli et al., 2012), vascular diseases and pre-eclampsia (for review see Meister et al., 2016). Animal studies also provide evidence that preeclampsialike conditions leading to increased blood pressure, proteinuria, growth restriction and, in the most severe cases, intrauterine mortality also resulted in increased apoptotic cell death in the fetal brain with the most sensitive areas being the subventricular and pallidum zones (Pellicer et al., 2011). Despite the existence of various protective mechanisms during embryogenesis and at birth, exposure of the embryonic brain to maternal hypoxia results in a number of changes in its structure and functional



properties (Gross et al., 1981; Vasilev et al., 2016a,b; Zhuravin et al., 2018).

Oxygen Sensing Mechanisms

A decrease in O_2 content in the surrounding atmosphere is detected by oxygen sensors represented by central and arterial chemoreceptors (for review see Sharp and Bernaudin, 2004). Central chemoreceptors are located in the medulla of the brainstem, near the respiratory centers. The term "arterial chemoreceptors" is generic and describes aortic body chemoreceptors and carotid body chemoreceptors. Activation of carotid bodies and aortic arch chemoreceptors stimulates neurotransmitter release pathways (for review see Kemp et al., 2002).

One of the principle enzymes involved in the oxygen sensing response in the carotid body is a neutral endopeptidase, neprilysin (NEP), which modifies the cellular response to hypoxia by hydrolysing substance P (Kumar et al., 2000). Prenatal hypoxia was shown to impair the response of the developing organism to hypoxia in adulthood by alterations of the catecholaminergic components of the chemoafferent pathway contributing to impaired postnatal respiratory behavior (Peyronnet et al., 2007). Various studies in animals and cell models demonstrate that hypoxia down-regulates expression of NEP which might contribute to these alterations (Nalivaeva et al., 2004, 2012; Fisk et al., 2007; Kerridge et al., 2015). The adult rats exposed to intermittent hypoxia in the neonatal period demonstrate augmented carotid body and adrenal chromaffin cell response to hypoxia and irregular breathing, which are associated with increased oxidative stress (Nanduri and Prabhakar, 2015).

In addition to chemoafferent pathways, oxygen sensing is also controlled by pulmonary neuroendocrine cells, which are mainly located in the neuroepithelial bodies, and exert chemosensitivity, which is especially important in early life (Caravagna and Seaborn, 2016). Apart from oxygen sensing, chemosensory response to olfactory and gustatory stimuli in early life play a very important role in the development of new-born organisms. However, the effects of prenatal hypoxia on development of these chemosensory systems have barely been studied. However, there are data reporting deficits in motor responses to olfactory stimuli in rabbits submitted to prenatal hypoxia (Tan et al., 2005), which might be linked to a decrease in NO-dependent signal transduction (Drobyshevsky et al., 2012). Interestingly, in healthy adult humans, hypoxia caused by mimicking high altitude oxygen content at 4,000 m above sea level resulted in reduced olfactory sensitivity and intensity (Huppertz et al., 2018).

Tolerance to Hypoxia

Although the fetus during development in the womb grows under the conditions of reduced oxygenation, to withstand the reduced oxygen supply its cells and organs have developed several compensatory responses to hypoxia in the process of evolution (for review see Giussani, 2016). However, these defense and tolerance systems are sometimes not sufficient for protecting the developing brain against acute or chronic reduction in oxygen supply caused by various pathological conditions (Gunn and Bennet, 2009).

The unifying theory of hypoxia tolerance at the molecular and metabolic levels was put forward by Hochachka and colleagues in the 1990s based on a comparative analysis of the reactions of cortical neurones and hepatocytes from high anoxia-tolerant and more hypoxia-sensitive systems (Hochachka et al., 1996). According to this hypothesis, the general mechanisms which are involved in the hypoxic response of cells include modulation of ATP-demands and ATP-supply pathways, suppression of protein synthesis, changes in metabolism and membrane function, which collectively affect ion transport and activity of cellular receptors and channels. In hypoxia-sensitive cells this translational arrest seems to be irreversible whereas, in the hypoxia-tolerant system, activation of the rescue mechanisms during an extended period of oxygen deficiency results in preferential expression of the same key proteins. Additionally, hypoxia-tolerant cells and tissues under hypoxic conditions use anaerobic metabolism, not for replenishing the energy deficits as in the sensitive cells, but for sustaining reduced energy turnover (Arthur et al., 1997).

The main difference between the reaction of liver and brain cortical cells of highly hypoxia-tolerant animals (e.g., turtle) to hypoxia is that in the hepatocytes the ATP demands for ion pumping are achieved by generalized "channel" arrest while the energy saving in the brain is mainly achieved by downregulation of firing rates of synaptic transmission (so-called "spike arrest") (Pamenter et al., 2011). More recently, this hypothesis has been further specified and the term of "synaptic arrest" introduced (Buck and Pamenter, 2018). Synaptic arrest happens mostly due to the down-regulation of excitatory amino acid (especially glutamate) release accompanied by increased release of inhibitory amino acids. This results in less pronounced (by 50%) metabolic suppression in brain cells than in the liver cells where metabolic rate is decreased down to 10% of the normoxic levels. In terms of energy expense it means that the ATP turnover rates in anoxic turtle neurons are higher than in the liver cells. These specific changes in the neuronal cells dictated by reduced oxygen supply are accompanied by altered functional expression of ion channels in various brain cell types (Peers, 2002). Alteration of channel expression as an adaptive reaction to prenatal hypoxia may contribute to development of various neuropathologies in later life, including AD, whose pathogenesis involves impairment of various types of ion channels (Hynd et al., 2004).

Unlike chronic hypoxia, exposure of organisms to repetitive episodes of transient mild hypoxia leads to development of brain hypoxic/ischaemic tolerance, the phenomenon termed hypoxic preconditioning (for review see Rybnikova and Samoilov, 2015). This preconditioning by mild hypoxia induces adaptive changes in the organism and the brain, effectively preparing them to sustain more severe hypoxic or ischaemic conditions. Although there are no extensive data on the effects of hypoxic preconditioning during the prenatal period, the available literature testifies to its preventive action against further hypoxic or ischaemic insults (Nalivaeva et al., 2004; Zhao and Zuo, 2005; Giusti and Fiszer de Plazas, 2012). In particular, prenatal hypoxic preconditioning was shown to reduce neuronal loss and apoptosis of brain cells after cerebral ischaemia in new-born rats which was iNOS-dependent (Zhao and Zuo, 2005). Our own data also suggest that mild hypoxic preconditioning protects some enzymes of amyloid metabolism from their decrease caused by severe prenatal hypoxia and ischaemia, and can be considered neuroprotective (Nalivaeva et al., 2004).

Role of Placenta in Response to Hypoxia

The damaging effect of hypoxia on the fetal brain can be compensated by various defense mechanisms in the placenta regulating blood supply to the fetus (Schneider, 2009) and allowing the brain to develop at the expense of other organs (Browne et al., 2015), although fetal circulatory redistribution does not necessarily spare the brain from harmful effects of hypoxia (Roza et al., 2008). Adaptive mechanisms found in fetal as well as neonatal tissues show striking similarities to survival strategies seen in mammals with a high tolerance to severe hypoxia like hibernators or deep-sea divers (Singer, 1999). The special ability of the mammalian fetus/neonate to tolerate a considerable degree of hypoxia in the perinatal period has been regarded as protection against hypoxic threats inherent in the birth process (Mortola, 1999). Increased tolerance to hypoxia, as such, is a result of various metabolic responses including "hypoxic hypometabolism" aimed at economizing oxygen consumption (Rohlicek et al., 1998).

In response to hypoxia and ischaemia, the placental-fetal unit initiates several response reactions aimed to allocate oxygen and nutrients preferentially to the fetus and increase its chance for survival (for review see Murray, 2012; Smith et al., 2016). Exposure to ischaemia-hypoxia leads to changes in metabolic and energy demand (Wheaton and Chandel, 2011) and angiogenesis (Ishimura et al., 2009) both in the placenta and fetus. In the developing brain it leads to decreased expression of proteins involved in cortical angiogenesis and reduced capillary density in the fetal brain (Cohen et al., 2014).

Another important protein in the placenta, namely the thyroxine and retinol transporter transthyretin (TTR), which plays an important role in fetal brain development (Makover et al., 1989; Chan et al., 2009), was also shown to be significantly upregulated by hypoxia (Patel et al., 2012). Although increased levels of this protein might be considered as a compensatory mechanism for stabilizing transport of hormones to the fetuses under hypoxic conditions, the data on increased levels of misfolded TTR aggregates in human trophoblast cells under hypoxic conditions suggest that hypoxia might also lead to its misfolding and aggregation and contribute to placental pathogenesis (Cheng et al., 2016). Indeed, increased levels of misfolded and oxidized forms of TTR have been reported in the amniotic fluid of pregnant women with preeclampsia that can serve as a predictor of developing pathology (Vascotto et al., 2007). Increased levels of TTR protein expression have also been found in the choroid plexus of rat pups subjected to prenatal hypoxia (Vasilev et al., 2018) which suggest its role in providing pathologically developing fetal brain with an increased supply of thyroxine and retinol.

FETAL Response to Hypoxia

One of the important features of developing fetuses is that, under decreased oxygen supply, blood flow is drastically redistributed to the brain and heart from other organs increasing up to 90 and 240%, respectively, and this reaction is similar both in the preterm and near-term fetuses (Richardson et al., 1996). In response to hypoxia the fetal brain also depresses its oxygen consumption via increased levels of adenosine acting on neuronal A1 receptors and vasodilatation through activation of A2 receptors on cerebral arteries (for review see Pearce, 2006). Apart from adenosine, hypoxia-induced release of nitric oxide also accounts for cerebral vasodilatation observed in the fetus (Cai et al., 1998). However, the reaction of fetal brain to acute and chronic hypoxia has different underlying mechanisms (Pearce, 2006).

Generally, at the cellular level, the initial response to hypoxia causes changes in expression of hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF), which regulates a number of genes, including practically all genes of the glycolytic pathway (for review see Semenza, 1998). It helps the organism to enhance its survival under hypoxic conditions by promoting erythropoiesis, angiogenesis and vasodilation. For example, hypoxia increases expression and secretion of the hormone erythropoietin, which improves systemic oxygen supply by enhancing the rate of erythrocyte formation, as well as transferrin, vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), leptin and other factors of angiogenesis and vascular tone (Chen et al., 2006). Other cell responses promote cellular survival by enhancing the expression of glycolytic enzymes, cell membrane glucose transporters including GLUT1, GLUT3, and other genes that tend to protect the cell from more severe oxygen deprivation (Vannucci et al., 1996). Other target genes for HIF-1 include enzymes of extracellular matrix metabolism (MMPs, plasminogen activator receptors and inhibitors), as well as factors of cell proliferation and apoptosis (Carmeliet et al., 1998). Deficiency of HIF-1 in the maternal organism leads to placental abnormalities which makes the fetus vulnerable to oxygen deprivation after mid-gestation (Kenchegowda et al., 2017). During embryonic and postnatal brain development, HIFs and specific HIF target genes are widely involved in early and highly active maturation processes via modulation of cell proliferation and differentiation (Trollmann and Gassmann, 2009). Although these genetic changes aim to protect neural tissue from ischaemia and hypoxia during development, their effects may persist and alter susceptibility for neurodegeneration later in life.

Prenatal hypoxia was shown to amend expression of GLUT4 and HIF-1 α gene expression in fetal rat brain with different modality depending on the embryonic stage (Royer et al., 2000). At E14, exclusively, gestational hypoxia in rats was found to increase mRNA transcript levels of HIF-1 α , GLUT3, GLUT, thyroid hormone receptors (TR) TR α 2 and TR β 1 genes. However, hypoxia on E19 does not result in any response of HIF-1 α and GLUT3 genes indicating differences in adaptation to hypoxia at these periods of development. This might explain the different impacts of prenatal hypoxia at different stages of rat embryogenesis on the development of cognitive functions in postnatal life as observed in our experimental model of prenatal hypoxia in the rat (Dubrovskaya and Zhuravin, 2010).

Microglia are now considered a very important safeguard of the healthy brain and their activation was shown to play an important role in the response of the neonatal brain to hypoxicischaemic injury (for review see Mallard et al., 2018). Prenatal hypoxia and ischaemia have also been shown to activate microglia in the developing brain. Thus, ischaemic insult in rats on E18 resulted in an increased number of microglial cells (Robinson et al., 2005). Moreover, it was shown that an insufficient oxygen supply leads to changes in the inflammatory/immune response in the fetal brain which can be detected in early postnatal life by an increased content of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6, IL-10, and TNF- α in the CSF of new-born infants (Ellison et al., 2005). Furthermore, in a rat model of global fetal and perinatal asphyxia, changes in cytokine and ceramide metabolism genes in the prefrontal cortex, hippocampus and caudate-putamen were observed even at the age of 8 months after birth (Vlassaks et al., 2013). It was also shown that microglial activation in the brain of 1 day old rat pups subjected to hypoxia requires Notch signaling and activation of the NF-KB pathway (Yao et al., 2013).

EPIGENETIC CONSEQUENCES OF PRENATAL HYPOXIA

In the last decade a significant amount of studies have been focused on identification of the genetic and epigenetic factors that might link the effects of pre- and perinatal hypoxia and ischaemia with the risk of development of neurodegenerative disorders in later life. Since it has been shown that a number of specific genes in human cortex change their expression during fetal and early postnatal development, and that this pattern of gene expression is mirrored in aging and in neurodegeneration (Colantuoni et al., 2011), it is reasonable to expect that prenatal environment might, to various extents, affect these processes. One gene highly important in early brain development, which then changes in adult neurogenesis, is the RE1-silencing transcription factor, REST (Lunyak et al., 2002; Otto et al., 2007). Changes in expression of REST have been shown to correlate with mild cognitive disorders and Alzheimer's disease (Nho et al., 2015). Dysregulation of REST has also been implicated in the pathogenesis of Huntington disease and Down syndrome (Bahn et al., 2002; Buckley et al., 2010) and was shown to be involved in stress resistance in aging and Alzheimer's disease (Lu et al., 2014). This factor protects genomic integrity during embryonic development (Nechiporuk et al., 2016) and is induced in hypoxia leading to the changes in approximately 20% of hypoxia-repressed genes (Cavadas et al., 2016).

Although changes in the expression of hypoxia-responsive genes during prenatal development have an adaptive character, their epigenetic modifications may result in neurodevelopmental vulnerability and, in particular, underlie the attention deficit/hyperactivity disorders (ADHD) in children (Smith et al., 2016). Indeed, it was shown that SNP polymorphisms in angiogenic, neurotrophic and inflammatory genes are involved in response to an adverse prenatal environment and correlate with the severity of ADHD in children (Smith et al., 2014). The epigenetic mechanisms which can be affected by prenatal hypoxia and ischaemia involve such processes as DNA methylation and histone modifications which regulate chromatin folding and gene activation or silencing (for review see Johnson and Barton, 2007) and brain development (Kato and Iwamoto, 2014; Tapias and Wang, 2017). Moreover, identification of a novel class of histone demethylases as true dioxygenases suggests that chromatin can act as an oxygen sensor coordinating cellular response to hypoxia (Melvin and Rocha, 2012).

Chromatin Modifications

Although not sufficiently studied existing data suggest direct involvement of chromatin modification at the levels of histone acetylation and DNA methylation in the fetal response to hypoxia. Some examples are listed below.

At the organ-specific level in a lamb model of highaltitude long-term prenatal hypoxia it was shown that fetal pulmonary arteries have reduced levels of global histone 4 acetylation and DNA methylation, accompanied by the loss of the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p21 which were linked to development of pulmonary arterial remodeling and pulmonary hypertension of the new-born (Yang et al., 2012).

Analysis of expression of glucose 6-phosphatase (G6Pase), which is involved in gluconeogenesis, in a rat model of maternal hypoxia (11.5% atmospheric oxygen from E15 to E21) demonstrates that in male offspring decreased hepatic G6Pase mRNA and protein levels correlated with increased methylation of histone H3 surrounding the *G6Pase* promoter (Osumek et al., 2014).

Oxygen levels have also been shown to regulate epigenetically the fate of brain mid-gestational neural precursor cells via HIF1α-Notch signaling interaction and DNA demethylation of astrocytic genes (Mutoh et al., 2012). In normally developing brain, lower oxygen tension characteristic of the embryonic brain (below 5%) promotes differentiation of mid-gestational neuronal precursor cells into astrocytes via activation of the Notch-signaling pathway and up-regulation of transcription factor NFIA. This leads to DNA demethylation of such astrocyte specific genes as gfap and $S100\beta$. However, under normoxic conditions (21% O₂) these processes are inhibited. Considering these data, it is reasonable to suggest that decreased oxygen levels will have an even stronger promoting effect on astrocyte differentiation in developing brain resulting in a decreased neurone-astrocyte ratio. Indeed, in fetal guinea pigs subjected to maternal hypoxia (10.5% O₂ in the air, E52-62) the density of NeuN-immunoreactive neurons in the fetal CA1 hippocampal area was subsequently decreased (Blutstein et al., 2013). Additional treatment with nicotine in the same model significantly increased the number of astrocytes in the fetal hippocampus and resulted in reductions of both GFAP- and NeuN-positive cells in the CA1 in adulthood. It is important to note that comparing epigenetic landscapes of neuronal and glial cell genomes in normally and pathologically developing brains might in the future provide a powerful tool for creating genetic maps of normally developing and aging brain and provide clues for their changes in neurodegeneration (Mitchell et al., 2014).

Decreased expression of glucocorticoid receptors in developing rat brain caused by maternal hypoxia (10.5% O_2 , E15-21) was also shown to involve increased DNA methylation in the area of exons 17 and 111. This decreased binding of the transcriptional factors Egr-1 and Sp1 to the promoters led to reduced levels of exon 17 and 111 mRNA variants (Gonzalez-Rodriguez et al., 2014).

Changes in DNA demethylation of the corticotropin-releasing hormone *Crhr1* gene was also observed in the hypothalamus of male offspring of Sprague–Dawley rats subjected to intermittent hypoxia during whole pregnancy (10.8% O₂, for 4 h per day, E1– E21). These data suggest the existence of hypoxia-triggered malesex-dependent regulation of the *Crhr1* gene via demethylation at CpG sites in the promoter region leading to development of anxiety-like behavior in adulthood (Wang et al., 2013).

Demethylation of genomic DNA and a decreased level of DNA methyltransferase 3b expression *in vivo* was shown to result in elevated levels of APP, β - and γ -secretases in 3-month-old offspring of transgenic mice (APP^{SWE}/PS1 Δ E9) exposed to an intermittent hypoxic environment (6 h/day) for 30 days. On the contrary, overexpression of DNA methyltransferase 3b reduced the levels of these proteins in *in vitro* cell models (Liu et al., 2016). Such alterations in expression of the Alzheimer's disease-related genes of hypoxic mice were accompanied by learning and memory deficits in later life.

Increased DNA methylation of a specific site in the BDNF gene harboring functional SNP rs6265 for the Val(66)Met allele predisposing the ValVal individuals to impaired working memory and increased risk of a schizophrenic phenotype, was reported in the peripheral blood mononuclear cells of children with a history of obstetric complications during labor-delivery (Ursini et al., 2016). Taking into account that brain DNA methylation in children cannot be studied *in vivo*, blood cell analysis might provide a non-invasive and useful approach for detecting epigenetic abnormalities caused by pathologies during pregnancy and labor.

Micro RNA

Accumulating data also support the involvement of a distinct class of small noncoding microRNAs (miRNAs) in posttranscriptional regulation of target genes in response to hypoxia (for review see Nguyen et al., 2013). Since the machinery of miRNA production and maturation depends on oxygen supply to the cells (Ho et al., 2012) and regulation of HIF expression, in turn, depends on miRNA species (Tanaka et al., 2013; Liu et al., 2015), in particular, on miR-17-92 (Taguchi et al., 2008), it is reasonable to suggest that miRNAs might also participate in the response of neuronal cells to hypoxia. Indeed, there are studies suggesting that hypoxia alters miRNA expression in rat cortical pericytes (Truettner et al., 2013) and hippocampus (Gao et al., 2017) which leads to cognitive dysfunction.

A reverse correlation between expression of miRNA species and REST in neuronal cells in response to hypoxia also suggests a regulatory role of reduced oxygen supply in maintaining neuronal miRNA profiles (Liang et al., 2014). Microarray analysis of neural progenitor cells has shown that 15 microRNAs were up-regulated at least 3-fold and 11 were down-regulated under hypoxic conditions with specifically increased expression of miR-210 regulated by HIF-1a (Liu W. et al., 2011). In murine embryonic brain cortices during hypoxia-induced neuronal apoptosis, the miR-23b-27b cluster was also found to be downregulated depending on the transcription factor c-Myc (Chen et al., 2015). Taking into account that a number of recent studies have identified the role of miRNAs in neurodegenerative disorders, including AD, PD and Huntington's disease (Maciotta et al., 2013; da Silva et al., 2016; Salta and De Strooper, 2017), changes in the miRNA pattern in developing brain after prenatal hypoxia will certainly result in a neurodegenerationprone phenotype in later life. Quantitative analysis of hypoxiaregulated miRNAs in the maternal blood may provide a tool for identifying risk of fetal hypoxia (Whitehead et al., 2013). Based on the recent data on aberrant hypoxia signaling due to pre-eclampsia, which involves deregulated expression of miR455, development of a non-invasive test based on miRNA analysis in the blood of pregnant women might be beneficial for early diagnostics of pre-eclampsia-related pathological changes in the placenta and fetal development (Lalevée et al., 2014).

Post-translational Modifications of Proteins

Post-translational modifications of proteins substantially affect their normal properties and hence metabolism (Nalivaeva and Turner, 2001). The accumulation of abnormally modified and folded proteins can lead to development of various neurodegenerative disorders including Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, and Huntington's diseases (Ren et al., 2014). Since proper protein folding and removal of misfolded proteins is an important part of proper brain development, analysis of the effects of prenatal hypoxia on the status of protein posttranslational modifications and aggregation in the brain is an important indicator of its healthy development.

Although this area of research is still not sufficiently developed, there are indications that hypoxia increases protein ubiquitination detected even 6 months after perinatal hypoxia (Capani et al., 2009; Grimaldi et al., 2012). Hypoxia also leads to activation of chaperone-mediated autophagy (Dohi et al., 2012) and it is reasonable to expect that autophagy mechanisms might be disrupted after prenatal hypoxic stress leading to accumulation of misfolded proteins, ER stress and metabolic syndrome in later life. As such, one of the neuroprotective strategies for treatment of prenatal hypoxia related brain disorders in postnatal life might be activation of autophagy-related cellular mechanisms (for review see Herrera et al., 2018).

RISK OF DEVELOPMENT OF NEURODEGENERATIVE DISORDERS

In this connection it is important to mention the Developmental Origins of Health and Disease hypothesis (DOHaD) based on the theory of fetal programming originally outlined for coronary heart diseases (Barker, 2007) but then extended to mental health disorders (Swanson and Wadhwa, 2008; O'Donnell and Meaney, 2017). The supporters of this hypothesis raise the question of the importance of epigenetic reprogramming during embryonic development in response to various adverse environmental factors, which makes the organism vulnerable for development of disease in later life. They also stress the importance of studying the fetal origin of mental health.

As already mentioned above and will be discussed further, accumulated research to date suggest a link between prenatal hypoxia and increased risk of development of Alzheimer's disease pathology in later life (Nalivaeva et al., 2012; Zhang et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2014; Liu et al., 2016). Although there have been experimental attempts to link prenatal hypoxia and other pathological factors in early life with the pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease, there is no direct evidence of such a correlation (Gardener et al., 2010). Nevertheless, there are reports that prenatal hypoxia results in selective and longlasting impairments in the dopaminergic systems that can be detected even in adulthood (Burke et al., 1992; Chen et al., 1997). A search for other environmental factors which might affect development of the nigrostriatal dopaminergic system of the brain during embryogenesis revealed that exposure to some toxicant pesticides can predispose to Parkinson's disease in the male offspring (Barlow et al., 2004). Exposure to neurotoxins, e.g., bacterial lipopolysaccharides, during critical developmental periods in pregnancy might also be a risk factor since it leads to a decreased number of dopamine neurones in the brain of the offspring (Carvey et al., 2003).

Stronger evidence suggests a link between prenatal hypoxia and the development of schizophrenia (Van Erp et al., 2002; Howell and Pillai, 2014). Studies in rodent models indicate that chronic hypoxia leads to anatomical abnormalities often observed in schizophrenic patients (Asami et al., 2012; Andreasen et al., 2013). Moreover, rodent models have been found useful for investigating sex-related susceptibility to brain damage by neonatal hypoxia and development of schizophrenia (Mayoral et al., 2009).

MODELS OF PRENATAL HYPOXIA

For better understanding the role of prenatal hypoxia in fetal pre- and post-natal development, various animal models have been employed over the span of several decades (for review see Rees et al., 2008). Some have been developed based on restriction of uterine blood flow to the fetus using, for example, vascular occlusion in pregnant sheep which clearly demonstrated that prolonged hypoxia, induced by placental insufficiency of differing severity and duration, causes changes in fetal brain structure (Clark et al., 1982; Rees et al., 1998). Using this model it was demonstrated that transient hypoxia also affected morphology and functions of various types of neuronal cells and impaired development of neural processes and connections, involving the subplate neurons, which regulate brain development and play a critical role in establishing cortical connections to other brain regions (McClendon et al., 2017). Moreover, it was found that subplate neurons of the sheep fetus are surprisingly resistant to hypoxia and acquire some chronic structural and functional changes that might be beneficial to neuronal survival and brain connectivity in postnatal life. The authors have clearly demonstrated that there are species-associated differences in the response to hypoxia between rodents and sheep that should be taken into account when interpreting and comparing the experimental data obtained in different animal models. The sheep models to date provide a platform for studying various physiological changes in the developing brain under restricted oxygen supply including electroencephalography (Abbasi et al., 2017).

Another model of prenatal hypoxia in sheep applied reduced oxygen content in a maternal ventilated gas mixture by partially replacing it with nitrogen (Tchirikov et al., 2011). Using this approach it was demonstrated that acute maternal hypoxia results in reduced placental blood perfusion in the hypoxemic fetuses and lower fetal pH and pO_2 compared to normoxic fetuses.

Among medium-size animals convenient species for modeling prenatal hypoxia are rabbits (Gingras and Long, 1988; Buser et al., 2010) and guinea-pigs (Mishra et al., 1988). For animals of this size an environmental chamber with reduced oxygen content can be used in which pregnant females are kept under lower oxygen content of different severity at various stages of pregnancy for the required duration (Oh et al., 2008). The experiments in rabbits have shown that prenatal hypoxia results in a wide spectrum of biochemical changes in brain tissue of the offspring (Gingras et al., 1995), including reorganization of the white matter, brain morphology and functions. These studies have significant implications for understanding the role of prenatal hypoxia for prematurity and cerebral palsy in children (Coq et al., 2016). The works of Mishra and colleagues utilizing the guinea pig model of prenatal hypoxia over a decade are summarized in a review article (Mishra and Delivoria-Papadopoulos, 1999) which underlines the enhanced susceptibility of the brain to hypoxia in the process of fetal development and increase in the demands of neuronal cells to oxygen supply. More recent studies in the guinea pig model provide detailed characterization of the changes in fetal brain energetics caused by chronic prenatal hypoxia (Wang et al., 2016). They also confirm that prenatal hypoxia affects various systems of the developing brain resulting in a decreased number of neurons in the cerebral cortex and dentate gyrus of the fetus correlated with reduced levels of BDNF (Chung et al., 2014, 2015).

Recently, development of transgenic mice modeling various neurodegenerative conditions has provided researchers with useful tools for studying the effects of prenatal hypoxia on acceleration of development of brain pathologies, including Alzheimer's disease (Zhang et al., 2013; Rueda-Clausen et al., 2014). These models allow investigation of detailed molecular mechanisms underlying development of brain pathology in the prenatal period and a search for possible therapies (Wang et al., 2014).

However, rats are still the most common experimental animals for modeling prenatal hypoxia and studying its short- and long-term effects on various aspects of brain development and characteristics (Golan and Huleihel, 2006). In rats, prenatal hypoxia can be achieved via reducing oxygen content in a chamber, where pregnant rats are housed and replacing it with an inert gas (commonly, nitrogen) (Gross et al., 1981; Zhuravin et al., 2004). Hypoxia can also be produced in a chamber with hypobaric conditions, which model high altitude hypoxia (Tyulkova et al., 2011) or by exposure of pregnant rats to chronic mild carbon monoxide concentrations (Beltran-Parrazal et al., 2010). Some chemical approaches e.g., administration of sodium nitrite (Nyakas et al., 1994) or a nitric oxide synthase inhibitor N(ω)-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME) can also be used (Pellicer et al., 2011) as well as surgical procedures restricting blood flow to the fetuses e.g., umbilical cord occlusions (Smotherman and Robinson, 1988) or unilateral uterine artery ligation (Magal et al., 1990; Tashima et al., 2001).

The list of animal models for studying the effects of hypoxia on the developing brain cannot be completed without mentioning an important area of research in peri- and neonatal hypoxia and ischaemia. These conditions mimic various pathologies to which the fetus might be subjected around the time of birth leading to neonatal hypoxic-ischaemic encephalopathy. Most of these models are based on the classic Rice-Vannucci model in which rat pups on P7 undergo unilateral ligation of the common carotid artery with subsequent exposure to 8% oxygen in the breathing air for several hours (Rice et al., 1981). Taking into account that the rat brain continues to mature during the first month after birth and at P7 is morphologically similar to the human fetal brain at 32-34 weeks of gestation, this model provides significant insights into how hypoxia and/or ischaemia affect immature brain cells. However, it is important to note that, after birth, brain metabolism in rat pups undergoes adaptation to extra-uterine oxygenation which might change the reaction of neurones to hypoxia-ischaemia. Nevertheless, utilization and modifications of this model over the decades have produced a significant amount of important information on the cellular mechanisms involved in reaction of the brain to hypoxia and have allowed development of therapeutic avenues for treatment of encephalopathy in children (Gancia and Pomero, 2012; Patel et al., 2014; Rumajogee et al., 2016; Edwards et al., 2017).

PRENATAL HYPOXIA IN RATS

In our studies for more than two decades we have developed and intensively utilized a model of normobaric hypoxia using laboratory Wistar rats at various days of pregnancy which is described in detail in our early work (Zhuravin, 2002; Lavreneva et al., 2003). For this we use a 100 L chamber supplied with gas analysis equipment, thermoregulation, and facility for removal of excess CO₂. The hypoxic conditions are achieved by replacing oxygen with nitrogen down to 7% O2 concentration (or other desired level) during 10 min and then remaining at this level for 3 h. This paradigm provides a reliable and reproducible setting for maintaining hypoxic conditions and obtaining the material for further experiments either from the fetuses or rat pups during different stages of their postnatal development. The detailed analysis of the data obtained in these studies has recently been reviewed in Zhuravin et al. (2018). Below we shall discuss the main effects of prenatal hypoxia on rat brain anatomical, biochemical and functional properties (**Figure 2**) comparing the results of our studies with the data of other research groups employing different hypoxia paradigms.

Structural Changes in Rat Brain After Prenatal Hypoxia

There is a significant amount of data demonstrating that prenatal hypoxia results in a set of physiological changes in rat embryos leading to functional and behavioral changes in the postnatal period including reduced body weight of newborn pups (Gross et al., 1981; Olivier et al., 2005; Dubrovskaya and Zhuravin, 2010). Although some authors have not observed significant changes in brain weight of rat pups after prenatal hypoxia (Gross et al., 1981; Liu Z. H. et al., 2011) they have reported changes in the brain to body weight ratio (Liu Z. H. et al., 2011) as well as DNA/protein ratio (Gross et al., 1981). In the experiments with chronic prenatal hypoxia (10.5% O₂, E4-E21) the decreased brain weight has been reported both in the fetuses and 6-week old offspring (Wei et al., 2016). However, other authors reported an increased brain weight in male offspring of Sprague-Dawley rats, subjected to maternal hypoxia (10.5% oxygen) on gestational day 21 (Zhang et al., 2016).

Obstructive sleep apnoea during pregnancy, and especially in late gestation, is a rather common complication in women. Intermittent hypoxia, to which the fetus is subjected during apnoea episodes, induces metabolic dysfunction which can be detected as increased body weight and higher adiposity index in adult male offspring. This suggests differential sex-dependent effects of the condition on expression of fetal genes (Khalyfa et al., 2017).

The major anatomical and structural alterations in rat brain after prenatal hypoxia are manifested at the level of the cellular composition of various brain structures (the cortex, hippocampus, striatum, cerebellum, etc.), including degeneration of neuronal cells, gliosis and apoptosis (Rees and Inder, 2005; Golan and Huleihel, 2006; Zhuravin et al., 2006; Liu Z. H. et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2017). Increased levels of apoptosis in rat brain after hypoxia correlated with upregulation of caspases, in particular of active caspase-3, which contributed to alteration in neuronal composition of different cortical layers (Vasilev et al., 2016a). Activation of apoptotic events caused by perinatal hypoxia modeling birth asphyxia was also shown in the cortex and CA1 area of the hippocampus in rat pups during the first 2 weeks after the insult resulting in reduced cell density and the accumulation of cells with nuclear fragmentation specific for apoptosis (Daval and Vert, 2004).

Importantly, it was also shown that prenatal hypoxia affects the cells in brain neurogenic zones and, in particular, the levels of expression of the protein paired box 6 (Pax6) which plays an important role in neurogenesis, cell proliferation, differentiation and survival during the development of the central nervous system (Simpson and Price, 2002). Although in the fetuses subjected to prenatal hypoxia the levels of Pax6 were increased in the subventricular zone and subgranular zone of the hippocampal dentate gyrus, they were significantly decreased in the cerebral cortex (So et al., 2017). This finding correlates with the reduced number of neuronal cells in rat cortex during the first month of postnatal life observed in our studies (Vasiliev et al., 2008).

Using light and electron microscopic techniques it was demonstrated that prenatal hypoxia caused a delay in differentiation of neurones and formation of synaptic contacts in rat neuropil as well as affecting myelination of nerve fibers at the ultra-structural levels both in the neocortex and basal ganglia (Zhuravin et al., 2006; Vasiliev et al., 2008; Vasil'ev et al., 2010). In particular, on postnatal days P10-30 in the brain cortex there was a significant decrease in the total number of pyramidal neurones (Vasiliev et al., 2008). However, this decrease was observed only during the first month of rat postnatal development and only in the group subjected to prenatal hypoxia on E14, but not on E18 (Dubrovskaya and Zhuravin, 2010; Vasilev et al., 2016b). Changes in cell composition have also been observed in the dorsal hippocampus of hypoxic rats, especially in the CA1 with increased number of neurones possessing retracted apical dendrites (Zhuravin et al., 2009a).

The effects of prenatal hypoxia were more profound when it was applied at mid rather than late gestation and became less apparent with development of rats in the postnatal period (Nyakas et al., 1996; Dubrovskaya and Zhuravin, 2010). Because formation of main brain anatomical architecture starts on embryonic day 12 (E12) and the precursors of cortical and striatal neurons actively proliferate on E14 and of the hippocampal neurons on E15 (Rice and Barone, 2000), the timing of hypoxia or other insults determines their impact on cellular composition and structure of specific brain regions and therefore affects formation of the physiological functions related to them. For example, prenatal hypoxia on E14 and E18 resulted in different outcomes of neuronal migration into the cortical layers of rat cortex and performance of behavioral tasks in postnatal life (Vasilev et al., 2016b).

Changes in Development of Brain Functions

There are many tests available to assess the development of brain integrity in rats at very early stages after birth including habituation, exploratory behavior, reactivity and motor coordination. The most commonly employed tests include the body-righting reflex, negative geotaxis, placing, homing, head elevation, ascending on a wire mesh, which are extensively reviewed in Rice and Barone (2000). In our model of prenatal hypoxia in rats we also observed a delay in pup maturation (reduced body weight during the first month of life, delayed eye opening time and the onset of separation of the external ear from the skin of the head) and development of various sensory-motor reactions including the body-righting reflex, negative geotaxis, forelimb placing reaction, maintenance of balance on a rotating grid etc (Dubrovskaya and Zhuravin, 2010). Some developmental features such as later separation of the external ear from the scull, the forepaw-placing reaction and the whisker placing reaction were found to be delayed only after prenatal hypoxia on E14 and not on E18 (Dubrovskaya and Zhuravin, 2010; Vasilev et al., 2016b).



Although the deficit in innate motor reactions of new-born rats after prenatal hypoxia, observed in our studies, becomes less pronounced with pup development during the first month of postnatal life, execution of more skilful movements, e.g., reaching and pushing, and learning new motor reflexes were still compromised in adulthood (Zhuravin et al., 2002). This correlates with the observations that motor and coordination abilities remained partially impaired in the old rats subjected to prenatal hypoxia, especially under high oxygen demand (Jänicke and Coper, 1994). Some authors link the cause of motor deficit observed after prenatal hypoxia with a failure in the migration and maturation of oligodendroglial progenitor cells causing delay of myelination in the cerebellum (Barradas et al., 2016).

Unlike motor functions which are practically compensated and restored during the first month of pups' development, the cognitive deficits caused by prenatal hypoxia on E14 or E18 remain detectable at all tested stages of postnatal life. For example, various types of rat memory (working, short and long-term memory) assessed by 8-arm maze and novel object recognition were compromised and correlated with the structural changes observed in the hippocampus (Zhuravin et al., 2011; Nalivaeva et al., 2012; Cunha-Rodrigues et al., 2018). Some studies link working memory impairment observed both in juvenile and adult rats subjected to prenatal hypobaric hypoxia with increased levels of phosphatidylinositol 4,5-diphosphates and phosphatidylinositol 4-phosphates in the hippocampus and upregulated expression of the type 1 inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor (IP3R1) (Tyul'kova et al., 2015). Maternal hypoxia on days 15-21 was shown to result in increased activity of metalloproteinases and significant cell death in the hippocampus of rat pups on days 0–7 after birth, which correlated with worsened development of their neurobehavioral functions (Tong et al., 2010). On the other hand learning deficits in adult rats subjected to prenatal hypoxia was shown to correlate with a significant reduction in the number of neurones positive to the polysialylated markers in the dentate granular zone of the hippocampus (Foley et al., 2005).

Prenatal transient systemic hypoxia-ischaemia created in Sprague-Dawley rats by occlusion of uterine arteries for 60 min on E18 has recently been reported to cause a sustained motor deficit and poor social interaction in young adult rats, which were accompanied by impaired white matter microstructure and diffusion abnormalities in the hippocampus, striatum and thalamus (Robinson et al., 2018). In a similar model of prenatal hypoxia on E18 adult rat offspring also demonstrated increased anxiety behavior and reduced spatial exploration and deficit in habituation memory (Sab et al., 2013). Prenatal ischaemia induced by unilateral ligation of the uterine artery on E17 was also shown to induce motor hyperactivity and deficits in information encoding, and short- and long-term memory in adult offspring (P40 to P80) although no impairments in spatial learning or working memory were observed when animals were tested in the Morris water maze (Delcour et al., 2012).

According to our data, rats subjected to prenatal hypoxia demonstrate reduced ability to learn new instrumental reflexes. Thus, on postnatal days 20-30 the number of rats in the experimental groups capable of learning to push a piston inside a narrow tube was 30% lower compared to the control group and at the age of 3 months, the number of hypoxic rats capable of

learning this reflex for a certain duration was 40% lower than in the control group (Zhuravin et al., 2002). Analysing the ability of rats to remember the learnt task after a 5 week interval it was found that control rats were able to remember the learnt duration of the reinforced movements while hypoxic rats returned to the level before training, which implies a significant memory deficit caused by prenatal hypoxia.

Impaired learning abilities of rats were also reported in other paradigms of prenatal hypoxia. Thus, a 30-min hypoxic insult by complete clamping of the uterine vasculature on E17 was found to impair spatial memory in the Morris water maze and caused learning deficits in the passive avoidance test during the first month of development (Cai et al., 1999). These abnormalities the authors linked to the reduction in NOS expression and activity in the affected brain areas. On the contrary, gestational intermittent hypoxia induced by computer-controlled exposure of pregnant Sprague-Dawley rats either to room air or to 10% O₂ alternately every 90 seconds starting on E5 until delivery did not result in any changes in acquisition and retention of a spatial memory both at 1 and 4 months of age (Gozal et al., 2003). This outcome, however, might be attributed to the development of tolerance to hypoxia in the fetal brain caused by repeated short episodes of maternal hypoxia.

Synaptic Plasticity

Existing literature suggests that impaired brain functions caused by prenatal hypoxia are related to impaired neurotransmitter circuits and synaptic plasticity (Herlenius and Lagercrantz, 2004; Barradas et al., 2016; McClendon et al., 2017). In rats submitted to prenatal hypoxia on E14 we have also observed a significant reduction in the number of synaptopodin-positive dendritic spines (Zhuravin et al., 2011; Vasilev et al., 2016b) which are fundamental for the formation of synaptic contacts and memory (Martin et al., 2000; Zito et al., 2009; Segal, 2010). The decrease in the number of synaptopodin-positive dendritic spines was particularly evident in the molecular layer of the neocortex and in the CA1 area of the hippocampus which correlated with impaired working memory (Zhuravin et al., 2009b). This decrease in the number of labile dendritic spines in the CA1 area of the hippocampus might be related to the changes in the entorhinal cortex which, in humans, is considered to be the earliest event in the development of Alzheimer's disease (Killiany et al., 2002). Damage in the medial and lateral entorhinal cortices correlating with impaired memory have indeed been reported in adult rats subjected to prenatal hypoxia on E17 (Delcour et al., 2012). The reduction of the number of synaptopodin-positive spines along with decreased ability for learning is also observed in normally aging rats, which could be one of the reasons for cognitive decline related to advanced age, and in the sporadic form of Alzheimer's disease (Zhuravin et al., 2011; Arnold et al., 2013).

The mechanisms of impairment of neuronal interactions caused by prenatal hypoxia in rat brain are more complex and do not involve only the changes in the number of dendritic spines and neuronal contacts but also result in disruption in the development of various mediator systems in the postnatal period (Nyakas et al., 1994; Gerstein et al., 2005; Tyulkova et al., 2011). As we have also observed, prenatal hypoxia on E14 resulted in a decrease in the number of VAChT-positive cholinergic terminals which form synapses on the bodies of the pyramidal neurones in layers V-VI of the parietal cortex. On the other hand, the EAAT levels were found to be much higher in hypoxic animals resulting in spontaneous epileptogenic activity and increased kindling in response to pharmacological agents and other external stimuli (Zhuravin et al., 2018) and even a weak electric shock could induced seizure episodes in 1.5 years old rats subjected to prenatal hypoxia on E14 with more pronounced average duration than in control animals (Kalinina et al., 2015).

Changes at the Molecular Level

Structural and functional changes in rat brain after prenatal hypoxia are underlined by significant alterations in its biochemical characteristics including various classes of molecules (nucleic acids, proteins and lipids) and metabolic pathways (Gross et al., 1981; White and Lawson, 1997; Peyronnet et al., 2000; Beltran-Parrazal et al., 2010; Camm et al., 2011). For example, acute prenatal hypoxia on E14 affects activities of the different forms (cytosolic, membrane-bound, and soluble) of acetyl- and butyryl-cholinesterases (AChE and BChE) in the sensorimotor cortex detected at various stages of postnatal ontogenesis (Lavreneva et al., 2003; Kochkina et al., 2015). The increase in brain BChE activity might have a compensatory effect on the stress response of the brain due to the enzyme's ability for hydrolysing various toxic agents (for review see Lockridge, 2015). However, with aging it can lead to neurodegeneration and is considered as an indicator of Alzheimer's disease in humans (Greig et al., 2002). Changes in AChE and BChE activities after prenatal hypoxia are also observed in blood plasma of rats at various stages of postnatal development, which might affect their immune and stress responses (Kozlova et al., 2018).

Prenatal hypoxia on E14 also affected the levels of brain expression and activity of such peptidases as neprilysin and endothelin-converting enzymes (Nalivaeva et al., 2004, 2012) and altered the adenylate cyclase system (Zhuravin et al., 2002). In particular, the enzyme activity of adenylate cyclase in the striatum, which reversely correlates with the ability of rats to learn instrumental reflexes, was much higher in rats subjected to prenatal hypoxia and correlated with their learning deficits.

Hypoxia, and prenatal hypoxia in particular, are known to regulate expression of APP whose gene has a hypoxia-responsive element (Lahiri et al., 2003). This protein plays an important role in development of the nervous system (Young-Pearse et al., 2007) and the A β peptide produced from its precursor has a causative role in development of Alzheimer's disease (Hardy and Selkoe, 2002). Analysis of the content of APP in rats subjected to prenatal hypoxia also revealed significant changes in the levels of this protein in the sensorimotor cortex (Nalivaeva et al., 2003). Prenatal hypoxia not only led to an increase in the content of the membrane bound form of APP at different postnatal stages of rat development but also reduced production of its soluble forms (sAPP) which have protective neuritogenic properties (for review see Chasseigneaux and Allinquant, 2012). Moreover, the most significant changes after prenatal hypoxia on E14 were observed on P10-P30 when formation of rat brain neuronal networks is the most active and any deficit of neuritogenic factors might

underlie cognitive dysfunctions. These data also indirectly testify that prenatal hypoxia might modify the activity of α -secretase enzymes, which are important for releasing sAPP α and hence preventing formation of A β . The deficit of α -secretase after prenatal hypoxia might also explain the decreased production of soluble AChE since this activity can also be involved in AChE secretion (Nalivaeva and Turner, 1999). Moreover, maternal hypoxia in rats was shown to result in an increase in the activity of matrix metallopeptidases (MMPs) and decreases in the expression of tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases (TIMPs) in the brain of neonatal rats, which can also underlie remodeling of neuronal circuits during brain development (Tong et al., 2010).

Although not studied in the models of prenatal hypoxia there is evidence that hypoxic conditions can alter expression of the γ -secretase complex (Liu et al., 2016) which not only regulates animal development via Notch signaling but also is a major enzyme involved in production of A β and Alzheimer's disease pathogenesis (Hartmann et al., 2001). Studies in transgenic mice modeling Alzheimer's disease have confirmed that prenatal hypoxia accelerates development of the pathology (Zhang et al., 2013).

One of the important factors which predisposes to formation of the sporadic form of Alzheimer's disease is the deficit of amyloid clearance (for review see Baranello et al., 2015). Our and other studies have shown that prenatal hypoxia leads to a significant deficit of the major amyloid-degrading enzyme neprilysin in rat brain at various stages of postnatal development (Nalivaeva et al., 2004, 2012; Wang et al., 2014). Together with the deficits of other amyloid-degrading enzymes e.g., endothelinconverting enzyme, angiotensin-converting enzyme and insulindegrading enzyme, which are also affected by prenatal hypoxia or ischaemia (Nalivaeva et al., 2004), reduced NEP activity can lead to permanent insufficiency of amyloid clearance over the years and hence predispose to development of Alzheimer's disease pathology in later life (Nalivaeva et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2010).

On the other hand we observed an increased level of TTR expression in the choroid plexus of rat pups subjected to prenatal hypoxia (Vasilev et al., 2018). TTR is suggested to play a contributory role in regulation of the levels of brain A β (Li and Buxbaum, 2011; Du et al., 2012). Since APP expression in rat brain is also increased after prenatal hypoxia (Nalivaeva et al., 2004) it is possible that TTR increase might also function as a measure to protect the brain from potential accumulation of neurotoxic levels of A β and partially compensate for any reduction in NEP activity. However, TTR itself might undergo protein misfolding and aggregation leading to TTR amyloidosis (Coles and Young, 2012).

TREATMENT OF THE CONSEQUENCES OF PRENATAL HYPOXIA

There are several strategies to protect the developing brain against pathological effects of prenatal hypoxia which can be applied both during the pregnancy and in newborns. Some pharmacological approaches include maternal treatment with glutamate antagonists to prevent neuronal cell death caused by hypoxia-induced excitotoxicity. Epidemiological studies suggest that administration of magnesium sulfate (MgSO₄) to pregnant women with pre-eclampsia or during pre-term labor was protective against development of cerebral palsy in infants (Schendel et al., 1996). Further animal experiments revealed that injection of pregnant mice on gestational day 17 with MgSO₄ during 4 h prior to chamber hypoxia (9% O₂, 2 h) reduced motor disabilities and protected cerebellar cells in the postnatal development of the offspring (Golan et al., 2004). However, this treatment also had some side effects on the cells in the cerebral cortex and hippocampus which diminishes enthusiasm toward this rather common therapeutic approach. At the molecular level in the guinea pig model of prenatal hypoxia it was shown that post-hypoxic administration of MgSO₄ prevents increased nuclear Ca²⁺ influx and protects nuclear membrane function in neuronal cells (Maulik et al., 2005).

To prevent excessive calcium influx to neuronal cells caused by hypoxia several antagonists to voltage-sensitive calcium channels have been developed over the years. They subsequently demonstrated neuroprotective effects in the developing brain when given to pregnant females before or during hypoxic episodes (for review see Rees et al., 1998). In an experimental model of prenatal hypoxia it was shown that nimodipine was able to prevent hypoxia-induced inhibition of brain growth and long-term behavioral deficits in rat offspring (Nyakas et al., 1994) whereas flunarizine (an L-type VSCC blocker) reduced neuronal death in a model of cerebral ischaemia in neonatal rats (Gunn et al., 1989, 1994). Although flunarizine is more efficient that nimodipine in improvement of cerebral blood flow, it can cause fetal hypotension resulting in pre-term death, which diminishes its therapeutic value in pregnancy (Gunn et al., 1989). More recent clinical studies have revealed that MgSO₄ is more effective than nimodipine in women with severe pre-eclampsia in preventing seizures while demonstrating no significant difference to the neonatal outcome (Belfort et al., 2003).

Treatment of pregnant women with synthetic glucocorticoids is a widely accepted practice to reduce systemic morbidity and mortality in infants after premature birth caused by pathologic pregnancies including prenatal hypoxic and ischaemic insults (Barrett et al., 2007; Bennet et al., 2012). Clinical studies suggest that betamethasone and dexamethasone treatment reduce the rate of neonatal morbidity and mortality. Dexamethasone was also more effective in preventing brain hemorrhage in preterm neonates (Elimian et al., 2007). However, the impact of glucocorticoid treatment on the developing brain during pregnancy is still not sufficiently investigated and their postnatal application often results in impaired development of brain function (French et al., 2004). Existing animal studies suggest that dexamethasone treatment during pregnancy reduces brain tolerance to hypoxia (Carlos et al., 1991). Moreover, maternal hypoxia can lead to a significant decrease in the levels of expression of glucocorticoid receptors and abolishes the neuroprotective effect of dexamethasone in rat pup brain (Gonzalez-Rodriguez et al., 2014).

During pregnancy the levels of neuroactive steroids increases both in the maternal circulation and developing brain. These steroids contribute to a great extent to brain development and, under hypoxic conditions, their production is significantly increased (Hirst et al., 2009). Elevated levels of allopregnanolone, the most potent GABA_A receptor modulator, plays an important role in protecting the brain against excitotoxicity caused by traumatic injuries and hypoxia (Djebaili et al., 2005). Treatment of pregnant rats with allopregnanolone was shown to protect the developing fetal hippocampus against hypoxic insults (Fleiss et al., 2012) although safe protocols for its clinical applications still require refinement.

A rather promising pharmacological strategy against the damaging effects of intrauterine hypoxia and prenatal asphyxia around birth is administration of selective nNOS inhibitors which was shown to reduce cerebral palsy outcome in a rabbit model (Yu et al., 2011). The underlying mechanism of this therapeutic approach is that nNOS (but no iNOS) inhibition preserves the integrity and functioning of brain mitochondria increasing neuronal cell survival (Rao et al., 2011). This promising approach is still being tested in larger animal models (Drury et al., 2013, 2014). Recently, studies have suggested that postnatal erythropoietin treatment might also be a beneficial therapeutic strategy since its administration results in recovery of structural integrity and memory deficits caused by perinatal brain injury (Robinson et al., 2018).

There are some other reports on beneficial approaches which include intranasal administration to rats on postnatal days 13–15 of a homeostasis protective peptide, Pro-Gly-Pro capable of preventing the negative effects of acute prenatal hypoxia (Graf et al., 2006). The effect of this peptide was similar to the effects of other neuroprotective peptides such as semax and β -casomorphin-7 developed by scientists from Moscow State University (Maslova et al., 2001). The authors explain the observed protective effect of Pro-Gly-Pro by its ability to normalize blood supply to organs and tissues (Badmaeva et al., 2006).

Since prenatal hypoxia induces a wide range of oxidative stress reactions in developing fetal brain (Sab et al., 2013) treatment with antioxidants during hypoxic pregnancies is also beneficial against fetal metabolic impairment (Okatani et al., 2000). Given prenatally, antioxidants were shown to protect rat brain neurones against high-altitude hypoxia even in postnatal life (Wu et al., 2011). Prenatal supplementation with docosahexaenoic acid has also been found protective against neuronal damage in a rat model of perinatal hypoxia-ischaemia (Berman et al., 2009). Administration of L-arginine was also found neuroprotective for the fetal brain against maternal stress during pregnancy (Mahmoudi et al., 2016).

With regard to the early postnatal interventions against neuroinflammation caused by perinatal hypoxia, application of hypothermia and N-acetylcysteine is currently considered to be effective although the underlying neuroprotective mechanisms are not yet fully investigated (Jenkins et al., 2009). Hypothermia combined with cannabidiol treatment were also shown to provide additive protecting effect against hypoxia on neuronal metabolism in the developing brain of new-born piglets when applied shortly after the insult (Lafuente et al., 2016). For minimizing the risk factor of insufficient oxygen supply to the fetal brain during pathological pregnancy maternal voluntary exercise was shown to be beneficial (Akhavan et al., 2012) providing long-lasting protection against neurodegeneration and AD-related pathology in later life (Herring et al., 2012).

In recent years hypoxic pre- and post-conditioning has been suggested as a non- invasive method to improve brain function after severe hypoxic episodes (for review see Rybnikova and Samoilov, 2015). This approach was also shown to be protective against the damaging effects of prenatal hypoxia (Nalivaeva et al., 2004; Basovich, 2013). The neuroprotective effect of hypoxic preconditioning was also confirmed in a chick embryo model of prenatal hypoxia via induction of HIF-1 mechanisms (Giusti and Fiszer de Plazas, 2012).

There are reports suggesting that ozone therapy, which is beneficial for treating various medical conditions e.g., peritonitis, chronic skin ulcers, infected wounds, initial gangrene and burns (Valacchi et al., 2005; Safwat et al., 2017) might have application for treatment of neurological disorders (Re et al., 2008; Frosini et al., 2012). Although ozone, as a very reactive air pollutant, can cause various complications, its safe and well-defined clinical administration might reinforce the antioxidant system of the organism and protect cells and tissues against oxidative stress (Smith et al., 2017). This is of particular importance in new-born organisms with an undeveloped endogenous antioxidant system (Davis and Auten, 2010). In relation to perinatal injuries, it was shown that ozone therapy decreases neuronal apoptosis and improves memory in rat pups subjected to hypoxic/ischaemic brain injury on P7 (Resitoglu et al., 2018). However, protective application of this approach for treatment of neurological disorders caused by prenatal hypoxia is still rather controversial.

Another complementary approach to restore the impaired brain functions caused by hypoxia in pregnancy and at birth includes pre- and postnatal environmental enrichment (Durán-Carabali et al., 2017). Enriched environment was shown to increase enzyme activity of the important neuropeptidase neprilysin capable of degrading $A\beta$ and reducing amyloid burden in Alzheimer's disease mice as well as to upregulate expression of genes associated with learning and memory (Lazarov et al., 2005).

Searching for strategies to increase expression and activity of the amyloid-degrading enzymes, in particular of neprilysin, in rat brain we have found that valproic acid not only upregulates expression of NEP levels in the cortex and hippocampus reduced by prenatal hypoxia but also improves cognitive functions of the adult animals (Nalivaeva et al., 2012). This process involves regulation of the NEP gene via binding of the C-terminal fragment of APP (termed AICD) to the NEP promoter (Belyaev et al., 2009). In a cell model of hypoxia the reduced NEP expression and activity were shown to be related to an increased cleavage of AICD due to upregulation of caspases and this process was reversed by caspase inhibition (Kerridge et al., 2015). Increased caspase expression and activity observed in the cortex of rats subjected to prenatal hypoxia also correlated with decreased AICD and NEP levels which were restored after intraventricular administration to rats of the caspase-3 inhibitors, Z-DEVD-FMK or Ac-DEVD-CHO (Kozlova et al., 2015; Vasilev et al., 2016a). Administration of the inhibitors also resulted in

prolonged improvement of learning and short-term memory in rats subjected to prenatal hypoxia up to the levels of control animals when tested in the two-level maze even one and half months after injections (Vasilev et al., 2016a).

Antioxidants, in particular epigallocatechin gallate (EGCG), which was shown to increase NEP expression in cell models (Melzig and Janka, 2003), were also found capable to improve neurological deficits in our model of rat prenatal hypoxia (Zhuravin et al., 2018) and in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease (Chang et al., 2015). The increase in NEP activity correlated with an improvement of rat performance in the radial maze and with restoration of both short- and long-term memory in the novel object recognition test (Zhuravin et al., 2011, 2018; Nalivaeva et al., 2012).

Undoubtedly, there are other pharmacological and epigenetic approaches to restore expression of genes down-regulated by hypoxia. Using cell models we have tested several compounds (e.g., Gleevec and bexarotene) which are able to upregulate expression of neprilysin and other amyloid-clearing proteins, including a transport protein transthyretin and insulindegrading enzyme (Kerridge et al., 2014; Nalivaeva et al., 2016). These compounds are currently being tested in our rat model of prenatal hypoxia.

REFERENCES

- Abbasi, H., Bennet, L., Gunn, A. J., and Unsworth, C. P. (2017). Robust Wavelet Stabilized 'Footprints of Uncertainty' for fuzzy system classifiers to automatically detect sharp waves in the EEG after Hypoxia Ischemia. *Int. J. Neural Syst.* 27:1650051. doi: 10.1142/S0129065716500519
- Akhavan, M. M., Foroutan, T., Safari, M., Sadighi-Moghaddam, B., Emami-Abarghoie, M., and Rashidy-Pour, A. (2012). Prenatal exposure to maternal voluntary exercise during pregnancy provides protection against mild chronic postnatal hypoxia in rat offspring. *Pak. J. Pharm. Sci.* 25, 233–238.
- Andreasen, N. C., Liu, D., Ziebell, S., Vora, A., and Ho, B. C. (2013). Relapse duration, treatment intensity, and brain tissue loss in schizophrenia: a prospective longitudinal MRI study. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 170, 609–615. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2013.12050674
- Arnold, S. E., Louneva, N., Cao, K., Wang, L. S., Han, L. Y., Wolk, D. A., et al. (2013). Cellular, synaptic, and biochemical features of resilient cognition in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol. Aging.* 34, 157–168. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2012.03.004
- Arthur, P. G., Franklin, C. E., Cousins, K. L., Thorarensen, H., Hochachka, P. W., and Farrell, A. P. (1997). Energy turnover in the normoxic and anoxic turtle heart. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. A Physiol.* 117, 121–126. doi: 10.1016/S0300-9629(96)00283-6
- Asami, T., Bouix, S., Whitford, T. J., Shenton, M. E., Salisbury, D. F., and McCarley, R. W. (2012). Longitudinal loss of gray matter volume in patients with first-episode schizophrenia: DARTEL automated analysis and ROI validation. *Neuroimage* 59, 986–996. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011. 08.066
- Babenko, O., Kovalchuk, I., and Metz, G. A. (2015). Stress-induced perinatal and transgenerational epigenetic programming of brain development and mental health. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 48, 70–91. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2014.11.013
- Badmaeva, S. E., Kopylova, G. N., Abushinova, N. N., Samonina, G. E., and Umarova, B. A. (2006). The effect of glyprolines on stressogenic disorders in the rat behaviour. *Neurosci. Behav. Physiol.* 36, 409–413. doi: 10.1007/s11055-006-0032-x
- Bahn, S., Mimmack, M., Ryan, M., Caldwell, M. A., Jauniaux, E., Starkey, M., et al. (2002). Neuronal target genes of the neuron-restrictive silencer factor in

CONCLUDING REMARKS

Despite intensive studies of the molecular mechanisms underlying impaired brain development and functioning caused by prenatal hypoxia we are still far from a complete appreciation of all the changes at the molecular and epigenetic levels which shape individual development in postnatal life. Further studies using models of prenatal hypoxia will allow us and others to gain a deeper insight into the mechanisms of dysregulation of neuronal functions during fetal development and design new preventive strategies to restore brain integrity and cognitive functions.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

NN has outlined and written the manuscript, AT has discussed and edited the manuscript, IZ has selected literature and discussed the manuscript.

FUNDING

Supported by ARUK, RFBR (16-04-00694) and Russian state budget (assignment AAAA-A18-118012290373-7).

neurospheres derived from fetuses with Down's syndrome: a gene expression study. *Lancet*. 359, 310–315. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(02)07497-4

- Baranello, R. J., Bharani, K. L., Padmaraju, V., Chopra, N., Lahiri, D. K., Greig, N. H., et al. (2015). Amyloid-beta protein clearance and degradation (ABCD) pathways and their role in Alzheimer's disease. *Curr. Alzheimer Res.* 12, 32–46. doi: 10.2174/1567205012666141218140953
- Barker, D. J. (2007). The origins of the developmental origins theory. J. Intern. Med. 261, 412–417. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2796.2007.01809.x
- Barlow, B. K., Richfield, E. K., Cory-Slechta, D. A., and Thiruchelvam, M. (2004). A fetal risk factor for Parkinson's disease. *Dev. Neurosci.* 26, 11–23. doi: 10.1159/000080707
- Barradas, P. C., Savignon, T., Manhães, A. C., Tenório, F., da Costa, A. P., Cunha-Rodrigues, M. C., et al. (2016). Prenatal systemic hypoxia-ischemia and oligodendroglia loss in cerebellum. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 949, 333–345. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-40764-7_16
- Barrett, R. D., Bennet, L., Davidson, J., Dean, J. M., George, S., Emerald, B. S., et al. (2007). Destruction and reconstruction: hypoxia and the developing brain. *Birth Defects Res. C Embryo Today* 81, 163–176. doi: 10.1002/bdrc.20095
- Basovich, S. N. (2013). Trends in the use of preconditioning to hypoxia for early prevention of future life diseases. *Biosci. Trends* 7, 23–32. doi: 10.5582/bst.2013.v7.1.23
- Belfort, M. A., Anthony, J., Saade, G. R., and Allen, J. C. Jr. (2003). Nimodipine study group. A comparison of magnesium sulfate and nimodipine for the prevention of eclampsia. N. Engl. J. Med. 348, 304–311. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa021180
- Beltran-Parrazal, L., Acuna, D., Ngan, A. M., Kim, E., Ngan, A., Kawakami, K., et al. (2010). Neuroglobin, cytoglobin, and transcriptional profiling of hypoxia-related genes in the rat cerebellum after prenatal chronic very mild carbon monoxide exposure (25 ppm). *Brain Res.* 1330, 61–71. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2010.03.005
- Belyaev, N. D., Nalivaeva, N. N., Makova, N. Z., and Turner, A. J. (2009). Neprilysin gene expression requires binding of the amyloid precursor protein intracellular domain to its promoter: implications for Alzheimer disease. *EMBO Rep.* 10, 94–100. doi: 10.1038/embor.2008.222
- Bennet, L., Davidson, J. O., Koome, M., and Gunn, A. J. (2012). Glucocorticoids and preterm hypoxic-ischemic brain injury: the good and the bad. *J. Pregnancy* 2012:751694. doi: 10.1155/2012/751694

- Berman, D. R., Mozurkewich, E., Liu, Y., and Barks, J. (2009). Docosahexaenoic acid pretreatment confers neuroprotection in a rat model of perinatal cerebral hypoxia-ischemia. Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 200, 305.e1–305.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2009.01.020
- Blutstein, T., Castello, M. A., Viechweg, S. S., Hadjimarkou, M. M., McQuail, J. A., Holder, M., et al. (2013). Differential responses of hippocampal neurons and astrocytes to nicotine and hypoxia in the fetal guinea pig. *Neurotox. Res.* 24, 80–93. doi: 10.1007/s12640-012-9363-2
- Browne, V. A., Julian, C. G., Toledo-Jaldin, L., Cioffi-Ragan, D., Vargas, E., and Moore, L. G. (2015). Uterine artery blood flow, fetal hypoxia and fetal growth. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 370, 20140068. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2014.0068
- Buck, L. T., and Pamenter, M. E. (2018). The hypoxia-tolerant vertebrate brain: Arresting synaptic activity. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. B. Biochem. Mol. Biol.* 224, 61–70. doi: 10.1016/j.cbpb.2017.11.015
- Buckley, N. J., Johnson, R., Zuccato, C., Bithell, A., and Cattaneo, E. (2010). The role of REST in transcriptional and epigenetic dysregulation in Huntington's disease. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 39, 28–39. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2010. 02.003
- Burke, R. E., Macaya, A., DeVivo, D., Kenyon, N., and Janec, E. M. (1992). Neonatal hypoxic-ischemic or excitotoxic striatal injury results in a decreased adult number of substantia nigra neurons. *Neuroscience* 50, 559–569. doi: 10.1016/0306-4522(92)90447-A
- Buser, J. R., Segovia, K. N., Dean, J. M., Nelson, K., Beardsley, D., Gong, X., et al. (2010). Timing of appearance of late oligodendrocyte progenitors coincides with enhanced susceptibility of preterm rabbit cerebral white matter to hypoxia-ischemia. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 30, 1053–1065. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2009.286
- Cai, Z., Hutchins, J. B., and Rhodes, P. G. (1998). Intrauterine hypoxiaischemia alters nitric oxide synthase expression and activity in fetal and neonatal rat brains. *Brain Res. Dev. Brain Res.* 109, 265–269. doi: 10.1016/S0165-3806(98)00080-7
- Cai, Z., Xiao, F., Lee, B., Paul, I. A., and Rhodes, P. G. (1999). Prenatal hypoxia-ischemia alters expression and activity of nitric oxide synthase in the young rat brain and causes learning deficits. *Brain Res. Bull.* 49, 359–365. doi: 10.1016/S0361-9230(99)00076-3
- Camm, E. J., Martin-Gronert, M. S., Wright, N. L., Hansell, J. A., Ozanne, S. E., and Giussani, D. A. (2011). Prenatal hypoxia independent of undernutrition promotes molecular markers of insulin resistance in adult offspring. *FASEB J.* 25, 420–427. doi: 10.1096/fj.10-158188
- Capani, F., Saraceno, G. E., Botti, V., Aon-Bertolino, L., de Oliveira, D. M., Barreto, G., et al. (2009). Protein ubiquitination in postsynaptic densities after hypoxia in rat neostriatum is blocked by hypothermia. *Exp. Neurol.* 219, 404–413. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2009.06.007
- Caravagna, C., and Seaborn, T. (2016). Oxygen sensing in early life. *Lung* 194, 715–722. doi: 10.1007/s00408-016-9908-x
- Carlos, R. Q., Seidler, F. J., and Slotkin, T. A. (1991). Fetal dexamethasone exposure sensitizes neonatal rat brain to hypoxia: effects on protein and DNA synthesis. *Brain Res. Dev. Brain Res.* 64, 161–166.
- Carmeliet, P., Dor, Y., Herbert, J. M., Fukumura, D., Brusselmans, K., Dewerchin, M., et al. (1998). Role of HIF-1α in hypoxia-mediated apoptosis, cell proliferation and tumour angiogenesis. *Nature* 394, 485–490. doi: 10.1038/28867
- Carvey, P. M., Chang, Q., Lipton, J. W., and Ling, Z. (2003). Prenatal exposure to the bacteriotoxin lipopolysaccharide leads to long-term losses of dopamine neurons in offspring: a potential, new model of Parkinson's disease. *Front. Biosci.* 8, s826–s837. doi: 10.2741/1158
- Cavadas, M. A., Mesnieres, M., Crifo, B., Manresa, M. C., Selfridge, A. C., Keogh, C. E., et al. (2016). REST is a hypoxia-responsive transcriptional repressor. *Sci. Rep.* 6:31355. doi: 10.1038/srep31355
- Chan, S. Y., Vasilopoulou, E., and Kilby, M. D. (2009). The role of the placenta in thyroid hormone delivery to the fetus. *Nat. Clin. Pract. Endocrinol. Metab.* 5, 45–54. doi: 10.1038/ncpendmet1026
- Chang, X., Rong, C., Chen, Y., Yang, C., Hu, Q., Mo, Y., et al. (2015). (-)-Epigallocatechin-3-gallate attenuates cognitive deterioration in Alzheimer's disease model mice by upregulating neprilysin expression. *Exp. Cell Res.* 334, 136–145. doi: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2015.04.004

- Charil, A., Laplante, D. P., Vaillancourtc, C., and Kinga, S. (2010). Prenatal stress and brain development. *Brain Res. Rev.* 65, 56–79. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresrev.2010.06.002
- Charriaut-Marlangue, C., and Baud, O. (2018). A model of perinatal ischemic stroke in the rat: 20 years already and what lessons? *Front. Neurol.* 9:650. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2018.00650
- Chasseigneaux, S., and Allinquant, B. (2012). Functions of Aβ, sAPPα and sAPPβ: similarities and differences. J. Neurochem. 120, 99–108. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07584.x
- Chen, Q., Zhang, F., Wang, Y., Liu, Z., Sun, A., Zen, K., et al. (2015). The transcription factor c-Myc suppresses MiR-23b and MiR-27b transcription during fetal distress and increases the sensitivity of neurons to hypoxia-induced apoptosis. *PLoS ONE* 10:e0120217. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0120217
- Chen, Y., Herrera-Marschitz, M., Bjelke, B., Blum, M., Gross, J., and Andersson, K (1997). Perinatal asphyxia-induced changes in rat brain tyrosine hydroxylaseimmunoreactive cell body number: effects of nicotine treatment. *Neurosci. Lett.* 221, 77–80. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(96)13293-6
- Chen, Z. Y., Warin, R., and Noguchi, C. T. (2006). Erythropoietin and normal brain development: receptor expression determines multi-tissue response. *Neurodegener. Dis.* 3, 68–75. doi: 10.1159/000092096
- Cheng, S.-B., Nakashima, A., and Sharma, S. (2016). Understanding pre-eclampsia using Alzheimer's etiology: an intriguing viewpoint. Am. J. Reprod Immunol. 75, 372–381. doi: 10.1111/aji.12446
- Chung, Y., So, K., Kim, E., Kim, S., and Jeon, Y. (2015). Immunoreactivity of neurogenic factor in the guinea pig brain after prenatal hypoxia. Ann. Anat. 200, 66–72. doi: 10.1016/j.aanat.2015.02.003
- Chung, Y. Y., Jeon, Y. H., and Kim, S. W. (2014). Cortical neuronal loss after chronic prenatal hypoxia: a comparative laboratory study. *J. Korean Neurosurg. Soc.* 56, 488–491. doi: 10.3340/jkns.2014.56.6.488
- Clark, K. E., Durnwald, M., and Austin, J. E. (1982). A model for studying chronic reduction in uterine blood flow in pregnant sheep. Am. J. Physiol. 242, H297–H301. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.1982.242.2.H297
- Cohen, S. S., Powers, B. R., Lerch-Gaggl, A., Teng, R. J., and Konduri, G. G. (2014). Impaired cerebral angiogenesis in the fetal lamb model of persistent pulmonary hypertension. *Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.* 38, 113–118. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2014.08.003
- Colantuoni, C., Lipska, B. K., Ye, T., Hyde, T. M., Tao, R., Leek, J. T., et al. (2011). Temporal dynamics and genetic control of transcription in the human prefrontal cortex. *Nature* 478, 519–523. doi: 10.1038/nature10524
- Coles, L. S., and Young, R. D. (2012). Supercentenarians and transthyretin amyloidosis: the next frontier of human life extension. *Prev. Med.* 54(Suppl.), S9–S11. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2012.03.003
- Coq, J. O., Delcour, M., Massicotte, V. S., Baud, O., and Barbe, M. F. (2016). Prenatal ischemia deteriorates white matter, brain organization, and function: implications for prematurity and cerebral palsy. *Dev. Med. Child Neurol.* 58(Suppl. 4), 7–11. doi: 10.1111/dmcn.13040
- Cunha-Rodrigues, M. C., Balduci, C. T. D. N., Tenório, F., and Barradas, P. C. (2018). GABA function may be related to the impairment of learning and memory caused by systemic prenatal hypoxia-ischemia. *Neurobiol. Learn. Mem.* 149, 20–27. doi: 10.1016/j.nlm.2018.01.004
- da Silva, F. C., Iop, R. D., Vietta, G. G., Kair, D. A., Gutierres Filho, P. J., de Alvarenga, J. G., et al. (2016). microRNAs involved in Parkinson's disease: a systematic review. *Mol. Med. Rep.* 14, 4015–4022. doi: 10.3892/mmr.2016.5759
- Daval, J. L., and Vert, P. (2004). Apoptosis and neurogenesis after transient hypoxia in the developing rat brain. *Semin. Perinatol.* 28, 257–263. doi: 10.1053/j.semperi.2004.08.002
- Davis, J. M., and Auten, R. L. (2010). Maturation of the antioxidant system and the effects on preterm birth. Semin. Fetal Neonatal Med. 15, 191–195. doi: 10.1016/j.siny.2010.04.001
- Delcour, M., Russier, M., Amin, M., Baud, O., Paban, V., Barbe, M. F., et al. (2012). Impact of prenatal ischemia on behavior, cognitive abilities and neuroanatomy in adult rats with white matter damage. *Behav. Brain Res.* 232, 233–244. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2012.03.029
- Desplats, P. A. (2015). Perinatal programming of neurodevelopment: epigenetic mechanisms and the prenatal shaping of the brain. Adv Neurobiol. 10, 335–361. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4939-1372-5_16
- Djebaili, M., Guo, Q., Pettus, E. H., Hoffman, S. W., and Stein, D. G. (2005). The neurosteroids progesterone and allopregnanolone reduce cell death, gliosis,

and functional deficits after traumatic brain injury in rats. J. Neurotrauma. 22, 106–118. doi: 10.1089/neu.2005.22.106

- Dohi, E., Tanaka, S., Seki, T., Miyagi, T., Hide, I., Takahashi, T., et al. (2012). Hypoxic stress activates chaperone-mediated autophagy and modulates neuronal cell survival. *Neurochem. Int.* 60, 431–442. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2012.01.020
- Donald, K. A., Eastman, E., Howells, F. M., Adnams, C., Riley, E. P., Woods, R. P., et al. (2015). Neuroimaging effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on the developing human brain: a magnetic resonance imaging review. Acta Neuropsychiatr. 27, 251–269. doi: 10.1017/neu.2015.12
- Drobyshevsky, A., Yu, L., Yang, Y., Khalid, S., Luo, K., Jiang, R., et al. (2012). Antenatal insults modify newborn olfactory function by nitric oxide produced from neuronal nitric oxide synthase. *Exp. Neurol.* 237, 427–234. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2012.07.006
- Drury, P. P., Davidson, J. O., Mathai, S., van den Heuij, L. G., Ji, H., Bennet, L., et al. (2014). nNOS inhibition during profound asphyxia reduces seizure burden and improves survival of striatal phenotypic neurons in preterm fetal sheep. *Neuropharmacology* 83, 62–70. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2014. 03.017
- Drury, P. P., Davidson, J. O., van den Heuij, L. G., Tan, S., Silverman, R. B., Ji, H., et al. (2013). Partial neuroprotection by nNOS inhibition during profound asphyxia in preterm fetal sheep. *Exp. Neurol.* 250, 282–292. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2013.10.003
- Du, J., Cho, P. Y., Yang, D. T., and Murphy, R. M. (2012). Identification of βamyloid-binding sites on transthyretin. *Protein Eng. Des. Sel.* 25, 337–345. doi: 10.1093/protein/gzs026
- Dubrovskaya, N. M., and Zhuravin, I. A. (2010). Ontogenetic characteristics of behavior in rats subjected to hypoxia on day 14 or day 18 of embryogenesis. *Neurosci. Behav. Physiol.* 40, 231–238. doi: 10.1007/s11055-009-9235-2
- Durán-Carabali, L. E., Arcego, D. M., Odorcyk, F. K., Reichert, L., Cordeiro, J. L., Sanches, E. F., et al. (2017). Prenatal and early postnatal environmental enrichment reduce acute cell death and prevent neurodevelopment and memory impairments in rats submitted to neonatal hypoxia ischemia. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 55, 3627–3641. doi: 10.1007/s12035-017-0604-5
- Edwards, A. B., Feindel, K. W., Cross, J. L., Anderton, R. S., Clark, V. W., Knuckey, N. W., et al. (2017). Modification to the Rice-Vannucci perinatal hypoxicischaemic encephalopathy model in the P7 rat improves the reliability of cerebral infarct development after 48 hours. *J. Neurosci. Methods* 288, 62–71. doi: 10.1016/j.jneumeth.2017.06.016
- Elimian, A., Garry, D., Figueroa, R., Spitzer, A., Wiencek, V., and Quirk, J. G. (2007). Antenatal betamethasone compared with dexamethasone (betacode trial): a randomized controlled trial. *Obstet. Gynecol.* 110, 26–30. doi: 10.1097/01.AOG.0000268281.36788.81
- Ellison, V. J., Mocatta, T. J., Winterbourn, C. C., Darlow, B. A., Volpe, J. J., and Inder, T. E. (2005). The relationship of CSF and plasma cytokine levels to cerebral white matter injury in the premature newborn. *Pediatr. Res.* 57, 282–286. doi: 10.1203/01.PDR.0000148286.53572.95
- Erecinska, M., and Silver, I. A. (2001). Tissue oxygen tension and brain sensitivity to hypoxia. *Respir. Physiol.* 128, 263–276. doi: 10.1016/S0034-5687(01)00306-1
- Faa, G., Marcialis, M. A., Ravarino, A., Piras, M., Pintus, M. C., and Fanos, V. (2014). Fetal programming of the human brain: is there a link with insurgence of neurodegenerative disorders in adulthood? *Curr. Med. Chem.* 21, 3854–3876. doi: 10.2174/0929867321666140601163658
- Fisk, L., Nalivaeva, N. N., Boyle, J. P., Peers, C. S., and Turner, A. J. (2007). Effects of hypoxia and oxidative stress on expression of neprilysin in human neuroblastoma cells and rat cortical neurones and astrocytes. *Neurochem. Res.* 32, 1741–1748. doi: 10.1007/s11064-007-9349-2
- Fleiss, B., Parkington, H. C., Coleman, H. A., Dickinson, H., Yawno, T., Castillo-Melendez, M., et al. (2012). Effect of maternal administration of allopregnanolone before birth asphyxia on neonatal hippocampal function in the spiny mouse. *Brain Res.* 1433, 9–19. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2011.11.035
- Foley, A. G., Murphy, K. J., and Regan, C. M. (2005). Complex-environment rearing prevents prenatal hypoxia-induced deficits in hippocampal cellular mechanisms necessary for memory consolidation in the adult Wistar rat. J. Neurosci. Res. 82, 245–254. doi: 10.1002/jnr.20641
- French, N. P., Hagan, R., Evans, S. F., Mullan, A., and Newnham, J. P. (2004). Repeated antenatal corticosteroids: effects on cerebral palsy and childhood behavior. Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 190, 588–595. doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2003.12.016

- Frosini, M., Contartese, A., Zanardi, I., Travagli, V., and Bocci, V. (2012). Selective ozone concentrations may reduce the ischemic damage after a stroke. *Free Radic. Res.* 46, 612–618. doi: 10.3109/10715762.2012.659247
- Gabrielli, L., Bonasoni, M. P., Santini, D., Piccirilli, G., Chiereghin, A., Petrisli, E., et al. (2012). Congenital cytomegalovirus infection: patterns of fetal brain damage. *Clin. Microbiol. Infect.* 18, E419–E427. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-0691.2012.03983.x
- Gancia, P., and Pomero, G. (2012). Therapeutic hypothermia in the prevention of hypoxic-ischaemic encephalopathy: new categories to be enrolled. J. Matern. Fetal Neonatal Med. 25, 94–96. doi: 10.3109/14767058.2012.715023
- Gao, H., Han, Z., Huang, S., Bai, R., Ge, X., Chen, F., et al. (2017). Intermittent hypoxia caused cognitive dysfunction relate to miRNAs dysregulation in hippocampus. *Behav. Brain Res.* 335, 80–87. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2017.06.025
- Gardener, H., Gao, X., Chen, H., Schwarzschild, M. A., Spiegelman, D., and Ascherio, A. (2010). Prenatal and early life factors and risk of Parkinson's disease. *Mov. Disord.* 25, 1560–1567. doi: 10.1002/mds.23339
- Gawałek, M., and Sliwowska, J. H. (2015). Neuronal basis of reproductive dysfunctions associated with diet and alcohol: From the womb to adulthood. *Reprod. Biol.* 15, 69–78. doi: 10.1016/j.repbio.2015.04.001
- Gerstein, M., Huleihel, M., Mane, R., Stilman, M., Kashtuzki, I, Hallak, M., et al. (2005). Remodeling of hippocampal GABAergic system in adult offspring after maternal hypoxia and magnesium sulfate load: immunohistochemical study. *Exp. Neurol.* 196, 18–29. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2005.06.019
- Gingras, J. L., and Long, W. A. (1988). Chronic maternal hypoxia. Effect of mid-gestational maternal hypoxia on methionine-enkephalin concentrations within pre- and postnatal rabbit brainstem regions. *Dev. Neurosci.* 10, 180–189. doi: 10.1159/000111968
- Gingras, J. L., Long, W. A., Segreti, T., and Wasserstein, M. (1995). Pre- and postnatal effects of chronic maternal hypoxia on substance-P immunoreactivity in rabbit brainstem regions. *Dev. Neurosci.* 17, 350–356. doi: 10.1159/000111305
- Giussani, D. A. (2016). The fetal brain sparing response to hypoxia: physiological mechanisms. J. Physiol. 594, 1215–1230. doi: 10.1113/JP271099
- Giusti, S., and Fiszer de Plazas, S. (2012). Neuroprotection by hypoxic preconditioning involves upregulation of hypoxia-inducible factor-1 in a prenatal model of acute hypoxia. J. Neurosci. Res. 90, 468–478. doi: 10.1002/jnr.22766
- Golan, H., and Huleihel, M. (2006). The effect of prenatal hypoxia on brain development: short- and long-term consequences demonstrated in rodent models. *Dev. Sci.* 9, 338–349. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-7687.2006.00498.x
- Golan, H., Kashtuzki, I., Hallak, M., Sorokin, Y., and Huleihel, M. (2004). Maternal hypoxia during pregnancy induces fetal neurodevelopmental brain damage: Partial protection by magnesium sulfate. J. Neurosci. Res. 78, 430–441. doi: 10.1002/jnr.20269
- Gonzalez-Rodriguez, P. J., Xiong, F., Li, Y., Zhou, J., and Zhang, L. (2014). Fetal hypoxia increases vulnerability of hypoxic-ischemic brain injury in neonatal rats: role of glucocorticoid receptors. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 65, 172–179. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2014.01.020
- Gozal, D., Reeves, S. R., Row, B. W., Neville, J. J., Guo, S. Z., and Lipton, A. J. (2003). Respiratory effects of gestational intermittent hypoxia in the developing rat. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 167, 1540–1547. doi:10.1164/rccm.200208-963OC
- Graf, A. V., Maklakova, A. S., Krushinskaya, Y. V., and Sokolova, N. A. (2006). Peptidergic correction of behavior in adult progeny of albino rats exposed to acute hypoxia during early organogenesis. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 142, 32–34. doi: 10.1007/s10517-006-0284-z
- Greig, N. H., Lahiri, D. K., and Sambamurti, K. (2002). Butyrylcholinesterase: an important new target in Alzheimer's disease therapy. *Int. Psychogeriatr.* 14, 77–91. doi: 10.1017/S1041610203008676
- Grimaldi, M., Romer, I., de Apodaca, M. T., Iturbe, L., Catania, I. D., González, J., et al. (2012). Early changes in the synapses of the neostriatum induced by perinatal asphyxia. *Nutr. Neurosci.* 15, 103–110. doi: 10.1179/1476830511Y.0000000026
- Gross, J., Burgoyne, R. D., and Rose, S. P. (1981). Influence of prenatal hypoxia on brain development: effects on body weight, brain weight, DNA, protein, acetylcholinesterase, 3-quinuclidinyl benzilate binding, and *in vivo* incorporation of [14C]lysine into subcellular fractions. *J. Neurochem.* 37, 229–237. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.1981.tb05313.x

- Gunn, A. J., and Bennet, L (2009). Fetal hypoxia insults and patterns of brain injury: insights from animal models. *Clin. Perinatol.* 36, 579–593. doi: 10.1016/j.clp.2009.06.007
- Gunn, A. J., Mydlar, T., Bennet, L., Faull, R. L., Gorter, S., Cook, C., et al. (1989). The neuroprotective actions of a calcium channel antagonist, flunarizine, in the infant rat. *Pediatr. Res.* 25, 573–576. doi: 10.1203/00006450-198906000-00003
- Gunn, A. J., Williams, C. E., Mallard, E. C., Tan, W. K., and Gluckman, P. D. (1994). Flunarizine, a calcium channel antagonist, is partially prophylactically neuroprotective in hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy in the fetal sheep. Pediatr. *Res.* 35, 657–663.
- Haddad, G. G., and Jiang, C. (1993). O₂ deprivation in the central nervous system: on mechanisms of neuronal response, differential sensitivity and injury. *Prog Neurobiol.* 40, 277–318. doi: 10.1016/0301-0082(93)90014-J
- Hardy, J., and Selkoe, D. J. (2002). The amyloid hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease: progress and problems on the road to therapeutics. *Science* 297, 353–356. doi: 10.1126/science.1072994
- Hartmann, D., Tournoy, J., Saftig, P., Annaert, W., and De Strooper, B. (2001). Implication of APP secretases in notch signaling. *J. Mol. Neurosci.* 17, 171–181. doi: 10.1385/JMN:17:2:171
- Herlenius, E., and Lagercrantz, H. (2004). Development of neurotransmitter systems during critical periods. *Exp. Neurol.* 190, 8–21. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2004.03.027
- Herrera, M. I., Udovin, L. D., Toro-Urrego, N., Kusnier, C. F., Luaces, J. P., Otero-Losada, M., et al. (2018). Neuroprotection Targeting Protein Misfolding on Chronic Cerebral Hypoperfusion in the Context of Metabolic Syndrome. *Front. Neurosci.* 12:339. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2018.00339
- Herring, A., Donath, A., Yarmolenko, M., Uslar, E., Conzen, C., Kanakis, D., et al. (2012). Exercise during pregnancy mitigates Alzheimer-like pathology in mouse offspring. *FASEB J.* 26, 117–128. doi: 10.1096/fj.11-193193
- Hirst, J. J., Walker, D. W., Yawno, T., and Palliser, H. K. (2009). Stress in pregnancy: a role for neuroactive steroids in protecting the fetal and neonatal brain. *Dev. Neurosci.* 31, 363–377. doi: 10.1159/000232555
- Ho, J. J., Metcalf, J. L., Yan, M. S., Turgeon, P. J., Wang, J. J., Chalsev, M., et al. (2012). Functional importance of dicer protein in the adaptive cellular response to hypoxia. *J. Biol. Chem.* 287, 29003–29020. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M112.373365
- Hochachka, P. W., Buck, L. T., Doll, C. J., and Land, S. C. (1996). Unifying theory of hypoxia tolerance: molecular/metabolic defence and rescue mechanisms for surviving oxygen lack. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 93, 9493–9498.
- Howell, K. R., and Pillai, A. (2014). Effects of prenatal hypoxia on schizophrenia-related phenotypes in heterozygous reeler mice: a gene × environment interaction study. *Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 24, 1324–1336. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro.2014.05.011
- Huppertz, T., Freiherr, J., Olzowy, B., Kisser, U., Stephan, J., Fesl, G., et al. (2018). Reduction of olfactory sensitivity during normobaric hypoxia. *Auris Nasus Larynx*. 45, 747–752. doi: 10.1016/j.anl.2017.11.001
- Hynd, M. R., Scott, H. L., and Dodd, P. R. (2004). Glutamate-mediated excitotoxicity and neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurochem. Int*.45, 583–595. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2004.03.007
- Ishimura, R., Kawakami, T., Ohsako, S., and Tohyama, C. (2009). Dioxin-induced toxicity on vascular remodeling of the placenta. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 77, 660–669. doi: 10.1016/j.bcp.2008.10.030
- Jänicke, B., and Coper, H. (1994). The effects of prenatal exposure to hypoxia on the behavior of rats during their life span. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* 48, 863–873. doi: 10.1016/0091-3057(94)90193-7
- Jenkins, D. D., Chang, E., and Singh, I. (2009). Neuroprotective interventions: is it too late? J. Child Neurol. 24, 1212–1219. doi: 10.1177/0883073809338412
- Johnson, A. B., and Barton, M. C. (2007). Hypoxia-induced and stress-specific changes in chromatin structure and function. *Mutat. Res.* 618, 149–162. doi: 10.1016/j.mrfmmm.2006.10.007
- Kalinina, D. S., Frolova, E. V., Lavrentyeva, V. V., Dubrovskaya, N. M., Lukomskaya, N. Y., Kim, K., et al. (2015). Delayed effect of prenatal exposure to hypoxia on the susceptibility of rats to electric seizures. *Dokl. Biol. Sci.* 465, 271–273. doi: 10.1134/S0012496615060071
- Kato, T., and Iwamoto, K. (2014). Comprehensive DNA methylation and hydroxymethylation analysis in the human brain and its implication in mental disorders. *Neuropharmacology* 80, 133–139. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2013.12.019

- Kemp, P. J., Lewis, A., Hartness, M. E., Searle, G. J., Miller, P., O'Kelly, I., et al. (2002). Airway chemotransduction: from oxygen sensor to cellular effector. *Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med.* 166, S17–24. doi: 10.1164/rccm.2206009
- Kenchegowda, D., Natale, B., Lemus, M. A., Natale, D. R., and Fisher, S. A. (2017). Inactivation of maternal Hif-1α at mid-pregnancy causes placental defects and deficits in oxygen delivery to the fetal organs under hypoxic stress. *Dev. Biol.* 422,171–185. doi: 10.1016/j.ydbio.2016.12.013
- Kerridge, C., Belyaev, N. D., Nalivaeva, N. N., and Turner, A. J. (2014). The Aβ-clearance protein transthyretin, like neprilysin, is epigenetically regulated by the amyloid precursor protein intracellular domain. J. Neurochem. 130, 419–431. doi: 10.1111/jnc.12680
- Kerridge, C., Kozlova, D. I., Nalivaeva, N. N., and Turner, A. J. (2015). Hypoxia affects neprilysin expression through caspase activation and an APP intracellular domain-dependent mechanism. *Front. Neurosci.* 9:426. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2015.00426
- Khalyfa, A., Cortese, R., Qiao, Z., Ye, H., Bao, R., Andrade, J., et al. (2017). Late gestational intermittent hypoxia induces metabolic and epigenetic changes in male adult offspring mice. *J. Physiol.* 595, 2551–2568. doi: 10.1113/JP273570
- Killiany, R. J., Hyman, B. T., Gomez-Isla, T., Moss, M. B., Kikinis, R., Jolesz, F., et al. (2002). MRI measures of entorhinal cortex vs hippocampus in preclinical AD. *Neurology* 58, 1188–1196. doi: 10.1212/WNL.58.8.1188
- Kochkina, E. G., Plesneva, S. A., Zhuravin, I. A., Turner, A. J., and Nalivaeva, N. N. (2015). Effect of hypoxia on cholinesterase activity in rat sensorimotor cortex. *J. Evol. Biochem. Physiol.* 51, 107–116. doi: 10.1134/S0022093015020039
- Kohlmeier, K. A. (2015). Nicotine during pregnancy: changes induced in neurotransmission, which could heighten proclivity to addict and induce maladaptive control of attention. J. Dev. Orig. Health Dis. 6, 169–181. doi: 10.1017/S2040174414000531
- Kozlova, D. I., Kochkina, E. G., Dubrovskaya, N. M., Zhuravin, I. A., and Nalivaeva, N. N. (2018). Effect of prenatal hypoxia on cholinesterase activities in blood serum of rats. *Neurochem. J.* 12, 159–167. doi: 10.1134/S1819712418020071
- Kozlova, D. I., Vasylev, D. S., Dubrovskaya, N. M., Nalivaeva, N. N., Tumanova, N. L., and Zhuravin, I. A. (2015). Role of caspase-3 in regulation of the amyloid-degrading neuropeptidase neprilysin level in the rat cortex after hypoxia. *J. Evol. Biochem. Physiol.* 51, 480–484. doi: 10.1134/S0022093015060046
- Kumar, G. K., Yu, R. K., Overholt, J. L., and Prabhakar, N. R. (2000). Role of substance P in neutral endopeptidase modulation of hypoxic response of the carotid body. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 475, 705–713. doi:10.1007/0-306-46825-5_70
- Labouesse, M. A., Langhans, W., and Meyer, U. (2015). Long-term pathological consequences of prenatal infection: beyond brain disorders. Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol. 309, R1–R12. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00087.2015
- Lafuente, H., Pazos, M. R., Alvarez, A., Mohammed, N., Santos, M., Arizti, M., et al. (2016). Effects of cannabidiol and hypothermia on short-term brain damage in new-born piglets after acute hypoxia-ischemia. *Front. Neurosci.* 10:323. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2016.00323
- Lahiri, D. K., Ghosh, C., and Ge, Y. W. (2003). A proximal gene promoter region for the beta-amyloid precursor protein provides a link between development, apoptosis, and Alzheimer's disease. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1010, 643–647. doi: 10.1196/annals.1299.118
- Lalevée, S., Lapaire, O., and Bühler, M. (2014). miR455 is linked to hypoxia signaling and is deregulated in preeclampsia. *Cell Death Dis.* 5:e1408. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2014.368
- Lavreneva, S. M., Nalivaeva, N. N., and Zhuravin, I. A. (2003). Acetylcholinesterase activity of the sensomotor cortex in early ontogenesis in rats after prenatal hypoxia. J. Evol. Biochem. Physiol. 39, 154–159. doi: 10.1023/A:1025526500952
- Lazarov, O., Robinson, J., Tang, Y. P., Hairston, I. S., Korade-Mirnics, Z., Lee, V. M., et al. (2005). Environmental enrichment reduces Aβ levels and amyloid deposition in transgenic mice. *Cell* 120, 701–713. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2005.01.015
- Li, X., and Buxbaum, J. N. (2011). Transthyretin and the brain re-visited: is neuronal synthesis of transthyretin protective in Alzheimer's disease? *Mol. Neurodegener.* 6:79. doi: 10.1186/1750-1326-6-79
- Li, Y., Gonzalez, P., and Zhang, L. (2012). Fetal stress and programming of hypoxic/ischemic- sensitive phenotype in the neonatal brain: mechanisms and possible interventions. *Prog Neurobiol.* 98, 145–165. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2012.05.010
- Liang, H., Studach, L., Hullinger, R. L., Xie, J., and Andrisani, O. M. (2014). Down-regulation of RE-1 silencing transcription factor (REST) in advanced

prostate cancer by hypoxia-induced miR-106b~25. *Exp. Cell Res.* 320, 188–199. doi: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2013.09.020

- Liu, F. J., Kaur, P., Karolina, D. S., Sepramaniam, S., Armugam, A., Wong, P. T., et al. (2015). MiR-335 regulates hif-1α to reduce cell death in both mouse cell line and rat ischemic models. *PLoS ONE* 10:e0128432. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0128432
- Liu, H., Qiu, H., Yang, J., Ni, J., and Le, W. (2016). Chronic hypoxia facilitates Alzheimer's disease through demethylation of γ-secretase by downregulating DNA methyltransferase 3b. *Alzheimers. Dement.* 12, 130–143. doi: 10.1016/j.jalz.2015.05.019
- Liu, W., Chen, O., Chen, C., Wu, B., Tang, J., and Zhang, J. H. (2011). Protective effects of hydrogen on fetal brain injury during maternal hypoxia. Acta Neurochir. Suppl. 111, 307–311. doi: 10.1007/978-3-7091-0693-8_51
- Liu, Z. H., Yang, G., Zhao, T., Cao, G. J., Xiong, L., Xia, W., et al. (2011). Small ncRNA expression and regulation under hypoxia in neural progenitor cells. *Cell. Mol. Neurobiol.* 31, 1–5. doi: 10.1007/s10571-010-9556-2
- Lockridge, O. (2015). Review of human butyrylcholinesterase structure, function, genetic variants, history of use in the clinic, and potential therapeutic uses. *Pharmacol. Ther.* 148, 34–46. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2014. 11.011
- Lu, T., Aron, L., Zullo, J., Pan, Y., Kim, H., Chen, Y., et al. (2014). REST and stress resistance in ageing and Alzheimer's disease. *Nature* 507, 448–454. doi: 10.1038/nature13163
- Lunyak, V. V., Burgess, R., Prefontaine, G. G., Nelson, C., Sze, S.-H., Chenoweth, J., et al. (2002). Corepressor-dependent silencing of chromosomal regions encoding neuronal genes. *Science* 298, 1747–1752. doi: 10.1126/science.1076469
- Maccari, S., Polese, D., Reynaert, M. L., Amici, T., Morley-Fletcher, S., and Fagioli, F. (2016). Early-life experiences and the development of adult diseases with a focus on mental illness: the human birth theory. *Neuroscience* 342, 232–251. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.05.042
- Maciotta, S., Meregalli, M., and Torrente, Y. (2013). The involvement of microRNAs in neurodegenerative diseases. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 7:265. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2013.00265
- Magal, E., Zwiller, J., Revel, M. O., Yavin, E., and Louis, J. C. (1990). Cyclic GMP alterations in fetal rat cerebrum after global intrauterine ischemia: role of guanylate cyclase phosphorylation. *J. Mol. Neurosci.* 2, 91–99. doi: 10.1007/BF02876916
- Mahmoudi, R., Enant, E., Delaviz, H., Rad, P., Roozbehi, A., Jafari Barmak, M., et al. (2016). The effects of l-arginine on the hippocampus of male rat fetuses under maternal stress. *Basic Clin Neurosci.* 7, 5–11.
- Makover, A., Soprano, D. R., Wyatt, M. L., and Goodman, D. S. (1989). An in situ-hybridization study of the localization of retinol-binding protein and transthyretin messenger RNAs during fetal development in the rat. *Differentiation* 40, 17–25. doi: 10.1111/j.1432-0436.1989.tb00809.x.
- Mallard, C., Tremblay, M. E., and Vexler, Z. S. (2018). Microglia and neonatal brain injury. *Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2018.01.023. [Epub ahead of print].
- Maloney, B., Sambamurti, K., Zawia, N., and Lahiri, D. K. (2012). Applying epigenetics to Alzheimer's disease via the latent early-life associated regulation (LEARn) model. *Curr. Alzheimer Res.* 9, 589–599. doi: 10.2174/156720512800617955
- Martin, K. C., Barad, M., and Kandel, E. R. (2000). Local protein synthesis and its role in synapse-specific plasticity. *Currr Opin Neurobiol.* 10, 587–592. doi: 10.1016/S0959-4388(00)00128-8
- Maslova, M. V., Zemlyanskii, K. S., Shkol'nikova, M. V., Maklakova, A. S., Krushinskaya, Y. V., Sokolova, N. A., et al. (2001). Peptidergic correction of the effect of acute hypobaric hypoxia in pregnant rats on progeny. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 131, 109–112. doi: 10.1023/A:1017515206152
- Maulik, D., Mishra, O. P., and Delivoria-Papadopoulos, M. (2005). Effect of posthypoxic MgSO₄ administration *in utero* on Ca²⁺-influx and Ca²⁺/calmodulin kinase IV activity in cortical neuronal nuclei. *Neurosci. Lett.* 386, 127–132. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2005.05.064
- Mayoral, S. R., Omar, G., and Penn, A. A. (2009). Sex differences in a hypoxia model of preterm brain damage. *Pediatr. Res.* 66, 248–253. doi: 10.1203/PDR.0b013e3181b1bc34
- McClendon, E., Shaver, D. C., Degener-O'Brien, K., Gong, X., Nguyen, T., Hoerder-Suabedissen, A., et al. (2017). Transient hypoxemia chronically

disrupts maturation of preterm fetal ovine subplate neuron arborization and activity. *J. Neurosci.* 37, 11912–11929. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2396-17.2017

- Meister, T. A., Rexhaj, E., Rimoldi, S. F., Scherrer, U., and Sartori, C. (2016). Effects of perinatal, late foetal, and early embryonic insults on the cardiovascular phenotype in experimental animal models and humans. VASA 45, 439–449. doi: 10.1024/0301-1526/a000573
- Melvin, A., and Rocha, S. (2012). Chromatin as an oxygen sensor and active player in the hypoxia response. *Cell. Signal.* 24, 35–43. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2011.08.019
- Melzig, M. F., and Janka, M. (2003). Enhancement of neutral endopeptidase activity in SK-N-SH cells by green tea extract. *Phytomedicine* 10, 494–498. doi: 10.1078/094471103322331449
- Mishra, O. P., and Delivoria-Papadopoulos, M. (1999). Cellular mechanisms of hypoxic injury in the developing brain. *Brain Res. Bull.* 48, 233–238. doi: 10.1016/S0361-9230(98)00170-1
- Mishra, O. P., Wagerle, L. C., and Delivoria-Papadopoulos, M. (1988). 5'-Nucleotidase and adenosine deaminase in developing fetal guinea pig brain and the effect of maternal hypoxia. *Neurochem. Res.* 13, 1055–1060. doi: 10.1007/BF00973150
- Mitchell, A., Roussos, P., Peter, C., Tsankova, N., and Akbarian, S. (2014). The future of neuroepigenetics in the human brain. *Prog. Mol. Biol. Transl. Sci.* 128:199–228. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-800977-2.0008-5
- Miyamoto, O., and Auer, R. N. (2000). Hypoxia, hyperoxia, ischemia, and brain necrosis. *Neurology* 54, 362–371. doi: 10.1212/WNL.54.2.362
- Monk, C., Georgieff, M. K., and Osterholm, E. A. (2013). Research review: maternal prenatal distress and poor nutrition-mutually influencing risk factors affecting infant neurocognitive development. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 54, 115–130. doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12000
- Mortola, J. P. (1999). How new born mammals cope with hypoxia. *Respir. Physiol.* 116, 95–103. doi: 10.1016/S0034-5687(99)00038-9
- Murray, A. J. (2012). Oxygen delivery and fetal-placental growth: beyond a question of supply and demand? *Placenta* 33, e16-e22. doi: 10.1016/j.placenta.2012.06.006
- Mutoh, T., Sanosaka, T., Ito, K., and Nakashima, K. (2012). Oxygen levels epigenetically regulate fate switching of neural precursor cells via hypoxiainducible factor 1α-notch signal interaction in the developing brain. *Stem. Cells* 30, 561–569. doi: 10.1002/stem.1019
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Belyaev, N. D., Lewis, D. I., Pickles, A. R., Makova, N. Z., Bagrova, D. I., et al. (2012). Effect of sodium valproate administration on brain neprilysin expression and memory in rats. *J Molecular Neurosci.* 46, 569–577. doi: 10.1007/s12031-011-9644-x
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Belyaev, N. D., and Turner, A. J. (2016). New insights into epigenetic and pharmacological regulation of amyloid-degrading enzymes. *Neurochem. Res.* 41, 620–630. doi: 10.1007/s11064-015-1703-1
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Fisk, L., Canet Aviles, R. M., Plesneva, S. A., Zhuravin, I. A., and Turner, A. J. (2003). Effects of prenatal hypoxia on expression of amyloid precursor protein and metallopeptidases in the rat brain. *Lett Pept Sci.* 10, 455–462. doi: 10.1007/BF02442577
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Fisk, L., Kochkina, E. G., Plesneva, S. A., Zhuravin, I. A., Babusikova, E., et al. (2004). Effect of hypoxia/ischemia and hypoxic preconditioning/reperfusion on expression of some amyloid-degrading enzymes. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1035, 21–33. doi: 10.1196/annals. 1332.002
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Fisk, L. R., Belyaev, N. D., and Turner, A. J. (2008). Amyloid-degrading enzymes as therapeutic targets in Alzheimer's disease. *Curr. Alzheimer Res.* 5, 212–224. doi: 10.2174/156720508783 954785
- Nalivaeva, N. N., and Turner, A. J. (1999). Does acetylcholinesterase secretion involve an ADAMs-like metallosecretase? *Lett. Pept. Sci.* 6, 343–348.
- Nalivaeva, N. N., and Turner, A. J. (2001). Post-translational modifications of proteins: acetylcholinesterase as a model system. *Proteomics* 1, 735–747. doi: 10. 1002/1615-9861(200106)1:6<735::AID-PROT735>3.0.CO;2-8
- Nanduri, J., and Prabhakar, N. R. (2015). Epigenetic regulation of carotid body oxygen sensing: clinical implications. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 860, 1–8. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-18440-1_1
- Nechiporuk, T., McGann, J., Mullendorff, K., Hsieh, J., Wurst, W., Floss, T., et al. (2016). The REST remodeling complex protects genomic integrity during embryonic neurogenesis. *Elife* 5: e09584. doi: 10.7554/eLife.09584

- Nguyen, M. P., Lee, S., and Lee, Y. M. (2013). Epigenetic regulation of hypoxia inducible factor in diseases and therapeutics. *Arch. Pharm. Res.* 36, 252–263. doi: 10.1007/s12272-013-0058-x
- Nho, K., Kim, S., Risacher, S. L., Shen, L., Corneveaux, J. J., Swaminathan, S., et al. (2015). Protective variant for hippocampal atrophy identified by whole exome sequencing. *Ann. Neurol.* 77, 547–552. doi: 10.1002/ana.24349
- Nyakas, C., Buwalda, B., Kramers, R. J., Traber, J., and Luiten, P. G. (1994). Postnatal development of hippocampal and neocortical cholinergic and serotonergic innervation in rat: effects of nitrite-induced prenatal hypoxia and nimodipine treatment. *Neuroscience* 59, 541–559. doi: 10.1016/0306-4522(94)90176-7
- Nyakas, C., Buwalda, B., and Luiten, P. G. (1996). Hypoxia and brain development. *Prog. Neurobiol.* 49, 1–51.
- O'Donnell, K. J., and Meaney, M. J. (2017). Fetal origins of mental health: the developmental rigins of health and disease hypothesis. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 174, 319–328. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2016.16020138
- Oechmichen, M., and Meissner, C. (2006). Cerebral hypoxia and ischemia: the forensic point of view: a review. J. Forensic. Sci. 51, 880–887. doi: 10.1111/j.1556-4029.2006.00174.x
- Oh, C., Dong, Y., Liu, H., and Thompson, L. P. (2008). Intrauterine hypoxia upregulates proinflammatory cytokines and matrix metalloproteinases in fetal guinea pig hearts. *Am. J. Obst. Gynecol.* 199, 78.e71–78.e76. doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2007.12.004
- Okatani, Y., Wakatsuki, A., and Kaneda, C. (2000). Melatonin increases activities of glutathione peroxidase and superoxide dismutase in fetal rat brain. *J. Pineal Res.* 28, 89–96. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-079X.2001.280204.x
- Olivier, P., Baud, O., Evrard, P., Gressens, P., and Verney, C. (2005). Prenatal ischemia and white matter damage in rats. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 64, 998–1006. doi: 10.1097/01.jnen.0000187052.81889.57
- Osumek, J. E., Revesz, A., Morton, J. S., Davidge, S. T., and Hardy, D. B. (2014). Enhanced trimethylation of histone h3 mediates impaired expression of hepatic glucose 6-phosphatase expression in offspring from rat dams exposed to hypoxia during pregnancy. *Reprod. Sci.* 21, 112–121. doi: 10.1177/1933719113492212
- Otto, S. J., McCorkle, S. R., Hover, J., Conaco, C., Han, J. J., Impey, S., et al. (2007). A new binding motif for the transcriptional repressor REST uncovers large gene networks devoted to neuronal functions. *J. Neurosci.* 27, 6729–6739. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0091-07.2007
- Pamenter, M. E., Hogg, D. W., Ormond, J., Shin, D. S., Woodin, M. A., and Buck, L. T. (2011). Endogenous GABA(A) and GABA(B) receptor-mediated electrical suppression is critical to neuronal anoxia tolerance. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 11274–11279. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1102429108
- Patel, J., Landers, K. A., Mortimer, R. H., and Richard, K. (2012). Expression and uptake of the thyroxine-binding protein transthyretin is regulated by oxygen in primary trophoblast placental cells. J. Endocrinol. 212, 159–167. doi: 10.1530/JOE-11-0348
- Patel, S. D., Pierce, L., Ciardiello, A. J., and Vannucci, S. J. (2014). Neonatal encephalopathy: pre-clinical studies in neuroprotection. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 42, 564–568. doi: 10.1042/BST20130247
- Pearce, W. (2006). Hypoxic regulation of the fetal cerebral circulation. J. Appl. Physiol. 100, 731–738. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00990.2005
- Peers, C. (2002). The G. L. Brown Prize Lecture. Hypoxic regulation of ion channel function and expression. *Exp. Physiol.* 87, 413–422. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-445X.2002.tb00054.x
- Pellicer, B., Herraiz, S., Leal, A., Simón, C., and Pellicer, A. (2011). Prenatal brain damage in preeclamptic animal model induced by gestational nitric oxide synthase inhibition. *J. Pregnancy* 2011:809569. doi: 10.1155/2011/809569
- Peyronnet, J., Roux, J. C., Geloen, A., Tang, L. Q., Pequignot, J. M., Lagercrantz, H., et al. (2000). Prenatal hypoxia impairs the postnatal development of neural and functional chemoafferent pathway in rat. J. Physiol. 524, 525–537. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.2000.00525.x
- Peyronnet, J., Roux, J. C., Mamet, J., Perrin, D., Lachuer, J., Pequignot, J. M., et al. (2007). Developmental plasticity of the carotid chemoafferent pathway in rats that are hypoxic during the prenatal period. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 26, 2865–2872. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2007.05884.x
- Rao, S., Lin, Z., Drobyshevsky, A., Chen, L., Ji, X., Ji, H., et al. (2011). Involvement of neuronal nitric oxide synthase in ongoing fetal brain injury

following near-term rabbit hypoxia-ischemia. Dev. Neurosci. 33, 288–298. doi: 10.1159/000327241

- Re, L., Mawsouf, M. N., Menéndez, S., León, O. S., Sánchez, G. M., and Hernández, F. (2008). Ozone therapy: clinical and basic evidence of its therapeutic potential. *Arch. Med. Res.* 39, 17–26. doi: 10.1016/j.arcmed.2007.07.005
- Rees, S., Harding, R., and Walker, D. (2008). An adverse intrauterine environment: implications for injury and altered development of the brain. *Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.* 26, 3–11. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2007.08.020
- Rees, S., and Inder, T. (2005). Fetal and neonatal origins of altered brain development. *Early Hum. Dev.* 81, 753–761. doi:10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2005.07.004
- Rees, S., Mallard, C., Breen, S., Stringer, M., Cock, M., and Harding, R. (1998). Fetal brain injury following prolonged hypoxemia and placental insufficiency: a review. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. A Mol. Integr. Physiol.* 119, 653–660. doi: 10.1016/S1095-6433(98)01001-0
- Ren, R. J., Dammer, E. B., Wang, G., Seyfried, N. T., and Levey, A. I. (2014). Proteomics of protein post-translational modifications implicated in neurodegeneration. *Transl. Neurodegener.* 3:23. doi: 10.1186/2047-9158-3-23
- Resitoglu, B., Celik, Y., Komur, M., Polat, A., Erdogan, S., Arslankoylu, A. E., et al. (2018). The efficacy of ozone therapy in neonatal rats with hypoxic ischemic brain injury. *Bratisl. Lek. Listy.* 119, 81–85. doi: 10.4149/BLL_2018_015
- Rice, D., and Barone, S. Jr. (2000). Critical periods of vulnerability for the developing nervous system: evidence from humans and animal models. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 108(Suppl 3):511–533. doi: 10.2307/3454543
- Rice, J. E., Vannucci, R. C., and Brierley, J. B. (1981). The influence of immaturity on hypoxic-ischemic brain damage in the rat. Ann. Neurol. 9, 131–141. doi: 10.1002/ana.410090206
- Richardson, B., Korkola, S., Asano, H, Challis, J., Polk, D., and Fraser, M. (1996). Regional blood flow and the endocrine response to sustained hypoxemia in the preterm ovine fetus. *Pediatr. Res.* 40, 337–343. doi: 10.1203/00006450-199608000-00024
- Robinson, S., Corbett, C. J., Winer, J. L., Chan, L. A. S., Maxwell, J. R., Anstine, C. V., et al. (2018). Neonatal erythropoietin mitigates impaired gait, social interaction and diffusion tensor imaging abnormalities in a rat model of prenatal brain injury. *Exp. Neurol.* 302, 1–13. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2017.12.010
- Robinson, S., Petelenz, K., Li, Q., Cohen, M. L., Dechant, A., Tabrizi, N., et al. (2005). Developmental changes induced by graded prenatal systemic hypoxic-ischemic insults in rats. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 18, 568–581. doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2004.10.024
- Rohlicek, C. V., Saiki, C., Matsuoka, N., and Mortola, J. P. (1998). Oxygen transport in conscious newborn dogs during hypoxic hypometabolism. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 84, 763–768. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1998.84.3.763
- Royer, C., Lachuer, J., Crouzoulon, G., Roux, J., Peyronnet, J., Mamet, J., et al. (2000). Effects of gestational hypoxia on mRNA levels of Glut3 and Glut4 transporters, hypoxia inducible factor-1 and thyroid hormone receptors in developing rat brain. *Brain Res.* 856, 119–128. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(99)02365-3
- Roza, S. J., Steegers, E. A., Verburg, B. O., Jaddoe, V. W., Moll, H. A., Hofman, A., et al. (2008). What is spared by fetal brain-sparing? Fetal circulatory redistribution and behavioral problems in the general population. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 168, 1145–1152. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwn233
- Rueda-Clausen, C. F., Stanley, J. L., Thambiraj, D. F., Poudel, R., Davidge, S. T., and Baker, P. N. (2014). Effect of prenatal hypoxia in transgenic mouse models of preeclampsia and fetal growth restriction. *Reprod. Sci.* 21, 492–502. doi: 10.1177/1933719113503401
- Rumajogee, P., Bregman, T., Miller, S. P., Yager, J. Y., and Fehlings, M. G. (2016). Rodent hypoxia-ischemia models for cerebral palsy research: a systematic review. *Front. Neurol.* 7:57. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2016.00057
- Rybnikova, E., and Samoilov, M. (2015). Current insights into the molecular mechanisms of hypoxic pre- and postconditioning using hypobaric hypoxia. *Front. Neurosci.* 9:388. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2015.00388
- Sab, I. M., Ferraz, M. M., Amaral, T. A., Resende, A. C., Ferraz, M. R., Matsuura, C., et al. (2013). Prenatal hypoxia, habituation memory and oxidative stress. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* 107, 24–28. doi: 10.1016/j.pbb.2013. 04.004

- Safwat, M. H., El-Sawalhi, M. M., Mausouf, M. N., and Shaheen, A. A. (2017). Ozone ameliorates age-related oxidative stress changes in rat liver and kidney: effects of pre- and post-ageing administration. *Biochemistry*. 79, 450–458. doi: 10.1134/S0006297914050095
- Salta, E., and De Strooper, B. (2017). microRNA-132: a key noncoding RNA operating in the cellular phase of Alzheimer's disease. *FASEB J.* 31, 424–433. doi: 10.1096/fj.201601308
- Schendel, D. E., Berg, C. J., Yeargin-Allsopp, M., Boyle, C. A., and Decoufle, P. (1996). Prenatal magnesium sulfate exposure and the risk for cerebral palsy or mental retardation among very low-birth-weight children aged 3 to 5 years. *JAMA* 276, 1805–1810. doi: 10.1001/jama.1996.03540220029026
- Schneider, H. (2009). Tolerance of human placental tissue to severe hypoxia and its relevance for dual *ex vivo* perfusion. *Placenta* 30, S71–S76. doi: 10.1016/j.placenta.2008.11.004
- Segal, M. (2010). Dendritic spines, synaptic plasticity and neuronal survival: activity shapes dendritic spines to enhance neuronal viability. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 31, 2178–2184. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2010.07270.x
- Semenza, G. L. (1998). Hypoxia-inducible factor 1: master regulator of O₂ homeostasis. *Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev.* 8, 588–594. doi: 10.1016/S0959-437X(98)80016-6
- Sharp, F. R., and Bernaudin, M. (2004). HIF1 and oxygen sensing in the brain. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 5, 437–448. doi: 10.1038/nrn1408
- Simpson, T. I., and Price, D. J. (2002). Pax6; a pleiotropic player in development. Bioessays 24, 1041–1051. doi: 10.1002/bies.10174
- Singer, D. (1999). Neonatal tolerance of hypoxia: a comparative-physiological approach. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. A Mol. Integr. Physiol. 123, 221–234. doi: 10.1016/S1095-6433(99)00057-4
- Smith, N. L., Wilson, A. L., Gandhi, J., Vatsia, S., and Khan, S. A. (2017). Ozone therapy: an overview of pharmacodynamics, current research, and clinical utility. *Med. Gas Res.* 7, 212–219. doi: 10.4103/2045-9912.215752
- Smith, T. F., Anastopoulos, A. D., Garrett, M. E., Arias-Vasquez, A., Franke, B., Oades, R. D., et al. (2014). Angiogenic, neurotrophic, and inflammatory system SNPs moderate the association between birth weight and ADHD symptom severity. Am. J. Med. Genet. B Neuropsychiatr. Genet. 165B, 691–704. doi: 10.1002/ajmg.b.32275
- Smith, T. F., Schmidt-Kastner, R., McGeary, J. E., Kaczorowski, J. A., and Knopik, V. S. (2016). Pre- and Perinatal Ischemia-Hypoxia, the Ischemia-Hypoxia Response Pathway, and ADHD Risk. *Behav. Genet.* 46, 467–477. doi: 10.1007/s10519-016-9784-4
- Smotherman, W. P., and Robinson, S. R. (1988). Response of the rat fetus to acute umbilical cord occlusion: an ontogenetic adaptation? *Physiol. Behav.* 44, 131–135. doi: 10.1016/0031-9384(88)90356-3
- So, K., Chung, Y., Yu, S. K., and Jun, Y. (2017). Regional immunoreactivity of Pax6 in the neurogenic zone after chronic prenatal hypoxia. *In Vivo* 31, 1125–1129. doi: 10.21873/invivo.11178
- Swanson, J. D., and Wadhwa, P. M. (2008). Developmental origins of child mental health disorders. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 49, 1009–1019. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2008.02014.x
- Taguchi, A., Yanagisawa, K., Tanaka, M., Cao, K., Matsuyama, Y., Goto, H., et al. (2008). Identification of hypoxia-inducible factor-1 alpha as a novel target for miR-17-92 microRNA cluster. *Cancer Res.* 68, 5540–5545. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-07-6460
- Tan, S., Drobyshevsky, A., Jilling, T., Ji, X., Ullman, L. M., Englof, I., et al. (2005). Model of cerebral palsy in the perinatal rabbit. J. Child Neurol. 20, 972–979. doi: 10.1177/08830738050200120801
- Tanaka, H., Sasayama, T., Tanaka, K., Nakamizo, S., Nishihara, M., Mizukawa, K., et al. (2013). MicroRNA-183 upregulates HIF-1α by targeting isocitrate dehydrogenase 2 (IDH2) in glioma cells. J. Neurooncol. 111, 273–283. doi: 10.1007/s11060-012-1027-9
- Tapias, A., and Wang, Z. Q. (2017). Lysine acetylation and deacetylation in brain development and neuropathies. *Genomics Proteomics Bioinformatics* 15, 19–36. doi: 10.1016/j.gpb.2016.09.002
- Tashima, L., Nakata, M., Anno, K., Sugino, N., and Kato, H. (2001). Prenatal influence of ischemia-hypoxia-induced intrauterine growth retardation on brain development and behavioral activity in rats. *Biol. Neonate* 80, 81–87. doi: 10.1159/000047125
- Tchirikov, M., Tchirikov, M., Buchert, R., Wilke, F., and Brenner, W. (2011). Glucose uptake in the placenta, fetal brain, heart and liver related to blood

flow redistribution during acute hypoxia. J. Obstet. Gynaecol. Res. 37, 979–985. doi: 10.1111/j.1447-0756.2010.01468.x

- Tong, W., Chen, W., Ostrowski, R. P., Ma, Q., Souvenir, R., Zhang, L., et al. (2010). Maternal hypoxia increases the activity of MMPs and decreases the expression of TIMPs in the brain of neonatal rats. *Dev. Neurobiol.* 70, 182–194. doi: 10.1002/dneu.20770
- Trollmann, R., and Gassmann, M. (2009). The role of hypoxia-inducible transcription factors in the hypoxic neonatal brain. *Brain Dev.* 31, 503–509. doi: 10.1016/j.braindev.2009.03.007
- Truettner, J. S., Katyshev, V., Esen-Bilgin, N., Dietrich, W. D., and Dore-Duffy, P. (2013). Hypoxia alters MicroRNA expression in rat cortical pericytes. *Microrna* 2, 32–44. doi: 10.2174/2211536611302010005
- Tyulkova, E. I., Semenov, D. G., Vataeva, L. A., Belyakov, A. V., and Samoilov, M. O. (2011). Effect of prenatal hypobaric hypoxia on glutamatergic signal transduction in rat brain. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 151, 275–277. doi: 10.1007/s10517-011-1307-y
- Tyul'kova, E. I., Vataeva, L. A., Vetrovoi, O. V., and Romanovskii, D. Y. (2015). Prenatal hypoxia modifies working memory and the activity of hippocampal polyphosphoinositide system in rats. J. Evol. Biochem. Phys. 51, 131–138. doi: 10.1134/S0022093015020064
- Ursini, G., Cavalleri, T., Fazio, L., Angrisano, T., Iacovelli, L., Porcelli, A., et al. (2016). BDNF rs6265 methylation and genotype interact on risk for schizophrenia. *Epigenetics* 11, 11–23. doi: 10.1080/15592294.2015.1117736
- Valacchi, G., Fortino, V., and Bocci, V. (2005). The dual action of ozone on the skin. Br. J. Dermatol. 153, 1096–1100. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2133.2005.06939.x.
- Van Erp, T. G., Saleh, P. A., Rosso, I. M., Huttunen, M., Lönnqvist, J., Pirkola, T., et al. (2002). Contributions of genetic risk and fetal hypoxia to hippocampal volume in patients with schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder, their unaffected siblings, and healthy unrelated volunteers. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 159, 1514–1520. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.159.9.1514
- Vannucci, R. C., Connor, J. R., Mauger, D. T., Palmer, C., Smith, M. B., Towfighi, J., et al. (1999). Rat model of perinatal hypoxic-ischemic brain damage. *J Neurosci Res.* 55, 158–163. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-4547(19990115)55:2<158::AID-JNR3>3.0.CO;2-1
- Vannucci, S. J., and Hagberg, H. (2004). Hypoxia-ischemia in the immature brain. J. Exp. Biol. 207, 3149–3154. doi: 10.1242/jeb.01064
- Vannucci, S. J., Seaman, L. B., and Vannucci, R. C. (1996). Effects of hypoxiaischemia on GLUT1 and GLUT3 glucose transporters in immature rat brain. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 16, 77–81. doi: 10.1097/00004647-199601000-00009
- Vascotto, C., Salzano, A. M., D'Ambrosio, C., Fruscalzo, A., Marchesoni, D., di Loreto, C., et al. (2007). Oxidized transthyretin in amniotic ?uid as an early marker of preeclampsia. J. Proteome Res. 6, 160–170. doi: 10.1021/pr060315z
- Vasilev, D. S., Dubrovskaya, N. M., Nalivaeva, N. N., and Zhuravin, I. A. (2016a). Regulation of caspase-3 content and activity in rat cortex in norm and after prenatal hypoxia. *Neurochem J.* 10, 144–150. doi: 10.1134/S1819712416020100
- Vasilev, D. S., Dubrovskaya, N. M., Tumanova, N. L., and Zhuravin, I. A. (2016b). Prenatal hypoxia in different periods of embryogenesis differentially affects cell migration, neuronal plasticity, and rat behavior in postnatal ontogenesis. *Front. Neurosci.* 10:126. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2016.00126
- Vasilev, D. S., Tumanova, N. L., Dubrovskaya, N. M., Alekseeva, O. S., Nalivaeva, N. N., and Zhuravin, I. A. (2018). Prenatal hypoxia increases transthyretin production in the choroid plexus of rat pups in the first month after birth. *Russ. J. Physiol.* 104, 635–639. doi: 10.7868/S0869813918060035
- Vasil'ev, D. S., Tumanova, N. L., and Zhuravin, I. A. (2010). Study of distribution of the spine apparatus protein synaptopodin in cortical brain of rats exposed to hypoxia at different periods of embryogenesis. *J. Evol. Biochem. Physiol.* 46, 518–523. doi: 10.1134/S0022093010050129
- Vasiliev, D. S., Tumanova, N. L., and Zhuravin, I. A. (2008). Structural changes in the neocortex nervous tissue in rat ontogenesis after hypoxia at various terms of embryogenesis. *J. Evol. Biochem. Physiol.* 44, 304–315. doi:10.1134/S002209300803006X
- Vlassaks, E., Gavilanes, A. W., Vles, J. S., Deville, S., Kramer, B. W., Strackx, E., et al. (2013). The effects of fetal and perinatal asphyxia on neuronal cytokine levels and ceramide metabolism in adulthood. *J. Neuroimmunol.* 255, 97–101. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2012.09.011
- Wang, H., Chung, Y., Yu, S. K., and Jun, Y. (2017). The immunoreactivity of PI3K/AKT pathway after prenatal hypoxic damage. *In Vivo* 31, 855–860. doi: 10.21873/invivo.11139

- Wang, S., Wang, R., Chen, L., Bennett, D. A., Dickson, D. W., and Wang, D. S. (2010). Expression and functional profiling of neprilysin, insulindegrading enzyme, and endothelin-converting enzyme in prospectively studied elderly and Alzheimer's brain. J. Neurochem. 115, 47–57. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2010.06899.x
- Wang, W. T., Lee, P., Dong, Y., Yeh, H., Kim, J., Weiner, C. P., et al. (2016). *In vivo* neurochemical characterization of developing guinea pigs and the effect of chronic fetal hypoxia. *Neurochem. Res.* 41, 1831–1843. doi: 10.1007/s11064-016-1924-y
- Wang, X., Meng, F. S., Liu, Z. Y., Fan, J. M., Hao, K., Chen, X. Q., et al. (2013). Gestational hypoxia induces sex-differential methylation of Crhr1 linked to anxiety-like behavior. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 48, 544–555. doi: 10.1007/s12035-013-8444-4
- Wang, Z., Zhang, X. J., Li, T., Li, J., Tang, Y., and Le, W. (2014). Valproic acid reduces neuritic plaque formation and improves learning deficits in APP(Swe) /PS1(A246E) transgenic mice via preventing the prenatal hypoxiainduced down-regulation of neprilysin. CNS Neurosci. Ther. 20, 209–217. doi: 10.1111/cns.12186
- Wei, B., Li, L., He, A., Zhang, Y., Sun, M., and Xu, Z. (2016). Hippocampal NMDAR-Wnt-Catenin signaling disrupted with cognitive deficits in adolescent offspring exposed to prenatal hypoxia. *Brain Res.* 1631, 157–164. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2015.11.041
- Wheaton, W. W., and Chandel, N. S. (2011). Hypoxia. 2. Hypoxia regulates cellular metabolism. Am. J. Physiol. Cell Physiol. 300, C385–C393. doi: 10.1152/ajpcell.00485.2010
- White, L. D., and Lawson, E. E. (1997). Effects of chronic prenatal hypoxia on tyrosine hydroxylase and phenylethanolamine N-methyltransferase messenger RNA and protein levels in medulla oblongata of postnatal rat. *Pediatr. Res.* 42, 455–462. doi: 10.1203/00006450-199710000-00006
- Whitehead, C. L., The, W. T., Walker, S. P., Leung, C., Larmour, L., and Tong, S. (2013). Circulating MicroRNAs in maternal blood as potential biomarkers for fetal hypoxia in-utero. *PLoS ONE* 8:e78487. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0078487
- Wu, Y. C., Wang, Y. J., and Tseng, G. F. (2011). Ascorbic acid and α-tocopherol supplement starting prenatally enhances the resistance of nucleus tractus solitarius neurons to hypobaric hypoxic challenge. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 216, 105–122. doi: 10.1007/s00429-010-0300-y
- Yang, Q., Lu, Z., Ramchandran, R., Longo, L. D., and Raj, J. U. (2012). Pulmonary artery smooth muscle cell proliferation and migration in fetal lambs acclimatized to high-altitude long-term hypoxia: role of histone acetylation. Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell. Mol. Physiol. 303, L1001–L1010. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.00092.2012
- Yao, L., Kan, E. M., Kaur, C., Dheen, S. T., Hao, A., Lu, J., et al. (2013). Notch-1 signaling regulates microglia activation via NF-κB pathway after hypoxic exposure *in vivo* and *in vitro*. *PLoS ONE* 8:e78439. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0078439
- Young-Pearse, T. L., Bai, J., Chang, R., Zheng, J. B., LoTurco, J. J., and Selkoe, D. J. (2007). A critical function for β-amyloid precursor protein in neuronal migration revealed by *in utero* RNA interference. *J. Neurosci.* 27, 14459–14469. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4701-07.2007
- Yu, L., Derrick, M., Ji, H., Silverman, R. B., Whitsett, J., Vásquez-Vivar, J., et al. (2011). Neuronal nitric oxide synthase inhibition prevents cerebral palsy following hypoxia-ischemia in fetal rabbits: comparison between JI-8 and 7-nitroindazole. *Dev. Neurosci.* 33, 312–319. doi: 10.1159/000327244
- Zhang, P., Zhu, D., Chen, X., Li, Y., Li, N., Gao, Q., et al. (2016). Prenatal hypoxia promotes atherosclerosis via vascular inflammation in the

offspring rats. Atherosclerosis 245, 28-34. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2015. 11.028

- Zhang, X., Li, L., Zhang, X., Xie, W., Li, L., Yang, D., et al. (2013). Prenatal hypoxia may aggravate the cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease neuropathology in APPSwe/PS1A246E transgenic mice. *Neurobiol. Aging* 34, 663–678. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2012.06.012
- Zhao, P., and Zuo, Z. (2005). Prenatal hypoxia-induced adaptation and neuroprotection that is inducible nitric oxide synthase-dependent. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 20, 871–880. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2005.05.024
- Zhuravin, I. A. (2002). Formation of central mechanisms of regulation for mammal movement functions in connection with embryo development. *Zh. Evol. Biokhim. Fiziol.* 38, 478–484. doi: 10.1023/A:1022069117917
- Zhuravin, I. A., Dubrovskaya, N. M., and Plesneva, S. A. (2002). Striatal level of regulation of learned forepaw movements in rats. *Physiol Res.* 51(Suppl. 1), S67–S76. Available online at: www.biomed.cas.cz/physiolres/pdf/51%20Suppl %201/51_S67.pdf
- Zhuravin, I. A., Dubrovskaya, N. M., and Tumanova, N. L. (2004). Postnatal physiological development of rats after acute prenatal hypoxia. *Neurosci. Behav. Physiol.* 34, 809–816. doi: 10.1023/B:NEAB.0000038132.08219.31
- Zhuravin, I. A., Dubrovskaya, N. M., Tumanova, N. L., Vasilev, D. S., and Nalivaeva, N. N. (2018). "Ontogenetic and phylogenetic approaches for studying the mechanisms of cognitive dysfunctions," in *Evolutionary Physiology* and Biochemistry. Advances and Perspectives, ed V. F. Levchenko (InTech), 205–224. doi: 10.5772/intechopen.73666
- Zhuravin, I. A., Dubrovskaya, N. M., Vasilev, D. S., Tumanova, N. L., and Nalivaeva, N. N. (2011). Epigenetic and pharmacological regulation of the amyloid-degrading enzyme neprilysin results in modulation of cognitive functions in mammals. *Dokl. Biol. Sci.* 438, 145–148. doi: 10.1134/S001249661103015X
- Zhuravin, I. A., Tumanova, N. L., Ozirskaya, E. V., Vasil'ev, D. S., and Dubrovskaya, N. M. (2006). Formation of the structural and ultrastructural organization of the striatum in early postnatal ontogenesis of rats in altered conditions of embryonic development. *Neurosci. Behav. Physiol.* 36, 473–478. doi: 10.1007/s11055-006-0042-8
- Zhuravin, I. A., Tumanova, N. L., and Vasiliev, D. S. (2009a). Structural changes of the hippocampus nervous tissue in rat ontogenesis after prenatal hypoxia. J. Evol. Biochem. Physiol. 45, 156–158. doi: 10.1134/S0022093009010165
- Zhuravin, I. A., Tumanova, N. L., and Vasilyev, D. S. (2009b). Changes in the machanisms of brain adaptation during postnatal ontogeny of rats exposed to prenatal hypoxia. *Dokl. Biol. Sci.* 425, 91–93. doi: 10.1134/S001249660902001X
- Zito, K., Scheuss, V., Knott, G., Hill, T., and Svoboda, K. (2009). Rapid functional maturation of nascent dendritic spines. *Neuron* 61, 247–258. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2008.10.054

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Nalivaeva, Turner and Zhuravin. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Prenatal Hypoxia in Different Periods of Embryogenesis Differentially Affects Cell Migration, Neuronal Plasticity, and Rat Behavior in Postnatal Ontogenesis

Dmitrii S. Vasilev^{1,2}, Nadezhda M. Dubrovskaya^{1,2}, Natalia L. Tumanova¹ and Igor A. Zhuravin^{1,2*}

¹ I. M. Sechenov Institute of Evolutionary Physiology and Biochemistry of the Russian Academy of Sciences, Saint Petersburg, Russia, ² Research Center, Saint-Petersburg State Pediatric Medical University, Saint Petersburg, Russia

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Elena Rybnikova, I. P. Pavlov Institute of Physiology, Russia

Reviewed by:

Natalia V. Gulyaeva, Russian Academy of Sciences, Russia Dusan Dobrota, Comenius University in Bratislava, Slovakia

*Correspondence:

lgor A. Zhuravin zhuravin@iephb.ru; i-zhur@mail.ru

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 17 January 2016 Accepted: 14 March 2016 Published: 31 March 2016

Citation:

Vasilev DS, Dubrovskaya NM, Tumanova NL and Zhuravin IA (2016) Prenatal Hypoxia in Different Periods of Embryogenesis Differentially Affects Cell Migration, Neuronal Plasticity, and Rat Behavior in Postnatal Ontogenesis. Front. Neurosci. 10:126. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2016.00126

Long-term effects of prenatal hypoxia on embryonic days E14 or E18 on the number, type and localization of cortical neurons, density of labile synaptopodin-positive dendritic spines, and parietal cortex-dependent behavioral tasks were examined in the postnatal ontogenesis of rats. An injection of 5'ethynyl-2'deoxyuridine to pregnant rats was used to label neurons generated on E14 or E18 in the fetuses. In control rat pups a majority of cells labeled on E14 were localized in the lower cortical layers V-VI while the cells labeled on E18 were mainly found in the superficial cortical lavers II-III. It was shown that hypoxia both on E14 and E18 results in disruption of neuroblast generation and migration but affects different cell populations. In rat pups subjected to hypoxia on E14, the total number of labeled cells in the parietal cortex was decreased while the number of labeled neurons scattered within the superficial cortical layers was increased. In rat pups subjected to hypoxia on E18, the total number of labeled cells in the parietal cortex was also decreased but the number of scattered labeled neurons was higher in the lower cortical layers. It can be suggested that prenatal hypoxia both on E14 and E18 causes a disruption in neuroblast migration but with a different outcome. Only in rats subjected to hypoxia on E14 did we observe a reduction in the total number of pyramidal cortical neurons and the density of labile synaptopodin-positive dendritic spines in the molecular cortical layer during the first month after birth which affected development of the cortical functions. As a result, rats subjected to hypoxia on E14, but not on E18, had impaired development of the whisker-placing reaction and reduced ability to learn reaching by a forepaw. The data obtained suggest that hypoxia on E14 in the period of generation of the cells, which later differentiate into the pyramidal cortical neurons of the V-VI layers and form cortical minicolumns, affects formation of cortical cytoarchitecture, neuronal plasticity and behavior in postnatal ontogenesis which testify to cortical dysfunction. Hypoxia on E18 does not significantly affect cortical structure and parietal cortex-dependent behavioral tasks.

Keywords: prenatal hypoxia, brain development, cortex, neurogenesis, cell migration, neuronal plasticity, dendritic spines, rat behavior

INTRODUCTION

The consequences of action of pathological factors during brain embryogenesis on development of brain structure and animal or human behavior in later life depend to a great extent on the period of pregnancy when they have been applied. However, the mechanisms underlying different outcomes of pathologic conditions are not fully understood. Development of the cortical plate of rat fetuses is a good model to investigate the specific character of damage in different cell populations resulting from insults at various stages of embryogenesis. The period of radial migration of neuroblasts into the cortical plate is crucial for development of proper cortical architecture including stratification and formation of minicolumns which underlie behavioral reactions and cognitive functions in postnatal ontogenesis (Rakic, 2006; Hammond et al., 2010; Sekine et al., 2011). Earlier it was shown that neurons fail to acquire their proper position and remain scattered within inappropriate cortical layers in the fetuses when exposed to ionizing radiation (Rakic, 1988), ultrasound (Ang et al., 2006), or toxic agents (Miller, 1986; Aronne et al., 2011) during the period of radial cell migration into the cortical plate resulting in behavioral dysfunctions (Caviness and Rakic, 1978).

Hypoxia is a very common prenatal pathology, which often leads to brain malfunctioning in the postnatal period. Although the effects of oxidative stress caused by hypoxia are shortterm (within a few days), hypoxia in the embryonic period leads to various structural and functional abnormalities in the postnatal period (Zhuravin, 2002; Golan and Huleihel, 2006; Vasilyev et al., 2008; Zhuravin et al., 2009). Although there are some studies of neuroblast migration under the effect of prenatal stressors the data on their long-term consequences (Rakic, 1988; Ang et al., 2006; Aronne et al., 2011) are insufficient. Prenatal hypoxia was shown to cause functional abnormalities in postnatal ontogenesis of animals (Zhuravin et al., 2004; Golan and Huleihel, 2006; Dubrovskaya and Zhuravin, 2010) but the underlying mechanisms were not sufficiently analyzed. In particular, there was no comparative evaluation of the effects of hypoxia at different stages of pregnancy on the character of neuronal migration in embryogenesis and cortical organization and functions in early postnatal life and adulthood. The aim of this work was to investigate the consequences of prenatal hypoxia on different days of gestation and cortical neurogenesis (E14 or E18) on cell generation and migration into the developing cortical plate by evaluating the number, type, and localization of cortical neurons, the density of labile synaptopodin-positive dendritic spines and behavior in the postnatal ontogenesis of rats.

METHODS

Animals

All animal experiments were performed in accordance with the Directive #86/609 of the Council of European Communities for the protection of animals used for experimental and other scientific purposes and in accordance with the guidelines of the Russian Academy of Sciences (RAS) approved by the Scientific Council of the Institute of Evolutionary Physiology and Biochemistry of RAS, St. Petersburg, Russia.

Cell Labeling and Prenatal Hypoxia

Pregnant female Wistar rats (total n = 64) on the 14th or 18th day of gestation were injected with a DNA-replication marker 5'ethynyl-2'deoxyuridine (EdU, one intraperitoneal injection in a dose of 25 mg in 0.5 ml of saline) to label cells generated in the proliferative zone (Rakic, 1988) destined to the cortical layers V and VI (14th embryonic day-E14) or to the superficial cortical layers II-III (18th embryonic day—E18). Within the same day (1 h after injection) some females were exposed to acute normobaric hypoxia in a 100 l chamber where oxygen content was decreased from 20.7 to 7.0% and maintained at this level for 3 h. Concentration of CO_2 in the chamber was no >0.2%and the temperature was +22°C. Another group of EdU-injected animals was kept under normal oxygen content. The offspring of all groups of animals was analyzed in further experiments on different days of postnatal ontogenesis. When calculating the age of rat pups, the day of birth was taken as P0.

Animal Behavior

To analyze the effects of prenatal hypoxia on the functional state of brain sensorimotor cortex and development of animal reactions the following specific tests have been applied.

Whisker Placing Test

This test allows quantification of the functional state of the sensorimotor cortex and is widely used for assessing the severity of the lesions of this brain region after experimental stroke or other brain pathologies (Schallert, 2006). On days P0 to P20 the rats from the control group (n = 13) and rats subjected to prenatal hypoxia on E14 (n = 14) or E18 (n = 16) were tested for whisker placing reaction. For this an animal was lifted by the tail and the whisker area was touched by a sharp end of a horizontally oriented pencil (Thullier et al., 1997). The forelimb placing reaction was assessed for 1 min by a four-point scale: 0absence of reaction; 1-weak, chaotic elevation of the limb without making contact with the stick; 2-rotatory movements of the head and elevation of the limb to the support; and 3-extension of the snout in the direction of the stick with accurate and precise lifting of both forelimbs onto the support. The mean ranking was then calculated for each animal and compared in the control and both hypoxic (E14 and E18) groups.

Training to Perform an Instrumental Reflex

Young (P20) or adult (P90) male rats were trained to touch or push a piston attached horizontally to the front wall of the experimental chamber with an automatic feeder and instruments for recording movements and delivery of reinforcement (Zhuravin and Bures, 1986, 1989) with some modifications (Dubrovskaya and Zhuravin, 1995; Zhuravin et al., 2002). Young rats of the control (n = 20), E14 (n = 12), and E18 (n = 15) groups were trained only to touch the piston while adult rats of the control (n = 13), E14 (n = 14), and E18 (n = 16) groups were trained to push the piston for longer than a specified period of time (usually 50 ms). Every day during two cycles of training, consisting of 64 movements each, the rats were trained to use the forelimb to touch (young rats) or to press (adult rats) the piston. Young rats were considered being able to learn the reflex well when they touched the piston during all 64 movements in the cycle. Adult rats were considered to learn the reflex well when the average time of pushing the piston in each session was \geq 50 ms for 6 or 7 successive sessions (p < 0.05; *t*-tests). The rats whose average pushing time in a session did not significantly change during the training were considered being unable to learn the test.

Analysis of Migration and Positioning OF Cortical Neurons Generated on E14 or E18

To evaluate the position of neuronal cells generated on E14 or E18, the pups of female rats injected with EdU were decapitated on P5 when the number of labeled cells is high enough to be analyzed. The number of pups in each group is given in Table 1. The brains were extracted, fixed in 10% formalin in phosphatebuffered saline (PBS, pH 7.4), cryoprotected in 20% sucrose in PBS, frozen, and sectioned at the coronal plane. Brain slices (20 μ m) were stained with Hoechst 33342 to reveal cortical stratification and to count the total number of cells. To expose the final position of the cells generated on E14 or E18 and labeled with EdU the sections were stained using the ClickiT[®] EdU Alexa Fluor[®] 488 Imaging Kit (Invitrogen, USA) following the manufacturer's protocol. In selected sections, the cells were also immunolabeled with a neuronal marker Fox3 (ab104224; Abcam, Bristol, UK; dilution 1:1000) to prove that the EdU-positive cells are neurons. To analyze the pattern of migration and positioning of E14- or E18-generated cortical neurons, the number of EdU-labeled cells within a 500 µmwide area of the parietal cortical tissue from the layer I to VI from Bregma +0.20 mm (Paxinos and Watson, 2006) (see Figure 2B) was calculated. A ratio of the EdU-positive cells to total Hoechstlabeled cells was calculated in each investigated cortical slice. The mean ratio for different animal groups was compared using unpaired two-tailed Mann–Whitney *U*-tests (p < 0.05). The ratio of the number of EdU-labeled cells within the superficial cortical layers (the layers II-III) and lower layers (V-IV) layers was also calculated and compared in control and hypoxia-exposed pups using the unpaired two-tailed Mann–Whitney U-test (p < 0.05).

Morphological Analysis of Cortical Neurons in Postnatal Ontogenesis Light Microscopy

The rats (n = 8 for each group) were decapitated on P10, P20, P30, P60, and P90 and their brains were fixed in 10% formalin in PBS (pH 7.4), cryoprotected in 20% sucrose in PBS, frozen and sectioned at the coronal plane. Brain slices (20 µm) were Nissl stained and analyzed by light microscopy using an ImagerA microscope (Zeiss, Germany). Ten cortical slices (the same area of the parietal cortex as in the EdU visualization experiment) were analyzed for each animal. The area of the cell body, as well as the longest and the shortest axes with the nucleus being oriented in the section plane were measured for each cell using the "Videotest: Master Morphology 4.2" computer program (VideoTest, Russia). The cells were classified by two numerical parameters: the size (area) and shape (ratio of the longest and shortest axes passed through the cell nucleus) of the cell body using cluster analysis (Ward's method), as described in (Vasilyev et al., 2008). The size and shape of the cell body are essential parameters to differentiate the projection cells (pyramidal cells with a high axis ratio) and interneurons (with axis ratio about 1) in different cortical layers. It allows the analysis of the number of cells belonging not only to different morphotypes but also to different functional groups. The mean number of cells belonging to the different morphotype classes was counted for each cortical slice in rats exposed to hypoxia on E14 or E18 and compared to control group. The two-tailed t-student test for independent samples (p < 0.05) was used to compare the values obtained in control and hypoxia-exposed animals.

Immunohistochemistry

We have also performed an analysis of the number of cells labeled by neuronal and glial marker proteins in the same area of the parietal cortex as in the EdU visualization experiment. For this a sequence of sections (10 sections per animal with 80 μm between them) were randomly selected and used for immunolabeling. Sections were incubated for 3 h at 37°C in

	Number of pups	Number of cortical slices analyzed	Number of counted cells	Total number of EdU-labeled cells per 500 μm wide cortical column (mean ± SEM)	Number of EdU-labeled cells scattered in the layers II-III (for the labeling on E14), or in V-VI (for E18) cortical layers, presented as % to the total number of EdU-labeled cells (%)
Control rats (EdU labeling on E14)	14	140	586460	17.5 ± 0.9	19.1 ± 5.2
Hypoxia on E14 (EdU labeling on E14)	12	120	479400	9.7 ± 0.8	42.0 ± 9.4
Control rats (EdU labeling on E18)	9	90	377460	62.8 ± 0.6	17.3 ± 7.2
Hypoxia on E18 (EdU labeling on E18)	10	100	407800	23.1 ± 0.8	28.1 ± 9.8

The mean number of EdU-labeled cells in the parietal cortex of ras subjected to hypoxia on E14 or E18 is lower than in control animals. The number of EdU-positive cells per 500 μ m wide cortical column (500 μ m -wide area of the cortical tissue from the layers I to VI) is presented as mean \pm SEM. The mean number of EdU-labeled cells scattered in the II-III cortical layers for cell labeled on E14 or in the layers V-VI for cell labeled on E18 is given as % of total EdU-labeled cells. These cells failed to migrate to the cortical layers to which they are destined.

PBS containing 2% bovine serum albumin and 0.3% Triton X-100 (Merck, Darmstadt, Germany), and then overnight with a primary antibody at 4°C. Visualization of the glial cells with glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP-positive glia) was performed using a monoclonal Cy3-conjugated anti-GFAP antibody (C9205, Sigma, 1:100) and analyzing the emission of Cy3 at 550-650 nm wavelength. The number of neurons was analyzed using mouse monoclonal anti-Fox3 (=NeuN) antibody (ab104224; Abcam, Bristol, UK; dilution 1:500). After thorough rinsing, all sections were incubated for 1 h at 37°C with a FITC-conjugated secondary antibody against mouse IgG (ab7007, Abcam, 1:200) diluted in the blocking serum. The rat hepatic tissue was used as a negative control. For excitation of the signal a 488 nm wavelength He/Ar laser was used with emission being observed in the 496-537 nm wavelength range. The number of immunopositive cells with the optical density of cell bodies 300% higher than the background was compared in the parietal cortex of control and hypoxiaexposed animals using the unpaired two-tailed Mann-Whitney *U*-test (p < 0.05).

Distribution of Synaptopodin-Positive Dendritic Spines in the Parietal Cortex Immunohistochemistry

Synaptopodin is a specific marker of labile mushroom spines, which play an important role in neuronal network plasticity (Deller et al., 2003). The number of labile axon-spine interneuronal contacts in the molecular (Ist) layer of the parietal cortex in adult (P90) control rats as well as in animals exposed to hypoxia on E14 or E18 was analyzed using a random sampling method described in the previous section. Selected sections were incubated with a rabbit anti-synaptopodin antibody (\$9567, Sigma 1:200) overnight at 4°C and then with a phycoerythrine PE-conjugated secondary antibody against rabbit IgG (ab7007, Abcam, 1:200). Some slices were double stained for synaptopodin and a postsynaptic marker protein PSD95 (mouse monoclonal ab2723 antibodies, Abcam, 1:1000, overnight) or synaptopodin and a presynaptic terminal marker protein synaptophysin (S5768, Sigma, 1:1000, overnight) and visualized by a FITCconjugated secondary antibody against mouse IgG (ab7007, Abcam, 1:200). Rat hepatic tissue was used as a negative control. For excitation of PE and FITC a 488 nm wavelength He/Ar laser was used with emission of PE being detected at 652-690 nm and FITC at 496-537 nm wavelength. The number of synaptopodinpositive spines was calculated in a 100 \times 100 μ m area of the molecular layer of the parietal cortex just above the area where we performed counting of the number of neurons. The data obtained in hypoxia-exposed animals were compared with controls using the unpaired two-tailed Mann–Whitney U-test (p < 0.05).

Western Blotting

The parietal cortical tissue sections (the same areas of the parietal cortex as described in the previous experiments) of adult (P90) control rats and of animals subjected to hypoxia on E14 or E18 were homogenized on ice in 0.5 M Tris-HCl buffer (pH 7.4) with 1% (of volume) of Triton X-100 and centrifuged at 2500 g (5 min, 4° C.) The amount of synaptopodin protein in the supernatant was analyzed by electrophoresis in

8% polyacrylamide gels in the presence of sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS), followed by immunoblotting on polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membranes. The membranes were incubated overnight at 4°C with a rabbit anti-synaptopodin antibody \$9567 (Sigma 1:1000). Immunoreactivity was detected using horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibody (goat anti-rabbit IgG, ab6721, Abcam, 1:5000, 1 h) and visualized using Optiblot ECL Ultra Detect Kit (1.2 pg-2 ng) (ab133409, Abcam,). The amount of actin in the same samples was analyzed using a rabbit anti-actin antibody (A5060, Sigma, 1:5000). The amount of a postsynaptic marker protein PSD95 was analyzed using a mouse monoclonal antibody (ab2723, Abcam, 1:1000, overnight) followed by a secondary horseradish peroxidase-conjugated sheep anti-mouse IgG antibody (ab6808, Abcam, 1:5000, 1 h). The amount of an active presynaptic terminal marker protein synaptophysin was analyzed using a mouse primary antibody S5768 (Sigma, 1:1000, overnight) and visualized with the ab6808 secondary antibody. The relative intensity of immunoreactive bands on the membranes was quantified by densitometry using the "Videotest: Master Morphology 4.2" software program (VideoTest, Russia). Rat hepatic tissue was used as a negative control. A ratio of the intensity of the bands corresponding to the protein of interest (synaptopodin, PSD95 or synaptophysin) to actin was calculated for each sample and the data of hypoxiaexposed animals were compared with controls using unpaired two-tailed Mann–Whitney U-test (p < 0.05).

Statistics

The data were analyzed using the PAST statistical software package (Hammer et al., 2001; http://palaeo-electronica.org/ 2001_1/past/issue1_01.htm). All data are presented as mean \pm SEM. The data for hypoxia-exposed pups were compared with a control using the unpaired two-tailed *t*-student tests or Mann-Whitney *U*-test (p < 0.05). The Fisher's exact significance test (Mehta et al., 1984) was used in the analysis of the instrumental reflex data obtained in two animal groups.

RESULTS

Animal Behavior Whisker Placing Test

Analyzing animal motor reactions during the first postnatal month (from P0 to P20) we have observed that the pups exposed to prenatal hypoxia on E14 had a significant delay in the development of the whisker placing reaction compared to controls and pups subjected to prenatal hypoxia on E18. The animals subjected to prenatal hypoxia on E14 compared to control rats or rats exposed to hypoxia on E18 starting from P0 had a significantly lower score of forelimb placing after stimulation of their whiskers and this difference practically disappeared at P20 (**Figure 1A**). It indicates a disruption in development of the sensorimotor coordination caused by prenatal hypoxia on E14 but not on E18.

Training to Perform an Instrumental Reflex

Using an instrumental learning paradigm, we have revealed that prenatal hypoxia on E14 resulted in reduced ability to learn a





complex operant reflex (reaching or reaching with pushing by a forepaw) when tested both in young (P20) and adult (P90) animals (**Figure 1B**). The ability of rats to learn the task was expressed as a ratio of animals able to learn the task well to the total number of trained animals. In the group of rats, exposed to hypoxia on E18, the number of young and adult rats able to learn the reflex was not statistically different from the agematched controls (**Figure 1B**). Thus, prenatal hypoxia on E14 caused significant disruption of motor behavior and learning ability of rats connected with their cortical functions, while prenatal hypoxia on E18 did not cause such changes compared to controls.

Analysis of EdU-Labeled Cortical Neurons Generated on E14 or E18, in Rat Postnatal Ontogenesis

Control Group

Double-labeling cells on P5 with EdU and a neuron-specific marker Fox3 (EdU+Fox3) showed that the majority of the cells

generated on E14 or E18 in control, as well as in hypoxia-exposed animals, were neurons (**Figures 2A,C**). A majority of the cells EdU-labeled on E14 were localized in the lower cortical layers V-VI (**Figure 2E**, **Table 1**) while the cells labeled on E18 were mainly found in the superficial cortical layers II-III (**Figure 2G** and **Table 1**). In the course of rat development (P10-P20) the number of labeled cells decreased to $54.0 \pm 8.7\%$ compared to P5 (**Figures 2D,I,J** and **Table 1**).

Hypoxia on E14

Examination of brain tissue by Nissl staining on P5 has not revealed any mass cell death, changes in cell morphology, or any difference in cytoarchitecture of the cortical plate between the control and hypoxia-exposed (E14 or E18) pups. However, there was a decrease in the number of EdU-positive neurons in the parietal cortex of 5-day-old pups subjected to hypoxia on E14 (1.64 \pm 0.01% of total cell number, see Table 1) compared to controls (2.93 \pm 0.02% of total cell number) which suggests that prenatal hypoxia on E14 causes a decrease in neuroblast division rate. In animals subjected to hypoxia, as well as in controls, the majority of cells labeled on E14 were localized in the lower cortical layers V-VI. However, in 5-day-old pups subjected to hypoxia on E14, the number of labeled neurons scattered within the superficial layers of the parietal cortex was increased compared to controls (Figure 2F, Table 1) suggesting that prenatal hypoxia on E14 caused a failure of some neuroblasts to migrate into their proper position in the V-VI cortical layers.

Hypoxia on E18

On P5 in rats subjected to hypoxia on E18 we have also observed a decrease in the number of EdU-positive neurons in the parietal cortex ($1.84 \pm 0.02\%$ of total cell number compared to $3.86 \pm$ 0.01% in controls, see **Table 1**) suggesting that hypoxia at this stage of embryogenesis also caused a decrease in neuroblast division rate. The majority of cells labeled on E18 were localized in the superficial (II-III) cortical layers of rat parietal cortex (**Figure 2H** and **Table 1**). However, the number of EdU-positive cells scattered in the lower (V-VI) layers of the parietal cortex was higher than in controls (**Table 1**) suggesting that some neuroblasts failed to migrate into their proper position in the II-III cortical layers.

Morphological Analysis of Cortical Neurons in Rat Postnatal Ontogenesis Control Rats

Analysis of cell morphology in rat parietal cortical tissue by Nissl staining on P10–P90 has been performed using such parameters as the size (area) and shape (ratio of the longest to the shortest axes) of the cell body. According to such parameters we have divided the cortical cells into four morphotypes according to DeFelipe and Fariñas (1992): 1–small non-pyramidal cells (glial cells and small non-pyramidal neurons) scattered in all cortical layers; 2–big non-pyramidal neurons (cortical interneurons) mostly localized in the layers II-III; 3–small pyramidal neurons (the ratio of the longest to the shortest axes greater than 2.5) localized in the layers II-III and V-VI of the cortex; and 4–big



pyramidal cells (the ratio of the longest to the shortest axes greater than 2.5, the longest axis is more than 15 μm) mostly localized in the V-VI layer.

Hypoxia on E14

In pups exposed to hypoxia on E14, the number of big pyramidal neurons in the layers V-VI of the parietal cortex on P10-P20 was lower compared to age-matched controls. At later stages of postnatal development (P20-P30) we have also observed a decrease in the number of small pyramidal and non-pyramidal cells in the layers II-III of the parietal cortex of hypoxic rats (**Table 2**). Thus, the total number of pyramidal neurons in the layers II-III and V-VI of the cortex after prenatal hypoxia on E14 was reduced on P10-P30 by 20–30% compared to control. The number of Fox3-positive neurons was also decreased on P10-P30 (**Table 2**) although in older rats (P60-90) there were no differences in the number of these neurons compared to an age-matched control. At all stages analyzed we have not seen any changes in the number of GFAP-positive cells after prenatal hypoxia (**Table 2**).

Hypoxia on E18

Unlike hypoxia on E14, prenatal hypoxia on E18 caused no changes in the ratio of pyramidal to non-pyramidal cells in developing cortex and there was no reduction in the total number of pyramidal neurons on P10-P30 (**Table 3**).
TABLE 2 | Number of cortical neurons belonging to different morphological types in rats exposed to hypoxia on E14.

Type of cells	Days after birth							
	P10	P20	P30	P60	P90			
	The number of cortical cells in rats exposed to hypoxia on E14 in % to control							
Small non-pyramidal	101.7±15.9	101.4±18.7	100.8±14.0	103.1 ± 15.5	110.7±11.4			
Big non-pyramidal	100.5 ± 9.8	81.6±6.5*	$84.3 \pm 7.2^{*}$	102.7 ± 9.7	93.8 ± 16.3			
Small pyramidal	92.8 ± 10.4	84.1±7.2*	$85.6 \pm 9.8^{*}$	94.1 ± 15.2	105.8 ± 10.5			
Big pyramidal	67.1±11.3**	72.4±8.3**	90.7 ± 12.9	100.6 ± 7.4	97.9 ± 15.5			
Total cell number	78.6±7.5**	59.2±10.2**	92.9 ± 14.6	94.7 ± 8.4	97.9 ± 9.1			
GFAP-positive cells	98.3 ± 5.1	105.8 ± 10.2	117.4 ± 12.5	104 ± 6.4	93.3 ± 6.5			
Fox3 (NeuN)-positive	$79.2 \pm 6.3^{*}$	69.4±7.1**	$74.1 \pm 5.4^{*}$	93.5 ± 7.7	105 ± 5.8			

Neural cells were classified by their size (area) and shape (ratio of the longest to the shortest axes) of the cell body. Data are presented as the ratio (mean number of cells in rats exposed to hypoxia/mean number of cells in control rats) in $\% \pm$ Standard error of the difference between the means of two samples. 100%—cell number in control rats. In each group of animals (n = 8) 10 cortical tissue areas of each animal were analyzed by Nissl staining or immunohistochemistry. * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.001$ using two-tailed t-student tests for independent samples.

TABLE 3 | Number of cortical neurons belonging to different morphological types in rats exposed to hypoxia on E18.

Type of cells	Days after birth						
	P10	P20	P30	P60	P90		
	The number of cortical cells in rats exposed to hypoxia on E18 in % to control						
Small non-pyramidal	97.1±12.6	110.4±11.2	100.0 ± 11.5	92.0±10.1	115.8±21.1		
Big non-pyramidal	95.0 ± 15.3	95.7 ± 10.5	115.6 ± 8.8	94.5 ± 7.8	99.7 ± 17.4		
Small pyramidal	104.3 ± 5.8	101.4 ± 8.2	92.4 ± 15.2	115.1 ± 19.9	92.8 ± 15.2		
Big pyramidal	102.8 ± 3.7	110.6 ± 11.6	108.4 ± 7.2	100.0 ± 4.4	97.9 ± 15.5		
Total cell number	100.5 ± 4.4	99.1 ± 3.8	90.7 ± 9.8	105.2 ± 9.4	105.0 ± 9.2		
GFAP-positive cells	101.7 ± 3.2	104.6 ± 4.8	105.2 ± 6.7	104 ± 6.4	94.7 ± 8.9		
Fox3 (NeuN)-positive	96.8 ± 8.4	108.5 ± 9.6	91.4 ± 11.5	93.5 ± 7.7	94.1 ± 10.5		

Neural cells were classified by their size (area) and shape (ratio of the longest to the shortest axes) of the cell body. Data are presented as the ratio (mean number of cells in rats exposed to hypoxia/mean number of cells in control rats) in $\% \pm$ Standard error of the difference between the means of two samples. 100%—cell number in control rats. In each group of animals (n = 8) 10 cortical tissue areas of each animal were analyzed by Nissl staining or immunohistochemistry. No changes (compared to control) in rats, exposed to hypoxia on E18, were observed.

Synaptopodin Distribution in the Cortical Tissue of Adult Rats (P90) Control Rats

The pattern of distribution of the actin-associated protein synaptopodin in control adult rats on P90 is given in **Figure 3A** demonstrating that the majority of this protein is located in dendritic spines (immunopositive dots, 1 μ m in diameter) in the molecular layer of brain cortex. On the other hand, the immunolabeled postsynaptic protein PSD95 was mostly placed near the synaptophysin-positive presynaptic terminals in different (but mostly in the molecular) cortical layers.

Hypoxia on E14

Prenatal hypoxia on E14 resulted in a decreased number of synaptopodin-positive spines in the molecular layer of the cortex of adult rats (Figure 3B). Moreover, hypoxia also resulted in decreased overall expression of synaptopodin protein levels compared to controls (Figures 3C,D). However, there were no changes in the amounts of the postsynaptic marker protein PSD95 and presynaptic marker protein synaptophysin (**Figures 3C,D**). As such we can conclude that the hypoxia on E14 resulted in a specific decrease in the number of labile synaptopodin-positive dendritic spines in the first cortical layer belonging to the apical dendrites of pyramidal neurons but did not cause significant changes in the number of PSD95positive postsynaptic terminals and total synaptic activity. It is remarkable that in the cortical tissue of young (P30) rats exposed to hypoxia on E14 there were decreased amounts of both postsynaptic proteins synaptopodin and PSD95 (**Figures 3E,F**) which might lead to some abnormalities in dendritic spines formation.

Hypoxia on E18

In rats exposed to hypoxia on E18 we have not observed any changes either in the number of synaptopodin-positive dendritic spines in the molecular layer of the cortex (**Figure 3B**) or in the total synaptopodin, synaptophysin, or PSD95 content (**Figure 3D**).



intensity of the bands corresponding to the proteins of interest (white columns—spine-associated protein synaptopodin, gray columns—postsynaptic marker protein PSD95, dotted columns—presynaptic marker synaptophysin) to the intensity of the band of actin. Data presented as the mean ratio of optical density \pm SEM. *Statistically significant decrease in synaptopodin expression in adult rats subjected to hypoxia on E14 compared to controls, $p \le 0.05$. No significant changes in PSD95 and synaptophysin can be seen n = 8 in each group of animals. (E) Electrophoretic separation of young (P30) rat cortical tissue proteins and subsequent immunoblotting against synaptopodin (100 kDa), PSD95 (95 kDa), and actin (45 kDa). (F) Ratio of the band intensity of the protein of interest (white, dotted columns—spine-associated protein synaptopodin, gray columns—the postsynaptic marker protein PSD95) to the actin band intensity in young (P30) rat cortical tissue. Data presented as mean optical density ratio \pm SEM. Asterisk—significant difference in synaptopodin or PSD95 protein expression between control rats and rats exposed to hypoxia on E14 (two-tailed Mann–Whitney *U*-test with independent samples, $p \le 0.05$). No significant changes were shown in rats exposed to hypoxia on E18. N = 4 in each group of animals.

DISCUSSION

Analysis of the consequences of prenatal hypoxia at different stages of embryogenesis on brain development, as well as motor and cognitive functions in animals and humans is important for understanding the underlying mechanisms of neonatal pathologies and prognosis of their outcome in later life. Investigation of behavior in rats, subjected to hypoxia on E14

or E18 performed in our study showed that prenatal hypoxia in earlier embryogenesis results in much more pronounced effect on animal motor activity and ability to learn an instrumental reflex. Using a test, which allows the analysis of the effects of various pathological factors on development of fronto-parietal neocortical regulation of motor reactions by estimating how a rat can perform forelimb placing after whisker stimulation (De Ryck et al., 1992; Fan et al., 2008), we have demonstrated that rats exposed to prenatal hypoxia on E14, but not on E18, have delayed development of this motor function in early ontogenesis. The data obtained in the operant reflex paradigm clearly demonstrated that prenatal hypoxia on E14, but not on E18, also causes a reduced ability to learn reaching movements in young and adult rats. To investigate the underlying mechanisms of the impairment caused by prenatal hypoxia on E14 compared to hypoxia on E18 we have performed detailed analysis of development of the parietal cortex in both groups of animals compared to controls.

In rat pups exposed to various harmful stimuli during embryogenesis migration of neuroblasts is reported to be compromised in different cortical areas (prefrontal, temporal, parietal, entorhinal etc.) because the mechanisms of radial migration of neuroblasts are rather common (Rakic, 1988). There are data demonstrating that hypoxia on E17 also disturbs neuroblast migration into the hippocampus (Golan et al., 2009). Continuous hypoxic conditions during brain development were reported to affect both radial (Zechel et al., 2005) and tangential (Stevens et al., 2013) migration of cortical neuroblasts causing changes in the cortical plate structure in newborn rats. However, the consequences of the failure of cell migration after prenatal hypoxia at different stages of embryogenesis on the neuronal network formation in later ontogenesis were not previously investigated. Our data suggest that prenatal hypoxia both on E14 and E18 results in a failure of some neuroblasts to migrate into their proper position in the layers V-VI or II-III of the parietal cortex, respectively. We have also found that, independently of the period when rats were subjected to prenatal hypoxia (E14 or E18), neuroblast generation rates in developing neocortex were decreased. It is worth noting that prenatal hypoxia on E14 or E18 disturbed cell generation and radial migration in a similar way and caused similar changes in final positioning of generated neurons as observed in different non-hypoxic models of prenatal pathology (Ang et al., 2006).

However, as shown in our study, hypoxia on E14 and E18 causes a selective impact on different cell populations in rat neocortex. As we noted earlier (Vasilyev et al., 2008), and confirmed in this investigation, the number of pyramidal neurons in the parietal cortex was reduced compared to the controls only in rats subjected to prenatal hypoxia on E14 but not on E18. This investigation also showed that after prenatal hypoxia on E14 the number of pyramidal neurons decreases earlier (P10-P20) in postnatal development than of non-pyramidal neurons (P20-P30). Although in adult animals subjected to prenatal hypoxia the total number of neuronal cells is normalized with aging and is not different from the controls, they still demonstrate memory deficit (Zhuravin et al., 2009). This might be a result of impairment not only in the cortex but also in the hippocampus and their neuronal

networks causing long-term memory impairment (Dubrovskaya and Zhuravin, 2010; Nalivaeva et al., 2012).

Although a selective impact of prenatal hypoxia on different cell populations was suggested in the literature (Ang et al., 2006) the quantitative analysis of neurons belonging to different morphotypes in early postnatal ontogenesis after prenatal hypoxia has not been reported. The analysis of the number of cortical neurons as well as immunohistochemical evaluation of glial and neuronal marker proteins performed in this study confirmed a selective impact of prenatal hypoxia on different cell populations. Our data imply that hypoxia on E14 disturbs generation of pyramidal neurons in the lower cortical layers (V-VI) which are the first generation of cortical neurons known to be crucial for formation and function of the cortical minicolumn (DeFelipe and Fariñas, 1992). These changes in neuronal cell number and composition correlate with the deficit of motor reactions in animals observed during the first month of postnatal ontogenesis but not detected in adult animals. Since pyramidal neurons of the parietal cortex generated on E14 are known to be a part of the motor control system (DeFelipe and Fariñas, 1992) hypoxia at this period of embryogenesis leads to some dysfunctions observed as delayed development of the forepaw placing reaction. On the other hand, the decreased ability to learn reaching movements might be provoked by the structural changes underlying cortical network formation and synaptic plasticity later in postnatal life.

Development of neuronal plasticity to a great extent depends on formation of labile mushroom-shaped dendritic spines which are well-known to be capable of fast changes of their form and size resulting in modulation of synaptic transmission. One of the proteins of the spine apparatus, synaptopodin, which is regarded as a specific marker of labile mushroom spines, is important for remodeling of the spine cytoskeleton and neuronal network plasticity (Asanuma et al., 2005). There is a correlation between memory and the density and plasticity of the labile spines in the cortical areas of the brain (Deller et al., 2003). In addition to the data reported by us previously (Zhuravin et al., 2009) the results obtained in this study demonstrate that in rats subjected to prenatal hypoxia on E14 (but not on E18) in the molecular layer of the neocortex there is a decrease in the number of labile synaptopodin-positive spines, which belong to the dendrites of the pyramidal neurons, not affecting the total number of PSD95-positive postsynaptic terminals. The changes in the number of the labile spines in adult rats, exposed to prenatal hypoxia, could be provoked not only by cell death during brain development or by degeneration of the dendrite system of the cortical pyramidal neurons, but also by some specific molecular mechanism regulating spine formation. The decrease in the number of synatopodin-positive labile spines might underlie changes of neuronal network plasticity (Okubo-Suzuki et al., 2008) and testify to the impairments provoked by prenatal hypoxia.

Taking into account our data we suggest that prenatal hypoxia in the period of generation of the pyramidal neurons in the layers V-VI (E14) might affect formation of the cortical minicolumns in the postnatal ontogenesis affecting neuronal plasticity and motor functions of rats. Hypoxia in the later period of cortical neurogenesis (E18) appears not to be as crucial for neocortex formation and causes no significant changes in its structure and related specific motor functions. Further investigation of various aspects of abnormalities in brain formation caused by harmful factors acting on the organism during prenatal development can provide us with better understanding of the mechanisms of their long-term consequences and insights into pathogenesis of certain neurodegenerative disorders characteristic for human aging including dementia and Alzheimer's disease.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed equally to the experimental design and writing the paper. Dr. IZ, DV, and ND performed animals studies (hypoxia and labelleing), Dr. DV and Dr. NT have

REFERENCES

- Ang, E. S. Jr., Gluncic, V., Duque, A., Schafer, M. E., and Rakic, P. (2006). Prenatal exposure to ultrasound waves impacts neuronal migration in mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 12903–12910. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0605294103
- Aronne, M. P., Guadagnoli, T., Fontanet, P., Evrard, S. G., and Brusco, A. (2011). Effects of prenatal ethanol exposure on rat brain radial glia and neuroblast migration. *Exp. Neurol.* 229, 364–371 doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2011.03.002
- Asanuma, K., Kim, K., Oh, J., Giardino, L., Chabanis, S., Faul, C., et al. (2005). Synaptopodin regulates the actin-bundling activity of α-actinin in an isoformspecific manner. J. Clin. Invest. 115, 1188–1198. doi: 10.1172/JCI200523371
- Caviness, V. S. Jr., and Rakic, P. (1978). Mechanisms of cortical development: a view from mutations in mice. Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 1, 297–326. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ne.01.030178.001501
- De Ryck, M., Van Reempts, J., Duytschaever, H., Van Deuren, B., and Clincke, G. (1992). Neocortical localization of tactile/proprioceptive limb placing reactions in the rat. *Brain Res.* 573, 44–60. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(92)90112-M
- DeFelipe, J., and Fariñas, I. (1992). The pyramidal neuron of the cerebral cortex: morphological and chemical characteristics of the synaptic inputs. *Prog. Neurobiol.* 39, 563–607.
- Deller, T., Korte, M., Chabanis, S., Drakew, A., Schwegler, H., Stefanie, G. G., et al. (2003). Synaptopodin-deficient mice lack a spine apparatus and show deficits in synaptic plasticity. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 100, 10494–10499. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1832384100
- Dubrovskaya, N. M., and Zhuravin, I. A. (1995). Role of the striatal cholinergic system in the regulation of learned manipulation in rats. *Integr. Physiol. Behav. Sci.* 30, 127–137. doi: 10.1007/BF02691681
- Dubrovskaya, N. M., and Zhuravin, I. A. (2010). Ontogenetic characteristics of behavior in rats subjected to hypoxia on day 14 or day 18 of embryogenesis. *Neurosci. Behav. Physiol.* 40, 231–238. doi: 10.1007/s11055-009-9235-2
- Fan, L. W., Chen, R. F., Mitchell, H. J., Lin, R. C., Simpson, K. L., Rhodes, P. G., et al. (2008). alpha-Phenyl-n-tert-butyl-nitrone attenuates lipopolysaccharideinduced brain injury and improves neurological reflexes and early sensorimotor behavioral performance in juvenile rats. *J. Neurosci. Res.* 86, 3536–3547. doi: 10.1002/jnr.21812
- Golan, H., and Huleihel, M. (2006). The effect of prenatal hypoxia on brain development: short- and long-term consequences demonstrated in rodent models. *Dev. Sci.* 9, 338–349. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-7687.2006.00498.x
- Golan, M. H., Mane, R., Molczadzki, G., Zuckerman, M., Kaplan-Louson, V., Huleihel, M., et al. (2009). Impaired migration signaling in the hippocampus following prenatal hypoxia. *Neuropharmacology* 57, 511–522. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2009.07.028
- Hammer, O., Harper, D. A. T., and Ryan, P. D. (2001). PAST: Paleontological statistics software package for education and data analysis. *Palaeontol. Electron.* 4, 9.
- Hammond, V. E., So, E., Cate, H. S., Britto, J. M., Gunnersen, J. M., and Tan, S.-S. (2010). Cortical layer development and orientation is modulated by relative

done morphology experiments, Dr. DV performed biochemical studies, Dr. ND and Dr. IZ have done behavioral experiments.

FUNDING

This work was supported by Russian Foundation for Basic Research (grants numbers, 13-04-00388, 16-04-00694) and State Budget for 2013-2017 (\mathbb{N}° 01201351571).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Authors express their gratitude to Dr. A.N. Vetosh and Dr. O.S. Alekseeva for assistance in experiments with prenatal hypoxia and to Dr. N.N. Nalivaeva and Prof. A.J. Turner for valuable suggestions and criticism.

contributions of reelin-negative and -positive neurons in mouse chimeras. Cereb. Cortex 20, 2017–2026. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhp287

- Mehta, C. R., Patel, N. R., and Tsiatis, A. A. (1984). Exact significance testing to establish treatment equivalence with ordered categorical data. *Biometrics* 40, 819–825. doi: 10.2307/2530927
- Miller, M. W. (1986). Effects of alcohol on the generation and migration of cerebral cortical neurons. *Science* 233, 1308–1311. doi: 10.1126/science.3749878
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Belyaev, N. D., Lewis, D. I., Pickles, A. R., Makova, N. Z., Bagrova, D. I., et al. (2012). Effect of sodium valproate administration on brain neprilysin expression and memory in rats. *J. Mol. Neurosci.* 46, 569–577. doi: 10.1007/s12031-011-9644-x
- Okubo-Suzuki, R., Okada, D., Sekiguchi, M., and Inokuchi, K. (2008). Synaptopodin maintains the neural activity-dependent enlargement of dendritic spines in hippocampal neurons. J. Mol. Cell Neurosci. 38, 266–276. doi: 10.1016/j.mcn.2008.03.001
- Paxinos, G., and Watson, C. (2006). *The Rat Brain in Stereotaxic Coordinates*. London; San Diego, CA: Academic press,
- Rakic, P. (1988). Specification of cerebral cortical areas. Science 241, 170–176. doi: 10.1126/science.3291116
- Rakic, P. (2006). Neuroscience. No more cortical neurons for you. Science 313, 928–929. doi: 10.1126/science.1131713
- Schallert, T. (2006). Behavioral tests for preclinical intervention assessment. *NeuroRx* 3, 497–504. doi: 10.1016/j.nurx.2006.08.001
- Sekine, K., Honda, T., Kawauchi, T., Kubo, K., and Nakajima, K. (2011). The outermost region of the developing cortical plate is crucial for both the switch of the radial migration mode and the Dab1-dependent "Inside-Out" lamination in the neocortex. J. Neurosci. 31, 9426–9439. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.0650-11.2011
- Stevens, H. E., Su, T., Yanagawa, Y., and Vaccarino, F. M. (2013). Prenatal stress delays inhibitory neuron progenitor migration in the developing neocortex. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 38, 509–521. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2012. 07.011
- Thullier, F., Lalonde, R., Cousin, X., and Lestienne, F. (1997). Neurobehavioral evaluation of lusher mutant mice during ontogeny. *Dev. Brain Res.* 100, 22–28. doi: 10.1016/S0165-3806(97)00010-2
- Vasilyev, D. S., Tumanova, N. L., and Zhuravin, I. A. (2008). Change of the neocortex nervous tissue in rat ontogenesis after hypoxia at various times of embryogenesis. *Zh. Evol. Biokhim. Fiziol.* 44, 258–267.
- Zechel, J. L., Gamboa, J. L., Peterson, A. G., Puchowicz, M. A., Selman, W. R., and Lust, W. D. (2005). Neuronal migration is transiently delayed by prenatal exposure to intermittent hypoxia. *Birth Defects Res. B Dev. Reprod Toxicol.* 74, 287–299. doi: 10.1002/bdrb.20051
- Zhuravin, I. A., and Bures, J. (1986). Operant slowing of the extension phase of the reaching movement in rat. *Physiol. Behav.* 36, 611–617. doi: 10.1016/0031-9384(86)90342-2
- Zhuravin, I. A., and Bures, J. (1989). Activity of cortical and caudatal neurons accompanying instrumental prolongation of the extension phase of reaching in rat. *Int. J. Neurosci.* 49, 213–220. doi: 10.3109/00207458909084827

- Zhuravin, I. A., Dubrovskaya, N. M., and Plesneva, S. A. (2002). Striatal level of regulation of learned forepaw movements in rats. *Physiol. Res.* 51, S67–S76.
- Zhuravin, I. A., Dubrovskaya, N. M., and Tumanova, N. L. (2004). Postnatal physiological development of rats after acute prenatal hypoxia. *Neurosci. Behav. Physiol.* 34, 809–816. doi: 10.1023/B:NEAB.0000038132.08219.31
- Zhuravin, I. A., Tumanova, N. L., and Vasilyev, D. S. (2009). Changes mechanisms of brain adaptation in postnatal ontogenesis of rats after prenatal hypoxia. *Dokl. Akad. Nauk.* 425, 123–125.
- Zhuravin, I. A. (2002). Formation of central mechanisms of regulation mammalian motor functions: dependence on conditions of embryonal development. J. Evol. Biochem. Physiol. 38, 478–484. doi: 10.1023/A:1022069117917

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Vasilev, Dubrovskaya, Tumanova and Zhuravin. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Hypoxia Affects Neprilysin Expression Through Caspase Activation and an APP Intracellular Domain-dependent Mechanism

Caroline Kerridge^{1,2}, Daria I. Kozlova³, Natalia N. Nalivaeva^{1,3*} and Anthony J. Turner^{1*}

¹ Faculty of Biological Sciences, School of Molecular and Cellular Biology, University of Leeds, Leeds, UK, ² Neuroscience, Eii Lilly and Company Limited, Lilly Research Centre, Surrey, UK, ³ I. M. Sechenov Institute of Evolutionary Physiology and Biochemistry, Russian Academy of Sciences, St. Petersburg, Russia

While gene mutations in the amyloid precursor protein (APP) and the presenilins lead to an accumulation of the amyloid β -peptide (A β) in the brain causing neurodegeneration and familial Alzheimer's disease (AD), over 95% of all AD cases are sporadic. Despite the pathologies being indistinguishable, relatively little is known about the mechanisms affecting generation of AB in the sporadic cases. Vascular disorders such as ischaemia and stroke are well established risk factors for the development of neurodegenerative diseases and systemic hypoxic episodes have been shown to increase AB production and accumulation. We have previously shown that hypoxia causes a significant decrease in the expression of the major Aβ-degrading enzyme neprilysin (NEP) which might deregulate A β clearance. A β itself is derived from the transmembrane APP along with several other biologically active metabolites including the C-terminal fragment (CTF) termed the APP intracellular domain (AICD), which regulates the expression of NEP and some other genes in neuronal cells. Here we show that in hypoxia there is a significantly increased expression of caspase-3, 8, and 9 in human neuroblastoma NB7 cells, which can degrade AICD. Using chromatin immunoprecipitation we have revealed that there was also a reduction of AICD bound to the NEP promoter region which underlies the decreased expression and activity of the enzyme under hypoxic conditions. Incubation of the cells with a caspase-3 inhibitor Z-DEVD-FMK could rescue the effect of hypoxia on NEP activity protecting the levels of AICD capable of binding the NEP promoter. These data suggest that activation of caspases might play an important role in regulation of NEP levels in the brain under pathological conditions such as hypoxia and ischaemia leading to a deficit of A β clearance and increasing the risk of development of AD.

Keywords: neprilysin, hypoxia, caspases, AICD, APP

INTRODUCTION

Cerebral hypoxia is a condition in which the brain is deprived of oxygen and, as a result, cells elicit a wide range of adaptive responses and major metabolic alterations. Currently, vascular disorders such as ischaemia and stroke are considered as established risk factors for the development of neurodegenerative diseases, in particular of Alzheimer's disease (AD) (O'Brien and Markus, 2014).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ritchie Williamson, University of Bradford, UK

Reviewed by:

Bogdan A. Stoica, University of Maryland School of Medicine, USA Peng Lei, The University of Melbourne, Australia

*Correspondence:

Natalia N. Nalivaeva n.n.nalivaeva@leeds.ac.uk; Anthony J. Turner a.j.turner@leeds.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 30 July 2015 Accepted: 20 October 2015 Published: 13 November 2015

Citation:

Kerridge C, Kozlova DI, Nalivaeva NN and Turner AJ (2015) Hypoxia Affects Neprilysin Expression Through Caspase Activation and an APP Intracellular Domain-dependent Mechanism. Front. Neurosci. 9:426. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2015.00426

41

The pathology in familial AD is caused by overproduction and accumulation in the brain of abnormally high concentrations of the amyloid- β (A β) peptide and its oligomers causing synaptic loss and neuronal cell death (Hardy and Higgins, 1992; Walsh et al., 2002; Hardy, 2009). It is now becoming evident, however, that AB levels in the brain represent a dynamic equilibrium between its production from the amyloid precursor protein (APP) and removal by a cohort of amyloid clearance proteins which can be either enzymes (proteases) or binding/transport proteins. The group of enzymes capable of proteolytic degradation of AB currently embraces more than 20 members (for review, see Nalivaeva et al., 2012a, 2014). Several of the main amyloid-degrading enzymes (ADEs) are members of the neprilysin peptidase family: NEP, NEP2 and endothelin converting enzymes (ECE-1 and ECE-2) (Turner, 2003; Marr and Spencer, 2010; Nalivaeva et al., 2012a; Pacheco-Quinto and Eckman, 2013). Another metallopeptidase which plays an important role in AB metabolism is insulin-degrading enzyme (IDE) (Qiu and Folstein, 2006; Leissring and Turner, 2013). With aging and under pathological conditions expression levels and activity of these enzymes decline (Nalivaeva et al., 2004; Caccamo et al., 2005; Kochkina et al., 2015) leading to an amyloid clearance deficit, which is now considered to be one of the major factors of the sporadic form of AD (Selkoe, 2012; Pluta et al., 2013).

As we have shown earlier, hypoxia leads to reduced NEP levels and activity both in cellular models and in vivo (Nalivaeva et al., 2004, 2012b; Fisk et al., 2007). A prolonged exposure to a hypoxic environment has also been reported to increase Aß levels significantly accelerating the hyperphosphorylation of tau and contributing to neuronal cell death (Jendroska et al., 1995; Li et al., 2009; Fang et al., 2010). Regulation of NEP expression is complex as the enzyme appears to have a constitutive regulatory pathway (D'Adamio et al., 1989; Li et al., 1995) as well as an epigenetically-regulated component (Pardossi-Piquard et al., 2005; Belyaev et al., 2009). The latter involves competitive binding of a transcription factor, namely the APP intracellular domain (AICD) produced in the β -secretase amyloidogenic pathway (Belyaev et al., 2010), to the NEP gene promoter leading to activation of mRNA synthesis while histone deacetylases inhibit this process. As the effects of hypoxia on NEP expression may represent an important pathological trigger in AD, the factors affecting NEP dysregulation under these conditions need to be better understood. AICD is an extremely labile peptide being a substrate of various intracellular peptidases including caspases (Bertrand et al., 2001) which might result in dysregulation of AICD-dependent NEP expression under various pathological conditions related to caspase activation. In particular, hypoxia was shown to be accompanied by increased levels of caspase expression and activity in the brain (Khurana et al., 2002). The aim of this study was to assess whether activation of caspases might be a factor leading to dysregulation of NEP gene expression and activity under hypoxic conditions. For this we have employed human neuroblastoma NB7 cells which possess high endogenous levels of NEP and, as has been demonstrated, are responsive to hypoxia (Fisk et al., 2007; Belvaev et al., 2009).

METHODS

Cell Culture and Hypoxia Treatment

The NB7 (SJ-N-CG) neuroblastoma cell line, which expresses high endogenous levels of NEP, was obtained from St Jude Children's Research Hospital (Memphis, USA, kind gift of Dr. Vincent J. Kidd). The NB7 cells were cultured in RPMI-1640 media supplemented with 10% (v/v) fetal bovine serum, 50 units/ml penicillin, 50 µg/ml streptomycin and 2 mM glutamine (all from Cambrex Bio Science Ltd., Wokingham, Berkshire, UK) at 37°C in 5% (v/v) CO₂ and sub-cultured every 7 days. After reaching the confluent stage, cells were incubated in an O₂/CO₂ incubator (MC0-175M, Sanyo) for 24 h under 1% O₂. The cells were collected 24 (or 48 h) later, washed twice with 10 ml PBS, scraped into 10 ml of PBS (pH 7.2), pelleted at 3000 g for 5 min and used for mRNA and protein content analysis as well as for the activity assays.

Cell Viability Determination by Trypan Blue Exclusion

Cells were washed twice in PBS, incubated in trypsin/EDTA for 5 min at 37°C and knocked from the surface of the flask prior to adding 5 ml of media then pelleting at 400 g for 5 min. Pellets were resuspended in 1 ml of media and a 1:1 dilution of cell suspension in 4% trypan blue was prepared. Twenty microlitres of cell suspension was loaded under a cover slip on a haemocytometer and allowed to fill the chambers by capillary action. The number of total and viable cells was determined by viewing under a light microscope at 40X magnification. Nonviable cells take up the trypan blue and appear dark (Strober, 2001).

Gene Expression Analysis

Cell RNA was prepared using the RNeasy extraction kit (Qiagen, Crawley, UK) according to the manufacturer's protocol. RNA was treated with DNase I (Invitrogen, Paisley, UK) and cDNA was prepared using the iScript cDNA kit (BioRad, UK). cDNA was amplified using conventional PCR or real-time PCR as in Zuccato et al. (2007). DNA amplified by conventional PCR was analyzed in 2% agarose gels containing ethidium bromide (1 μ g/ml) and visualized on a Molecular Imager Gel Doc XR System with Quantity One 4.6.1 programme (BioRad). Image densitometry was performed using Aida Array Analyzer 4.15 software. Real-time PCR was performed in an iCycler Thermal Cycler with Multicolour PCR detection system, (Biorad, Hercules, CA) using SYBR Green (BioRad) incorporation and expression reported relative to actin mRNA. Primer sequences used were as follows:

NEP F- CCTGGAGATTCATAATGGATCTTGT R- AAAGGGCCTTGCGGAAAG Caspase-1 F- TGCTTTCTGCTCTTCAACACC R-CACAAGACCAGGCATATTCTTTC Caspase-3 F-GAGGCCGACTTCTTGTATGC R-AATTCTGTTGCCACCTTTCG Caspase-8 F-AGAGCCTGAGGGAAAGATGTC R-TCACATCATAGTTCACGCCAGT Caspase-9 F-CGTGGTGGTCATCCTCTCTC R-GAGCATCCATCTGTGCCATA U6 F- CTCGCTTCGGCAGCACA R- AACGCTTCACGAATTTGCGT Actin F- CGCAGCAGTCAGGGACATTT R- TTCACATACAGCTTGGGAAGC

Preparation of Cell Lysates

Cells were washed twice with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS: $1.5 \text{ mM KH}_2\text{PO4}$, $2.7 \text{ mM Na}_2\text{HPO4}$, 150 mM NaCl, pH 7.4), harvested and pelleted by centrifugation. For detection of proteins from cell lysates, cells were lysed in RIPA buffer [10 mM Tris/HCl pH 8.0, 150 mM NaCl, 1% (v/v) Nonidet P-40, 0.5% (w/v) sodium deoxycholate, 5 mM EDTA, 1X complete inhibitor mix (Roche diagnostics)] on ice for 20 min. Lysates were homogenized through 22 G needles 10 times then clarified by centrifugation at 2800 g for 10 min. Protein concentration of lysates was determined using the bicinchoninic acid (BCA) assay (Sigma Aldrich).

Electrophoresis and Western Blotting

Samples (30 µg or, for AICD detection, 50 µg, protein) were resolved on 10% polyacrylamide gels or, for AICD detection, 10-20% tricine gels (Invitrogen, Paisley, UK), and transferred onto Hybond-P poly(vinylidene) difluoride (PVDF) membranes (Amersham Life Sciences, Buckinghamshire, UK). The membranes were blocked overnight at 4°C in Tris-buffered saline (TBS: 50 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl) containing 0.1% (v/v) Tween-20 (TBST) and 5% (w/v) skimmed milk powder. Membranes were incubated with the primary antibodies for 3 h. Primary antibodies used for blotting included: NEP (1:100, mouse monoclonal, NCL-CD10-270, Novocastra, Newcastle, UK or rabbit anti-rat polyclonal antibody, US Biological); GLUT-1 (1:500, rabbit polyclonal, from Prof. S. Baldwin, University of Leeds); anti- β-actin (1:500, rabbit polyclonal, Sigma-Aldrich Co., Poole, Dorset, UK); anti-APP C-Terminal fragment A8717 and anti-actin (both Sigma-Aldrich) used at 1:1000 and 1:10,000, respectively. Membranes were washed in TBST for 1h before incubation with peroxidase-conjugated rabbit anti-mouse or donkey anti-rabbit secondary antibodies (GE Healthcare, Bucks, UK) at a dilution of 1:4000. Membranes were washed further before detection of proteins using the enhanced chemiluminescence method. Western blots were quantified using AIDA image analyzer v.4.22 (Straubenhardt, Germany).

Neprilysin Activity Assay

NEP activity was measured in a two-step coupled fluorescence assay. NEP cleaves between Ala-Phe of the fluorogenic substrate succinoyl-Ala-Ala-Phe-7-amido-4-methylcoumarin (Mumford et al., 1980) and, in the presence of leucine aminopeptidase, releases the fluorophore (AMC) from Phe and prevents quenching allowing fluorescence to be detected. Protein samples (1 μ g) were loaded into opaque 96-well plates in 100 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.4) with or without 20 μ M of the NEP inhibitor thiorphan and incubated at 37°C for 20 min. The substrate Suc-AAF-AMC (50 μ M) and Leu-aminopeptidase (40 munits/ml) were added to each well (100 μ l total volume/well) and fluorescence was observed on a FLUOstar Omega multidetection microplate reader (excitation = 355 nm, emission = 460 nm) at

suitably frequent time points. NEP activity was determined as the difference between fluorescence measurements in the absence and presence of 20 μM thiorphan.

Caspase 3/7 Activity Assay

Caspase-3 and caspase-7 activities were determined using a luminescent Caspase-Glo[®] 3/7 activity assay (Promega, Southampton, UK) as per manufacturers' instruction. Briefly, approximately 20,000 cells were added to each well of a 96 well, white-walled plate. At room temperature, the Caspase-Glo reagent was made up by mixing the Caspase-Glo substrate with the Caspase-Glo buffer and 100 μ l was added to each well. Contents were mixed by shaking for 1 min then incubated at 37°C for 1 h. Luminescence was measured on a MicroLumat Plus LB 96V (Berthold Technologies).

Chromatin Immunoprecipitation Analysis

ChIP was performed as described previously (Zuccato et al., 2007; Belyaev et al., 2009). Cells were fixed, extracts sonicated and, following incubation with protein-G-Sepharose, primary antibodies were applied overnight. After de-crosslinking and DNA extraction, analysis was performed by real time PCR. Data are represented as the fold enrichment of DNA pulled down with the specific antibody over that immunoprecipitated with IgG. Antibodies used were anti-AICD (Covance, Harrogate) and anti-IgG (mouse) (negative control) (Abcam). Promoter primer sequences used were as follows:

NEP F- GGTGCGGGGTCGGAGGGATGC R- CTCCCAGCGCCCTGGGCGCTCG

Statistics

All results are given as mean \pm SEM from at least three experiments. Results were compared using unpaired two-tailed Student's *t*-test with a threshold of p < 0.05.

RESULTS

Cell Viability and GLUT1 Expression in NB7 Cells after Hypoxia

Hypoxia elicits a wide range of cellular adaptations and the severity and duration of a hypoxic episode can significantly affect hypoxia-induced apoptosis (Banasiak and Haddad, 1998). In order to show that the NB7 cells were responding to hypoxic conditions and were still viable, a cell viability assay was carried out as well as a Western blot analysis of the established hypoxia marker, GLUT1. Acting through the hypoxia- inducible factor-1, GLUT-1 expression is enhanced in hypoxia, stimulating glucose transport and maintaining cell homeostasis (Ouiddir et al., 1999; Zhang et al., 1999). After incubation at 1% O2 for 24 h, the viability of NB7 cells was not significantly different from those incubated under normal conditions (Figure 1A). In both conditions cell viability was above 90%. Although GLUT1 protein content was detected at high levels in both normoxia and hypoxia incubated cells, 24 h of hypoxia increased GLUT-1 protein levels significantly suggesting that the cells were responding to hypoxic insult by changing the level of expression of hypoxia-related genes (Figure 1B).



The Effects of Hypoxia on NEP mRNA Expression, Protein Level, and Activity

Assessing the effect of hypoxia on NEP expression in NB7 cells we have confirmed that both NEP mRNA and protein levels in the cells subjected to hypoxia for 24 h were reduced by approximately 30% compared to the control cells (**Figures 2A,B**). Similarly, a fluorogenic NEP enzyme activity assay has demonstrated that NEP activity was reduced in hypoxia by approximately 40% (**Figure 2C**).

The Effects of Hypoxia on mRNA Expression and Activity of Members of the Caspase Family

Caspases are a family of cysteine proteases that are crucial mediators of apoptosis. Hypoxic conditions are known to induce cellular apoptosis and the family of caspases are participants in the hypoxia-induced apoptotic cascade (Khurana et al., 2002; Li et al., 2005). In order to investigate the effect of hypoxia on the expression of caspases in our cellular model, mRNA levels for caspases-1, -8, and -9 were determined by real-time PCR and a caspase-3/-7 activity assay was also carried out. A three to five-fold increase in mRNA was detected for caspase-1 and -9 (**Figures 3A,C**). In accordance with other studies (Finlay et al., 2010), caspase-8 expression was extremely low in the NB7 cells. However, despite endogenously low levels, hypoxia also increased its mRNA expression (**Figure 3B**). Since caspase-3 and caspase-7 exhibit similar substrate specificity, the analysis of their activity was combined. Total caspase -3/-7 activity was increased by approximately four-fold in the NB7 cells incubated in hypoxic conditions compared with control (**Figure 3D**).

The Effect of Hypoxia on AICD Enrichment of the NEP Promoter

The APP C-terminal fragments (CTFs) have been identified as a target for caspase cleavage due to the presence of a caspasespecific cleavage site at aspartate residue 664 (for APP₆₉₅ isoform) in the APP molecule (Weidemann et al., 1999). As caspases appear to be significantly elevated in hypoxia, ChIP analysis was used to determine whether the reduction in NEP may be due to reduced AICD binding to the *NEP* promoter region. After 24 h hypoxic incubation, AICD enrichment on the *NEP* promoter region was found to be significantly reduced by approximately five-fold (**Figure 4B**).

The Effects of Caspase Inhibition in Hypoxia on NEP Activity and AICD Enrichment on the NEP Promoter

Caspase-3 has been identified as the predominant caspase involved in the cleavage of the APP-CTF, including AICD (Gervais et al., 1999), therefore in order to investigate whether caspase-3 is involved in the reduction of AICDinduced NEP expression, cells were subjected to hypoxia with or without the caspase-3 inhibitor, Z-DEVD-FMK. As previously shown, NEP activity was significantly reduced in hypoxia compared to control, but cell treatment with the caspase-3 inhibitor restored NEP activity to approximately 90% of the control level (Figure 4A). Similarly, ChIP analysis has revealed that caspase inhibitor treatment to a significant extent protected the level of AICD binding to the NEP gene promoter (Figure 4B). This testifies to the role of caspases, and especially of caspase-3, in reduction of NEP expression in neuronal cells subjected to hypoxic conditions.

DISCUSSION

Hypoxia is an established factor for AD and brain deprivation of oxygen has been associated with an increase in A β levels and plaque deposition (Jendroska et al., 1995; Zhang and Le, 2010). The leading factor in A β accumulation might be deficit of its major degrading peptidase, NEP. Indeed, dysregulation of NEP



after exposure to hypoxia has been reported in many areas of the body including the lungs (Carpenter and Stenmark, 2001; Wick et al., 2011), carotid body (Kumar et al., 1990), eye (Hara et al., 2006), and brain (Nalivaeva et al., 2004, 2012b; Oh-hashi et al., 2005). The data of the present study report significantly reduced NEP expression and activity in the human neuroblastoma NB7 cell line subjected to hypoxia, which are consistent with other reports.

Oxygen homeostasis is regulated by the hypoxia inducible factor (HIF)-1 α (for review see Semenza, 2006). HIF-1 α binds specifically to the hypoxia-responsive element (HRE) in gene promoter regions and in hypoxic conditions which can significantly alter cellular gene expression. The effects of hypoxia on APP processing have been widely studied and it is now well established that hypoxia increases the amyloidogenic pathway by facilitating the up-regulation of expression of β -secretase (BACE1), as well as components of the γ -secretase complex resulting in increased production both of A β_{40} and A β_{42} (Sun et al., 2006; Wang et al., 2006; Zhang et al., 2007; Li et al., 2009). Sequence analysis, mutagenesis and gel shift studies have revealed the binding of HIF-1 α to both the BACE1 and APH-1A promoter regions and Notch processing has also been increased after hypoxic incubation (Wang et al., 2006; Zhang et al., 2007). Hypoxia has also been shown to decrease levels of metalloproteinases ADAM10 and ADAM17 expression and consequently reduce APP processing through the non-amyloidogenic, α -secretase pathway (Webster et al., 2004; Rybnikova et al., 2012). A reduction in mature ADAM10 and a concomitant increase in immature ADAM10 has also been reported to alter the regulation



of α-secretase APP processing in hypoxia (Auerbach and Vinters, 2006).

The data in this paper provide evidence for an alternative mechanism by which hypoxia may increase A β levels. The hypoxia-induced activation of caspases may cause an increased cleavage of the APP-CTF and thus reduce AICD levels. This then results in the down-regulation of the AICD-mediated gene NEP and reduction of enzyme expression and activity which inevitably will lead to increase of A β content. It has been proven both in cell and animal models that NEP deficit is one of the factors leading to increased A β production and load in the brain (Iwata et al., 2000; Hanson et al., 2011) and up-regulation of NEP, on the contrary, leads to reduction of A β levels (Mohajeri et al., 2004; Kerridge et al., 2014). We have also shown that caspase-3 inhibition using the potent DEVD caspase inhibitor can protect NEP activity in the hypoxic conditions. Similar findings have been reported in dying motor-neurons deprived of

trophic support. This type of cellular stress was shown to cause an increase in the expression of APP and the cell death protease caspase-3, as well as a concomitant increase in neurotoxic Aβ (Barnes et al., 1998). Although AICD and NEP levels were not investigated, treatment with a caspase-3 inhibitor significantly reduced the Aβ peptide content in these types of cells. Apoptotic stimuli activating the caspase-3 protease family have also been reported to cleave both PS1 and PS2 (Kim et al., 1997). As such, an alternative mechanism could involve an altered γ secretase cleavage of APP thus generating APP-CTF incapable of translocating to the nucleus and/or regulating the transcription of NEP.

It was demonstrated that hypoxia affects NEP gene expression via histone modifications on its promoter region (Wang et al., 2011) which can affect accessibility of AICD to its binding site. As we have shown here, AICD binding to the NEP gene promoter is indeed reduced under hypoxic conditions but this decrease



can be prevented by a caspase inhibitor. Because inhibition of caspase activity does not restore completely the level of AICD binding to the NEP promoter observed in the control cells, it

REFERENCES

- Ahmad, Y., Sharma, N. K., Ahmad, M. F., Sharma, M., Garg, I., and Bhargava, K. (2014). Proteomic identification of novel differentiation plasma protein markers in hypobaric hypoxia-induced rat model. *PLoS ONE* 9:e98027. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0098027
- Auerbach, I. D., and Vinters, H. V. (2006). Effects of anoxia and hypoxia on amyloid precursor protein processing in cerebral microvascular smooth muscle cells. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 65, 610–620. doi: 10.1097/00005072-200606000-00009
- Banasiak, K. J., and Haddad, G. G. (1998). Hypoxia-induced apoptosis: effect of hypoxic severity and role of p53 in neuronal cell death. *Brain Res.* 797, 295–304.
- Barnes, N. Y., Li, L., Yoshikawa, K., Schwartz, L. M., Oppenheim, R. W., and Milligan, C. E. (1998). Increased production of amyloid precursor protein

is reasonable to suggest that either there are other peptidases active under hypoxic conditions that degrade AICD, or changes in the NEP promoter structure due to histone deacetylation are still interfering with its activation by AICD. As we have shown previously (Belyaev et al., 2009; Nalivaeva et al., 2012b), inhibition of histone deacetylases by valproic acid leads to significant but not complete restoration of NEP gene expression and NEP enzyme activity after hypoxia which confirms the role of histone modifications in NEP regulation under reduced oxygen supply.

AICD was also shown to regulate HIF-1 α expression (Kaufmann et al., 2013) and, therefore, decreased levels of this transcription factor under hypoxic conditions might result in a modified response of cells to hypoxic insults. As we have established, the A β -clearing protein TTR is also AICD-regulated (Kerridge et al., 2014) and is shown to be responsive to hypoxia (Ahmad et al., 2014). Alterations of the levels of this protein under hypoxic conditions may also affect amyloid metabolism leading to dysbalance of its production and clearance.

There is an increasing body of evidence that AICD levels can be regulated by various pharmacological agents (Eisele et al., 2007; Bauer et al., 2011; Kerridge et al., 2014) which opens an avenue for designing a therapeutic strategy for regulating important AICD-dependent genes. Because AICD-regulated genes have different roles in amyloid metabolism and are celland tissue-specific (for review see Beckett et al., 2012; Pardossi-Piquard and Checler, 2012) understanding the effect of various physiological conditions on its ability to regulate expression of the major amyloid-degrading enzyme is of great importance. This work extends further our knowledge about the role of hypoxia in NEP regulation via AICD and shows that caspase inhibitors can be potentially beneficial for protecting the brain against harmful effects of low oxygen supply.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Supported by U.K. Medical Research Council, Alzheimer's Research UK (ART/PhD2009/4), RFBR 13-04-00388, Programme of Russian Academy of Science "Fundamental Sciences to Medicine."

provides a substrate for caspase-3 in dying motoneurons. J. Neurosci. 18, 5869–5880.

- Bauer, C., Pardossi-Piquard, R., Dunys, J., Roy, M., and Checler, F. (2011). γ-Secretase-mediated regulation of neprilysin: influence of cell density and aging and modulation by imatinib. J. Alzheimers Dis. 27, 511–520. doi: 10.3233/JAD-2011-110746
- Beckett, C., Nalivaeva, N. N., Belyaev, N. D., and Turner, A. J. (2012). Nuclear signalling by membrane protein intracellular domains: the AICD enigma. *Cell. Signal.* 24, 402–409. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2011.10.007
- Belyaev, N. D., Kellett, K. A., Beckett, C., Makova, N. Z., Revett, T. J., Nalivaeva, N. N., et al. (2010). The transcriptionally active amyloid precursor protein (APP) intracellular domain is preferentially produced from the 695 isoform of APP in a β-secretase-dependent pathway. J. Biol. Chem. 285, 41443–41454. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.141390

- Belyaev, N. D., Nalivaeva, N. N., Makova, N. Z., and Turner, A. J. (2009). Neprilysin gene expression requires binding of the amyloid precursor protein intracellular domain to its promoter: implications for Alzheimer disease. *EMBO Rep.* 10, 94–100. doi: 10.1038/embor.2008.222
- Bertrand, E., Brouillet, E., Caillé, I., Bouillot, C., Cole, G. M., Prochiantz, A., et al. (2001). A short cytoplasmic domain of the amyloid precursor protein induces apoptosis *in vitro* and *in vivo*. *Mol. Cell. Neurosci.* 18, 503–511. doi: 10.1006/mcne.2001.1030
- Caccamo, A., Oddo, S., Sugarman, M. C., Akbari, Y., and LaFerla, F. M. (2005). Age- and region-dependent alterations in Aβ-degrading enzymes: implications for Aβ-induced disorders. *Neurobiol. Aging* 26, 645–654. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2004.06.013
- Carpenter, T. C., and Stenmark, K. R. (2001). Hypoxia decreases lung neprilysin expression and increases pulmonary vascular leak. Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell. Mol. Physiol. 281, L941–L948. Available online at: http://ajplung.physiology. org/content/281/4/L941.long
- D'Adamio, L., Shipp, M. A., Masteller, E. L., and Reinherz, E. L. (1989). Organization of the gene encoding common acute lymphoblastic leukemia antigen (neutral endopeptidase 24.11): multiple miniexons and separate 5' untranslated regions. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 86, 7103–7107.
- Eisele, Y. S., Baumann, M., Klebl, B., Nordhammer, C., Jucker, M., and Kilger, E. (2007). Gleevec increases levels of the amyloid precursor protein intracellular domain and of the amyloid-beta degrading enzyme neprilysin. *Mol. Biol. Cell.* 18, 3591–3600. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E07-01-0035
- Fang, H., Zhang, L. F., Meng, F. T., Du, X., and Zhou, J. N. (2010). Acute hypoxia promote the phosphorylation of tau via ERK pathway. *Neurosci. Lett.* 474, 173–177. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2010.03.037
- Finlay, D., Richardson, R. D., Landberg, L. K., Howes, A. L., and Vuori, K. (2010). Novel HTS strategy identifies TRAIL-sensitizing compounds acting specifically through the caspase-8 apoptotic axis. *PLoS ONE* 5:e13375. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0013375
- Fisk, L., Nalivaeva, N. N., Boyle, J. P., Peers, C. S., and Turner, A. J. (2007). Effects of hypoxia and oxidative stress on expression of neprilysin in human neuroblastoma cells and rat cortical neurones and astrocytes. *Neurochem. Res.* 32, 1741–1748. doi: 10.1007/s11064-007-9349-2
- Gervais, F. G., Xu, D., Robertson, G. S., Vaillancourt, J. P., Zhu, Y., Huang, J., et al. (1999). Involvement of caspases in proteolytic cleavage of Alzheimer's amyloid-β precursor protein and amyloidogenic Aβ peptide formation. *Cell* 97, 395–406.
- Hanson, L. R., Hafez, D., Svitak, A. L., Burns, R. B., Li, X., Frey, W. H., et al. (2011). Intranasal phosphoramidon increases beta-amyloid levels in wild-type and NEP/NEP2-deficient mice. J. Mol. Neurosci. 43, 424–427. doi: 10.1007/s12031-010-9460-8
- Hara, H., Oh-hashi, K., Yoneda, S., Shimazawa, M., Inatani, M., Tanihara, H., et al. (2006). Elevated neprilysin activity in vitreous of patients with proliferative diabetic retinopathy. *Mol. Vis.* 12, 977–982. Available online at: http://www. molvis.org/molvis/v12/a109/
- Hardy, J. (2009). The amyloid hypothesis for Alzheimer's disease: a critical reappraisal. *J. Neurochem.* 110, 1129–1134. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2009.06181.x
- Hardy, J. A., and Higgins, G. A. (1992). Alzheimer's disease: the amyloid cascade hypothesis. Science 256, 184–185.
- Iwata, N., Tsubuki, S., Takaki, Y., Watanabe, K., Sekiguchi, M., Hosoki, E., et al. (2000). Identification of the major Abeta1-42-degrading catabolic pathway in brain parenchyma: suppression leads to biochemical and pathological deposition. *Nat. Med.* 6, 143–150. doi: 10.1038/77399
- Jendroska, K., Poewe, W., Daniel, S. E., Pluess, J., Iwerssen-Schmidt, H., Paulsen, J., et al. (1995). Ischemic stress induces deposition of amyloid β immunoreactivity in human brain. *Acta Neuropathol.* 90, 461–466.
- Kaufmann, M. R., Barth, S., Konietzko, U., Wu, B., Egger, S., Kunze, R., et al. (2013). Dysregulation of hypoxia-inducible factor by presenilin/γsecretase loss-of-function mutations. *J. Neurosci.* 33, 1915–1926. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3402-12.2013
- Kerridge, C., Belyaev, N. D., Nalivaeva, N. N., and Turner, A. J. (2014). The Aβ-clearance protein transthyretin, like neprilysin, is epigenetically regulated by the amyloid precursor protein intracellular domain. J. Neurochem. 130, 419–431. doi: 10.1111/jnc.12680

- Khurana, P., Ashraf, Q. M., Mishra, O. P., and Delivoria-Papadopoulos, M. (2002). Effect of hypoxia on caspase-3, -8, and -9 activity and expression in the cerebral cortex of newborn piglets. *Neurochem. Res.* 27, 931–938. doi: 10.1023/A:1020347732741
- Kim, T. W., Pettingell, W. H., Jung, Y. K., Kovacs, D. M., and Tanzi, R. E. (1997). Alternative cleavage of Alzheimer-associated presenilins during apoptosis by a caspase-3 family protease. *Science* 277, 373–376.
- Kochkina, E. G., Plesneva, S. A., Vasilev, D. S., Zhuravin, I. A., Turner, A. J., and Nalivaeva, N. N. (2015). Effects of ageing and experimental diabetes on insulindegrading enzyme expression in male rat tissues. *Biogerontology* 16, 473–484. doi: 10.1007/s10522-015-9569-9
- Kumar, G. K., Runold, M., Ghai, R. D., Cherniack, N. S., and Prabhakar, N. R. (1990). Occurrence of neutral endopeptidase activity in the cat carotid body and its significance in chemoreception. *Brain Res.* 517, 341–343.
- Leissring, M. A., and Turner, A. J. (2013). Regulation of distinct pools of amyloid β-protein by multiple cellular proteases. *Alzheimers Res. Ther.* 5, 37. doi: 10.1186/alzrt194
- Li, C., Booze, R. M., and Hersh, L. B. (1995). Tissue-specific expression of rat neutral endopeptidase (neprilysin) mRNAs. J. Biol. Chem. 270, 5723–5728.
- Li, L., Zhang, X., Yang, D., Luo, G., Chen, S., and Le, W. (2009). Hypoxia increases Aβ generation by altering β- and γ-cleavage of APP. *Neurobiol. Aging* 30, 1091–1098. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2007.10.011
- Li, Y., Zhou, C., Calvert, J. W., Colohan, A. R., and Zhang, J. H. (2005). Multiple effects of hyperbaric oxygen on the expression of HIF-1 alpha and apoptotic genes in a global ischemia-hypotension rat model. *Exp. Neurol.* 191, 198–210. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2004.08.036
- Marr, R. A., and Spencer, B. J. (2010). NEP-like endopeptidases and Alzheimer's disease. Curr. Alzheimer Res. 7, 223–229. doi: 10.2174/156720510791050849
- Mohajeri, M. H., Kuehnle, K., Li, H., Poirier, R., Tracy, J., and Nitsch, R. M. (2004). Anti-amyloid activity of neprilysin in plaque-bearing mouse models of Alzheimer's disease. *FEBS Lett.* 562, 16–21. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(04) 00169-3
- Mumford, R. A., Strauss, A. W., Powers, J. C., Pierzchala, P. A., Nishino, N., and Zimmerman, M. (1980). A zinc metalloendopeptidase associated with dog pancreatic membranes. J. Biol. Chem. 255, 2227–2230.
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Beckett, C., Belyaev, N. D., and Turner, A. J. (2012a). Are amyloid-degrading enzymes viable therapeutic targets in Alzheimer's disease? *J. Neurochem.* 120(Suppl. 1), 167–185. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07510.x
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Belyaev, N. D., Kerridge, C., and Turner, A. J. (2014). Amyloidclearing proteins and their epigenetic regulation as a therapeutic target in Alzheimer's disease. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 6:235. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2014.00235
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Belyaev, N. D., Lewis, D. I., Pickles, A. R., Makova, N. Z., Bagrova, D. I., et al. (2012b). Effect of sodium valproate administration on brain neprilysin expression and memory in rats. *J. Mol. Neurosci.* 46, 569–577. doi: 10.1007/s12031-011-9644-x
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Fisk, L., Kochkina, E. G., Plesneva, S. A., Zhuravin, I. A., Babusikova, E., et al. (2004). Effect of hypoxia/ischemia and hypoxic preconditioning/reperfusion on expression of some amyloid-degrading enzymes. *Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci.* 1035, 21–33. doi: 10.1196/annals.1332.002
- O'Brien, J. T., and Markus, H. S. (2014). Vascular risk factors and Alzheimer's disease. *BMC Med.* 12:218. doi: 10.1186/s12916-014-0218-y
- Oh-hashi, K., Nagai, T., Tanaka, T., Yu, H., Hirata, Y., and Kiuchi, K. (2005). Determination of hypoxic effect on neprilysin activity in human neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y cells using a novel HPLC method. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 334, 380–385. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.06.095
- Ouiddir, A., Planès, C., Fernandes, I., VanHesse, A., and Clerici, C. (1999). Hypoxia upregulates activity and expression of the glucose transporter GLUT1 in alveolar epithelial cells. Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol. 21, 710–718.
- Pacheco-Quinto, J., and Eckman, E. A. (2013). Endothelin-converting enzymes degrade intracellular β -amyloid produced within the endosomal/lysosomal pathway and autophagosomes. J. Biol. Chem. 288, 5606–5615. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M112.422964
- Pardossi-Piquard, R., and Checler, F. (2012). The physiology of the β-amyloid precursor protein intracellular domain AICD. J. Neurochem. 120, 109–124. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07475.x
- Pardossi-Piquard, R., Petit, A., Kawarai, T., Sunyach, C., Alves da Costa, C., Vincent, B., et al. (2005). Presenilin-dependent transcriptional control of the

Abeta-degrading enzyme neprilysin by intracellular domains of betaAPP and APLP. *Neuron* 46, 541–554. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2005.04.008

- Pluta, R., Jabłoński, M., Ułamek-Kozioł, M., Kocki, J., Brzozowska, J., Januszewski, S., et al. (2013). Sporadic Alzheimer's disease begins as episodes of brain ischemia and ischemically dysregulated Alzheimer's disease genes. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 48, 500–515. doi: 10.1007/s12035-013-8439-1
- Qiu, W. Q., and Folstein, M. F. (2006). Insulin, insulin-degrading enzyme and amyloid-βpeptide in Alzheimer's disease: review and hypothesis. *Neurobiol. Aging* 27, 190–198. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2005.01.004
- Rybnikova, E., Gluschenko, T., Galeeva, A., Tulkova, E., Nalivaeva, N. N., Makova, N. Z., et al. (2012). Differential expression of ADAM15 and ADAM17 metalloproteases in the rat brain after severe hypobaric hypoxia and hypoxic preconditioning. *Neurosci. Res.* 72, 364–373. doi: 10.1016/j.neures.2011.12.010
- Selkoe, D. J. (2012). Preventing Alzheimer's disease. Science 337, 1488–1492. doi: 10.1126/science.1228541
- Semenza, G. L. (2006). Regulation of physiological responses to continuous and intermittent hypoxia by hypoxia-inducible factor 1. *Exp. Physiol.* 91, 803–806. doi: 10.1113/expphysiol.2006.033498
- Strober, W. (2001). Trypan blue exclusion test of cell viability. Curr. Protoc. Immunol. Appendix 3:Appendix 3B. doi: 10.1002/0471142735.ima03bs21
- Sun, X., He, G., Qing, H., Zhou, W., Dobie, F., Cai, F., et al. (2006). Hypoxia facilitates Alzheimer's disease pathogenesis by up-regulating BACE1 gene expression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 18727–18732. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0606298103
- Turner, A. J. (2003). Exploring the structure and function of zinc metallopeptidases: old enzymes and new discoveries. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 31, 723–727. doi: 10.1042/bst0310723
- Walsh, D. M., Klyubin, I., Fadeeva, J. V., Cullen, W. K., and Anwyl, R., Wolfe, M. S., et al. (2002). Naturally secreted oligomers of amyloid beta protein potently inhibit hippocampal long-term potentiation *in vivo*. *Nature* 416, 535–539. doi: 10.1038/416535a
- Wang, R., Zhang, Y. W., Zhang, X., Liu, R., Zhang, X., Hong, S., et al. (2006). Transcriptional regulation of APH-1A and increased γ-secretase cleavage of APP and Notch by HIF-1 and hypoxia. *FASEB J.* 20, 1275–1277. doi: 10.1096/fj.06-5839fje
- Wang, Z., Yang, D., Zhang, X., Li, T., Li, J., Tang, Y., et al. (2011). Hypoxiainduced down-regulation of neprilysin by histone modification in mouse primary cortical and hippocampal neurons. *PLoS ONE* 6:e19229. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0019229

- Webster, N. J., Green, K. N., Settle, V. J., Peers, C., and Vaughan, P. F. (2004). Altered processing of the amyloid precursor protein and decreased expression of ADAM 10 by chronic hypoxia in SH-SY5Y: no role for the stress-activated JNK and p38 signalling pathways. *Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res.* 130, 161–169. doi: 10.1016/j.molbrainres.2004.06.042
- Weidemann, A., Paliga, K., Dürrwang, U., Reinhard, F. B., Schuckert, O., Evin, G., et al. (1999). Proteolytic processing of the Alzheimer's disease amyloid precursor protein within its cytoplasmic domain by caspase-like proteases. *J. Biol. Chem.* 274, 5823–5829.
- Wick, M. J., Buesing, E. J., Wehling, C. A., Loomis, Z. L., Cool, C. D., Zamora, M. R., et al. (2011). Decreased neprilysin and pulmonary vascular remodeling in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 183, 330–340. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201002-0154OC
- Zhang, J. Z., Behrooz, A., and Ismail-Beigi, F. (1999). Regulation of glucose transport by hypoxia. Am. J. Kidney Dis. 34, 189–202.
- Zhang, X., and Le, W. (2010). Pathological role of hypoxia in Alzheimer's disease. *Exp. Neurol.* 223, 299–303. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2009. 07.033
- Zhang, X., Zhou, K., Wang, R., Cui, J., Lipton, S. A., Liao, F. F., et al. (2007). Hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha (HIF-1alpha)-mediated hypoxia increases BACE1 expression and β-amyloid generation. *J. Biol. Chem.* 282, 10873–10880. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M608856200
- Zuccato, C., Belyaev, N., Conforti, P., Ooi, L., Tartari, M., Papadimou, E., et al. (2007). Widespread disruption of repressor element-1 silencing transcription factor/neuron-restrictive silencer factor occupancy at its target genes in Huntington's disease. J. Neurosci. 27, 6972–6983. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4278-06.2007

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Kerridge, Kozlova, Nalivaeva and Turner. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Metabolic Covariant Network in Relation to Nigrostriatal Degeneration in Carbon Monoxide Intoxication-Related Parkinsonism

Chiung-Chih Chang¹*, Jung-Lung Hsu^{2,3}, Wen-Neng Chang¹, Shu-Hua Huang⁴, Chi-Wei Huang¹, Ya-Ting Chang¹, Nai-Ching Chen¹, Chun-Chung Lui⁵, Chen-Chang Lee⁵ and Shih-Wei Hsu⁵

¹ Department of Neurology, Cognition and Aging Center, Kaohsiung Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, Chang Gung University College of Medicine, Kaohsiung, Taiwan, ² Section of Dementia and Cognitive Impairment, Department of Neurology, Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, Linkou, Taiwan, ³ Graduate Institute of Humanities in Medicine, Taipei Medical University, Taipei, Taiwan, ⁴ Department of Nuclear Medicine, Kaohsiung Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, Chang Gung University College of Medicine, Kaohsiung, Taiwan, ⁶ Department of Radiology, Kaohsiung Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, Chang Gung University College of Medicine, Kaohsiung, Taiwan

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Natalia N. Nalivaeva, University of Leeds, UK

Reviewed by:

Vittorio Calabrese, University of Catania, Italy Claudia S. F. Queiroga, Universidade Nova de Lisboa Medical School, Portugal

> *Correspondence: Chiung-Chih Chang neur099@adm.cgmh.org.tw

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 14 January 2016 Accepted: 11 April 2016 Published: 03 May 2016

Citation:

Chang C-C, Hsu J-L, Chang W-N, Huang S-H, Huang C-W, Chang Y-T, Chen N-C, Lui C-C, Lee C-C and Hsu S-W (2016) Metabolic Covariant Network in Relation to Nigrostriatal Degeneration in Carbon Monoxide Intoxication-Related Parkinsonism. Front. Neurosci. 10:187. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2016.00187 Presence of parkinsonian features after carbon monoxide (CO) intoxication is well known and the severity was found to relate to the pre-synaptic dopaminergic deficits. There is no systemic study to analyse the functional network involved in CO-related Parkinsonism. Forty-five CO-related parkinsonism patients and 25 aged-matched controls completed the 3D T1-weighted imaging and ¹⁸F-fluoro-2-deoxyglucose positron emission tomography (FDG-PET). Voxel-based morphometry (VBM) was performed to assess the structural and functional brain differences between the patients and controls. Spatial covariant networks responsible for distinguishing patients and controls were constructed using independent component analysis. For validation, the pre-synaptic dopaminergic functional network was established by regression model using striatal TRODAT-1 SPECT as the independent variable. The clinical significance of both networks was determined by correlation with the Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS). Compared with controls, the spatial covariant signals of FDG-PET were significantly lower in the medial and lateral frontal, caudate nucleus, dorsomedial prefrontal areas, and temporal-parietal regions while the spatial intensities correlated significantly with UPDRS total scores. The functional network that correlated with striatum pre-synaptic dopaminergic uptakes included the midbrain, thalamus, caudate, lateral frontal cortex, ventral striatum, ventral, or dorsal anterior cingulate cortex. Both networks overlapped considerably and the topographies reflected structural damage pattern. Our study provides evidence that glucose metabolism in CO-parkinsonism patients pertains to an organized covariant pattern in the cortical regions that is spatially coherent with the cortical map of pre-synaptic dopamine deficits. As the fronto-temporal, striatum, and temporal-parietal areas were involved, the unique metabolic covariant network suggests a different pathophysiology in CO-related parkinsonism.

Keywords: carbon monoxide intoxication, metabolic covariant network, nigra-striatal degeneration, parkinsonian symptoms, pre-synaptic dopamine deficit

50

INTRODUCTION

Suicide by inhalation of barbecue charcoal gas in Asia used to be very rare, however its use became more prominent in 2001 and increased markedly thereafter (Chang et al., 2014). Inhalation of barbecue charcoal gas is lethal and the survivors may encounter carbon monoxide (CO) intoxication. From neuroimaging analysis, diffuse white matter (WM) damages (Sohn et al., 2000; Chang et al., 2011) and deep gray matter (GM) injuries in the globus pallidus or basal ganglia (Klawans et al., 1982; Pulst et al., 1983; Lee et al., 2010) were reported. Among these seemingly unrelated areas, we recently validated that the fronto-insular-temporal brain areas represented functional network that underwent neurodegenerative processes, while the spatial extents of injury are highly predictive of the cognitive severity (Chen et al., 2015).

Survivors after CO intoxication may present with syndrome complex mixing cognitive deficits, parkinsonian features, or behavioral changes (Weaver, 1999). CO-related parkinsonism is characterized by symmetric limb rigidity, bradykinesia, gait disturbances, and postural instability (Ginsburg and Romano, 1976; Choi, 1983, 2002; Sohn et al., 2000; Hopkins et al., 2006). Different from the degenerative Parkinson's disease (PD), tremors are rarely observed in CO-related parkinsonism (Choi, 2002). In addition, satisfactory treatment with dopaminergic agonists or levodopa, which is often achieved in the early stages of PD, was less efficient in CO-related parkinsonism (Klawans et al., 1982; Tack and de Reuck, 1987; Lee et al., 2010; Chang et al., 2011). These differences highlight involvement of distinct neuronal networks in pathophysiology but the cortical hubs related to the Parkinsonian features in CO-parkinsonism are yet not known.

Using both pre- and post-synaptic dopaminergic ligands, Rissanen et al. reported presynaptic dopamine deficits in a case of CO-related parkinsonism (Rissanen et al., 2010). Since this report, the importance of structures between the pallidum and mid-brain, or the fiber integrity of pallidoreticular tract (Auer and Benveniste, 1996), were established to mediate the parkinsonian features in CO intoxication (Chang et al., 2011). Follow-up studies, using functional tracers such as 99mTc-TRODAT-1 single photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) for pre-synaptic dopamine transporter (Chang et al., 2011; Chen et al., 2012) or ¹⁸F-FP-(+)-DTBZ (Chang et al., 2015) for vesicle monoamine transporter type II, repeatedly validated the importance of pre-synaptic dopaminergic deficits in CO-related parkinsonism. Other than the aforementioned structures, WM lesion loads (Sohn et al., 2000), damages of prefrontal cortical areas and caudate nucleus have been linked with parkinsonian severities in patients with CO intoxication (Chang et al., 2015). However, a systematic study evaluating the networks involved in CO-related parkinsonism is still lacking.

Using spatial-independent component analysis (ICA), the functional connectivity between topographically distant regions can be modeled without *a priori* knowledge (Biswal et al., 1995, 2010). Meaningful metabolic covariant networks (MCN) and the consistency of MCN, showing high clinical correlations and reflecting underlying structural integrity, were reported in several ¹⁸F-fluro-2-deoxyglucose positron emission tomography (PET) studies (Eckert et al., 2007; Eidelberg, 2009; Spetsieris et al., 2015). As the lesions in CO intoxications are reported to scatter in the cortex, functional approach by PET ICA modeling may help to bridge the information gap and understand the functional connections from the structural analysis.

Here, we hypothesized that the brain areas with structural lesions encountered in CO-related parkinsonism may undergo functional rewiring process and the ICA approach helps to delineate meaningful functional network. In addition, we hypothesized that the MCN might correlate with the injury caused by nigro-striatal degeneration. As the neuronal synchronization pattern may be distinct from the normal controls, we have also tested whether inter-subject MCN in COrelated parkinsonism echoes the structural-damage map and also predicts the severity of parkinsonism.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This study was approved by the Institutional Review Board of Chang Gung Memorial Hospital and complied with the ethical standards established in the Declaration of Helsinki. The experiments were undertaken with the written, informed consent of each subject and their caregiver (where appropriate).

The working scheme for the network construction is shown in Figure 1. The proof-of-theory experiments consisted of three parts. First, voxel-wised comparisons of ¹⁸F-fluoro-2deoxyglucose PET and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) data between 45 CO patients and 25 age- and sex-matched controls were performed to delineate the disease-specific pattern. Afterwards, using the PET images and ICA modeling of all subjects, we constructed inter-subject MCN maps. The significant inter-subject MCN maps were selected, compared with the disease-specific pattern and correlated with clinical scores. Meanwhile, using the striatum TRODAT-1 SPECT signals as the independent variable and ¹⁸F-fluoro-2-deoxyglucose PET signals as the dependent variable, we constructed another map, defined as a pre-synaptic-dopaminergic-associative cortical network (Pre-DA-CN). The Pre-DA-CN here reflected cortical glucose metabolic signals that were highly parallel to the nigro-striatal degeneration process. The clinical weightings of individual cortical regions within the Pre-DA-CN were determined by correlations with Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS) -part III motor score.

Patient Enrolment

The neurology clinic at Kaohsiung Chang Gung Memorial Hospital initiated this study in 2011. The clinical diagnosis of CO intoxication was made based on a history of a charcoalburning suicide attempt and an elevated carboxyhemoglobin level (>10%) (Chang et al., 2012). Among the patients, none

Abbreviations: SPECT, single photon emission computed tomography; 99mTc-TRODAT-1, 99mTc-[2-[[2-[[[3-(4-chlorophenyl)-8-methyl-8-azabicyclo [3,2,1] oct-2-yl] methyl] (2-mercaptoethyl) amino] ethyl] amino]-ethanethiolate(3-)-N2,N2,S2, S2]oxo-[1R-(exo-exo)].



experienced history of lung diseases while five women and seven male patients had smoking history. The exclusion criteria included a pre-existing intracranial disorder, an agitated mood, or an impaired arousal state that prevented accurate assessment of neuropsychiatric status (Chen et al., 2013). Twenty-five agematched controls were enrolled for clinical and neuroimaging parameter comparisons.

Parkinsonism Severity Assessment and Cognitive Testing

The severity of parkinsonism was evaluated using the UPDRSpart III motor score. Eight patients received levodopa and/or treatment with dopaminergic agonists during the clinical followup period. For research purposes, all patients were drug-free of levodopa or dopaminergic agonists for 8 h at the time of 99mTc-TRODAT-1 neuroimaging evaluation. The score for axial features in this study was defined using the subscales of the part III score, including speech, neck rigidity, rising from a chair, posture, gait, and postural instability.

We also included the cognitive tests (Chang et al., 2011) to understand the relationships between mental status and parkinsonism severity. General intellectual function was assessed using the Mini-Mental State Examination. Verbal and non-verbal

episodic memory was assessed using a modified California Verbal Learning Test-Mental Status and the Rey-Osterrieth Complex Figure Test after a 10-min delay. Specific tests to analyse executive functions included backward-span, verbal fluency, Stroop Interference, and Modified Trails B tests were also performed. For behavioral observations, we used the 12item version of the neuropsychiatric inventory and geriatric depression score.

Structural Imaging Acquisition and Analysis

The three-dimensional T1-weighted images were acquired using a 3.0T MRI scanner (Excite, GE Medical Systems, Milwaukee, WI, USA; Chang et al., 2009). The general linear model was used to assess significant differences between groups. Age and gender were considered as covariates of no interest to exclude their possible effects on the regional GM or WM volumes. A direct comparison between the patients and controls were made to construct the differences in structural or metabolic network (**Figure 1A**). The significance threshold was set at P< 0.01, corrected for multiple comparisons across the entire brain (the false discovery rate) with an extended threshold of 250 voxels.

¹⁸F-Fluoro-2-Deoxyglucose PET Acquisition

All ¹⁸F-fluoro-2-deoxyglucose PET images were obtained using an integrated PET/CT System (Discovery ST, General Electric Medical System, Milwaukee, WI; Huang et al., 2015). Helical CT images were acquired using the following parameters: 140 kv, 170 mA (maximum), and 3.75-mm-thick sections. A single three-dimensional-mode PET/CT image of the head region was taken for 10 min and reconstructed using an ordered subsets expectation maximization algorithm (2 iterations, 30 subsets; Gaussian filter: 2 mm) with CT-based attenuation correction. The reconstructed images were characterized by a matrix size of $128 \times$ 128 and a voxel size of $1.2 \times 1.2 \times 3.25$ mm³.

PET Preprocessing

PET images were first co-registered to the corresponding MR image, and individual MR images were spatially normalized to the Montreal Neurological Institute template (Müller-Gärtner et al., 1992). Each PET image was then corrected for partial volume effect (Müller-Gärtner et al., 1992) by PMOD (modified voxel-wise version with gray and WM cut-off = 0.5). The spatial normalization parameters were then applied to the corresponding partial-volume corrected PET image to obtain the final normalized PET image in the Montreal Neurological Institute domain. Another issue with ICA in PET analysis is whether the spatial covariance of signals is due to the underlying spatial variance of GM volume. To overcome inter-subject variance, we used a regression model for each subject to regress out spatial GM volume variance from the PET imaging. Finally, the spatially normalized PET images were smoothed using a

TABLE 1 Demographic data of the carbon monoxide intoxication patients	
and controls.	

	Patients ($n = 45$)	Control (n = 25)
Age (years)	42.09 ± 10.59	40.33 ± 6.50
Gender (male/female)	16/29	8/17
Education (years)	10.88 ± 3.95	11.00 ± 3.74
Carboxyhemoglobin (%) (mean, range)	22.4, 15-68	N.A
Conscious disturbance period (day)	1.5 ± 0.5	N.A
Hyperbaric oxygen therapy (n)	24	N.A
Mini-mental state examination	$21.79 \pm 8.71^*$	28.80 ± 0.94
Memory function		
Verbal memory	$5.23 \pm 3.12^{*}$	8.20 ± 1.37
Visual memory	$9.38\pm5.9^{\star}$	14.93 ± 2.34
Executive function test		
Digit backward scores	$3.67 \pm 1.75^{*}$	5.80 ± 1.27
Modified Trail-Making B test	$10.0 \pm 5.02^{*}$	13.67 ± 0.90
Stroop Interference test	$29.74 \pm 17.9^{*}$	53.7 ± 10.08
Verbal Fluency	$11.49 \pm 5.24^{*}$	18.80 ± 4.54
Neuro-behavior test		
Neuropsychiatric inventory total score	$19.89 \pm 18.51^{*}$	2.20 ± 4.54
Geriatric depression scores	$8.76 \pm 4.77^{\star}$	2.67 ± 3.22

Data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation. N.A, not available; *p < 0.01 CO intoxication compared with control.

Gaussian kernel of 8-mm full-width at half maximum. The inferior occipital cortex uptake was applied as the reference region.

Spatial Independent Component Analysis by PET

Spatial ICA was carried out using Multivariate Exploratory Linear Optimized Decomposition into Independent Components software package version (http://fsl.fmrib.ox.ac.uk/fsl/fslwiki/MELODIC). 3.14 The preprocessed spatial normalized PET images from the patients and controls were concatenated to form a subject series and entered into the ICA process. The resulting independent components were z-transformed and visualized using a threshold of z > 1.96 (p < 0.05; Map 1, Figure 1B). Differences of MCN intensities between two groups were calculated. To understand the clinical significance of the identified MCN in the patients, we also calculated the correlations between the extract MCN intensity and the clinical scores by setting the significance value at p < 0.05 using Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons.

Pre-DA-CN Map

The acquisition procedure of 99mTc-TRODAT-1 followed a previously published protocol (Chang et al., 2011). The ratios of specific to non-specific striatal 99mTc-TRODAT-1 binding in the caudate, putamen, and striatum regions were calculated. As there is a lack of laterality in pre-synaptic dopamine deficits (Chang et al., 2011), mean striatal 99mTc-TRODAT-1 binding ratio, calculated by averaging the values from the left and right hemispheres, was used for regression modal analysis.

The striatum TRODAT-1 uptake ratios were entered as covariates of interests into the correlation analysis matrix in preprocessed PET or structural images using the Statistical Parametric Mapping software package version 8 (http://www.fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk/spm; **Figure 1C**). The significance threshold was set at p < 0.01, corrected for multiple comparisons across the entire brain (the false discovery rate) with an extended threshold of 250 voxels. The resulting map was considered as the metabolic or structural Pre-DA-CN map. For PET, the standard uptake value ratio within each significant volume of interest using an automated anatomic labeling template (Tzourio-Mazoyer et al., 2002) was calculated and correlated with the clinical parameter to explore the clinical significance.

Statistical Analysis

The data were presented as mean \pm standard deviation. Spearman correlation was used to explore the relationships between the continuous variables. All statistical analyses were performed using the Statistical Product and Service Solutions software package (version 11.0 for Windows; SPSS, Chicago, IL, USA) and Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons. The p < 0.05 (two-tailed) was considered statistically significant.



FIGURE 2 | Disease-specific network showing significant differences between the patients and controls. Voxel-based morphometry of gray matter (GM) volume (A) and positron emission tomography (PET) signals using occipital cortex as reference region (B) Independent Component Analysis of PET (C) Image results overlay on the T1 template and color bar represents *t*-value ranges. MCN, metabolic covariant network. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01.

RESULTS

Demographic Data and Disease-Specific Maps

Forty-five patients and 25 age-matched controls completed the study, and their demographic data are shown in **Table 1**. The mean interval from CO intoxication to the study was 4.8 ± 0.8 months. Imaging differences between the patients and controls are shown in **Figure 2**. Regions showing greater GM atrophy in the patients were located in the medial and lateral prefrontal cortex, lateral temporal cortex, caudate, and thalamus (**Figure 2A**). PET analysis revealed lower cortical glucose metabolism in the patients. The cortical hubs included the medial and lateral prefrontal cortex, caudate, anterior putamen regions, thalamus, temporal-parietal junction, and precunesus (**Figure 2B**). The topographies of PET hypometabolism and GM atrophy were highly coherent.

Striatum TRODAT-1 and PET Analysis

Compared with the controls, the patients showed significantly lower striatal TRODAT-1 and PET signals (p < 0.001) suggestive of pre-synaptic dopaminergic deficits. In the patients (**Figure 3A**), the signal uptake ratios of TRODAT-1 were symmetrically distributed in the caudate (left 1.21 ± 0.32 , right 1.24 ± 0.33), putamen (left 1.81 ± 0.43 , right 1.78 ± 0.42), and striatum (left 1.51 ± 0.34 , right 1.51 ± 0.34). For PET, the signal uptake ratios were also symmetrically distributed in the caudate (left 0.57 \pm 0.16, right 0.53 \pm 0.16), putamen (left 0.90 \pm 0.12, right 0.88 \pm 0.12), and striatum (left 0.73 \pm 0.13, right 0.70 \pm 0.12, **Figure 3B**) while the patterns echoed those in TRODAT-1 signals. In the striatum, there was a significant linear correlation between the TRODAT-1 and positron emission tomography signals ($\rho = 0.474$, p = 0.001, $R^2 = 0.293$, **Figure 3C**) or TRODAT-1 and mean diffusivity values ($\rho = -0.322$, p = 0.031, $R^2 = 0.23$, **Figure 3D**). There was a lack of correlation between initial carboxyhemoglobin levels and the striatum TRODAT-1 ($\rho = -0.14$, p > 0.05), or PET signals ($\rho = -0.1$, p > 0.05). Correlations between the caudate and putamen TRODAT-1 signals and parkinsonism total or sub-domain motor scores are listed in Supplementary Table 1.

Spatial ICA Map and Its Clinical Significance

The spatial ICA yielded seven independent MCN, of which only three were considered significantly different between the patients and the controls (**Figure 2C**, MCN1, 2, and 4). For each component, the component intensity showing significant differences between two groups were extracted and their coordinates of peak activation were shown in Supplementary Table 2. The three significant MCNs all correlated with the minimental state examination and total UPDRS scores (**Figure 4**).



distributed in the caudate, putamen and striatum. Significant correlations are found between the striatal FDG-PET and TRODAT-1 signals (C) or striatal mean diffusivity values and TRODAT-1 signals (D).



parameters. MMSE, mini-mental state examination; UPDRS, Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale.

Features of the MCNs supported our initial hypothesis that the structural lesions encountered in CO-related parkinsonism may undergo functional rewiring process and the ICA approach helps to delineate meaningful functional network. For TRODAT signal correlations, MCN3 showed significant correlations with TRODAT signals in the caudate (p = 0.021) and MCN4 with TRODAT signals in the putamen (p = 0.022).

Pre-DA-CN Map

The metabolic Pre-DA-CN map (**Figure 5A**) included the medial cerebral peduncle, basal striatum, thalamus, caudate, posterior putamen, anterior insular, anterior cingulate, and dorsolateral prefrontal cortex. As the patterns of MCN and Pre-DA-CN map were highly spatially coherent, our hypothesis that the MCN might reflect injury from nigro-striatal degeneration was validated.

Regions showing correlation with TRODAT-1 signals were explored (Figures 5B-E). The pre-synaptic dopaminergic signals showed positive correlations with WM fractional anisotropy (Figure 5B). There were inverse correlations between pre-synaptic dopaminergic signals with mean diffusivity, axial diffusivity, and radial diffusivity maps in the thalamus (Figure 5C). Cortical volumes that correlated

with TRODAT-1 signals included the medial prefrontal, basal striatum, anterior insular, caudate, and thalamus (**Figure 5D**). The TRODAT-1 signals correlated with WM volume in the midbrain, thalamus, and prefrontal subcortical areas (**Figure 5E**).

Feature-Specific Network with Clinical Weightings among the Pre-DA-CN Map

Focusing on the metabolic Pre-DA-CN map, we further explored the clinical significance of individual regions in determining the features of parkinsonism (**Figure 6A**), cognitive, or behavior scores (**Figure 6B**). The axial feature scores were related to the PET standard uptake value ratio in the putamen, thalamus, insular, ventral medial prefrontal, and superior frontal regions (**Figure 6A**). Among these, the pregenual prefrontal or superior frontal regions predicted most of the UPDRS subscores.

For the cognitive and behavior data (**Figure 6B**), the verbal memory scores were related to the standard uptake value ratio of anterior cingulate cortex, thalamus, insular, ventral striatum, and superior frontal cortical regions, while the visual memory scores were related to the standard uptake value ratio of putamen. A number of regions within the anterior cingulum-striatum-frontal



regions correlated significantly with the executive function test scores. In comparison, none of the PET signals correlated with neurobehavior scores.

DISCUSSION

Major Findings

In this study, CO-related parkinsonian networks were constructed and the clinical significance of these networks

from disease-specific, motor severity-specific, and symptomspecific levels were explored. This analysis revealed three major findings. The first is that the medial and lateral prefrontalcaudate-thalamus regions represented CO-parkinsonism specific network (**Figures 2A,B**). The second, we identified 3 MCNs (**Figure 2C**) that distinguish the patients from controls. These 3 MCN not only overlapped spatially with the disease-specific map, but this spatial intensity also correlated with total UPDRS scores (**Figure 4**). The consistency between metabolic Pre-DA-CN (**Figure 5A**) map and the MCN in the prefrontal-subcortical



regions provided evidence of cortical rewiring processes after nigrostriatal degeneration. Finally, the correlation between regional standard uptake value ratio within the Pre-DA-CN and UPDRS scores offered the clinical weightings of each area (**Figure 6**). The combined analysis with clinical correlations may offer insights into symptomatology prediction in CO-related parkinsonism and validate the functional rewiring process after the structural damages.

Metabolic Pre-DA-CN Map in Relation to Nigrostriatal Disruptions

Although previous studies validated the nigrostriatal damages in CO-related parkinsonism (Chang et al., 2011, 2015), our Pre-DA-CN map suggested that injuries of prefrontal-basal ganglia cortical regions were in parallel with the nigrostriatal degeneration. Like dopaminergic imaging in other PD studies (Antonini et al., 1998; Mure et al., 2011), the Pre-DA-CN correlate mainly with bradykinesia, gait disturbance, and rigidity, rather than tremor. These observations suggest that parkinsonian cortical network in CO-related parkinsonism were related to both nigrostriatal deficits and pre-synaptic dopaminergic projection.

To facilitate the discussion of regional weighting of the Pre-DA-CN and the interactions between cognition and motor features, we constructed a model from our results (**Figure 7**). Based on the clinical symptom-segregations, the regions that jointly explained the parkinsonian and cognitive features included the thalamus, caudate, putamen, pregenual anterior cingulate cortex, and superior frontal regions, while



segregation. The results highlight the clinical roles of thalamus, caudate, pregenual ACC, superior frontal, and putamen in mediating cognitive and Parkinsonian features. ACC, anterior cingulate cortex; Text in white, cognitive domains; Text in yellow, parkinsonism domains; UPDRS, Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale.

the ventral striatum and dorsal anterior cingulate cortex were related to memory and executive performance. All the aforementioned regions coincided with the cortical projection zones of mesolimbic and mesocortical dopamine pathways. Whether they also demonstrated post-synaptic dopaminergic deficits were not explored in this study. However, the parallel relationships between the cortical PET and the striatal TRODAT-1 signals possibly indicate a common pathophysiological mechanism triggered by CO intoxication (Plum et al., 1962; Lapresle and Fardeau, 1967).

The clinical weightings of individual area in Pre-DA-CN map were also explored here. The identified ventral pallidum, mediodorsal thalamus, and medial prefrontal cortex, part of the mesolimbic system, are well-known to mediate motor function. Specific to the anterior cingulate cortex, we found symptom differences between the ventral and the dorsal regions. The dorsal anterior cingulate cortex has connections with the dorsal caudate, ventral striatum, and nucleus accumbens and is involved in the motivational aspects of movement (Soriano-Mas et al., 2013). The unique contribution of the anterior cingulate cortex to motor function is well known due to its direct efferent projection to the motor system with recruitment

of thalamocortical projections (Minciacchi et al., 1986). The projections to the skeletomotor and autonomic nervous systems also regulate integrated motor responses and motor initiation (Devinsky et al., 1995) which may explain the relationships between rigidity scores and ventral part of anterior cingulate cortex signals.

MCN Reflect General Cognitive and Parkinsonism Severity

Spatial covariance analysis has been used extensively to detect network-based abnormalities in a variety of neurodegenerative parkinsonian disorders, including PD (Eidelberg et al., 1994; Eckert et al., 2007), multiple system atrophy, and progressive supranuclear palsy (Eckert et al., 2008). Applying this method to resting-state PET scan from CO-related parkinsonism patients has revealed an abnormal disease-related spatial covariance pattern. The disease-related pattern is characterized by a reduction of covariance signals involving elements of the frontoinsular-basal ganglia-temporal-parietal circuitry. The patterns also show spatial coherence with structural damage map.

The disease related MCN consist of the core hubs of the default mode network (Greicius et al., 2004), basal ganglia

networks (Horwitz et al., 1984), salience, and executive networks (Seeley et al., 2007). Why these cortical hubs shared co-activation pattern in CO-related parkinsonism patients is not well understood. Based on the physiological meaning of MCN, the topography may reflect neural synchronization in energy consumption. As these images were performed at the disease phase, the MCN seen in CO-related parkinsonism is speculated to reflect functional rewiring processes. As the topography of the identified MCN mirrors that of disease-damage map, connectivity changes may result from lesions of the GM or WM. Therefore, further studies are needed to investigate whether dysfunction of these cortical hubs already existed at the acute phase and could predict the occurrence of delayed neuropsychological sequelae.

LIMITATIONS

There are several limitations to this study. First, the reconstructed maps represented reorganization process at the chronic phase. A longitudinal study design is sneeded to investigate the predictive roles of these networks at the acute stage. Second, as the study did not include a post-synaptic dopaminergic tracer in the analysis, the metabolic, or structural Pre-DA-CN map here only indicates a parallel relationship with the pre-synaptic dopaminergic deficits. Future studies may include validation of the Pre-DA-CN map using a post-synaptic dopamine tracer such as 11C-raclopride. Finally, there were patients having smoking history that may also contribute to the cortical rewiring processes although the significance may be minor than the acute exposure to CO.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, the PET spatial covariance network and the nigrostriatal degeneration cortical maps overlap considerably in

REFERENCES

- Antonini, A., Moeller, J. R., Nakamura, T., Spetsieris, P., Dhawan, V., and Eidelberg, D. (1998). The metabolic anatomy of tremor in Parkinson's disease. *Neurology* 51, 803–810. doi: 10.1212/WNL.51.3.803
- Auer, R. N., and Benveniste, H. (1996). Carbon Monoxide Poisoning. London: Hodder Arnold Publication.
- Biswal, B. B., Mennes, M., Zuo, X. N., Gohel, S., Kelly, C., Smith, S. M., et al. (2010). Toward discovery science of human brain function. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 107, 4734–4739. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0911855107
- Biswal, B., Yetkin, F. Z., Haughton, V. M., and Hyde, J. S. (1995). Functional connectivity in the motor cortex of resting human brain using echo-planar MRI. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 34, 537–541. doi: 10.1002/mrm.1910340409
- Chang, C. C., Chang, W. N., Lui, C. C., Huang, S. H., Lee, C. C., Chen, C., et al. (2011). Clinical significance of the pallidoreticular pathway in patients with carbon monoxide intoxication. *Brain* 134, 3632–3646. doi: 10.1093/brain/awr287
- Chang, C. C., Chang, Y. Y., Chang, W. N., Lee, Y. C., Wang, Y. L., Lui, C. C., et al. (2009). Cognitive deficits in multiple system atrophy correlate with frontal atrophy and disease duration. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 16, 1144–1150. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2009.02661.x

the prefrontal-caudate-thalamus axis that echoes the diseaserelated damage patterns. Based on the significant clinicalimaging parameter correlations, our study results add to the literature that the parkinsonian features in CO intoxication patients were mediated by spatial-segregated but functionallyintegrated network in the midbrain-basal ganglia-cortical axis.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All the authors contributed equally to the conceptualization, design, and outline of this manuscript. CC collected the literature, created the figures, and provided the initial draft of the review. SH, Chun-CL and Chen-CL offered valuable clinical insight and ensure clinical accuracy of the manuscript. JH, WC, CH, YC, and NC provided feedback throughout the entire writing process and were instrumental during the editing process.

FUNDING

This work was supported by grants CMRPG8A0511, CMRPG 8B1001, and CMRPG8C041 from Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, and 102-2314-B-182A-059 and 103-2314-B-182A-034 from the National Science Council to CC.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank the patients and their caregivers for their time and commitment to this research. We are also grateful to Miss Y. T. Lin for arranging all of the experiments.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fnins. 2016.00187

- Chang, C. C., Hsiao, I. T., Huang, S. H., Lui, C. C., Yen, T. C., Chang, W. N., et al. (2015). F-FP-(+)-DTBZ positron emission tomography detection of monoaminergic deficient network in patients with carbon monoxide related parkinsonism. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 22, e859–e860. doi: 10.1111/ene.12672
- Chang, S. S., Chen, Y. Y., Yip, P. S., Lee, W. J., Hagihara, A., and Gunnell, D. (2014). Regional changes in charcoal-burning suicide rates in East/Southeast Asia from 1995 to 2011: a time trend analysis. *PLoS Med.* 11:e1001622. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001622
- Chang, Y. T., Chang, W. N., Huang, S. H., Lui, C. C., Lee, C. C., Chen, N. C., et al. (2012). "Neuroimaging studies in carbon monoxide intoxication," in *Neuroimaging - Cognitive and Clinical Neuroscience*, ed P. Bright (Slavka Krautzeka: InTech), 353–374.
- Chen, N. C., Huang, C. W., Huang, S. H., Chang, W. N., Chang, Y. T., Lui, C. C., et al. (2015). Cognitive severity-specific neuronal degenerative network in charcoal burning suicide-related carbon monoxide intoxication: a multimodality neuroimaging study in Taiwan. *Medicine (Baltimore)* 94, 1–10. doi: 10.1097/MD.000000000000783
- Chen, N. C., Huang, C. W., Lui, C. C., Lee, C. C., Chang, W. N., Huang, S. H., et al. (2013). Diffusion-weighted imaging improves prediction in cognitive outcome and clinical phases in patients with carbon monoxide intoxication. *Neuroradiology* 55, 107–115. doi: 10.1007/s00234-012-1102-0

- Chen, N. C., Lui, C. C., Huang, S. H., Huang, C. W., Lee, C. C., Chang, W. N., et al. (2012). Pallidoreticular lesion in carbon monoxide intoxication by gradient echo: report of a case with parkinsonism features and review of the literature. *Acta Neurol. Taiwan* 21, 44–48.
- Choi, I. S. (1983). Delayed neurologic sequelae in carbon monoxide intoxication. Arch. Neurol. 40, 433–435. doi: 10.1001/archneur.1983.04050070063016
- Choi, I. S. (2002). Parkinsonism after carbon monoxide poisoning. *Eur. Neurol.* 48, 30–33. doi: 10.1159/000064954
- Devinsky, O., Morrell, M. J., and Vogt, B. A. (1995). Contributions of anterior cingulate cortex to behaviour. *Brain* 118(Pt 1), 279–306. doi: 10.1093/brain/118.1.279
- Eckert, T., Tang, C., and Eidelberg, D. (2007). Assessment of the progression of Parkinson's disease: a metabolic network approach. *Lancet Neurol.* 6, 926–932. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(07)70245-4
- Eckert, T., Tang, C., Ma, Y., Brown, N., Lin, T., Frucht, S., et al. (2008). Abnormal metabolic networks in atypical parkinsonism. *Mov. Disord.* 23, 727–733. doi: 10.1002/mds.21933
- Eidelberg, D. (2009). Metabolic brain networks in neurodegenerative disorders: a functional imaging approach. *Trends Neurosci.* 32, 548–557. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2009.06.003
- Eidelberg, D., Moeller, J. R., Dhawan, V., Spetsieris, P., Takikawa, S., Ishikawa, T., et al. (1994). The metabolic topography of parkinsonism. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 14, 783–801. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.1994.99
- Ginsburg, R., and Romano, J. (1976). Carbon monoxide encephalopathy: need for appropriate treatment. Am. J. Psychiatry 133, 317–320. doi: 10.1176/ajp.133.3.317
- Greicius, M. D., Srivastava, G., Reiss, A. L., and Menon, V. (2004). Defaultmode network activity distinguishes Alzheimer's disease from healthy aging: evidence from functional MRI. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 101, 4637–4642. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0308627101
- Hopkins, R. O., Fearing, M. A., Weaver, L. K., and Foley, J. F. (2006). Basal ganglia lesions following carbon monoxide poisoning. *Brain Inj.* 20, 273–281. doi: 10.1080/02699050500488181
- Horwitz, B., Duara, R., and Rapoport, S. I. (1984). Intercorrelations of glucose metabolic rates between brain regions: application to healthy males in a state of reduced sensory input. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 4, 484–499. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.1984.73
- Huang, S. H., Chang, C. C., Lui, C. C., Chen, N. C., Lee, C. C., Wang, P. W., et al. (2015). Cortical metabolic and nigrostriatal abnormalities associated with clinical stage-specific dementia with Lewy bodies. *Clin. Nucl. Med.* 40, 26–31. doi: 10.1097/RLU.0000000000620
- Klawans, H. L., Stein, R. W., Tanner, C. M., and Goetz, C. G. (1982). A pure parkinsonian syndrome following acute carbon monoxide intoxication. *Arch. Neurol.* 39, 302–304. doi: 10.1001/archneur.1982.00510170044012
- Lapresle, J., and Fardeau, M. (1967). The central nervous system and carbon monoxide poisoning. II. Anatomical study of brain lesions following intoxication with carbon monoxide (22 cases). *Prog. Brain Res.* 24, 31–74. doi: 10.1016/S0079-6123(08)60181-8
- Lee, M. S., Lyoo, C. H., and Choi, Y. H. (2010). Primary progressive freezing gait in a patient with CO-induced parkinsonism. *Mov. Disord.* 25, 1513–1515. doi: 10.1002/mds.23124
- Minciacchi, D., Bentivoglio, M., Molinari, M., Kultas-Ilinsky, K., Ilinsky, I. A., and Macchi, G. (1986). Multiple cortical targets of one thalamic nucleus: the projections of the ventral medial nucleus in the cat studied with retrograde tracers. J. Comp. Neurol. 252, 106–129. doi: 10.1002/cne.902520107

- Müller-Gärtner, H. W., Links, J. M., Prince, J. L., Bryan, R. N., McVeigh, E., Leal, J. P., et al. (1992). Measurement of radiotracer concentration in brain gray matter using positron emission tomography: MRI-based correction for partial volume effects. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 12, 571–583. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.1 992.81
- Mure, H., Hirano, S., Tang, C. C., Isaias, I. U., Antonini, A., Ma, Y., et al. (2011). Parkinson's disease tremor-related metabolic network: characterization, progression, and treatment effects. *Neuroimage* 54, 1244–1253. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.09.028
- Plum, F., Posner, J. B., and Hain, R. F. (1962). Delayed neurological deterioration after anoxia. Arch. Intern. Med. 110, 18–25. doi: 10.1001/archinte.1962.03620190020003
- Pulst, S. M., Walshe, T. M., and Romero, J. A. (1983). Carbon monoxide poisoning with features of Gilles de la Tourette's syndrome. Arch. Neurol. 40, 443–444. doi: 10.1001/archneur.1983.04050070073019
- Rissanen, E., Paavilainen, T., Virta, J., Marttila, R. J., Rinne, J. O., and Airas, L. (2010). Carbon monoxide poisoning-induced nigrostriatal dopaminergic dysfunction detected using positron emission tomography (PET). *Neurotoxicology* 31, 403–407. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2010. 03.006
- Seeley, W. W., Menon, V., Schatzberg, A. F., Keller, J., Glover, G. H., Kenna, H., et al. (2007). Dissociable intrinsic connectivity networks for salience processing and executive control. J. Neurosci. 27, 2349–2356. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5587-06.2007
- Sohn, Y. H., Jeong, Y., Kim, H. S., Im, J. H., and Kim, J. S. (2000). The brain lesion responsible for parkinsonism after carbon monoxide poisoning. *Arch. Neurol.* 57, 1214–1218. doi: 10.1001/archneur.57.8.1214
- Soriano-Mas, C., Harrison, B. J., Pujol, J., López-Solà, M., Hernàndez-Ribas, R., Alonso, P., et al. (2013). Structural covariance of the neostriatum with regional gray matter volumes. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 218, 697–709. doi: 10.1007/s00429-012-0422-5
- Spetsieris, P. G., Ko, J. H., Tang, C. C., Nazem, A., Sako, W., Peng, S., et al. (2015). Metabolic resting-state brain networks in health and disease. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 112, 2563–2568. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1411011112
- Tack, E., and de Reuck, J. (1987). The use of bromocriptine in parkinsonism after carbon monoxide poisoning. *Clin. Neurol. Neurosurg.* 89, 275–279. doi: 10.1016/S0303-8467(87)80030-6
- Tzourio-Mazoyer, N., Landeau, B., Papathanassiou, D., Crivello, F., Etard, O., Delcroix, N., et al. (2002). Automated anatomical labeling of activations in SPM using a macroscopic anatomical parcellation of the MNI MRI single-subject brain. *Neuroimage* 15, 273–289. doi: 10.1006/nimg.2001.0978
- Weaver, L. K. (1999). Carbon monoxide poisoning. Crit. Care Clin. 15, 297–317. doi: 10.1016/S0749-0704(05)70056-7

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Chang, Hsu, Chang, Huang, Huang, Chang, Chen, Lui, Lee and Hsu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Mitochondria-controlled signaling mechanisms of brain protection in hypoxia

Ludmila D. Lukyanova * and Yulia I. Kirova

Laboratory for Bioenergetics and Hypoxia, Institute of General Pathology and Pathophysiology, Moscow, Russia

The article is focused on the role of the cell bioenergetic apparatus, mitochondria, involved in development of immediate and delayed molecular mechanisms for adaptation to hypoxic stress in brain cortex. Hypoxia induces reprogramming of respiratory chain function and switching from oxidation of NAD-related substrates (complex I) to succinate oxidation (complex II). Transient, reversible, compensatory activation of respiratory chain complex II is a major mechanism of immediate adaptation to hypoxia necessary for (1) succinate-related energy synthesis in the conditions of oxygen deficiency and formation of urgent resistance in the body; (2) succinate-related stabilization of HIF-1 α and initiation of its transcriptional activity related with formation of long-term adaptation; (3) succinate-related activation of the succinate-specific receptor, GPR91. This mechanism participates in at least four critical regulatory functions: (1) sensor function related with changes in kinetic properties of complex I and complex II in response to a gradual decrease in ambient oxygen concentration; this function is designed for selection of the most efficient pathway for energy substrate oxidation in hypoxia; (2) compensatory function focused on formation of immediate adaptive responses to hypoxia and hypoxic resistance of the body; (3) transcriptional function focused on activated synthesis of HIF-1 and the genes providing long-term adaptation to low pO_2 ; (4) receptor function, which reflects participation of mitochondria in the intercellular signaling system via the succinate-dependent receptor, GPR91. In all cases, the desired result is achieved by activation of the succinate-dependent oxidation pathway, which allows considering succinate as a signaling molecule. Patterns of mitochondria-controlled activation of GPR-91- and HIF-1-dependent reaction were considered, and a possibility of their participation in cellular-intercellular-systemic interactions in hypoxia and adaptation was proved.

Keywords: hypoxia, reprogramming of respiratory chain function, HIF-1a, GPR91, complexes I and II

Received: 15 April 2015 Accepted: 27 August 2015 Published: 01 October 2015

Citation:

Lukyanova LD and Kirova YI (2015) Mitochondria-controlled signaling mechanisms of brain protection in hypoxia. Front. Neurosci. 9:320. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2015.00320 Mitochondrial Signaling Function and the Body Vital Activity

Oxygen dependence and capability for maintaining the oxygen homeostasis are the properties of all higher organisms whose vital activity is related with aerobic energy production due to functioning of the respiratory chain in the inner mitochondrial membrane. Inhaled air reflects the state and oxygen demand of mitochondria (Balaban, 1977; Chandel and Schumacker, 2000; Duchen et al., 2003; Duchen, 2004; Gnaiger, 2005;

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Natalia N. Nalivaeva, University of Leeds, UK

Reviewed by:

Tibor Kristian, University of Maryland School of Medicine, USA Eugenia Manukhina, University of North Texas Health Science Center, USA Mikhail Samoilov, Pavlov Institute of Physiology, Russia

*Correspondence:

Ludmila D. Lukyanova, Laboratory for Bioenergetics and Hypoxia, Institute of General Pathology and Pathophysiology. Baltijskaya Str. 8, Moscow 125315, Russia Idlukyanova@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience Das, 2006; Devin and Rigoulet, 2007; Kann and Kovacs, 2007; Wheaton and Chandel, 2011).

In mammals, up to 98% of body consumed oxygen is related with oxidative phosphorylation, a process occurring in the respiratory chain, where O_2 is the final acceptor of electrons delivered by NADH and flavoproteins (Silver and Erecinska, 1998).The electromotive force generated in this process is used for formation of membrane potential and ATP synthesis, which are required for various energy-dependent reactions responsible for maintaining the cell vitality.

Mitochondria, being oxygen-dependent, are a target for hypoxia/ischemia. Shortage of cell environmental oxygen decreases aerobic synthesis and content of high-energy compounds (ATP, CP) and reduces the membrane potential required for maintaining energy demands and the osmotic balance. These factors, in turn, lead to depression of multiple energy-dependent reactions involved in ion transport, electrogenic and receptor cell function, muscle contractions, respiration, etc. The most typical disorders are membrane depolarization, uncontrolled Ca²⁺ entry through voltagedependent Ca²⁺ channels, activation of Ca²⁺ -dependent phospholipases and proteases, uncontrolled swelling of cells, hydrolysis of most cell components, and, finally, necrosis. Thereby, mitochondrial dysfunction induced by hypoxia may initiate development of various abnormalities and even cause fatality (Acker, 1994; Lukvanova, 1997, 2014; Rumsev et al., 1999; Wenger, 2000; Peers and Kemp, 2001; Lutz and Prentis, 2002; Michiels, 2004; Gnaiger, 2005; Heerlein et al., 2005; Larsen et al., 2006; Seppet et al., 2009; Wheaton and Chandel, 2011; Lukyanova et al., 2013).

Brain is one of the most oxygen-dependent organs (Siesjo, 1978; Nicholls and Budd, 2000; Bickler and Donohoe, 2002; Neubauer and Sunderram, 2004; Kann and Kovacs, 2007). Brain uses up to 20% of consumed oxygen, although the brain weight constitutes only 2% of body weight (Siesjo, 1978; Silver and Erecinska, 1998). Brain is characterized by high expenditure of energy and low energy reserve. Furthermore, maintenance of energy-dependent process takes 80% of ATP produced in neuronal mitochondria. For this reason, the brain is extremely sensitive to hypoxia, particularly specific brain regions, such as the cortex and hippocampus. All this makes essential the insight into functioning of the brain mitochondrial apparatus in the conditions of insufficient oxygen supply.

According to current concepts, mitochondria are an evolutionary product of endosymbiosis, a process that has occurred 2–4 billion years ago. This process involved fusion of two akaryocytes, an anaerobic bacterial cell, the "host," and a proteobacterium symbiont, which possessed a respiratory apparatus including elements of the tricarbonic acid cycle

(TAC), a respiratory chain, and oxidative phosphorylation (Margulis, 1981; Alberts et al., 1989; Gray et al., 1999, 2001; Martin et al., 2001; Henze and Martin, 2003; Duchen, 2004; Gray, 2012). In this symbiosis, the future symbiont mitochondrion (promitochondrion) provided the host cell with energy, which was produced by a very economical, aerobic way, while the host cell, in turn, synthesized metabolites necessary for the mitochondrion. During the development of endosymbiotic interrelations, proteobacteria transferred many genes to the host cell nucleus, which had formed due to the increased energy efficiency. This process resulted in simplification of the promitochondrion endosymbiont, which evolved from an independent microorganism into a cell organelle. In this way, the symbiont cells turned into mitochondria whereas host cells turned into eukaryocytes. Due to the endosymbiotic relations, the pro-eukaryocyte has received not only energetic advantages but also a chance for survival in the conditions of gradual oxygen accumulation in the atmosphere, which had initially contained very little oxygen, less than 0.1%. Before oxygen enrichment of the atmosphere, all forms of life that existed in the biosphere of that time, were anaerobic (Margulis, 1981; Alberts et al., 1989; Gray et al., 1999, 2001; Martin et al., 2001; Henze and Martin, 2003; Duchen, 2004; Gray, 2012).

Current mitochondria are unique cytoplasmic organelles characteristic of eukaryotes, i.e., the organisms with cells containing formed, membrane-confined nuclei. Due to their origin, mitochondria possess three distinctive features of structural organization, which differ it from all other intracellular organelles: (1) presence of respiratory chain enzymes designed for aerobic energy production and arranged into four complexes. These complexes are capable for uniting into supercomplexes (respirasomes), which stabilizes the electron transport chain performance, increases the electron transport velocity, may involve substrate channeling, and restricts generation of reactive oxygen species as a by-product (Acín-Pérez et al., 2004; Schagger et al., 2004; McKenzie et al., 2006; Schäfer et al., 2006; Starkov, 2008); (2) presence of its own genome, which allows renewing components of respiratory chain complexes, the most functionally important proteins, independently on the nucleus genome in the conditions of intensive functional loads; and (3) capability for motion, including division, fusion, and intracellular traveling (Kuznetsov et al., 1994, 2004; Gray et al., 1999, 2001; Kaasik et al., 2001; Martin et al., 2001; Henze and Martin, 2003; Chen and Chan, 2005; Kuznetsov and Margreiter, 2009; Gray, 2012; Van der Bliek et al., 2013). Due to the latter property known in scientific literature as "mitochondrial dynamics," mitochondria can form functional complexes with the endoplasmic reticulum and cytoskeletal structures (intracellular functional energetic units, mitochondrial reticulum). These complexes provide energy metabolism in local energy-transportation networks. In these complexes, ADP diffusion is facilitated, and a system of channels for metabolite exchange is available. The capability of mitochondria for structural remodeling and metabolic reprogramming is a basis mechanism inseparably linked with mitochondrial energy production, which provides interaction of mitochondria with each other and with other cell structures and systems. Therefore,

Abbreviations: ATP, adenosine triphosphate; ADP, adenosine diphosphate; BC, brain cortex; C-I, II, III, IV, mitochondrial complexes I, II, III, IV; GABA, gamma-aminobutyric acid; GPR91, succinate-related guanine nucleotide - binding protein-coupled receptor; HBH, hypobaric hypoxia; HIF, hypoxia-inducible factor; HRE, hypoxia response element; HR, high-resistance rats; LR, low-resistance rats; NAD, NADH, nicotine adenine nucleotides; PC, phosphocreatine; PDH – HIF prolyl-hydroxylase; PDK, pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase; SDH, succinate dehydrogenase.

in the process of evolution, the mitochondrial major function of aerobic energy production has allowed mitochondria to become involved in *regulation of various physiological functions* by providing energy to most of intracellular processes necessary for the body vital activity (Kaasik et al., 2001; Appaix et al., 2003; Chen and Chan, 2005, 2009; Schäfer et al., 2006; Kuznetsov and Margreiter, 2009; Van der Bliek et al., 2013).

Mitochondria actively participate in cell metabolism. They contain many key, limiting enzymes for fatty acid oxidation, steroid biosynthesis, heme synthesis, insulin secretion in β -cells (MacDonald et al., 2005) and gastric juice secretion (Kennedy and Lehninger, 1949; Gnaiger et al., 2000; Duchen et al., 2003; Duchen, 2004; Gnaiger, 2005). Mitochondria participate in regulation of cell redox potential (Meister, 1995) and protein import (Wiedemann et al., 2004). In addition, mitochondria contribute to intracellular signaling and regulation with a central role in keeping homeostatic cell ionic composition (Chandel, 1990; Chandel and Schumacker, 2000; Butow and Avadhani, 2004; Darley-Usmar, 2004). A system of regulatory interaction related with Ca²⁺ and K⁺- metabolism exists between mitochondria and the endoplasmic reticulum (Gunter and Gunter, 1994; Hansford and Zorov, 1998; Liu et al., 1998; Rizzuto et al., 1998; Fiermonte, 1999; Da Silva et al., 2003).

A system exists that is connected to Ca²⁺ metabolism and involves regulatory interactions between mitochondria and the endoplasmic reticulum as well as between activation of Gcoupled surface receptors, the phosphatidyl-inositol-3-kinase (PI3K) cascade, eNOS, guanylyl cyclase, and protein kinase G (PKG), and performance of the mitochondrial ATP-sensitive potassium (mitoKATP) channel (Wang and Semenza, 1993; Pek and Lutz, 1998; Bernaudin et al., 2004; He et al., 2004; Murphy, 2004; Fan et al., 2010). Activated PKG opens the mitoKATP channel, which results in increased ROS production followed by activation of other kinases. In this system, PKG is the terminal cytosolic component of the terminal signaling pathway transmitting the cardioprotective signal from the cytosol to the inner mitochondrial membrane through the protein kinase C (PKC)-dependent pathway (Wang and Semenza, 1993; Zhu and Bunn, 1999; Stroka et al., 2001; Semenza, 2002; Bruick, 2003; Butow and Avadhani, 2004; Murphy, 2004). In addition, mitochondria participate in cell-to-cell interactions and systemic regulation (Zhu and Bunn, 1999; Chandel and Schumacker, 2000; Nicholls and Budd, 2000; Nishimura et al., 2001; Brunk and Terman, 2002; Butow and Avadhani, 2004; Kuznetsov et al., 2004; Michiels, 2004; Felty and Roy, 2005; MacDonald et al., 2005; Lukyanova et al., 2008a, 2011). Mitochondria are the major regulators of the oxygen homeostasis in the body. At the systemic level, mitochondria determine the concentration gradient for oxygen delivered from the environment to the cell and represent the final step of interaction with molecular oxygen (Brunk and Terman, 2002; Lukyanova et al., 2008a, 2011). Due to this function, which determines both viability and vital activity of aerobic organisms, evolution has created very sophisticated physiological systems for oxygen delivery to mitochondria and maintenance of optimum oxygenation in cells (act of breathing; pulmonary system of oxygen transportation; cardiovascular circulatory system; blood mass-transfer system; red cells; and hemoglobin) (Zhu and Bunn, 1999; Nicholls and Budd, 2000; Prabhakar and Overholt, 2000; Di Lisa and Ziegler, 2001; Peers and Kemp, 2001; Brunk and Terman, 2002; Voos and Rotgers, 2002; Da Silva et al., 2003; Duchen, 2004; Kuznetsov et al., 2004; Michiels, 2004; Devin and Rigoulet, 2007).

Organization of the digestion system, including consumption and subsequent stepwise enzymic processing of the food, is also dictated primarily by the need for substrate supply to reactions of mitochondrial oxidation and oxidative phosphorylation (Michiels, 2004). The signaling function of mitochondria is related with such processes as growth (Felty and Roy, 2005), aging (McCarter, 1995; Brunk and Terman, 2002), response to temperature (thermogenesis), apoptosis (Kroemer et al., 1998; Nishimura et al., 2001), insulin secretion in β -cells (MacDonald et al., 2005), and formation of adaptive responses (Bruick, 2003).

Mitochondria provide energy for physiological functions involved in the body vital activity. These functions include, first of all, maintenance of ion gradients in excitable tissues; accumulation of vesicular secret; maintenance of hormonal and neurotransmitter functions; contractility of the heart and vascular, pulmonary and gastrointestinal smooth muscles; fertilization and embryogenesis; and adaptation to stresses (Zhu and Bunn, 1999; Nicholls and Budd, 2000; Di Lisa and Ziegler, 2001; Peers and Kemp, 2001; Voos and Rotgers, 2002; Da Silva et al., 2003; Duchen, 2004; Kuznetsov et al., 2004; Devin and Rigoulet, 2007; Seppet et al., 2009).

Therefore, the mitochondrial respiratory chain in involved not only in the intracellular signaling, but also transmembrane and intercellular signaling. Mitochondria themselves function as active signaling organelles, which contribute to information transmission in various intracellular signaling pathways, and play a key role in most important regulatory physiological processes.

Regulatory Role of Mitochondria in Hypoxia

The body response to hypoxia includes various adaptive reactions, which facilitate elimination of functional and metabolic disorders typical for hypoxia and focus primarily on preservation of the mitochondrial function. In this process, two types of mechanisms are used: (a) an urgent compensatory mechanism designed for mobilization of immediate responses to prevent or eliminate the disorders induced by acute hypoxia; these responses provide fast recovery of the body in the posthypoxic period; and (b) delayed mechanisms of adaptation to hypoxia, which develop within a longer period and enhance non-specific resistance to oxygen shortage. These mechanisms are based on regulatory reprogramming of mitochondrial complex function.

The mitochondrial respiratory chain consists of a series of electron carriers that function as redox pairs and that are mainly prosthetic groups of integral proteins. There are four electron transfer or respiratory complexes (complexes I– IV), each capable of catalyzing electron transfer in a partial reaction of the respiratory chain. Complex I (NADH-ubiquinone oxidoreductase) (C-I) is a multisubunit complex that possesses the NADH-ubiquinone oxidoreductase activity. This largest

component of the respiratory chain consists of at least 46 protein subunits (46-49) (Grivennikova et al., 2001). Seven of which are encoded by the human mitochondrial genome. Additionally, C-I contains stably bound cofactors, including flavin mononucleotide and eight iron-sulfur clusters. C-II (succinate-ubiquinone oxidoreductase) mediates the succinate dehydrogenase (SDH) activity. C-III is ubiquinol-cytochrome c reductase, while C-IV displays the cytochrome c oxidase activity. The electrons resulting from the oxidative process are transferred from C-I and C-II to C-III through ubiquinone and from C-III to C-IV through cytochrome *c* as shuttles. Electron transfer through complexes I, III, and IV is coupled to proton pumping, creating the electrochemical gradient used by complex V (ATP synthase) to synthesize ATP from ADP and in organic phosphate (Genova et al., 1995; Brandt, 1997; Briére et al., 2004; Schagger et al., 2004; Schäfer et al., 2006; Lenaz and Genova, 2007).

In the normoxic conditions, *r*espiratory complexes are assembled into supercomplexes. Complexes I, III, and IV exist together as supramolecular assemblies called respirasomes. The likely functions of the supercomplexes are facilitating the electrons transfer between complexes and minimizing the risk of releasing electrons. The assembly of a respirasome might have advantages in substrate channeling of quinones and/or cyt c, sequestration of reactive intermediates, and stabilization of individual complexes. In humans, it was shown that supercomplexes are essential for C-I stability (Acín-Pérez et al., 2004; Schagger et al., 2004; Althoff et al., 2011; Chen et al., 2012; Moreno-Lastres et al., 2012; Winge, 2012). In contrast to the organized electron flow by respiratory supercomplexes, mitochondrial C-II (SDH) can function as an independent enzyme whose activity

is limited only by substrate availability (Hawkins et al., 2010).

In normoxia, performance of the respiratory chain usually depends on oxidation of NAD-dependent substrates, the major supplier of reduction equivalents to the respiratory chain through C-I (Figure 1A). Contribution of this pathway, as estimated by oxygen consumption, predominates in intact cells. In brain, this contribution may reach 90% relative to the total mitochondria oxygen consumption (Lukyanova, 1997, 2014; Lukyanova et al., 2009a, 2013). Nevertheless, in these conditions, a part of mitochondrial respiration is related with the activity of an alternative pathway of electron transport through C-II and oxidation of succinate, a TAC cycle product found in relatively low concentrations (0.2-0.4 mM) in the normoxic mitochondrial matrix (Hems and Brosnan, 1970; Komaromy-Hiller et al., 1997). In normoxia, the ratio of the two oxidation pathways (NAD-dependent and succinateoxidase) depends primarily on properties of the major C-I and C-II enzymes, NADHubiquinone oxidoreductase and SDH, respectively. Their kinetic characteristics are tissue-specific and differ in animals with different hypoxia tolerance (Lukyanova, 1988, 1997, 2005; Dudchenko et al., 1993; Dudchenko and Luk'yanova, 1995, 1996; Lukyanova and Dudchenko, 1999; Lukyanova et al., 2008b, 2009a.b).

Hypoxia induces regulatory reprogramming of the respiratory chain, including reversible suppression of the C-1 electron transport function and compensatory activation of C-II Lukyanova, 1997; Lukyanova et al., 2008a, 2013). The dissociation of C-I from the large supercomplexes occurs under the hypoxic conditions, when succinate accumulates as a substrate for C-II (**Figure 1B**) (Sanborn et al., 1979; Acín-Pérez



et al., 2004; Althoff et al., 2011; Chen et al., 2012; Moreno-Lastres et al., 2012; Winge, 2012).

Hypoxia is associated with activation of succinate dehydrogenase and succinate oxidation and with increased contribution of the latter to respiration and energy production (Acín-Pérez et al., 2004; Lenaz and Genova, 2007; Althoff et al., 2011; Chen et al., 2012; Moreno-Lastres et al., 2012). The contribution of succinate oxidase oxidation may reach 70-80% (Lukyanova et al., 2008a, 2009a). Under these conditions, mitochondrial C-II can function as an independent enzyme whose activity is limited only by the substrate availability. The C-II-driven electron flow is the primary way of mitochondrial membrane polarization under the hypoxic conditions and that lack of the C- II substrate succinate resulted in reversible membrane potential loss that could be restored rapidly by succinate supplementation (Nowak et al., 2008; Hawkins et al., 2010). The inhibition of mitochondrial C-II also leads to mitochondrial depolarization and mimics hypoxia in cells. The effect of reversible inactivation of the C-I electron transport function in hypoxia is the first stage in the development of hypoxia-induced mitochondrial disorders, which correlate with functional and metabolic phase changes observed at the systemic level (Lukyanova, 1997; Lukyanova et al., 2009b, 2013; Lukyanova, 2014).

At present time, much experimental evidence is available in support of hypoxia-induced disorders in the C-I electron transport function. These disorders persist and even increase in the early posthypoxic period (first 30 min to 2 h of reoxygenation) and are known as *mitochondrial dysfunction* (Rouslin and Millard, 1980; Lukyanova, 1988; Genova et al., 1995; Pitkanen and Robinson, 1996; Robinson, 1998; Chávez et al., 2000; Kunz et al., 2000; Weinberg et al., 2000; Maklashinas et al., 2002; Da Silva et al., 2003; Feldkamp et al., 2004; Sadek et al., 2004; Regard et al., 2008; Lukyanova et al., 2009a).

Also, much evidence exists for a special role of succinate in tissue oxygen metabolism at early hypoxia. Thus, tissue and blood content of succinate was shown to increase by an order of magnitude up to 4–7 mM already in the first 30 min of hypoxia, and to continue growing through early reoxygenation, which allowed some researchers to consider succinate a *hypoxia marker molecule* (Hems and Brosnan, 1970; Hochachka and Dressendorfer, 1976; Taegmeyer, 1978; Hohl et al., 1987; Komaromy-Hiller et al., 1997; Hochachka and Somero, 2001; Kushnir et al., 2001).

The activation of succinate oxidase oxidation in these conditions should be regarded *as an evolutionarily formed, urgent, protective, regulatory, and compensatory mechanism,* which occurs in most tissues *under any form of oxygen shortage* and provides preservation of the aerobic energy production during early disorders of the oxygen homeostasis (Lukyanova, 1997; Lukyanova et al., 2009a, 2013). If this switch does not happen, the uncompensated hypoxic dysfunction of C-I results in acute de-energization (decreased membrane potential; loss of ATP and changes in the adenine nucleotide pool; and respiration disorders due to oxidation of NAD-dependent substrates, the electron donators for C-I) (Dudchenko et al., 1993; Dudchenko and Luk'yanova, 1996; Lukyanova, 2005; Lukyanova et al., 2009a).

All this taken together precedes changes in other functional and metabolic parameters that control the cell vital activity, including condensation of the mitochondrial matrix; disturbed calcium and potassium homeostasis; disordered expression of the mitochondrial genome; generation of reactive oxygen species; loss of CoQ; exit of cytochrome c to the intermembrane space; apoptosis; and impaired capability of cells for adaptation to low pO₂. These processes are associated with an increased lactate/pyruvate ratio; changes in the cell redox potential; metabolic acidosis; and impairment of various energy-dependent processes (such as the electrogenic function of electro-excitable cells and anabolic processes, including urea synthesis, phase II biotransformation reactions, etc.

Features of Respiratory Chain Reprogramming in Hypoxic Brain Cortex

The described above hypoxia-induced changes in the performance of respiratory chain are universal and occur in all tissues, although they are tissue-specific. This process is particularly important for the brain, since the major energetic substrate of oxidation in brain is glucose, which is metabolized to pyruvate in the process of glycolysis. In the aerobic conditions, pyruvate is oxidized in TCA cycle reactions in the NAD-dependent pathway. In the normoxic brain cortex (BC), this oxidation pathway may use up to 90% of consumed oxygen (Lukyanova, 1997). However it should be taken into account that pheno- and genotypic features of the body response to hypoxia are critically important¹. Furthermore, individual differences in the response to hypoxia manifest themselves not only at the systemic level but also at the cellular and subcellular levels.

Thus, processes of oxidative phosphorylation were shown to be fundamentally different in BC mitochondria of intact hypoxia high-resistant (HR) and low-resistant (LR) rats. In BC of normoxic LR, the baseline similarity of oxidative phosphorylation efficiency is due to a higher rate of phosphorylating respiration, which indicates less economy of this process at baseline. In addition, during oxidation of NADdependent substrates by LR BC mitochondria, the velocity of electron transport in the respiratory chain is maximum and may exhaust its reserve capacity, should the functional load increase; this is not observed in the brain of HR animals (Luk'yanova et al., 1991; Dudchenko et al., 1993; Lukyanova et al., 2009a,c).

¹Any population of animals is known to contain animals with dissimilar tolerance to hypoxia, which correlates with features of the higher nervous system and the functional metabolic profile (Lukyanova, 1997; Lukyanova et al., 2008b, 2009a,b). This dissimilarity is based on differences in the state of the central nervous system, neuro-humoral regulation, stress-activating, and stress-limiting systems, oxygen transporting function of blood, and the state of membranes and receptors. Low-resistant (LR) animals are considered to have a weak type of the nervous system, increased excitability and emotional reactivity, less developed internal inhibition, and high exhaustibility of excitation. LR animals respond to hypoxia with agitation and high locomotor activity. In LR rats, acute hypoxia results in a greater variety of functional and metabolic parameters than in high-resistant (HR) rats. In contrast, HR to hypoxia animals have reduced excitability and anxiety, milder aggressiveness, more pronounced internal inhibition, low sensitivity to any provocative factors, and tendency to social domination. Acute hypoxia induces an inhibitory response in HR rats (Goryacheva et al., 1993; Livanova et al., 1992; Lukyanova, 1997, 2005; Lukyanova et al., 2009c).

Differences in the oxidative capacity of the NAD-dependent substrate region in the BC respiratory chain of HR and LR animals reflect peculiarities of kinetic characteristics for some of respiratory chain enzymes. Thus, in the normoxic BC of LR rats, maximum activity and K_M values (NADH) of NADHcytochrome c reductase, the main C-I enzyme, are significantly lower than in the BC of HR rats (Dudchenko et al., 1993; Dudchenko and Luk'yanova, 1995, 1996; Lukyanova, 1997, 2005, 2014; Lukyanova et al., 2013). Similar, though less pronounced differences in values of kinetic parameters are typical for cytochrome oxidase in BC of HR and LR animals. Therefore, in the LR BC, these enzymes faster become saturated with the enzyme-specific substrates (NADH or cyt-c) and slower oxidize them, which may result in lower activity and faster inactivation of C-I (Dudchenko and Luk'yanova, 1995, 1996; Luk'yanova et al., 1995).

The differences in kinetic parameters of respiratory chain enzymes remain also in oxygen-deficient BC of HR and LR animals. For example, in the neocortex of LR rats, any hypoxia exposure induced opposite changes in K_M values of both complex enzymes-increased NADH-ubiquinone oxidoreductase (C-I) K_M and decreased SDH K_M (C-II). This process reflects reduced and increased efficiency of the enzyme in the first and the second instances, respectively. For this reason, the suppression of BC C-I activity occurs earlier and is more marked in LR rats than in HR rats. Therefore, in different forms of hypoxic exposure, the switching of oxidation pathways for respiratory chain substrates from the NAD-dependent pathway to the succinate pathway is due to kinetic reasons (Luk'yanova et al., 1995). The existence of different kinetic properties of respiratory chain enzymes in HR and LR rat BC, a target for hypoxia, suggests that this phenomenon is genetically predetermined, and the energy metabolism is involved as a major factor determining formation of individual resistance.

These features of C-I and C-II responses to hypoxia correlate with changes in ATP content. Thus, evaluating the dependence of intracellular ATP level on pO2 showed that a decrease in ATP concentration in the LR rat BC began at higher pO₂ values and was much more pronounced than in HR rats (Dudchenko et al., 1993; Dudchenko and Luk'yanova, 1995; Lukyanova and Dudchenko, 1999). The hypoxic reprogramming of respiratory chain substrate region not only prevents or alleviates disorders of ATP synthesis and normalizes parameters of the adenylate pool but also beneficially influences vital functions, stabilizes and normalizes pH, eliminates acidosis typical for hypoxia (Maevsky et al., 2001), and enhances resistance to the oxygen shortage (Figure 1) (Taegmeyer, 1978; Weinberg et al., 2000; Lukyanova, 2005; Lukyanova et al., 2013; Lukyanova, 2014). This process occurs rather rapidly. Changes in kinetic parameters of C-I and C-II major enzymes were observed already at 30 min of various hypoxic exposures (Lukyanova et al., 2008b).

Analyzing effects of different hypoxic regimens on the respiratory chain substrate region showed that regulatory rearrangements of the respiratory chain performance were qualitatively similar in all studied instances. These rearrangements are aimed at activation of the succinate oxidase pathway (C-II), which is energetically more efficient in the

hypoxic conditions (Hawkins et al., 2010). When changes in the kinetic parameters of succinate oxidase oxidation were minor or absent, the development of resistance was difficult (Lukyanova et al., 2009a).

Qualitatively different changes in kinetic properties of BC mitochondrial enzymes occur in long-term hypoxic exposures, which provide formation of delayed adaptation (lengthy stay in mountains, hypoxia courses in different regimens). An undoubted sign of adaptation to high altitude hypoxia is increased mitochondrial mass in tissues. The increase in mitochondrial mass during long-term adaptation to hypoxia correlated with activated synthesis of nucleic acids and mitochondrial proteins to provide potentiation of the mitochondrial apparatus. The increase in brain total protein was associated with simultaneous increases in cytochromes, including cytochrome aa₃, which changed in the same way in BC of both HR and LR animals. The cytochrome aa content per unit tissue was increased and correlated with the increase in mitochondrial mass and was decreased per unit mitochondrial protein (Dudchenko and Luk'yanova, 1996; Lukyanova and Dudchenko, 1999), which indicated a decreased amount of respiratory transporters in the respiratory chain cytochrome region. Furthermore, the decrease in oxidation rate of NADdependent substrates was greater in the LR rat brain than in HR rats.

However, the phosphorylation efficiency estimated by the ATP/O ratio was higher after than before long-term adaptation to hypoxia (Luk'yanova et al., 1990, 1991; Lukyanova et al., 2009b). The increased efficiency of NAD-dependent substrate oxidation together with the reduced electron transport function and the increased amount of mitochondria suggest economization of the energy production process in the brain of adapted rats. Furthermore, the velocity of electron transport in the respiratory chain was no longer limit as it had been before the adaptation, and a "respiratory activity reserve" appeared. In contrast, the "physiological range of respiratory activity" decreased. All these processes were more pronounced in the BC of LR rats. Taken together, these data suggest that long-term adaptation to hypoxia restored the leading role of NAD-dependent oxidation in the energy metabolism. Therefore, preserving high activity of specifically these pathways is essential for development of individual brain resistance to oxygen shortage. On the contrary, the participation of succinate oxidase pathway in energy metabolism during long-term adaptation to hypoxia gradually declined, particularly in the brain of LR animals, and the use of this pathway as a compensatory mechanism became restricted (Lukyanova and Dudchenko, 1999; Lukyanova, 2005).

Kinetic properties of mitochondrial enzymes also changed in the process of long-term adaptation to hypoxia. In the BC of LR rats adapted to hypoxia, Vmax values for NADH cytochrome *c* reductase and cytochrome oxidase 1.5–2.5 times increased while K_M (cyt *c*) values decreased, and the Vmax values approached or exceeded those for HR rat BC. In other words, in the LR BC, activities of these enzymes increased during adaptation to hypoxia whereas their substrate (NADH and cyt *c*) affinity decreased (Lukyanova et al., 2008a). In the BC of HR rats, parameters of these enzymes remained unchanged or even decreased.

The physiological significance of such transformation may be that new isoforms of mitochondrial enzymes with new features emerge in the LR BC during adaptation. These features allow the enzymes to function in a broader range of their substrate (NADH or reduced cyt c) concentrations and at higher rates. The reduction degree of pyridine nucleotides and cytochromes, specifically cyt c, increases in hypoxia. Therefore, emergence of new kinetic properties in NADH cytochrome c reductase and cytochrome oxidase may provide more effective performance of these enzymes in long-term oxygen shortage. This may result in higher resistance of LR BC mitochondria to acute hypoxia.

Therefore, the economization of energy production characteristic of long-term adaptation to hypoxia is due to emergence of a new mitochondrial population with new properties, including the decreased content of respiratory transporters in the respiratory chain terminal region and the lower oxidizing capacity of these transporters, which, however, work more efficiently due to the increase deficiency of oxidative phosphorylation and the increased amount of mitochondria in the cell. On the whole, both these processes focus on replenishment of ATP losses, which should have occurred in these conditions.

However, in long-term adaptation to hypoxia, the significance of succinate oxidase oxidation gradually declines. In this process, the electron transport function of the NAD-dependent oxidation pathway gradually recovers, and the efficiency of C-I performance increases (Lukyanova et al., 2008a,b, 2009a). This may be related with the adaptation-induced emergence of new isoforms of the major complex I enzyme with new kinetic properties, which enhances the complex efficiency in high reduction of the pyridine nucleotide pool. Maintaining the high activity of C-II in these conditions may hamper the process.

Therefore, succinate contributes to formation of both immediate and delayed mechanisms of adaptation and resistance to hypoxia.

Brain Mitochondria and HIF-1 Transcriptional Activity in Hypoxia

According to current concepts, the leading role in development of adaptation to hypoxia belongs to hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF-1), a *specific protein factor induced by hypoxia*. This factor discovered in the early 1990s (Wang and Semenza, 1993; Semenza, 2002, 2007, 2009) functions as the major regulator of oxygen homeostasis. HIF-1 is a mechanism that the body uses to respond to hypoxia by controlling expression of proteins responsible for oxygen delivery to cells, i.e., HIF-1 mediates cell adaptive responses to changes in tissue oxygenation.

HIF-1 is a heterodimeric redox-sensitive protein consisting of two subunits, the cytoplasmic inducible, oxygen-sensitive α subunit (Semenza, 2002, 2007, 2009), which is expressed in practically all mammalian cells, and the constitutive α subunit. The HIF-1 activity depends primarily on the HIF-1 α subunit whose synthesis is controlled by the MAPK and P13K signaling systems activated by the tyrosine kinase receptor. The receptor agonists include tyrosine hydroxylase, cytokines, growth factors (such as insulin-like factor), and succinate. Normally, the intracellular level of HIF-1 α subunit is low because this subunit undergoes proteasomic degradation in oxygen-dependent reactions of prolyl hydroxylation and ubiquitination. Hypoxia creates prerequisites for inactivation of prolyl hydroxylase reactions and thereby provides HIF-1 α stabilization and accumulation, induction of HIF-1 α transcription and translocation to the nucleus, HIF-1 α heterodimerization with the HIF1 β /ARNT subunit, formation of the active transcription complex HRE, expression of HIF-1 dependent target genes, and synthesis of protective, adaptive proteins (Semenza, 2002, 2007, 2009; Kim et al., 2006).

Our investigations have shown that under hypoxic preconditioning, neither free-radical processes nor cytokines and NO perform the function of signaling mechanisms for immediate adaptation responsible for the accumulation of HIF-1 α in the early posthypoxic period, and they are likely to be only secondary messengers playing an important role in the formation of delayed adaptation (Kirova et al., 2013, 2014; Lukyanova, 2014).

At the same it is known that oxygen-dependent process of HIF-1 α prolyl-hydroxylation and proteasomic degradation occurring in the cytosol of normoxic cells is coupled with utilization of the NAD-dependent substrate of TAC cycle, α ketoglutarate, while another TAC cycle substrate, succinate, is an allosteric inhibitor of this process (Semenza, 2002, 2007, 2009; Hewitson et al., 2007). Hypoxia inhibits the malate-aspartate bypass, which provides α -ketoglutarate to the cytosol, whereas succinate synthesis is intensified. This creates prerequisites (along with O₂ and Fe²⁺ shortage) for inactivation of prolyl hydroxylase reactions and HIF-1 α stabilization, accumulation and potentiation of HIF-1 α transcriptional activity.

Now it is proved that functioning of the mitochondrial respiratory chain is coupled with the hypoxia-induced transcriptional expression of HIF-1 α . It was shown that even a partial (20%) suppression of C-II activity almost completely inhibited the hypoxic induction of HIF-1 α . However it recovered in the presence of succinate (Vaux et al., 2001; Paddenberg et al., 2003; Napolitano et al., 2004; Selak et al., 2005; Hewitson et al., 2007).

We have also shown, that induction of HIF-1 α requires a low C-1 activity and a high C-II activity, i.e., potentiation of succinate oxidation (Lukyanova et al., 2008b, 2009b, 2011; Kirova et al., 2013, 2014; Lukyanova, 2014). If that is the case, a relationship should exist between activation of the succinate oxidase oxidation pathway and HIF-1 α formation in hypoxia (**Figure 2**).

However, it should be kept in mind that excessive tissue accumulation of succinate in pathological conditions related with impairment of the SDH oxidative function or deficiency of this enzyme may result in excessively high tissue content of HIF- 1α and, eventually, uncontrolled potentiation of proliferation, encephalomyopathy, and tumors (Chávez et al., 2000). Thus, succinate dehydrogenase mutations were shown to induce renal, gastric, and thyroid carcinoma, and degeneration of striatal spiny neurons (Huntington's disease) (Baysal, 2003; Selak et al., 2005).



Brain Expression of the Succinate-Dependent Receptor, GPR91, in Hypoxia

Hypoxic reprogramming and switching of the respiratory chain to the succinate oxidase oxidation pathway creates prerequisites for induction of another succinate oxidase signaling pathway, the expression of GPR91 receptor. In 2004, it was shown that succinate, a substrate for the TAC and SDH, the respiratory chain enzyme (C-II), was a specific ligand of GPR91, a metabotropic, purinergic, G protein-coupled receptor from the P2Y family localized in the plasma membrane (He et al., 2004). Succinatestimulated expression of GPR91 is coupled with activation of Gq/11, Go and Gi signaling pathways (He et al., 2004; Vargas et al., 2009). The Gq/11 subfamilies activate phospholipase Cβ, which converts phosphatidylinositol-4,5,-bisphosphate into inositol-1,4,5-trisphosphate and diacylglycerol (Fraser, 2008). Members of the Gi family, including, Go, activate a variety of phospholipases and phosphodiesterases, and promote opening of several ion channels. Gi family members can inhibit a subset of enzymes, thereby controlling the intracellular concentrations of cAMP (Hamm, 1998). Inhibition of Gi causes strong impairment of lymphocyte migration in vitro (Kaslow and Burns, 1992), suggesting that signaling through the Gi is involved in cell motility processes.

The succinate-dependent receptor, GPR91, is identified in more than 20 tissues (Stroka et al., 2001). The list of GPR91 localizations have been continuously expanding. The role of GPR91 is best studied for kidneys where the succinate-dependent expression of GPR91 involves the renin-angiotensin system and promotes development of renovascular hypertension, which is closely associated with atherosclerosis, diabetes, and renal insufficiency (He et al., 2004; Correa et al., 2007; Sadagopan et al., 2007; Sapieha et al., 2008; Toma et al., 2008; Vargas et al., 2009; Kermorvant-Duchemin et al., 2010; Deen and Robben, 2011). This activation is a part of a kidney-specific, paracrine signaling pathway initiated by high glucose concentrations. The GPR91 signaling cascade in kidneys includes local accumulation of succinate and expression and internalization of GPR91 in endothelial cells of kidney tubules. In the process of signal transduction, increased endothelial Ca²⁺ and formed NO and prostaglandin E2 exert a paracrine effect on adjacent reninproducing cells. This cascade can modulate renal function and facilitate elimination of metabolites by hyperfiltration.

The succinate-dependent GPR91 expression was found in the rodent retinal ganglion cell layer (Sapieha et al., 2008); in ischemic dendrite cells where GPR91 also functions as a trigger for Ca^{2+} mobilization and induction of proinflammatory cytokines (Rubic et al., 2008); in penumbra neurons and astrocytes of infracted brain where GPR91 stimulates an increase in microvessel density (Hamel et al., 2014); in hemopoietic progenitor cells where GPR91 stimulates their growth (Hakak et al., 2009). In hepatic ischemia, GPR91 is expressed only in hepatic stellate cells (Correa et al., 2007). In this case, the succinate-dependent effect is not related with hypertension. The receptor transforms the signal of increased extracellular succinate concentration into an intracellular signal, which provides activation of stellate cells in response to liver damage.

Information about the functional role of GPR91 is practically limited to these reports, which, however, do not answer the questions, what place the receptor occupies in the body response to hypoxia, and how GPR91 interacts with other signaling systems. According to our data, in the normoxic conditions, the succinate dependent receptor, GPR91, was present in all studied aerobic tissues. However GPR91 was absent in mitochondriafree red cells, which indirectly evidenced GPR91 dependence on mitochondria. The highest density of GPR91 was observed in the myocardium where the GPR91 density was 1.7 times higher than in BC and 2.7 times higher than in liver and kidneys (Lukyanova et al., accepted).

We have also shown that the immediate GPR91 expression response to a single hypoxic exposure is tissue-specific, depends on the intensity and duration of the hypoxic exposure, and its intensity does not correlate with the baseline receptor concentration. Thus, the baseline GPR91 concentration was the highest in the myocardium. However, the intensity of GPR91 expression induced by mild and moderate hypoxia was low and increased slowly. The GPR91 baseline concentration in the BC was half the myocardial concentration. Nevertheless, the GPR91 induction was observed in the BC in a broader range of low O₂ in the inhaled air than in the myocardium and liver and was highly intensive (Lukyanova et al., accepted). These facts indicate higher reactivity and sensitivity to oxygen shortage of this succinate-dependent signaling system in the BC than in other studied organs, which may reflect a special significance of this system to the brain under the hypoxic conditions. $F_{IO2} = 14\%$ is a threshold value for GPR91 induction in the BC. In other tissues, GPR91 expression is not induced by these oxygen concentrations in inhaled air.

As distinct from a single, hypoxic session, repeated 60-min exposures (moderate hypoxia) induced a *phase of delayed* GPR91 expression in the BC, which formed regardless of whether the immediate phase of receptor expression was induced. The delayed phase developed following 5–8 sessions and reached a peak at 8–12 days. The delayed phase contemporized with development of delayed, non-specific tolerance of the body (Lukyanova et al., 2009a; Lukyanova et al., accepted). In none of the studied tissues, the phase of delayed GPR91 expression developed after a single hypoxic exposure.

Therefore, the succinate-dependent receptor, GPR91, is involved in the mechanism of formation of both immediate and delayed adaptation to hypoxia. The immediate GPR91 induction was the most intensive in hypoxic BC, which implied a high significance of this signaling pathway for the brain functioning. The fact that the phase of delayed GPR91 expression did not develop after a single hypoxic exposure and required repeated hypoxic sessions suggested that the mechanism of delayed phase formation did not depend on the immediate GPR91 expression but was mediated by other processes developing during a later phase.

The typical for BC immediate hypoxic expression of GPR91 may reflect a local increase in tissue succinate consistent with the hypoxic exposure and followed by succinate binding to the

receptor as a paracrine signal. In the brain, the GABA bypass (Roberts cycle) may be a source of succinate in hypoxia. This brain-specific cycle consists of successive biochemical reactions activated by hypoxia/ischemia. In these reactions, gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) transforms to succinic acid, a C-II (SDH) substrate, through an intermediate step of succinic semialdehyde (**Figure 3**).

We have tested a possibility of using succinate formed in this cycle in the BC as a specific ligand for the GPR91 receptor. When the activity of glutamate decarboxylase, an enzyme responsible for GABA synthesis, modulation of the GABA bypass activity, and local endogenous formation of succinate, was inhibited with thiosemicarbazide (TSC), the immediate GPR91 expression was not observed in the BC under moderate hypoxia (Lukyanova et al., accepted). However, when TSC was administered together with succinate-containing agents (mexidol, proxipin, sodium succinate), the tissue receptor density recovered and was only slightly lower than the receptor density without the GABA inhibitor. These data demonstrate dependence of the GPR91 expression in the BC on succinate formed in hypoxia-induced reactions of the GABA bypass. This dependence, in its turn, suggests that in the BC, the induction of the succinate-dependent receptor, GPR91, performs a specific function in hypoxia. This function is related with the bypass performance and focused on elimination of glutamate excitotoxicity and maintenance of aerobic oxidation due to activation of the succinate-dependent pathway catalyzed by C-II. Therefore, the BC-specific immediate hypoxic expression of the succinate-dependent receptor, GPR91, is related with activity of the GABA bypass, which functions as a source of succinate both for the receptor and the respiratory chain.

Pharmacological Methods for Protection of the Brain Respiratory Chain in Hypoxia

Prevalence of pathologies related with the disturbed function of C-I in both normoxic and hypoxic conditions, defines the exceptional importance and social significance of protecting the respiratory chain from oxygen shortage and protecting the body from the accompanying energy deficiency.

At present, two approaches to solving this problem exist pharmacological and physical-therapeutic. The first approach (energotropic therapy) is based on the use of drugs containing an active substance that can interact with the mitochondrial respiratory chain and activate C-I bypassing oxidation pathways while the respiratory chain cytochrome region remains intact. This provides fast reversal of the energy deficiency induced by dysfunction of the NADH-dependent region.

The second approach (hypoxic therapy) is based on repeated exposures to mild hypoxia regimens (hypoxic preconditioning). These exposures induce a variety of adaptive responses, including formation of new isoforms of C-I enzymes with new redox properties, which allow C-I to function in the hypoxic conditions. Non-specific stress resistance of the body increases simultaneously.

The leading place among energotropic medicines belongs to succinate-containing drugs which have been successfully used



as effective antihypoxic and adaptogenic compounds. The most effective of these drugs are structural derivatives of vitamin B₆, which belong to 3-oxypyridine derivatives (mexidol, proxipin). These drugs are used in the early phase of acute disorders related with oxygen shortage (Luk'yanova et al., 1990; Kondrashova, 1993; Lukyanova and Dudchenko, 1999; Lukyanova et al., 2009a,b,c; Lukyanova, 2005; Nowak et al., 2008).

All succinate-containing drugs are very rapidly absorbed in the setting of different types of hypoxia/ischemia. They exert stabilizing or restoring effect on intracellular ATP as soon as in 15 min after administration. Studies of their mechanism showed that the respiratory chain uses succinate incorporated in the drug structure as an energy substrate. This process stimulates respiration and switches the electron flow from C-I to C-II (succinate monopolization of the respiratory chain proven by the increased respiration sensitivity to malonate and the reduced rotenone-sensitive respiration due to oxidation of NAD-dependent substrates) (Lukyanova and Dudchenko, 1999). Thus, succinate-containing drugs are succinate donors for the respiratory chain. In the hypoxic conditions, they function as antihypoxants potentiating activation of the succinate oxidase oxidation pathway to facilitate recovery and normalization of aerobic energy production (Lukyanova et al., 2009a).

Energotropic and antihypoxic effects of succinate-containing compounds are associated with (1) pronounced antioxidant properties; (2) modification and resynthesis of phospholipids, which decrease the membrane ionic permeability and K+ outflow from mitochondria by the concentration gradient; (3)

normalizing effect on calcium metabolism; (4) catecholaminemimetic, antiteratogenic, antitoxic, hepatoprotective, antiketogenic, and anticholesterolemic effects; (5) removal of excessive acetyl-Co-A associated with decreases in excessive lipids and their metabolites; (6) reduction and normalization of pH and elimination of metabolic acidosis (Kondrashova, 1993; Maevsky et al., 2001).

Along with the energotropic and antihypoxic effects, compounds beneficially influenced succinate-containing multiple vital functional parameters in the conditions of hypoxia and ischemia. These drugs reduced the death rate, recovered the body capability for gaining weight, decreased severity of neurological disorders and aggression typical for hypoxia, exerted antistress and normalizing effects on locomotor, exploratory, and emotional activities of animals (Luk'yanova et al., 1990; Lukyanova, 2005; Lukyanova et al., 2009a,b). Proxipin and mexidol are characterized by a broad range of pharmacological actions. In addition to pronounced antioxidant and psychotropic properties, they are able to increase resistance of the body to different types of hypoxia, reduce ATP losses in ischemic brain and myocardium, and normalize the process of oxidative phosphorylation (Lukyanova, 1997, 2005; Lukyanova and Dudchenko, 1999; Lukyanova et al., 2009b).

It should be also kept in mind that beneficial effects of succinate-containing drugs are supplemented with their modulating effects on the HIF-1 α transcriptional activity and the coupled expression of genes for immediate and delayed adaptation, and involvement of critical intracellular signaling pathways via the succinate-dependent receptor, GPR91.


All this provides that the succinate therapy used in the early phase of acute disorders, i.e., during formation of immediate adaptive mechanisms (first 1–3 days of global cerebral ischemia, stroke, myocardial infarction, acute heart failure, traumatic shock, recovery after heart arrest, early postoperative period, after anesthesia, etc.,) exerts a pronounced protective, antihypoxic effect, and increases ATP in tissues.

Conclusion

The data provided above show that the mitochondrial respiratory chain not only directily contribiutes to the development of both early and late adaptive responses in the conditions of hypoxia but is also involved in a sophisticated system of intra- and intercellular signaling, which provides formation of a systemic response to oxygen shortage.

The response to hypoxia initially mediated by C-I inhibition and C-II activation at the subcellular (mitochondrial) level triggers a cascade of succinate-dependent, interacting regulatory reactions, which develop at both cellular and systemic levels and regulate the maintenance of oxygen homeostasis in the body (**Figure 4**).

Transient, reversible, compensatory activation of respiratory chain complex II is a major mechanism of immediate adaptation to hypoxia necessary for (1) succinate-related energy synthesis in the conditions of oxygen deficiency and formation of urgent resistance in the body; (2) succinate-related stabilization of HIF-1 α and initiation of its transcriptional activity related

with formation of long-term adaptation; (3) succinate-related activation of the succinate-specific receptor, GPR91.

This mechanism participates in at least four critical regulatory functions: (1) *sensor* function related with changes in kinetic properties of C-I and C-II in response to a gradual decrease in ambient oxygen concentration; this function is designed for selection of the most efficient pathway for energy substrate oxidation in hypoxia; (2) *compensatory* function focused on formation of immediate adaptive responses to hypoxia and hypoxic resistance of the body; (3) *transcriptional* function focused on activated synthesis of HIF-1 and the genes providing long-term adaptation to low pO_2 ; (4) *receptor* function, which reflects participation of mitochondria in the intercellular signaling system via the succinate-dependent receptor, GPR91. In all cases, the desired result is achieved by activation of the succinate-dependent oxidation pathway, which allows considering succinate as a signaling molecule.

Therefore the overall response of the body to oxygen shortage reflects a sophisticated, evolutionarily formed, multifunctional cell response, where energy metabolism performs a trigger, coordinating function of a protective signaling mechanism in the general hierarchy of intracellular processes.

Although succinate-dependent processes occur in different hypoxic tissues, in the BC these processes are observed in a greater range of low oxygen concentrations, more coordinated in time, and more intensive. This suggests, first, well-regulated endogenous, metabolic, anti-hypoxic defense, and adaptive capability of the brain and, second, a particular significance of brain adaptive processes for the development of tolerance in the whole body.

Analysis of bioenergetics mechanisms and related succinatedependent signaling reactions in different hypoxia regimens showed that parameters of energy metabolism can be used as predictors and prognostic criteria for severity of hypoxic disorders.

References

- Acín-Pérez, R., Bayona-Bafaluy, M., Fernández-Silva, P., Moreno-Loshuertos, R., Pérez-Martos, A., Bruno, C., et al. (2004). Respiratory complex III is required to maintain complex I in mammalian mitochondria. *Mol. Cell.* 13, 805–815. doi: 10.1016/S1097-2765(04)00124-8
- Acker, H. (1994). Mechanisms and meaning of cellular oxygen sensing in the organism. *Respir. Physiol.* 95, 1–10. doi: 10.1016/0034-5687(94)90043-4
- Alberts, B., Bray, D., Lewis, J., Raff, M., Roberts, K., and Watson, J. D. (1989). *Molecular Biology of the Cell*. New York, NY; London: Garland Publishing.
- Althoff, T., Mills, D. J., Popot, J. L., and Kühlbrandt, W. (2011). Arrangement of electron transport chain components in bovine mitochondrial supercomplex I₁III₂IV1. *EMBO J.* 30, 4652–4664 doi: 10.1038/emboj.2011.324
- Appaix, F., Kuznetsov, A. V., Usson, Y., Kay, L., Andrienko, T., Olivares, J., et al. (2003). Possible role of cytoskeleton in intracellular arrangement and regulation of mitochondria. *Exp. Physiol.* 88, 175–190. doi: 10.1113/eph8802511
- Balaban, R. S. (1977). Cellular Energy Metabolism and its Regulation. New York, NY: Academic Press.
- Baysal, B. E. (2003). On the association of succinate dehydrogenese mutations with hereditary paraganglion. *Trends Endocrinil. Metab.* 14, 453–459. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2003.08.004
- Bernaudin, M., Tang, Y., Reilly, M., Petit, E., and Sharp, F. (2004). Brain genomic response following hypoxia and re-oxygenation in the neonatal rat. Identification of genes that might contribute to hypoxia-induced ischemic tolerance. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 39728–39738. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M204619200
- Bickler, E., and Donohoe, P. (2002). Adaptive responses of vertebrate neurons to hypoxia. J. Exp. Biol. 205, 3579–3586.
- Brandt, U. (1997). Proton translocation by membrane-bound NADH-ubiquinone oxidoreductase (complex I) through redox-gated ligand conduction. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1318, 79–91. doi: 10.1016/S0005-2728(96)00141-7
- Briére, J.-J., Chrétien, D., Bénit, P., and Rustin, P. (2004). Respiratory chain defects: what do we know for sure about their consequences *in vivo*. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1659, 172–177. doi: 10.1016/j.bbabio.2004.07.002
- Bruick, R. (2003). O₂ sensing in the hypoxic response pathway: regulation of the hypoxia-inducible transcription factor. *Genes Dev.* 17, 2614–2623. doi: 10.1101/gad.1145503
- Brunk, U. T., and Terman, A. (2002). The mitochondrial-lysosomal axis theory of aging. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 269, 1996–2002. doi: 10.1046/j.1432-1033.2002. 02869.x
- Butow, R. A., and Avadhani, N. G. (2004). Mitochondria signaling: the retrograde response. *Mol. Cell.* 14, 1–15. doi: 10.1016/S1097-2765(04) 00179-0
- Chandel, N. (1990). Regulation of oxidative phosphorylation in the mammalian cell. *Am. J. Physiol.* 258, C377–C389.
- Chandel, N. S., and Schumacker, P. T. (2000). Cellular oxygen sensing by mitochondria: old questions, new insight. J. Appl. Physiol. 88, 1880–1889.
- Chávez, J. C., Agani, F., Pichiule, P., and LaManna, J. C. (2000). Expression of hypoxia-inducible factor-1α in the brain of rats during chronic hypoxia. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 89, 1937–1942.
- Chen, H., and Chan, D. C. (2005). Emerging functions of mammalian mitochondrial fusion and fission. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 14, R283–R289. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddi270
- Chen, H., and Chan, D. C. (2009). Mitochondrial dynamics-fusion, fission, movement, and mitophagy-in neurodegenerative diseases. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 18, R169–R176. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddp326

The leading regulatory role of mitochondrial respiratory chain and succinate, its energy substrate, in the development of immediate adaptation to hypoxia suggests a possibility of modulating this process to optimize it. Practical medicine successfully uses various succinate-containing drugs, which exert beneficial effects in pathologies with a hypoxic component, due to their antihypoxic and energotropic effects.

- Chen, Y. C., Taylor, E. B., Dephoure, N., Heo, J. M., Tonhato, A., Papandreou, I., et al. (2012). Identification of a protein mediating respiratory supercomplex stability. *Cell Metab.* 15, 348–360. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2012.02.006
- Correa, P. R., Kruglov, E. A., Thompson, M., Leite, M. F., Dranoff, J. A., and Nathanson, M. H. (2007). J. Hepatol. 47, 262–269. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2007.03.016
- Darley-Usmar, V. (2004). The powerhouse takes control of the cell; the role of mitochondria in signal transduction. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 37, 753–754 doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2004.05.026
- Da Silva, M., Sartori, A., Belisle, E., and Kowaltowsky, A. (2003). Ischemic preconditioning inhibits mitochondrial respiration, increase H₂O₂ release, and enhances K⁺ transport. Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol. 285, H154–H162. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00955.2002
- Das, J. (2006). The role of mitochondrial respiration in physiological and evolutionary adaptation. *BioEssays* 28, 890–901. doi: 10.1002/bies.20463
- Deen, P. M., and Robben, J. H. (2011). Succinate receptors in the kidney. J. Am. Soc. Nephrol. 22, 1416–1422. doi: 10.1681/ASN.2010050481
- Devin, A., and Rigoulet, M. (2007). Mechanisms of mitochondrial response to variations in energy demand in eukaryotic cells. Am. J. Physiol. Cell Physiol. 292, C52–C58. doi: 10.1152/ajpcell.00208.2006
- Di Lisa, F., and Ziegler, M. (2001). Pathophysiological relevance of mitochondria in NAD(+) metabolism. FEBS Lett. 492, 4–8. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(01)02198-6
- Duchen, M. R. (2004). Roles of mitochondria in health and disease. *Diabetes* 53, S96–S102. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.53.2007.S96
- Duchen, M., Surin, A., and Jacobson, J. (2003). Imaging mitochondrial function in intact cells. *Meth. Enzymol.* 361, 353–389. doi: 10.1016/S0076-6879(03)61019-0
- Dudchenko, A., Chernobaeva, G., Belousova, V., Vlasova, I., and Luk'yanova, L. (1993). Bioenergetic parameters of the brain in rats with different resistance to hypoxia. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 115, 263–267. doi: 10.1007/BF00836406
- Dudchenko, A., and Luk'yanova, L. (1995). Effects of adaptation to hypoxia on cytochrome levels in the brain and liver of rats. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 120, 1193–1195. doi: 10.1007/BF02445568
- Dudchenko, A., and Luk'yanova, L. (1996). Effects of adaptation to periodic hypoxia on kinetic parameters of respiratory chain enzymes in rat brain. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 121, 232–235. doi: 10.1007/BF02446754
- Fan, W., van Vuuren, D., Genade, S., and Lochner, A. (2010). Kinases and phosphatases in ischaemic preconditioning: a re-evaluation. *Basic Res. Cardiol.* 105, 495–511. doi: 10.1007/s00395-010-0086-3
- Feldkamp, T., Kribben, A., Roeser, N. F., Senter, R. A., Kemner, S., Venkatachalam, M. A., et al. (2004). Preservation of complex I function during hypoxiareoxygenation-induced mitochondrial injury in proximal tubules. *Am. J. Physiol. Ren. Physiol.* 286, F749–F759. doi: 10.1152/ajprenal.00276.2003
- Felty, Q., and Roy, D. (2005). Estrogen, mitochondrea, and growth of cancer non cancer cells. J. Carcinog. 4:1 doi: 10.1186/1477-3163-4-1
- Fiermonte, G. (1999). Organization and sequence of the gene for the human mitochondrial dicarboxylate carrier: evolution of the carrier family. *Biochem.* J. 344, 953–960. doi: 10.1042/bj3440953
- Fraser, C. C. (2008). G-Protein-coupled receptor connectivity to NF-kappaB in inflammation and cancer. *Int. Rev. Immunol.* 27, 320–350. doi: 10.1080/08830180802262765
- Genova, M., Castelluccio, C., Fato, R., Parenti-Castelli, G., Merlo-Pich, M., Formiggini, G., et al. (1995). Major changes in Complex I activity in mitochondria from aged rats may not be detected by direct assay of NADHcoenzyme Q reductase. *Biochem. J.* 311, 105–109. doi: 10.1042/bj3110105
- Gnaiger, E. (2005). Mitochondrial physiology. The many Faces and functions of an organelle. *Mitochondr. Physiol. Netw.* 10, 1–152.

- Gnaiger, E., Méndez, G., and Hand, S. (2000). High phosphorylation efficiency and depression of uncoupled respiration in mitochondria under hypoxia. *PNAS* 97, 11080–11085. doi: 10.1073/pnas.97.20.11080
- Goryacheva, T., Dudchenko, A., Spasskaya, M., Mikhal'skaya, I., Glebov, R., and Luk'yanova, L. (1993). Differences in hormonal status between rats with high and low resistance to hypoxia. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 116, 817–820. doi: 10.1007/BF00786160
- Gray, M. W., Burger, G., and Lang, B. F. (1999). Mitochondrial evolution. *Science* 283, 1467–1481. doi: 10.1126/science.283.5407.1476
- Gray, M. W., Burger, G., and Lang, B. F. (2001). The origin and early evolution of mitochondria. *Genome Biol.* 2, 1018.1–1018.5. doi: 10.1186/gb-2001-2-6reviews1018
- Gray, M. W. (2012). Mitochondrial evolution. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 4, 9. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a011403
- Grivennikova, V. G., Kapustin, A. N., and Vinogradov, A. D. (2001). Catalytic activity of NADH-ubiquinone oxidoreductase (complex I) in intact mitochondria. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 9038–9044. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M009661200
- Gunter, K., and Gunter, T. (1994). Transport of calcium by mitochondria. J. Bioenerg. Biomembr. 26, 471–485. doi: 10.1007/BF00762732
- Hakak, Y., Lehmann-Bruinsma, K., Phillips, S. H., Le, T., Llaw, C. H., Connolly, D. T., et al. (2009). The role of the GPR91 ligand succinate in hematopoiesis. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* 85, 229–243. doi: 10.1189/jlb.1008618
- Hamel, D., Sanchez, M., Duhamel, F., Roy, O., Honoré, J.-C., Noueihed, B., et al. (2014). G-Protein–coupled receptor 91 and succinate are key contributors in neonatal postcerebral hypoxia-ischemia recovery. *Arterioscle. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 34, 285–293. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.113.302131
- Hamm, H. E. (1998). The many faces of G protein signaling. J. Biol. Chem. 273, 669–672. doi: 10.1074/jbc.273.2.669
- Hansford, R., and Zorov, D. (1998). Role of mitochondrial calcium transport in the control of substrate oxidation. *Mol. Cell. Biochem.* 184, 359–369. doi: 10.1023/A:1006893903113
- Hawkins, B. J., Levin, M. D., Doonan, P. J., Petrenko, N. B., Davis, C. W., Patel, V. V., et al. (2010). Mitochondrial complex II prevents hypoxic but not calciumand proapoptotic Bcl-2 protein-induced mitochondrial membrane potential loss. J. Biol. Chem. 285, 26494–26505. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.143164
- He, W., Miao, F. J., and Lin, D. C. (2004). Citric acid cycle intermediates as ligands for orphan-G-protein-coupled receptors. *Nature* 429, 188–193. doi: 10.1038/nature02488
- Heerlein, K., Schulze, A., Hotz, L., Bärtsch, P., and Mairbäurl, H. (2005). Hypoxia decreases cellular ATP demand and inhibits mitochondrial respiration of A549 cells. *Cell Mol. Biol.* 32, 44–51. doi: 10.1165/rcmb.2004-0202oc
- Hems, D. A., and Brosnan, J. T. (1970). Effects of ischaemia on content of metabolites in rat liver and kidney *in vivo*. *Biochem. J.* 120, 105-111. doi: 10.1042/bj1200105
- Henze, K., and Martin, W. (2003). Evolutionary biology: essence of mitochondria. *Nature* 426, 127–128. doi: 10.1038/426127a
- Hewitson, K., Lienard, B., McDonough, M., Clifton, I., Butler, D., Soares, A., et al. (2007). Structural and mechanistic studies on the inhibition of the hypoxia-inducible transcription factor hydroxylases by tricarbonic acid cycle intermediates. J. Biol. Chem. 282, 3293–3230. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M608337200
- Hochachka, P. W., and Dressendorfer, R. H. (1976). Succinate accumulation in man during exercise. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 35, 235–242. doi: 10.1007/BF00423282
- Hochachka, P. W., and Somero, G. N. (2001). Biochemical Adaptation— Mechanism and Process in Physiological Evolution. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Hohl, C., Oestreich, R., Rösen, P., Wiesner, R., and Grieshaber, M. (1987). Evidence for succinate production by reduction of fumarate during hypoxia in isolat adult rat heart cells. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.* 259, 527–535. doi: 10.1016/0003-9861(87)90519-4
- Kaasik, A., Veksler, V., Boehm, E., Novotova, M., Minajeva, A., and Ventura-Clapier, R. (2001). Energetic crosstalk between organelles: architectural integration of energy production and utilization. *Circ. Res.* 89, 153–159. doi: 10.1161/hh1401.093440
- Kann, O., and Kovács, R. (2007). Mitochondria and neuronal activity. Am. J. Physiol. Cell Physiol. 292, 641–657. doi: 10.1152/ajpcell.00222.2006
- Kaslow, H. R., and Burns, D. L. (1992). Pertussis toxin and target eukaryotic cells: binding, entry, and activation. *FASEB J.* 6, 2684–2690.

- Kennedy, E., and Lehninger, A. (1949). Oxidation of fatty acids and tricarboxylic acid cycle intermediates by isolated rat liver mitochondria. J. Biol. Chem. 179, 957–969.
- Kermorvant-Duchemin, E., Sapieha, P., Sirinyan, M., Beauchamp, M., Checchin, D., Hardy, P., et al. (2010). Understanding ischemic retinopathies: emerging concepts from oxygen-induced retinopathy. *Doc. Ophthalmol.* 120, 51–60. doi: 10.1007/s10633-009-9201-x
- Kim, J.-W., Tchernyshyov, I., Semenza, G., and Dang, C. V. (2006). HIF-1mediated expression of pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase: a metabolic switch required for cellular adaptation to hypoxia. *Cell Metab.* 3, 150–151. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2006.02.002
- Kirova, Y., Germanova, E., and Lukyanova, L. (2013). Phenotypic features of the dynamics of HIF-1α levels in rat neocortex in different hypoxia regimens. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 154, 718–722. doi: 10.1007/s10517-013-2038-z
- Kirova, Y. I., Germanova, E. L., and Lukyanova, L.D. (2014). "The role of oxidative stress in the induction of transcription factors at different stages of adaptation to hypoxia," in *Adaptation Biology and Medicine (Vol. 7 New Challenges)*, eds L. M. Popescu, A. R. Hargens, and P. K. Singa (New Delhi: Narosa Publishing House Pvt. Ltd.), 310–317.
- Koivunen, P., Hirsilä, M., Remes, A. M., Hassinen, I. E., Kivirikko, K. I., and Myllyharju, J. (2007). Inhibition of hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF) hydroxylases by citric acid cycle intermediates: possible links between cell metabolism and stabilization of HIF. J. Biol. Chem. 282, 4524–4532. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M610415200
- Komaromy-Hiller, G., Sundquist, P. D., Jacobsen, L. J., and Nuttall, K. L. (1997). Serum succinate by capillary zone electrophoresis: marker candidate for hypoxia. Ann. Clin. Lab. Sci. 27, 163–168.
- Kondrashova, M. N. (1993). "The formation and utilization of succinate in mitochondria as a control mechanism of energization and energy state of tissue," in *The Biological and Biochemical Oscillators*, ed B. Chance (New York, NY: Academic Press), 373–397.
- Kroemer, G., Dallaporta, B., and Resche-Rigon, M. (1998). The mitochondrial death/life regulator in apoptosis and necrosis. *Annu. Rev. Physiol.* 60, 619–642. doi: 10.1146/annurev.physiol.60.1.619
- Kunz, W., Kudin, A., Vielhaber, S., Blümke, I., Zuschratter, W., Schramm, J., et al. (2000). Mitochondrial complex I deficiency in epileptic focus of patients with temporal lode epilepsy. *Ann. Neurol.* 48, 766–773.
- Kushnir, M. M., Komaromy-Hiller, G., Shushan, B., Urry, F. M., and Roberts, W. L. (2001). Analysis of dicarboxylic acids by tandem mass spectrometry. Highthroughput quantitative measurement of methylmalonic acid in serum, plasma, and urine. *Clin.Chem.* 47, 1993–2002.
- Kuznetsov, A. V., and Margreiter, R. (2009). Heterogeneity of mitochondria and mitochondrial function within cells as another level of mitochondrial complexity. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 10, 1911–1929. doi: 10.3390/ijms10041911
- Kuznetsov, A., Schneeberger, S., Seiler, R., Brandacher, G., Mark, W., Steurer, W., et al. (2004). Mitochondria: defects and heterogeneous cytochrome c release after cardiac cold ischemia and reperfusion. *Am. J. Heart Circ. Physiol.* 286, H1633–H1641. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00701.2003
- Kuznetsov, S. A., Rivera, D. T., Severin, F. F, Weiss, D. G., and Langford, G. M. (1994). Movement of axoplasmic organelles on actin filaments from skeletal muscle. *Cell Motil. Cytoskeleton.* 28, 231–242. doi: 10.1002/cm.970280306
- Larsen, G. A., Skjellegrind, H. K., Berg-Johnsen, J., Moe, M. C., and Vinje, M. L. (2006). Depolarization of mitochondria in isolated CA1 neurons during hypoxia, glucose deprivation and glutamate excitotoxicity. *Brain Res.* 1077, 153–160. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2005.10.095
- Lenaz, G., and Genova, M. L. (2007). Kinetics of integrated electron transfer in the mitochondrial respiratory chain: random collisions vs. solid state electron channeling. Am. J Physiol. Cell Physiol. 292, C1221–C1239. doi: 10.1152/ajpcell.00263.2006
- Liu, Y., Sato, T., O'Rourke, B., and Marban, E. (1998). Mitochondrial ATPdependent potassium channels: novel effectors of cardioprotection? *Circulation* 97, 2463–2469.
- Livanova, L. M., Sarkisova, K. Y. u., Luk'yanova, L. D., and Kolomeitseva, I. A. (1992). Respiration and oxidative phosphorylation of the mitochondria of the brain of rats with various types of behavior. *Neurosci. Behav. Physiol.* 22, 519–525. doi: 10.1007/BF01185442
- Lukyanova, L. (1988). Limiting steps of energy metabolism in brain in hypoxia. *Neurochem. Intern.* 13, 146–147.

Lukyanova, L. (1997). Bioenergy hypoxia: concept, mechanisms, correction. Bull. Exp. Biol. Med. 124, 244–254.

- Luk'yanova, L., Chernobaeva, G., and Romanova, V. (1995). Effects of adaptation to intermittent hypoxia on oxidative phosphorylation in brain mitochondria of rats with different sensitivities toward oxygen deficiency. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 120, 1189–1192. doi: 10.1007/BF02445567
- Lukyanova, L. D. (2005). "Novel approach to the understanding of molecular mechanisms of adaptation to hypoxia," in *The Adaptation Biology and Medicine*, Vol. 4, eds A. Hargens, N. Takeda, and P. K. Singal (New Delhi: Narosa publishing house), 11–22.
- Lukyanova, L. D. (2014). Mitochondria signaling in adaptation to hypoxia. *Int. J. Physiol. Pathophysiol.* 5, 363–381. doi: 10.1615/intjphyspathophys.v5.i4.90
- Lukyanova, L. D., and Dudchenko, A. M. (1999). "Regulatory role of the adenylate pool in the formation of hepatocyte resistance to hypoxia," in *The Adaptation Biology and Medicine*, eds K. B. Pandolf, N. Takeda, and P. K. Singal (New Delhi: Narosa Publishing House), 139–150.
- Lukyanova, L. D., Dudchenko, A. M., Germanova, E. L., Tsybina, T. A., Kopaladse, R. A., Ehrenbourg, I. V., et al. (2009a). "Mitochondria signaling in formation of body resistance to hypoxia," in *The Intermitten Hypoxia. From Molecular Mechanisms to Clinical Applications*, eds L. Xi and T. Serebrovskaya (Hauppauge, NY: Nova Science Publishers), 423–450.
- Lukyanova, L. D., Dudchenko, A. M., Tsybina, T. A., Germanova, E. L., Tkachuk, E. N., and Erenburg, I. V. (2008b). Effect of intermittent hypoxia on kinetic properties of mitochondrial enzymes. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 144, 795–801. doi: 10.1007/s10517-007-0434-y
- Lukyanova, L. D., Dudchenko, A. V., Tsybina, T. A., Germanova, E. L., and Tkatchuk, E. N. (2008a). "Mitochondrial signaling in adaptation to hypoxia," in *The Adaptation Biology and Medicine*, eds L. Lukyanova, P. Singal, and N. Takeda (New Dehli: Narosa Publ. House), 5–15.
- Lukyanova, L. D., Germanova, E. L., and Kirova, Y. I. (2011). "The signal function of succinate and free radicals in mechanisms of preconditioning and longterm adaptation to hypoxia," in *The Adaptation Biology and Medicine. Cell Adaptations and Challenges*, eds P. Wang, C.H. Kuo, N. Takeda, and P.K. Singal (New York, NY), 251–277.
- Lukyanova, L. D., Germanova, E. L., and Kopaladze, R. A. (2009c). Development of resistance of an organism under various conditions of hypoxic preconditioning: role of the hypoxic period and reoxygenation. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 147, 400–404. doi: 10.1007/s10517-009-0529-8
- Lukyanova, L. D., Sukoyan, G. V., and Kirova, Y. I. (2013). Role of proinflammatory factors, nitric oxide, and some parameters of lipid metabolism in the development of immediate adaptation to hypoxia and HIF-1 α accumulation. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 154, 597–601. doi: 10.1007/s10517-013-2008-5
- Lukyanova, L. D., Germanova, E. L., Tsybina, T. A., and Chernobaeva, G. N. (2009b). Energotropic effect of succinate-containing derivatives of 3hydroxypyridine. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 148, 587–591. doi: 10.1007/s10517-010-0771-0
- Luk'yanova, L., Romanova, V., and Chernobaeva, G. (1991). Oxidative phosphorylation in brain mitochondria of rats differing in their sensitivity to hypoxia. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 112, 962–965. doi: 10.1007/BF008 41143
- Luk'yanova, L., Romanova, V., Chernobaeva, G., Lukinykh, N., and Smirnov, L. (1990). Features of the antihypoxic action of mexidol associated with its specific effect on energy metabolism. *Pharm. Chem. J.* 24, 532–535. doi: 10.1007/BF00766466
- Lutz, P. L., and Prentis, H. M. (2002). Sensing and responding to hypoxia, molecular and physiological mechanisms. *Integr. Comp. Biol.* 42, 463–468. doi: 10.1093/icb/42.3.463
- MacDonald, M. J., Fahien, L. A., Brown, L. J., Hasan, N. M., Buss, J. D., and Kendrick, M. A. (2005). Perspective: emerging evidence for signaling roles of mitochondrial anaplerotic products in insulin secretion. Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab. 288, E1–E15. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00218.2004
- Maevsky, E. I., Rosenfeld, A. S., Grishina, E. V., and Kondrashova, M. N. (2001). Correction of Metabolic Acidosis by Support of Mitochondria Functions (in Russian). Pushchino: ONTI, 150.
- Maklashinas, E., Sher, Y., Zhou, H.-Z., and Gray, M. (2002). Effect of anoxia/reperfusion on the reversible active/de-active transition of complex I in rat hear. BBA 1556, 6–12. doi: 10.1016/S0005-2728(02)00280-3

Margulis, L. (1981). Symbiosis in Cell Evolution. San Francisco, CA: Freeman.

- Martin, W., Hoffmeister, M., Rotte, C., and Henze, K. (2001). An overview of endosymbiotic models for the origins of eukaryotes, their ATP-producing organelles (mitochondria and hydrogenosomes), and their heterotrophic lifestyle. *Biol. Chem.* 382, 1521–1539. doi: 10.1515/BC.2001.187
- McCarter, R. J. M. (1995). "Energy utilization," in Aging: Handbook of Physiology, Section 11, ed E. J. Masoro (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 95–118.
- McKenzie, M., Lazarou, M., Thorburn, D., and Ryan, M. (2006). Mitochondrial respiratory chain supercomplexes are destabilized in Barth syndrome patients. *J. Mol. Biol.* 361, 462–469. doi: 10.1016/j.jmb.2006.06.057
- Meister, A. (1995). Mitochondrial changes associated with glutathione deficiency. Biochim. Biophys. Acta. 1271, 35–42. doi: 10.1016/0925-4439(95)00007-Q
- Michiels, C. (2004). Physiological and pathological responses to hypoxia. Am. J. Pathol. 164, 1875–1882. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)63747-9
- Moreno-Lastres, D., Fontanesi, F., García-Consuegra, I., Martín, M. A., Arenas, J., Barrientos, A., et al. (2012). Mitochondrial complex I plays an essential role in human respirasome assembly. *Cell Metab.* 15, 324–335. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2012.01.015
- Murphy, E. (2004). Primary and secondary signaling pathways in early preconditioning that converge on the mitochondria to produce cardioprotection. *Circ. Res.* 94, 7–16. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000108082.76 667.F4
- Napolitano, M., Centoze, D., Gubellini, P., Rossi, S., Spiezia, S., Bernardi, G., et al. (2004). Inhibition of mitochondrial complex II alters strial expression of genes involved in glutamatergi signaling: possible implications for Huginton's disease. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 15, 407–414. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2003.11.021
- Neubauer, J. A., and Sunderram, J. (2004). Oxygen-sensing neurons in the central nervous system. J. Appl. Physiol. 96, 367–374. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00831.2003
- Nicholls, D. G., and Budd, S. L. (2000). Mitochondria and neuronal survival. *Physiol. Rev.* 80, 315–360.
- Nishimura, G., Proske, R. J., Doyama, H., and Higuchi, M. (2001). Regulation of apoptosis by respiratory substrates. *FEBS Lett.* 505, 399–404. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(01)02859-9
- Nowak, G., Clifton, G. L., and Bakajsova, D. (2008). Succinate ameliorates energy deficits and prevents dysfunction of complex I in injured renal proximal tubular cells. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 324, 1155–1162. doi: 10.1124/jpet.107.130872
- Paddenberg, R., Ishaq, B., Goldenberg, A., Faulhammer, P., Rose, F., Weissmann, N., et al. (2003). Essential role of complex II of the respiraitory chain in hypoxiainduced ROS generation in pulmonary vasculature. Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell Mol. Physiol. 284, L710–L719. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.00149.2002
- Peers, C., and Kemp, P. (2001). Acute oxygen sensing: diverse but convergent mechanisms in airway and arterial chemoreceptors. *Respir. Res.* 2, 145–149. doi: 10.1186/rr51
- Pek, M., and Lutz, P. (1998). K⁺ATP channel activation provides transient protection in anoxic turtle brain. Am. J. Physiol. 44, R2023–R2027.
- Pitkanen, S., and Robinson, B. H. (1996). Mitochondrial complex I deficiency leads to increased production of superoxide radicals and induction of superoxide dismutase. J. Clin. Invest. 98, 345–351. doi: 10.1172/JCI118798
- Prabhakar, N., and Overholt, J. L. (2000). Cellular mechanisms of oxygen sensing at the carotid body: heme proteins and ion channels. *Respir. Physiol.* 122, 209–221. doi: 10.1016/S0034-5687(00)00160-2
- Regard, J. B., Sato, I. T., and Coughlin, S. R. (2008). Anatomical profiling of G protein-coupled receptor expression. *Cell* 135, 561–571. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2008.08.040
- Rizzuto, R., Pinton, P., Carrington, W., Fay, F., Fogarty, K., Lifshitz, L., et al. (1998). Close contacts with the endoplasmic reticulum as determinants of mitochondrial Ca²⁺ responses. *Science* 280, 1763–1766. doi: 10.1126/science.280.5370.1763
- Robinson, B. (1998). Human comlex I deficiency: clinical spectrum and involvement of oxygen free radicals in the pathogenicity of the defect. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta*. 1364, 271–286. doi: 10.1016/S0005-2728(98)00033-4
- Rouslin, W., and Millard, R. (1980). Canine myocardial ischemia: defect in mitochondrial electron transfer complex I. J. Mol. Cell. Cardiol. 12, 639–645. doi: 10.1016/0022-2828(80)90021-8
- Rubic, T., Lametschwandtner, G., Jost, S., Hinteregger, S., and Kund, J. (2008). Triggering the succinate receptor GPR91 on dendritic cells enhances immunity. *Nat. Immunol.* 9, 1261–1269. doi: 10.1038/ni.1657

- Rumsey, W. L., Abbott, B., Bertelsen, D., Mallamaci, M., Hagan, K., Nelson, D., et al. (1999). Adaptation to hypoxia alters energy metabolism in rat heart. *Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol.* 276, H71–H80.
- Sadagopan, N., Li, W., Roberds, S., Major, T., Preston, G. M., Yu, Y., et al. (2007). Circulating succinate is elevated in rodent models of hypertension and metabolic disease. *Am. J. Hypertens.* 20, 1209–1215. doi: 10.1016/j.amjhyper.2007.05.010
- Sadek, H. A., Sweda, P. A., and Sweda, L. I. (2004). Modulation of mitochondrial complex I activity by reversible Ca²⁺ and NADH mediated superoxide anion dependent inhibition. *Biochemistry* 43, 8494–8502. doi: 10.1021/bi04 9803f
- Sanborn, T., Gavin, W., Berkowitz, S., Perille, T., and Lesch, M. (1979). Augmented conversion of aspartate and glutamate to succinate during anoxia in rabbit heart. Am. J. Physiol. 237, H535–H541.
- Sapieha, P., Sirinyan, M., Hamel, D., Zaniolo, K., Joya, J.-S., Cho, J.-H., et al. (2008). The succinate receptor GPR91 in neurons has a major role in retinal angiogenesis. *Nat. Med.* 14, 1067–1076. doi: 10.1038/nm. 1873
- Schäfer, E., Seelert, H., Reifschneider, N. H., Krause, F., Dencher, N., and Vonck, J. (2006). Architecture of active mammalian respiratory chain supercomplexes. J. Biol. Chem. 281, 15370–15375. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M5135 25200
- Schagger, H., de Coo, R., Bauer, M., Hofmann, S., Godinot, C., and Brandt, U. (2004). Significance of respirasomes for the assembly/stability of human respiratory chain complex I. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 36349–36353. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M404033200
- Selak, M. A., Armour, S. M., and McKenzie, E. D. (2005). Succinate links TCA cycle dysfunction to oncogenesis by inhibiting HIF-prolyl hydroxylase. *Cancer Cell.* 7, 77–85. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2004.11.022
- Semenza, G. (2002). Signal transduction to hypoxia-inducible factor 1. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 64, 993–998. doi: 10.1016/S0006-2952(02)01168-1
- Semenza, G. (2007). Oxygen-dependent regulation of mitochondrial respiration by hypoxia-inducible factor 1. *Biochem. J.* 405, 1–9. doi: 10.1042/BJ20070389
- Semenza, G. (2009). Involvement of oxygen-sensing pathways in physiologic and pathologic erythropoiesis. *Blood* 114, 2015–2019. doi: 10.1182/blood-2009-05-189985
- Seppet, E., Gruno, M., Peetsalu, A., Gizatullina, Z., Nguyen, H. P., Vielhaber, S., et al. (2009). Mitochondria and energetic depression in cell pathophysiology. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 10, 2252–2303. doi: 10.3390/ijms10052252
- Siesjo, B. K. (1978). Brain Energy Metabolism. New York, NY: Wiley.
- Silver, I., and Erecinska, M. (1998). Oxygen and ion concentrations in normoxic and hypoxic brain cells. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 454, 7–16. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4615-4863-8_2
- Starkov, A. A. (2008). The role of mitochondria in reactive oxygen species metabolism and signaling. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1147, 37–52. doi: 10.1196/annals.1427.015
- Stroka, D., Burkhardt, T., Desballerts, I., Wenger, R. H., Neil, D. A., Bauer, C., et al., (2001). HIF-1 is expressed in normoxic tissue and displays an organ-specific regulation under systemic hypoxia. *FASEB J.* 15, 2445–2453. doi: 10.1096/fj.01-0125com

- Taegmeyer, H. (1978). Metabolic responses to cardiac hypoxia increased production of succinate by rabbit papillary muscles. *Circ. Res.* 43, 808–815. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.43.5.808
- Toma, I., Kang, J. J., Sipos, A., Vargas, S., Bansal, E., Hanner, F., et al. (2008). Succinate receptor GPR91 provides a direct link between high glucose levels and renin release in murine and rabbit kidney. *J. Clin. Invest.* 118, 2526–2534. doi: 10.1172/jci33293
- Van der Bliek, A. M., Shen, Q., and Kawajiri, S. (2013). Mechanisms of mitochondrial fission and fusion. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 5:a011072. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a011072
- Vargas, S. L., Toma, I., Kang, J. J., Meer, E. J., and Peti-Peterdi, J. (2009). Activation of the succinate receptor GPR91 in macula densa cells causes renin release. J. Am. Soc. Nephrol. 20, 1002–1011. doi: 10.1681/ASN.2008070740
- Vaux, E., Metzen, E., Yeates, K., and Ratcliffe, P. (2001). Regulation of hypoxiainducible factor is reserved in the absence of a functioning respiratory chain. *Blood* 98, 296–302. doi: 10.1182/blood.V98.2.296
- Voos, W., and Rotgers, K. (2002). Molecular chaperones as essential mediators of mitochondrial biogenesis. BBA 1592, 51–62. doi: 10.1016/s0167-4889(02)00264-1
- Wang, G., and Semenza, G. (1993). Characterization of hypoxia-inducible factor I and regulation of DNA binding activity by hypoxia. J. Biol. Chem. 268, 21513–21518.
- Weinberg, J., Venkatachalm, M., and Nancy, F. (2000). Mitochondrial disfunction during hypoxia/reoxigenation and its correction by anaerobic metabolism of citric acid cycle intermediates. *PNAS* 97, 2826–2831. doi: 10.1073/pnas.97.6.2826
- Wenger, R. (2000). Mammalian oxygen sensing, signaling and gene regulation. J. Exp. Biol. 203, 1253–1263.
- Wheaton, W., and Chandel, N. (2011). Hypoxia. 2. Hypoxia regulates cellular metabolism. Am. J. Physiol. Cell Physiol. 300, C385–C393. doi: 10.1152/ajpcell.00485.2010
- Wiedemann, N., Frazier, A. E., and Pfanner, N. (2004). The protein import machinery of mitochondria. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 14473–14476. doi: 10.1074/jbc.R400003200
- Winge, D. R. (2012). Sealing the mitochondrial respirasome. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 32, 2647–2652. doi: 10.1128/MCB.00573-12
- Zhu, H., and Bunn, F. (1999). Oxygen sensing and signaling: impact on regulation of physiologically important genes. *Respir. Physiol.* 2, 239–247. doi: 10.1016/S0034-5687(99)00024-9

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Lukyanova and Kirova. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Fatty Acid Biosynthesis Inhibition Increases Reduction Potential in Neuronal Cells under Hypoxia

Stephen A. Brose, Svetlana A. Golovko and Mikhail Y. Golovko*

Department of Biomedical Sciences, University of North Dakota, Grand Forks, ND, USA

Recently, we have reported a novel neuronal specific pathway for adaptation to hypoxia through increased fatty acid (FA) biosynthesis followed by esterification into lipids. However, the biological role of this pathway under hypoxia remains to be elucidated. In the presented study, we have tested our hypothesis that activation of FA synthesis maintains reduction potential and reduces lactoacidosis in neuronal cells under hypoxia. To address this hypothesis, we measured the effect of FA synthesis inhibition on NADH⁺₂/NAD⁺ and NADPH⁺₂/NADP⁺ ratios, and lactic acid levels in neuronal SH-SY5Y cells exposed to normoxic and hypoxic conditions. FA synthesis inhibitors, TOFA (inhibits Acetyl-CoA carboxylase) and cerulenin (inhibits FA synthesis inhibition increased lactic acid under both normoxic and hypoxic conditions, and caused cytotoxicity under hypoxia but not normoxia. These results indicate that FA may serve as hydrogen acceptors under hypoxia, thus supporting oxidation reactions including anaerobic glycolysis. These findings may help to identify a radically different approach to attenuate hypoxia related pathophysiology in the nervous system including stroke.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Natalia N. Nalivaeva, University of Leeds, UK

Reviewed by:

Luigi Bubacco, University of Padua, Italy William Griffiths, Swansea University, UK Sergey Khasabov, University of Minnesota, USA

*Correspondence: Mikhail Y. Golovko mikhail.golovko@med.und.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 13 September 2016 Accepted: 11 November 2016 Published: 30 November 2016

Citation:

Brose SA, Golovko SA and Golovko MY (2016) Fatty Acid Biosynthesis Inhibition Increases Reduction Potential in Neuronal Cells under Hypoxia. Front. Neurosci. 10:546. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2016.00546 Keywords: hypoxia, reduction and oxidation potential, lactic acid, NAD, NADP, fatty acids, lipid biosynthesis

INTRODUCTION

Despite the significant role for brain hypoxia in the development of many of pathophysiological conditions including stroke, traumatic brain injury, tumorigenesis, aging, and neurodegenerative diseases (Gallagher and Hackett, 2004; Wilson et al., 2009; Raymond et al., 2011; Clambey et al., 2012; Kirby et al., 2012; Lin et al., 2013), biochemical mechanisms for adaptation to hypoxia are still poorly understood. Recently, we have discovered a previously unknown and neuron-specific mechanism for utilizing anaerobic metabolism during hypoxia. We have found that hypoxic-stressed neurons have a unique response of dramatically increased fatty acid (FA) synthesis from glutamine and glutamate (Gln/Glu) (Brose et al., 2014). However, the biochemical significance of this pathway in neuronal adaptation to hypoxia is unknown. Previously, we have hypothesized a few mechanisms to address the importance for activated FA synthesis from Gln/Glu under hypoxia (Brose et al., 2014) including balancing Glu levels, protection against oxidative stress, and maintaining reduction potential with support of anaerobic glycolysis. In the present study,

Abbreviations: FA, fatty acids; Gln, glutamine; Glu, glutamate; LDH, lactate dehydrogenase; MS, mass spectrometry; UPLC, ultra-pressure liquid chromatography.

we have tested one of these hypotheses that FA SYNTHESIS supports anaerobic metabolism under hypoxia through accepting hydrogen from reduced cofactors (NADH₂⁺, NADPH₂⁺, FADH₂), thus maintaining reduction potential.

Under hypoxia, hydrogen accumulates on reduced cofactors (NADH₂⁺, NADPH₂⁺, FADH₂; Garofalo et al., 1988; Obi-Tabot et al., 1993; Foster et al., 2005), due to the decrease in O2 as its final acceptor. This results in a decreased ATP production through oxidative phosphorylation, and an increased ratio of reduced/oxidized cofactors in the cell and therefore, an increased reduction potential. The altered reduction potential has several devastating effects on cells including lactate accumulation as an alternative H2 acceptor and subsequent pH drop (Payen et al., 1996; Malisza et al., 1999; Zhang et al., 2006), increased formation of reactive oxygen species which damage lipids, proteins, and DNA (Magalhães et al., 2005), DNA modification through modulation of sirtuin Sirt1 activity (Lin et al., 2004), decreased rates of oxidation reactions such as glycolysis or Glu/Gln oxidation (McKenna, 2007), and a further decrease in ATP production (Pettit et al., 1975). Because FA synthesis consumes two hydrogens from reduced cofactors for each 2 carbons incorporated, we hypothesize that FA synthesis may have a role as a hydrogen acceptor from reduced cofactors under hypoxia, thus maintaining cellular reduction potential.

To address this hypothesis, we applied a previously validated in-vitro model for neuronal hypoxia using SH-SY5Y cells exposed to 19% (normoxia) or 1% (hypoxia) oxygen levels (Brose et al., 2014). FA synthesis was inhibited at two different steps in the biosynthetic pathway using tetradecyloxy-2-furoic acid (TOFA, inhibits Acetyl-CoA carboxylase Loftus et al., 2000) and cerulenin (inhibits FA synthase, Heiligtag et al., 2002; Lupu and Menendez, 2006). FA synthesis inhibition significantly increased NADH₂⁺/NAD⁺ and NADPH₂⁺/NADP⁺ ratios under hypoxia and resulted in increased lactic acid under both normoxic and hypoxic conditions. Importantly, FA synthesis inhibition caused cytotoxicity under hypoxia but not normoxia. These results indicate that FA may serve as hydrogen acceptors under hypoxia, thus supporting oxidation reaction including anaerobic glycolysis. These findings may help to identify a radically different approach to attenuate hypoxia related pathophysiology in the nervous system including stroke.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Materials

SH-SY5Y cells were a gift from Dr. Colin Combs. All culture media and horse serum were purchased from Life Technologies (Grand Island, NY, USA). Fetal bovine serum (FBS) was purchased from Serum Source International (Charlotte, NC, USA). L-[U¹⁴C] glutamaic acid (260 mCi/mmol) was purchased from PerkinElmer (Waltham, MA, USA). TOFA and cerulenin were purchased from Cayman Chemical (Ann Arbor, MI, USA). All other chemicals and solvents used were purchased from Fisher Scientific (Waltham, MA USA) and were LC-MS grade.

Cell Culture and Hypoxic Treatment

Cells were plated 3 days before the experiment on a six-well plate (Cellstar, Griner Bio-One, Monroe, NC, USA) at a density of 1.5 million cells per well. The cells were grown in Dulbecco's modified Eagle medium with nutrient mixture F-12 (DMEM/F-12) with 10% FBS and 5% horse serum at 37°C and 5% CO₂.

The hypoxic treatment was as described earlier (Brose et al., 2014). Briefly, the cells were preconditioned by replacing the growth medium with serum-free minimum essential media (MEM) and incubating in 19% O₂ (Normoxia) or 1% O₂ (Hypoxia) in 5% CO₂ at 37°C using nitrogen gas to purge the oxygen. After 24 h, the media was replaced with 2 mL of fresh serum-free MEM containing radiolabeled tracer (2 μ Ci [U-¹⁴C Glu]) and/or fatty acid synthesis inhibitor (TOFA, 2 μ g/mL; cerulenin, 1 μ g/mL) and returned to their respective incubation conditions for another 18h. A short re-oxygenation during media change did not significantly affect the FA synthesis rate as was estimated using de-oxygenated media (data not shown).

Lipid Extraction and Saponification

To measure incorporation of radiotracer into fatty acids, cellular lipids were extracted and saponified as described earlier (Brose et al., 2014). Briefly, the media was removed and the cells were washed twice with ice-cold phosphate buffered saline. After removing the final wash, 0.5 mL of methanol was added to the cells; they were scraped and transferred into a silanized with Sigmacote (Sigma Chemical Co., St. Louis, MO) screw top glass tube. Another, 0.5 mL of methanol was added, the plates were scraped again, and the solution was combined with the methanol solution. A Folch extract (Folch et al., 1957) was performed by adding an additional 1 mL of methanol and 4 mL chloroform. The mixture was soniciated using a probe sonicator (Model 150 Sonic Dismembrator, Fisher Scientific) and centrifuged at $2000 \times g$ for 10 min. The supernatant was transferred into a new silanized screw top glass tube and was washed with 1.2 mL saline (0.9% sodium chloride). The extract was washed an additional two times with 1.2 mL chloroform:methanol:water (3:48:47). The extract was dried under nitrogen, re-dissolved in the saponification solution (180 µL methanol and 20 µl 5M potassium hydroxide in water) and heated to 60°C for 60 min to saponify. The samples were then neutralized with 20 μ L 5 M hydrochloric acid in water. After neutralization, 780 µL of saline was added and the fatty acids were extracted with 2 mL hexane three times. The combined hexane extracts were evaporated and the fatty acids were re-dissolved in 1 mL of hexane. Radioactivity of an aliquot of the samples was measured in 10 mL Cytoscint (MP Biomedicals; Solon, OH, USA) using a scintillation counter (LS-6500, Beckman Coulter, Pasadena, CA, USA).

Cytotoxicity

Cytotoxicity was measured as a percent of lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) released from the cells into the media using an enzymatic kit (BioVision, Milpitas, CA, USA). Media was collected, and the cells were lysed in 1 mL of the included lysis buffer. For both media and cell lysate, 10 μ L was used for LDH measurement. Absorbance was measured at 450 nm using a Flexstation III plate

reader (Molecular Devices; Sunnyvale, CA, USA). LDH released was calculated as (LDH_{medium}/LDH_{medium+cells})×100%.

Lactic Acid

Lactic acid was measured using 20 μ L of media with a fluorescence-based enzymatic kit from Cayman Chemical. Fluorescence was measured with a Flexstation III plate reader using an excitation wavelength of 535 nm and an emission wavelength of 590 nm with a cutoff filter of 570 nm.

NAD⁺/NADH₂ and NADP⁺/NADPH₂ Measurement

Nucleotides were extracted from cells under ice-cold conditions by adding ice-cold 0.5 mL methanol:water (80:20) containing 0.1 mg/mL ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid and scraping the cells. The solution containing cells was transferred to a 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tube. Another 0.5 mL of the methanol:water solution was added to each well, the wells were scraped again, and the wash was combined with the previous wash. The combined solutions were sonicated, centrifuged at 10000 \times g for 10 min at 4°C. The supernatant was transferred into a 2 mL microcentrifuge tube and was washed from lipids with 1 mL hexane 2 times. The remaining solution was evaporated in a vacuum concentrator. The residue was redissolved in 20 µL water and transferred into a silanized microvial insert (Microsolv, Eatontown, NJ USA part number 9502S-02ND) and 10 µL was injected into the LC-MS.

Nucleotides were separated on the same day using a HYPERCARB column (3 μ m, 250 Å, 150 × 2.1 mm; Thermo Fisher Scientific; Waltham, MA, USA) maintained at room temperature. The LC system was a Waters AQUITY UPLC pump and a well plate autosampler (Waters; Milford, MA, USA). The autosampler temperature was 8°C. Solvent A consisted of water containing 2 mM ammonium acetate at pH 10 and solvent B consisted of acetonitrile containing 2 mM ammonium acetate at pH 10. The flow rate was 0.3 mL/min and the initial conditions were 97% A and 3% B. The initial conditions were held for 0.5 min. B was increased to 10% over 8 min and held for 2 min. B was then further increased to 98% over 4 min and held for 7.5 min. B was then returned to the initial conditions over 0.5 min and held for 2 min.

Quantification of nucleotides was performed on a Waters Synapt G2-S quadrupole time-of-flight mass spectrometer (Q-TOF). The electrospray ionization was in negative ion mode as previously described (Brose et al., 2013). The cone voltage was 20 V with a capillary voltage of 1.51 kV. The source temperature was 110°C. The desolvation temperature was 350°C. The cone gas flow was 10 L/h, the desolvation gas flow was 1000 L/h and the nebulizer gas was 6bar. The analyzer was operated in the centroid sensitivity mode with an extended dynamic range with a resolution of 10,000. Mass correction was performed using leucine enkephalin (400 pg/µL, ACN: water, 50: 50) which was infused at 10 µL/min. The acquisition rate was 10 hertz. NAD⁺, NADH⁺₂, NADP⁺, and NADPH⁺₂ were quantified using m/z 662.1013, 664.1161, 742.0670, and 744.0833 Da, respectively. Instrument control, acquisition, and sample analysis was performed using MassLynx V4.1 software (Waters).

Statistics

Statistical comparisons were determined using an ANOVA with Tukey's *post-hoc* test. Statistical significance was defined as <0.05. Values are expressed as mean \pm SD. GraphPad Prism 6 (GraphPad; San Diego, CA) software was used for statistical analysis.

RESULTS

To address the role for increased FA synthesis under hypoxia, we use our previously validated model for neuronal cell hypoxia (Brose et al., 2014). Consistent with our previous results, FA synthesis from Glu was dramatically 6.4-fold increased in SH-SY5Y cells under 1% O2 (Figure 1). Next, we inhibited FA synthesis at the Acetyl-CoA carboxylase (TOFA, Loftus et al., 2000) or FA synthase (cerulenin, Heiligtag et al., 2002; Lupu and Menendez, 2006) reactions. The inhibitors TOFA and cerulenin were used at concentrations 5- and 3-fold above their IC₅₀ values, respectively (Zhu et al., 2004; Wu et al., 2011), and significantly inhibited FA synthesis from Glu under both normoxic and hypoxic conditions (Figures 1A,B) while they were not toxic under normoxia (Figure 1C). Importantly, at the concentrations used, TOFA demonstrated a higher potency to inhibit FA synthesis under both normoxia (5.1-fold FA synthesis inhibition by TOFA compared to 1.7-fold inhibition by cerulenin) and hypoxia (8.1-fold FA synthesis inhibition by TOFA compared to 2.2-fold inhibition by cerulenin) (Figures 1A,B).

To assay the effect of FA synthesis inhibition on cellular reduction potential, we applied a high resolution accurate mass LC-MS approach to measure NADH₂⁺/NAD⁺ and NADPH⁺₂/NADP⁺ ratios under normoxia and hypoxia (Figure 2). In the control (vehicle treated) cells, hypoxia resulted in an increased NADH₂⁺/NAD⁺ ratio in both TOFA and cerulenin experiments. This is consistent with hypoxic conditions when O₂ levels are insufficient to accept H₂ from reduced cofactors through the electron transport chain. Slight differences in the NADH2/NAD+ and NADPH2/NADP+ ratios between experiments may be attributed to the differences between culture age and density because TOFA and cerulenin experiments were performed at different times, and the NADH⁺₂/NAD⁺ ratio is closely linked to physiological and pathological states (Schwartz et al., 1974; Atzori et al., 1990; Zhang et al., 2006; Sun et al., 2012). Surprisingly, hypoxia decreased NADPH₂⁺/NADP⁺ ratio. This is consistent with previous reports (Tribble and Jones, 1990; Gupte and Wolin, 2006; Kathagen-Buhmann et al., 2016) and may be associated with the depression of pentose-phosphate pathway (Gupte and Wolin, 2006; Kathagen-Buhmann et al., 2016). Alternatively, decreased NADPH₂⁺ under hypoxia may be explained through significant increased FA synthesis that utilizes NADPH₂⁺ as a cofactor.

Consistent with our hypothesis, both inhibitors significantly increased both $NADH_2^+/NAD^+$ and $NADPH_2^+/NADP^+$ ratios under hypoxia as compared to vehicle treated hypoxic cells



(Figure 2). Similar to the effect on FA synthesis, TOFA had a stronger effect on $\text{NADH}_2^+/\text{NAD}^+$ ratios (1.8-fold increase as compared to vehicle treated hypoxic cells) as compared to cerulenin (1.3-fold increase), while the effect on $\text{NADPH}_2^+/\text{NADP}^+$ ratios was similar for both inhibitors (~3-fold increase as compared to vehicle treated hypoxic cells).

Because the NADH₂⁺/NAD⁺ ratio is closely related to anaerobic glycolysis and lactic acidosis which are both activated under 1% hypoxia (Zhang et al., 2006), we assayed the effect of FA synthesis inhibition with TOFA on media lactic acid (**Figure 3A**). Consistent with anaerobic glycolysis activation under hypoxia, 1% O₂ increased media lactic acid 1.9-fold. TOFA did not have an effect on lactic acid under normoxia, but significantly increased lactate under hypoxia 2.6-fold as compared to vehicle treated hypoxic cells (**Figure 3A**). Consistent with increased NADH₂⁺/NAD⁺ and NADPH₂⁺/NADP⁺ ratios, and increased lactoacidosis under hypoxia, TOFA dramatically increased cytotoxicity under hypoxia but not normoxia as measured by cellular LDH release (**Figure 3B**).

DISCUSSION

Despite the significant contribution of brain hypoxia in the development of many of pathophysiological conditions, biochemical mechanisms for neuronal adaptation to hypoxia are still not completely understood. Previously, using both primary neurons and neuronal cell lines, we have reported a novel response of neuronal cells to hypoxia through a dramatic increase in FA synthesis from Gln/Glu (Brose et al., 2014). However, the biological importance for this pathway has not been addressed.

To explain the role for increased FA synthesis under neuronal hypoxia, we have previously hypothesized few mechanisms that may have a complimentary protective role, including balancing Glu levels, protection against oxidative stress, and maintaining reduction potential with support of anaerobic glycolysis (Brose et al., 2014). In the current study, we have addressed the role for FA synthesis in supporting reduction potential as a potent acceptor of hydrogen under hypoxia.

The mechanism for alterations in reduction potential under hypoxia is well understood. Under hypoxia, hydrogen transfer from substrates to oxygen in the electron transport chain in mitochondria is decreased. This leads to accumulation of hydrogen on intermediate cofactors (NADH⁺₂, NADPH⁺₂, FADH2; Garofalo et al., 1988; Obi-Tabot et al., 1993; Foster et al., 2005). Because the total pool of reduced and oxidized co-factors is unchanged, the level of oxidized cofactors is decreased, thus the ratio between reduced and oxidized cofactors is increased. As a result, ATP levels are decreased, while the reduced cofactors $(NADH_2^+, NADPH_2^+, FADH_2)$ are significantly increased, limiting energy production and increasing reduced/oxidized cofactor ratio in cells. In addition, cells are unable to completely oxidize pyruvate and acetyl-CoA produced in glycolysis and glutaminolysis (McKenna, 2007). In line with this mechanism, and consistent with previous studies when 1% O₂ was used to model hypoxia (Zhang et al., 2006), we observed a significant increase in the NADH $_2^+$ /NAD $^+$ ratio and lactic acid accumulation in control hypoxic cells (Figures 2, 3). However, similar to previous reports (Tribble and Jones, 1990; Gupte and Wolin, 2006; Kathagen-Buhmann et al., 2016), hypoxia decreased the NADPH $_{2}^{+}$ /NADP $^{+}$ ratio (Figure 2) which may be explained through the depression of the pentosephosphate pathway(Gupte and Wolin, 2006; Kathagen-Buhmann et al., 2016). Alternatively, decreased NADPH₂⁺ under hypoxia may be explained through significantly increased FA synthesis under hypoxia since FA synthesis utilizes $NADPH_2^+$ as a cofactor. Astrocytes and, to a lesser extent, neurons adapt to hypoxic conditions through switching to anaerobic glycolysis. However,



analyzed with LC-MS as described in the Materials and Methods.

*-significantly different, p < 0.05. Values are mean \pm SD, n = 3.

under hypoxia anaerobic glycolysis leads to further accumulation of both reduced cofactors and lactic acid (**Figure 3**). This is consistent with attenuation of NADH_2^+ accumulation under hypoxia when glucose levels are decreased (Garofalo et al., 1988).

The altered reduction potential has several devastating effects on cells. It results in: **1**. Further lactate accumulation (as an alternative acceptor of hydrogen), and pH drop (Payen et al., 1996; Malisza et al., 1999; Zhang et al., 2006). Importantly, even under normoxia, astrocytic lactate production is very high to provide this key metabolite to neurons for energy metabolism (Hu and Wilson, 1997; Galeffi et al., 2007). Under hypoxia, neuronal oxidative potential is limited, decreasing lactate utilization; **2**. Reactive oxygen species formation with consequential damage to lipids, proteins, and DNA (Magalhães et al., 2005). This paradoxical phenomenon of hypoxia-induced oxidative stress is explained through increased mitochondrial reductive stress (Turrens et al., 1985; Duranteau et al., 1998).



cells increases lactic acid levels and toxicity under hypoxia. SH-SY5Y cells were preconditioned in serum-free MEM for 24 h under normoxia or hypoxia. The media was switched to a fresh media and the cells were treated with vehicle (control, 1 μ L/mL DMSO) or TOFA (2 μ g/mL). The cells were incubated for another 18 h under normoxia or hypoxia. (A): Lactic acid was measured using an enzymatic fluorescent kit. (B): Toxicity was determined through percent of LDH release which was measured using a colorimetric enzymatic kit. *significantly different, p < 0.05. Values are mean \pm SD, n = 3.

One of the additional mechanisms for increased oxidative damage under accumulation of $NADH_2^+$ is the formation of H₂O₂ that promotes reactive oxygen species formation (Circu and Aw, 2010). Intriguingly, the NADPH₂⁺ to NADP⁺ ratio is decreased under hypoxia as we discussed above (Figure 2). This may cause additional oxidative damage due to involvement of NADPH₂⁺ in enzymatic detoxification of reactive oxygen species. However, because an active mitochondrial FA synthase may use NADH⁺₂ as a cofactor (Podack and Seubert, 1972; Seubert and Podack, 1973; Hinsch and Seubert, 1975; Whereat and Rabinowitz, 1975; Hinsch et al., 1976; Hiltunen et al., 2010; Smith et al., 2012) and H₂ is readily transferred from NADH⁺₂ to NADP⁺ by transhydrogenases (Bizouarn et al., 2000; Jackson et al., 2002), increased FA synthesis may not cause but rather protect against oxidative damage; 3. Altered gene expression and protein modifications through increased protein acetylation. The NADH⁺₂/NAD⁺ ratio modulates the activity of the NAD-dependent deacetylase sirtuin Sirt1 (Lin et al., 2004) that plays a central role in the regulation of thousands of metabolic enzymes and transcription factors in the cytosol and mitochondria (Hallows et al., 2006; Herranz and Serrano, 2010; Wang et al., 2010; Zhao et al., 2010; Hirschey et al., 2011); 4. Decreased rates of oxidation metabolic reactions including the glycolytic pathway. Because over 700 oxidoreduction enzymes use NAD⁺ or NADP⁺ as cofactors (Sun et al., 2012), the reduced availability of oxidized NAD⁺ and NADP⁺ globally effects cellular biochemical processes; 5. In addition, the altered reduction potential further reduces ATP production (Pettit et al., 1975), causing neuronal damage. Few mechanisms are involved in the reduction of ATP production including allosteric regulation and oxidized cofactor availability.

Because FA synthesis consumes H_2 from two NADPH₂⁺ per each acetyl-CoA incorporated into FA chain, H_2 is readily

transferred from NADH₂⁺ to NADP⁺ by transhydrogenases (Bizouarn et al., 2000; Jackson et al., 2002), and an active mitochondrial FA synthase may use NADH₂⁺ as a cofactor (Podack and Seubert, 1972; Seubert and Podack, 1973; Hinsch and Seubert, 1975; Whereat and Rabinowitz, 1975; Hinsch et al., 1976; Hiltunen et al., 2010; Smith et al., 2012), we hypothesized that increased FA synthesis under hypoxia has a role in maintaining cellular reduction potential. Importantly, under hypoxia each acetyl-CoA produced from glucose also produces two NADH₂⁺. One is produced during anaerobic glycolysis, and another one during pyruvate oxidative decarboxylation. Thus, activation of FA synthesis will stoichiometrically use all NADH₂⁺ produced in the anaerobic glycolysis and will prevent hydrogen accumulation in the form of lactic acid. In addition, it will support Glu oxidation also associated with NAD(P)H₂⁺ formation (McKenna, 2007). Using a loss of function approach through inhibition of FA synthesis at two different metabolic reactions at not-cytotoxic levels, we demonstrated a dramatic increase in NADH⁺₂/NAD⁺ and NADPH⁺₂/NADP⁺ ratios under hypoxia compared to vehicle-treated hypoxic neuronal cells (Figure 2).

FA synthesis inhibition also resulted in the increased lactic acid levels, and caused a significant toxicity under hypoxia but not normoxia (**Figure 3**). Because TOFA may alter a number of different pathways, it is difficult to provide a conclusive interpretation of the toxicity mechanism of fatty acid inhibition under hypoxia. However, because reductive potential was increased with both inhibitors under hypoxia, and increased

REFERENCES

- Atzori, L., Dypbukt, J. M., Sundqvist, K., Cotgreave, I., Edman, C. C., Moldéus, P., et al. (1990). Growth-associated modifications of low-molecular-weight thiols and protein sulfhydryls in human bronchial fibroblasts. *J. Cell. Physiol.* 143, 165–171. doi: 10.1002/jcp.1041430123
- Bizouarn, T., Fjellström, O., Meuller, J., Axelsson, M., Bergkvist, A., Johansson, C., et al. (2000). Proton translocating nicotinamide nucleotide transhydrogenase from *E. coli*. Mechanism of action deduced from its structural and catalytic properties. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1457, 211–228. doi: 10.1016/S0005-2728(00)00103-1
- Brose, S. A., Marquardt, A. L., and Golovko, M. Y. (2014). Fatty acid biosynthesis from glutamate and glutamine is specifically induced in neuronal cells under hypoxia. *J. Neurochem.* 129, 400–412. doi: 10.1111/jnc. 12617
- Brose, S., Baker, A., and Golovko, M. (2013). A fast one-step extraction and UPLC– MS/MS analysis for E2/D2 series prostaglandins and isoprostanes. *Lipids* 48, 411–419. doi: 10.1007/s11745-013-3767-5
- Circu, M. L., and Aw, T. Y. (2010). Reactive oxygen species, cellular redox systems, and apoptosis. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 48, 749–762. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2009.12.022
- Clambey, E. T., McNamee, E. N., Westrich, J. A., Glover, L. E., Campbell, E. L., Jedlicka, P., et al. (2012). Hypoxia-inducible factor-1 alpha-dependent induction of FoxP3 drives regulatory T-cell abundance and function during inflammatory hypoxia of the mucosa. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, e2784–e2793. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1202366109
- Duranteau, J., Chandel, N. S., Kulisz, A., Shao, Z., and Schumacker, P. T. (1998). Intracellular signaling by reactive oxygen species during hypoxia in cardiomyocytes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 273, 11619–11624. doi: 10.1074/jbc.273.19.11619

reductive potential is the cause but not a direct result of apoptosis (Circu and Aw, 2010; Redza-Dutordoir and Averill-Bates, 2016), we speculate that decreased consumption of reduced cofactors in fatty acid synthesis pathway through inhibition may lead to cellular death under hypoxia.

Together, these data strongly indicate that FA synthesis is important for maintaining reduction potential and decreasing lactic acid, in order to support cell survival under hypoxia. These findings may help to identify a radically different approach to attenuate hypoxia related pathophysiology in the nervous system including stroke.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SB: Conducted experiments, participated in designing the study and method development, writing and editing the manuscript, analyzed and interpreted the data. SG: Conducted MS experiments, participated in LC-MS method development and MS data analysis and interpretation. MG: Supervised and designed the study and method development, wrote and edited the manuscript, analyzed and interpreted the data.

FUNDING

This publication was made possible by NIH Grant 1R01AG042819-04 (MG), NIH funded COBRE Mass Spec Core Facility Grant 1P30GM103329-04 (MG), and UND Office of the Vice President for Research funds (MG).

- Folch, J., Lees, M., and Sloan Stanley, G. H. (1957). A simple method for the isolation and purification of total lipides from animal tissues. J. Biol. Chem. 226, 497–509.
- Foster, K. A., Beaver, C. J., and Turner, D. A. (2005). Interaction between tissue oxygen tension and NADH imaging during synaptic stimulation and hypoxia in rat hippocampal slices. *Neuroscience* 132, 645–657. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2005.01.040
- Galeffi, F., Foster, K. A., Sadgrove, M. P., Beaver, C. J., and Turner, D. A. (2007). Lactate uptake contributes to the NAD(P)H biphasic response and tissue oxygen response during synaptic stimulation in area CA1 of rat hippocampal slices. J. Neurochem. 103, 2449–2461. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2007.04939.x
- Gallagher, S. A., and Hackett, P. H. (2004). High-altitude illness. *Emerg. Med. Clin. North Am.* 22, 329–355. doi: 10.1016/j.emc.2004.02.001
- Garofalo, O., Cox, D. W., and Bachelard, H. S. (1988). Brain levels of NADH and NAD+ under hypoxic and hypoglycaemic conditions *in vitro*. J. Neurochem. 51, 172–176. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.1988.tb04851.x
- Gupte, S. A., and Wolin, M. S. (2006). Hypoxia promotes relaxation of bovine coronary arteries through lowering cytosolic NADPH. Am. J. Phys. Heart Circ. Physiol. 290, H2228–H2238. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00615.2005
- Hallows, W. C., Lee, S., and Denu, J. M. (2006). Sirtuins deacetylate and activate mammalian acetyl-CoA synthetases. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 10230–10235. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0604392103
- Heiligtag, S. J., Bredehorst, R., and David, K. A. (2002). Key role of mitochondria in cerulenin-mediated apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ*. 9, 1017–1025. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4401055
- Herranz, D., and Serrano, M. (2010). SIRT1: recent lessons from mouse models. Nat. Rev. Cancer 10, 819–823. doi: 10.1038/nrc2962
- Hiltunen, J. K., Autio, K. J., Schonauer, M. S., Kursu, V. A., Dieckmann, C. L., and Kastaniotis, A. J. (2010). Mitochondrial fatty acid synthesis and respiration. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1797, 1195–1202. doi: 10.1016/j.bbabio.2010.03.006

- Hinsch, W., Klages, C., and Seubert, W. (1976). On the mechanism of malonyl CoA independent fatty acid synthesis. Different properties of the mitochondrial chain elongation and enoyl CoA reductase in various tissues. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 64, 45–55. doi: 10.1111/j.1432-1033.1976.tb10273.x
- Hinsch, W., and Seubert, W. (1975). On the mechanism of malonylcoa-independent fatty-acid synthesis. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 53, 437–447. doi: 10.1111/j.1432-1033.1975.tb04084.x
- Hirschey, M. D., Shimazu, T., Capra, J. A., Pollard, K. S., and Verdin, E. (2011). SIRT1 and SIRT3 deacetylate homologous substrates: AceCS1,2 and HMGCS1,2. Aging 3, 635–642. doi: 10.18632/aging.100339
- Hu, Y., and Wilson, G. S. (1997). A temporary local energy pool coupled to neuronal activity: fluctuations of extracellular lactate levels in rat brain monitored with rapid-response enzyme-based sensor. J. Neurochem. 69, 1484–1490. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.1997.69041484.x
- Jackson, J. B., White, S. A., Quirk, P. G., and Venning, J. D. (2002). The alternating site, binding change mechanism for proton translocation by transhydrogenase. *Biochemistry* 41, 4173–4185. doi: 10.1021/bi012078d
- Kathagen-Buhmann, A., Schulte, A., Weller, J., Holz, M., Herold-Mende, C., Glass, R., et al. (2016). Glycolysis and the pentose phosphate pathway are differentially associated with the dichotomous regulation of glioblastoma cell migration versus proliferation. *Neuro. Oncol.* 18, 1219–1229. doi: 10.1093/neuonc/now024
- Kirby, B. S., Crecelius, A. R., Voyles, W. F., and Dinenno, F. A. (2012). Impaired skeletal muscle blood flow control with advancing age in humans: attenuated atp release and local vasodilation during erythrocyte deoxygenation. *Circ. Res.* 111, 220–230. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.112.269571
- Lin, C., Wu, C. J., Wei, I. H., Tsai, M. H., Chang, N. W., Yang, T. T., et al. (2013). Chronic treadmill running protects hippocampal neurons from hypobaric hypoxia-induced apoptosis in rats. *Neuroscience* 231, 216–224. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2012.11.051
- Lin, S. J., Ford, E., Haigis, M., Liszt, G., and Guarente, L. (2004). Calorie restriction extends yeast life span by lowering the level of NADH. *Genes Dev.* 18, 12–16. doi: 10.1101/gad.1164804
- Loftus, T. M., Jaworsky, D. E., Frehywot, G. L., Townsend, C. A., Ronnett, G. V., Lane, M. D., et al. (2000). Reduced food intake and body weight in mice treated with fatty acid synthase inhibitors. *Science* 288, 2379–2381. doi: 10.1126/science.288.5475.2379
- Lupu, R., and Menendez, J. A. (2006). Pharmacological inhibitors of fatty acid synthase (FASN)-catalyzed endogenous fatty acid biogenesis: a new family of anti-cancer agents? *Curr. Pharm. Biotechnol.* 7, 483–494. doi: 10.2174/138920106779116928
- Magalhães, J., Ascensão, A., Soares, J. M. C., Ferreira, R., Neuparth, M. J., Marques, F., et al. (2005). Acute and severe hypobaric hypoxia increases oxidative stress and impairs mitochondrial function in mouse skeletal muscle. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 99, 1247–1253. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01324.2004
- Malisza, K. L., Kozlowski, P., Ning, G., Bascaramurty, S., and Tuor, U. I. (1999). Metabolite changes in neonatal rat brain during and after cerebral hypoxia-ischemia: a magnetic resonance spectroscopic imaging study NMR Biomed. 12, 31–38. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1099-1492(199902)12:1<31::AID-NBM544>3.0.CO;2-M
- McKenna, M. C. (2007). The glutamate-glutamine cycle is not stoichiometric: fates of glutamate in brain. J. Neurosci. Res. 85, 3347–3358. doi: 10.1002/jnr.21444
- Obi-Tabot, E. T., Hanrahan, L. M., Cachecho, R., Beer, E. R., Hopkins, S. R., Chan, J. C., et al. (1993). Changes in hepatocyte NADH fluorescence during prolonged hypoxia. J. Surg. Res. 55, 575–580. doi: 10.1006/jsre.1993.1187
- Payen, J.-F., LeBars, E., Wuyam, B., Tropini, B., Pépin, J. L., Lévy, P., et al. (1996). Lactate Accumulation during Moderate Hypoxic Hypoxia in Neocortical Rat Brain. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 16, 1345–1352. doi: 10.1097/00004647-199611000-00032
- Pettit, F. H., Pelley, J. W., and Reed, L. J. (1975). Regulation of pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase and phosphatase by acetyl-CoA/CoA and NADH/NAD ratios. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 65, 575–582. doi: 10.1016/S0006-291X(75)80185-9
- Podack, E. R., and Seubert, W. (1972). On the mechanism of malonyl-CoA independent fatty acid synthesis. II. Isolation, properties and subcellular

location of trans-2,3-hexenoyl-CoA and trans-2,3-decenoyl-CoA reductase. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 280, 235–247. doi: 10.1016/0005-2760(72)90090-2

- Raymond, M., Li, P., Mangin, J. M., Huntsman, M., and Gallo, V. (2011). Chronic perinatal hypoxia reduces glutamate-aspartate transporter function in astrocytes through the janus kinase/signal transducer and activator of transcription pathway. J. Neurosci. 31, 17864–17871. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3179-11.2011
- Redza-Dutordoir, M., and Averill-Bates, D. A. (2016). Activation of apoptosis signalling pathways by reactive oxygen species. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1863, 2977–2992. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2016.09.012
- Schwartz, J. P., Passonneau, J. V., Johnson, G. S., and Pastan, I. (1974). The effect of growth conditions on NAD+ and NADH concentrations and the NAD+:NADH ratio in normal and transformed fibroblasts. J. Biol. Chem. 249, 4138–4143.
- Seubert, W., and Podack, E. R. (1973). Mechanisms and physiological roles of fatty acid chain elongation in microsomes and mitochondria. *Mol. Cell Biochem.* 1, 29–40. doi: 10.1007/BF01659936
- Smith, S., Witkowski, A., Moghul, A., Yoshinaga, Y., Nefedov, M., de Jong, P., et al. (2012). Compromised mitochondrial fatty acid synthesis in transgenic mice results in defective protein lipoylation and energy disequilibrium. *PLoS ONE* 7:e47196. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0047196
- Sun, F., Dai, C., Xie, J., and Hu, X. (2012). Biochemical issues in estimation of cytosolic free NAD/NADH ratio. *PLoS ONE* 7:e34525. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0034525
- Tribble, D. L., and Jones, D. P. (1990). Oxygen dependence of oxidative stress. Rate of nadph supply for maintaining the GSH pool during hypoxia. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 39, 729–736. doi: 10.1016/0006-2952(90)90152-b
- Turrens, J. F., Alexandre, A., and Lehninger, A. L. (1985). Ubisemiquinone is the electron donor for superoxide formation by complex III of heart mitochondria. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.* 237, 408–414. doi: 10.1016/0003-9861(85)90293-0
- Wang, Q., Zhang, Y., Yang, C., Xiong, H., Lin, Y., Yao, J., et al. (2010). Acetylation of metabolic enzymes coordinates carbon source utilization and metabolic flux. *Science* 327, 1004–1007. doi: 10.1126/science.1179687
- Whereat, A. F., and Rabinowitz, J. L. (1975). Aortic mitochondrial synthesis of lipid and its response to cholesterol feeding. Am. J. Cardiol. 35, 567–571. doi: 10.1016/0002-9149(75)90841-3
- Wilson, M. H., Newman, S., and Imray, C. H. (2009). The cerebral effects of ascent to high altitudes. *Lancet Neurol.* 8, 175–191. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70014-6
- Wu, M., Singh, S. B., Wang, J., Chung, C. C., Salituro, G., Karanam, B. V., et al. (2011). Antidiabetic and antisteatotic effects of the selective fatty acid synthase (FAS) inhibitor platensimycin in mouse models of diabetes. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 5378–5383. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1002588108
- Zhang, Q., Wang, S. Y., Nottke, A. C., Rocheleau, J. V., Piston, D. W., and Goodman, R. H. (2006). Redox sensor CtBP mediates hypoxiainduced tumor cell migration. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 9029–9033. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0603269103
- Zhao, S., Xu, W., Jiang, W., Yu, W., Lin, Y., Zhang, T., et al. (2010). Regulation of cellular metabolism by protein lysine acetylation. *Science* 327, 1000–1004. doi: 10.1126/science.1179689
- Zhu, G., Li, Y., Cai, X., Millership, J. J., Marchewka, M. J., and Keithly, J. S. (2004). Expression and functional characterization of a giant Type I fatty acid synthase (CpFAS1) gene from Cryptosporidium parvum. *Mol. Biochem. Parasitol.* 134, 127–135. doi: 10.1016/j.molbiopara.2003.11.011

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Brose, Golovko and Golovko. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Role of Homocysteine in the Ischemic Stroke and Development of Ischemic Tolerance

Ján Lehotský^{1*}, Barbara Tothová¹, Maria Kovalská^{1,2}, Dušan Dobrota¹, Anna Beňová¹, Dagmar Kalenská¹ and Peter Kaplán¹

¹ Institute of Medical Biochemistry and BioMed, Jessenius Faculty of Medicine, Comenius University in Bratislava, Martin, Slovakia, ² Institute of Histology and Embryology, Jessenius Faculty of Medicine, Comenius University in Bratislava, Martin, Slovakia

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Elena Rybnikova, Russian Academy of Sciences, Russia

Reviewed by:

Pavle R. Andjus, University of Belgrade, Serbia Fabrizio Michetti, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Italv

> ***Correspondence:** Ján Lehotský lehotsky@jfmed.uniba.sk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 03 August 2016 Accepted: 03 November 2016 Published: 23 November 2016

Citation:

Lehotský J, Tothová B, Kovalská M, Dobrota D, Beňová A, Kalenská D and Kaplán P (2016) Role of Homocysteine in the Ischemic Stroke and Development of Ischemic Tolerance. Front. Neurosci. 10:538. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2016.00538 Homocysteine (Hcy) is a toxic, sulfur-containing intermediate of methionine metabolism. Hyperhomocysteinemia (hHcy), as a consequence of impaired Hcy metabolism or defects in crucial co-factors that participate in its recycling, is assumed as an independent human stroke risk factor. Neural cells are sensitive to prolonged hHcy treatment, because Hcy cannot be metabolized either by the transsulfuration pathway or by the folate/vitamin B12 independent remethylation pathway. Its detrimental effect after ischemia-induced damage includes accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and posttranslational modifications of proteins via homocysteinylation and thiolation. Ischemic preconditioning (IPC) is an adaptive response of the CNS to sub-lethal ischemia, which elevates tissues tolerance to subsequent ischemia. The main focus of this review is on the recent data on homocysteine metabolism and mechanisms of its neurotoxicity. In this context, the review documents an increased oxidative stress and functional modification of enzymes involved in redox balance in experimentally induced hyperhomocysteinemia. It also gives an interpretation whether hyperhomocysteinemia alone or in combination with IPC affects the ischemia-induced neurodegenerative changes as well as intracellular signaling. Studies document that hHcy alone significantly increased Fluoro-Jade C- and TUNEL-positive cell neurodegeneration in the rat hippocampus as well as in the cortex. IPC, even if combined with hHcy, could still preserve the neuronal tissue from the lethal ischemic effects. This review also describes the changes in the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) protein pathways following ischemic injury and IPC. These studies provide evidence for the interplay and tight integration between ERK and p38 MAPK signaling mechanisms in response to the hHcy and also in association of hHcy with ischemia/IPC challenge in the rat brain. Further investigations of the protective factors leading to ischemic tolerance and recognition of the co-morbid risk factors would result in development of new avenues for exploration of novel therapeutics against ischemia and stroke.

Keywords: hyperhomocysteinemia, ischemic preconditioning, intracellular signaling, MAP kinases, neurodegeneration, brain

INTRODUCTION

Many experimental and clinical studies provide evidence that co-morbid disorders are potential risk factors for development of vascular disorders in humans including stroke (Lehotský et al., 2009a; Kwon et al., 2014). At present, there are several known factors elevating the risk of ischemic stroke which include transient ischemic attack (TIA), arterial diseases, atrial fibrillation, improper diet and/or obesity and physical inactivity (Dirnagl et al., 2009). As it has been verified by many studies, even mild hyperhomocysteinemia (hHcy) may increase the risk for clinical manifestations of stroke, probably due to the pleiotropic biochemical properties of homocysteine (Hcy) and its impact on venous and arterial atherosclerotic modifications (Refsum et al., 1998; Steele et al., 2013; Kwon et al., 2014; Petras et al., 2014; Williams et al., 2014). In fact, Hcy suppresses NO production by endothelial cells and platelets and increases generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) by the release of arachidonic acid from the platelets. It also inhibits glutathione peroxidase and thus stimulates proliferation of endothelial cells (see Petras et al., 2014, for review). In addition, Hcy has been shown to inhibit methyltransferases, to suppress DNA repair and to facilitate apoptosis when accumulated inside the cells. Autooxidation of Hcy metabolites results in H₂0₂ accumulation (Boldyrev et al., 2013) and challlenging neurons to Hcy metabolites for longer period leads to necrotic cell death (Ziemińska et al., 2003). Clinical studies suggest that elevated homocysteine level frequently parallels progressive aging as well as neurodegenerative and acute disorders of the CNS, e.g., Alzheimer's disease or Parkinson's disease (Dionisio et al., 2010). Designing appropriate animal models relevant to the clinical conditions of human stroke is an important step for studying the disease ethiology. Until now, only sparse studies have been developed to explore the mutual effect of HCy and ischemic preconditioning (IPC) in animal models of ischemic stroke.

In this paper we summarize current overview on homocysteine conversion steps in the organism and present the genetic and metabolic causes of hyperhomocysteinemia-related neurotoxicity. Based on the results from our laboratory, we also document, in this context, that mutual effect of experimental hyperhomocysteinemia (hHCy) and ischemic insult with or without pre-ischemic challenge can have different outcomes on the extent of neuronal degeneration as well as on the intracellular signaling pathways leading to the preconditioning phenomenon.

Evolution of Ischemic Tolerance

The brain is the most sensitive organ to hypoxia or ischemia and many endogenous protective mechanisms have been evolved by nature to protect it against the failure caused by the lack of oxygen and energy substrate supply. These mechanisms can also be artificially induced by various approaches resulting in the protective state known as ischemic tolerance (Dirnagl et al., 2009). Many stressors in acute or chronic paradigms are efficient to suppress subsequent injurious/lethal events in the brain caused by hypoxia/ischemia. Hypoxic or IPC is a widely recognized strategy which eventually leads to the state of ischemic tolerance (for review see Rybnikova and Samoilov, 2015; Wang et al.,

2015). It could potentially be used as a preventative measure in high risk individuals or as a precaution against secondary stroke following medical procedures such as aneurysm repair or cardiac surgery (Dirnagl et al., 2009; Lehotský et al., 2009a; Thompson et al., 2013). Initial pre-clinical studies of this preconditioning phenomenon (IPC) relied primarily on brief periods of ischemia or hypoxia known as the IPC stimulus but it was later realized that many other stressors, including pharmacological agents, are also effective. Definitive validation of the protective efficacy of preconditioning agents is still missing. On the other hand, some of these strategies/agents are already adapted in clinical practice and thus the future translational approach seems to be promising. Unfortunately, human stroke is not predictable, but the maneuver of postconditioning has a higher potency to elevate protection/adaptation mechanisms, or as a precaution against stroke recurrence (Danielisova et al., 2014). As in many cases, several evidences suggest that preconditioning is beneficial in the short period after stroke since the brain parenchyma in a longer term manifests alterations or tissue damage which are only postponed (Lehotský et al., 2009a; Thompson et al., 2013). More animal and clinical experiments are required to prove and validate the safety and efficacy of these strategies (Dirnagl et al., 2009). Molecular ethiology of IPC is complex and not yet well understood. However, it was shown to affect many pathways in intracellular signaling including receptor modifications, induction of various kinases, e.g., mitogen activating protein (MAP) and switching on apoptotic mechanisms. Cellular factors included in more clinically relevant postconditioning maneuvers represent inhibition of metalloproteinase 9 (MMP-9) expression, which suppresses the extracellular matrix degradation (Chaturvedi and Kaczmarek, 2014; Turner and Sharp, 2016). Remarkably, ischemic tolerance in the brain can also be activated remotely by application of a tourniquet to one of the limbs (Hu et al., 2012; Liu et al., 2016). Remote preconditioning has even been shown to have beneficial effects in human patients with subarachnoid hemorrhage but further studies are still needed (Dirnagl et al., 2009; Lehotský et al., 2009a; Thompson et al., 2013; Cox-Limpens et al., 2014).

In spite of the high clinical relevance, only a limited number of experimental approaches can be found in the literature to describe the influence of co-morbid hyperhomocysteinemia to ischemic damage in animal models of human stroke. Early experimental data which deal with the effect/attenuation of hyperhomocysteinemia on IPC come from cardiovascular studies (Balakumar et al., 2009; Rohilla et al., 2010; Rana et al., 2015). Experiments documented that probably the high degree of oxidative stress occurred in the hyperhomocysteinemic conditions may be responsible for abolishing/attenuation of the cardioprotective potential of IPC (Balakumar et al., 2009). Although IPC-induced cardioprotection has been documented, the experimental data clearly suggest critical abrogation of the beneficial effects of IPC in metabolic dysregulation caused by hyperhomocysteinemia, probably due to reduced release of calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP), the over-expression of glycogen synthase kinase-3 β (GSK-3 β) and phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN), impairment of mito-KATP channels, the consequent opening of mitochondrial permeability transition pore (MPTP) protein kinase C delta, and other mechanisms (Rana et al., 2015).

Cellular Toxicity of Homocysteine Resulting from Its Metabolic Conversions

Homocysteine (Hcy) is an intermediate sulfhydryl- containing amino acid derived from methionine. It has been proved to be toxic for neuronal and vascular endothelial cells (**Figure 1**). In humans it comes from the dietary protein rich in sulfur aminoacids through S-adenosyl methionine conversion (Medina et al., 2001). The causal link between hyperhomocysteinemia and vascular diseases has been described already in the early 1960s (for review see Durand et al., 2001). Remarkably, patients suffering with severe hyperhomocysteinemia (hHcy) manifest typical clinical cardiovascular symptoms as well as neurological disorders, such as cerebral atrophy, dementia and seizures (Obeid and Herrmann, 2006). As shown by many epidemiological observations the association of folate deficiency and hyperhomocysteinemia is frequently correlated with the incidence of vascular diseases and in recent years, also with the incidence of ischemic stroke (Herrmann and Obeid, 2011; Petras et al., 2014).

Homocysteine is metabolized from methionine by three independent alternative pathways:

- (i) re-methylation,
- (ii) transmethylation to methionine,
- (iii) trans-sulfuration to cysteine.

Though mutations or polymorphisms in the key genes encoding enzymes of Hcy metabolic pathways have been well elucidated in cardiovascular disorders and also in stroke, the epigenetic mechanisms, such as DNA methylation, chromatin remodeling, RNA editing, noncoding RNAs (ncRNAs) and microRNAs (miRNAs) are now involved in the ethiology of stroke (Dirnagl



homocysteinylation and Ca²⁺ dysregulation. These events in parallel with epigenetic changes can culminate in apoptosis, neuronal death and blood-brain barrier dysregulation manifested as ischemic stroke (Kalani et al., 2013; Petras et al., 2014; Kovalska et al., 2015; Lehotsky et al., 2015; Škovierová et al., 2015). Adapted from Lehotsky et al. (2015).

et al., 2009; Kalani et al., 2014). Clinico-genetic observations prove that genetic polymorphisms of the metabolic genes, such as methylentetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR), cystathionine β -synthase (CBS), DNA methyltransferase (DNMT) and nicotinamide N-methyl-transferase (NNMT) might be involved in the propensity for stroke due to elevated level of Hcy (Hozyasz et al., 2012; Balcerzyk et al., 2015). Nutritional supplements, e.g., folic acid (a co-factor in one-carbon metabolism), can prospectively interfere with the epigenetic regulations of neuronal cells and may also be involved in the sustainability of neuronal functions and integrity (Obeid and Herrmann, 2006; Kalani et al., 2013).

HOMOCYSTEINE METABOLIC CONVERSIONS

In humans Hcy is metabolized mainly by methyl group transfer and re-methylation and requires presence of dietary vitamin B_{12} and folic acid for N-5-methyltetrahydrofolate-homocysteine methyltransferase activity. Additionally, the trans-sulfuration reaction of Hcy depends on the presence of dietary vitamin B_6 (**Figure 2**). Hcy metabolism in brain parenchyma has some peculiarities in comparison to other organs. The transsulfuration pathway is entirely restricted since the remethylation pathway is using betaine (an intermediatory product) (Smulders et al., 2006; Petras et al., 2014) and the possibilities to metabolize/convert HCy mostly depend on the external supplies

of folate and cobalamin as dietary vitamins. The glial cells possess very low stores of vitamin B₁₂ that are quickly depleted during its negative balance and as such cannot sufficiently support neuronal survival. The toxicity of HCy to CNS neurons is widely recognized affecting both the neuronal survival rate and the ability of neurons to transmit signal and thus to form functional neural networks. This demonstrates that Hcy effects go far beyond the neuronal survival. In our experiments we have evaluated the neurotoxic properties of Hcy on glial cells, using a glioblastoma cell line as a model system. The viability of cells was assayed both biochemically and cytologically. At Hcy concentration around 50 µmol/l in the culture medium (clinically comparable to intermediate hHcy) we observed significant cell death which allowed us to suggest that Hcyinduced impairment of neuronal functions with damage to the glial cells might contribute to the etiopathogenesis of neurological disorders associated with hHcy (Škovierová et al., 2015). Interestingly, the increased Hcy level in humans has been detected both in acute CNS disorders, such as stroke, and chronic diseases such as epilepsy, Alzheimer's disease, dementia, as well as in clinically manifested classical homocystinuria (Seshadri et al., 2002; Kwon et al., 2014; Petras et al., 2014). Very recently it has been reported that the ratio between S-Adenosylmethionine (SAM) and S-Adenosylhomocysteine (SAH) should be used as a biomarker and may provide a sensitive indicator for the clinical diagnosis of atherosclerosis (Zhang et al., 2016). Another scientific group investigating the effect of Hcy on fatty acid binding protein 4 (FABP4) suggested that FABP4 plays a key role



FIGURE 2 | Schematic overview of homocysteine metabolism and the role of dietary vitamins folate and vitamin B_6 . Dietary methionine acts as a methyl donor via conversion of S-Adenosyl Methionine (SAM) to S-Adenosyl Homocysteine (SAH). SAH is converted to homocysteine by releasing adenosine. Methionine is directly converted to homocysteine in the presence of Methyl tetrahydrofolic acid (THF) and vitamin B_6 . Homocysteine is converted in error editing reaction to homocysteine thiolactone. Conversion of homocysteine to cysteine requires vitamin B_6 (Kalani et al., 2013; Petras et al., 2014; Lehotsky et al., 2015). Adapted from Lehotsky et al. (2015).

in Hcy mediated disturbance of lipid metabolism and that DNA methyltransferase 1 (DNMT1) may be a novel therapeutic target in Hcy-related atherosclerosis (Yang et al., 2015).

HOMOCYSTEINE TRANSPORT IN THE BRAIN

Little is known about Hcy transport in the brain. Early animal studies indicated that Hcy can be transported through the blood brain barrier (BBB) epithelial cells via a specific saturable receptor in addition to simple diffusion (Grieve et al., 1992). It was demonstrated that in the rat capillary endothelium L-homocysteine shares both the sodium-dependent and independent cysteine transporters (XAG, L, ASC, A) with a varying degree of affinity (Büdy et al., 2006). However, in subjects with moderate hHcv, the majority of Hcv is disulphide-linked to plasma protein cysteine residues, and is, therefore, unavailable for transport via the cysteine transport systems (Sengupta et al., 2001; Lim et al., 2003). Ho et al. (2003) showed an increased production of Hcy in neuronal cells incubated in the folate-deficient media demonstrating that Hcy can be produced within the brain parenchyma. Moreover, accumulation of Hcy in the brain has been shown to be associated with the increased concentration of total plasma Hcy and S-adenosylmethionine (SAM) in the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) (Herrmann and Obeid, 2011). Kamath et al. (2006) found a significant toxic effect of elevated Hcy on brain microvessels and implicated a role for Hcy in the disruption of the BBB, particularly affecting astrocytes. Thus, Hcy-induced endothelial and astrocytic dysfunction could also alter neuronal function.

CAUSES OF CLINICALLY RECOGNIZED HYPERHOMOCYSTEINEMIA IN HUMANS

As in the case of other metabolites, the clinically accepted reference total plasma Hcy concentration varies between 5 and 10 µmol/l. According to the laboratory analyses, classification of hHcy severity depends on its concentration in the plasma: mild (for concentration slightly above 10 µmol/l, moderate (for concentrations between 16 and 30 µmol/l), intermediate (for concentrations of 31-100 µmol/l) and severe (for concentrations higher than $100 \mu mol/l$) which is also manifested with clinical symptoms of homocystinuria (Herrmann and Obeid, 2011). hHcy develops as a result of impaired Hcy metabolism under conditions of severe dietary deficiencies in folic acid, vitamin B_6 and/or vitamin B_{12} (Figure 1). The hHCy can also be a result of genetic predispositions due to perturbations of genes in methionine and homocysteine metabolism, most likely by methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) deficiencies. Although Hcy is produced in all tissues, its conversion takes part only in the liver/kidney, mainly through the trans-sulfuration pathway. That is why such tissues as the blood vessels and the brain utilize remethylation as the only alternative. With significant reduction in MTHFR activity in these organs Hcy cannot be remethylated to methionine, hence accumulates in the blood as well as within the nervous system. Interestingly, the role of the MTHFR C677T polymorphism, as a risk factor for ischemic stroke, has recently been established in different laboratories and also in different genetic cohorts (Kim et al., 2013; Song et al., 2016). Remarkably, in orthotopic heart transplantation patients the risk of consequent brain ischemic stroke and transient ischemic attack (TIA) well correlates with plasma Hcy levels. Thus, hHcy could be involved in the pathogenesis of these stroke types mainly by increasing the risk of atrial myocardial fibrillation (Acampa et al., 2016).

TOXICITY OF HOMOCYSTEINE TO NEURAL CELLS AS A STROKE RISK FACTOR

Over the years, several theories concerning the toxicity of Hcy have been elaborated. But despite the efforts, none does clearly explain its toxicity. The toxic effect of Hcy on brain tissue is influenced by the absence of two major metabolic routes for Hcy elimination: betaine-mediated conversion of Hcy to Met and transsulfuration of Hcy to Cys. In addition, Hcy acts as an agonist for both groups of glutamate receptors, metabotropic (group I and III) and ionotropic (AMPA) receptors, as well as for N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDA) (Boldyrev et al., 2013). Overstimulation of these receptors results in an increased level of cytoplasmic calcium, higher production of free radicals and activation of caspases leading to apoptosis (Mattson and Shea, 2003). Not only neuronal cells are exposed to toxic effects of Hcy, but glial cells too (Verkhratsky and Toescu, 2006; Škovierová et al., 2015). The importance of astrocytes for brain homeostasis assisting neurogenesis, determining the micro-architecture of the gray matter and also energy metabolism has been well documented (Verkhratsky and Toescu, 2006). Hcy mediated NMDA receptor induction of neuronal cells could lead to their death due to the transient activation of extracellular signal-regulated kinases, ERK, MAPK, and p38 MAPK (Poddar and Paul, 2013) that is different from the downstream signaling pathways triggered by other NMDA receptor agonists. The Hcy induced glutamate receptor activated neurotoxicity is widely recognized (da Cunha et al., 2012; Kwon et al., 2014). Interestingly, ischemic insults also activate glutamatergic excitotoxicity with the promotion of neuronal death. Additionally, Hcy acts as an inducer of caspase-dependent neuronal apoptosis via several detrimental pathways, such as DNA damage, poly-ADP-ribose polymerase (PARP) dysbalance, and mitochondrial dysregulation by caspase-3 activation (Kruman et al., 2000; Fang et al., 2014; Kamat et al., 2015). Notably, glial-vascular interface communication as a part of BBB is also affected by Hcy (Mattson and Shea, 2003; Verkhratsky and Toescu, 2006; Loureiro et al., 2010; Kalani et al., 2014). As a consequence, elevated levels of Hcy lead to an enhanced excitatory glutamatergic neurotransmission in different brain regions and, as a result, to neuronal damage induced by glutamatergic derived excessive Ca²⁺ influx and generation of ROS.

In humans, the increased level of Ca^{2+} damages mitochondria by collapsing the mitochondrial membrane potential and suppresses ATP production. Furthermore, the consecutive leakage of cytochrome c from mitochondria as well as ROS activate the caspase 3 pathway which leads to DNA fragmentation (Huang et al., 2001; Kwon et al., 2013).

It was proved that Hcy itself is able to induce BBB disruption (Kamath et al., 2006). This disruption can be due to several different processes. Firstly, Hcy induces an imbalance between the activity of MMP-9 and the tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase 4 (TIMP-4), in the way of increasing MMP-9 and decreasing TIMP-4 activity (Tyagi et al., 2009). Subsequently, MMP-9 interacts with different components of the BBB and leads to disruption of this structure. Secondly, Hcy acts as an excitatory neurotransmitter for (i) γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA) receptors A, which leads to increased vascular permeability and (ii) NMDA receptor (Betzen et al., 2009). The expression of NMDA receptor is not confined to neurons only. Other cells, including endothelial cells from the cerebral tissue, can also express this type of receptor. Free radicals, inducing upregulation of the NR1 subunit of the NMDA receptor, increase the susceptibility of cerebral endothelial cells to excitatory amino acids, favoring BBB disruption (Betzen et al., 2009; Tyagi et al., 2009).

One of the first hypotheses suggested that ROS and hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) formed in redox reactions involving the thiol group of Hcy was responsible for the toxicity of this compound. The major drawback of this hypothesis was that Cys (which is a common amino acid) is not a risk factor for vascular diseases, despite its up to 30-fold higher concentration than Hcy (Jakubowski et al., 2009). However, different studies showed that redox reactions may be a key factor in the development of atherosclerosis, vascular hypertrophy and possibly neurotoxicity in animals with hHcy. Thus, a dysbalance in the redox state and oxidative stress can be a primary mechanism responsible for hHcy-related pathogenesis, such as vascular hypertrophy, thrombosis and atherosclerosis (Dayal et al., 2004; Herrmann and Obeid, 2011; Marković et al., 2011; Petras et al., 2014). ROS are generated during oxidation of the free thiol group of Hcy, when Hcy binds via a disulphide bridge with plasma proteins-mainly albumin-or with other low-molecular plasma thiols, or secondarily with another Hcy molecule. The proposed mechanisms for Hcy-induced oxidative stress, therefore, can be classified as follows based on the existing knowledge (Jones et al., 1994; Streck et al., 2002; Tasatargil et al., 2004; Topal et al., 2004; Jiang et al., 2005; Lubos et al., 2007; Loureiro et al., 2010; Jakubowski, 2011; Boldyrev et al., 2013; Petras et al., 2014):

- (i) Restriction of the activity of cellular antioxidant enzymes,
- (ii) Hcy auto-oxidation,
- (iii) nitric oxide synthase (NOS)-dependent generation of the superoxide anion via uncoupling of endothelial NOS (eNOS),
- (iv) disruption of extracellular superoxide dismutase from endothelial surfaces, and
- (v) activation of NADPH oxidases.

Moreover production of a strong oxidant peroxynitrite activates tyrosine nitration and results in modifications of protein function and cellular dysfunction (Postea et al., 2006). Hcy can also be converted to its thioester forming the Hcy-thiolactone in an error-editing reaction in proteosynthesis (Gurda et al., 2015). Human and experimental animal studies have documented that formation of Hcy-thiolactone, indeed, is involved in the Hcy patho-biology. Its toxicity is based on a reaction which leads to protein N-homocysteinylation through the formation of amine bonds with protein lysine residues (Jakubowski, 2011), which impairs or alters the structural and functional properties of a particular protein.

Several clinical studies have reported that increased plasma Hcy levels may provoke seizures. In agreement with this finding it was suggested that systemic administration of Hcy at high doses provokes convulsive attacks in mice and it was proposed that similar detrimental effects can be manifested in patients suffering from temporal lobe epilepsy (Baldelli et al., 2010). Consequently, the Hcy-derived chemical reactive metabolites are thought to have an important role in Hcy-induced seizures.

High level of plasma Hcy is a recognized risk factor for developing Alzheimer's disease. Li J. G. et al. (2014) have documented that Hcy exacerbates β -amyloid and tau pathology with plaques and tangles, as well as cognitive deficit, in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease which supports the concept that dietary lifestyle which leads to hHcy can act as a risk factor and actively contribute to the development of the disease.

Many experimental studies from our and other laboratories (Dirnagl et al., 2009; Urban et al., 2009; Lehotsky et al., 2009b; Pavlíková et al., 2009; Danielisova et al., 2014; Stetler et al., 2014) have documented that ischemia/reperfusion injury (IRI) in rats is followed by time-dependent dysbalance in the redox state in the cortex and hippocampus. The ischemic attack also activates alterations at the genetic level resulting in different expression of mRNA and proteins. Results from other laboratories also demonstrate a beneficial effect of preconditioning to the redox balance and gene expression (Stetler et al., 2014). In spite of high clinical relevance, the published data which described complex effect of IRI and endogenously formed Hcy as a recognized risk factor to the ischemic insult are sparse (Kwon et al., 2014).

An experimental approach (Streck et al., 2002; Loureiro et al., 2010; Lehotský et al., 2011; Pavlikova et al., 2011; Kovalska et al., 2012; Kolling et al., 2016) which is modeling development of hHcy by alimentary fortified or intraperitonealy injected Hcy initiated elevation of lipoperoxidative and protein oxidative products in rat hippocampus (Petras et al., 2014). It is well know that Hcy crosses BBB and reaches a peak of its concentration in the cerebrum and parietal cortex between 15 and 60 min after subcutaneous injection. Plasma Hcy concentration in rats treated via this way achieved the levels similar to those found in homocystinuric patients (moderate hHcy). An increased Hcy level is potent enough to induce and to accumulate hydroxyl radicals as the most powerful free radicals with the ability to remove electrons from other molecules including lipids, proteins, carbohydrates and DNA practically in all cellular components (Kolling et al., 2011; da Cunha et al., 2012; Petras et al., 2014). Thus, as seen from literature data (Streck et al., 2002; Loureiro et al., 2010) and also from our results (Lehotský et al., 2011; Pavlikova et al., 2011; Petras et al., 2014; Kovalska et al., 2015; Lehotsky et al., 2015), chronic elevated levels of Hcy manifest high cellular toxicity. The biological consequence of this toxic effect in the form of neuronal degeneration (measured by the number of Fluro Jade C positive- and TUNEL positive cells) (Lehotský et al., 2011; Pavlikova et al., 2011; Kovalska et al., 2012; Lehotsky et al., 2015) and expressed as the ratio of degenerated cells over intact neurons is elevated in the hippocampus of hHcy animals. This index reaches almost the levels which is obtained after ischemic/reperfusion insult (Kovalska et al., 2014).

Earlier studies have also demonstrated that auto-oxidation of Hcy metabolites results in H_2O_2 production with consequent induction of necrotic cell death (Ziemińska et al., 2003; Boldyrev et al., 2013). In the study of Ataie et al. (2013), it was shown that direct intracerebroventricular injection of Hcy activates apoptotic cell death in the *substantia nigra* which is consequently followed by typical Parkinson's disease-like behavior in rats. In the clinical conditions, in Alzheimer's patients and patients with mild cognitive impairment, the plasma levels of Hcy correlates with the alterations in the hippocampal volume and disease progression. Remarkably, this effect is not mediated by cerebral amyloid β peptide deposition, or vascular burden, and as such Hcy-induced oxidative dysbalance is the most likely explanation (Kwon et al., 2013; Choe et al., 2014).

In another study Pavlikova et al. (2011), using the hHcy model in rats, have observed significant variations both in the level of mRNA and protein expression for the calcium pump in the secretory pathways (SPCA1. The important role of this protein in normal neural development and migration has been documented in previous studies (Sepúlveda et al., 2008) and SPCA1 reduction was shown to initiate stress of the Golgi apparatus manifested by the changes in membrane structure and redox dysbalance in neurons. Untill now, no literature papers can be found to describe Hcy effect on the expression profile of the Ca^{2+} -transport proteins in neuronal cells and the character of transcriptional regulation of the SPCA1 gene is not yet clarified. As shown by Kawada et al. (2005), the transcription factors Sp1 and YY1 may play role in its gene regulation by the cis-enhancing elements in the 5'-untranslated regions.

Another aspect of hHcy is an intracellular Ca²⁺ mobilization and endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress (Kalani et al., 2013; Petras et al., 2014), which results in development of apoptotic events, endothelial dysfunction and remodeling of the extracellular matrix in brain parenchyma (Li M. H. et al., 2014). Interestingly, Hcy itself, by interfering with the level of S-adenosylmethionine (as a donor of the methyl group), has also been reported to induce modulation of gene expression through epigenetic alteration of the gene methylation status (Dionisio et al., 2010).

Notably, another etiopathogenic processes related to Hcyinduced neurotoxity might involve modifications of protein structure. Protein homocysteinylation includes:

- (i) S-homocysteinylation and
- (ii) N-homocysteinylation,

both of which are considered as posttranslational protein modifications. The degree of protein homocysteinylation correlates with the plasma Hcy level (Kolling et al., 2011) and conversion of Hcy to Hcy-thiolactone (Hcy-TL) results in

increased protein N- homocysteinylation. As a consequence, homocysteinvlation modifies functions of the proteins and elevates the rate of their proteolysis leading to cell damage (Jakubowski, 2004). In vivo, Hcy-TL targets and modifies blood albumin, hemoglobin, immunoglobulins, LDL, HDL, transferrin, antitrypsin, and fibrinogen (Jakubowski et al., 2009). Also, Hcy-TL acts as an inhibitor of Na⁺/K⁺-ATP-ase from the cortex, hippocampus, and brain cells of rats, affecting the membrane potential with deleterious effects for neurons (Rasić-Marković et al., 2009). Elevated plasma levels of Hcy-TL and N-homocysteinvlated proteins can result either from the genetic defects in Hcy metabolism or a methionine-rich diet (Jakubowski et al., 2009). Gurda et al. (2015) analyzing the changes in gene expression profiles induced by Hcy and its products using microarray technology, real-time quantitative PCR and bioinformatic analysis have identified 47, 113, and 30 different mRNA regulated by N-homocysteinylated proteins, Hcy-TL and Hcy, respectively, and found that each metabolite induced a unique pattern of gene expression. Major molecular pathways affected by Hcy-TL were chromatin organization, "one carbon" metabolism and lipid-related processes while the major pathways of N-homocysteinylated protein and Hcy were blood coagulation, sulfur amino acid metabolism and lipid metabolism. It all indicated that the main diseases related to all three inductors are atherosclerosis, coronary heart disease and stroke.

In addition to this, it was proved that proteins modified by N-homocysteinvlation could act as neoantigens, triggering activation of the inflammatory response which is a key component of atherogenesis, atherotrombosis and stroke etiology. Moreover, these neoantigens induce an autoimmune response and the concentration of autoantibodies is higher in some human pathologies (i.e., cerebrovascular disease, renal failure) comparing to normal individuals (Jakubowski, 2011). N-homocysteinylated proteins in the luminal face of vascular endothelial cells are recognized by specific antibodies and this neoantigen-autoantibody interaction leads to the activation of circulating macrophages, which become responsible for repeated vascular endothelium damage. Furthermore, Hcy-TL impairs the ability of the vascular endothelium to regenerate itself by direct inhibition of lysyl oxidase which is responsible for the correct cross-linking of collagen and elastin in the arterial wall (Raposo et al., 2004).

More recently Petras et al. (2014) documented a 57.9% decrease of $Mn^{2\pm}$ activated superoxide dismutase (Mn-SOD) activity in cortical mitochondria in the hHcy model in rats. This enzyme belongs to the first line of cellular defense against oxidative injury and has been observed to be diminished in the hHcy group compared to the control group. These results are consonant with very recent experiments of Longoni et al. (2016), which also emphasize a high potency of hHcy conditions for putative posttranslational Hcy induced protein modifications. This likely could lead to enzyme(s) homocysteinylation and thiolation which might contribute to the partial enzyme inactivation. Petras et al. (2014), also reported a small increase of catalase (CAT) activity in the hHcy group compared to the

control group which is likely to be a response to the increased level of ROS.

Very little is known about the effect of hHcy on the mitochondrial energy transduction system. The results indicate that hHcy reduces mitochondrial respiration, increases activity of the electron transport chain (ETC) complex II, and inhibits the ETC complex IV activity (Chang et al., 2008). In our laboratory we have investigated the effect of hHcy (on rat heart function, activities of the ETC complexes, mitochondrial protein expression and protein oxidative damage (Timkova et al., 2016). Left ventricular developed pressure, as well as maximal rates of contraction and relaxation, were significantly depressed in hHcy rats. Interestingly, hHcy was accompanied by a significant inhibition of ETC complexesII-IV, whereas activity of the complex I was unchanged. The decline in ETC activities was not associated with elevated protein oxidative damage, as indicated by unchanged protein carbonyl, thiol, and dityrosine contents. Moreover, the level of protein adducts with 4-hydroxynonenal was decreased in hHcy rats. Additionally, 2D-gel electrophoresis with matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry did not show alterations in the content of inhibited ETC complexes. However, mass spectrometry analyses identified 8 proteins whose expression was significantly increased by hHcy. These proteins are known to play important roles in the cellular stress response, bioenergetics, and redox balance. Altogether, the results of this study (Timkova et al., 2016) suggest that hHCy induced ETC dysfunction is not causally linked with the altered protein expression. Additionally, an altered expression of other mitochondrial proteins suggests an adaptation response to Hcy-induced myocardial injury.

In this context, Kolling et al. (2016) examined the effects of severe hHcy on brain metabolism, and evaluated a possible neuroprotective role of creatine (50 mg/kg body weight) in young rats (6-day-old). In the amygdala region Hcy treatment decreased the activities of succinate dehydrogenase and cytochrome c oxidase but did not alter complex II activity. Hcy treatment also increased the number of cells with high mitochondrial mass, high mitochondrial membrane potential and undergoing late apoptosis. Importantly, creatine administration prevented some of the key effects of Hcy in the amygdala. These authors also observed a decrease in the activity and immuno- content of the α 1 subunit of the Na⁺,K⁺-ATPase in the amygdala after Hcytreatment. These findings support the notion that Hcy modulates mitochondrial function and bioenergetics in the brain, as well as Na⁺,K⁺-ATPase activity and suggest that creatine might represent an effective adjuvant to protect against the effects of high Hcy plasma levels.

Similarly, results from hHcy experiments (Longoni et al., 2016) pointed out the neuroprotective effect of vitamin D (calcitriol) against hHCy as an important factor of brain development, brain metabolism and neuroprotection. The authors showed that pre-treatment with calcitriol up to 250 nmol/l has a remarkable protective effect on cortical slices. Hcy caused changes in bioenergetics parameters (e.g., respiratory chain enzymes) and mitochondrial functions by inducing changes in mitochondrial mass and swelling. Additionally, Hcy induced an increase in NeuN⁽⁺⁾/PI cells but did not induce

 $GFAP^{(+)}/PI$ cells. Calcitriol prevented these alterations likely by increasing the level of the vitamin D receptor. These findings suggest that calcitriol treatment may be one of the therapeutic strategies against cerebral complications caused by Hcy.

EFFECT OF HYPERHOMOCYSTEINEMIA ON ISCHEMIC/REPERFUSION INJURY AND ISCHEMIC TOLERANCE INDUCED BY ISCHEMIC PRECONDITIONING

Effect of Hyperhomocysteinemia on Ischemic Reperfusion Injury (IRI)

Clinical relevance of elevated total HCy level in plasma in the development of human stroke (Shi et al., 2015), stroke reoccurrence and in the prediction of mortality, especially in stroke patients with the large-vessel atherosclerosis subtype (Kumral et al., 2016) has been proved by many studies. Moreover, hHcy contributes in humans to vascular dysregulation, cognitive impairment and dementia (Hainsworth et al., 2016). Increased level of Hcy also predicts the risk of incident dementia which is independent of cerebral small-vessel diseases and vascular risk factors (Miwa et al., 2015).

Interestingly, in spite of the high clinical significance, only a limited number of experimental approaches can be found in the literature to describe the mutual influence of co-morbid hHcy to ischemic damage in animal models of human stroke (Sato et al., 1998; Thompson et al., 2013; Stetler et al., 2014). As shown by several studies, the ischemic/reperfusion insult induces degeneration of the majority (more than 64%) of hippocampal neurons (Dirnagl et al., 2009; Kovalska et al., 2012). An experimental approach (Streck et al., 2002; Loureiro et al., 2010; Lehotský et al., 2011; Pavlikova et al., 2011; Kovalska et al., 2012; Kolling et al., 2016) which is modeling development of hHcy by alimentary fortified or intraperitonealy injected Hcy has proved that in the rat cortical and limbic areas neurons demonstrate functional and morphological changes. The changes lead to the impairment of ion transport mechanisms, mitochondrial alterations and cytoskeltal remodeling. However, by combination of this metabolic stressor with 15 min forebrain ischemia/reperfusion (Kovalska et al., 2012, 2015), morphological changes in the neurons and disturbances of glial cells are aggravated and the extent of intact -like cells is altered in comparison to the naive ischemic/reperfusion group.

The effect of hHcy on cellular degeneration and morphological changes was manifested in rat hippocampal and cortical regions (Kovalska et al., 2012, 2015). The increased number of Fluoro-Jade C+ and TUNEL+ neuronal and glial elements supports toxic effect of hHcy. The thickened and collapsed processes that poorly extend to the area of pyramidal neurons in the CA1 region and M1 cortex are presumably due to the morphological alterations of astrocytes and cytoskeletal remodeling. This might be an indicator of severity of neuronal injury induced by hHCy (da Cunha et al., 2012; Kwon et al., 2014). Astrocytes are highly plastic cells and their dynamic morphological changes could affect the intercellular communication with surrounding synapses that are important in the development of brain lesions (Buffo et al., 2010). Maler et al. (2003) reported that Hcy level of 2 mmol/l and above induced a dose-dependent cytotoxic effect on cortical astrocytes. Astrocytes regulate expression of the NMDA receptor subtypes, which increase neuronal sensitivity to glutamate toxicity and thus accelerate the initial step in the program of reactive astrogliosis and dynamics of astrocyte response to the damage (Škovierová et al., 2015). On the other hand, in response to the injury, astrocytes synthesize a number of factors that may play either neuroprotective or neurotoxic roles.

Increased neuronal damage by Hcy was also detected in *in vitro* ischemic model of hippocampal slices with oxygen and glucose deprivation. Injury of the neural cells was analyzed by quantification of lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) release into the extracellular fluid. Hcy increased the LDH release suggesting an aggravated tissue injury caused by hypoxic/ischemic conditions (Tagliari et al., 2006).

Remarkably, combination of both stressors (ischemia + Hcy) initiated morphological degenerative alteration and also affected considerably the expression of the MAPKs pathways by massive activation of MAPK/p-p38 with a maximum at 24 h after reperfusion (Kovalska et al., 2012, 2015). This dynamic of MAPK/p38 activation could contribute to a more extensive progression of tissue injury (Poddar and Paul, 2013; Zhou et al., 2015). MAPK/ERK are versatile protein kinases that are ubiquitously expressed in the CNS. The studies document the robust expression changes in the hippocampus and modest posttranslational changes in the MAPK/ERK pathway in less sensitive vulnerable neurons of the cortical layers III and V (Zhang et al., 2009; Kovalska et al., 2012, 2015). Extensive experiments have shown an interplay and tight integration of MAPK/ERK signaling in promoting neuronal cell death both in development and in neurodegenerative disorders (Zhang et al., 2009; Poddar and Paul, 2013). It has been proposed that transient activation of MAPK/ERK kinase has different consequences as compared with sustained activation. Transient activation of MAPK/ERK plays a pivotal role in neuronal maturation, survival, and long-term potentiation (Zhou et al., 2015). On the other hand, sustained activation of MAPK/ERK may play a critical role in triggering pro-apoptotic signals and neuronal cell death (Zhang et al., 2009; Poddar and Paul, 2013). It is well known that hHcy mediates glutamate-mediated NMDA receptor stimulation, which eventually leads to the activation of both stimulatory and inhibitory pathways involved in the modulation of MAPK/ERK signaling (Zhang et al., 2009). In fact, the dual role of MAKP/ERK kinases in cell survival and death suggests that a unique profile of gene expression may be elicited depending on the duration and/or magnitude of MAPK/ERK kinase activation (Zhou et al., 2015). Thus, the duration of MAPK/ERK kinase activation following MAPK/p38 stimulation depends on the nature of the extracellular stimuli (in our experimental conditions hHCy and or ischemia or combination of both, Kovalska et al., 2015) and may have different consequences on intracellular signaling pathways eventually leading to different cellular responses. This is in line with previous experiments which documented, that Hcy promotes p38-dependent chemotaxis in bovine aortic smooth muscle cells and this mechanism is

important for Hcy-induced atherogenesis with the potential therapeutic implications (Akasaka et al., 2005).

In the context of verification of HCy toxicity, study of Sato et al. (1998) documents that S-adenosyl-L-methionine (SAM) manifested a dose-dependent protection of hippocampal CA1 neurons after transient forebrain ischemia in rats. As was expected, this protective effect was suppressed by Sadenosyl-L-homocysteine challenge, which acts as a potent inhibitor of transmethylation. From these results, authors concluded that the enhancement of cerebral SAM level and activation of transmethylation using SAM as a methyl donor in postischemic brain is vital for protecting neurons against delayed neuronal death. Sharma et al. (2015) proposed that pathological consequences of N-homocysteinvlation due to the elevated level of Hcy result in cytotoxicity and even amylod formation. In fact, high levels of Hcy was shown to aggravates cortical neuronal cell injury after cerebral ischemia through neuronal autophagy over-activation detected by significantly increased formation of autophagosomes and the expression of LC3B and Beclin-1and causes increased cerebrovascular permeability (Tyagi et al., 2012; Zhao et al., 2016). As was proposed by authors, the oxidative damage-mediated autophagy may be a molecular mechanism underlying neuronal cell toxicity of elevated Hcy level during ischemic insult.

Interestingly, in another study by Veeranki et al. (2015a) in CBS-/+ mice under the hHcy condition, the satellite cells from the skeletal muscle not only expressed lower *in vitro* proliferative activity, but also manifested increased oxidative stress. In addition, they shown elevation of p38 MAPK as well as p16 and p21 expression after hHcy treatment suggested that hHcy-induced suppression of satellite cell proliferation involves p38 MAPK signaling.

In fact, Tyagi et al. (2012) found homocysteinylated cytochrome-c mediated autophagy in hHcy mice after cerebral ischemia. Cytochrome-c transports electrons and facilitates bioenergetics in the system and authors found that tetrahydrocurcumine ameliorates autophagy during this condition by reducing homocysteinylation of cytochrome-c in-part by MMP-9 activation.

In a clinical settings, Hcy reduces number of endothelial progenitor cells (EPCs) in patients with cerebral stroke through apoptosis. Ischemic insults activates migration of EPCs from bone marrow to repair damaged sites either through direct incorporation of EPCs or by repopulating mature endothelial cells. Increased level of Hcy mediates toxicity to EPC due to apoptosis involving caspase-8, cytochrome c release, and caspase-3 activation and thus making reduction of EPC numbers (Alam et al., 2009). Yang et al. (2016) presented data which indicates that co- morbid Hcy in cerebral stroke stimulates hypermethylation of the trombomodulin gene which leads to gene silencing. Since thrombomodulin may be protective against cerebral ischemia by downregulating coagulation, increased Hcy may play an important role in the occurrence and development of cerebral infarction after ischemic stroke. In a recent paper Caldeira et al. (2014) discusses the role of the ubiquitin-proteasome system in brain ischemia which emphasizes the deletarious role of increased Hcy in the control of ubiquitin-containing proteinaceous deposits accumulation and modulation within the ischemic injury. Furthermore, Toda and Okamura (2016) attributed the idea that hHcy due to the impaired synthesis of NO in the endothelium and by the increased production of asymmetric dimethylarginine is responsible for the impaired circulation in the brain and hypoperfusion/transient ischemia may act as a triggering factor for dementia and Alzheimer's disease. Reduced actions of NO and brain hypoperfusion trigger increased production of amyloid- β that inhibits endothelial function, thus establishing a vicious cycle for impairing brain circulation.

Combination of Hyperhomocysteinemia with Preischemia/Preconditioning Followed by Ischemic Insult

The pre-ischemic maneuver as a form of evolved tolerance to consequent ischemia is known to rescue the majority of hippocampal neurons (Lehotský et al., 2009a; Kovalska et al., 2012; Rybnikova and Samoilov, 2015; Wang et al., 2015). It has been previously shown that ischemic/reperfusion injury (IRI)t leads to neurodegeneration of neurons in the CA1 region of hippocampus as detected by 75-80% Fluoro-Jade C+ and 90 times (9 \pm 1.2 cells/mm2) higher TUNEL+ cells in comparison to the control. On the other side, ischemic precondtioning (IPC), remarkably, leads to suppression of the number of positive cells to more than 70% and conferred neuroprotection (Kovalska et al., 2012, 2014, 2015). Combination of hHcy with ischemic injury increases the extent of neurodegeneration, however, if hHcy is combined with preconditioning (Lehotský et al., 2011; Pavlikova et al., 2011; Kovalska et al., 2012, 2015; Petras et al., 2014; Lehotsky et al., 2015), this maneuver leads to the massive suppression of cell degeneration (as compared to IPC alone) not exceeding 5% of the total number of neurons. It apparently seems that, at least in this hHcy model in rats (Kovalska et al., 2015), IPC significantly corroborates the protective mechanisms.

Recently, we have shown that IPC prior to the lethal ischemia affects MAPK/ERK and MAPK/p38 pathways in the cerebral cortex (Kovalska et al., 2012) as well as in the hippocampus (Kovalska et al., 2014). There is only sparse literature data focusing on the effect of Hcy on the protein expression of MAPKs in neuronal cells (Poddar and Paul, 2013). Poddar and Paul (2013) showed a biphasic response of MAPK/p38 activation in the Hcy-NMDA induced neuronal damage in vitro, characterized by an initial rapid elevation followed by a delayed and more prolonged secondary increase, where the later peak was primarily involved in mediating the Hcy-induced cell death. They also showed that this secondary activation of MAPK/p38 correlates with upstream MAPK/ERK activation, which plays a role in facilitating the Hcy-induced cell death. These results are consistent with the conclusions of the study of Kovalska et al. (2014, 2015). In the previous reports from this group (Kovalska et al., 2012, 2014; Lehotsky et al., 2015) it has been shown that IRI induces only a slight increase of MAPK/p38 expression. However, the combination of both stressors (ischemia+ hHcy) leads to the massive activation of MAPK/p-p38 with a maximum at 24 h after reperfusion (Kovalska et al., 2014). This dynamic MAPK/p38 activation could contribute to a more extensive progression of tissue injury (Poddar and Paul, 2013; Zhou et al., 2015). Remarkably, the protective effect of the IPC maneuver detected by the decreased numbers of degenerated neurons is also followed by the decreasing of MAPK/p-p38 expression and elevated immun-osignal for MAPK/p-ERK in ongoing reperfusion times in the CA1 hippocampal region and M1 cortical area.

Significant reductions of oxidative changes and suppression of cell degeneration in the hippocampus as well as in cortex of rat brain is generally an indicative consequence of preischemic treatment (Dirnagl et al., 2009; Lehotsky et al., 2015). Remarkably, IPC in the both paradigms (without and in hHCy condition) preserved the majority of neurons, as seen by decreasing the number of Fluoro-Jade C+ and TUNEL+ neuronal cells. Additionally, preischemia/preconditioning had a protective/stimulatory influence on the MAPK/ERK protein activation under both stress conditions with the opposing effect of MAPK/ERK and MAPK/p38 on cell survival and cell death. Conclusively, preconditioning even if combined with hHcy could still preserve the neuronal tissue from the lethal ischemic effect.

In another set of experiments, we have shown earlier that preischemic treatment prior IRI retains the integrity of the majority of hippocampal neurons and also stimulates recovery of the expression rate of both the SPCA1 mRNA and protein in rats (Pavlíková et al., 2009; Stetler et al., 2014). Combination of hHcy with IRI leads to the slensing of the SPCA mRNA expression and IPC re- stimulates its rate to 2.5-fold.

In conclusion, results from our and other laboratories show that hHcy is associated with a selective degeneration of cortical and limbic structures including the hippocampal area. This degeneration involves the loss of neurons, glial activation, hypertrophy of astrocytes and probably sprouting of new connections. The morphological findings indicate that astrocytes are the first neural cells participating in the deleterious actions of Hcy on the CNS. Apparently, astrocytes are able to respond to mild hHcy by reorganizing their cytoskeleton, surviving and protecting neurons from the damage (Loureiro et al., 2010).

The biological effect of various preconditioning agents is well documented (Dirnagl et al., 2009; Lehotský et al., 2009a). Various types of preconditiong is able to attenuate adverse effect of injurious agents, such as Hcy. As it is shown by the study of Blaise et al. (2009), short hypoxia could suppress the deleterious effects of hHcy on developing rat brain by inducing neurogenesis. Brief neonatal hypoxia, as form of preconditioning, markedly stimulated migration of new neurons to the permissive areas such as the subventricular zone and the hippocampus, increased locomotor coordination and learning and memory and attenuated the long-term effects of hHcy. Similarly, physical exercise (Hrncic et al., 2014) as a type of preconditioned impulse has a beneficial effect in the hHcy induced seizures. It decreases susceptibility to seizures which, according to the authors, is, at least in part, a consequence of improved antioxidant enzymes activity.

Moreover, physical exercise reverses glutamate uptake and oxidative stress effects of hronic Hcy administration in the rats (da Cunha et al., 2012). Wei et al. (2014) documented that application of a chemical metabolic preconditioner hydrogen sulfide inhibits Hcy-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress and neuronal apoptosis in rat hippocampus probably due to the upregulation of the BDNF-TrkB pathway.

In parallel to the above described hHcy induced alterations in intracellular signaling, deleterious effect of Hcy can include also newly described epigenetic dysregulation. The experimental evidence suggests that epigenetic mechanisms are also involved in the etiopathogenesis of stroke and the phenomenon of ischemic tolerance. In particular, it was shown that several important enzymes regulating DNA methylation (e.g., DNA-Nmethyltransferas) are implicated in these processes. As a result, its might lead to hypermethylation of the genomic DNA and silencing of functional genes (Kalani et al., 2013).

However, in the context of methylation processes, the one carbon unit metabolism pathway as a part of regular Hcy metabolism correlates with amino acids methylation of the functional proteins and histones as well as of the nucleotides within the RNA and DNA. Remarkably, demethylation of S-adenosyl methionine which gives rise to S-adenosylhomocysteine, is the sole source of de novo methyl groups for the cell. One can only speculate, that in the hHCy conditions, dysregulation of this step might have a broader implication for many cellular processes including modulation of diverse genes expression via epigenetic regulation (Dionisio et al., 2010; Kalani et al., 2013, 2014). In line with these findings it seems reasonable to consider the association of hHCy and BBB integrity in brain ischemic stroke. As was shown by the recent paper of Kalani et al. (2014), this process could be regulated by epigenetic mechanisms including expression of the specific miRNA29b. This regulates activity of methyl transferase DNMT3b which finally leads to MMP9 activated digestion of the extracellular matrix and junction proteins leading to a leaky vasculature. Moreover, Hcy itself directly affects the BBB permeability and the miR29b regulated activity of MMP9 seems a novel epigenetic mechanism. Similarly, an epigenetic regulation stimulated by hydrogen sulfide is included also in the attenuation process of Hcy-induced mitochondrial toxicity in mouse brain endothelial (bEnd3) cells (Kamat et al., 2015). In this context, the effect of hHcy was investigated in the model of skeletal muscle weakness and fatigability (Veeranki et al., 2015b). Mice with a haplotype of metabolic enzyme CBS+/- exhibited more fatigability and generated less contraction force due to reduced ATP levels. In parallel an increase in the levels of miR-31, and miR-494 that were implicated in dystrophin and mitochondrial regulation and an increase in DNMT3a and DNMT3b proteins and global DNA methylation levels suggest that hHcy plays a causal role in enhanced fatigability through mitochondrial dysfunction which involves epigenetic changes.

Recently has been shown that elimination of the toxic Hcy metabolite, Hcy-thiolactone is performed by the high density lipoprotein (HDL)—associated enzyme, Hcy – thiolactonase/paraoxonase 1 (PON1) (Domagała et al., 2006). This brings a novel pathobiochemical relevance, because it has been suggested that PON1 can protect mice against Hcy-thiolactone neurotoxicity by its hydrolyzing activity also in the brain (Borowczyk et al., 2012).

Taken together, documented responses of neuronal cells to hHcy, IRI and preischemic challenge in the hHcy model in rats (**Figure 3**) might suggest a correlation of several ethiological factors such as antioxidant defense (Borowczyk et al., 2012; Petras et al., 2014), alterations in the mechanisms of Ca²⁺ transport (Pavlíková et al., 2009) and likely newly explored epigenetic mechanisms, such as DNA methylation and chromatin remodeling in the phenomenon of ischemic damage and ischemic tolerance (Dirnagl et al., 2009; Lehotský et al., 2009a; Kalani et al., 2013; Thompson et al., 2013; Stetler et al., 2014).

CONLUSION AND CHALLENGES

hHcy manifested as an elevated plasma level of Hcy is now a widely recognized risk factor for human vascular disorders and ischemic and tromboembolic stroke. It remains unclear whether excessive Hcy concentration directly contributes to the pathogenesis of the diseases or it represents a biomarker of metabolic aberrations, such as aberrant methyl group metabolism. Different strategies to reduce plasma Hcy concentrations have reached nonconclusive results, not just in the case of vascular disorders, but also with respect to neurodegenerative disorders, or cancer. Chronic elevated plasma hHcy alters functions of the vascular endothelial cells and, by the important pathobiochemical modifications, activates thiolation and homocysteinylation of plasma proteins and enzymes with the deleterious impact on the cerebrovascular permeability and eventually on brain parenchyma. Neural cells are sensitive to prolonged hHcy treatment, because Hcy cannot be metabolized by transsulfuration pathway either by folate or by vitamine



B₁₂ independent remethylation pathway. Therefore, Hcy could be used as an additional valuable prognostic and predictive biomarker in neurodegenerative diseases. Chronic challenge to hHCy induces posttranslational protein modifications which modifies the function and activity of the regulatory enzymes involved in free radical protection. Hcy as a toxic metabolic intermediate interferes with the proper redox balance and increases oxidative stress and production of free radicals in many cells including endothelial, glial and neuronal cells. Chronic elevated level of Hcy contributes to the increase of pathological neuronal lipoperoxidation and cellular protein oxidation, all the products being clearly recognized in the neurotoxicity and processes of brain damage. Moreover, Hcy treatment of cell cultures doubles the rate of telomere shortening (Zhang et al., 2016). Therefore, it would be very important to find the strategies to decrease Hcy levels. Genetic abnormalities and nutritional deficiencies explain only a part of hHcy pathologies. Hormonal and metabolic factors and also therapy with multiple vitamins and folate might be as a one clue to correct Hcy level in patients, however, clinical trials are needed to determine the optimal doses of vitamins.

The epigenetic mechanisms play an important role in elevated Hcy production. Since SAM is a universal donor of methyl group, SAH followed by Hcy are produced during these processes. It becomes more and more evident, that DNA methylation impairment might be a consequence of hHcy caused by endogenous (polymorphism of Hcy and folate pathways genes) and/or exogenous factors (dietary deficiency of folate and vitamins) and may be involved in hHcy pathogenesis. Thus, revealing many factors that may affect the methyl balance and understanding the pathophysiology of diseases from "methylation point of view" still remain a great challenge. Advanced studies are needed to understand whether and how changes in DNA methylation patterns, global and gene specific are associated with elevated levels of Hcy in the context to diseases and risk factors, such as oxidative stress, aging and exposure to drugs.

In this review we made an attempt to summarize and also emphasizes the results of novel experimental paradigm which combines only hHcy conditions (as a clinically recognized risk factor of ischemic stroke) and together with the ischemic insult and preconditioning maneuvers. Induction of hHCy alone leads to progressive neuronal cell death and morphological changes in the hippocampus and cerebral cortex in the rats. Ischemic reperfusion injury activates degeneration processes and deregulates intracellular signaling which are aggravated under hHcy conditions.

The preischemic maneuver (preconditioning) evolves the state of ischemic tolerance manifested by the attenuated extent of neuronal degeneration as well as the intracellular signaling involved in the tolerance phenomenon. Combination of preconditioning with the hHcy retains the integrity of the majority of hippocampal neurons and also stimulates recovery of the expression rate of both the SPCA1 mRNA and the protein. Preconditioning even if combined with hHCy could still preserve the neuronal tissue from the lethal ischemic effect. The studies also emphasize the opposing effects of MAPK/ERK and MAPK/p38 signaling pathway on cell survival and cell death in the condition of preconditioned hHcy ischemia in the rat model of human stroke. The increased prevalence of hHcy in the population and crucial role of elevated Hcy levels in pathogenesis of different diseases, make this amino acid as an interesting target for future research.

In the human brain pathology, IPC is hardly suitable as a preventative measure in the predispose cerebrovascular patients. However, it could be used as a precaution against secondary stroke following medical procedures such as aneurysm repair or cardiac surgery. From the clinical point of view, use of preischemia/preconditioning challenge may bring some complications (Dirnagl et al., 2009; Lehotský et al., 2009a). Initial pre-clinical studies of this phenomenon revealed that pharmacological agents are also effective as preconditioners and there are also some other agents already clinically used. In the case of naturally occurring human strokes which cannot be predicted, maneuver of postconditioning may be a therapeutic strategy that could be used afterwards to elevate or stimulate repair mechanisms or as a precaution against stroke recurrence. It is also reasonable to summarize that preconditioning has a beneficial effect in the short term, however, the analysis of structural alterations in brain parenchyma documents that the damaging effect is only postponed. More clinically relevant experiments and clinical studies are urgently required to validate the efficacy of these paradigms in humans (Dirnagl et al., 2009).

Further investigations of the protective factors leading to ischemic tolerance and recognition of the co-morbid risk factors would result in development avenues for exploring novel therapeutics against ischemia and stroke. Usefulness and validity of Hcy as a biomarker of some diseases is another research challenge.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed, have made substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This project is financed by grants VEGA 1/0128/16, from the Ministry of Education of the Slovak Republic and by the project "Identification of Novel Markers in Diagnosic Panel of Neurological Diseases," code:26220220114 co-financed from EC sources and European Regional Development Fund and project of APVV 15-0107.

REFERENCES

- Acampa, M., Lazzerini, P. E., Guideri, F., Tassi, R., and Martini, G. (2016). Ischemic stroke after heart transplantation. J. Stroke 18, 157–168. doi: 10.5853/jos.2015.01599
- Akasaka, K., Akasaka, N., Di Luozzo, G., Sasajima, T., and Sumpio, B. E. (2005). Homocysteine promotes p38-dependent chemotaxis in bovine aortic smooth muscle cells. J. Vasc. Surg. 41, 517–522. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2004.12.043
- Alam, M. M., Mohammad, A. A., Shuaib, U., Wang, C., Ghani, U., Schwindt, B., et al. (2009). Homocysteine reduces endothelial progenitor cells in stroke patients through apoptosis. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 29, 157–165. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2008.99
- Ataie, A., Ataee, R., Mansoury, Z., and Aghajanpour, M. (2013). Homocysteine intracerebroventricular injection induces apoptosis in the substantia nigra cells and Parkinson's disease like behavior in rats. *Int. J. Mol. Cell Med.* 2, 80–85.
- Balakumar, P., Rohilla, A., Singh, G., Singh, K., and Singh, M. (2009). Modulation of cardioprotective effect of ischemic pre- and postconditioning in the hyperhomocysteinemic rat heart. *Methods Find. Exp. Clin. Pharmacol.* 31, 71–79. doi: 10.1358/mf.2009.31.2.1357292
- Balcerzyk, A., Niemiec, P., Kopyta, I., Emich-Widera, E., Pilarska, E., Pienczk-Ręcławowicz, K., et al. (2015). Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase gene A1298C polymorphism in pediatric stroke–casecontrol and family-based study. J. Stroke Cerebrovasc. Dis. 24, 61–65. doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2014.07.034
- Baldelli, E., Leo, G., Andreoli, N., Fuxe, K., Biagini, G., and Agnati, L. F. (2010). Homocysteine potentiates seizures and cell loss induced by pilocarpine treatment. *Neuromol. Med.* 12, 248–259. doi: 10.1007/s12017-009-8110-1
- Betzen, C., White, R., Zehendner, C. M., Pietrowski, E., Bender, B., Luhmann, H. J., et al. (2009). Oxidative stress upregulates the NMDA receptor on cerebrovascular endothelium. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 4, 1212–1220. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2009.07.034
- Blaise, S. A., Nédélec, E., Alberto, J. M., Schroeder, H., Audonnet, S., Bossenmeyer-Pourié, C., et al. (2009). Short hypoxia could attenuate the adverse effects of hyperhomocysteinemia on the developing rat brain by inducing neurogenesis. *Exp. Neurol.* 216, 231–238. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2008.11.020
- Boldyrev, A., Bryushkova, E., Mashkina, A., and Vladychenskaya, E. (2013). Why is homocysteine toxic for the nervous and immune systems? *Curr. Aging Sci.* 6, 29–36. doi: 10.2174/18746098112059990007
- Borowczyk, K., Shih, D. M., and Jakubowski, H. (2012). Metabolism and neurotoxicity of homocysteine thiolactone in mice: evidence for a protective role of paraoxonase 1. J. Alzheimers. Dis. 30, 225–231. doi: 10.3233/JAD-2012-111940
- Büdy, B., O'Neill, R., DiBello, P. M., Sengupta, S., and Jacobsen, D. W. (2006). Homocysteine transport by human aortic endothelial cells: identification and properties of import systems. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.* 446, 119–30. doi: 10.1016/j.abb.2005.12.014
- Buffo, A., Rolando, C., and Ceruti, S. (2010). Astrocytes in the damaged brain: molecular and cellular insights into their reactive response and healing potential. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 79, 77–89. doi: 10.1016/j.bcp.2009.09.014
- Caldeira, M. V., Salazar, I. L., Curcio, M., Canzoniero, L. M., and Duarte, C. B. (2014). Role of the ubiquitin-proteasome system in brain ischemia: friend or foe? *Prog. Neurobiol.* 112, 50–69. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2013.10.003
- Chang, L., Geng, B., Yu, F., Zhao, J., Jiang, H., Du, J., et al. (2008). Hydrogen sulfide inhibits myocardial injury induced by homocysteine in rats. *Amino Acids* 34, 573–585. doi: 10.1007/s00726-007-0011-8
- Chaturvedi, M., and Kaczmarek, L. (2014). Mmp-9 inhibition: a therapeutic strategy in ischemic stroke. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 49, 563–573. doi: 10.1007/s12035-013-8538-z
- Choe, Y. M., Sohn, B. K., Choi, H. J., Byun, M. S., Seo, E. H., Han, J. Y., et al. (2014). Association of homocysteine with hippocampal volume independent of cerebral amyloid and vascular burden. *Neurobiol. Aging* 35, 1519–1525. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2014.01.013
- Cox-Limpens, K. E., Gavilanes, A. W., Zimmermann, L. J., and Vles, J. S. (2014). Endogenous brain protection: what the cerebral transcriptome teaches us. *Brain Res.* 1564, 85–100. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2014.04.001
- da Cunha, M. J., da Cunha, A. A., Ferreira, A. G., Machado, F. R., Schmitz, F., Lima, D. D., et al. (2012). Physical exercise reverses glutamate uptake and oxidative

stress effects of chronic homocysteine administration in the rat. Int. J. Dev. Neurosci. 30, 69–74. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2012.01.001

- Danielisova, V., Gottlieb, M., Bonova, P., Nemethova, M., and Burda, J. (2014). Bradykinin postconditioning ameliorates focal cerebral ischemia in the rat. *Neurochem. Int.* 72, 22–29. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2014.04.005
- Dayal, S., Arning, E., Bottiglieri, T., Böger, R. H., Sigmund, C. D., Faraci, F. M., et al. (2004). Cerebral vascular dysfunction mediated by superoxide in hyperhomocysteinemic mice. *Stroke* 35, 1957–1962. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.0000131749.81508.18
- Dionisio, N., Jardín, I., Salido, G. M., and Rosado, J. A. (2010). Homocysteine, intracellular signaling and thrombotic disorders. *Curr. Med. Chem.* 17, 3109–3119. doi: 10.2174/092986710791959783
- Dirnagl, U., Becker, K., and Meisel, A. (2009). Preconditioning and tolerance against cerebral ischaemia: from experimental strategies to clinical use. *Lancet Neurol.* 8, 398–412. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70054-7
- Domagała, T. B., Łacinski, M., Trzeciak, W. H., Mackness, B., Mackness, M. I., and Jakubowski, H. (2006). The correlation of homocysteine-thiolactonase activity of the paraoxonase (PON1) protein with coronary heart disease status. *Cell. Mol. Biol. (Noisy-le-grand).* 52, 4–10.
- Durand, P. I., Prost, M., Loreau, N., Lussier-Cacan, S., and Blache, D. (2001). Impaired homocysteine metabolism and atherothrombotic disease. *Lab. Invest.* 81, 645–672. doi: 10.1038/labinvest.3780275
- Fang, M., Wang, J., Yan, H., Zhao, Y. X., and Liu, X. Y. (2014). A proteomics study of hyperhomocysteinemia injury of the hippocampal neurons using iTRAQ. *Mol. Med. Rep.* 10, 2511–2516. doi: 10.3892/mmr.2014.2557
- Grieve, A, Butcher, S. P., and Griffiths, R. (1992). Synaptosomal plasma membrane transport of excitatory sulphur amino acid transmitter candidates: kinetic characterisation and analysis of carrier specificity. J. Neurosci. Res. 32, 60–68. doi: 10.1002/jnr.490320108
- Gurda, D., Handschuh, L., Kotkowiak, W., and Jakubowski, H. (2015). Homocysteine thiolactone and N-homocysteinylated protein induce proatherogenic changes in gene expression in human vascular endothelial cells. *Amino Acids* 47, 1319–1339. doi: 10.1007/s00726-015-1956-7
- Hainsworth, A. H., Yeo, N. E., Weekman, E. M., and Wilcock, D. M. (2016). Homocysteine, hyperhomocysteinemia and vascular contributions to cognitive impairment and dementia (VCID). *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1862, 1008–1017. doi: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2015.11.015
- Herrmann, W., and Obeid, R. (2011). Homocysteine: a biomarker in neurodegenerative diseases. *Clin. Chem. Lab. Med.* 49, 435–441. doi: 10.1515/cclm.2011.084
- Ho, P. I., Ashline, D., Dhitavat, S., Ortiz, D., Collins, S. C., Shea, T. B., et al. (2003). Folate deprivation induces neurodegeneration: roles of oxidative stress and increased homocysteine. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 14, 32–42. doi: 10.1016/S0969-9961(03)00070-6
- Hozyasz, K. K., Mostowska, A., Szaflarska-Poplawska, A., Lianeri, M., and Jagodzinski, P. P. (2012). Polymorphic variants of genes involved in homocysteine metabolism in celiac disease. *Mol. Biol. Rep.* 39, 3123–3130. doi: 10.1007/s11033-011-1077-7
- Hrncic, D., Rasic-Markovic, A., Lekovic, J., Krstic, D., Colovic, M., Macut, D., et al. (2014). Exercise decreases susceptibility to homocysteine seizures: the role of oxidative stress. *Int. J. Sports Med.* 35, 544–550. doi: 10.1055/s-0033-1357162
- Hu, S., Dong, H., Zhang, H., Wang, S., Hou, L., Chen, S., et al. (2012). Noninvasive limb remote ischemic preconditioning contributes neuroprotective effects via activation of adenosine A1 receptor and redox status after transient focal cerebral ischemia in rats. *Brain Res.* 1459, 81–90. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2012.04.017
- Huang, R. F., Huang, S. M., Lin, B. S., Wei, J. S., and Liu, T. Z. (2001). Homocysteine thiolactone induces apoptotic DNA damage mediated by increased intracellular hydrogen peroxide and caspase 3 activation in HL-60 cells. *Life Sci.* 68, 2799–2811. doi: 10.1016/S0024-3205(01)01066-9
- Jakubowski, H. (2004). Molecular basis of homocysteine toxicity in humans. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 61, 470–487. doi: 10.1007/s00018-003-3204-7
- Jakubowski, H. (2011). Quality control in tRNA charging editing of homocysteine. Acta Biochim. Pol. 58, 149–163.
- Jakubowski, H., Perla-Kaján, J., Finnell, R. H., Cabrera, R. M., Wang, H., Gupta, S., et al. (2009). Genetic or nutritional disorders in homocysteine or folate metabolism increase protein N-homocysteinylation in mice. *FASEB J.* 23, 1721–1727. doi: 10.1096/fj.08-127548

- Jiang, X., Yang, F., Tan, H., Liao, D., Bryan, R. M. Jr., Randhawa, J. K., et al. (2005). Hyperhomocystinemia impairs endothelial function and eNOS activity via PKC activation. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 25, 2515–2521. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000189559.87328.e4
- Jones, B. G., Rose, F. A., and Tudball, N. (1994). Lipid peroxidation and homocysteine induced toxicity. *Atherosclerosis* 105, 165–170. doi: 10.1016/0021-9150(94)90046-9
- Kalani, A., Kamat, P. K., Familtseva, A., Chaturvedi, P., Muradashvili, N., Narayanan, N., et al. (2014). Role of microRNA29b in blood-brain barrier dysfunction during hyperhomocysteinemia: an epigenetic mechanism. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 34, 1212–1222. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2014.74
- Kalani, A., Kamat, P. K., Tyagi, S. C., and Tyagi, N. (2013). Synergy of homocysteine, microRNA, and epigenetics: a novel therapeutic approach for stroke. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 48, 157–168. doi: 10.1007/s12035-013-8421-y
- Kamat, P. K., Kalani, A., Tyagi, S. C., and Tyagi, N. (2015). Hydrogen sulfide epigenetically attenuates homocysteine-induced mitochondrial toxicity mediated through NMDA receptor in mouse brain endothelial (bEnd3) cells. J. Cell. Physiol. 230, 378–394. doi: 10.1002/jcp.24722
- Kamath, A. F., Chauhan, A. K., Kisucka, J., Dole, V. S., Loscalzo, J., Handy, D. E., et al. (2006). Elevated levels of homocysteine compromise blood-brain barrier integrity in mice. *Blood* 107, 591–593. doi: 10.1182/blood-2005-06-2506
- Kawada, H., Nishiyama, C., Takagi, A., Tokura, T., Nakano, N., Maeda, K., et al. (2005). Transcriptional regulation of ATP2C1 gene by Sp1 and YY1 and reduced function of its promoter in Hailey-Hailey disease keratinocytes. J. Invest. Dermatol. 124, 1206–1214. doi: 10.1111/j.0022-202x.2005.23748.x
- Kim, S. J., Lee, B. H., Kim, Y. M., Kim, G. H., and Yoo, H. W. (2013). Congenital MTHFR deficiency causing early-onset cerebral stroke in a case homozygous for MTHFR thermolabile variant. *Metab. Brain Dis.* 28, 519–522. doi: 10.1007/s11011-013-9398-y
- Kolling, J., Scherer, E. B., da Cunha, A. A., da Cunha, M. J., and Wyse, A. T. (2011). Homocysteine induces oxidative-nitrative stress in heart of rats: prevention by folic acid. *Cardiovasc. Toxicol.* 11, 67–73. doi: 10.1007/s12012-010-9094-7
- Kolling, J., Scherer, E. B., Siebert, C., Longoni, A., Loureiro, S., Weis, S., et al. (2016). Severe hyperhomocysteinemia decreases respiratory enzyme and Na⁽⁺⁾-K⁽⁺⁾ ATPase activities, and leads to mitochondrial alterations in rat amygdala. *Neurotox. Res.* 29, 408–418. doi: 10.1007/s12640-015-9587-z
- Kovalska, M., Kovalska, L., Mikuskova, K., Adamkov, M., Tatarkova, Z., and Lehotsky, J. (2014). p-ERKinvolvement in the neuroprotection exerted by ischemic preconditioning in rat hippocampus subjected to four vessel occlusion. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 65, 767–776.
- Kovalska, M., Kovalska, L., Pavlikova, M., Janickova, M., Mikuskova, K., Adamkov, M., et al. (2012). Intracellular signaling MAPK pathway after cerebral ischemia-reperfusion injury. *Neurochem. Res.* 37, 1568–1577. doi: 10.1007/s11064-012-0752-y
- Kovalska, M., Kovalska, L., Tothova, B., Mahmood, S., Adamkov, M., and Lehotsky, J. (2015). Combination of hyperhomocysteinemia and ischemic tolerance in experimental model of global ischemia in rats. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 66, 887–897.
- Kruman, I. I., Culmsee, C., Chan, S. L., Kruman, Y., Guo, Z., Penix, L., et al. (2000). Homocysteine elicits a DNA damage response in neurons that promotes apoptosis and hypersensitivity to excitotoxicity. *J. Neurosci.* 20, 6920–6926.
- Kumral, E., Saruhan, G., Aktert, D., and Orman, M. (2016). Association of Hyperhomocysteinemia with Stroke Recurrence after Initial Stroke. J. Stroke Cerebrovasc. Dis. 25, 2047–2054. doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2016.05.008
- Kwon, D. Y., Jung, Y. S., Kim, S. J., Kim, Y. S., Choi, D. W., and Kim, Y. C. (2013). Alterations in sulfur amino acid metabolism in mice treated with silymarin: a novel mechanism of its action involved in enhancement of the antioxidant defense in liver. *Planta Med.* 79, 997–1002. doi: 10.1055/s-0032-13 28704
- Kwon, H. M., Lee, Y. S., Bae, H. J., and Kang, D. W. (2014). Homocysteine as a predictor of early neurological deterioration in acute ischemic stroke. *Stroke* 45, 871–873. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.113.004099
- Lehotský, J., Burda, J., Danielisová, V., Gottlieb, M., Kaplán, P., and Saniová B. (2009a). Ischemic tolerance: the mechanisms of neuroprotective strategy. *Anat. Rec.* 292, 2002–2012. doi: 10.1002/ar.20970
- Lehotský, J., Pavlíková, M., Kovalska, M., Kaplan, P., Tatarková, Z., and Racay, P. (2011). Hyperhomocysteinemai and ischemic preconditioning in rat brain:

response of SPCA Ca²⁺ ATPase gene expression. J. Neurochem. 118(Suppl. 1), 154.

- Lehotsky, J., Petras, M., Kovalska, M., Tothova, B., Drgova, H., and Kaplan, P. (2015). Mechanisms involved in the ischemic tolerance in brain: effect of the homocysteine. *Cell. Mol. Neurobiol.* 35, 7–15. doi: 10.1007/s10571-014-0112-3
- Łehotsky, J., Urban, P., Pavlíková, M., Tatarková, Z., Kaminska, B., and Kaplán, P. (2009b). Molecular mechanisms leading to neuroprotection/ ischemic tolerance: effect of preconditioning on the stress reaction of endoplasmic reticulum. *Cell. Mol. Neurobiol.* 29, 917–925. doi: 10.1007/s10571-009-9376-4
- Li, J. G., Chu, J., Barrero, C., Merali, S., and Praticò, D. (2014). Homocysteine exacerbates β -amyloid pathology, tau pathology, and cognitive deficit in a mouse model of Alzheimer disease with plaques and tangles. *Ann. Neurol.* 75, 851–863. doi: 10.1002/ana.24145
- Li, M. H., Tang, J. P., Zhang, P., Li, X., Wang, C. Y., Wei, H. J., et al. (2014). Disturbance of endogenous hydrogen sulfide generation and endoplasmic reticulum stress in hippocampus are involved in homocysteine-induced defect in learning and memory of rats. *Behav. Brain Res.* 262, 35–41. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2014.01.001
- Lim, A., Sengupta, S., McComb, M. E., Théberge, R., Wilson, W. G., Costello, C. E., et al. (2003). *In vitro* and *in vivo* interactions of homocysteine with human plasma transthyretin. *J. Biol. Chem.* 278, 49707–49713. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M306748200
- Liu, Z. J., Chen, C., Li, X. R., Ran, Y. Y., Xu, T., Zhang, Y., et al. (2016). remote ischemic preconditioning-mediated neuroprotection against stroke is associated with significant alterations in peripheral immune responses. CNS Neurosci. Ther. 22, 43–52. doi: 10.1111/cns.12448
- Longoni, A., Kolling, J., Dos Santos, T. M., Dos Santos, J. P., da Silva, J. S., Pettenuzzo, L., et al. (2016). 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 exerts neuroprotective effects in an *ex vivo* model of mild hyperhomocysteinemia. *Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.* 48, 71–79. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2015.11.005
- Loureiro, S. O., Romão, L., Alves, T., Fonseca, A., Heimfarth, L., Moura Neto, V., et al. (2010). Homocysteine induces cytoskeletal remodeling and production of reactive oxygen species in cultured cortical astrocytes. *Brain Res.* 1355, 151–164. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2010.07.071
- Lubos, E., Loscalzo, J., and Handy, D. E. (2007). Homocysteine and glutathione peroxidase-1. Antioxid. Redox Signal. 9, 1923–1940. doi: 10.1089/ars.2007.1771
- Maler, J. M., Seifert, W., Hüther, G., Wiltfang, J., Rüther, E., Kornhuber, J., et al. (2003). Homocysteine induces cell death of rat astrocytes *in vitro*. *Neurosci. Lett.* 347, 85–88. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(03)00655-4
- Marković, A. R., Hrnčić, D., Macut, D., Stanojlović, O., and Djuric, D. (2011). Anticonvulsive effect of folic acid in homocysteine thiolactone-induced seizures. Cell. Mol. Neurobiol. 31, 1221–1228. doi: 10.1007/s10571-011-9724-z
- Mattson, M. P., and Shea, T. B. (2003). Folate and homocysteine metabolism in neural plasticity and neurodegenerative disorders. *Trends Neurosci.* 26, 137–146. doi: 10.1016/S0166-2236(03)00032-8
- Medina, M., Urdiales, J. L., and Amores-Sánchez, M. I. (2001). Roles of homocysteine in cell metabolism. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 268, 3871–3882. doi: 10.1046/j.1432-1327.2001.02278.x
- Miwa, K., Tanaka, M., Okazaki, S., Yagita, Y., Sakaguchi, M., Mochizuki, H., et al. (2015). Increased total homocysteine levels predict the risk of incident dementia independent of cerebral small-vessel diseases and vascular risk factors. J. Alzheimers. Dis. 49, 503–513. doi: 10.3233/JAD-150458
- Obeid, R., and Herrmann, W. (2006). Mechanisms of homocysteine neurotoxicity in neurodegenerative diseases with special reference to dementia. *FEBS Lett.* 580, 2994–3005. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2006.04.088
- Pavlikova, M., Kovalska, M., Tatarkova, Z., Sivonova-Kmetova, M., Kaplan, P., and Lehotsky, J. (2011). Response of secretory pathways Ca²⁺ ATPase gene expression to hyperhomocysteinemia and/or ischemic preconditioning in rat cerebral cortex and hippocampus. *Gen. Physiol. Biophys.* 30, 61–69. doi: 10.4149/gpb_2011_SI1_61
- Pavlíková, M., Tatarková, Z., Sivoňová, M., Kaplán, P., Križanová, O., and Lehotský, J. (2009). Alterations induced by ischemic preconditioning on secretory pathways Ca²⁺ -ATPase (SPCA) gene expression and oxidative damage after global cerebral ischemia/reperfusion in rats. *Cell. Mol. Neurobiol.* 29, 909–916. doi: 10.1007/s10571-009-9374-6
- Petras, M., Tatarkova, Z., Kovalska, M., Mokra, D., Dobrota, D., Lehotsky, J., et al. (2014). Hyperhomocysteinemia as a risk factor for the neuronal system disorders. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 65, 15–23.

- Poddar, R., and Paul, S. (2013). Novel crosstalk between ERK MAPK and p38 MAPK leads to 41 homocysteine-NMDA receptor-mediated neuronal cell death. J. Neurochem. 124, 558–570. doi: 10.1111/jnc.12102
- Postea, O., Krotz, F., Henger, A., Keller, C., and Weiss, N. (2006). Stereospecific and redox-sensitive increase in monocyte adhesion to endothelial cells by homocysteine. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 26, 508–513. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000201039.21705.dc
- Rana, A., Goyal, N., Ahlawat, A., Jamwal, S., Reddy, B. V., and Sharma, S. (2015). Mechanisms involved in attenuated cardio-protective role of ischemic preconditioning in metabolic disorders. *Perfusion* 30, 94–105. doi: 10.1177/0267659114536760
- Raposo, B., Rodríguez, C., Martínez-González, J., and Badimon, L. (2004). High levels of homocysteine inhibit lysyl oxidase (LOX) and downregulate LOX expression in vascular endothelial cells. *Atherosclerosis* 177, 1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2004.06.015
- Rasić-Marković, A., Stanojlović, O., Hrncić, D., Krstić, D., Colović, M., Susić, V., et al. (2009). The activity of erythrocyte and brain Na⁺/K⁺ and Mg²⁺-ATPases in rats subjected to acute homocysteine and homocysteine thiolactone administration. *Mol. Cell Biochem.* 327, 39–45. doi: 10.1007/s11010-009-0040-6
- Refsum, H., Ueland, P. M., Nygard, O., and Vollset, S. E. (1998). Homocysteine and cardiovascular disease. Annu. Rev. Med. 49, 31–62. doi: 10.1146/annurev.med.49.1.31
- Rohilla, A., Singh, G., Singh, M., and Bala kumar, P. (2010). Possible involvement of PKC-delta in the abrogated cardioprotective potential of ischemic preconditioning in hyperhomocysteinemic rat hearts. *Biomed. Pharmacother*. 64, 195–202. doi: 10.1016/j.biopha.2009.04.030
- Rybnikova, E., and Samoilov, M. (2015). Current insights into the molecular mechanisms of hypoxic pre- and postconditioning using hypobaric hypoxia. *Front. Neurosci.* 23:388. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2015.00388
- Sato, H., Hariyama, H., and Moriguchi, K. (1998). S-adenosyl-Lmethionine protects the hippocampal CA1 neurons from the ischemic neuronal death in rat. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 150, 491–496. doi: 10.1016/0006-291X(88)90547-5
- Sengupta, S., Chen, H., Togawa, T., DiBello, P. M., Majors, A. K., Büdy, B., et al. (2001). Albumin thiolate anion is an intermediate in the formation of albumin-S-S-homocysteine. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 30111–30117. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M104324200
- Sepúlveda, M. R., Marcos, D., Berrocal, M., Raeymaekers, L., Mata, A. M., and Wuytack, F. (2008). Activity and localization of the secretory pathway Ca²⁺ ATPase isoform 1 (SPCA1) in different areas of the mouse brain during postnatal development. *Mol. Cell. Neurosci.* 38, 461–473. doi: 10.1016/j.mcn.2008.02.012
- Seshadri, S., Beiser, A., Selhub, J., Jacques, P. F., Rosenberg, I. H., D'Agostino, R. B., et al. (2002). Plasma homocysteine as a risk factor for dementia and Alzheimer's disease. N. Engl. J. Med. 346, 476–483. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa011613
- Sharma, G. S., Kumar, T., Dar, T. A., and Singh, L. R. (2015). Protein Nhomocysteinylation: from cellular toxicity to neurodegeneration. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1850, 2239–2245. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagen.2015.08.013
- Shi, Z., Guan, Y., Huo, Y. R., Liu, S., Zhang, M., Lu, H., et al. (2015). Elevated total homocysteine levels in acute ischemic stroke are associated with long-term mortality. *Stroke* 46, 2419–2425. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.115.009136
- Škovierová, Á. H., Mahmood, S., Blahovcová, E., Hatok, J., Lehotský, J., and Murín, R. (2015). Effect of homocysteine on survival of human glial cells. *Physiol. Res.* 64, 747–754.
- Smulders, Y. M., Smith, D. E., Kok, R. M., Teerlink, T., Swinkels, D. W., Stehouwer, C. D., et al. (2006). Cellular folate vitamer distribution during and after correction of vitamin B12 deficiency: a case for the methylfolate trap. *Br. J. Haematol.* 132, 623–629. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2141.2005.05913.x
- Song, Y., Li, B., Wang, C., Wang, P., Gao, X., and Liu, G. (2016). Association between 5,10-methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase C677T gene polymorphism and risk of ischemic stroke: a meta-analysis. J. Stroke Cerebrovasc. Dis. 25, 679–687. doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2015.11.041
- Steele, M. L., Fuller, S., Maczurek, A. E., Kersaitis, C., Ooi, L., and Münch, G. (2013). Chronic inflammation alters production and release of glutathione and related thiols in human U373 astroglial cells. *Cell. Mol. Neurobiol.* 33, 19–30. doi: 10.1007/s10571-012-9867-6
- Stetler, R. A., Leak, R. K., Gan, Y., Li, P., Zhang, F., Hu, X., et al. (2014). Preconditioning provides neuroprotection in models of CNS

disease: paradigms and clinical significance. Prog. Neurobiol. 114, 58-83. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2013.11.005

- Streck, E. L., Matte, C., Vieira, P. S., Rombaldi, F., Wannmacher, C. M. D., Wajner, M., et al. (2002). Reduction of Na⁺,K⁺-ATPase activity in hippocampus of rats subjected to chemically induced hyperhomocysteinemia. *Neurochem. Res.* 27, 1593–1598. doi: 10.1023/A:1021670607647
- Streck, E. L., Zugno, A. I., Tagliari, B., Franzon, R., Wannmacher, C. M., Wajner, M., et al. (2002). Inhibition of rat brain Na⁺, K⁺-ATPase activity induced by homocysteine is probably mediated by oxidative stress. *Neurochem. Res.* 26, 1195–1200. doi: 10.1023/A:1013907104585
- Tagliari, B., Zamin, L. L., Salbego, C. G., Netto, C. A., and Wyse, A. T. (2006). Homocysteine increases neuronal damage in hippocampal slices receiving oxygen and glucose deprivation. *Metab. Brain Dis.* 21, 273–278. doi: 10.1007/s11011-006-9029-y
- Tasatargil, A., Dalaklioglu, S., and Sadan, G. (2004). Poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase inhibition prevents homocysteine-induced endothelial dysfunction in the isolated rat aorta. *Pharmacology* 72, 99–105. doi: 10.1159/000079138
- Thompson, J. W., Dave, K. R., Young, J. I., and Perez-Pinzon, M. A. (2013). Ischemic preconditioning alters the epigenetic profile of the brain from ischemic intolerance to ischemic tolerance. *Neurotherapeutics* 10, 789–797. doi: 10.1007/s13311-013-0202-9
- Timkova, V., Tatarkova, Z., Lehotsky, J., Racay, P., Dobrota, D., and Kaplan, P. (2016). Effects of mild hyperhomocysteinemia on electron transport chain complexes, oxidative stress, and protein expression in rat cardiac mitochondria. *Mol. Cell. Biochem.* 411, 261–270. doi: 10.1007/s11010-015-2588-7
- Toda, N., and Okamura, T. (2016). Hyperhomocysteinemia impairs regional blood flow: involvements of endothelial and neuronal nitric oxide. *Pflugers Arch.* 468, 1517–1525. doi: 10.1007/s00424-016-1849-y
- Topal, G., Brunet, A., Millanvoye, E., Boucher, J. L., Rendu, F., Devynck, M. A., et al. (2004). Homocysteine induces oxidative stress by uncoupling of NO synthase activity through reduction of tetrahydrobiopterin. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 36, 1532–1541. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2004.03.019
- Turner, R. J., and Sharp, F. R. (2016). Implications of MMP9 for Blood Brain Barrier Disruption and Hemorrhagic Transformation Following Ischemic Stroke. Front. Cell. Neurosci. 10:56. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2016.00056
- Tyagi, N., Gillespie, W., Vacek, J. C., Sen, U., Tyagi, S. C., and Lominadze, D. (2009). Activation of GABA-A receptor ameliorates homocysteineinduced MMP-9 activation by ERK pathway. *J. Cell. Physiol.* 220, 257–266. doi: 10.1002/jcp.21757
- Tyagi, N., Qipshidze, N., Munjal, C., Vacek, J. C., Metreveli, N., Givvimani, S., et al. (2012). Tetrahydrocurcumin ameliorates homocysteinylated cytochromec mediated autophagy in hyperhomocysteinemia mice after cerebral ischemia. *J. Mol. Neurosci.* 47, 128–138. doi: 10.1007/s12031-011-9695-z
- Urban, P., Pavlíková, M., Sivonová, M., Kaplán, P., Tatarková, Z., Kaminska, B., et al. (2009). Molecular analysis of endoplasmic reticulum stress response after global forebrain ischemia/reperfusion in rats: effect of neuroprotectant simvastatin. *Cell. Mol. Neurobiol.* 29, 181–192. doi: 10.1007/s10571-008-9309-7
- Veeranki, S., Lominadze, D., and Tyagi, S. C. (2015a). Hyperhomocysteinemia inhibits satellite cell regenerative capacity through p38 alpha/beta MAPK signaling. Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol. 309, H325–H334. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00099.2015
- Veeranki, S., Winchester, L. J., and Tyagi, S. C. (2015b). Hyperhomocysteinemia associated skeletal muscle weakness involves mitochondrial dysfunction and epigenetic modifications. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1852, 732–741. doi: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2015.01.008
- Verkhratsky, A., and Toescu, E. C. (2006). Neuronal-glial networks as substrate for CNS integration. J. Cell. Mol. Med. 10, 826–836. doi:10.1111/j.1582-4934.2006.tb00527.x
- Wang, P. F., Xiong, X. Y., Chen, J., Wang, Y. C., Duan, W., and Yang, Q. W. (2015). Function and mechanism of toll-like receptors in cerebral ischemic tolerance: from preconditioning to treatment. *J. Neuroinflammation.* 12, 80. doi: 10.1186/s12974-015-0301-0
- Wei, H. J., Xu, J. H., Li, M. H., Tang, J. P., Zou, W., Zhang, P., et al. (2014). Hydrogen sulfide inhibits homocysteine-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress and neuronal apoptosis in rat hippocampus via upregulation of the BDNF-TrkB pathway. *Acta Pharmacol. Sin.* 35, 707–715. doi: 10.1038/aps.2013.197
- Williams, S. R., Yang, Q., Chen, F., Liu, X., Keene, K. L., Jacques, P., et al. (2014). Genomics and Randomized Trials Network; Framingham

Heart Study. Genome-wide meta-analysis of homocysteine and methionine metabolism identifies five one carbon metabolism loci and a novel association of ALDH1L1 with ischemic stroke. *PLoS Genet.* 10:e1004214. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1004214

- Yang, A. N., Zhang, H. P., Sun, Y., Yang, X. L., Wang, N., Zhu, G., et al. (2015). High-methionine diets accelerate atherosclerosis by HHcy-mediated FABP4 gene demethylation pathway via DNMT1 in ApoE(-/-) mice. FEBS Lett. 589, 3998–4009. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2015.11.010
- Yang, Z., Wang, L., Zhang, W., Wang, X., and Zhou, S. (2016). Plasma homocysteine involved in methylation and expression of thrombomodulin in cerebral infarction. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 473, 1218–1222. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2016.04.042
- Zhang, H., Liu, Z., Ma, S., Zhang, H., Kong, F., He, Y., et al. (2016). Ratio of S-adenosylmethionine to S-adenosylhomocysteine as a sensitive indicator of atherosclerosis. *Mol. Med. Rep.* 14, 289–300. doi: 10.3892/mmr.2016.5230
- Zhang, Q. G., Wang, R. M., Han, D., Yang, L. C., Li, J., and Brann, D. W. (2009). Preconditioning neuroprotection in global cerebral ischemia involves NMDA receptor-mediated ERK- JNK3 crosstalk. *Neurosci. Res.* 63, 205–212. doi: 10.1016/j.neures.2008.12.010
- Zhao, Y., Huang, G., Chen, S., Gou, Y., Dong, Z., and Zhang, X. (2016). Homocysteine aggravates cortical neural cell injury through neuronal

autophagy overactivation following rat cerebral ischemia-reperfusion. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 17:E1196. doi: 10.3390/ijms17081196

- Zhou, J., Du, T., Li, B., Rong, Y., Verkhratsky, A., and Peng, L. (2015). Crosstalk between MAPK/ERK and PI3K/AKT signal pathways during brain ischemia/reperfusion. ASN Neuro 20, 1–16. doi: 10.1177/1759091415602463
- Ziemińska, E., Stafiej, A., and Łazarewicz, J. W. (2003). Role of group I metabotropic glutamate receptors and NMDA receptors in homocysteineevoked acute neurodegeneration of cultured cerebellar granule neurons. *Neurochem. Int.* 43, 481–492. doi: 10.1016/S0197-0186(03)00038-X

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Lehotský, Tothová, Kovalská, Dobrota, Beňová, Kalenská and Kaplán. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Current insights into the molecular mechanisms of hypoxic pre- and postconditioning using hypobaric hypoxia

Elena Rybnikova * and Mikhail Samoilov

Laboratory of Neuroendocrinology, and Laboratory of Regulation of Brain Neuron Functions, Pavlov Institute of Physiology, Russian Academy of Sciences, St. Petersburg, Russia

Exposure of organisms to repetitive mild hypoxia results in development of brain hypoxic/ischemic tolerance and cross-tolerance to injurious factors of a psycho-emotional nature. Such preconditioning by mild hypobaric hypoxia functions as a "warning" signal which prepares an organism, and in particular the brain, to subsequent more harmful conditions. The endogenous defense processes which are mobilized by hypoxic preconditioning and result in development of brain tolerance are based on evolutionarily acquired gene-determined mechanisms of adaptation and neuroprotection. They involve an activation of intracellular cascades including kinases, transcription factors and changes in expression of multiple regulatory proteins in susceptible areas of the brain. On the other hand they lead to multilevel modifications of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal endocrine axis regulating various functions in the organism. All these components are engaged sequentially in the initiation, induction and expression of hypoxia-induced tolerance. A special role belongs to the epigenetic regulation of gene expression, in particular of histone acetylation leading to changes in chromatin structure which ensure access of pro-adaptive transcription factors activated by preconditioning to the promoters of target genes. Mechanisms of another, relatively novel, neuroprotective phenomenon termed hypoxic postconditioning (an application of mild hypoxic episodes after severe insults) are still largely unknown but according to recent data they involve apoptosis-related proteins, hypoxia-inducible factor and neurotrophins. The fundamental data accumulated to date and discussed in this review open new avenues for elaboration of the effective therapeutic applications of hypoxic pre- and postconditioning.

Keywords: hypoxic preconditioning, hypoxic postconditioning, neuroprotection, hypoxic tolerance of the brain, molecular mechanisms

Identification of the molecular and physiological mechanisms underlying the response of organisms to environmental factors, in particular, to harmful injurious exposures represents one of the major research problems in biology and medicine. To solve this problem is fundamentally important for further elucidation of the endogenous mechanisms responsible for adaptation to the environment, as well as for elaboration of the effective tools to increase the resistance of the

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Katherine Conant, Georgetown University, USA

Reviewed by:

Christian Gonzalez-Billault, Universidad de Chile, Chile Dan Johnstone, University of Sydney, Australia

> *Correspondence: Elena Rybnikova rybnikova1@rambler.ru

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 08 May 2015 Accepted: 05 October 2015 Published: 23 October 2015

Citation:

Rybnikova E and Samoilov M (2015) Current insights into the molecular mechanisms of hypoxic pre- and postconditioning using hypobaric hypoxia. Front. Neurosci. 9:388. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2015.00388 organism and its most vulnerable organs, the heart and brain, to detrimental external and internal factors.

The central place in the formation of various types of adaptive reactions of the organism to environmental factors belongs to the neural process of perception and transduction of the adaptogenic signal which the famous Russian physiologist and Nobel prize laureate Ivan Pavlov designated as a "warning" signal. One of Pavlov's disciples P. K. Anokhin further developed the concept of "alarm" or "warning" activity as the basis for the phenomenon of anticipatory reflection of reality which is a universal phenomenon of life allowing to "anticipate the course of future events in order to better adapt to the environment" (Anokhin, 1974). According to modern concepts, in the nervous system the process of adaptation to possible damaging effects can manifest itself by the following cascade: an adaptogenic stimulus ("warning" signal, specifically injurious or stress factors of mild intensity) induces reorganization of the plasticity of the elements of the nervous system (neurons, synapses, glia). At the root of this reorganization lies the processing of anticipatory reflection of reality which prepares brain cells to the expected deleterious exposures and is associated with an induction of evolutionarilyacquired gene-determined protective mechanisms. As a result, reprogramming of death/survival mechanisms in the brain cells is activated leading to neuroprotection and compensation of the deleterious effects. By means of such cascade events, the "warning" signal results in environmentally-determined adaptive change in the phenotype, and the process represents an illustrative example of hormesis or neurohormesis. Hormesis is a basic principle of physiology which is generally defined as responses of cells or organisms to a factor which induces stimulatory or beneficial effects at low doses and inhibitory or adverse effects at high doses (Calabrese et al., 2010; Calabrese and Mattson, 2011). A preconditioning phenomenon aimed at adaptation to extreme factors is one of the typical examples of the adaptogenic "warning" signaling and, therefore, of hormesis. Thus, it is likely that various types of the preconditioning, as well as other hormetic stimuli, share some common protective mechanisms. From this point of view, elucidation of the mechanisms launched by the hypoxic preconditioning can be important in a broader context, shedding more light on the basic phenomenon of hormesis.

THE PHENOMENON OF PRECONDITIONING

The terms "preconditioning" and "tolerance" were introduced into experimental practice in 1964 (Janoff, 1964). At the end of the last century Murry and colleagues demonstrated that multiple brief ischemic episodes might actually protect the myocardium from a subsequent sustained ischemic insult, and this phenomenon has been termed "ischemic preconditioning" (Murry et al., 1986). In the 1990s a hypoxic/ischemic tolerance induced by pre-exposure to brief (sublethal) *preconditioning* ischemic episodes has been described and partially studied in the brain (Kitagawa et al., 1990; Kirino et al., 1991). In the next 25 years the mechanisms of cerebral ischemic preconditioning have been uncovered in various in vivo and in vitro models including global and focal brain ischemia, surviving brain slices, cultured primary neurons and transient ischemic attacks in humans (for review see Kirino, 2002; Steiger and Hänggi, 2007; Obrenovitch, 2008; Shpargel et al., 2008; Gidday et al., 2013). According to the current concept, formation of brain ischemic tolerance induced by ischemic preconditioning consists of two sequential phases ("windows"): the early (an induction of tolerance) and the late (an expression of tolerance) phase (Kirino, 2002; Steiger and Hänggi, 2007; Stenzel-Poore et al., 2007; Shpargel et al., 2008). The first window involves rapidly-induced (from a few minutes to several hours) changes in the cells such as activation of protein kinases, proteases, posttranslational modifications of ion channel proteins, receptors, redox-sensitive proteins and, apparently, immediate early gene transient expression. In the second window (24 h and later) the delayed mechanisms associated with gene expression and de novo synthesis of proteins providing longlasting plasticity and neuronal survival are being activated.

HYPOXIC PRECONDITIONING

Compared to ischemic preconditioning, effects and mechanisms of preconditioning by mild or moderate hypoxic or anoxic episodes (hypoxic preconditioning) have been understudied although this paradigm obviously represents a convenient method of treatment since it does not require surgery. The phenomenon was first described in the 1960s as "a kind of induced tolerance of tissue-cells to hypoxia" (Lu, 1963). The neuroprotective action of brief anoxic pre-exposure was reported in 1964 (Dahl and Balfour, 1964) almost 30 years earlier than cerebral ischemic precondition had been described. Further progress in developing the concept of hypoxic (anoxic) preconditioning and brain tolerance has been achieved in the *in vitro* electrophysiological studies on rat hippocampal slices performed by Schurr and colleagues (Schurr et al., 1986).

One of the earliest models for studying hypoxic preconditioning was autohypoxia. This represents a wholebody preconditioning when anesthetized rodents are placed into an individual sealed container, and authohypoxia is induced by the animal's own oxygen consumption (Lu, 1963). When such a procedure is repeated up to 5 times, the animal becomes more tolerant because the survival time (as judged by the onset of gasping) was found to increase up to 8 times as compared to control non-preconditioned animals (Lu et al., 1999).

Following this paradigm, the most common technique for studying hypoxic preconditioning was the use of 8–13% normobaric hypoxia. To achieve this, animals are usually placed in a hypoxic chamber in which oxygen content is decreased by substituting it with nitrogen. Humans can inhale such a hypoxic gas mixture through a mask (Serebrovskaya et al., 2011), which represents a non-invasive way of application and a more beneficial technique compared to the ischemic methods with regard to their implementation in clinical practice. Although the therapeutic window of the normobaric hypoxia preconditioning appears to be rather narrow lasting only approximately 72 h (Stetler et al., 2014), it has been reported that various regimes of normobaric hypoxic preconditioning significantly protect animals against injurious effects of subsequent global or focal stroke (Miller et al., 2001), kainic acid-induced seizures and brain edema (Emerson et al., 1999a,b). Numerous developmental studies applying normobaric hypoxic preconditioning at the early stages of ontogenesis demonstrated neuroprotection from ischemic brain injury in different peri- and postnatal periods (Gidday et al., 1994; Vannucci et al., 1998).

In vitro models of cerebral hypoxic preconditioning include studies in hippocampal slices (Pérez-Pinzón et al., 1996; Bickler and Fahlman, 2009) and olfactory cortex (Semenov et al., 2002; Samoilov et al., 2003), as well as primary neuronal cultures (Arthur et al., 2004). It has been demonstrated that preconditioning with a single short (2 min) episode of anoxia in slices of the olfactory cortex or three trials of 1 min anoxia in the hippocampal slicesincreases the resistance of the cells to severe "test" anoxia, preventing depression of the evoked potential amplitudes and calcium overload associated with anoxic injury whereas moderate calcium load is required for induction of tolerance during anoxic preconditioning (Pérez-Pinzón et al., 1999; Semenov et al., 2012).

HYPOBARIC HYPOXIC PRECONDITIONING

Another promising technique of hypoxic preconditioning with high translational potential is exposure to mild hypobaric hypoxia. The revitalizing effects of moderate high altitude occurring in nature have been known for centuries. Currently it is well-established that adaptation (acclimatization) to high altitude both of natural origin and simulated in the hypobaric chamber has a number of beneficial effects on human health, whole body hypoxic tolerance and improvement of physical training (Meerson, 1984; Meerson et al., 1996; Millet et al., 2013). These effects are observed under conditions of chronic mild hypobaric hypoxia (acclimatization mode) and result from reprogramming of the cardio-pulmonary and metabolic processes, including erythropoiesis, vascular remodeling, pulmonary changes and cardiac hypertrophy (Hultgren and Miller, 1967; Savourey et al., 2004; Brito et al., 2015). The integrity of these reactions is called systemic "structural trace of adaptation" due to which the resistance of an organism against any forthcoming hypoxic exposures is achieved along with more general protective effects (Meerson, 1984).

Hypobaric hypoxia is also widely used in the mode of intermittent (multiple, interlaced by normoxic periods) hypoxic training adapted as a therapeutic strategy to treat heart diseases, allergy (Meerson et al., 1987) and for training of athletes to improve their sea-level performance (Levine, 2002). In experimental practice the neuroprotective and anticonvulsant potential of chronic intermittent hypobaric hypoxia has also been demonstrated (Gong et al., 2012; Zhen et al., 2014).

In our laboratory during several years we have been using an original technique of hypobaric hypoxic preconditioning which was developed in early 2000s and consistently validated in subsequent studies (Samoilov et al., 2001; Rybnikova et al., 2005, 2006). With this method, three trials of mild hypobaric hypoxia (360 mm Hg, equivalent to 10% of normobaric oxygen and an altitude of 5 km above sea level, 2 h duration of each episode) spaced at 24 h are necessary and sufficient to achieve the most pronounced neuroprotective effect and significantly protect the brain against subsequent severe global hypoxia. Such a mode of hypoxic preconditioning has greatly improved survival of rats during severe hypoxia (3 h, 180 mm Hg, equivalent to 5% of normobaric oxygen and an altitude of 11 km) and prevented hypoxia-induced injury/loss of vulnerable brain neurons in the hippocampus and neocortex, as well as diminished functional disturbances observed at the behavioral level (Samoilov et al., 2001; Rybnikova et al., 2005). Surprisingly, preconditioning by three episodes of mild hypobaric hypoxia has also demonstrated a potent antidepressant-like and anxiolytic action and protected animals from development of stress-related depressions and anxiety (Rybnikova et al., 2007a). The neuroprotective efficacy of such a preconditioning mode against an ischemic brain injury was further proved by another research group in a model of global cerebral ischemia in gerbils (Duszczyk et al., 2009) and also in a model of cardiac arrest and resuscitation (Xu and Lamanna, 2014).

CEREBRAL MECHANISMS OF HYPOXIC PRECONDITIONING

A central place in the studies of hypoxic preconditioning belongs to identification of its molecular mechanisms with special attention being paid both to their unique character and similarity with the mechanisms of ischemic preconditioning. The process of preconditioning can be divided into several phases starting with the phase of initiation of hypoxic tolerance (Samoilov, 1997; Samoilov et al., 2003) or the immediate phase of adaptation to hypoxia (Lukyanova et al., 2013) which covers the first few minutes following the exposure to moderate hypoxia. This acute stage is clearly linked with the launch of several molecular signaling processes. The important mechanism which significantly contributes to the development of the later phases of brain hypoxic tolerance is obviously associated with the acute changes in neuronal redox state in favor of reduction equivalents that, in turn, can result in modifications of calcium bound to intracellular hydrophobic components (for review see Samoilov et al., 2003). Another key process at this stage is a remodeling of the respiratory mitochondrial chain and switching to the mitochondrial complex II, as well as rapid and transient activation of hypoxia-inducible factor HIF-1 (Lukyanova et al., 2009, 2012). Succinate-induced stabilization of HIF-1 α followed by an activation of the transcriptional factor HIF-1 and expression of its target pro-adaptive genes is currently considered as one of the main mechanisms contributing to development of the long-term adaptation to hypoxia (Lukyanova et al., 2009).

The second phase of hypoxic preconditioning, the phase of induction of long-term hypoxic tolerance, involves significant alterations of the intracellular signal transduction processes, primarily modest activation of the glutamatergic, calcium, phosphoinositide, cyclic AMP regulatory systems (Semenov et al., 2000, 2002; Samoilov et al., 2003) and rapid changes in pro- and antioxidant reactions (Ravati et al., 2000: Furuichi et al., 2005). This is followed by fast protein kinase- and proteasedependent modifications of ion channels, receptors, redoxsensitive proteins, as well as triggering of the third phase—the phase of expression of hypoxic tolerance. The question arises what signal mechanisms are responsible for the transformation of the hypoxic tolerance induction phase into the phase of its long-term expression.

As in cerebral ischemic tolerance, formation of the delayed phase of brain tolerance (*thephase of expression*) induced by hypoxic preconditioning is associated with activation of pro-adaptive genes and expression of their products which affect intracellular plasticity readjustment aimed at retention of vital neuronal functions and structural integrity. A principal role in controlling genome activity belongs to so-called third messengers—transcription factors which are activated in the cytosol, translocated to the nucleus and which bind to the promoters of target genes regulating their transcription (Morgan and Curran, 1991). The transcription factors are activated by intracellular components of calcium, phosphoinositide, cyclic AMP and pro-oxidant regulatory systems and therefore link two sequential phases of hypoxic/ischemic tolerance development, namely the phases of its induction and expression.

The main activators of the late-response genes engaged in the mechanisms of neuronal plasticity and survival include inducible (c-Fos, NGFI-A, HIF-1) and ubiquitous (pCREB, NF-kB) transcription factors. Inducible transcription factors are products of immediate early genes whose expression is driven by signaling cascade-dependent remodeling of chromatin enzymes and modifications of histones, as well as by interaction with ubiquitous transcription factors (Morgan and Curran, 1991; Sng et al., 2004). The hypoxia-inducible factor HIF-1α is stabilized and activated under hypoxic conditions due to hypoxia-dependent inactivation of prolyl hydroxylase reactions and is also controlled by NF-KB, NGFI-A, MAP/ERK (Kallio et al., 1999; Samoilov et al., 2007). Ubiquitous transcription factors CREB, NF-KB are activated by phosphorylation and factors of cellular stress (cytokines, reactive oxygen species, Ca_i^{2+}) (Mattson et al., 2000; Ravati et al., 2000; Kitagawa, 2007).

Until recently, only scattered non-systematic data on the nature of the involvement of various transcription factors in the mechanisms of expression of brain hypoxic tolerance have been reported. Using our model of hypobaric hypoxic preconditioning, a complex study of the expression and activity profiles of the key transcription factors in the rat brain has been performed over the years which allowed us to conclude that neuroprotective hypoxic preconditioning by three episodes of mild hypobaric hypoxia induces persistent (up to 24 h) neuronal overexpression of inducible (c-Fos, NGFI-A, HIF-1α) and activation of ubiquitous (pCREB, NF-kB) transcriptional factors in the most vulnerable brain regions including the fronto-parietal neocortex and various hippocampal fields (CA1, CA3/4, dentate gyrus) (Rybnikova et al., 2008a, 2009). Although we have observed some specific changes characteristic to the neocortex and different areas of the hippocampus (Figure 1) it is noteworthy that despite the different levels of expression of



the transcription factors their cooperative "cross" activation was observed in all examined brain structures in preconditioned rats.

More recent results indicate that the cooperative induction of transcription factors can be attributed to the hypoxiatolerant phenotype depending on the efficacy and mode of hypoxic preconditioning. Strong activation of neuronal CREB (its phosphorylation) and NF- κ B p65 in the neocortex has been observed following the three-trial but not the singletrial preconditioning (Samoilov et al., 2014). In contrast to the three-trial preconditioning, the single preconditioning trial does not result in formation of the hypoxia-tolerant phenotype and provides no protection against the structural and functional injury produced by severe hypoxia.

It is well-known that downstream targets for the transcription factors NGFI-A, c-Fos, HIF-1 α , pCREB, and NF- κ B include genes encoding pro-adaptive proteins: neurotrophins, antioxidants, anti-apoptotic factors of the *bcl-2* superfamily, heat shock proteins, erythropoietin and others, involved in the processes of neuroplasticity and neuronal survival during harmful exposures (Sheng and Greenberg, 1990; Finkbeiner, 2000; Mattson et al., 2000; Semenza, 2000; Rice et al., 2002; Merelli et al., 2013, etc.). Based on this knowledge it can be hypothesized that the cooperative activation of these transcription factors in the brain ("warning" signaling at the level of the genome) promote the most intense expression of the pro-adaptive genes which are essential for preventing the injury of the susceptible brain neurons caused by damaging factors.

One of the most important common mechanisms of ischemic and hypoxic preconditioning involves reprogramming of apoptosis-related processes. Both types of preconditioning up-regulate expression of anti-apoptotic proteins of the Bcl-2 superfamily and repress the levels of Bax (Rybnikova et al., 2006; Liu et al., 2009). A complex of survival-enhancing, neuroprotective and neuroplasticity processes is induced by hypoxic preconditioning in the phase of expression at the level of late-response genes and *de novo* synthesis of the protein

products. The most substantial contributions to the hypoxiatolerant phenotype have been ascribed to the up-regulation of mitochondrial and cytosolic antioxidant enzymes (Lin et al., 2003; Arthur et al., 2004; Stroev et al., 2004, 2005; Shao and Lu, 2012), neurotrophin BDNF (Samoilov et al., 2014), erythropoietin (Bernaudin et al., 2000, 2002a; Grimm et al., 2006), adrenomedullin (Tixier et al., 2008), the dampening of the excitotoxicity by down-regulation of AMPA receptors (Chang et al., 2006) and stimulation of group I metabotropic glutamate receptors (Semenov et al., 2012). A target of HIF-1 vascular endothelial growth factor VEGF was also shown to be intensely up-regulated (Bernaudin et al., 2002b) which appears to promote extensive neurovascular remodeling as described for hypoxic preconditioning recently (Boroujerdi and Milner, 2015). Among other protective mechanisms, an induction of heat shock proteins, in particular Hsp70 has also been demonstrated in a model of hypobaric hypoxic preconditioning (Wang et al., 2012). Adenosine content and adenosine A1 receptor affinity in the hippocampus of rats preconditioned by repetitive autohypoxia are markedly higher than those in non-preconditioned animals or animals preconditioned by a single trial (Zhang and Lu, 1997). Comparing the changes in the neuropeptide Y levels in gerbil hippocampus in two models of preconditioning, hypobaric hypoxic and ischemic, Duszczyk and colleagues have demonstrated that ischemic preconditioning caused a 20% rise in the expression of neuropeptide Y which lasted for 4 days, whereas hypobaric hypoxic preconditioning according to our protocol resulted in a two-fold increase in the neuropeptide Y levels that was maintained for at least 7 days (Duszczyk et al., 2009).

Our recent study has also reported that hypoxic preconditioning differentially alters the expression of specific proteins called ADAMs (a disintegrin and metalloprotease). ADAMsare a family of membrane-anchored glycoproteins capable of shedding a multitude of proteins from the cell surface (van Goor et al., 2009). Various ADAMs act as crucial modulators of physiological and pathophysiological processes and are supposed to contribute to control of neuronal death/survival. Hypoxic preconditioning induces prominent overexpression of ADAM17 mRNA and protein in the hippocampus and neocortex and prevented severe hypoxia-induced up-regulation of ADAM 15 linked to the neuronal injury (Rybnikova et al., 2012a). These findings might be of special importance in the focus of neurodegeneration since some of the ADAMs including ADAM10 and ADAM17 (TACE) function as amyloid precursor protein (APP) α -secretases (Allinson et al., 2003). For this reason, the observed up-regulation of ADAM17 corresponded to a higher level of the soluble form of APP produced in response to hypobaric hypoxic preconditioning may predict some therapeutic properties for this technique in prevention of Alzheimer's disease. The restoration of the ischemia-reduced a-secretase activity and expression of the amyloid-degrading enzymes neprilysin and endothelin-converting enzyme has been reported in other models of hypoxic preconditioning (Nalivaeva et al., 2004).

A specific group of ligand-operated transcription factors is represented by receptors of corticosteroid hormones. There are two subtypes of such receptors differing in their characteristics,

affinity, localization and functions, namely glucocorticoid and mineralocorticoid receptors. Both receptor subtypes are found in the brain and play important roles in adaptive behavior and endocrine regulation, in particular, in feedback control of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis (HPA) exerted by glucocorticoid hormones. To date the functions of gluco- and mineralocorticoid receptors, and especially of their balance, have been expanded to participation in the processes of neuronal death/survival and neuroplasticity (de Kloet et al., 1998; De Kloet et al., 2005; Almeida et al., 2000; Rogalska, 2010). Our studies have demonstrated that three trials of hypoxic preconditioning considerably affected expression of gluco- and mineralocorticoid receptors in the dorsal and ventral hippocampus, achieving their optimal balance for neuronal survival (Rybnikova et al., 2011) while the single-trial preconditioning exhibited such an effect to a much lesser extent.

The preconditioning-induced changes in brain corticosteroid receptors appear to contribute to the improvement of adaptive capabilities of the whole organism. This is supported by the analysis of survival rates in preconditioned vs. nonpreconditioned rats under the conditions of acute lethal hypoxia. As mentioned above, hypoxic preconditioning in our model of hypobaric hypoxia significantly decreased the lethality of rats during 3 h of exposure to severe hypoxia (down to 15%). This allowed us to suggest that such preconditioning results in mobilization of systemic mechanisms of adaptation, primarily of those associated to the functioning of HPA responsible for organization of the adaptive stress response (Selve, 1950). Further evidence substantiating this suggestion has been obtained in our experiments showing that effective hypoxic preconditioning enhances the activity and reactivity of HPA to mild stresses and potentiates the negative glucocorticoid feedback (Rybnikova et al., 2007b, 2008b, 2011). No such effect has been seen for the non-effective preconditioning mode. Very recently Feng and Bhatt (2015) have also described similar changes in HPA activity in the model of normobaric hypoxic preconditioning and shown that the glucocorticoid receptor blocker RU486 significantly inhibited hypoxic PC induced neuroprotection in newborn rats (Feng and Bhatt, 2015). Hence it is obvious that one of the most important and universal protective mechanisms launched by the hypoxic preconditioning is the modification of HPA functioning aimed at the optimal mobilization of the pro-adaptive defenses. It is interesting to note that modifications of HPA appear to represent a specific target for the adaptogenic effects of high altitudes, since they are observed also during high altitude acclimatization and training (Meerson et al., 1996).

In addition to normobaric and hypobaric hypoxic preconditioning, molecular mechanisms of neuroprotection have been extensively studied in the autohypoxic model. In contrast to other models of hypoxic or ischemic preconditioning, a number of pro-adaptive factors were down-regulated in the brains of rats preconditioned by episodes of autohypoxia, including pERK1/2, calcium, excitatory amino acids, nitric oxide, expression of alpha synuclein (Shao and Lu, 2012). On the other hand, enzyme antioxidants, CREB-dependent signaling, and expression of HIF-1 and its target molecule VEGF are up-regulated in the vulnerable brain regions as has been reported

for other models. These findings suggest that autohypoxic preconditioning is a model which shares with other models some common mechanisms but differs in its specific features.

An important role of systemic mechanisms for whole-body models of hypoxic preconditioning (autohypoxia, hypobaric hypoxia) might be expected due to an apparent contribution of remote conditioning. The remote preconditioning is a phenomenon in which brief hypoxic/ischemia and reperfusion of one organ increases tolerance in a remote organ (for review see Przyklenk and Whittaker, 2013). In addition, the remote ischemic preconditioning increased resistance of the whole organism to hypobaric hypoxia at high altitude, preventing development of high altitude diseases (Berger et al., 2015). Until recently this phenomenon has been attributed only to the ischemic models (Vijayakumar et al., 2015), however accumulating evidence suggests that in addition to transient ischemia other triggers of remote protection should be introduced, including peripheral nociception, direct peripheral nerve stimulation and electroacupuncture (Heusch et al., 2015). Taking in consideration that during hypoxic preconditioning episodes in the whole-body models all organs and tissues of the body are exposed to the preconditioning hypoxia, systemic mechanisms of remote preconditioning are likely to contribute to the increased tolerance of the brain. A review of the literature gives evidence for both humoral and neural mechanisms of remote preconditioning (Meller and Simon, 2015). Plausible candidates of humoral mediators include plasma microRNA-144 and ATP-sensitive potassium channels of red blood cells (Gopalakrishnan and Saurabh, 2014; Li et al., 2014) but their importance for protecting the brain has not been demonstrated. In contrast to cardioprotection, for neuroprotection resulting from the remote preconditioning there is more evidence on the neural mechanisms, because blocking neural inputs to the central nervous system prevented remote-preconditioninginduced brain protection (Malhotra et al., 2011; Meller and Simon, 2015). Surprisingly, remote ischemic preconditioning, in contrast to our model of hypobaric hypoxia and normobaric hypoxic preconditioning in the newborn, failed to induce a detectable increase in circulating cortisol as recently reported by Birkelund and colleagues (Birkelund et al., 2015).

New and perspective avenues in research into hypoxic preconditioning and brain tolerance involve epigenetic regulation. Recently, it has been reported that methylation of DNA may be involved in the neuroprotection achieved by hypoxic preconditioning (Zhang et al., 2014). The role of other epigenetic mechanisms in the hypoxic preconditioning has not been studied although an involvement of changes at the epigenetic level in cellular responses to hypoxia/ischemia, in particular in the brain, became a subject of several studies (Watson et al., 2010; Perez-Perri et al., 2011; Melvin and Rocha, 2012; Schweizer et al., 2013; Wu et al., 2013; Tsai and Wu, 2014). As noted above, a key role in the formation of preconditioninginduced brain tolerance belongs to the cooperative activation of several transcription factors, HIF-1a being one of the most important. It is known that HIF-1 requires co-activators which modify chromatin structure, opening the access to DNA for the regulators of transcription. HIF-dependent co-activators include histone acetyltransferases, CREB-binding protein (CBP) and p300 (Ema et al., 1999), some histone deacetylases (Kato et al., 2004; Ellis et al., 2009; Seo et al., 2009) and a chromatin remodeling complex SWI/SNF (Wang et al., 2004). Binding of CBP to the CRE elements of gene promoters dependent on pCREB activity is also up-regulated by hypoxic preconditioning, as described above. Thus, involvement of epigenetic mechanisms can be currently expected both at the level of protein-protein interactions with transcriptional regulators and the acetylation of histones followed by chromatin relaxation. However, this hypothesis requires further experimental substantiation, which we are currently working on.

HYPOXIC POSTCONDITIONING

Intensive research into ischemic preconditioning in the 1990s-2000s inspired establishment of a cognate protective phenomenon—ischemic postconditioning. It has been demonstrated that repetitive brief ischemia applied after prolonged coronary occlusion, during early reperfusion (such a mode has been termed *postconditioning*) is cardioprotective by attenuating reperfusion after myocardial injury (Zhao et al., 2003). A link to the brain was suggested later, in 2007 (Zhao, 2007), and the first experimental studies of this research group described the neuroprotective effects of ischemic postconditioning in stroke with a putative role suggested for Akt signaling (Gao et al., 2008) that is similar to the mechanisms of ischemic preconditioning. Further studies on cerebral ischemic postconditioning to date provide controversial results and many issues remain to be solved regarding its possible protective effects and feasibility (Leger et al., 2015).

A neuroprotective potential of hypoxic postconditioning has been thoroughly described for the first time using chronic intermittent normobaric hypoxia in mice (Leconte et al., 2009). It has been demonstrated that later application of hypoxia (1 h, 8% O₂, 1–5 days) after the focal ischemia significantly reduced delayed thalamic atrophy. The same study reported that hypoxia *in vitro* (0.1, 1, or 2% O₂) performed 14 h after oxygen glucose deprivation induced neuroprotection in primary neuronal cultures and pointed out the causal mechanistic role for HIF-1 α and its target genes erythropoietin and adrenomedullin in this process.

Recently, based on our original studies of hypobaric hypoxic preconditioning, we developed a model of hypobaric hypoxic postconditioning in rats which involves mild hypoxic exposures (360 mm Hg, 2h) spaced at 24h applied either 3 or 24h after severe hypoxia. It was found that both early and delayed applications of the postconditioning episodes remarkably improved recovery from severe hypoxia and attenuated posthypoxic neuronal injury, reducing pyknosis, hyperchromatosis, and interstitial brain edema, as well as the rates of neuronal loss in the hippocampus and neocortex. Besides that, the delayed postconditioning exerted a potent anxiolytic effect on rat behavior, preventing development of posthypoxic anxiety. Both modes of postconditioning had a beneficial effect on the functioning of HPA, but only the delayed postconditioning completely returned HPA to its



baseline activity and reactivity to stress (Rybnikova et al., 2012b). Furthermore, such a mode of postconditioning enhanced expression of HIF-1 α and erythropoietin in the hippocampal CA1 neurons of rats surviving after severe hypoxia (Vetrovoy et al., 2014). The modifications of apoptosis-related processes and up-regulation of the neurotrophins (BDNF) has also been implicated in the compensatory mechanisms induced by hypobaric hypoxic postconditioning (Vetrovoy et al., 2015). In parallel to our studies, it has recently been reported that hypobaric hypoxic postconditioning reduces brain damage and improves antioxidative defense in the rat model of birth asphyxia (Gamdzyk et al., 2014).

CONCLUSIONS

To summarize the facts and hypothesis discussed above, it should be stated that hypoxic preconditioning functions as a "warning" signalization which mobilizes evolutionarily acquired genome-determined urgent defense mechanisms of brain neurons and the organism as a whole. The processes resulting in their increased resistance to injurious challenge involve induction of multiple intracellular signal components, as well as adjustment of the neuroendocrine control of HPA function. Hypoxic preconditioning-induced cascade mechanisms of intracellular signaling include changes at the level of intracellular redox status, mitochondrial respiratory chain, key second messenger systems, receptor machinery, transcription factors, early and late-response genes which are sequentially engaged in the initiation, induction and expression of the brain hypoxic tolerance (Figure 2). A cooperative activation of the ubiquitous, ligand-operated and inducible transcriptional factors plays the key role for development of the rigorous phase of tolerance expression. Studying the impact of epigenetic regulation in mediating the neuroprotective effects of hypoxic pre- and postconditioning represents a novel perspective trend in this research. Although it is apparent that the main neuroprotective mechanisms of hypoxic pre- and postconditioning might be overlapping this hypothesis needs further investigation.

Based on the notable recent progress in our current knowledge of hypoxic pre- and postconditioning, it is obvious that these techniques possess high translational potential and can inspire development of novel feasible neuroprotective tools for prophylaxis and treatment of neurological, neurodegenerative and stress-related disorders, as well as for increasing of the adaptive capacities of the organism and the brain. It is necessary to consider that adjustment of the particular mode of hypoxic pre- and postconditioing elaborated on the basis of fundamental mechanistic data is principally important for the effective application of their protective potential.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ER wrote the review. MS developed the whole conception of the review and substantially contributed to the editing of the final version.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The work has been supported by RFBR grants No. 13-0400532, 14-04-00516.

REFERENCES

- Allinson, T. M., Parkin, E. T., Turner, A. J., and Hooper, N. M. (2003). ADAMs family members as amyloid precursor protein alpha-secretases. *J. Neurosci. Res.* 74, 342–352. doi: 10.1002/jnr.10737
- Almeida, O. F, Condé, G. L., Crochmore, C., Demeneix, B. A., Fischer, D., Hassan, A. H., et al. (2000). Subtle shifts in the ratio between pro- and antiapoptotic molecules after activation of corticosteroid receptors decide neuronal fate. *FASEB J.* 14, 79–790.
- Anokhin, P. K. (1974). Biology and Neurophysiology of the Conditioned Reflex and Its Role in Adaptive Behavior. Oxford: Pergamon.
- Arthur, P. G., Lim, S. C., Meloni, B. P., Munns, S. E., Chan, A., and Knuckey, N. W. (2004). The protective effect of hypoxic preconditioning on cortical neuronal cultures is associated with increases in the activity of several antioxidant enzymes. *Brain Res.* 1017, 146–154. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2004.05.031
- Berger, M. M., Macholz, F., Mairbäurl, H., and Bartsch, P. (2015). Remote ischemic preconditioning for prevention of high altitude diseases: fact or fiction? *J. Appl. Physiol.* doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00156.2015. [Epub ahead of print].
- Bernaudin, M., Bellail, A., Marti, H. H., Yvon, A., Vivien, D., Duchatelle, I., et al. (2000). Neurons and astrocytes express EPO mRNA: oxygen-sensing mechanisms that involve the redox-state of the brain. *Glia* 30, 271–278. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1098-1136(200005)30:3<271::AID-GLIA6>3.0.CO;2-H
- Bernaudin, M., Nedelec, A. S., Divoux, D., MacKenzie, E. T., Petit, E., and Schumann-Bard, P. (2002a). Normobaric hypoxia induces tolerance to focal permanent cerebral ischemia in association with an increased expression of hypoxia-inducible factor-1 and its target genes, erythropoietin and VEGF, in the adult mouse brain. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 22, 393–403. doi: 10.1097/00004647-200204000-00003
- Bernaudin, M., Tang, Y., Reilly, M., Petit, E., and Sharp, F. R. (2002b). Brain genomic response following hypoxia and re-oxygenation in the neonatal rat. Identification of genes that might contribute to hypoxia-induced ischemic tolerance. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 39728–39738. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M204619200
- Bickler, P. E., and Fahlman, C. S. (2009). Expression of signal transduction genes differs after hypoxic or isoflurane preconditioning of rat hippocampal slice cultures. *Anesthesiology* 111, 258–266. doi: 10.1097/ALN.0b013e3181a8647f
- Birkelund, T., Obad, D. S., Matejec, R., Bøtker, H. E., and Ravn, H. B. (2015). Remote ischemic preconditioning does not increase circulating or effector organ concentrations of proopiomelanocortin derivates. *Scand. Cardiovasc. J.* 49, 257–263. doi: 10.3109/14017431.2015.1046401
- Boroujerdi, A., and Milner, R. (2015). Defining the critical hypoxic threshold that promotes vascular remodeling in the brain. *Exp. Neurol.* 263, 132–140. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2014.10.007
- Brito, J., Siques, P., Arribas, S. M., López de Pablo, A. L., González, M. C., Naveas, N., et al. (2015). Adventitial alterations are the main features in pulmonary artery remodeling due to long-term chronic intermittent hypobaric hypoxia in rats. *Biomed Res. Int.* 2015:169841. doi: 10.1155/2015/169841
- Calabrese, E. J., and Mattson, M. P. (2011). Hormesis provides a generalized quantitative estimate of biological plasticity. *J. Cell Commun. Signal.* 5, 25–38. doi: 10.1007/s12079-011-0119-1
- Calabrese, V., Cornelius, C., Dinkova-Kostova, A. T., Calabrese, E. J., and Mattson, M. P. (2010). Cellular stress responses, the hormesis paradigm, and vitagenes: novel targets for therapeutic intervention in neurodegenerative disorders. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 13, 1763–1811. doi: 10.1089/ars.2009.3074
- Chang, K.-C., Yang, J.-J., Liao, J.-F., Wang, C.-H., Chiu, T.-H., and Hsu, F.-C. (2006). Chronic hypobaric hypoxia induces tolerance to acute hypoxia and up-regulation in alpha-2 adrenoceptor in rat locus coeruleus. *Brain Res.* 1106, 82–90. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2006.05.112
- Dahl, N. A., and Balfour, W. M. (1964). Prolonged anoxic survival due to anoxia pre-exposure: brain ATP, lactate, and pyruvate. Am. J. Physiol. 207, 452–456.
- De Kloet, E. R., Joëls, M., and Holsboer, F. (2005). Stress and the brain: from adaptation to disease. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 6, 463–475. doi: 10.1038/nrn1683
- de Kloet, E. R., Vreugdenhil, E., Oitzl, M. S., and Joëls, M. (1998). Brain corticosteroid receptor balance in health and disease. *Endocr. Rev.* 19, 269–301. doi: 10.1210/er.19.3.269
- Duszczyk, M., Ziembowicz, A., Gadamski, R., Wieronska, J. M., Smialowska, M., and Lazarewicz, J. W. (2009). Changes in the NPY immunoreactivity in gerbil hippocampus after hypoxic and ischemic preconditioning. *Neuropeptides* 43, 31–39. doi: 10.1016/j.npep.2008.09.008

- Ellis, L., Hammers, H., and Pili, R. (2009). Targeting tumor angiogenesis with histone deacetylase inhibitors. *Cancer Lett.* 280, 145–153. doi: 10.1016/j.canlet.2008.11.012
- Ema, M., Hirota, K., Mimura, J., Abe, H., Yodoi, J., Sogawa, K., et al. (1999). Molecular mechanisms of transcription activation by HLF and HIF1alpha in response to hypoxia: their stabilization and redox signal-induced interaction with CBP/ p300. *EMBO J.* 18, 1905–1914. doi: 10.1093/emboj/18.7.1905
- Emerson, M. R., Nelson, S. R., Samson, F. E., and Pazdernik, T. L. (1999a). Hypoxia preconditioning attenuates brain edema associated with kainic acidinduced status epilepticus in rats. *Brain Res.* 825, 189–193. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(99)01195-6
- Emerson, M. R., Nelson, S. R., Samson, F. E., and Pazdernik, T. L. (1999b). A global hypoxia preconditioning model: neuroprotection against seizureinduced specific gravity changes (edema) and brain damage in rats. *Brain Res. Brain Res. Protoc.* 4, 360–366. doi: 10.1016/S1385-299X(99)00041-0
- Feng, Y., and Bhatt, A. J. (2015). Corticosteroid responses following hypoxic preconditioning provide neuroprotection against subsequent hypoxic-ischemic brain injury in the newborn rats. *Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.* 44, 6–13. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2015.04.010
- Finkbeiner, S. (2000). CREB couples neurotrophin signals to survival messages. Neuron 25, 11–14. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(00)80866-1
- Furuichi, T., Liu, W., Shi, H., Miyake, M., and Liu, K. J. (2005). Generation of hydrogen peroxide during brief oxygen-glucose deprivation induces preconditioning neuronal protection in primary cultured neurons. *J. Neurosci. Res.* 79, 816–824. doi: 10.1002/jnr.20402
- Gamdzyk, M., Makarewicz, D., Słomka, M., Ziembowicz, A., and Salinska, E. (2014). Hypobaric hypoxia postconditioning reduces brain damage and improves antioxidative defense in the model of birth asphyxia in 7-day-old rats. *Neurochem. Res.* 39, 68–75. doi: 10.1007/s11064-013-1191-0
- Gao, X., Zhang, H., Takahashi, T., Hsieh, J., Liao, J., Steinberg, G. K., et al. (2008). The Akt signaling pathway contributes to postconditioning's protection against stroke; the protection is associated with the MAPK and PKC pathways. *J. Neurochem.* 105, 943–955. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05218.x
- Gidday, J. M., Fitzgibbons, J. C., Shah, A. R., and Park, T. S. (1994). Neuroprotection from ischemic brain injury by hypoxic preconditioning in the neonatal rat. *Neurosci. Lett.* 168, 221–224. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(94)90455-3
- Gidday, J. M., Perez-Pinzon, M. A, and Zhang, J. H. (eds.). (2013). Innate Tolerance in the CNS. Translational Neuroprotection by Pre- and Post-Conditioning. Springer Series in Translational Stroke Research. New York, NY: Springer, Springer Science+Business Media
- Gong, S. J., Chen, L. Y., Zhang, M., Gong, J. X., Ma, Y. X., Zhang, J. M., et al. (2012). Intermittent hypobaric hypoxia preconditioning induced brain ischemic tolerance by up-regulating glial glutamate transporter-1 in rats. *Neurochem. Res.* 37, 527–537. doi: 10.1007/s11064-011-0639-3
- Gopalakrishnan, M., and Saurabh, S. (2014). Is red blood cell a mediator of remote ischaemic preconditioning? *Med. Hypotheses* 83, 816–818. doi: 10.1016/j.mehy.2014.10.015
- Grimm, C., Wenzel, A., Acar, N., Keller, S., Seeliger, M., and Gassmann, M. (2006). Hypoxicpreconditioning and erythropoietin protect retinal neurons from degeneration. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 588, 119–131. doi: 10.1007/978-0-387-34817-9_11
- Heusch, G., Bøtker, H. E., Przyklenk, K., Redington, A., and Yellon, D. (2015). Remote ischemic conditioning. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 65, 177–195. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2014.10.031
- Hultgren, H. N., and Miller, H. (1967). Human heart weight at high altitude. *Circulation* 35, 207–218. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.35.1.207
- Janoff, A. (1964). Alterations in lysosomes (intracellular enzymes) during shock; effects of preconditioning (tolerance) and protective drugs. *Int. Anesthesiol. Clin.* 2, 251–269. doi: 10.1097/00004311-196402000-00008
- Kallio, P. S., Wilson, W. J., O'Brein, S., Makino, Y., and Poellinger, L. (1999). Regulation of the hypoxia-inducible transcription factor 1α by the ubiquitinproteasome pathway. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 6519–6525.
- Kato, H., Tamamizu-Kato, S., and Shibasaki, F. (2004). Histone deacetylase 7 associates with hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha and increases transcriptional activity. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 41966–41974. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M4063 20200
- Kirino, T. (2002). Ischemic tolerance. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 22, 1283–1296. doi: 10.1097/00004647-200211000-00001
- Kirino, T., Tsujita, Y., and Tamura, A. (1991). Induced tolerance to ischemia in gerbil hippocampal neurons. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 11, 299–307. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.1991.62
- Kitagawa, K. (2007). CREB and cAMP response element-mediated gene expression in the ischemic brain. FEBS J. 274, 3210–3217. doi: 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2007.05890.x
- Kitagawa, K., Matsumoto, M., Tagaya, M., Hata, R., Ueda, H., Niinobe, M., et al. (1990). "Ischemic tolerance" phenomenon found in the brain. *Brain Res.* 528, 21–24. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(90)90189-I
- Leconte, C., Tixier, E., Freret, T., Toutain, J., Saulnier, R., Boulouard, M., et al. (2009). Delayed hypoxic postconditioning protects against cerebral ischemia in the mouse. *Stroke* 40, 3349–3355. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.109.557314
- Leger, P.-L., Bonnind, P., Renolleaua, S., Baud, O., and Charriaut-Marlangue, C. (2015). Ischemic postconditioning in cerebral ischemia: differences between the immature and mature brain? *Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.* 45, 39–43. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2015.03.006
- Levine, B. D. (2002). Intermittent hypoxic training: fact and fancy. *High Alt. Med. Biol.* 3, 177–193. doi: 10.1089/15270290260131911
- Li, J., Rohailla, S., Gelber, N., Rutka, J., Sabah, N., Gladstone, R. A., et al. (2014). MicroRNA-144 is a circulating effector of remote ischemic preconditioning. *Basic Res. Cardiol.* 109:423. doi: 10.1007/s00395-014-0423-z
- Lin, A. M. Y., Dung, S.-W., Chen, C.-F., Chen, W.-H., and Ho, L.-T. (2003). Hypoxic preconditioning prevents cortical infarction by transient focal ischemia-reperfusion. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 993, 168–178. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2003.tb07527.x
- Liu, X. Q., Sheng, R., and Qin, Z. H. (2009). The neuroprotective mechanism of brainischemic preconditioning. Acta Pharmacol. Sin. 30, 1071–1080. doi: 10.1038/aps.2009.105
- Lu, G. W. (1963). Tissue-cell adaptation to hypoxia. Adv. Pathophysiol. 1, 197–239.
- Lu, G. W., Cui, X. Y., and Zhao, B. M. (1999). Alteration of oxygen consumption and energy metabolism during repetitive exposure of mice to hypoxia. *Neurochem. Res.* 24, 625–628. doi: 10.1023/A:1021092023253
- Lukyanova, L. D., Dudchenko, A. M., Germanova, E. L., Tsybina, T. A., Kapaladze, R. A., Ehrenbourg, I. V., et al. (2009). "Mitochondrial signaling in formation of body resistance to hypoxia," in *Intermittent Hypoxia. From Molecular Mechanisms to Clinical Applications*, eds L. Xi and T. V. Serebrovskaya (Hauppauge, NY: Nova Science Publishers), 423–450
- Lukyanova, L. D., Kirova, Y. I., and Germanova, E. L. (2012). "Energotropic effects of intermittent hypoxia and a possibility of their optimization by modulatory action of mitochondrial substrates," in *Intermittent Hypoxia and Human Diseases*, eds L. Xi and T. V. Serebrovskaya (London: Springer).
- Lukyanova, L. D., Sukoyan, G. V., and Kirova, Y. I. (2013). Role of Proinfl ammatory factors, nitric oxide, and some parameters of lipid metabolism in the development of immediate adaptation to hypoxia and HIF-1 α accumulation. *Bull. Exp. Biol. Med.* 154, 597–601. doi: 10.1007/s10517-013-2008-5
- Malhotra, S., Naggar, I., Stewart, M., and Rosenbaum, D. M. (2011). Neurogenic pathway mediated remote preconditioning protects the brain from transient focal ischemic injury. *Brain Res.* 1386, 184–190. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2011.02.032
- Mattson, M. P., Culmsee, C., Yu, Z., and Camandola, S. (2000). Roles of nuclear factor kappaB in neuronal survival and plasticity. J. Neurochem. 74, 443–456. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2000.740443.x

Meerson, F. Z. (1984). Adaptation, Stress and Prophylaxis. Berlin: Springer-Verlag.

- Meerson, F. Z., Pshennikova, M. G., and Malyshev, I. Y. (1996). Adaptive defense of the organism. Architecture of the structural trace and cross protective effects of adaptation. *Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci.* 793, 371–385. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1996.tb33529.x
- Meerson, F. Z., Ustinova, E. E., and Orlova, E. H. (1987). Prevention and elimination of heart arrhythmias by adaptation to intermittent high altitude hypoxia. *Clin. Cardiol.* 10, 783–789. doi: 10.1002/clc.496 0101202
- Meller, R., and Simon, R. P. (2015). A critical review of mechanisms regulating remote preconditioning-induced brain protection. J. Appl. Physiol. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00169.2015. [Epub ahead of print].
- Melvin, A., and Rocha, S. (2012). Chromatin as an oxygen sensor and active player in the hypoxia response. *Cell Signal* 24, 35–43. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2011. 08.019

- Merelli, A., Czornyj, L., and Lazarowski, A. (2013). Erythropoietin: a neuroprotective agent in cerebral hypoxia, neurodegeneration, and epilepsy. *Curr. Pharm. Des.* 19, 6791–6801. doi: 10.2174/1381612811319380011
- Miller, B. A., Perez, R. S., Shah, A. R., Gonzales, E. R., Park, T. S., and Gidday, J. M. (2001). Cerebral protection by hypoxic preconditioning in a murine model of focal ischemia-reperfusion. *Neuroreport* 12, 1663–1669. doi: 10.1097/00001756-200106130-00030
- Millet, G. P., Faiss, R., Brocherie, F., and Girard, O. (2013). Hypoxic training and team sports: a challenge to traditional methods? *Br. J. Sports Med.* 1, i6–i7. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2013-092793
- Morgan, J. I., and Curran, T. (1991). Stimulus-transcription coupling in the nervous system: involvement of the inducible proto-oncogenes fos and jun. *Annu. Rev. Neurosci.* 14, 421–451. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ne.14.030191.002225
- Murry, C. E., Jennings, R. B., and Reimer, K. A. (1986). Preconditioning with ischemia: a delay of lethal cell injury in ischemic myocardium. *Circulation* 74, 1124–1136. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.74.5.1124
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Fisk, L., Kochkina, E. G., Plesneva, S. A., Zhuravin, I. A., Babusikova, E., et al. (2004). Effect of hypoxia/ischemia and hypoxic preconditioning/reperfusion on expression of some amyloid-degrading enzymes. *Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci.* 1035, 21–33. doi: 10.1196/annals.1332.002
- Obrenovitch, T. P. (2008). Molecular physiology of preconditioninginduced brain tolerance to ischemia. *Physiol. Rev.* 88, 211–247. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00039.2006
- Perez-Perri, J. I., Acevedo, J. M., and Wappner, P. (2011). Epigenetics: new questions on the response to hypoxia. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 12, 4705–4721. doi: 10.3390/ijms12074705
- Pérez-Pinzón, M. A., Born, J. G., and Centeno, J. M. (1999). Calcium and increase excitability promote tolerance against anoxia in hippocampal slices. *Brain Res.* 833, 20–26. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(99)01462-6
- Pérez-Pinzón, M. A., Mumford, P. L., Rosenthal, M., and Sick, T. J. (1996). Anoxic preconditioning in hippocampal slices: role of adenosine. *Neuroscience* 75, 687–694. doi: 10.1016/0306-4522(96)00311-9
- Przyklenk, K., and Whittaker, P. (2013). Genesis of remote conditioning: action at a distance-'hypotheses non fingo'? J. Cardiovasc. Med. (Hagerstown). 14, 180–186. doi: 10.2459/JCM.0b013e328358c8eb
- Ravati, A., Ahlemeyer, B., Becker, A., and Krieglstein, J. (2000). Preconditioninginduced neuroprotection is mediated by reactive oxygen species. *Brain Res.* 866, 23–32. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(00)02210-1
- Rice, M. E, Forman, R. E, Chen, B. T., Avshalumov, M. V., Cragg, S. J., and Drew, K. L. (2002). Brain antioxidant regulation in mammals and anoxiatolerant reptiles: balanced for neuroprotection and neuromodulation. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 133, 515–525. doi: 10.1016/S1532-0456(02)00116-3
- Rogalska, J. (2010). Mineralocorticoid and glucocorticoid receptors in hippocampus: their impact on neurons survival and behavioral impairment after neonatal brain injury. *Vitam. Horm.* 82, 392–419. doi: 10.1016/s0083-6729(10)82020-5
- Rybnikova, E., Gluschenko, T., Galeeva, A., Tulkova, E., Nalivaeva, N. N., Makova, N. Z., et al. (2012a). Differential expression of ADAM15 and ADAM17 metalloproteases in the rat brain after severe hypobaric hypoxia and hypoxic preconditioning. *Neurosci. Res.* 72, 364–373. doi: 10.1016/j.neures.2011.12.010
- Rybnikova, E., Gluschenko, T., Tulkova, E., Churilova, A, Jaroshevich, O, Baranova, K, et al. (2008a). Preconditioning induces prolonged expression of transcription factors pCREB and NF-kappaB in the neocortex of rats before and following severe hypobaric hypoxia. J. Neurochem. 106, 1450–1458. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05516.x
- Rybnikova, E., Glushchenko, T., Churilova, A., Pivina, S., and Samoilov, M. (2011). Expression of glucocorticoid and mineralocorticoid receptors in hippocampus of rats exposed to various modes of hypobaric hypoxia: putative role in hypoxic preconditioning. *Brain Res.* 1381, 66–77. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2011.01.005
- Rybnikova, E., Glushchenko, T., Tyulkova, E., Baranova, K, and Samoilov, M. (2009). Mild hypobaric hypoxia preconditioning up-regulates expression of transcription factors c-Fos and NGFI-A in rat neocortex and hippocampus. *Neurosci. Res.* 65, 360–366. doi: 10.1016/j.neures.2009.08.013
- Rybnikova, E., Mironova, V., Pivina, S., Tulkova, E, Ordyan, N, Nalivaeva, N, et al. (2007b). Involvement of hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in the antidepressant-like effects of mild hypoxic preconditioning in rats. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 32, 812–823. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2007.05.010

- Rybnikova, E., Mironova, V., Pivina, S., Tulkova, E., Ordyan, N., Vataeva, L., et al. (2007a). Antidepressant-like effects of mild hypoxia preconditioning in the learned helplessness model in rats. *Neurosci. Lett.* 417, 234–239. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2007.02.048
- Rybnikova, E., Sitnik, N., Gluschenko, T., Tjulkova, E, and Samoilov, M. O. (2006). The preconditioning modified neuronal expression of apoptosis-related proteins of Bcl-2 superfamily following severe hypobaric hypoxia in rats. *Brain Res.* 1089, 195–202. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2006.03.053
- Rybnikova, E., Vataeva, L., Tyulkova, E., Gluschenko, T, Otellin, V, Pelto-Huikko, M, et al. (2005). Preconditioning prevents impairment of passive avoidance learning and suppression of brain NGFI-A expression induced by severe hypoxia. *Behav. Brain Res* 160, 107–114. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2004.11.023
- Rybnikova, E., Vorobyev, M., Pivina, S., and Samoilov, M. (2012b). Postconditioning by mild hypoxic exposures reduces rat brain injury caused by severe hypoxia. *Neurosci. Lett.* 513, 100–105. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2012.02.019
- Rybnikova, E. A, Baranova, K. A., Gluschenko, T. S., Vetrovoy, O. V., Sidorova, M. V., and Portnichenko, V. I. (2015). Role of HIF-1 in neuronal mechanisms of adaptation to psychoemotional and hypoxic stress. *Int. J. Physiol. Pathophysiol.* 6, 1–11. doi: 10.1615/IntJPhysPathophys.v6.i1.10
- Rybnikova, E. A., Mironova, V. I., Pivina, S. G., Ordyan, N. E., Tulkova, E. I., and Samoilov, M. O. (2008b). Hormonal mechanisms of neuroprotective effects of the mild hypoxic preconditioning in rats. *Dokl. Biol. Sci.* 421, 239–240. doi: 10.1134/S0012496608040054
- Samoilov, M., Churilova, A., Gluschenko, T., and Rybnikova, E. (2014). Neocortical pCREB and BDNF expression under different modes of hypobaric hypoxia: role in brain hypoxic tolerance in rats. *Acta Histochem.* 116, 949–957. doi: 10.1016/j.acthis.2014.03.009
- Samoilov, M. O. (1997). Basic molecular-cellular mechanisms of adaptive responses of the brain. Neurosci. Behav. Physiol. 27, 200–206. doi: 10.1007/BF02462878
- Samoilov, M. O., Lazarevich, E. V., Semenov, D. G., Mokrushin, A. A., Tyul'kova, E. I., Romanovskii, D. Y., et al. (2003). The adaptive effects of hypoxic preconditioning of brain neurons. *Rev. Neurosci. Behav. Physiol.* 33, 1–11. doi: 10.1023/A:1021119112927
- Samoilov, M. O., Rybnikova, E. A., Sitnik, N. A., Glushchenko, T. S., Tyulkova, E. I., and Grinkevich, L. N. (2007). Preconditioning modifies the activities of mitogen-activated protein kinases and c-Jun transcription factor in rat hippocampus after severe hypobaric hypoxia. *Neurochem. J.* 1, 219–226. doi: 10.1134/S1819712407030087
- Samoilov, M. O., Rybnikova, E. A., Tulkova, E. I., Vataeva, L. A., Otellin, V. A., Hozhai, L. I., et al. (2001). Hypobaric hypoxia affects rat behavior and immediate early gene expression in the brain: the corrective effect of preconditioning. *Dokl. Biol. Sci.* 381, 513–515. doi: 10.1023/A:1013301816108
- Savourey, G., Launay, J. C., Besnard, Y., Guinet, A., Bourrilhon, C., Cabane, D., et al. (2004). Control of erythropoiesis after high altitude acclimatization. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 93, 47–56. doi: 10.1007/s00421-004-1159-5
- Schurr, A., Reid, K. H., Tseng, M. T., West, C., and Rigor, B. M. (1986). Adaptation of adult brain tissue to anoxia and hypoxia *in vitro*. *Brain Res.* 374, 244–248. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(86)90418-X
- Schweizer, S., Meisel, A., and Marschenz, S. (2013). Epigenetic mechanisms in cerebral ischemia. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 38, 1335–1346. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2013.93
- Selye, H. (1950). Stress and the general adaptation syndrome. Br. Med. J. 4667, 1383–1392. doi: 10.1136/bmj.1.4667.1383
- Semenov, D. G., Beliakov, A. V., Glushchenko, T. S., and Samoilov, M. O. (2012). Participation of metabotropic glutamate receptors of the brain in mechanisms of hypoxic signaling. *Patol. Fiziol. Eksp. Ter.* 3, 11–19
- Semenov, D. G., Samoilov, M. O., and Łazarewicz, J. W. (2002). Calcium transients in the model of rapidly induced anoxic tolerance in rat cortical slices: involvement of NMDA receptors. *Neurosignals* 11, 329–335. doi: 10.1159/000068255
- Semenov, D. G., Tyul'kova, I. I., Samoilov, M. O., and Lazarevich, E. V. (2000). Involvement of intracellular regulatory systems in the adaptive effects of transient anoxia *in vitro*. *Neurosci. Behav. Physiol.* 30, 357–363. doi: 10.1007/BF02471790
- Semenza, G. L. (2000). Expression of hypoxia-inducible factor 1: mechanisms and consequences. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 59, 47–53. doi: 10.1016/S0006-2952(99)00292-0

- Seo, H. W., Kim, E. J., Na, H., and Lee, M. O. (2009). Transcriptional activation of hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha by HDAC4 and HDAC5 involves differential recruitment of p300 and FIH-1. *FEBS Lett.* 583, 55–60. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2008.11.044
- Serebrovskaya, T. V., Nikolsky, I. S., Nikolska, V. V., Mallet, R. T., and Ishchuk, V. A. (2011). Intermittent hypoxia mobilizes hematopoietic progenitors and augments cellular and humoral elements of innate immunity in adult men. *High Alt. Med. Biol.* 12, 243–252. doi: 10.1089/ham.20 10.1086
- Shao, G., and Lu, G. W. (2012). Hypoxic preconditioning in an autohypoxic animal model. *Neurosci. Bull.* 28, 316–320. doi: 10.1007/s12264-012-1222-x
- Sheng, M., and Greenberg, M. E. (1990). The regulation and function of c-fos and other immediate early genes in the nervous system. *Neuron* 4, 477–485. doi: 10.1016/0896-6273(90)90106-P
- Shpargel, K. B., Jalabi, W., Jin, Y., Dadabayev, A., Penn, M. S., and Trapp, B. D. (2008). Preconditioning paradigms and pathways in the brain. *Cleve Clin. J. Med.* 75, S77–S82. doi: 10.3949/ccjm.75.Suppl_2.S77
- Sng, J. C., Taniura, H., and Yoneda, Y. (2004). A tale of early response genes. *Biol. Pharm. Bull.* 27, 606–612. doi: 10.1248/bpb.27.606
- Steiger, H. J., and Hänggi, D. (2007). Ischaemic preconditioning of the brain, mechanisms and applications. Acta Neurochir. (Wien). 149, 1–10. doi: 10.1007/s00701-006-1057-1
- Stenzel-Poore, M. P., Stevens, S. L., King, J. S., and Simon, R. P. (2007). Preconditioning reprograms the response to ischemic injury and primes the emergence of unique endogenous neuroprotective phenotypes: a speculative synthesis. *Stroke* 38, 680–685. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.0000251444.56487.4c
- Stetler, R. A., Leak, R. K., Gan, Y., Li, P., Zhang, F., Hu, X., et al. (2014). Preconditioning provides neuroprotection in models of CNS disease: paradigms and clinical significance. *Prog. Neurobiol.* 114, 58–83. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2013.11.005
- Stroev, S. A., Gluschenko, T. S., Tjulkova, E. I., Rybnikova, E. A., Samoilov, M. O., and Pelto-Huikko, M. (2005). The effect of preconditioning on the Cu, Zn superoxide dismutase expression and enzyme activity in rat brain at the early period after severe hypobaric hypoxia. *Neurosci. Res.* 53, 39–47. doi: 10.1016/j.neures.2005.05.010
- Stroev, S. A., Tjulkova, E. I., Gluschenko, T. S., Rybnikova, E. A., Samoilov, M. O., and Pelto-Huikko, M. (2004). The augmentation of brain thioredoxin-1 expression after severe hypobaric hypoxia by the preconditioning in rats. *Neurosci. Lett.* 370, 224–229. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2004.08.022
- Tixier, E., Leconte, C., Touzani, O., Roussel, S., Petit, E., and Bernaudin, M. (2008). Adrenomedullin protects neurons against oxygen glucose deprivation stress in an autocrine and paracrine manner. J. Neurochem. 106, 1388–1403. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05494.x
- Tsai, Y. P., and Wu, K. J. (2014). Epigenetic regulation of hypoxia-responsive gene expression: focusing on chromatin and DNA modifications. *Int. J. Cancer* 134, 249–256. doi: 10.1002/ijc.28190
- van Goor, H., Melenhorst, W. B., Turner, A. J., and Holgate, S. T. (2009). Adamalysins in biology and disease. J. Pathol. 219, 277–286. doi: 10.1002/path.2594
- Vannucci, R. C., Towfighi, J., and Vannucci, S. J. (1998). Hypoxic preconditioning and hypoxic-ischemic brain damage in the immature rat: pathologic and metabolic correlates. *J. Neurochem.* 71, 1215–1220. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.1998.71031215.x
- Vetrovoy, O. V., Rybnikova, E. A., Glushchenko, T. S., Baranova, K. A., and Samoilov, M. O. (2014). Mild hypobaric hypoxic postconditioning increases the expression of HIF-1α and erythropoietin in the CA1 field of the hippocampus of rats that survive after severe hypoxia. *Neurochem. J.* 8, 103–108. doi: 10.1134/S1819712414020123
- Vetrovoy, O. V., Rybnikova, E. A., Glushchenko, T. S., and Samoilov, M. O. (2015). Effects of hypoxic postconditioning on the expression of antiapoptotic protein Bcl-2 and neurotrophin BDNF in hippocampal field CA1 in rats subjected to severe hypoxia. *Neurosci. Behav. Physiol.* 45, 367–370. doi: 10.1007/s11055-015-0083-y
- Vijayakumar, N. T., Sangwan, A., Sharma, B., Majid, A., and Rajanikant, G. K. (2015). Cerebral ischemic preconditioning: the road so far... *Mol. Neurobiol.* doi: 10.1007/s12035-015-9278-z. [Epub ahead of print].
- Wang, F., Zhang, R., Beischlag, T. V., Muchardt, C., Yanif, M., and Hankinson, O. (2004). Roles of Brahma and Brahma/SWI2-related gene1 in hypoxic

induction of the erythropoetin gene. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 46733-46741. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M409002200

- Wang, L. C., Chang, C. P., Chio, C. C., Wu, M. H., Lee, Y. S., Huang, C. Y., et al. (2012). Hypobaric hypoxia preconditioning attenuates experimental heatstroke syndromes via preinduction of heat shock protein 70. Am. J. Med. Sci. 344, 383–390. doi: 10.1097/maj.0b013e31824314fe
- Watson, J. A., Watson, C. J., McCann, A., and Baugh, J. (2010). Epigenetics, the epicenter of the hypoxic response. *Epigenetics* 5, 293–296. doi: 10.4161/epi.5.4.11684
- Wu, X., Sun, J., and Li, L. (2013). Chronic cerebrovascular hypoperfusion affects global DNA methylation and histone acetylation in rat brain. *Neurosci. Bull.* 29, 685–692. doi: 10.1007/s12264-013-1345-8
- Xu, K., and Lamanna, J. C. (2014). Short-term hypoxic preconditioning improved survival following cardiac arrest and resuscitation in rats. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 812, 309–315. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4939-0620-8_41
- Zhang, S., Zhang, Y., Jiang, S., Liu, Y., Huang, L., Zhang, T., et al. (2014). The effect of hypoxia preconditioning on DNA methyltransferase and PP1 γ in hippocampus of hypoxia preconditioned mice. *High Alt. Med. Biol.* 15, 483–490. doi: 10.1089/ham.2014.1042
- Zhang, W. L., and Lu, G. W. (1997). Effects of acute repeated hypoxia on adenosine and its A1 receptor in mouse brain of mice. *Chin. J. Appl. Physiol.* 13, 114–117.

- Zhao, H. (2007). The protective effect of ischemic postconditioning against ischemic injury: from the heart to the brain. *J. Neuroimmune Pharmacol.* 2, 313–318. doi: 10.1007/s11481-007-9089-8
- Zhao, Z. Q., Corvera, J. S., Halkos, M. E., Kerendi, F., Wang, N. P., Guyton, R. A., et al. (2003). Inhibition of myocardial injury by ischemic postconditioning during reperfusion: comparison with ischemic preconditioning. *Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol.* 285, H579–H588. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.01064.2002
- Zhen, J. L., Wang, W. P., Zhou, J. J., Qu, Z. Z., Fang, H. B., Zhao, R. R., et al. (2014). Chronic intermittent hypoxic preconditioning suppresses pilocarpineinduced seizures and associated hippocampal neurodegeneration. *Brain Res.* 1563, 122–130. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2014.03.032

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Rybnikova and Samoilov. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Molecular programs induced by heat acclimation confer neuroprotection against TBI and hypoxic insults via cross-tolerance mechanisms

Michal Horowitz^{1*}, Gali Umschweif^{1,2}, Assaf Yacobi¹ and Esther Shohami^{2*}

¹ Laboratory of Environmental Physiology, The Hebrew University, Jerusalem, Israel, ² Department of Pharmacology, The Hebrew University, Jerusalem, Israel

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Natalia N. Nalivaeva, University of Leeds, UK

Reviewed by:

Aurel Popa-Wagner, University of Medicine Rostock, Germany Denes V. Agoston, Max-Planck Insitute, Germany

*Correspondence:

Michal Horowitz, Laboratory of Environmental Physiology, Faculty of Dental Medicine, The Hebrew University, PO 12272, Jerusalem 91120, Israel m.horowitz@mail.huji.ac.il; Esther Shohami, Department of Pharmacology, Institute for Drug Research, School of Pharmacy, The Hebrew University, Jerusalem 91120, Israel esty.shohami@mail.huji.ac.il

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 21 March 2015 **Accepted:** 10 July 2015 **Published:** 28 July 2015

Citation:

Horowitz M, Umschweif G, Yacobi A and Shohami E (2015) Molecular programs induced by heat acclimation confer neuroprotection against TBI and hypoxic insults via cross-tolerance mechanisms. Front. Neurosci. 9:256. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2015.00256 Neuroprotection following prolonged exposure to high ambient temperatures (heat acclimation HA) develops via altered molecular programs such as cross-tolerance Heat Acclimation-Neuroprotection Cross-Tolerance (HANCT). The mechanisms underlying cross-tolerance depend on enhanced "on-demand" protective pathways evolving during acclimation. The protection achieved is long lasting and limits the need for *de novo* recruitment of cytoprotective pathways upon exposure to novel stressors. Using mouse and rat acclimated phenotypes, we will focus on the impact of heat acclimation on Angiotensin II-AT2 receptors in neurogenesis and on HIF-1 as key mediators in spontaneous recovery and HANCT after traumatic brain injury (TBI). The neuroprotective consequences of heat acclimation on NMDA and AMPA receptors will be discussed using the global hypoxia model. A behavioral-molecular link will be crystallized. The differences between HANCT and consensus preconditioning will be reviewed.

Keywords: traumatic brain injury and neuroprotection, heat acclimation and cross tolerance, angiotensin AT2 receptor and neurogenesis, AKT-HIF-1 signaling, hypoxia, NMDA and AMPA receptors

Cross-tolerance

Cross-tolerance is the phenomenon whereby exposure to one stressor induces protection from a novel stressor and such cross reinforcement raises the possibility of inducing protection to a stressor without prior exposure to it (Horowitz et al., 2004). It is an important feature of many cellular protective mechanisms and involves the plasticity of interactions of environmental-stressors at one end of the spectrum, to drugs and pharmacological interactions at the other. In this review we will focus on how adjustment to one environmental stressor limits damage caused by exposure to novel stressors i.e., heat-acclimation mediated neuroprotection cross-tolerance (HANCT).

Heat Acclimation

Heat acclimation is the term used to describe the processes occurring when an organism is exposed to environmental heat for a prolonged period. The changes at all levels of body organization lead to a new homeostasis which is achieved by the reprogramming of gene expression.

Heat acclimation (Horowitz, 2014) is achieved by persistent exposure of an organism to an ambient temperature above its normothermic range. Heat acclimation is a "within lifetime" phenotypic adaptation involving adjustments at all levels of body organization to enhance thermotolerance and heat endurance. The physiological criteria for the heat acclimated phenotype are

reduced basal metabolic and heart rates as well as basal body temperature, concurrent with lower temperature-threshold of activation of the heat dissipation effectors. An important additional criterion is delayed thermal injuries, due to an elevated injury temperature threshold. Reprogramming of gene expression and post-transcriptional regulatory mechanisms are essential components of the acclimated phenotype. Major molecular players in the induction of heat acclimation are the Heat Shock Factor 1-Heat Shock Proteins (HSF1-HSPs) cascade and hypoxia inducible transcription factor α (HIF-1 α) and its targets (Malovan et al., 1999, 2005; Shein et al., 2005; Horowitz, 2010; Horowitz and Assadi, 2010). The 1 month needed to induce acclimatory homeostasis augments HSP72 reserves and leads to constitutive elevation of HIF-1a under normoxic environmental conditions. This implies that in the acclimated phenotype, cytoprotection can be accomplished without de novo HSP synthesis or abolishment of HIF-1 α degradation.

Classical preconditioning (cPC) is a cellular-molecular protective mechanism evoked following exposure to a sub-lethal stress. Initially rapid, transient salvage kinases are activated followed by transcription and translation of cytoprotective proteins. Protection from subsequent exposure to the same stress lasts for 24–48 h.

In cPC, cytoproective molecular reserves are augmented via subjection to intermittent short sub-lethal stresses (i.e., thermal, ischemic, hypoxic), which confer protection to larger stressors, mostly of the same type, when given within 24-48 h (Murry et al., 1986; Obrenovitch, 2008; Thompson et al., 2013). Unlike HA (Section Preconditioning vs. Heat Acclimation Mediated Cross-tolerance below), the short-term sub-lethal stresses of cPC are insufficient to confer long-term protection even though stress-associated genes are immediate "on-demand" responders [namely, induced by preconditioning (or adaptive processes) and remain on "stand by"]. Gene chip bioinformatic analyses of the acclimatome (Tetievsky et al., 2014) showed that heat acclimation induces qualitative changes in molecules such as ion channels, receptor properties and various metabolic pathways, which can also be neuroprotective. In the frontal cortex and the hippocampus, Yacobi et al. (2014) reported significant changes in the properties of the N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (MNDA-R) and α-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoazole-propionic acid receptor (AMPA-R), while Schwimmer et al. (2006) provided evidence of changes in cytokines and various pyrogenic neuropeptides and neuropeptide receptors, as well as changes in the angiotensin AT1 and AT2 receptor ratio. These phenotypic changes were found to be neuroprotective, either by "preventive" mechanisms, which attenuate the severity of the damage, or by inducing spontaneous recovery via cytoprotective pathways and are discussed below regarding traumatic brain injury (TBI) and hypoxic stress. For details regarding HANCT following hyperoxic insults the readers are referred to Arieli et al. (2003).

Preconditioning vs. Heat Acclimation Mediated Cross-tolerance

cPC was first reported in 1986, when Murry et al. (1986) discovered that intermittent brief sub-lethal ischemic episodes protect the heart from a subsequent sustained ischemic insult.

That phenomenon, defined as "preconditioning" suggested that in cardiac patients, the multiple episodes of angina that often precede myocardial infarction actually delay cell death after coronary occlusion allowing larger areas of the myocardium to survive and function. Less than 10 years later, this preconditioning effect became widely recognized in brain research as a powerful cytoprotective tool and provided an innovative approach for the development of protective strategies (Obrenovitch, 2008). Preconditioning is a part of the universal rapid cellular adaptive mechanisms induced by many physiological and pharmacological stressors (e.g., hypoxia, ischemia, heat stress, anesthetics).

In view of the large number of inducible stress genes responding to heat exposure and/or heat acclimation (Horowitz et al., 2004; Schwimmer et al., 2004; Horowitz, 2014) we postulated that the induction of the consensus heat acclimation players, HSH1-HSP cascade or HIF-1 α and targets only is unlikely to be sufficient to confer heat-acclimation-induced cross-tolerance. Gene-cluster analysis of cDNA Atlas arrays of genes representing homeostatic responses and stress-associated genes in the heart (Horowitz et al., 2004), respectively, showed a divergence between genes responding to heat stress and those responding to ischemia/reperfusion insult. The data suggest that "shared signaling cascades" are the underlying mechanism of cross-tolerance by interacting with those involved in stress-specific or organ specific responses.

Conceptually, both heat acclimation mediated cross-tolerance and cPC rely on transcriptional activation. However, in contrast to cPC, heat acclimation for 2 days (when apparent acclimation depends on neural activity and cPC is at its peak) impedes tolerance to novel stressors despite the rapid adaptive responses, and this is probably related to phosphorylation processes (detailed in Assayag et al., 2012). Therefore it seems that heat acclimation mediated cross-tolerance depends on long-term translational processes, which establish reserves of cytoprotective proteins (e.g., HSP72, Section Heat Acclimation above) and/or adjust electron transfer and ROS production in the mitochondria (Assayag et al., 2012). Therefore, cross-tolerance can only be tested after acclimatory homeostasis has been achieved. Recent studies from our laboratory (Treinin et al., 2003; Horowitz and Alxander-Shani, 2015) demonstrated that (i) HSF1-HSP72 cascade (at least in the heart and in C. elegans) is regulated in a HIF-1 α independent manner and that (ii) HSP72 is essential but insufficient to confer protection in our models. It remains unclear whether HIF-1a transcriptional activation alone is sufficient to confer protection.

Traumatic Brain Injury

Epidemiology

TBI affecting about 10 million people worldwide every year, is a leading cause of death and disability and is a major social, economic and health problem (Maas et al., 2008). The World Health Organization estimates that by the year 2020 TBI will become a more common cause of death than other major diseases (Zitnay, 2005). The majority of TBI occurs among young children (0–4 years) and in the 15–45 age group, and 75% of those affected are male (Bruns and Hauser, 2003; Rutland-Brown et al., 2006; Tagliaferri et al., 2006; Maas et al., 2008). Causes of TBI differ between the age groups. In young children and the elderly, falls are the primary cause of head injury (Bruns and Hauser, 2003). Young adults are more susceptible to TBI through road traffic accidents, fights and contact sports (hockey, football, soccer) (Finfer and Cohen, 2001; Mock et al., 2004). Recently attention has been paid to military personnel suffering from TBI from blast waves (Taber et al., 2006; Hampton, 2011). Almost half of the TBI patients suffer from long-term disabilities such as neurological disorders (e.g., epilepsy and sleep disorders), neurodegenerative and psychiatric diseases, neuroendocrine disorders, and nonneurological disorders (Masel and DeWitt, 2010). In spite of extensive research no effective pharmacological intervention to facilitate recovery after TBI has been found.

Early Harmful Events

The primary injury in TBI is due to mechanical forces on the brain and is accompanied by shearing and tearing of the tissues and blood vessels which trigger immediate and long-term changes in ionic homeostasis, brain metabolism and function. Following the mechanical impact, cellular/molecular mechanisms are set in motion. Many of these mechanisms, such as glutamate-induced excitotoxicity, impaired energy metabolism, oxidative stress and inflammation, are harmful and lead to neuronal cell death, tissue necrosis and functional impairments (Miller, 1993; Werner and Engelhard, 2007; de Lanerolle et al., 2015). Brain hypoxia is one of the most common secondary insults occurring following severe TBI (Chesnut et al., 1993; Jeremitsky et al., 2003). It can be initiated by TBI-induced cerebral hypo-perfusion, or apnea and hypo-ventilation mostly related to brainstem injury (McHugh et al., 2007). Yan et al. (2011) used a combined model of diffused TBI and hypoxia and showed that cerebral hypoxia exacerbates the secondary brain damage following TBI. In their studies Yan et al. (2011) demonstrated increased motor and behavioral deficits along with greater production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and sustained metabolic depression, when compared to TBI alone.

Among the early harmful events that contribute to the pathogenesis of TBI is excessive production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and NO. The resulting reactive nitrogen species are detected minutes to hours after the insult. Brain tissue is the most vulnerable tissue to oxidative damage due to its high rate of oxidative metabolic activity, intensive production of reactive oxygen metabolites, and relatively low antioxidant capacity (for review e.g., Chong et al., 2005). The brain also contains high levels of transition metals, such as iron, which can catalyze the production of highly toxic radicals via the metal-mediated Haber–Weiss reaction (Halliwell and Gutteridge, 1989). In order to cope with oxidative stress living cells have developed several lines of defense, including antioxidative enzymes and low molecular weight antioxidants.

Endogenous Neuroprotective Mechanisms

In parallel to the harmful cascades, TBI also induces endogenous neuroprotective mechanisms. The ability of cells, tissues and organisms to utilize adaptive self-protective mechanisms is now well recognized in the post-injury phase. The final outcome of TBI is determined by the balance between injury and repair mechanisms (Neary, 2005). Numerous studies have demonstrated the profound protective effect of preconditioning by brief ischemic or thermal exposures on the outcome of ischemic brain injury. The beneficial consequences of such procedures have been demonstrated in several *in vitro* (Liu et al., 2000) and *in vivo* models (e.g., Dirnagl et al., 2003; Glantz et al., 2005; Blanco et al., 2006).

As mentioned above, the functional outcome after TBI depends on the balance between the deleterious and protective mechanisms. Exposure to pre-conditioning stimuli may either inhibit key pathways in harmful cascades or activate key pathways in protective cascades. Identification of these mechanisms may facilitate the design of novel drugs that mimic the self-protective capacity of the brain.

Molecular Mechanisms Underlying HA Mediated Neuroprotection after TBI-inherent Spontaneous Recovery Pathways

The cross-tolerance that HA confers against TBI was investigated extensively by combining HA model (Horowitz, 1976; Maloyan et al., 2005; Tetievsky et al., 2008) with the closed head injury experimental model of TBI (Chen et al., 1996; Flierl et al., 2009). We found that functional recovery of HA rats and mice was greater, with less brain tissue damage, compared to non-HA control animals (Shohami et al., 1994a,b, 1997; Shein et al., 2007). The natural healing processes after TBI are poorly understood, therefore the enhancement of the healing and significantly improved outcomes following TBI after HA prompted us to explore the mechanisms by which HA confers neuroprotection. The accelerated healing of the injured brain in acclimated animals is unusual and provides important information regarding key inherent neuroprotective pathways.

The Importance of Akt Signaling

HANCT confers prolong improved recovery after TBI persisting for at least 6 weeks after injury. This is shown by enhanced motor function, improved cognitive function and reduced edema formation (Shein et al., 2005, 2007; Umschweif et al., 2010, 2013). In order to understand this protection we focused here on Akt (also known as protein kinase B), a masterregulator of pro-survival pathways in many tissues including the brain. Akt activation is enhanced following HA. Moreover, pharmacological inhibition of Akt phosphorylation abolished the beneficial effects of HA in injured mice (Shein et al., 2007), highlighting the importance of this factor in HANCT. Akt activation attenuates the intrinsic apoptosis pathway, which usually causes extensive cell death in neurons (Zhang et al., 2005). Post-injury lesion volume was smaller in the HA group compared with normothermic control mice, possibly due to inhibition of the intrinsic apoptosis pathway (Umschweif et al., 2010). Akt promotes cellular survival and healing by direct regulation of a variety cellular factors including hypoxia inducible factor 1 alpha (HIF-1 α).

HIF-1 α -a Key Mediator of HA Mediated Neuroprotection

HIF-1 α is the regulatory subunit of the heterodimer HIF-1, a well-known hypoxia induced transcription factor. This subunit responds to many cellular events including hypoxia and is induced by reduced cellular oxygen availability (Singh et al., 2012). The active transcription factor recognizes and binds to the hypoxia-response elements and activates transcription of its target genes, allowing tissue adaptation to hypoxia and ischemia. Secondary ischemia due to reduced oxygen delivery to the injured tissue occurs following TBI; hence HIF-1 activation shortly after TBI fights secondary ischemia and reduces tissue loss. Interestingly, HIF-1 α levels are high in HA mice and remain elevated after injury (Shein et al., 2005; Umschweif et al., 2013). The beneficial effect of elevated HIF-1 α was lost after inhibition of HIF-1 dimerization with acriflavine (Umschweif et al., 2013). Acriflavine eliminated the spontaneous recovery after TBI and in the first days after TBI no improvement in motor ability was noted, confirming the role of HIF-1 α in mediating neuroprotection. Furthermore, in HA mice HIF-1 inhibition not only prevented the enhanced recovery compared to normothermic mice, but motor ability deteriorated, lesion volume was greater as was the death rate of the injured mice (Umschweif et al., 2013). This highlights the importance of HIF-1 in both spontaneous recovery and HANCT. The molecular mechanisms underlying the contribution of HIF-1 to HA mediated neuroprotection are yet to be elucidated, however, there is an evidence that may illuminate events downstream to HIF-1.

Among the cytoprotective and angiogenesis related genes that are upregulated by active HIF-1 is vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). VEGF has been described as a potent inducer of neuroprotection and neurogenesis after TBI (Thau-Zuchman et al., 2010, 2012). Therefore it is possible that some of the beneficial effects of HIF-1 in HA mice may be due to the upregulation of VEGF. HA increases VEGF levels and these remain high after TBI. On the other hand, VEGF levels are significantly attenuated following inhibition of HIF-1. It is therefore reasonable to speculate that VEGF is one of the downstream targets mediating HIF-1 induced neuroprotection in HA mice.

Another HIF-1 target gene that may facilitate this effect is the glucose transporter 1 (GLUT1) which is abundant in the brain. Similarly to VEGF, GLUT1 is upregulated in HA brains and this effect is eliminated by HIF-1 inhibition (Umschweif et al., 2013). GLUT1 induction following TBI potentially allows more efficient glucose uptake by brain cells and may fight the energy depletion that results from secondary ischemia. Notably, we demonstrated that HA induces a significant concomitant increase in the expression of nuclear HIF-1 α and EpoR prior to and post TBI suggesting the involvement of this pathway in HA-induced neuroprotection (Shein et al., 2005). Collectively, HIF-1 is a key mediator of HA mediated neuroprotection and elevated HIF-1 levels contribute to the improved outcome of acclimated animals after TBI.

Angiotensin Receptor Type 2: An Upstream Regulator of Neuroprotection and Neurorepair in Injured HA Mice

The crucial role of HIF-1 activation in HA mediated neuroprotection has placed HIF-1 in the spotlight in the search for a new drug target which will successfully mimic the protective effects of HA on TBI. Pharmacological stabilization of HIF-1 independent of cellular oxygen levels may occur following activation of certain growth factor receptors such as insulin like growth factor or epidermal growth-factor (PMID:13130303), which are relevant in the fight against cancer. A different upstream receptor activates HIF-1 in the brain, the angiotensin receptor type 2 (AT2).

AT2 is abundant in the brain during development and under stress (Dumont et al., 1999; Guimond and Gallo-Payet, 2012) including after brain ischemia. It was also elevated in rats following HA (Schwimmer et al., 2004). AT2 activation improves the outcome following brain ischemia and reduces lesion volume (McCarthy et al., 2009, 2012; Guimond and Gallo-Payet, 2012). Taken together, these data promote the hypothesis that increased AT2 levels in the HA phenotype facilitate neuroprotection and improved TBI outcome. Interestingly, AT2 levels were not elevated in HA mice; however, pharmacological blocking of AT2 by a specific antagonist (PD123319) abolished the beneficial effects of HA. HA was found to affect AT2 signaling by increasing levels of another receptor which transactivates AT2, the nerve growth factor receptor, TrkA. HA increased levels of TrkA as well as its endogenous ligand, nerve growth factor (NGF). These events, in combination with the induction of brain derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) and its receptor TrkB seen in HA mice, may explain the extreme effects of AT2 blocking on TBI outcome. Since both NGF and BDNF increase Akt phosphorylation and in turn activate HIF-1, blocking AT2 inhibits these signals which contribute to neuroprotection in HA mice. Indeed, by blocking AT2 levels in HA mice the levels of NGF and BDNF as well as HIF-1a levels were attenuated. This may explain why the detrimental effects of AT2 blocking were only noted in HA mice, and hardly affected the recovery of control mice after injury. An interesting observation of AT2 blocking in HA mice is the effect on induced neurogenesis seen in HA mice after TBI. HA not only led to TBI induced cell proliferation, but also induced neurogenesis after injury, as seen in the SVZ, the dentate gyrus and in the injury region. These neuroregenerative events are orchestrated and triggered by AT2 signaling—NGF, BDNF, and Akt and were eliminated by blocking AT2, thus, supporting the notion of AT2 as modulator of neurorepair (Umschweif et al., 2014a).

AT2 Activation after TBI Mimics the Beneficial Effects of Long Term Heat Acclimation Prior to Injury

After revealing the role of AT2 signaling and identifying it as an indispensable factor in HA-mediated neuroprotection, we examined whether these benefits could be mimicked by direct activation of AT2 after TBI.

Using a specific AT2 agonist (CGP42112A), administered for 3 days following TBI we obtained an effect similar to that achieved by HA. The recovery of motor function of the agonist treated mice was somewhat delayed, beginning about 2 weeks after TBI and significantly progressing over the next 3 weeks. Moreover, cognitive function assessed by the ability of the injured mice to recognize a novel object also improved in a dose dependent manner. Lesion volume in the agonist treated mice was smaller than that in the control group (Umschweif et al., 2014b). The molecular mechanism underlying these effects was confirmed. Neurotrophins (NGF, BDNF) and their downstream kinases-Akt and Erk1/2 were induced by the AT2 agonist and blocking the receptor inhibited these molecular effects. These early protective events, occurring within 24h of the injury, seem to set the stage and probably initiated the neurorepair events seen for weeks after injury. Early AT2 activation induced proliferation and neurogenesis in the neurogenic niches. Interestingly, around the injury site the elevated number of newborn neurons was at the expense of newborn astrocytes (Umschweif et al., 2014b).

To date the molecular mechanisms which were found to underlie the neuroprotective and healing effects of HA, involve Akt, HIF-1, GLUT1, VEGF, NGF, BDNF, and Erk1/2. Pharmacological activation of AT2 after injury partially mimics the beneficial effects of pre-injury HA, and affects all these targets.

Hypoxia from Low PO₂ Partial Pressure: HA Mediated Neuroprotection via NMDA-R and AMPA-R Remodeling-injury "Prevention"

The most sensitive cells to hypoxic/ischemic stress are the neurons of the cornus ammonis 1 (CA1) hippocampal layer and those of layers 3–6 of the frontal cortex (Kirino et al., 1984). Following exposure to hypoxic/ischemic stress there is a massive glutamate discharge which over-activates glutamate-gated ion channels (Choi, 1992; Doble, 1999) and kills these neurons. This is mediated via NMDA-excitotoxicity, free radical formation, lactic acidosis, and inhibition of protein synthesis (Gozal et al., 1998; Lau and Tymianski, 2010). Cell death starts 2–3 days after insult and may continue for several weeks. It is probably caused by calcium influx via glutamate-gated channels during the first hours after the stress (Bochet et al., 1994; Jonas et al., 1994; Osuga and Hakim, 1994; Nadler et al., 1995; Kaur et al., 2012).

In contrast to the previous sections of this review where the impact of heat acclimation on spontaneous recovery signals induced post TBI were discussed, in this section we will describe a hypoxia rat model, which is achieved by exposure of the animals to a mixture of air and nitrogen adjusted to achieve $4.5 \pm 0.5\%$ oxygen for 15 min. We will focus on how HA causes hypoxic tolerance via NMDA receptor remodeling. The involvement of NMDA-R in the process of delayed cell death after hypoxic stress is well-established, including its upregulation and increased activity in the post-stress period.

Briefly, the NMDA-R is comprised of several subunits. The GluN1 subunit is present in all NMDA-R assemblies; therefore its levels are used as a marker of NMDA-R on the external cell surface (Kutsuwada et al., 1992; Bochet et al., 1994; Monver et al., 1994). The GluN2 subunits are located on the external cell membrane and GluN2A and GluN2B are abundant in the hippocampus and frontal cortex, the regions most susceptible to hypoxic stress (Chen et al., 1999; Erreger et al., 2005). Ion channels made of the GluN1/GluN2A combination are four times more permeable to calcium than GluN1/GluN2B. Therefore, (in brain areas where the presence of other NMDA-R subunits is negligible) when the GluN2B/GluN2A ratio is greater than 1, there is a lower channel opening probability and less calcium penetration. In congruence with clinical behavioral tests demonstrating that heat acclimated rats are more able to deal with hypoxia than non-acclimated rats, we showed: (i) that the heat acclimated group had less NMDA-Rs than controls under both basal and hypoxic conditions and (ii) an increased GluN2B/GluN2A ratio in response to hypoxia, with controls showing a reciprocal effect. Collectively, the data indicate that the protective changes in the NMDA-R against hypoxia following long-term heat acclimation are not only the result of quantitative shifts, but qualitative changes in the sub-unit profile of the receptor also occur. Similarly, AMPA-R, another important glutamate-gated ion channels that causes cell damage during hypoxia via alteration of the GluA2 subunit, is also remodeled (Gorter et al., 1997; Carriedo et al., 1998). The HA group responds to hypoxic insult with a significant increase in GluA2 protein levels in contrast to the rapid declines noted in controls. The timing of this decrease, so soon after insult, implies that a damaging rapid increase in inter-cellular calcium concentration occurs in non-acclimated rats.



Translational Benefits of Heat Acclimation

Studying HANCT improves our understanding of natural, intrinsic mechanisms of neuroprotection. This form of conditioning enhances innate protective mechanisms and enables the organism (or tissue) to combat future insults. HANCT *per se* is impractical as a therapeutic modality as it cannot be applied post-injury.

However the multiple spontaneous signals of recovery, which are evoked by HANCT and minimize neuronal death, can be translated into novel neuroprotective strategies. The inference (i.e., in Section AT2 Activation after TBI Mimics the Beneficial Effects of Long Term Heat Acclimation Prior to Injury above) that pharmacological activation of AT2 (Umschweif et al., 2014b) or treatment with erythropoietin (Shein et al., 2008) is neuroprotective after TBI, stems from our studies on HANCT.

Our translational approach is supported by the interesting similarities between the molecular neuroprotective mechanisms invoked by moderate hypothermia as a therapy (Florian et al., 2008; Dietrich and Bramlett, 2010; Joseph et al., 2012), representing the reciprocal edge of thermal impacts and neuroprotection. Moderate hypothermia reduces excitotoxicity by decreasing extracellular glutamate levels, furthermore apoptosis, inflammation, edema and infarct size are reduced and motor function recovery improves. Similar protective pathways are part of the neuroprotective repertoire conferred by heat

References

- Arieli, Y., Eynan, M., Gancz, H., Arieli, R., and Kashi, Y. (2003). Heat acclimation prolongs the time to central nervous system oxygen toxicity in the rat: possible involvement of HSP72. *Brain Res.* 962, 15–20. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(02)03681-8
- Assayag, M., Saada, A., Gerstenblith, G., Canaana, H., Shlomai, R., and Horowitz, M. (2012). Mitochondrial performance in heat acclimation—a lesson from ischemia/reperfusion and calcium overload insults in the heart. Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol. 303, R870–R881. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00155.2012
- Blanco, M., Lizasoain, I., Sobrino, T., Vivancos, J., and Castillo, J. (2006). Ischemic preconditioning: a novel target for neuroprotective therapy. *Cerebrovasc. Dis.* 21(Suppl. 2), 38–47. doi: 10.1159/000091702
- Bochet, P., Audinat, E., Lambolez, B., Crepel, F., Rossier, J., Iino, M., et al. (1994). Subunit composition at the single-cell level explains functional properties of a glutamate-gated channel. *Neuron* 12, 383–388. doi: 10.1016/0896-6273(94)90279-8
- Bruns, J. Jr., and Hauser, W. A. (2003). The epidemiology of traumatic brain injury: a review. *Epilepsia* 44(Suppl. 10), 2–10. doi: 10.1046/j.1528-1157.44.s10.3.x
- Carriedo, S. G., Yin, H. Z., Sensi, S. L., and Weiss, J. H. (1998). Rapid Ca2+ entry through Ca2+-permeable AMPA/Kainate channels triggers marked intracellular Ca2+ rises and consequent oxygen radical production. *J Neurosci.* 18, 7727–7738.
- Chen, N., Luo, T., and Raymond, L. A. (1999). Subtype-dependence of NMDA receptor channel open probability. *J Neurosci.* 19, 6844–6854.
- Chen, Y., Constantini, S., Trembovler, V., Weinstock, M., and Shohami, E. (1996). An experimental model of closed head injury in mice: pathophysiology, histopathology and cognitive deficits. *J. Neurotrauma* 13, 557–568.
- Chesnut, R. M., Marshall, L. F., Klauber, M. R., Blunt, B. A., Baldwin, N., Eisenberg, H. A., et al. (1993). The role of secondary brain injury in determining outcome from severe head injury. J. Trauma 34, 216–222.
- Choi, D. W. (1992). Excitotoxic cell death. J. Neurobiol. 23, 1261–1276. doi: 10.1002/neu.480230915

acclimation in mice (Shein et al., 2007; Umschweif et al., 2010) and rats (Shohami et al., 1994a,b).

Concluding Remarks

In this review we discussed the neuroprotective properties of phenotypic adaptations to prolonged exposure to environmental heat (heat acclimation—HA) which occur via potentiation of endogenous defense mechanisms. Damage is less severe e.g. via remodeling of NMDA-R and AMPA-R subunit profiles or by attenuating injury processes by recruiting augmented "on demand" constitutive cytoprotective networks.

These are further modulated by dynamic components such as AKT-HIF-1 α cascade (Akt, HIF-1, GLUT1, VEGF, NGF, BDNF, and Erk1/2). Our findings confirm the role of enhanced antioxidative, antiapoptotic, and anti-inflammatory capacities (Shein et al., 2007) in HA TBI mice. Upstream pharmacological stabilization of the HIF-1 cascade, independent of cellular oxygen levels, occurs via angiotensin receptor type 2 (AT2) was described. Furthermore, AT2 receptor activation also induces cell proliferation and neurogenesis after TBI, seen in the SVZ, the dentate gyrus and in the injury region of HA mice. *Pharmacological activation of AT2 after injury partially mimicked the beneficial effects of pre-injury HA*. The HA mediated neuroprotective features discussed are presented in **Figure 1**.

- Chong, Z. Z., Li, F., and Maiese, K. (2005). Oxidative stress in the brain: novel cellular targets that govern survival during neurodegenerative disease. *Prog. Neurobiol.* 75, 207–246. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2005.02.004
- de Lanerolle, N. C., Kim, J. H., and Bandak, F. A. (2015). Neuropathology of traumatic brain injury: comparison of penetrating, nonpenetrating direct impact and explosive blast etiologies. *Semin. Neurol.* 35, 12–19. doi: 10.1055/s-0035-1544240
- Dietrich, W. D., and Bramlett, H. M. (2010). The Evidence for Hypothermia as a neuroprotectant in traumatic brain injury. *Neurotherapeutics* 7, 43–50. doi: 10.1016/j.nurt.2009.10.015
- Dirnagl, U., Simon, R. P., and Hallenbeck, J. M. (2003). Ischemic tolerance and endogenous neuroprotection. *Trends Neurosci.* 26, 248–254. doi: 10.1016/S0166-2236(03)00071-7
- Doble, A. (1999). The role of excitotoxicity in neurodegenerative disease: implications for therapy. *Pharmacol. Ther.* 81, 163–221. doi: 10.1016/S0163-7258(98)00042-4
- Dumont, E. C., Rafrafi, S., Laforest, S., and Drolet, G. (1999). Involvement of central angiotensin receptors in stress adaptation. *Neuroscience* 93, 877–884. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4522(99)00206-7
- Erreger, K., Dravid, S. M., Banke, T. G., Wyllie, D. J., and Traynelis, S. F. (2005). Subunit-specific gating controls rat NR1/NR2A and NR1/NR2B NMDA channel kinetics and synaptic signalling profiles. *J. Physiol.* 563(Pt 2), 345–358. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2004.080028
- Finfer, S. R., and Cohen, J. (2001). Severe traumatic brain injury. *Resuscitation* 48, 77–90. doi: 10.1016/S0300-9572(00)00321-X
- Flierl, M. A., Stahel, P. F., Beauchamp, K. M., Morgan, S. J., Smith, W. R., and Shohami, E. (2009). A clinically relevant model of closed head injury. *Nat. Protoc.* 4, 1328–1337. doi: 10.1038/nprot.2009.148
- Florian, B., Vintilescu, R., Balseanu, A.T., Buga, A.M., Grisk, O., Walker, L. C., et al. (2008). Long-term hypothermia reduces infarct volume in aged rats after focal ischemia. *Neurosci. Lett.* 438, 180–185. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2008.04.020
- Glantz, L., Avramovich, A., Trembovler, V., Gurvitz, V., Kohen, R., Eidelman, L. A., et al. (2005). Ischemic preconditioning increases antioxidants in the brain

and peripheral organs after cerebral ischemia. *Exp. Neurol.* 192, 117–124. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2004.11.012

- Gorter, J. A., Petrozzino, J. J., Aronica, E. M., Rosenbaum, D. M., Opitz, T., Bennett, M. V., et al. (1997). Global ischemia induces downregulation of Glur2 mRNA and increases AMPA receptor-mediated Ca2+ influx in hippocampal CA1 neurons of gerbil. J. Neurosci. 17, 6179–6188.
- Gozal, E., Roussel, A. L., Holt, G. A., Gozal, L., Gozal, Y. M., Torres, J. E., et al. (1998). Protein kinase C modulation of ventilatory response to hypoxia in nucleus tractus solitarii of conscious rats. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 84, 1982–1990.
- Guimond, M. O., and Gallo-Payet, N. (2012). How does angiotensin AT(2) receptor activation help neuronal differentiation and improve neuronal pathological situations? *Front. Endocrinol. (Lausanne)* 3:164. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2012.00164
- Halliwell, B., and Gutteridge, J. M. C. (1989). *Free Radicals in Biology and Medicine*. Oxford: Clarendon Press; Oxford University Press.
- Hampton, T. (2011). Traumatic brain injury a growing problem among troops serving in today's wars. *JAMA* 306, 477–479. doi: 10.1001/jama.2011.1092
- Horowitz, M. (1976). Acclimatization of rats to moderate heat: body water distribution and adaptability of the submaxillary salivary gland. *Pflugers Arch.* 366, 173–176. doi: 10.1007/BF00585874
- Horowitz, M. (2010). Genomics and proteomics of heat acclimation. *Front. Biosci.* 2, 1068–1080. doi: 10.2741/S118
- Horowitz, M. (2014). Heat acclimation, epigenetics, and cytoprotection memory. *Compr. Physiol.* 4, 199–230, doi: 10.1002/cphy.c130025
- Horowitz, M., and Alxander-Shani, R. (2015). "Is Hif-1α essential for heat acclimation and cross-tolerance?" in *Proceedings of Experimental Biology* (Boston, MA).
- Horowitz, M., and Assadi, H. (2010). Heat acclimation-mediated crosstolerance in cardioprotection: do HSP70 and HIF-1alpha play a role? *Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci.* 1188, 199–206. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2009. 05101.x
- Horowitz, M., Eli-Berchoer, L., Wapinski, I., Friedman, N., and Kodesh, E. (2004). Stress-related genomic responses during the course of heat acclimation and its association with ischemic-reperfusion cross-tolerance. J. Appl. Physiol. 97, 1496–1507. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00306.2004
- Jeremitsky, E., Omert, L., Dunham, C. M., Protetch, J., and Rodriguez, A. (2003). Harbingers of poor outcome the day after severe brain injury: hypothermia, hypoxia, and hypotension. J. Trauma 54, 312–319. doi: 10.1097/01.TA.0000037876.37236.D6
- Jonas, P., Racca, C., Sakmann, B., Seeburg, P. H., and Monyer, H. (1994). Differences in Ca2+ permeability of AMPA-type glutamate receptor channels in neocortical neurons caused by differential GluR-B subunit expression. *Neuron* 12, 1281–1289. doi: 10.1016/0896-6273(94)90444-8
- Joseph, C., Buga, A. M., Vintilescu, R., Balseanu, A.T., Moldovan, M., Junker, H., et al. (2012). Prolonged gaseous hypothermia prevents the upregulation of phagocytosis-specific protein annexin 1 and causes low-amplitude EEG activity in the aged rat brain after cerebral ischemia. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 32, 1632–1642. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2012.65
- Kaur, C., Sivakumar, V., Foulds, W. S., Luu, C. D., and Ling, E. A. (2012). Hypoxiainduced activation of N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors causes retinal ganglion cell death in the neonatal retina. *J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol.* 71, 330–347. doi: 10.1097/NEN.0b013e31824deb21
- Kirino, T., Tamura, A., and Sano, K. (1984). Delayed neuronal death in the rat hippocampus following transient forebrain ischemia. Acta Neuropathol. 64, 139–147. doi: 10.1007/BF00695577
- Kutsuwada, T., Kashiwabuchi, N., Mori, H., Sakimura, K., Kushiya, E., Araki, K., et al. (1992). Molecular diversity of the NMDA receptor channel. *Nature* 358, 36–41. doi: 10.1038/358036a0
- Lau, A., and Tymianski, M. (2010). Glutamate receptors, neurotoxicity and neurodegeneration. *Pflugers Arch.* 460, 525–542. doi: 10.1007/s00424-010-0809-1
- Liu, J., Ginis, I., Spatz, M., and Hallenbeck, J. M. (2000). Hypoxic preconditioning protects cultured neurons against hypoxic stress via TNF-alpha and ceramide. *Am. J. Physiol. Cell Physiol.* 278, C144–C153.
- Maas, A. I., Stocchetti, N., and Bullock, R. (2008). Moderate and severe traumatic brain injury in adults. *Lancet Neurol.* 7, 728–741. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(08)70164-9

- Maloyan, A., Eli-Berchoer, L., Semenza, G. L., Gerstenblith, G., Stern, M. D., and Horowitz, M. (2005). HIF-1α-targeted pathways are activated by heat acclimation and contribute to acclimation-ischemic cross-tolerance in the heart. *Physiol. Genomics* 23, 79–88. doi: 10.1152/physiolgenomics.00279.2004
- Maloyan, A., Palmon, A., and Horowitz, M. (1999). Heat acclimation increases the basal HSP72 level and alters its production dynamics during heat stress. *Am. J. Physiol.* 276, R1506–R1515.
- Masel, B. E., and DeWitt, D. S. (2010). Traumatic brain injury: a disease process, not an event. J. Neurotrauma 27, 1529–1540. doi: 10.1089/neu.2010.1358
- McCarthy, C. A., Vinh, A., Broughton, B. R., Sobey, C. G., Callaway, J. K., and Widdop, R. E. (2012). Angiotensin II type 2 receptor stimulation initiated after stroke causes neuroprotection in conscious rats. *Hypertension* 60, 1531–1537. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.112.199646
- McCarthy, C. A., Vinh, A., Callaway, J. K., and Widdop, R. E. (2009). Angiotensin AT2 receptor stimulation causes neuroprotection in a conscious rat model of stroke. *Stroke* 40, 1482–1489. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.108.531509
- McHugh, G. S., Engel, D. C., Butcher, I., Steyerberg, E. W., Lu, J., Mushkudiani, N., et al. (2007). Prognostic value of secondary insults in traumatic brain injury: results from the IMPACT study. *J. Neurotrauma* 24, 287–293. doi: 10.1089/neu.2006.0031
- Miller, J. D. (1993). Head Injury. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Pschiatry 56, 440–447. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.56.5.440
- Mock, C., Quansah, R., Krishnan, R., Arreola-Risa, C., and Rivara, F. (2004). Strengthening the prevention and care of injuries worldwide. *Lancet* 363, 2172–2179. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)16510-0
- Monyer, H., Burnashev, N., Laurie, D. J., Sakmann, B., and Seeburg, P. H. (1994). Developmental and regional expression in the rat brain and functional properties of four NMDA receptors. *Neuron* 12, 529–540. doi: 10.1016/0896-6273(94)90210-0
- Murry, C. E., Jennings, R. B., and Reimer, K. A. (1986). Preconditioning with ischemia: a delay of lethal cell injury in ischemic myocardium. *Circulation* 74, 1124–1136. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.74.5.1124
- Nadler, V., Biegon, A., Beit-Yannai, E., Adamchik, J., and Shohami, E. (1995). ⁴⁵Ca accumulation in rat brain after closed head injury; attenuation by the novel neuroprotective agent HU-211. *Brain Res.* 685, 1–11. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(95)00367-Y
- Neary, J. T. (2005). Protein kinase signaling cascades in CNS trauma. *IUBMB Life* 57, 711–718. doi: 10.1080/15216540500319143
- Obrenovitch, T. P. (2008). Molecular physiology of preconditioninginduced brain tolerance to ischemia. *Physiol. Rev.* 88, 211–247. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00039.2006
- Osuga, H., and Hakim, A. M. (1994). Relevance of interstitial glutamate to selective vulnerability in focal cerebral ischemia. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 14, 343–347.
- Rutland-Brown, W., Langlois, J. A., Thomas, K. E., and Xi, Y. L. (2006). Incidence of traumatic brain injury in the United States, 2003. J. Head Trauma Rehabil. 21, 544–548. doi: 10.1097/00001199-200611000-00009
- Schwimmer, H., Eli-Berchoer, L., and Horowitz, M. (2006). Acclimatory-phase specificity of gene expression during the course of heat acclimation and superimposed hypohydration in the rat hypothalamus. J. Appl. Physiol. 100, 1992–2003. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00850.2005
- Schwimmer, H., Gerstberger, R., and Horowitz, M. (2004). Heat acclimation affects the neuromodulatory role of AngII and nitric oxide during combined heat and hypohydration stress. *Mol. Brain Res.* 130, 95–108. doi: 10.1016/j.molbrainres.2004.07.011
- Shein, N. A., Grigoriadis, N., Alexandrovich, A. G., Simeonidou, C., Spandou, E., Tsenter, J., et al. (2008). Differential neuroprotective properties of endogenous and exogenous erythropoietin in a mouse model of traumatic brain injury. *J. Neurotrauma* 25, 112–123. doi: 10.1089/neu.2007.0358
- Shein, N. A., Horowitz, M., Alexandrovich, A. G., Tsenter, J., and Shohami, E. (2005). Heat acclimation increases hypoxia-inducible factor 1[alpha] and erythropoietin receptor expression: implication for neuroprotection after closed head injury in mice. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 25, 1456–1465. doi: 10.1038/sj.jcbfm.9600142
- Shein, N. A., Horowitz, M., and Shohami, E. (2007). Heat acclimation: a unique model of physiologically mediated global preconditioning against traumatic brain injury. *Prog. Brain Res.* 161, 353–363. doi: 10.1016/S0079-6123(06) 61025-X

- Shohami, E., Beit-Yannai, E., Horowitz, M., and Kohen, R. (1997). Oxidative stress in closed head injury: brain antioxidant capacity as an indicator of functional outcome. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 17, 1007–1019. doi: 10.1097/00004647-199710000-00002
- Shohami, E., Novikov, M., and Horowitz, M. (1994a). Long term exposure to heat protects against brain damage induced by closed head injury in the rat. *Restor. Neurol. Neurosci.* 6, 107–112.
- Shohami, E., Novikov, M., and Horowitz, M. (1994b). Long term exposure to heat reduces edema formation after closed head injury in the rat. Acta Neurochir. Suppl. (Wien) 60, 443–445. doi: 10.1007/978-3-7091-9334-1_121
- Singh, N., Sharma, G., and Mishra, V. (2012). Hypoxia inducible factor-1: its potential role in cerebral ischemia. *Cell. Mol. Neurobiol.* 32, 491–507.
- Taber, K. H., Warden, D. L., and Hurley, R. A. (2006). Blast-related traumatic brain injury: what is known? J. Neuropsychiatry Clin. Neurosci. 18, 141–145. doi: 10.1176/jnp.2006.18.2.141
- Tagliaferri, F., Compagnone, C., Korsic, M., Servadei, F., and Kraus, J. (2006). A systematic review of brain injury epidemiology in Europe. Acta Neurochir. (Wien) 148, 255–268.
- Tetievsky, A., Assayag, M., Ben-Hamo, R., Efroni, S., Cohen, G., Abbas, A., et al. (2014). Heat acclimation memory: do the kinetics of the deacclimated transcriptome predispose to rapid reacclimation and cytoprotection? *J. Appl. Physiol.* 117, 1262–1277. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00422.2014
- Tetievsky, A., Cohen, O., Eli-Berchoer, L., Gerstenblith, G., Stern, M. D., Wapinski, I., et al. (2008). Physiological and molecular evidence of heat acclimation memory: a lesson from thermal responses and ischemic cross-tolerance in the heart. *Physiol. Genomics* 34, 78–87. doi: 10.1152/physiolgenomics.00215.2007
- Thau-Zuchman, O., Shohami, E., Alexandrovich, A. G., and Leker, R. R. (2010). Vascular endothelial growth factor increases neurogenesis after traumatic brain injury. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 30, 1008–1016. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm. 2009.271
- Thau-Zuchman, O., Shohami, E., Alexandrovich, A. G., and Leker, R. R. (2012). Subacute treatment with vascular endothelial growth factor after traumatic brain injury increases angiogenesis and gliogenesis. *Neuroscience* 202, 334–441. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.11.071
- Thompson, J., Dave, K., Young, J., and Perez-Pinzon, M. (2013). Ischemic preconditioning alters the epigenetic profile of the brain from ischemic intolerance to ischemic tolerance. *Neurotherapeutics* 10, 789–797. doi: 10.1007/s13311-013-0202-9
- Treinin, M., Shliar, J., Jiang, H., Powell-Coffman, J. A., Bromberg, Z., and Horowitz, M. (2003). HIF-1 is required for heat acclimation in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Physiol. Genomics* 14, 17–24. doi: 10.1152/physiolgenomics.00179.2002
- Umschweif, G., Alexandrovich, A. G., Trembovler, V., Horowitz, M., and Shohami, E. (2013). Hypoxia-inducible factor 1 is essential for spontaneous recovery

from traumatic brain injury and is a key mediator of heat acclimation induced neuroprotection. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 33, 524–531. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2012.193

- Umschweif, G., Liraz-Zaltsman, S., Shabashov, D., Alexandrovich, A. G., Trembovler, V., Horowitz, M., et al. (2014b). Angiotensin receptor type 2 activation induces neuroprotection and neurogenesis after traumatic brain injury. *Neurotherapeutics* 11, 665–678. doi: 10.1007/s13311-014-0286-x
- Umschweif, G., Shabashov, D., Alexandrovich, A. G., Trembovler, V., Horowitz, M., and Shohami, E. (2014a). Neuroprotection after traumatic brain injury in heat-acclimated mice involves induced neurogenesis and activation of angiotensin receptor type 2 signaling. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 34, 1381–1390. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2014.93
- Umschweif, G., Shein, N. A., Alexandrovich, A. G., Trembovler, V., Horowitz, M., and Shohami, E. (2010). Heat acclimation provides sustained improvement in functional recovery and attenuates apoptosis after traumatic brain injury. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 30, 616–627. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2009.234
- Werner, C., and Engelhard, K. (2007). Pathophysiology of traumatic brain injury. Br. J. Anaesth. 99, 4–9. doi: 10.1093/bja/aem131
- Yacobi, A., Stern Bach, Y., and Horowitz, M. (2014). The protective effect of heat acclimation from hypoxic damage in the brain involves changes in the expression of glutamate receptora. *Temperature* 1, 57–65. doi: 10.4161/temp.29719
- Yan, E. B., Hellewell, S. C., Bellander, B. M., Agyapomaa, D. A., and Morganti-Kossmann, M. C. (2011). Post-traumatic hypoxia exacerbates neurological deficit, neuroinflammation and cerebral metabolism in rats with diffuse traumatic brain injury. *J. Neuroinflammation* 8:147. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-8-147
- Zhang, X., Chen, Y., Jenkins, L. W., Kochanek, P. M., and Clark, R. S. (2005). Bench-to-bedside review: apoptosis/programmed cell death triggered by traumatic brain injury. *Crit. Care* 9, 66–75. doi: 10.1186/cc2950
- Zitnay, G. A. (2005). Lessons from national and international TBI societies and funds like NBIRTT. Acta Neurochir. Suppl. 93, 131–133. doi: 10.1007/3-211-27577-0_22

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Horowitz, Umschweif, Yacobi and Shohami. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Hypoxia in CNS Pathologies: Emerging Role of miRNA-Based Neurotherapeutics and Yoga Based Alternative Therapies

Gillipsie Minhas^{1†}, Deepali Mathur^{2†}, Balakrishnan Ragavendrasamy³, Neel K. Sharma⁴, Viraaj Paanu⁵ and Akshay Anand^{1*}

¹ Neuroscience Research Lab, Department of Neurology, Post Graduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Chandigarh, India, ² Faculty of Biological Sciences, University of Valencia, Valencia, Spain, ³ Molecular Biosciences Laboratory, Swami Vivekananda Yoga Anusandhana Samsthana University, Bengaluru, India, ⁴ Armed Forces Radiobiology Research Institute, Bethesda, MD, United States, ⁵ Government Medical College and Hospital, Chandigarh, India

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Natalia N. Nalivaeva, University of Leeds, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Aurel Popa-Wagner, University of Rostock, Germany Hermona Soreq, Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Israel

> ***Correspondence:** Akshay Anand akshay2anand@gmail.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 04 September 2016 Accepted: 20 June 2017 Published: 11 July 2017

Citation:

Minhas G, Mathur D, Ragavendrasamy B, Sharma NK, Paanu V and Anand A (2017) Hypoxia in CNS Pathologies: Emerging Role of miRNA-Based Neurotherapeutics and Yoga Based Alternative Therapies. Front. Neurosci. 11:386. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2017.00386 Cellular respiration is a vital process for the existence of life. Any condition that results in deprivation of oxygen (also termed as hypoxia) may eventually lead to deleterious effects on the functioning of tissues. Brain being the highest consumer of oxygen is prone to increased risk of hypoxia-induced neurological insults. This in turn has been associated with many diseases of central nervous system (CNS) such as stroke, Alzheimer's, encephalopathy etc. Although several studies have investigated the pathophysiological mechanisms underlying ischemic/hypoxic CNS diseases, the knowledge about protective therapeutic strategies to ameliorate the affected neuronal cells is meager. This has augmented the need to improve our understanding of the hypoxic and ischemic events occurring in the brain and identify novel and alternate treatment modalities for such insults. MicroRNA (miRNAs), small non-coding RNA molecules, have recently emerged as potential neuroprotective agents as well as targets, under hypoxic conditions. These 18-22 nucleotide long RNA molecules are profusely present in brain and other organs and function as gene regulators by cleaving and silencing the gene expression. In brain, these are known to be involved in neuronal differentiation and plasticity. Therefore, targeting miRNA expression represents a novel therapeutic approach to intercede against hypoxic and ischemic brain injury. In the first part of this review, we will discuss the neurophysiological changes caused as a result of hypoxia, followed by the contribution of hypoxia in the neurodegenerative diseases. Secondly, we will provide recent updates and insights into the roles of miRNA in the regulation of genes in oxygen and glucose deprived brain in association with circadian rhythms and how these can be targeted as neuroprotective agents for CNS injuries. Finally, we will emphasize on alternate breathing or yogic interventions to overcome the hypoxia associated anomalies that could ultimately lead to improvement in cerebral perfusion.

Keywords: hypoxia, ischemia, microRNA, yoga, breathing exercise, neuroprotection

INTRODUCTION

Mammalian brain lacks fuel reservoirs and hence needs a constant supply of glucose for ATP generation, cell survival, and production of neurotransmitters. Although it constitutes only 2% of body weight, it consumes nearly a quarter of total body glucose (~5.6 mg glucose per 100 g human brain tissue per minute) (Erbslöh et al., 1958). Under physiological aerobic conditions, glucose is completely metabolized into carbon dioxide and water resulting in the formation of ATP. Any hindrance in the oxygen supply to the brain may cause catastrophic effects to brain cells. In this review we will first discuss the pathophysiological effects caused due to hypoxia, which has been associated with different neurodegenerative diseases and consecutively, we will discuss miRNA based therapeutic approach to target the hypoxia-associated CNS injuries along with alternate therapies for management of hypoxia.

PATHOPHYSIOLOGICAL RESPONSES TO HYPOXIA

Oxygen is an essential element for cell survival. It acts as a final electron acceptor in oxidative phosphorylation, which ultimately leads to the production of energy in the form of ATP. However, under hypoxia, a cell undergoes prolonged energy deprivation that results in irreversible cellular dysfunction and ultimately leads to cellular demise (Gutierrez, 1991; López-Barneo et al., 2001; Hardie, 2003). Hypoxia may occur in both basal conditions as well as diseased conditions (Brahimi-Horn et al., 2007; Brahimi-Horn and Pouysségur, 2007; Sluimer et al., 2008; Li Z. et al., 2009).

In response to hypoxia, a cell triggers a plethora of reactions, which include disturbance in ion channel homeostasis, energy failure, free radical production, etc. It has been estimated that 60% of ATP is consumed by ATPases, such as the Na⁺/K⁺ ATPase, and Ca²⁺ATPase under normal conditions (Zauner et al., 2002). During hypoxia, there is a reduction in the intracellular ATP/ADP ratios, which disrupts the ion concentration gradients by causing an increased efflux of K⁺ ions and influx of Na^+ and Ca^{2+} ions. Eventually, membrane depolarization takes place and the accumulated Ca²⁺ ions activate the proteases, which leads to membrane damage, disturbance in mitochondrial metabolism, and generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Boutilier, 2001). Under prolonged exposure to hypoxia, hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF) is upregulated, which is a well-studied transcription factor and serves as a potential endogenous marker for hypoxia. HIF-1 transcriptional complex, a ubiquitously expressed protein made up of two subunits namely HIF-1 α and HIF-1 β which binds to DNA at hypoxia response elements (HRE) of target genes (Semenza et al., 1994; Semenza, 1999; Kemp and Peers, 2007). More than 200 target genes have been known to be regulated by the HIF complex, which further "turns on" factors involved in erythropoiesis, pro-inflammatory gene expression, energy metabolism or apoptosis, angiogenesis, and cellular survival and proliferation (Kaur et al., 2005; Lundgren et al., 2007; Loor and Schumacker, 2008). Age is a major risk factor for hypoxia and associated clinical outcomes. The vulnerability to hypoxia-induced diseases increases many-fold with age. It has become more evident that with age the oxygen pressure falls which along with a lower cerebral perfusion results in microglial activation and neuroinflammation (Buga et al., 2013; Popa-Wagner et al., 2014; Sandu et al., 2015). Age-related changes in HIF have also been established that have been associated with increased susceptibility toward stroke (Katschinski, 2006). Frenkel-Denkberg et al. observed a difference in DNA-binding efficiency of HIF when compared between young and old mice that were exposed to hypoxia (Frenkel-Denkberg et al., 1999). Different studies have demonstrated that the aging theories of telomere shortening and free-radical generation, both are dependent on the availability of oxygen (Nishi et al., 2004). It has been seen that by conducting aerobic exercise processes including yoga, there is an increase in the expression of brainderived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) in the body. BDNF is an important mediator of neurogenesis as well as neuronal plasticity. It promotes growth in various areas of the brain such as the hippocampus, the dorsal root ganglions as well as cortical neurons. These levels decrease with age, however an increase in all age groups which performed aerobic exercises, in this case yoga, was observed (Pal et al., 2014). Aerobic exercises increasing blood oxygen levels and thus promoting cerebral perfusion have shown to have a direct impact in the reduction of Sympathetic Adrenal Medulla axis (SAM). Activation of SAM causes an increased release of catecholamines from the adrenal medulla. In acute scenarios, these catecholamines are of great importance. However, if chronically raised they can lead to increased vascular resistance, which in turn can lead to decreased perfusion of organs including cerebral perfusion (Arora and Bhattacharjee, 2008).

Literature indicates that cell differentiation is promoted upon hypoxia in different cell types. It has been demonstrated that molecules playing a critical role in cell differentiation such as Notch, MYC, and Oct-4 in conjunction with hypoxia and HIFs are associated with each other (Simon and Keith, 2008). However, the molecular mechanism and pathways by which hypoxia induces cell differentiation is poorly understood (Gustafsson et al., 2005; Samanta et al., 2017). It is also reported that hypoxia directly regulates the Notch signaling pathway activity in the cell differentiation process (Gustafsson et al., 2005). Additional molecules which are directly influenced by HIF-2α include OCT4 and MYC transcription factors (Dang et al., 2008; Simon and Keith, 2008). By modifying cell growth, cells respond to oxygen deprivation metabolism by activation of hypoxia induced genes. In various cell types the role of HIF1a and hypoxia has been investigated in cellular proliferation. Under hypoxic conditions Notch signaling is also increased so as to maintain progenitor/stem cell state, which is dependent on HIF-1a accumulation (Pear and Simon, 2005). Hypoxia leads to increased Notch1 signaling which further leads to differential expression of regulatory cell cycle proteins and increased proliferation of cells. However, how HIF-1a leads to the activation of these transcription factors are poorly understood and needs further investigations.

Moreover, hypoxia has also been shown to have an impact on circadian rhythms for temperature and oxygen levels. A study by Mortala et al. has demonstrated disruption in temperature rhythms in rats exposed to different levels of oxygen under 12 h light-dark (LD) cycle vs. those under constant light regimen, suggesting a connection between hypoxia and circadian rhythms (Mortola and Seifert, 2000). Likewise, it has also been noted in conditions increasing oxygen transport to the brain such as in aerobic exercise and controlled breathing exercises that there is an increase in alpha wave activity as well as a decreased galvanic skin response. Both of these parameters facilitate a more steady and consistent circadian rhythm, which in turn maintain a more steady oscillation of temperature and oxygen levels (Kumar and Joshi, 2009).

A number of studies have also demonstrated that both preand post-hypoxic conditioning could offer protective effects to the tissue and hence may function as a novel therapeutic strategy. Hypoxic/ischemic preconditioning is performed by exposing the tissue to hypoxia/ischemia below dangerous levels for a considerable number of times so that tissue becomes resistant to subsequent insult. This process protects the tissue from further injury. Similarly, post-hypoxic conditioning shields the tissue from damage as it develops tolerance against hypoxia through repeated inductions but is applied after the injury has occurred. The therapeutic effects and mechanisms of hypoxic preconditioning were reported in the 1960s much earlier than cerebral ischemic preconditioning was studied but were not emphasized to that extent as the latter one (Lu, 1963; Dahl and Balfour, 1964). Later, Schurr et al. studied hypoxic preconditioning and brain tolerance in rat hippocampal slices (Schurr et al., 1986). Numerous other in vitro models of hypoxic preconditioning have been studied such as primary neuronal cultures, hippocampal slices, olfactory cortex, and transient ischemic attacks in humans showing tolerance effects against the pathological state (Kirino et al., 1996; Perez-Pinzon et al., 1996; Arthur et al., 2004; Steiger and Hanggi, 2007; Obrenovitch, 2008; Shpargel et al., 2008; Bickler and Fahlman, 2009; Gidday et al., 2013).

Hypobaric hypoxia is another means of inducing hypoxic preconditioning and its neuroprotective potential and other beneficial health related effects have already been demonstrated (Meerson, 1984; Meerson et al., 1996; Gong et al., 2012; Millet et al., 2013; Zhen et al., 2014). Rybnikova et al. employed this technique (Samoilov et al., 2001; Rybnikova et al., 2005, 2006) to investigate its mechanisms and therapeutic potential. Recently, same group of investigators used this model in rats and found that both early and delayed applications of the post-conditioning augmented recovery and mitigated neuronal injury caused as a result of hypoxia (Rybnikova et al., 2012). Similarly, Gamdzyk et al. found neuroprotective potential of this technique in the rat model (Gamdzyk et al., 2014). Ischemic post-conditioning is also proven to protect heart and brain tissues (Zhao et al., 2003; Zhao, 2007). All these data suggest the therapeutic potential of hypoxic pre- and post-conditioning and need further investigation. Consequently, the complex nature of pathophysiology associated with hypoxia provides numerous check-points that could be targeted as therapeutic targets.

HYPOXIA/ISCHEMIA IN CNS PATHOLOGIES

The reduced blood supply also deprives the tissue from oxygen and nutrients leading to tissue damage and cell death in a prolonged hypoxic state. Under normal scenario, the body has its own mechanisms to sense oxygen deprivation and to overcome from this. However, permanent damage and pathological outcome may arise in conditions where the tissue under hypoxia is unable to reverse the deficiency. Brain, as it is well-known, has a very high metabolic demand and is completely dependent on oxygen supply for glucose metabolism. Any small disruption in oxygen supply, even for a few seconds, can cause sudden and irreversible damage in the functioning of the brain. Hypoxia in CNS tissues can initiate a series of pathophysiological events that can exert their own impact.

Furthermore, hypoxic injury has been associated with many clinical CNS anomalies including stroke, encephalopathy, ischemic retinopathies, and Alzheimer's (Peers et al., 2007; Zhang and Le, 2010). However, previous studies related to hypoxia and Alzheimer's disease (AD) are meager. With recent investigations it has come into light that the pathology of AD shares common links with hypoxia/ischemia (Peers et al., 2007; Lanteaume et al., 2016; Liu et al., 2016). Studies have demonstrated that hypoxia induces up-regulation of beta-secretase 1 (BACE1) gene expression both in vitro and in vivo, thereby contributes to the pathology of Alzheimer's disease (AD) (Sun et al., 2006). A recent finding also demonstrates that hypoxia induces epigenetic alteration in AD and suggests that it can acerbate AD progression through demethylation of genes encoding γ secretase enzyme (Liu et al., 2016). This study revealed that hypoxia exaggerated the neurological outcome and memory dysfunction in AD mice. Patients suffering from stroke or cardiovascular disease have been shown to be more susceptible to cognitive impairment and dementia, such as Alzheimer's (de La Torre, 2008). Zhang et al. demonstrated recently that miR-124 regulates the expression of BACE1 in the hippocampus under chronic cerebral hypoperfusion (Zhang et al., 2017). In case of cerebral ischemia, the susceptibility toward AD was shown to increase (Jendroska et al., 1995; Altieri et al., 2004). Hypoxia can also induce formation of amyloid β plaques on prolonged exposure. Studies conducted in different cell lines exposed to hypoxic conditions demonstrate increase in production of amyloid regardless of the cell line being tested (Wang et al., 2006; Li L. et al., 2009; Muche et al., 2015). The mechanism behind the pathogenesis of AD being linked with hypoxia/ischemia is still unknown. Nonetheless, it has been revealed that the pathways of calcium homeostasis and calcium channel signaling are the connecting link between the AD prognosis and hypoxia (Green and Peers, 2001; Bai et al., 2015). Apart from increasing the production of amyloid β plaques, it has been shown that hypoxia also leads to other pathological hallmarks associated with AD, such as tau phosphorylation, decreasing the degradation, and clearance of plaques (Burkhart et al., 1998; Fang et al., 2010; Zhang and Le, 2010; Zhang et al., 2014).

Recently, Ashok et al. demonstrated that hypoxia-inducible factors may be neuroprotective in Alzheimer's disease (Ashok et al., 2017). Furthermore, hypoxia and ischemia activates processing of amyloid precursor protein and plays a crucial role in the pathogenesis of AD (Salminen et al., 2017). Several investigations using cellular models and in vivo studies have revealed that expression and activity of neprilysin (NEP), which is an Aβ-degrading enzyme, declines with age and also under hypoxic/ischemic conditions. This may result in accumulation of AB plaques and eventually development of AD pathology (Nalivaevaa et al., 2004; Caccamo et al., 2005; Wang et al., 2005; Fisk et al., 2007; Nalivaeva et al., 2011, 2012; Zhuravin et al., 2011). Furthermore, the levels of caspases such as caspase 3, 8, and 9 are markedly increased in human neuroblastoma NB7 cells, which can cleave APP intracellular domain (Kerridge et al., 2015). These findings indicate that NEP levels in hypoxic/ischaemic brain might be regulated by stimulation of caspases, which may result in loss of A β clearance and related to development of AD.

In case of encephalopathy, an obstruction in cerebral blood flow leads to oxygen/glucose shortage in an infant's brain and eventually primary energy failure (Shalak and Perlman, 2004). Simultaneously there is an increase in the production of lactate due to a switch from aerobic to anaerobic metabolism (Hanrahan et al., 1996). A cascade of reactions antecede this event such as disturbance in sodium/potassium (Na⁺/K⁺) pumps, Ca²⁺ influx, membrane depolarization, glutamate release, and subsequently cellular death (Johnston et al., 2009). Both apoptotic and necrotic cell death have been visualized in primary and secondary energy failure during neuronal injury with the later most prominently seen with primary energy failure (Cotten and Shankaran, 2010). Moreover, during the injury immune infiltrates penetrate the blood-brain barrier (BBB) and enhances neuronal injury but the mechanism remains elusive (Ferriero, 2004). Palmer et al. documented that neutrophils invade the BBB in the initial phase and causes brain edema (Palmer et al., 2004). Therefore, involvement of hypoxia in neuronal degeneration insists the need to explore the therapeutic targets that will target common pathological hallmarks and consequently will help in ameliorating these hypoxia-induced disease conditions.

DEVELOPMENT OF NOVEL THERAPEUTIC INTERVENTION: MIRNA IN NEUROPROTECTION

Hypoxia associated CNS anomalies, such as stroke, Alzheimer's, ischemic retinopathy, and encephalopathy are all linked with some common pathophysiological attributes that could be targeted for therapeutics. With discovery of miRNA-mediated regulation of gene expression, many studies have investigated the miRNA as interventions for human diseases, with few studies now being conducted at preclinical and clinical levels (Christopher et al., 2016).

Over the last 10 years, miRNA have been identified as the 18–25 nucleotides long non-coding RNA molecules responsible behind the translation regulation. These have been observed in organisms from Drosophila to humans (Bartel, 2004). In

human genome miRNA have been shown to control various physiological and pathophysiological processes. A functional miRNA is formed in a two-step process, from a primary miRNA or pre-miRNA, which is transcribed through RNA polymerase II. It is then further processed into a hairpin structure (70-100 nucleotide long) by ribonuclease III Drosha that is complexed with RNA binding protein Pasha. Ultimately this hairpin structure is transported to cytoplasm, where it is acted upon by Dicer to form the mature 18-25 nucleotide long miRNA (Lee et al., 2003, 2004). How these miRNAs work to regulate gene expression is a complex process with still many aspects unknown. Mostly these miRNA exert their action through the formation of RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC). Typically the miRNA exert their effect by binding through RISC to the target genes at their 3' UTR sites and regulating the levels of proteins, either by mRNA degradation, translation repression, or decapping of mRNA (Macfarlane and Murphy, 2010). These negatively regulate the post-transcriptional expression of their target genes either through blocking the translation of concerned mRNA or by degrading them (Ivan et al., 2008). Another aspect essential for the miRNA to function is the sequence complementarity between the miRNA and the mRNA, which decides the fate and mechanism for mRNA regulation. Moreover, a single miRNA can control multiple targets and vice versa, multiple miRNA molecules can collectively regulate a single target mRNA (Bartel, 2004).

miRNAs play a crucial part in development and functioning of brain (Meza-Sosa et al., 2012; Davis et al., 2015). Several brainspecific miRNA have been identified in mouse as well as humans, which include miR9, miR124a, miR124b, miR135, miR153, and others (Sempere et al., 2004). miRNAs serve as vital regulators in the central nervous system (CNS) and are implicated in various neurological diseases (Cao et al., 2016). Indeed, atypical levels of miRNA have been observed in many neurological disorders including those that are hypoxia induced. A few these miRNA that have been identified to play an important role in ischemic injury, include miRNA 15, miRNA 21, miRNA 29, miRNA 124, miRNA 145, miRNA 181, miRNA 200 family, miRNA 497, and others (Xiao et al., 2015). miRNA profiling studies in different animal models of ischemia along with human patients have been conducted, which have revealed patterns of miRNA expression at different time-points post-injury (Jeyaseelan et al., 2008; Tan K. S. et al., 2009). miRNA 210 is one that has shown conservation throughout the evolution. It is expressed in hypoxic tissues and is activated by HIF1 α , a hypoxia inducible transcription factor (Chan and Loscalzo, 2010). The expression has also been revealed in middle cerebral artery occlusion (MCAO) model in rat brain as well as blood (Zeng et al., 2011).

Since the role of miRNA has been implicated in neuronal development as well as disease pathogenesis, it becomes necessary to explore the miRNA-associated regulation as a potential to develop novel clinical biomarkers and therapeutics. Recent studies have identified miRNA derivatives, anti-miRNA oligonucleotides and locked nucleic acids, as therapeutic targets to be tested in clinical scenario (Weiler et al., 2006; Love et al., 2008; Nampoothiri et al., 2016). Qiu et al. established the neuroprotective role of miRNA 210 in hypoxia-ischemia injury,

where the carotid artery in rats was permanently ligated at postnatal day 7, followed by exposure to hypoxia for 2 h. miRNA 210 is known to decrease the apoptosis of neuronal cells along with inhibition of caspases (Qiu et al., 2013). miRNA such as these can be targeted as novel therapeutics for ischemic injury. Hu et al. tested the delivery of miRNA 210 through a non-viral vector in ischemic heart injury and demonstrated a decrease in apoptosis (Hu et al., 2010). In different studies it has also been shown that it easily crosses the BBB. Moreover, investigations have also revealed miRNAs that have been implicated to confer neuroprotection in Alzheimer's disease (Liu et al., 2012; Yang et al., 2015). The development of neurodegenerative diseases is associated with the differential expression of miRNAs. Earlier investigations have revealed that ischemic stroke can trigger variations in the miRNA expression (Kocerha et al., 2009; Tan K. S. et al., 2009). A study investigating changes in miRNA profiling showed that 138 miRNAs were upregulated and 19 miRNAs were downregulated in stroke patients (Cao et al., 2012). In addition, miRNAs including hsa-let-7f, miR-126, -1259, -142-3p, -15b, -186, -519e, and -768-5p were found to be downregulated in different subtypes of stroke. Likewise, miRNAs including hsalet-7e, miR-1184, -1246, -1261, -1275, -1285, -1290, -181a, -25*, -513a-5p, -550, -602, -665, -891a, -933, -939, and -923 showed upregulated expression in the stroke patients (Tan et al., 2013).

An interesting study showed that miRNA expression is sex-specific in ischemic stroke patients (Siegel et al., 2011). A significantly elevated expression of miR-23a was found in females whereas reduced expression was observed in males' postischemic event. Furthermore, upregulated expression of miR-223 confers neuroprotection in stroke patients by reducing the expression of the glutamate receptor subunits (Harraz et al., 2012). Alternatively, its decreased expression may aggravate neuronal cell death by elevating glutamate receptor subunits levels thereby indicating that it can prevent neuronal injury by regulating the expression profiles of glutamate receptor subunits. In addition, reduced expression of miR-145 may also prevent neuronal cell death by increasing superoxide dismutase-2 levels (Dharap et al., 2009). Let7f and miR1 was shown to subdue neuroprotection by controlling insulin-like growth factor 1, which protects neurons endogenously (Selvamani et al., 2012). Conversely, treatment with anti-miR1 and anti-Let7f are known to significantly reduce the infarct volume and protect neurons from cell death post-stroke. The findings of Buller et al. (2010) showed that expression of miR-21 is enhanced by three-folds following stroke in vivo. miR-21 overexpression inhibits apoptosis and mediates neuroprotection in vitro. A study reported that miR-181 expression changes in stroke, and reduced expression of miR-181 confers neuroprotection by manipulating glucose-regulated protein-78 (GRP78) (Ouyang et al., 2012). In addition, miR-124a, miR-210, miR-125b, and anti-inflammatory (miR-26a, miR-34a, miR-145, and let-7b) miRNA show altered expression profiles in stroke patients (Liu et al., 2011; Rink and Khanna, 2011; Zeng et al., 2011). In Alzheimer's disease, expression profiles of several miRNAs have been found to be altered in both the human AD tissue and diseased model (Cogswell et al., 2008; Hebert et al., 2008; Lukiw et al., 2008; Patel et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2008; Croce et al., 2013) suggesting that dysregulated miRNAs are associated with AD pathogenesis. **Table 1** summarizes different miRNA shown to regulate hypoxia/ischemia and thus, their neuroprotective potential in CNS injuries.

Moreover, the function of miRNA as a master regulator of gene expression has made it a potential for clinical translation. For instance, the first clinical trial was with miR 122 antagonists against Hepatitis C virus is under Phase II trial (www. clinicaltrials.gov/NCT01200420) (Gebert et al., 2013). Another clinical trial registered at ClinicalTrials.gov is for miR 34 in hepatic cancers (www.clinicaltrials.gov/NCT01829971). In Alzheimer's disease, a clinical trial investigating correlation between miR 107 and BACE1 levels has been initiated (www. clinicaltrials.gov/NCT01819545). Apart from these, anti-miRNA drugs have also been developed for cardiac as well as muscular disorders (Hydbring and Badalian-Very, 2013). All these clinical trials and drugs have paved way for much more clinical translation to come in near future.

Nonetheless there are some issues that need more investigations such as route of delivery, effects that can be off-target and safety and can be resolved before translation to clinics.

miRNA in Inflammation and Angiogenesis

Hypoxia/ischemia is a complex phenomenon, with multiple events that play a role in the pathogenesis including energy failure, ROS generation, inflammation, and angiogenesis. It has been seen that conditions increasing cerebral perfusion as in aerobic exercises, such as yoga, practiced over a long period of time actually reduce serum IL-6 levels, a pro-inflammatory cytokine found in the body. There was also an increased presence found of C-reactive protein, another inflammatory species in the body, in those who did not perform these aerobic exercises (Kiecolt-Glaser et al., 2010). The two pathways that can be mainly targeted through regulation of miRNA includes angiogenesis and inflammation (Ouyang et al., 2015). Bonauer et al. investigated the role of miR 92a in angiogenesis in vitro in endothelial cells as well as in vivo using a mouse model of hind-limb ischemia and revealed that overexpressing the miR 92a under ischemic conditions inhibits angiogenesis, therefore, administration of an inhibitor could enhance the blood vessel growth and assist in recovery from ischemia (Bonauer et al., 2009). miRNA-210 is another one that is known to induce angiogenesis in cerebral ischemia. Lou et al. revealed increased expression of miRNA-210 in endothelial cells in a rat model of cerebral ischemia, which was shown to be through Notch 1 signaling, thus, indicating angiogenesis. In another study, overexpressing miR-210 lead to angiogenesis as well as neurogenesis in a mouse brain. miR-210 expression in neuronal cells demonstrated their role in proliferation of endothelial cells and formation of new vascular microvessels (Lou et al., 2012; Zeng et al., 2014). miRNAs are overexpressed in endothelial cells and they have been demonstrated to modulate angiogenesis and endothelial cell function. Angiogenesis is a process in which new blood vessels emanate from preexisting vessels. It has been reported by several studies that Dicer enzyme, if inactivated may result in abnormal endothelial cell function and blood vessel formation. Dicer is an enzyme involved in

miRNA	Associated target/Role in CNS injury	Neuroprotective role	References
miR 21	Blocks Fas ligand; increased after ischemia	Increases neuronal survival post ischemia	Buller et al., 2010
miR 30a, miR 383, miR 320a	Aquaporin proteins; downregulated in ischemia	Overexpression can modulate cerebral edema	Jeyaseelan et al., 2008
miR-106	Regulates the transporter ABCA1 involved in ApoE production	In AD patients downregulated in the temporal cortex	Kim et al., 2012
miR-107	Up regulation of BACE1	Downregulated in temporal cortex of AD patients which could impact upon A β production	Goodall et al., 2013
miR-124	Regulates the Expression of BACE1	In the hippocampus under chronic cerebral hypoperfusion	Long et al., 2014
miR-125b	Cell cycle regulator	Glial cell and astroglial proliferation	Pogue et al., 2010
miR 126, miR 130a, miR 296, miR 424	Promote angiogenesis	Modulation can increase angiogenesis after ischemia and maintain vascular integrity	Würdinger et al., 2008; Ghosh et al., 2010; Caporal and Emanueli, 2012
miR-134	Heat-shock proteins; increased in ischemia	Downregulation can decrease apoptosis and cellular damage, improve neurological outcomes	Chi et al., 2014
miR-142 -3p	Promotes the IL-1β-dependent glutamate dysfunction	Upregulated in the CSF of MS patients and in experimentl autoimmune encephalomyelitis cerebellum	Mandolesi et al., 2017
miR-145	Targets SOD2; Upregulated after ischemia	Antagonists can increase SOD2 expression and decrease ROS	Dharap et al., 2009
miR-146a	Complement activation repressor	Altered innate immune response and neuroinflammation	Alexandrov et al., 2011
miR-146a	Transmembrane protein; regulator of β APP cleavage	Aberrant βAPP processing and amyloidogenesis	Yanez-Mo et al., 2011
miR 181	Glucose-regulated protein 78 (GRP78); increased in ischemic injury	Reduction can increase neuronal survival	Ouyang et al., 2012
miR 155	Regulates inflammation	Regulates CD4 ⁺ and CD8 ⁺ T cell accumulation, NK cell maturation and expansion, T cell cytokine production, CD8 ⁺ T cell-mediated cytotoxicity, astrogliosis, macrophage polarization, expression of receptors necessary for viral entry, and expression of viral proteins	Dickey et al., 2017
miR 210	Decreased in ischemic stroke	Overexpression induces angiogenesis	Fasanaro et al., 2008; Zeng et al., 2011; Lou et al., 2012; Ma et al., 2016
miR-339-5p	Regulates BACE1 expression and is most likely dysregulated in AD patients	Triggers the amyloidogenic pathway	Long et al., 2014
miR 497	Anti-apoptotic genes—Bcl2; upregulated in ischemia	Inhibition increases neurological function and decreases infarcts	Yin et al., 2010

TABLE 1 Different miRNA known to regulate hypoxia/ischemia associated genes and how these can play a neuroprotective role in CNS pathologies.

miRNA biogenesis and functions in regulation of vascular development (Yang et al., 2005; Kuehbacher et al., 2007; Suarez et al., 2007, 2008). Yang et al. showed that mice hypomorphic for Dicer die after few days and possess abnormal blood vessel formation suggesting that Dicer is required for normal mouse development (Yang et al., 2005). Several other groups observed profound consequences resulted by knockdown of Dicer, and concluded that molecule is necessary for normal mouse development (Bernstein et al., 2003). Giraldez et al. found that there were significant abnormalities in gastrulation phase, brain development, and blood circulation in zebrafish offspring model which was deprived of both maternal and zygotic Dicer (Giraldez et al., 2005).

It has been seen that angiogenic regulators such as angiopoietin-2 receptor, Tie-1, VEGF, and its receptors VEGFR1 and VEGFR2, are differentially expressed and linked with abnormal Dicer ex1/2 embryos and yolk sacs (Yang et al., 2005; Suarez and Sessa, 2009). Several other *in vitro* studies have

determined the significant role of miRNAs in endothelial cells (Otsuka et al., 2007, 2008). Knockdown of Dicer in human endothelial cells lead to the formation of defective capillarylike structures and stunted cell growth (Kuehbacher et al., 2007; Suarez et al., 2007, 2008). In addition, expression of Tie-2/TEK, VEGFR2, endothelial nitric oxide synthase, IL-8, and angiopoietin-like 4 regulator proteins is found to be altered in Dicer silenced endothelial cells (Suarez et al., 2007). Interetingly, the expression of thrombospondin-1 remained elevated in these cells (Kuehbacher et al., 2007; Suarez et al., 2008).

Numerous *in vivo* studies demonstrated the crucial role of Dicer in postnatal angiogenesis. Findings of Kuehbacher et al. (2007) showed sprout formation was abridged when nude mice was subcutaneously injected for Dicer silencing in HUVECs (suspended in a Matrigel plug). Similarly, Suarez et al. (2008) generated two Dicer knockout mouse cell lines, which were endothelial specific (Suarez et al., 2008). These findings suggest that the role of miRNA in modulation of distinct aspects of angiogenesis might prove to be worthwhile in many human pathological diseases, especially those involving the vasculature.

Inflammation is an important impact as well as a cause in ischemia-reperfusion injury. Eisenhardt et al. in their study investigated the role of miRNA-155 in a mouse model of myocardial ischemia-reperfusion and revealed its involvement in exacerbation of inflammation as well as ROS generation postinjury (Eisenhardt et al., 2015). miRNAs play a crucial role in regulating both innate and adaptive immunity (Lu et al., 2009; Dalal and Kwon, 2010). Innate immunity is the first line of defense and protects the organism from invasion of foreign pathogens. On the contrary, adaptive immune system is highly specific to a particular antigen and elicits B and T lymphocytes to combat microbes. The former immune response neutralizes the effect of pathogens through the pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), recognition process by the toll-like receptors, or TLRs (Takeda and Akira, 2015). TLRs are transmembrane proteins expressed by cells participating in innate immune system, which recognize invading microbes and induce downstream signaling pathways that triggers immune responses to kill foreign pathogens.

It is well-documented that miRNAs are implicated in regulating inflammation and immune responses. A number of miRNAs have been induced by lipopolysaccharide (LPS) mediated TLR signaling such as miR-146a, miR-155, and miR-132 (Taganov et al., 2006). Studies have shown that cytokines like interleukin-1 β , LPS, and tumor necrosis factor (TNF- α) stimulates the expression of miR-146a. Consecutively, miR-146a, suppresses the expression of IL-1 receptor associated kinase and TNF receptor-associated factor-6, components of the TLR4 signaling pathway (Taganov et al., 2006). Hence miR-146a negatively controls TLR signaling pathway. Similarly, interferon-β, and LPS induces the expression of miR-155 in murine macrophages (O'connell et al., 2007; Tili et al., 2007). Once miR-155 are activated, cytokines such as interleukin-6 (IL-6) and tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) are triggered (Tili et al., 2007). miR-155 regulates suppressor of cytokine signaling (SOCS)-1 demonstrating its involvement in regulation of innate immune system (Rodriguez et al., 2007; Tili et al., 2007; Lu et al., 2009). Ceppi et al. showed that silencing of miR-155 in dendritic cells derived from human myeloid cells significantly elevated protein levels of the pro-inflammatory cytokine interleukin1 (IL-1) (Ceppi et al., 2009). In addition, miR-155 knockdown in these antigen-presenting cells directly suppressed pro-inflammatory TAK1-binding protein 2 levels, indicating its anti-inflammatory property (Ceppi et al., 2009). On the contrary, several studies have reported that miR-155 can augment inflammation. Overproduction of miR-155 in mouse bone marrow results in a myeloproliferative phenotype (O'connell et al., 2007).

While the expression of both miR-146 and miR-155 is elevated in macrophages in response to LPS stimulation, the expression of miR-125b is decreased. Tili and colleagues showed that reduced expression of miR-125b results in increased expression of TNF- α and eventually augments inflammation (Tili et al., 2007). Several other miRNAs such as miR-9, miR-21, and miR-147 are induced by TLR signaling and are expressed considerably and hence regulate immune responses in response to microbial invasion (Bazzoni et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2009; Sheedy et al., 2010).

Similarly, miRNAs are implicated in adaptive immune system by regulating the development of both T cell and B cell lymphocytes. Numerous studies have shown the involvement of miRNAs in controlling signaling networks in T cells (Monticelli et al., 2005; Wu et al., 2007; Merkerova et al., 2008). Wu et al. demonstrated that some overexpressed miRNAs are dynamically regulated during antigen-specific T-cell differentiation when miRNA profiling was performed in naive, effector and memory CD8+ T cells (Wu et al., 2007). Other studies showed that there were abnormally developed and fewer mature T-cells in Dicer deficient mice as compared to normal mice (Cobb et al., 2005; Muljo et al., 2005).

Reports have revealed the involvement of both miR-17 and miR-92 in T cell development (Xiao et al., 2008). Lately, it has been reported that miRNAs are also involved in the differentiation of T cells into distinct effector T helper cells. Du et al. reported that miR-326 regulates differentiation of TH17 cells both in vitro and in vivo (Du et al., 2009). Other miRNAs such as miR-181a can facilitate the intensity of T cell receptor signaling (Li et al., 2007) whereas miR-155 is implicated in regulatory T (Treg) cell formation and function (Zheng et al., 2007; Chong et al., 2008; Liston et al., 2008; Zhou et al., 2008). Furthermore, role of several miRNAs such as miR-150, miR-155, and miR-34a has also been described in humoral immunity involving B-lymphocytes (Chen et al., 2004; Monticelli et al., 2005; Vigorito et al., 2007; Xiao et al., 2007; Zhou et al., 2007; Basso et al., 2009; Tan L. P. et al., 2009; Xiao and Rajewsky, 2009; Rao et al., 2010).

Studies have indicated toward miRs that could regulate the immunological processes as well as nervous system, which have been termed as NeurimmiRs. NeurimmiRs such as miR 132 and miR 124 have shown to play a role in cross-talk between the two, at both local and peripheral levels. Furthermore, investigating such miRs that regulate the neuroimmunological processes could lead to exploring their potential as therapeutics (Soreq and Wolf, 2011).

miRNA and Circadian Rhythms in Hypoxia/Ischemia

Superchiasmatic nucleus (SCN) located in the anterior hypothalamus of a mammalian brain is the central switch for circadian rhythms. Apart from SCN, it has been demonstrated that each cell in the body has its own clock which controls the molecular and cellular functions. The proteins associated with the molecular clock include, Brain, Muscle ARNT-Like protein 1 (Bmal1), Period (Per1, Per2), Cryptochrome (Cry), and Circadian Locomotor Output Cycles Kaput (CLOCK) (Shearman et al., 1997; Zylka et al., 1998). All these proteins belong to the bHLH-PAS protein family which is characterized by the presence of basic helix-loop-helix domain. The members of this protein family are known to play an important role in response to low oxygen as well as diurnal changes in light. Another protein that belong to this same family includes HIF1 α that is involved in the maintenance of oxygen homeostasis. Another new proteins have been recently identified, MOP3 and MOP9, which are associated with both the pathways, i.e., circadian and hypoxia (Bunger et al., 2000; Hogenesch et al., 2000).

The variables that display circadian patterns include body temperature, metabolic rate etc. Any condition that causes prolonged hypoxia ultimately disturbs the oscillations of these essential parameters and their associated body functions. Under normal physiological conditions, these events follow well-defined oscillations which help in maintenance of homeostasis. Studies have demonstrated the existence of a cross-talk between these two pathways (Ghorbel et al., 2003). Chilov et al. in their study observed increase in the level of PER1 and CLOCK along with co-immunoprecipitation of HIF1 α with PER1 under hypoxia in mice (Chilov et al., 2001).

Circadian rhythms have also been associated with stroke occurrence in humans with the temporal and seasonal pattern of occurrence (Marler et al., 1989; Argentino et al., 1990; Elliott, 1998; Raj et al., 2015). Higher risk for hemorrhagic stroke has been reported in evening (Elliott, 1998). In another study, higher frequency of ischemic stroke was noted in 6 a.m. to noon quarter as compared to other quarters of the day (Argentino et al., 1990). These studies show that the circadian variation in time of occurrence can depend on the sub-type, which can also help in planning therapeutics.

miRNA regulation of circadian rhythms has also been implicated through different studies (Chen and Rosbash, 2016; Gao et al., 2016). It binds to 3' UTR region of the target genes and control different processes such as its mRNA stability and/or translation. The miRNA that control the circadian rhythms, such as miR219, miR132, also show rhythmic expression in SCN. Cheng et al. in their study have demonstrated increase in rhythmicity as an outcome of administration of antagonists against these miRs (Cheng et al., 2007). In another study by Shende et al. investigated the miRNAs that target the clock gene, Bmal1, in mouse which were exposed to 12 h LD cycles. The authors identified miR 152, miR 494, which showed bimodal pattern of expression, following diurnal oscillations along with the levels of Bmal1. These miRs were also shown to interact with Clock (Shende et al., 2011).

Many physiological features, especially cardiovascular, follow defined circadian cycles. Therefore, the circulating levels of miRNA play an important role in circadian control associated with different pathology. The different identified miRNAs can also act as targets as well as biomarkers for any disturbances from normal physiology. The knowledge about the miRNA involved in the clock genes is still limited and needs further detailed investigations for their translation to clinics.

OVERCOMING HYPOXIA WITH YOGA BASED ALTERNATE THERAPIES

With increasing evidence in the past years, Yoga is gaining recognition as a therapeutic intervention in the management of

non-communicable diseases like hypertension, coronary artery disease (Cramer et al., 2014), diabetes (Innes and Vincent, 2007), obesity, back pain (Cramer et al., 2013), and also as an adjunct in the management of cancer. The reduction in respiratory rate, heart rate, vagal predominance as a general response following yoga practices possess a considerable role in managing hypoxia and its associated pathophysiological responses. This understanding might be beneficial in its application as a targeted therapy. While meditation's any effect on Alzheimer disease (AD) is hypothetical, meditation has received significant consideration as a tool that possibly will have positive medical and psychological benefits. Studies indicate improvement in cognitive functions in elders with dementia (Oken et al., 2006). Kirtan Kriya (KK), a type of meditation was also investigated in subjects with memory impairment, Newberg et al. demonstrated positive effects of KK on cerebral blood flow and cognitive function. A difference in the activation of the anterior cingulate gyrus and prefrontal cortex, was seen in the subjects who practiced KK (Newberg et al., 2010). Neuroimaging studies following Yoga practices in individuals with mild cognitive impairment suggest increased memory performance. Enhanced memory performance was correlated with increased neuronal connectivity between default mode networks and frontal medial cortex, pregenual anterior cingulate cortex, right middle frontal cortex, posterior cingulate cortex, and left lateral occipital cortex suggesting that yoga might be helpful in enhancing memory recall, specifically visual memory encoding (Eyre et al., 2016). Meditation improves sleep and sleep problem is also a risk factor for AD (Devore et al., 2014; Innes and Selfe, 2014). Froeliger et al. revealed that upon conducting controlled breathing exercises such as pranayama and meditation, there was a significant decrease in cognitive failures as evaluated by Voxel-Based Morphometric analysis, which showed a positive co-relation with increased GMV (Gray matter volume) in the regions of cerebellar, temporal, occipital, limbic, and frontal lobe of the brain. There was also a positive correlation seen with the amount of increase in GMV and the duration of practice of the breathing exercises and meditation (Froeliger et al., 2012). Long term meditation practice is associated with larger overall gray matter volume and increased regional enlargement of areas associated with sustained attention, introspection, and autonomic function surveillance, indicating the possible role of Yoga practices in facilitating neuroplasticity (Hernández et al., 2016). It has also been seen in studies that upon activities that increase cerebral perfusion as well as increase oxygen inhalation, such as performing yogic asanas (yogic poses) and pranayama (yogic breathing exercises), there is an increase in the amplitude in the P3 wave evoked potential (Tripathi and Bharadwaj, 2013). This escalation in P3 amplitude means that there is an increased neuronal pool recruitment, which can be seen as increased attention as well as memory updating. The study revealed that those who took part in activities which, increased cerebral perfusion showed a significantly improved functioning in comparison to the control group which was only on oral Alzheimer medications. Sutton et al. first of all identified the P3 wave in 1965 and since then it has been used extensively in the area of event-related potentials (ERPs) (Sutton et al., 1965). ERPs are electrophysiological responses

produced in the brain as a result of specific events or stimuli (Blackwood and Muir, 1990). The latency range for most adults for auditory stimuli is 250-400 ms. The latency is generally explained on the basis of the speed of stimulus of one event from another. Shorter latencies signify exceptional mental execution compared to longer ones. The P300 can be employed as a diagnostic tool to discriminate dementias of different origin and can be elicited by a wide variety of sensory or motor events. In addition, P300 is used to evaluate and monitor Alzheimer's disease (AD). Lengthening of latency is the most pronounced variation in the auditory modality in AD and other cortical dementias, which is related to debilitated memory (Polich et al., 1990). Latency lengthening is also observed in AD with visual modality stimulation and in the auditory modality in healthy individuals with increased risk of having AD. This may be used in early monitoring for this disease (Saito et al., 2001). In related investigation by Caravaglios et al. it was revealed that P300 latency was higher in AD elderly subjects as compared to controls (Caravaglios et al., 2008). A similar study found significant differences in P300 latency between AD subjects and control (O'mahony et al., 1996). Lai et al. determined P300 latency as well as amplitude in AD group, group with mild cognitive impairment, and the control group (Lai et al., 2010). The authors found that P300 latency was higher in AD group followed by those with cognitive involvement as compared to controls, while no difference in P300 amplitude was observed among the three groups. Similarly in another study Yamaguchi et al. compared P300 latency and amplitude in Alzheimers' with vascular dementia and the controls and found that both the diseased groups had a higher latency as compared to the control group (Yamaguchi et al., 2000). Several other studies evaluated P300 latency and its subcomponents, called P3a and P3b in AD patients and compared them with controls and found significantly higher latency in patients compared to controls (Frodl et al., 2002; Bennys et al., 2007; Juckel et al., 2008). Telles et al. assessed whether practicing alternate nostril yoga breathing (nadisuddhi pranayama) has any influence on P300 auditory evoked potentials and found a dramatic elevation in the P300 peak amplitudes suggesting that it unequivocally affects intellectual processes (Telles et al., 2013; Mccaffrey et al., 2014), conducted a study and found the possibility of older adults with AD to complete the Sit "N" Fit Chair Yoga Program with positive changes across each physical process (Mccaffrey et al., 2014). In healthy individuals, controlled breathing at a rate of 5.5 breaths per minute evoked activity at the brainstem, across the dorsal length of pons, in hypothalamus, hippocampus, lateral cortices and regions of striatum. Interestingly, studies on meditation techniques (Cyclic Meditation and Transcendental Meditation) in healthy regular practitioners demonstrated hypometabolic states with significant reductions in oxygen consumption (Wallace, 1970; Telles et al., 2013). Long-term Yoga practices are independently associated with decreased chemoreflex hypoxic and hypercapnic responses and better baroreflex sensitivity (Spicuzza et al.,

2000). This might be achieved as a result of adaptation of peripheral and central chemoreceptors and pulmonary stretch receptors to the regular practice of slow breathing during yoga practices, followed by a decrease in the vagal afferent discharge to the bulbopontine centers. Hypometabolic state in yoga practitioners could enable tolerating hypoxic conditions. Another study designed to understand the efficacy of Yoga practices in promoting physiological recovery showed that Yoga practitioners with 2 years of experience practicing yoga atleast twice a week produced 41% less lipopolysaccharide stimulated IL-6 in response to the laboratory stressor than novices (Kiecolt-Glaser et al., 2010). Investigations are required to understand the regulatory role of Yoga on miRNA. However, based on the literature available, we speculate that miRNA associated in the process of inflammation, angiogenesis and stress response might be differentially regulated in long term practitioners, whereas, the same is expected be the process through which the therapeutic effects are moderated by Yoga. Therefore, Yoga practices might be a promising tool to understand the inherent ability of the body in managing hypoxia induced CNS injuries and also as a possible therapeutic tool.

FUTURE DIRECTIONS

With advancement in awareness about the profiling and expression patterns of different miRNA associated with hypoxia/ischemia-induced CNS injuries, it has led to translation of this information in clinical set-ups. The miRNA levels could now be utilized as clinical biomarkers for ischemia. Moreover, since a single miRNA could regulate a whole network with multiple targets, controlling the levels of individual miRNA species could assist in designing therapeutics for complex diseases. Unlike other exercises, Yoga practices appear to be unique and the present day findings indicate that yoga can restore or maintain homeostasis. However, the underlying mechanisms need to be understood in detail. Further investigations pertaining to miRNAs linked with ischemic injuries and the role of Yoga practices in regulating them could benefit in management and therapy for CNS pathologies in future.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

GM wrote the manuscript and contributed in writing content related to hypoxia in CNS pathologies, miRNA in neuroprotection, and circadian rhythms in hypoxia etc.; DM contributed in writing content related to hypoxia pathophysiological responses and the role of miRNA in inflammation, angiogenesis, and neuroprotection; BR contributed content for the Yoga based therapeutics; VP added yoga related information in the manuscript; NS added information related to correlation between cerebrovasculature and AD pathogenesis, yoga related studies, and hypoxia in promoting cell differentiation; AA conceptualized, designed, and edited the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Alexandrov, P. N., Pogue, A., Bhattacharjee, S., and Lukiw, W. J. (2011). Retinal amyloid peptides and complement factor H in transgenic models of Alzheimer's disease. *Neuroreport* 22, 623–627. doi: 10.1097/WNR.0b013e3283497334
- Altieri, M., Di Piero, V., Pasquini, M., Gasparini, M., Vanacore, N., Vicenzini, E., et al. (2004). Delayed poststroke dementia: a 4-year follow-up study. *Neurology* 62, 2193–2197. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL.0000130501.79012.1A
- Argentino, C., Toni, D., Rasura, M., Violi, F., Sacchetti, M. L., Allegretta, A., et al. (1990). Circadian variation in the frequency of ischemic stroke. *Stroke* 21, 387–389. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.21.3.387
- Arora, S., and Bhattacharjee, J. (2008). Modulation of immune responses in stress by Yoga. Int. J. Yoga 1:45. doi: 10.4103/0973-6131.43541
- Arthur, P. G., Lim, S. C., Meloni, B. P., Munns, S. E., Chan, A., and Knuckey, N. W. (2004). The protective effect of hypoxic preconditioning on cortical neuronal cultures is associated with increases in the activity of several antioxidant enzymes. *Brain Res.* 1017, 146–154. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2004.05.031
- Ashok, B. S., Ajith, T. A., and Sivanesan, S. (2017). Hypoxia-inducible factors as neuroprotective agent in Alzheimer's disease. *Clin. Exp. Pharmacol. Physiol.* 44, 327–334. doi: 10.1111/1440-1681.12717
- Bai, S., Mao, M., Tian, L., Yu, Y., Zeng, J., Ouyang, K., et al. (2015). Calcium sensing receptor mediated the excessive generation of β-amyloid peptide induced by hypoxia *in vivo* and *in vitro*. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 459, 568–573. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2015.02.141
- Bartel, D. P. (2004). MicroRNAs: genomics, biogenesis, mechanism, and function. *Cell* 116, 281–297. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(04)00045-5
- Basso, K., Sumazin, P., Morozov, P., Schneider, C., Maute, R. L., Kitagawa, Y., et al. (2009). Identification of the human mature B cell miRNome. *Immunity* 30, 744–752. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2009.03.017
- Bazzoni, F., Rossato, M., Fabbri, M., Gaudiosi, D., Mirolo, M., Mori, L., et al. (2009). Induction and regulatory function of miR-9 in human monocytes and neutrophils exposed to proinflammatory signals. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 5282–5287. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0810909106
- Bennys, K., Portet, F., Touchon, J., and Rondouin, G. (2007). Diagnostic value of event-related evoked potentials N200 and P300 subcomponents in early diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment. J. Clin. Neurophysiol. 24, 405–412. doi: 10.1097/WNP.0b013e31815068d5
- Bernstein, E., Kim, S. Y., Carmell, M. A., Murchison, E. P., Alcorn, H., Li, M. Z., et al. (2003). Dicer is essential for mouse development. *Nat. Genet.* 35, 215–217. doi: 10.1038/ng1253
- Bickler, P. E., and Fahlman, C. S. (2009). Expression of signal transduction genes differs after hypoxic or isoflurane preconditioning of rat hippocampal slice cultures. *Anesthesiology* 111, 258–266. doi: 10.1097/ALN.0b013e3181a8647f
- Blackwood, D. H., and Muir, W. J. (1990). Cognitive brain potentials and their application. Br. J. Psychiatry Suppl. 9, 96–101.
- Bonauer, A., Carmona, G., Iwasaki, M., Mione, M., Koyanagi, M., Fischer, A., et al. (2009). MicroRNA-92a controls angiogenesis and functional recovery of ischemic tissues in mice. *Science* 324, 1710–1713. doi: 10.1126/science.1174381
- Boutilier, R. G. (2001). Mechanisms of cell survival in hypoxia and hypothermia. *J. Exp. Biol.* 204, 3171–3181.
- Brahimi-Horn, M. C., Chiche, J., and Pouyssegur, J. (2007). Hypoxia signalling controls metabolic demand. *Curr. Opin. Cell Biol.* 19, 223–229. doi: 10.1016/j.ceb.2007.02.003
- Brahimi-Horn, M. C., and Pouysségur, J. (2007). Oxygen, a source of life and stress. FEBS Lett. 581, 3582–3591. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2007.06.018
- Buga, A. M., Di Napoli, M., and Popa-Wagner, A. (2013). Preclinical models of stroke in aged animals with or without comorbidities: role of neuroinflammation. *Biogerontology* 14, 651–662. doi: 10.1007/s10522-013-9465-0
- Buller, B., Liu, X., Wang, X., Zhang, R. L., Zhang, L., Hozeska-Solgot, A., et al. (2010). MicroRNA-21 protects neurons from ischemic death. *FEBS J.* 277, 4299–4307. doi: 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2010.07818.x
- Bunger, M. K., Wilsbacher, L. D., Moran, S. M., Clendenin, C., Radcliffe, L. A., Hogenesch, J. B., et al. (2000). Mop3 is an essential component of the master circadian pacemaker in mammals. *Cell* 103, 1009–1017. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)00205-1
- Burkhart, K. K., Beard, D. C., Lehman, R. A., and Billingsley, M. L. (1998). Alterations in tau phosphorylation in rat and human neocortical brain

slices following hypoxia and glucose deprivation. *Exp. Neurol.* 154, 464–472. doi: 10.1006/exnr.1998.6899

- Caccamo, A., Oddo, S., Sugarman, M. C., Akbari, Y., and Laferla, F. M. (2005). Age- and region-dependent alterations in Abeta-degrading enzymes: implications for Abeta-induced disorders. *Neurobiol. Aging* 26, 645–654. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2004.06.013
- Cao, D. D., Li, L., and Chan, W. Y. (2016). MicroRNAs: key regulators in the central nervous system and their implication in neurological diseases. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 17:e842. doi: 10.3390/ijms17060842
- Cao, L., Feng, C., Li, L., and Zuo, Z. (2012). Contribution of microRNA-203 to the isoflurane preconditioning-induced neuroprotection. *Brain Res. Bull.* 88, 525–528. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2012.05.009
- Caporali, A., and Emanueli, C. (2012). MicroRNAs in postischemic vascular repair. *Cardiol. Res. Pract.* 2012:486702. doi: 10.1155/2012/486702
- Caravaglios, G., Costanzo, E., Palermo, F., and Muscoso, E. G. (2008). Decreased amplitude of auditory event-related delta responses in Alzheimer's disease. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 70, 23–32. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2008.04.004
- Ceppi, M., Pereira, P. M., Dunand-Sauthier, I., Barras, E., Reith, W., Santos, M. A., et al. (2009). MicroRNA-155 modulates the interleukin-1 signaling pathway in activated human monocyte-derived dendritic cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 2735–2740. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0811073106
- Chan, S. Y., and Loscalzo, J. (2010). MicroRNA-210: a unique and pleiotropic hypoxamir. *Cell Cycle* 9, 1072–1083. doi: 10.4161/cc.9.6.11006
- Chen, C. Z., Li, L., Lodish, H. F., and Bartel, D. P. (2004). MicroRNAs modulate hematopoietic lineage differentiation. *Science* 303, 83–86. doi: 10.1126/science.1091903
- Chen, X., and Rosbash, M. (2016). mir-276a strengthens Drosophila circadian rhythms by regulating timeless expression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.U.S.A.* 113, E2965–E2972. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1605837113
- Cheng, H.-Y. M., Papp, J. W., Varlamova, O., Dziema, H., Russell, B., Curfman, J. P., et al. (2007). microRNA modulation of circadian clock period and entrainment. *Neuron* 54, 813–829. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2007.05.017
- Chi, W., Meng, F., Li, Y., Wang, Q., Wang, G., Han, S., et al. (2014). Downregulation of miRNA-134 protects neural cells against ischemic injury in N2A cells and mouse brain with ischemic stroke by targeting HSPA12B. *Neuroscience* 277, 111–122. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2014.06.062
- Chilov, D., Hofer, T., Bauer, C., Wenger, R. H., and Gassmann, M. (2001). Hypoxia affects expression of circadian genes PER1 and CLOCK in mouse brain. *FASEB* J. 15, 2613–2622. doi: 10.1096/fj.01-0092com
- Chong, M. M., Rasmussen, J. P., Rudensky, A. Y., and Littman, D. R. (2008). The RNAseIII enzyme Drosha is critical in T cells for preventing lethal inflammatory disease. *J. Exp. Med.* 205, 2005–2017. doi: 10.1084/jem.20081219
- Christopher, A. F., Kaur, R. P., Kaur, G., Kaur, A., Gupta, V., and Bansal, P. (2016). MicroRNA therapeutics: discovering novel targets and developing specific therapy. *Perspect. Clin. Res.* 7, 68–74. doi: 10.4103/2229-3485.179431
- Cobb, B. S., Nesterova, T. B., Thompson, E., Hertweck, A., O'connor, E., Godwin, J., et al. (2005). T cell lineage choice and differentiation in the absence of the RNase III enzyme Dicer. J. Exp. Med. 201, 1367–1373. doi: 10.1084/jem.200 50572
- Cogswell, J. P., Ward, J., Taylor, I. A., Waters, M., Shi, Y., Cannon, B., et al. (2008). Identification of miRNA changes in Alzheimer's disease brain and CSF yields putative biomarkers and insights into disease pathways. *J. Alzheimer Dis.* 14, 27–41. doi: 10.3233/JAD-2008-14103
- Cotten, C. M., and Shankaran, S. (2010). Hypothermia for hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy. *Expert Rev. Obstet. Gynecol.* 5, 227–239. doi: 10.1586/eog.10.7
- Cramer, H., Lauche, R., Haller, H., and Dobos, G. (2013). A systematic review and meta-analysis of yoga for low back pain. *Clin. J. Pain* 29, 450–460. doi: 10.1097/AJP.0b013e31825e1492
- Cramer, H., Lauche, R., Haller, H., Steckhan, N., Michalsen, A., and Dobos, G. (2014). Effects of yoga on cardiovascular disease risk factors: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Int. J. Cardiol.* 173, 170–183. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2014.02.017
- Croce, N., Gelfo, F., Ciotti, M. T., Federici, G., Caltagirone, C., Bernardini, S., et al. (2013). NPY modulates miR-30a-5p and BDNF in opposite direction in an *in vitro* model of Alzheimer disease: a possible role in neuroprotection? *Mol. Cell. Biochem.* 376, 189–195. doi: 10.1007/s11010-013-1567-0
- Dahl, N. A., and Balfour, W. M. (1964). prolonged anoxic survival due to anoxia pre-exposure: brain ATP, lactate, and pyruvate. *Am. J. Physiol.* 207, 452–456.

Dalal, S. R., and Kwon, J. H. (2010). The role of MicroRNA in inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterol. Hepatol. 6, 714–722.

- Dang, C. V., Kim, J.-W., Gao, P., and Yustein, J. (2008). The interplay between MYC and HIF in cancer. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 8, 51–56. doi: 10.1038/nrc2274
- Davis, G. M., Haas, M. A., and Pocock, R. (2015). MicroRNAs: not "Fine-Tuners" but key regulators of neuronal development and function. *Front. Neurol.* 6:245. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2015.00245
- de La Torre, J. C. (2008). Alzheimer's disease prevalence can be lowered with noninvasive testing. J. Alzheimer Dis. 14, 353–359. doi: 10.3233/JAD-2008-14310
- Devore, E. E., Grodstein, F., Duffy, J. F., Stampfer, M. J., Czeisler, C. A., and Schernhammer, E. S. (2014). Sleep duration in midlife and later life in relation to cognition. J. Am. Geriatr. Soc. 62, 1073–1081. doi: 10.1111/jgs.12790
- Dharap, A., Bowen, K., Place, R., Li, L. C., and Vemuganti, R. (2009). Transient focal ischemia induces extensive temporal changes in rat cerebral microRNAome. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 29, 675–687. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2008.157
- Dickey, L. L., Hanley, T. M., Huffaker, T. B., Ramstead, A. G., O'connell, R. M., and Lane, T. E. (2017). MicroRNA 155 and viral-induced neuroinflammation. *J. Neuroimmunol.* 308, 17–24. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2017.01.016
- Du, C., Liu, C., Kang, J., Zhao, G., Ye, Z., Huang, S., et al. (2009). MicroRNA miR-326 regulates TH-17 differentiation and is associated with the pathogenesis of multiple sclerosis. *Nat. Immunol.* 10, 1252–1259. doi: 10.1038/ni.1798
- Eisenhardt, S. U., Weiss, J. B., Smolka, C., Maxeiner, J., Pankratz, F., Bemtgen, X., et al. (2015). MicroRNA-155 aggravates ischemia-reperfusion injury by modulation of inflammatory cell recruitment and the respiratory oxidative burst. *Basic Res. Cardiol.* 110:32. doi: 10.1007/s00395-015-0490-9
- Elliott, W. J. (1998). Circadian variation in the timing of stroke onset a metaanalysis. *Stroke* 29, 992–996. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.29.5.992
- Erbslöh, F., Bernsmeier, A., and Hillesheim, H. (1958). Der Glucoseverbrauch des Gehirns und seine Abhängigkeit von der Leber. Arch. Psychiatr. Nervenkrankheiten 196, 611–626. doi: 10.1007/BF00344388
- Eyre, H. A., Acevedo, B., Yang, H., Siddarth, P., Van Dyk, K., Ercoli, L., et al. (2016). Changes in neural connectivity and memory following a yoga intervention for older adults: a pilot study. *J. Alzheimers Dis.* 52, 673–684. doi: 10.3233/JAD-150653
- Fang, H., Zhang, L.-F., Meng, F.-T., Du, X., and Zhou, J.-N. (2010). Acute hypoxia promote the phosphorylation of tau via ERK pathway. *Neurosci. Lett.* 474, 173–177. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2010.03.037
- Fasanaro, P., D'alessandra, Y., Di Stefano, V., Melchionna, R., Romani, S., Pompilio, G., et al. (2008). MicroRNA-210 modulates endothelial cell response to hypoxia and inhibits the receptor tyrosine kinase ligand Ephrin-A3. J. Biol. Chem. 283, 15878–15883. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M800731200
- Ferriero, D. M. (2004). Neonatal brain injury. N. Eng. J. Med. 351, 1985–1995. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra041996
- Fisk, L., Nalivaeva, N. N., Boyle, J. P., Peers, C. S., and Turner, A. J. (2007). Effects of hypoxia and oxidative stress on expression of neprilysin in human neuroblastoma cells and rat cortical neurones and astrocytes. *Neurochem. Res.* 32, 1741–1748. doi: 10.1007/s11064-007-9349-2
- Frenkel-Denkberg, G., Gershon, D., and Levy, A. P. (1999). The function of hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF-1) is impaired in senescent mice. *FEBS Lett.* 462, 341–344. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(99)01552-5
- Frodl, T., Hampel, H., Juckel, G., Burger, K., Padberg, F., Engel, R. R., et al. (2002). Value of event-related P300 subcomponents in the clinical diagnosis of mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's Disease. *Psychophysiology* 39, 175–181. doi: 10.1111/1469-8986.3920175
- Froeliger, B., Garland, E. L., and Mcclernon, F. J. (2012). Yoga meditation practitioners exhibit greater gray matter volume and fewer reported cognitive failures: results of a preliminary voxel-based morphometric analysis. *Evid. Based Complement. Altern. Med.* 2012:821307. doi: 10.1155/2012/ 821307
- Gamdzyk, M., Makarewicz, D., Slomka, M., Ziembowicz, A., and Salinska, E. (2014). Hypobaric hypoxia postconditioning reduces brain damage and improves antioxidative defense in the model of birth asphyxia in 7-day-old rats. *Neurochem. Res.* 39, 68–75. doi: 10.1007/s11064-013-1191-0
- Gao, Q., Zhou, L., Yang, S.-Y., and Cao, J.-M. (2016). A novel role of microRNA 17-5p in the modulation of circadian rhythm. Sci. Rep. 6:30070. doi: 10.1038/srep30070

- Gebert, L. F. R., Rebhan, M. A. E., Crivelli, S. E. M., Denzler, R., Stoffel, M., and Hall, J. (2013). Miravirsen (SPC3649) can inhibit the biogenesis of miR-122. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 42, 609–621. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkt852
- Ghorbel, M. T., Coulson, J. M., and Murphy, D. (2003). Cross-talk between hypoxic and circadian pathways: cooperative roles for hypoxia-inducible factor 1α and CLOCK in transcriptional activation of the vasopressin gene. *Mol. Cell. Neurosci.* 22, 396–404. doi: 10.1016/S1044-7431(02)00019-2
- Ghosh, G., Subramanian, I. V., Adhikari, N., Zhang, X., Joshi, H. P., Basi, D., et al. (2010). Hypoxia-induced microRNA-424 expression in human endothelial cells regulates HIF-α isoforms and promotes angiogenesis. J. Clin. Invest. 120, 4141–4154. doi: 10.1172/JCI42980
- Gidday, J. M., Perez-Pinzon, M. A., and Zhang, J. H. (2013). Innate Tolerance in the CNS. Translational Neuroprotection by Pre- and Post-Conditioning. Springer Series in Translational Stroke Research. New York, NY: Springer, Springer Science+Business Media.
- Giraldez, A. J., Cinalli, R. M., Glasner, M. E., Enright, A. J., Thomson, J. M., Baskerville, S., et al. (2005). MicroRNAs regulate brain morphogenesis in zebrafish. *Science* 308, 833–838. doi: 10.1126/science.1109020
- Gong, S. J., Chen, L. Y., Zhang, M., Gong, J. X., Ma, Y. X., Zhang, J. M., et al. (2012). Intermittent hypobaric hypoxia preconditioning induced brain ischemic tolerance by up-regulating glial glutamate transporter-1 in rats. *Neurochem. Res.* 37, 527–537. doi: 10.1007/s11064-011-0639-3
- Goodall, E. F., Heath, P. R., Bandmann, O., Kirby, J., and Shaw, P. J. (2013). Neuronal dark matter: the emerging role of microRNAs in neurodegeneration. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 7:178. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2013.00178
- Green, K. N., and Peers, C. (2001). Amyloid β peptides mediate hypoxic augmentation of Ca²⁺ channels. *J. Neurochem.* 77, 953–956. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2001.00338.x
- Gustafsson, M. V., Zheng, X., Pereira, T., Gradin, K., Jin, S., Lundkvist, J., et al. (2005). Hypoxia requires notch signaling to maintain the undifferentiated cell state. *Dev. Cell* 9, 617–628. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2005.09.010
- Gutierrez, G. (1991). Cellular energy metabolism during hypoxia. *Crit. Care Med.* 19, 619–626. doi: 10.1097/00003246-199105000-00008
- Hanrahan, J. D., Sargentoni, J., Azzopardi, D., Manji, K., Cowan, F. M., Rutherford, M. A., et al. (1996). Cerebral metabolism within 18 hours of birth asphyxia: a proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy study. *Pediatr. Res.* 39, 584–590. doi: 10.1203/00006450-199604000-00004
- Hardie, D. G. (2003). Minireview: the AMP-activated protein kinase cascade: the key sensor of cellular energy status. *Endocrinology* 144, 5179–5183. doi: 10.1210/en.2003-0982
- Harraz, M. M., Eacker, S. M., Wang, X., Dawson, T. M., and Dawson, V. L. (2012). MicroRNA-223 is neuroprotective by targeting glutamate receptors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, 18962–18967. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1121288109
- Hebert, S. S., Horre, K., Nicolai, L., Papadopoulou, A. S., Mandemakers, W., Silahtaroglu, A. N., et al. (2008). Loss of microRNA cluster miR-29a/b-1 in sporadic Alzheimer's disease correlates with increased BACE1/betasecretase expression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 105, 6415–6420. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0710263105
- Hernández, S. E., Suero, J., Barros, A., González-Mora, J. L., and Rubia, K. (2016). Increased grey matter associated with long-term sahaja yoga meditation: a voxel-based morphometry study. *PLoS ONE* 11:e0150757. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0150757
- Hogenesch, J. B., Gu, Y.-Z., Moran, S. M., Shimomura, K., Radcliffe, L. A., Takahashi, J. S., et al. (2000). The basic helix-loop-helix-PAS protein MOP9 is a brain-specific heterodimeric partner of circadian and hypoxia factors. J. Neurosci. 20:RC83.
- Hu, S., Huang, M., Li, Z., Jia, F., Ghosh, Z., Lijkwan, M. A., et al. (2010). MicroRNA-210 as a novel therapy for treatment of ischemic heart disease. *Circulation* 122, S124–S131. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.928424
- Hydbring, P., and Badalian-Very, G. (2013). Clinical applications of microRNAs. F1000Res. 2:136. doi: 10.12688/f1000research.2-136.v1
- Innes, K. E., and Selfe, T. K. (2014). Meditation as a therapeutic intervention for adults at risk for Alzheimer's disease - potential benefits and underlying mechanisms. *Front. Psychiatry* 5:40. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2014.00040
- Innes, K. E., and Vincent, H. K. (2007). The influence of yoga-based programs on risk profiles in adults with type 2 diabetes mellitus: a systematic review. *Evid. Based Complement Alternat. Med.* 4, 469–486. doi: 10.1093/ecam/nel103

- Ivan, M., Harris, A. L., Martelli, F., and Kulshreshtha, R. (2008). Hypoxia response and microRNAs: no longer two separate worlds. J. Cell. Mol. Med. 12, 1426–1431. doi: 10.1111/j.1582-4934.2008.00398.x
- Jendroska, K., Poewe, W., Pluess, J., Iwerssen-Schmidt, H., Paulsen, J., Barthel, S., et al. (1995). Ischemic stress induces deposition of amyloid β immunoreactivity in human brain. *Acta Neuropathol.* 90, 461–466. doi: 10.1007/BF00294806
- Jeyaseelan, K., Lim, K. Y., and Armugam, A. (2008). MicroRNA expression in the blood and brain of rats subjected to transient focal ischemia by middle cerebral artery occlusion. *Stroke* 39, 959–966. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.107.500736
- Johnston, M. V., Ishida, A., Ishida, W. N., Matsushita, H. B., Nishimura, A., and Tsuji, M. (2009). Plasticity and injury in the developing brain. *Brain Dev.* 31, 1–10. doi: 10.1016/j.braindev.2008.03.014
- Juckel, G., Clotz, F., Frodl, T., Kawohl, W., Hampel, H., Pogarell, O., et al. (2008). Diagnostic usefulness of cognitive auditory event-related p300 subcomponents in patients with Alzheimers disease? *J. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 25, 147–152. doi: 10.1097/WNP.0b013e3181727c95
- Katschinski, D. M. (2006). Is there a molecular connection between hypoxia and aging? *Exp. Gerontol.* 41, 482–484. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2005.12.003
- Kaur, B., Khwaja, F. W., Severson, E. A., Matheny, S. L., Brat, D. J., and Van Meir, E. G. (2005). Hypoxia and the hypoxia-inducible-factor pathway in glioma growth and angiogenesis. *Neuro Oncol.* 7, 134–153. doi: 10.1215/S1152851704001115
- Kemp, P. J., and Peers, C. (2007). Oxygen sensing by ion channels. *Essays Biochem.* 43, 77–90. doi: 10.1042/bse0430077
- Kerridge, C., Kozlova, D. I., Nalivaeva, N. N., and Turner, A. J. (2015). Hypoxia affects neprilysin expression through caspase activation and an app intracellular domain-dependent mechanism. *Front. Neurosci.* 9:426. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2015.00426
- Kiecolt-Glaser, J. K., Christian, L., Preston, H., Houts, C. R., Malarkey, W. B., Emery, C. F., et al. (2010). Stress, inflammation, and yoga practice. *Psychosom. Med.* 72:113. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e3181cb9377
- Kim, J., Yoon, H., Ramirez, C. M., Lee, S. M., Hoe, H. S., Fernandez-Hernando, C., et al. (2012). MiR-106b impairs cholesterol efflux and increases Abeta levels by repressing ABCA1 expression. *Exp. Neurol.* 235, 476–483. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2011.11.010
- Kirino, T., Nakagomi, T., Kanemitsu, H., and Tamura, A. (1996). Ischemic tolerance. Adv. Neurol. 71, 505–511.
- Kocerha, J., Kauppinen, S., and Wahlestedt, C. (2009). microRNAs in CNS disorders. *Neuromol. Med.* 11, 162–172. doi: 10.1007/s12017-009-8066-1
- Kuehbacher, A., Urbich, C., Zeiher, A. M., and Dimmeler, S. (2007). Role of Dicer and Drosha for endothelial microRNA expression and angiogenesis. *Circ. Res.* 101, 59–68. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.107.153916
- Kumar, K., and Joshi, B. (2009). Study on the effect of Pranakarshan pranayama and Yoga nidra on alpha EEG & GSR. *Indian J. Tradit. Knowl.* 8, 453–454.
- Lai, C. L., Lin, R. T., Liou, L. M., and Liu, C. K. (2010). The role of event-related potentials in cognitive decline in Alzheimer's disease. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 121, 194–199. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2009.11.001
- Lanteaume, L., Cassé-Perrot, C., Lefebvre, M., Audebert, C., Deguil, J., Auffret, A., et al. (2016). Neurobehavioral and cognitive changes induced by hypoxia in healthy volunteers. *CNS Neurol. Disord. Drug Targets* 15, 816–822. doi: 10.2174/1871527315666160518125612
- Lee, Y., Ahn, C., Han, J., Choi, H., Kim, J., Yim, J., et al. (2003). The nuclear RNase III Drosha initiates microRNA processing. *Nature* 425, 415–419. doi: 10.1038/nature01957
- Lee, Y. S., Nakahara, K., Pham, J. W., Kim, K., He, Z., Sontheimer, E. J., et al. (2004). Distinct roles for Drosophila Dicer-1 and Dicer-2 in the siRNA/miRNA silencing pathways. *Cell* 117, 69–81. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(04)00261-2
- Li, L., Zhang, X., Yang, D., Luo, G., Chen, S., and Le, W. (2009). Hypoxia increases Aβ generation by altering β- and γ-cleavage of APP. *Neurobiol. Aging* 30, 1091–1098. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2007.10.011
- Li, Q. J., Chau, J., Ebert, P. J., Sylvester, G., Min, H., Liu, G., et al. (2007). miR-181a is an intrinsic modulator of T cell sensitivity and selection. *Cell* 129, 147–161. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.03.008
- Li, Z., Bao, S., Wu, Q., Wang, H., Eyler, C., Sathornsumetee, S., et al. (2009). Hypoxia-inducible factors regulate tumorigenic capacity of glioma stem cells. *Cancer Cell* 15, 501–513. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2009.03.018
- Liston, A., Lu, L. F., O'carroll, D., Tarakhovsky, A., and Rudensky, A. Y. (2008). Dicer-dependent microRNA pathway safeguards regulatory T cell function. J. Exp. Med. 205, 1993–2004. doi: 10.1084/jem.20081062

- Liu, G., Friggeri, A., Yang, Y., Park, Y. J., Tsuruta, Y., and Abraham, E. (2009). miR-147, a microRNA that is induced upon Toll-like receptor stimulation, regulates murine macrophage inflammatory responses. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 15819–15824. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0901216106
- Liu, H., Qiu, H., Yang, J., Ni, J., and Le, W. (2016). Chronic hypoxia facilitates Alzheimer's disease through demethylation of γ -secretase by downregulating DNA methyltransferase 3b. *Alzheimer Dement.* 12, 130–143. doi: 10.1016/j.jalz.2015.05.019
- Liu, W., Liu, C., Zhu, J., Shu, P., Yin, B., Gong, Y., et al. (2012). MicroRNA-16 targets amyloid precursor protein to potentially modulate Alzheimer'sassociated pathogenesis in SAMP8 mice. *Neurobiol. Aging* 33, 522–534. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2010.04.034
- Liu, X. S., Chopp, M., Zhang, R. L., Tao, T., Wang, X. L., Kassis, H., et al. (2011). MicroRNA profiling in subventricular zone after stroke: MiR-124a regulates proliferation of neural progenitor cells through Notch signaling pathway. *PLoS ONE* 6:e23461. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0023461
- Long, J. M., Ray, B., and Lahiri, D. K. (2014). MicroRNA-339-5p down-regulates protein expression of beta-site amyloid precursor protein-cleaving enzyme 1 (BACE1) in human primary brain cultures and is reduced in brain tissue specimens of Alzheimer disease subjects. J. Biol. Chem. 289, 5184–5198. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M113.518241
- Loor, G., and Schumacker, P. (2008). Role of hypoxia-inducible factor in cell survival during myocardial ischemia-reperfusion. *Cell Death Differ*. 15, 686–690. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2008.13
- López-Barneo, J., Pardal, R., and Ortega-Sáenz, P. (2001). Cellular mechanism of oxygen sensing. Annu. Rev. Physiol. 63, 259–287. doi: 10.1146/annurev.physiol.63.1.259
- Lou, Y.-L., Guo, F., Liu, F., Gao, F.-L., Zhang, P.-Q., Niu, X., et al. (2012). miR-210 activates notch signaling pathway in angiogenesis induced by cerebral ischemia. *Mol. Cell. Biochem.* 370, 45–51. doi: 10.1007/s11010-012-1396-6
- Love, T. M., Moffett, H. F., and Novina, C. D. (2008). Not miR-ly small RNAs: big potential for microRNAs in therapy. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 121, 309–319. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2007.12.1167
- Lu, G. W. (1963). Tissue-cell adaptation to hypoxia. Adv. Pathophysiol. 1, 197–239.
- Lu, L. F., Thai, T. H., Calado, D. P., Chaudhry, A., Kubo, M., Tanaka, K., et al. (2009). Foxp3-dependent microRNA155 confers competitive fitness to regulatory T cells by targeting SOCS1 protein. *Immunity* 30, 80–91. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2008.11.010
- Lukiw, W. J., Zhao, Y., and Cui, J. G. (2008). An NF-kappaB-sensitive micro RNA-146a-mediated inflammatory circuit in Alzheimer disease and in stressed human brain cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 283, 31315–31322. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M805371200
- Lundgren, K., Holm, C., and Landberg, G. (2007). Hypoxia and breast cancer: prognostic and therapeutic implications. *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* 64, 3233–3247. doi: 10.1007/s00018-007-7390-6
- Ma, Q., Dasgupta, C., Li, Y., Bajwa, N. M., Xiong, F., Harding, B., et al. (2016). Inhibition of microRNA-210 provides neuroprotection in hypoxicischemic brain injury in neonatal rats. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 89, 202–212. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2016.02.011
- Macfarlane, L.-A., and Murphy, P. R. (2010). MicroRNA: biogenesis, function and role in cancer. *Curr. Genomics* 11, 537–561. doi: 10.2174/1389202107931 75895
- Mandolesi, G., De Vito, F., Musella, A., Gentile, A., Bullitta, S., Fresegna, D., et al. (2017). miR-142-3p is a key regulator of IL-1beta-dependent synaptopathy in neuroinflammation. J. Neurosci. 37, 546–561. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0851-16.2016
- Marler, J. R., Price, T. R., Clark, G. L., Muller, J. E., Robertson, T., Mohr, J. P., et al. (1989). Morning increase in onset of ischemic stroke. *Stroke* 20, 473–476. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.20.4.473
- Mccaffrey, R., Park, J., Newman, D., and Hagen, D. (2014). The effect of chair yoga in older adults with moderate and severe Alzheimer's disease. *Res. Gerontol. Nurs.* 7, 171–177. doi: 10.3928/19404921-20140218-01

Meerson, F. Z. (1984). Adaptation, Stress, and Prophylaxis. Berlin: Springer-Verlag.

Meerson, F. Z., Pshennikova, M. G., and Malyshev, I. (1996). Adaptive defense of the organism. Architecture of the structural trace and cross protective effects of adaptation. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 793, 371–385. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1996.tb33529.x

- Merkerova, M., Belickova, M., and Bruchova, H. (2008). Differential expression of microRNAs in hematopoietic cell lineages. *Eur. J. Haematol.* 81, 304–310. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0609.2008.01111.x
- Meza-Sosa, K. F., Valle-Garcia, D., Pedraza-Alva, G., and Perez-Martinez, L. (2012). Role of microRNAs in central nervous system development and pathology. *J. Neurosci. Res.* 90, 1–12. doi: 10.1002/jnr. 22701
- Millet, G. P., Faiss, R., Brocherie, F., and Girard, O. (2013). Hypoxic training and team sports: a challenge to traditional methods? *Br. J. Sports Med.* 47(Suppl. 1), i6–i7. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2013-092793
- Monticelli, S., Ansel, K. M., Xiao, C., Socci, N. D., Krichevsky, A. M., Thai, T. H., et al. (2005). MicroRNA profiling of the murine hematopoietic system. *Genome Biol.* 6:r71. doi: 10.1186/gb-2005-6-8-r71
- Mortola, J. P., and Seifert, E. L. (2000). Hypoxic depression of circadian rhythms in adult rats. J. Appl. Physiol. 88, 365–368.
- Muche, A., Bürger, S., Arendt, T., and Schliebs, R. (2015). Hypoxic stress, brain vascular system, and β-amyloid: a primary cell culture study. *Nutr. Neurosci.* 18, 1–11. doi: 10.1179/1476830513Z.000000000112
- Muljo, S. A., Ansel, K. M., Kanellopoulou, C., Livingston, D. M., Rao, A., and Rajewsky, K. (2005). Aberrant T cell differentiation in the absence of Dicer. J. Exp. Med. 202, 261–269. doi: 10.1084/jem.20050678
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Belyaev, N. D., Lewis, D. I., Pickles, A. R., Makova, N. Z., Bagrova, D. I., et al. (2012). Effect of sodium valproate administration on brain neprilysin expression and memory in rats. *J. Mol. Neurosci.* 46, 569–577. doi: 10.1007/s12031-011-9644-x
- Nalivaeva, N. N., Dubrovskaya, N. M., Vasiliev, D. S., Tumanova N. L., Koch kina E. G., Plesneva S. A., et al. (2011). "Changes in the activity of amyloid-degrading enzymes affect cognitive functions in rats via alteration of the synaptopodin-positive dendritic network," in *New Frontiers in Molecular Mechanisms in Neurological and Psychiatric Disorders*, eds D. D. E. Babusikova and J. Lehotsky (JLF UK-Ústav Lekárskej Biochémie Martin), 277–285.
- Nalivaevaa, N. N., Fisk, L., Kochkina, E. G., Plesneva, S. A., Zhuravin, I. A., Babusikova, E., et al. (2004). Effect of hypoxia/ischemia and hypoxic preconditioning/reperfusion on expression of some amyloid-degrading enzymes. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1035, 21–33. doi: 10.1196/annals.1332.002
- Nampoothiri, S., Vinayak Menon, H., Das, D., and Golgodu Krishnamurthy, R. (2016). ISCHEMIRs: finding a way through the obstructed cerebral arteries. *Curr. Drug Targets* 17, 800–810. doi: 10.2174/1389450116666150518102404
- Newberg, A. B., Wintering, N., Khalsa, D. S., Roggenkamp, H., and Waldman, M. R. (2010). Meditation effects on cognitive function and cerebral blood flow in subjects with memory loss: a preliminary study. *J. Alzheimers Dis.* 20, 517–526. doi: 10.3233/JAD-2010-1391
- Nishi, H., Nakada, T., Kyo, S., Inoue, M., Shay, J. W., and Isaka, K. (2004). Hypoxiainducible factor 1 mediates upregulation of telomerase (hTERT). *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 24, 6076–6083. doi: 10.1128/MCB.24.13.6076-6083.2004
- Obrenovitch, T. P. (2008). Molecular physiology of preconditioninginduced brain tolerance to ischemia. *Physiol. Rev.* 88, 211–247. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00039.2006
- O'connell, R. M., Taganov, K. D., Boldin, M. P., Cheng, G., and Baltimore, D. (2007). MicroRNA-155 is induced during the macrophage inflammatory response. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 104, 1604–1609. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0610731104
- Oken, B. S., Zajdel, D., Kishiyama, S., Flegal, K., Dehen, C., Haas, M., et al. (2006). Randomized, controlled, six-month trial of yoga in healthy seniors: effects on cognition and quality of life. *Altern. Ther. Health Med.* 12, 40–47.
- O'mahony, D., Coffey, J., Murphy, J., O'hare, N., Hamilton, D., Rowan, M., et al. (1996). Event-related potential prolongation in Alzheimer's disease signifies frontal lobe impairment: evidence from SPECT imaging. *J. Gerontol. A Biol. Sci. Med. Sci.* 51, M102–M107. doi: 10.1093/gerona/51A.3.M102
- Otsuka, M., Jing, Q., Georgel, P., New, L., Chen, J., Mols, J., et al. (2007). Hypersusceptibility to vesicular stomatitis virus infection in Dicer1-deficient mice is due to impaired miR24 and miR93 expression. *Immunity* 27, 123–134. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2007.05.014
- Otsuka, M., Zheng, M., Hayashi, M., Lee, J. D., Yoshino, O., Lin, S., et al. (2008). Impaired microRNA processing causes corpus luteum insufficiency and infertility in mice. *J. Clin. Invest.* 118, 1944–1954. doi: 10.1172/JCI 33680

- Ouyang, Y. B., Lu, Y., Yue, S., Xu, L. J., Xiong, X. X., White, R. E., et al. (2012). miR-181 regulates GRP78 and influences outcome from cerebral ischemia *in vitro* and *in vivo*. *Neurobiol*. *Dis*. 45, 555–563. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2011.09.012
- Ouyang, Y.-B., Stary, C. M., White, R. E., and Giffard, R. G. (2015). The use of microRNAs to modulate redox and immune response to stroke. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 22, 187–202. doi: 10.1089/ars.2013.5757
- Pal, R., Singh, S. N., Chatterjee, A., and Saha, M. (2014). Age-related changes in cardiovascular system, autonomic functions, and levels of BDNF of healthy active males: role of yogic practice. Age 36, 1–17. doi: 10.1007/s11357-014-9683-7
- Palmer, C., Roberts, R. L., and Young, P. I. (2004). Timing of neutrophil depletion influences long-term neuroprotection in neonatal rat hypoxic-ischemic brain injury. *Pediatr. Res.* 55, 549–556. doi: 10.1203/01.PDR.0000113546.03897.FC
- Patel, N., Hoang, D., Miller, N., Ansaloni, S., Huang, Q., Rogers, J. T., et al. (2008). MicroRNAs can regulate human APP levels. *Mol. Neurodegener.* 3:10. doi: 10.1186/1750-1326-3-10
- Pear, W. S., and Simon, M. C. (2005). Lasting longer without oxygen: the influence of hypoxia on Notch signaling. *Cancer Cell* 8, 435–437. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2005.11.016
- Peers, C., Pearson, H. A., and Boyle, J. P. (2007). Hypoxia and Alzheimer's disease. Essays Biochem. 43, 153–164. doi: 10.1042/bse0430153
- Perez-Pinzon, M. A., Mumford, P. L., Rosenthal, M., and Sick, T. J. (1996). Anoxic preconditioning in hippocampal slices: role of adenosine. *Neuroscience* 75, 687–694. doi: 10.1016/0306-4522(96)00311-9
- Pogue, A. I., Cui, J. G., Li, Y. Y., Zhao, Y., Culicchia, F., and Lukiw, W. J. (2010). Micro RNA-125b (miRNA-125b) function in astrogliosis and glial cell proliferation. *Neurosci. Lett.* 476, 18–22. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2010.03.054
- Polich, J., Ladish, C., and Bloom, F. E. (1990). P300 assessment of early Alzheimer's disease. *Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 77, 179–189. doi: 10.1016/0168-5597(90)90036-D
- Popa-Wagner, A., Buga, A. M., Tica, A. A., and Albu, C. V. (2014). Perfusion deficits, inflammation and aging precipitate depressive behaviour. *Biogerontology* 15, 439–448. doi: 10.1007/s10522-014-9516-1
- Qiu, J., Zhou, X.-Y., Zhou, X.-G., Cheng, R., Liu, H.-Y., and Li, Y. (2013). Neuroprotective effects of microRNA-210 on hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy. *Biomed. Res. Int.* 2013:350419. doi: 10.1155/2013/350419
- Raj, K., Bhatia, R., Prasad, K., Srivastava, M. V. P., Vishnubhatla, S., and Singh, M. B. (2015). Seasonal differences and circadian variation in stroke occurrence and stroke subtypes. *J. Stroke Cerebrovasc. Dis.* 24, 10–16. doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2014.07.051
- Rao, D. S., O'connell, R. M., Chaudhuri, A. A., Garcia-Flores, Y., Geiger, T. L., and Baltimore, D. (2010). MicroRNA-34a perturbs B lymphocyte development by repressing the forkhead box transcription factor Foxp1. *Immunity* 33, 48–59. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2010.06.013
- Rink, C., and Khanna, S. (2011). MicroRNA in ischemic stroke etiology and pathology. *Physiol. Genomics* 43, 521–528. doi: 10.1152/physiolgenomics.00158.2010
- Rodriguez, A., Vigorito, E., Clare, S., Warren, M. V., Couttet, P., Soond, D. R., et al. (2007). Requirement of bic/microRNA-155 for normal immune function. *Science* 316, 608–611. doi: 10.1126/science.1139253
- Rybnikova, E., Sitnik, N., Gluschenko, T., Tjulkova, E., and Samoilov, M. O. (2006). The preconditioning modified neuronal expression of apoptosis-related proteins of Bcl-2 superfamily following severe hypobaric hypoxia in rats. *Brain Res.* 1089, 195–202. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2006.03.053
- Rybnikova, E., Vataeva, L., Tyulkova, E., Gluschenko, T., Otellin, V., Pelto-Huikko, M., et al. (2005). Mild hypoxia preconditioning prevents impairment of passive avoidance learning and suppression of brain NGFI-A expression induced by severe hypoxia. *Behav. Brain Res.* 160, 107–114. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2004.11.023
- Rybnikova, E., Vorobyev, M., Pivina, S., and Samoilov, M. (2012). Postconditioning by mild hypoxic exposures reduces rat brain injury caused by severe hypoxia. *Neurosci. Lett.* 513, 100–105. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2012.02.019
- Saito, H., Yamazaki, H., Matsuoka, H., Matsumoto, K., Numachi, Y., Yoshida, S., et al. (2001). Visual event-related potential in mild dementia of the Alzheimer's type. *Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci.* 55, 365–371. doi: 10.1046/j.1440-1819.2001.00876.x
- Salminen, A., Kauppinen, A., and Kaarniranta, K. (2017). Hypoxia/ischemia activate processing of Amyloid Precursor Protein: impact of vascular

dysfunction in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. J. Neurochem. 140, 536-549. doi: 10.1111/jnc.13932

- Samanta, D., Prabhakar, N. R., and Semenza, G. L. (2017). Systems biology of oxygen homeostasis. Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. Syst. Biol. Med. 9:e1382. doi: 10.1002/wsbm.1382
- Samoilov, M. O., Rybnikova, E. A., Tulkova, E. I., Vataeva, L. A., Otellin, V. A., Hozhai, L. I., et al. (2001). Hypobaric hypoxia affects rat behavior and immediate early gene expression in the brain: the corrective effect of preconditioning. *Dokl. Biol. Sci.* 381, 513–515. doi: 10.1023/A:10133018 16108
- Sandu, R. E., Buga, A. M., Uzoni, A., Petcu, E. B., and Popa-Wagner, A. (2015). Neuroinflammation and comorbidities are frequently ignored factors in CNS pathology. *Neural Regen. Res.* 10, 1349–1355. doi: 10.4103/1673-5374.165208
- Schurr, A., Reid, K. H., Tseng, M. T., West, C., and Rigor, B. M. (1986). Adaptation of adult brain tissue to anoxia and hypoxia *in vitro*. *Brain Res.* 374, 244–248. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(86)90418-X
- Selvamani, A., Sathyan, P., Miranda, R. C., and Sohrabji, F. (2012). An antagomir to microRNA Let7f promotes neuroprotection in an ischemic stroke model. *PLoS* ONE 7:e32662. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0032662
- Semenza, G. L. (1999). Regulation of mammalian O2 homeostasis by hypoxia-inducible factor 1. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 15, 551–578. doi: 10.1146/annurev.cellbio.15.1.551
- Semenza, G. L., Roth, P. H., Fang, H.-M., and Wang, G. L. (1994). Transcriptional regulation of genes encoding glycolytic enzymes by hypoxia-inducible factor 1. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269, 23757–23763.
- Sempere, L. F., Freemantle, S., Pitha-Rowe, I., Moss, E., Dmitrovsky, E., and Ambros, V. (2004). Expression profiling of mammalian microRNAs uncovers a subset of brain-expressed microRNAs with possible roles in murine and human neuronal differentiation. *Genome Biol.* 5:1. doi: 10.1186/gb-2004-5-3-r13
- Shalak, L., and Perlman, J. M. (2004). Hypoxic-ischemic brain injury in the term infant-current concepts. *Early Hum. Dev.* 80, 125–141. doi: 10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2004.06.003
- Shearman, L. P., Zylka, M. J., Weaver, D. R., Kolakowski, L. F., and Reppert, S. M. (1997). Two period homologs: circadian expression and photic regulation in the suprachiasmatic nuclei. *Neuron* 19, 1261–1269. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(00)80417-1
- Sheedy, F. J., Palsson-Mcdermott, E., Hennessy, E. J., Martin, C., O'leary, J. J., Ruan, Q., et al. (2010). Negative regulation of TLR4 via targeting of the proinflammatory tumor suppressor PDCD4 by the microRNA miR-21. *Nat. Immunol.* 11, 141–147. doi: 10.1038/ni.1828
- Shende, V. R., Goldrick, M. M., Ramani, S., and Earnest, D. J. (2011). Expression and rhythmic modulation of circulating microRNAs targeting the clock gene Bmal1 in mice. *PLoS ONE* 6:e22586. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0022586
- Shpargel, K. B., Jalabi, W., Jin, Y., Dadabayev, A., Penn, M. S., and Trapp, B. D. (2008). Preconditioning paradigms and pathways in the brain. *Cleve. Clin. J. Med.* 75(Suppl. 2), S77–S82. doi: 10.3949/ccjm.75.Suppl_2.S77
- Siegel, C., Li, J., Liu, F., Benashski, S. E., and Mccullough, L. D. (2011). miR-23a regulation of X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis (XIAP) contributes to sex differences in the response to cerebral ischemia. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 11662–11667. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1102635108
- Simon, M. C., and Keith, B. (2008). The role of oxygen availability in embryonic development and stem cell function. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 9, 285–296. doi: 10.1038/nrm2354
- Sluimer, J. C., Gasc, J.-M., Van Wanroij, J. L., Kisters, N., Groeneweg, M., Gelpke, M. D. S., et al. (2008). Hypoxia, hypoxia-inducible transcription factor, and macrophages in human atherosclerotic plaques are correlated with intraplaque angiogenesis. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 51, 1258–1265. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2007.12.025
- Soreq, H., and Wolf, Y. (2011). NeurimmiRs: microRNAs in the neuroimmune interface. *Trends Mol. Med.* 17, 548–555. doi: 10.1016/j.molmed.2011.06.009
- Spicuzza, L., Gabutti, A., Porta, C., Montano, N., and Bernardi, L. (2000). Yoga and chemoreflex response to hypoxia and hypercapnia. *Lancet* 356, 1495–1496. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(00)02881-6
- Steiger, H. J., and Hanggi, D. (2007). Ischaemic preconditioning of the brain, mechanisms and applications. *Acta Neurochir.* 149, 1–10. doi: 10.1007/s00701-006-1057-1
- Suarez, Y., Fernandez-Hernando, C., Pober, J. S., and Sessa, W. C. (2007). Dicer dependent microRNAs regulate gene expression and

functions in human endothelial cells. Circ. Res. 100, 1164–1173. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000265065.26744.17

- Suarez, Y., Fernandez-Hernando, C., Yu, J., Gerber, S. A., Harrison, K. D., Pober, J. S., et al. (2008). Dicer-dependent endothelial microRNAs are necessary for postnatal angiogenesis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 105, 14082–14087. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0804597105
- Suarez, Y., and Sessa, W. C. (2009). MicroRNAs as novel regulators of angiogenesis. *Circ. Res.* 104, 442–454. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108.191270
- Sun, X., He, G., Qing, H., Zhou, W., Dobie, F., Cai, F., et al. (2006). Hypoxia facilitates Alzheimer's disease pathogenesis by up-regulating BACE1 gene expression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 18727–18732. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0606298103
- Sutton, S., Braren, M., Zubin, J., and John, E. R. (1965). Evokedpotential correlates of stimulus uncertainty. *Science* 150, 1187–1188. doi: 10.1126/science.150.3700.1187
- Taganov, K. D., Boldin, M. P., Chang, K. J., and Baltimore, D. (2006). NFkappaB-dependent induction of microRNA miR-146, an inhibitor targeted to signaling proteins of innate immune responses. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 12481–12486. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0605298103
- Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (2015). Toll-like receptors. Curr. Protoc. Immunol. 109, 11–10. doi: 10.1002/0471142735.im1412s109
- Tan, J. R., Tan, K. S., Koo, Y. X., Yong, F. L., Wang, C. W., Armugam, A., et al. (2013). Blood microRNAs in low or no risk ischemic stroke patients. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 14, 2072–2084. doi: 10.3390/ijms14012072
- Tan, K. S., Armugam, A., Sepramaniam, S., Lim, K. Y., Setyowati, K. D., Wang, C. W., et al. (2009). Expression profile of MicroRNAs in young stroke patients. *PLoS ONE* 4:e7689. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0007689
- Tan, L. P., Wang, M., Robertus, J. L., Schakel, R. N., Gibcus, J. H., Diepstra, A., et al. (2009). miRNA profiling of B-cell subsets: specific miRNA profile for germinal center B cells with variation between centroblasts and centrocytes. *Lab. Invest.* 89, 708–716. doi: 10.1038/labinvest.2009.26
- Telles, S., Singh, N., and Puthige, R. (2013). Changes in P300 following alternate nostril yoga breathing and breath awareness. *Biopsychosoc. Med.* 7, 11–11. doi: 10.1186/1751-0759-7-11
- Tili, E., Michaille, J. J., Cimino, A., Costinean, S., Dumitru, C. D., Adair, B., et al. (2007). Modulation of miR-155 and miR-125b levels following lipopolysaccharide/TNF-alpha stimulation and their possible roles in regulating the response to endotoxin shock. *J. Immunol.* 179, 5082–5089. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.179.8.5082
- Tripathi, M. K., and Bharadwaj, B. K. (2013). Effect of Pranayama & Yoga-Asana on Cognitive Brain Functions in Type 2 Alzheimer-P3 Event Related Evoked Potential (ERP). SSRN 5:2322399.
- Vigorito, E., Perks, K. L., Abreu-Goodger, C., Bunting, S., Xiang, Z., Kohlhaas, S., et al. (2007). MicroRNA-155 regulates the generation of immunoglobulin class-switched plasma cells. *Immunity* 27, 847–859. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2007.10.009
- Wallace, R. K. (1970). Physiological effects of transcendental meditation. Science 167, 1751–1754. doi: 10.1126/science.167.3926.1751
- Wang, D. S., Lipton, R. B., Katz, M. J., Davies, P., Buschke, H., Kuslansky, G., et al. (2005). Decreased neprilysin immunoreactivity in Alzheimer disease, but not in pathological aging. *J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol.* 64, 378–385. doi: 10.1093/jnen/64.5.378
- Wang, R., Zhang, Y.-W., Zhang, X., Liu, R., Zhang, X., Hong, S., et al. (2006). Transcriptional regulation of APH-1A and increased γ-secretase cleavage of APP and Notch by HIF-1 and hypoxia. *FASEB J.* 20, 1275–1277. doi: 10.1096/fj.06-5839fje
- Wang, W. X., Rajeev, B. W., Stromberg, A. J., Ren, N., Tang, G., Huang, Q., et al. (2008). The expression of microRNA miR-107 decreases early in Alzheimer's disease and may accelerate disease progression through regulation of betasite amyloid precursor protein-cleaving enzyme 1. J. Neurosci. 28, 1213–1223. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5065-07.2008
- Weiler, J., Hunziker, J., and Hall, J. (2006). Anti-miRNA oligonucleotides (AMOs): ammunition to target miRNAs implicated in human disease? *Gene Ther.* 13, 496–502. doi: 10.1038/sj.gt.3302654
- Wu, H., Neilson, J. R., Kumar, P., Manocha, M., Shankar, P., Sharp, P. A., et al. (2007). miRNA profiling of naive, effector and memory CD8 T cells. *PLoS ONE* 2:e1020. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.00 01020

- Würdinger, T., Tannous, B. A., Saydam, O., Skog, J., Grau, S., Soutschek, J., et al. (2008). miR-296 regulates growth factor receptor overexpression in angiogenic endothelial cells. *Cancer Cell* 14, 382–393. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2008. 10.005
- Xiao, C., Calado, D. P., Galler, G., Thai, T. H., Patterson, H. C., Wang, J., et al. (2007). MiR-150 controls B cell differentiation by targeting the transcription factor c-Myb. *Cell* 131, 146–159. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.07.021
- Xiao, C., and Rajewsky, K. (2009). MicroRNA control in the immune system: basic principles. Cell 136, 26–36. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2008.12.027
- Xiao, C., Srinivasan, L., Calado, D. P., Patterson, H. C., Zhang, B., Wang, J., et al. (2008). Lymphoproliferative disease and autoimmunity in mice with increased miR-17-92 expression in lymphocytes. *Nat. Immunol.* 9, 405–414. doi: 10.1038/ni1575
- Xiao, S., Ma, Y., Zhu, H., Sun, H., Yin, Y., and Feng, G. (2015). miRNA functional synergistic network analysis of mice with ischemic stroke. *Neurol. Sci.* 36, 143–148. doi: 10.1007/s10072-014-1904-4
- Yamaguchi, S., Tsuchiya, H., Yamagata, S., Toyoda, G., and Kobayashi, S. (2000). Event-related brain potentials in response to novel sounds in dementia. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 111, 195–203. doi: 10.1016/S1388-2457(99)00228-X
- Yanez-Mo, M., Sanchez-Madrid, F., and Cabanas, C. (2011). Membrane proteases and tetraspanins. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 39, 541–546. doi: 10.1042/BST0390541
- Yang, G., Song, Y., Zhou, X., Deng, Y., Liu, T., Weng, G., et al. (2015). MicroRNA-29c targets β-site amyloid precursor protein-cleaving enzyme 1 and has a neuroprotective role *in vitro* and *in vivo*. *Mol. Med. Rep.* 12, 3081–3088. doi: 10.3892/mmr.2015.3728
- Yang, W. J., Yang, D. D., Na, S., Sandusky, G. E., Zhang, Q., and Zhao, G. (2005). Dicer is required for embryonic angiogenesis during mouse development. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 9330–9335. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M413394200
- Yin, K. J., Deng, Z., Huang, H., Hamblin, M., Xie, C., Zhang, J., et al. (2010). miR-497 regulates neuronal death in mouse brain after transient focal cerebral ischemia. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 38, 17–26. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2009.12.021
- Zauner, A., Daugherty, W. P., Bullock, M. R., and Warner, D. S. (2002). Brain oxygenation and energy metabolism: part I—biological function and pathophysiology. *Neurosurgery* 51, 289–302.
- Zeng, L., He, X., Wang, Y., Tang, Y., Zheng, C., Cai, H., et al. (2014). MicroRNA-210 overexpression induces angiogenesis and neurogenesis in the normal adult mouse brain. *Gene Ther.* 21, 37–43. doi: 10.1038/gt.2013.55
- Zeng, L., Liu, J., Wang, Y., Wang, L., Weng, S., Tang, Y., et al. (2011). MicroRNA-210 as a novel blood biomarker in acute cerebral ischemia. *Front. Biosci.* 3, 1265–1272. doi: 10.2741/330
- Zhang, C. E., Yang, X., Li, L., Sui, X., Tian, Q., Wei, W., et al. (2014). Hypoxiainduced tau phosphorylation and memory deficit in rats. *Neurodegenerat. Dis.* 14, 107–116. doi: 10.1159/000362239
- Zhang, X., Huang, X., Fang, C., Li, Q., Cui, J., Sun, J., et al. (2017). miR-124 regulates the expression of BACE1 in the Hippocampus under chronic cerebral hypoperfusion. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 54, 2498–2506. doi: 10.1007/s12035-016-9845-y

- Zhang, X., and Le, W. (2010). Pathological role of hypoxia in Alzheimer's disease. *Exp. Neurol.* 223, 299-303. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2009.07.033
- Zhao, H. (2007). The protective effect of ischemic postconditioning against ischemic injury: from the heart to the brain. J. Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2, 313–318. doi: 10.1007/s11481-007-9089-8
- Zhao, Z. Q., Corvera, J. S., Halkos, M. E., Kerendi, F., Wang, N. P., Guyton, R. A., et al. (2003). Inhibition of myocardial injury by ischemic postconditioning during reperfusion: comparison with ischemic preconditioning. *Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol.* 285, H579–H588. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.010 64.2002
- Zhen, J. L., Wang, W. P., Zhou, J. J., Qu, Z. Z., Fang, H. B., Zhao, R. R., et al. (2014). Chronic intermittent hypoxic preconditioning suppresses pilocarpineinduced seizures and associated hippocampal neurodegeneration. *Brain Res.* 1563, 122–130. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2014.03.032
- Zheng, Y., Josefowicz, S. Z., Kas, A., Chu, T. T., Gavin, M. A., and Rudensky, A. Y. (2007). Genome-wide analysis of Foxp3 target genes in developing and mature regulatory T cells. *Nature* 445, 936–940. doi: 10.1038/nature05563
- Zhou, B., Wang, S., Mayr, C., Bartel, D. P., and Lodish, H. F. (2007). miR-150, a microRNA expressed in mature B and T cells, blocks early B cell development when expressed prematurely. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 104, 7080–7085. doi: 10.1073/pnas.07024 09104
- Zhou, X., Jeker, L. T., Fife, B. T., Zhu, S., Anderson, M. S., Mcmanus, M. T., et al. (2008). Selective miRNA disruption in T reg cells leads to uncontrolled autoimmunity. *J. Exp. Med.* 205, 1983–1991. doi: 10.1084/jem.20080707
- Zhuravin, I. A., Dubrovskaya, N. M., Vasilev, D. S., Tumanova, N. L., and Nalivaeva, N. N. (2011). Epigenetic and pharmacological regulation of the amyloid-degrading enzyme neprilysin results in modulation of cognitive functions in mammals. *Dokl. Biol. Sci.* 438, 145–148. doi: 10.1134/S001249661103015X
- Zylka, M. J., Shearman, L. P., Weaver, D. R., and Reppert, S. M. (1998). Three period homologs in mammals: differential light responses in the suprachiasmatic circadian clock and oscillating transcripts outside of brain. *Neuron* 20, 1103–1110. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(00) 80492-4

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Minhas, Mathur, Ragavendrasamy, Sharma, Paanu and Anand. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Sinomenine Provides Neuroprotection in Model of Traumatic Brain Injury via the Nrf2–ARE Pathway

Youqing Yang¹, Handong Wang^{1*}, Liwen Li², Xiang Li², Qiang Wang², Hui Ding¹, Xiaoliang Wang², Zhennan Ye¹, Lingyun Wu², Xiangsheng Zhang², Mengliang Zhou² and Hao Pan²

¹ Department of Neurosurgery, Jinling Hospital, Clinical Medical College of Southern Medical University (Guangzhou), Nanjing, China, ² Department of Neurosurgery, Jinling Hospital, School of Medicine, Nanjing University, Nanjing, China

The neuroprotective effect of sinomenine (SIN) has been demonstrated in several brain injury models. However, its role and molecular mechanism in traumatic brain injury (TBI) remain unknown. In this study, we investigated the neuroprotective effects of SIN in the weight-drop model of TBI in male ICR mice. Mice were randomly divided into the sham and TBI groups, SIN (10 mg/kg, 30 mg/kg and 50 mg/kg, administered intraperitoneally) or equal volume of vehicle was given at 30 min after TBI. Treatment with 30 mg/kg SIN significantly improved motor performance and alleviated cerebral edema. However, treatment with 10 mg/kg or 50 mg/kg SIN did not exhibit a better outcome. Therefore, we chose 30 mg/kg SIN for our subsequent experiments. SIN significantly increased the expression of Bcl-2 and decreased that of cleaved caspase-3, indicating that SIN is anti-apoptotic. This was confirmed by the observation that SIN-treated animals had fewer apoptotic neurons. Cortical malondialdehyde content, glutathione peroxidase (GPx) activity and superoxide dismutase (SOD) activity were restored in the group that received SIN. Furthermore, Western blot and immunofluorescence experiments showed that SIN enhanced the translocation of nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (Nrf2) to the nucleus. SIN administration also significantly upregulated the expression of the downstream factors heme oxygenase 1 and NAD(P)H:guinone oxidoreductase 1 at pre- and post-transcriptional levels. Together, these data demonstrate that SIN exerts a neuroprotective effect in a model of TBI, possibly by activating the Nrf2-antioxidant response element (ARE) pathway.

Keywords: traumatic brain injury, nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2, sinomenine, neuroprotection, reactive oxygen species

Citation:

Yang Y, Wang H, Li L, Li X, Wang Q, Ding H, Wang X, Ye Z, Wu L, Zhang X, Zhou M and Pan H (2016) Sinomenine Provides Neuroprotection in Model of Traumatic Brain Injury via the Nrf2–ARE Pathway. Front. Neurosci. 10:580. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2016.00580

Abbreviations: TBI, traumatic brain injury; Nrf2, nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2; Keap1, Kelch-like ECHassociated protein 1; SIN, sinomenine; NQO1, NAD(P)H:quinone oxidoreductase 1; HO1, heme oxygenase 1; MDA, malondialdehyde; GPx, glutathione peroxidase; SOD, superoxide dismutase; ROS, reactive oxygen species; RT-PCR, realtime quantitative polymerase chain reaction; TUNEL, terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase-mediated dUTP nick end labeling; Bcl-2, B-cell lymphoma 2; CNS, central nervous system; SDS-PAGE, sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis; PBS, phosphate buffer solution; PVDF, polyvinylidene fluoride; DAPI, 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole; i.p., intraperitoneally.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by: Natalia N. Nalivaeva, University of Leeds, UK

Reviewed by:

Mohammad Badruzzaman Khan, Augusta University, USA Esther Shohami, Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Israel

> *Correspondence: Handong Wang njhdwang@hotmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 30 August 2016 Accepted: 05 December 2016 Published: 23 December 2016

INTRODUCTION

Traumatic brain injury (TBI) remains a major public health problem in modern society, leading to high medical costs, morbidity and mortality (Zipper and Mulcahy, 2003; Tsai et al., 2013). The pathological process of TBI involves primary and secondary injury. After a primary brain insult, a complex series of endogenous events are triggered, including oxidative stress, glutamate excitotoxicity, activation of the inflammatory response, loss of ionic homeostasis, and increased vascular permeability (Werner and Engelhard, 2007; Bell et al., 2009; Cornelius et al., 2013), leading to further neuronal degeneration and apoptosis. These subsequent pathological events are referred to as secondary brain injury. Despite the efforts focused on seeking effective ways to alleviate the secondary injury, to date, most approaches to the treatment of TBI targeting a single injury mechanism have failed in clinical trials (Sun et al., 2015).

Oxidative stress plays an important role in secondary injury (Bains and Hall, 2012). It occurs when the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) exceeds the cell ability to detoxify. The excessive production of ROS damages cellular components including lipids, proteins, and DNA, leading to a decline in physiological function and cell death (Ansari et al., 2008; Adibhatla and Hatcher, 2010).

The transcription factor nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (Nrf2) is a key protein in the reduction of oxidative stress (Yan et al., 2008). Under normal conditions, kelch ECH associating protein 1 (KEAP1), a cytosolic repressor protein that binds to Nrf2, retains Nrf2 in the cytosol and facilitates its proteasomal degradation. Once the cell encounters stimulations such as oxidative stress, Nrf2 dissociates from KEAP1 and translocates into the nucleus (de Vries et al., 2008). By binding to the antioxidant response element (ARE), Nrf2 induces the production of a battery of endogenous enzymes, such as superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione peroxidase (GPx), nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate, quinine oxidoreductase-1 (NQO1), and heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1). Together, these free radical scavenging enzymes represent a powerful antioxidant defense mechanism (de Vries et al., 2008; Ma, 2013). The Nrf2-ARE signaling pathway is activated in several central nervous system (CNS) diseases, including TBI (Wang et al., 2007; Chen et al., 2011), and is considered a protective molecular mechanism against TBI (Yan et al., 2009).

Sinomenine (7,8-didehydro-4-hydroxy3,7-dimethoxy-17methyl-9 α , 13 α , 14 α -morphinan-6-one; SIN) is an active alkaloid isolated from the Chinese medicinal herb *Sinomeniumacutum*, and is used in China for the clinical treatment of rheumatoid arthritis and mesangial proliferative nephritis (Xu et al., 2008; Cheng et al., 2013). It has a variety of pharmacological properties including immunosuppression, anti-inflammation and cytoprotection (Qian et al., 2007; Cheng et al., 2009; Wang and Li, 2011). SIN exerts neuroprotection in several CNS disease models, including cerebral ischemia (Wu et al., 2011), intracerebral hemorrhage (Yang et al., 2014), and neurodegenerative diseases (Qian et al., 2007). However, few studies have addressed the neuroprotective effect of SIN in TBI. Therefore, the purpose of the present study was to determine whether SIN administration after TBI could attenuate brain injury in a TBI model.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals

Male ICR mice weighing 28–32 g were obtained from the Animal Center of Jinling Hospital. The animals were housed in a controlled environment with a reversed 12/12 h light/dark cycle and free access to food and water and were acclimatized for at least 4 days before any experiment. All procedures involving animals were approved by the Animal Care and Use Committee of Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China, and conformed to the National Institutes of Health Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals.

Model of TBI

The model of TBI used in the present study was based on Marmarou's weight-drop model with some modifications as previously described by Flierl et al. (Flierl et al., 2009; Zhang et al., 2016). Mice were anesthetized in a closed container on a wire mesh over ether-soaked cotton and then placed onto the platform directly under the weight of the weight-drop device.

The impact area (left anterior frontal region, 1.5 mm lateral to the midline on the midcoronal plane) was located, and a 200 g weight was released and dropped onto the skull from a height of 2.5 cm. Mortality rate from apnea was reduced by early respiratory support. The scalp wound was closed with standard suture material. After recovering from anesthesia, mice were returned to their cages with food and water provided *ad libitum*. Sham-injured animals underwent the same procedure except for the weight drop.

A total of 214 mice were used in our experiment. No animals died in the sham-injured group and sham + SIN group. Ten (TBI, n = 3; TBI + vehicle, n = 3; TBI + 10 mg/kg SIN, n = 1; TBI + 30 mg/kg SIN, n = 2; TBI + 50 mg/kg SIN, n = 1) TBI mice died before sacrifice, and the mortality rate was 6.7%.

Experimental Groups and Drug Treatment

Animals were randomly assigned to the following groups: (1) sham (n = 42); (2) sham + SIN (50 mg/kg i.p.) (n = 12); (3) TBI (n = 42); (4) TBI + vehicle (n = 42); (5) TBI + SIN (10 mg/kg i.p.) (n = 12); (6) TBI + SIN (30 mg/kg i.p.) (n = 42) and (7) TBI + SIN (50 mg/kg i.p.) (n = 12). SIN was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO) and freshly prepared in saline containing 1% dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO) just before injection. Animals in the TBI + SIN and TBI + vehicle groups received SIN or equal volumes of 1% DMSO, respectively, 30 min after TBI. Animals in the sham + SIN and sham + vehicle groups received SIN or vehicle intraperitoneally 30 min after surgery. The mice were sacrificed 24 h after TBI for biochemical and histological analyses. The doses used in this study were based on a study of neuroprotection of

SIN in a middle cerebral artery occlusion model (Wu et al., 2011).

Neurological Evaluation

Neurological function was evaluated by the grip test which was developed on the basis of the test of gross vestibulomotor function as described elsewhere (Bermpohl et al., 2006; Xu et al., 2014). Briefly, mice were placed on a thin, horizontal, metal wire (45 cm long) that was suspended between two vertical poles 45 cm above a foam pad and were allowed to traverse the wire for 60 s. The latency that a mouse remained on the wire within a 60-s interval was measured, and wire grip scores were quantitated using a 5-point scale (**Table 1**). The grip test was performed in triplicate, and a total value was calculated for each mouse. The test was performed by an investigator who was blinded to experimental grouping.

Brain Water Content

Brain water content was measured according to a previous study (Xu et al., 2013). In brief, the brain was removed and placed on a cooled brain matrix 24 h after TBI. The brainstem and cerebellum were removed, and the remaining ipsilateral tissue was weighed immediately to obtain the wet weight (ww). Then the hemisphere was dried at 80°C for 72 h and weighed to obtain the dry weight (dw). We calculated water content as a percentage using the following formula: (ww – dw)/ww × 100%.

Tissue Processing

For Western blot and real-time quantitative polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) analysis, animals were anesthetized with chloral hydrate 24 h after TBI and perfused through the left cardiac ventricle with 0.9% normal saline solution at 4°C. Ipsilateral cerebral cortex tissue 3 mm from the margin of the contusion site was dissected on ice, immediately frozen in liquid nitrogen, and stored at -80° C until use. For immunofluorescence staining and terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase-mediated biotinylated deoxyuridine triphosphate nickend labeling (TUNEL), after being deeply anesthetized with chloral hydrate 24 h after TBI, animals were perfused with 0.9% normal saline solution followed by 4% buffered paraformaldehyde, and the brains were immersed in 4% buffered paraformaldehyde overnight (all at 4°C).

TABLE 1 | Behavior scores.

Behavior		
Unable to remain on the wire for less than 30 s		
Failed to hold on to the wire with both fore paws and hind paws together	1	
Held on to the wire with both fore paws and hind paws but not the tail	2	
Used its tail along with both fore paws and both hind paws	3	
Moved along the wire on all four paws plus tail		
Scored four points also ambulated down one of the posts used to support the wire	5	

Determination of Malondialdehyde (MDA), Superoxide Dismutase (SOD), and Glutathione Peroxidase (GPx)

Tissue samples were homogenized in 2 ml of phosphate buffer (10 mM; pH 7.4). After centrifugation at 12,000 rpm for 15 min at 4°C, MDA, SOD, and GPx content in the supernatant was measured using a spectrophotometer (Nanjing Jiancheng Biochemistry Co., Nanjing, China) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Protein concentrations were determined using the Bradford method. MDA content was expressed as nmol/mg protein, and SOD and GPx activity were expressed as U/mg protein.

Tunel Analysis

Apoptosis was determined using TUNEL, and included analysis of DNA fragmentation assays based on 3H-thymidine and 5-bromo-2-deoxyuridine (In Situ Cell Death Detection Kit, TMR red; Sigma-Aldrich), according to the manufacturer's instructions. The slides were then washed with PBST three times for 30 min prior counterstaining with 4',6-diamidino-2phenylindole (DAPI) for 15 min. After three more washes, the slides were coverslipped with anti-fade mounting medium for further study. The TUNEL-positive cells were counted by an observer who was blind to the experimental groups. To evaluate the extent of cell apoptosis, the apoptotic index was defined as the average number of TUNEL-positive cells in each section counted in six microscopic fields.

Total/Nuclear Protein Extraction and Western Blot Analysis

Proteins were extracted using the Nuclear and Cytoplasmic Protein Extraction Kit (Beyotime Biotech Inc., Nantong, China) according to the kit instructions, and protein concentrations were determined using the Bradford method. Equal amounts of protein per lane (50 µg) were separated by 10 or 12% sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis and transferred to polyvinylidene-difluoride membranes (Millipore, Bedford, MA, USA). The membranes were incubated in blocking buffer (Tris buffered saline/0.05% Tween 20 [TBST] containing 5% skim milk) for 2 h at room temperature, then overnight at 4°C with primary antibodies (all raised in rabbit), as follows: anti-Nrf2, anti-HO-1 and anti-NQO-1 (1:1000, all from Abcam, Cambridge, MA, USA), anti-Bcl-2 (1:200, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA), anticleaved caspase-3 and anti-Histone 3 (1:1000, Cell Signaling Technology, Beverly, MA, USA), anti-β-actin (1:5000, Bioworld Technology, St. Louis Park, MN, USA). After three 10 min washes with TBST, the membranes were incubated with goat antirabbit horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated IgG (1:5000, Bioworld Technology) for 2 h at room temperature. Protein bands were visualized by enhanced chemiluminescence western blot detection reagents (Millipore) and quantification was performed by optical density methods using ImageJ software (NIH). Proteins of interest were normalized to β-actin or histone 3.

qRT-PCR

Total RNA was extracted from the ipsilateral cortex with RNAiso Plus (Takara Bio, Dalian, China). The concentration and purity of total RNA were determined with a spectrophotometer (OD260/280 1.8-2.0) and 1% agarose gel electrophoresis. To avoid RNA degradation, some of the RNA was immediately reverse-transcribed to cDNA using the PrimeScript RT reagent kit (Takara Bio); surplus RNA was kept at 80 °C. The primers were designed according to PubMed GenBank and synthesized by Invitrogen Life Technologies (Shanghai, China). The sequences were as follows: NQO1: F, 5'-CATTCTGAAAGGCTGGTTTGA-3'; R, 5'-CTAGCTTTG ATCTGGTT-GTCAG-3'; OH-1: F, 5'-ATCGTGCTCGCAT GAACACT-3'; R, 5'-CCAACACTGC-ATTTACATGGC-3'; β-actin: F, 5'-AGTGTGACG-TTGACATCCGTA-3'; R, 5'-G C-CAGAGCAGTAATCTCCTTCT-3'. qRT-PCR analysis was performed using the Mx3000P System (Stratagene, San Diego, CA, USA), applying real-time SYBR Green PCR technology. All samples were analyzed in triplicate. β-actin was used as an endogenous reference "housekeeping" gene.

Immunofluorescence for Nrf2

Cryostat frozen sections (8 µm thick) were mounted on gelatincoated slides, which were warmed at room temperature for 30 min. Slides were washed three times in PBS for 10 min each time before immunofluorescence staining. Based on the established immunostaining protocol, slides were incubated in blocking buffer (10% normal goat serum in PBS containing 0.1% Triton X-100) for 2 h followed by overnight incubation at 4°C with rabbit anti-Nrf2 (1:100, Abcam) and anti-NeuN (1:100, Millipore). The next day, after three more 5 min washes in PBS, the slides were incubated with appropriate secondary antibodies (Alexa Fluor 488, 1:200) for 2 h at room temperature. The slides were washed three times in PBS, counterstained with DAPI for 2 min, rinsed with PBS, and coverslipped with mounting medium. Fluorescence microscopy imaging was performed using a Zeiss HB050 inverted microscope system and handled by Image-Pro Plus 6.0 software (Media Cybernetics, USA) and Adobe Photoshop CS5 (Adobe Systems, USA). The specificity of the immunofluorescence reaction was confirmed using a negative control in which the primary antibody was replaced with PBS. Six random fields of vision $(200 \times)$ were chosen for each coronal section. Four sections from each animal were used for quantification. The final average number of positive cell in the four sections was used as the data for each sample. Data are presented as the mean fluorescence intensity per $200 \times$ magnification field. The entire process was conducted by two pathologists blinded to the grouping.

Statistical Analysis

All data used for statistical analysis are expressed as the mean \pm SEM. One-way ANOVA and Tukey's test were used to analyze differences between groups except for the neurobehavioral scores, which were analyzed using nonparametric tests (Kruskal–Wallis followed by Dunn's test). SPSS 20.0 was used for statistical analysis (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). Statistical significance was inferred at P < 0.05.

RESULTS

SIN Improves Recovery of Motor Performance and Alleviates Cerebral Edema after TBI

To examine whether SIN provides neuroprotection after TBI, animals were grouped as follows: (1) sham; (2) sham + SIN (50 mg/kg); (3) TBI; (4) TBI + vehicle; (5) TBI + SIN (10 mg/kg); (6) TBI + SIN (30 mg/kg) and (7) TBI + SIN (50 mg/kg). Motor performance was evaluated using the grip test 1 day, 3 and 7 days after TBI. All animals were trained on the task 24 h before TBI. The sham group showed no difference between different time points and there was no difference between the TBI group and the vehicle-treated group. All groups exhibited an improved motor performance of the groups that received SIN was significantly better than those that received vehicle. Larger doses such as 50 mg/kg, however, did not exhibit a better outcome than 30 mg/kg (P > 0.05; **Figure 1A**).

We then measured brain water content to confirm the neuroprotective effect of SIN. Brain water content after TBI was markedly lower in all three SIN-treated groups than in animals that received vehicle (P < 0.01, P < 0.001, and P < 0.01, for 10, 30, and 50 mg/kg, respectively; **Figure 1B**). Consistent with the grip test, the 30 mg/kg dose had a slightly, but not significantly, greater effect in reducing TBI-induced brain edema than the other doses (P > 0.05; **Figure 1B**). These data confirm that SIN is neuroprotective against TBI, 30 mg/kg provided better recovery when comparing the results of these two tests, maybe in further tests other doses would have different dynamics. Therefore, we used this dose in the subsequent studies.

Sinomenine Administration Attenuated Neuronal Apoptosis in the Brain after TBI

To determine whether the neuroprotective effects of SIN can be detected at a histopathological level, NeuN/TUNEL double immunofluorescence staining was performed to evaluate neuronal apoptosis. The total number of TUNEL and NeuN double-stained cells was significantly greater in the TBI and TBI + vehicle groups 24 h after TBI (Figures 2A,B). However, the number of TUNEL-positive neurons was reduced after treatment with SIN. To investigate the effect of SIN on neuronal apoptosis, we have measured expression of the apoptosisrelated proteins Bcl-2 and the level of cleaved caspase-3. Bcl-2 is a major anti-apoptotic member of the Bcl-2 family, and protects cells against a variety of insults such as exposure to calcium ionophores, glutamate, free radicals and withdrawal of trophic factors (Reed, 1998; Strauss et al., 2004). Cleaved caspase-3 is an essential component of the apoptotic machinery in many cell types (Yuan and Yankner, 2000; Engel et al., 2011).

Bcl-2 expression was lower in the TBI and TBI + vehicle groups than in the sham group 24 h after TBI, but elevated after SIN administration (**Figure 2C**). Content of cleaved caspase-3 was elevated in the TBI and TBI + vehicle groups and reduced



after treatment with SIN (**Figure 2D**). These data demonstrate that SIN successfully inhibited neuronal apoptosis induced by TBI.

SIN Attenuates Oxidative Stress Caused by TBI

To evaluate whether the neuroprotective effect of SIN was derived from its ability to reduce TBI-induced oxidative stress, levels of MDA, GPx and SOD, indicators of lipid peroxidation and antioxidant enzyme activity, were measured in brain tissue. The TBI + vehicle group had a higher level of MDA than the sham group (P < 0.001) (**Figure 3A**), and there was no difference between the TBI and TBI + vehicle groups (P > 0.05). However, the level of cortical MDA in mice treated with SIN was significantly lower than in the TBI + vehicle group (P < 0.001) (**Figure 3A**). Activity of GPx and SOD, antioxidant enzymes responsible for scavenging metabolites generated by free radicals, was significantly lower after TBI than after sham injury (both P < 0.001), whereas the SIN-treated group showed significant upregulation of GPx and SOD activity (P < 0.05 and P < 0.01, respectively) (**Figures 3B,C**).

SIN Markedly Promotes Translocation of Nrf2 from Cytoplasm to the Nucleus in the Cortex at 24 h after TBI

The data obtained demonstrated that SIN has significantly reversed the parameters of oxidative stress induced by TBI (**Figure 3**). Because Nrf2 is a key protein in the reduction of oxidative stress, it was reasonable to hypothesize that SIN might activate Nrf2, thereby enhancing the activity of the antioxidant enzymes. Compared with the sham-injured group, both TBI and SIN administration induced Nrf2 nuclear

translocation (**Figure 4A**). In addition, the SIN-treated group showed significantly greater nuclear expression of Nrf2, and lower cytoplasmic expression, than the TBI group that received vehicle (P < 0.01 and P < 0.001, respectively; **Figure 4A**), which demonstrated that Nrf2 was activated and SIN promoted Nrf2 nuclear translocation.

This effect was confirmed by immunofluorescence. Nrf2 expression in the sham-injured group was weak compared with the TBI or vehicle-treated groups and was predominately detected in the neuronal cytoplasm. Compared with the sham-injured group, there were more Nrf2-immunoreactive neurons in the TBI and vehicle-treated groups, with some translocation of Nrf2 from the cytoplasm to the nucleus being observed. In the SIN-treated group, there was more Nrf2-immunoreactivity detected in cell nuclei 24 h after TBI than in the vehicle group (**Figure 4B**). Together, this provides abundant evidence that SIN promotes Nrf2 translocation from the cytoplasm to the nucleus, thus improving its ability to bind to downstream genes.

SIN Upregulates the Expression of Nrf2 Downstream Factors

Because SIN was able to activate Nrf2 and provide neuroprotection against TBI, we hypothesized that it might also regulate downstream factors in the Nrf2 pathway. We therefore measured the expression of NQO-1 and HO-1. At the protein level, NQO-1 and HO-1 were both upregulated after TBI (P < 0.001 and P < 0.05, respectively; **Figure 5A**). Additionally, administration of SIN further enhanced protein expression compared with vehicle (P < 0.05 and P < 0.001, respectively; **Figure 5A**). At the mRNA level, consistent with the protein changes, SIN enhanced the expression of



vehicle-treated and SIN-treated mice at 24 h post-injury. **(B)** SIN treatment significantly decreased the number of TUNEL-positive neurons after TBI. Quantification showed that SIN-treated mice had significantly fewer TUNEL-positive neurons than the vehicle-treated mice. Representative immunoblots showing the protein levels of Bcl-2 **(C)** and cleaved caspase-3 **(D)** in the sham, TBI, TBI+vehicle, and TBI+SIN groups at 24 h after TBI. n = 6 per group. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. *P < 0.05 and ***P < 0.05, and ###P < 0.001 vs. TBI + vehicle group.

NQO-1 and HO-1 compared with vehicle (both P < 0.01; **Figure 5B**). These results demonstrate that SIN induced the expression of factors downstream of Nrf2 in terms of protein and mRNA levels, via activation of the Nrf2 and the Antioxidant Responsive Element (Nrf2-ARE) signaling pathway.

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we evaluated the neuroprotective effects of SIN on TBI-induced brain injury in a mouse model and

the underlying molecular mechanisms. The main findings of this study are as follows. (1) Administration of SIN improved neurological function, alleviated cerebral edema, and inhibited neuronal apoptosis. (2) SIN mitigated TBI-induced oxidative stress, which is represented by the level of MDA and the activity of GPx and SOD. (3) The translocation of Nrf2 from the cytoplasm to the nucleus after TBI, and SIN further promoted this translocation, subsequently increased the expression of downstream factors on mRNA and protein levels. These results suggest that SIN provides neuroprotection in a mouse model of TBI via the Nrf2-ARE pathway.



FIGURE 3 | SIN reduces oxidative stress in brain tissue following TBI. (A–C) Oxidative stress was evaluated by the level of malondialdehyde (MDA) and the activities of glutathione peroxidase (GPx) and superoxide dismutase (SOD). Mice were subjected to TBI and then treated with SIN (30 mg/kg) or vehicle 30 min after TBI. As shown, (A) the level of MDA in the cortex increased remarkably 24 h after TBI. SIN treatment significantly suppressed the production of MDA after TBI. **(B,C)** The activities of GPx and SOD were decreased after TBI, while SIN treatment increased the activities of GPx and SOD. n = 6 per group. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. ***P < 0.001 vs. sham group, #P < 0.05, ##P < 0.01 vs. TBI + vehicle group.



FIGURE 4 | **SIN promoted translocation of Nrf2 from cytoplasm to the nucleus. (A)** Mice brain tissues were collected 1 day after TBI in different groups and the Nrf2 levels in both cytoplasm and nucleus were measured by Western blot. SIN significantly increased the level of Nrf2 in the nucleus and decreased the level of Nrf2 in the cytoplasm. (B) Representative immunofluorescence staining of Nrf2 after SIN treatment in mice with TBI. Double immunofluorescence analysis was performed with Nrf2 antibodies (red) and neuronal marker (green), and nuclei were fluorescently labeled with DAPI (blue). Scale bar = $20 \,\mu m. n = 6$ per group. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. ***P* < 0.01 and ****P* < 0.001 vs. sham group; ##*P* < 0.01 and ###*P* < 0.001 vs. TBI + vehicle group.



Secondary brain injury after TBI represents consecutive pathological processes involving oxidative stress, glutamate excitotoxicity, loss of ionic homeostasis, inflammatory response, and increased vascular permeability (Werner and Engelhard, 2007; Bell et al., 2009; Cornelius et al., 2013). Accumulating evidence shows that oxidative stress is a crucial contributor to the pathophysiology of TBI and mediates subsequent histopathology and neurobehavioral deficits (Bains and Hall, 2012). The enhanced production of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species though several different cellular pathways plays a pivotal role in TBI (Lewén et al., 2000; Cornelius et al., 2013; Radak et al., 2013). Moreover, these radicals can lead to lipid peroxidation, protein nitration and oxidation (Ansari et al., 2006), and DNA damage (Shao et al., 2006; Ansari et al., 2008). Oxidative stress may be a novel therapeutic target in TBI. MDA levels reflect lipid peroxidation (Hou et al., 2012; Cornelius et al., 2013), and begin to increase immediately after TBI, remaining elevated 48 h after injury (Hou et al., 2012). SOD and GPx are antioxidant enzymes responsible for scavenging metabolites generated by free radicals, catalyzing the conversion of peroxides into nontoxic forms (Miller et al., 2009; Cornelius et al., 2013). GPx is an intracellular antioxidant enzyme, converting peroxides into nontoxic forms (Miller et al., 2009; Cornelius et al., 2013). In the present study, SIN treatment after TBI reduced MDA level and increased GPx and SOD activity, suggesting that SIN could attenuate TBIinduced oxidative stress.

Increasing evidence indicates that Nrf2 is indispensable in the induction of antioxidant enzymes, as revealed in various CNS conditions (Wang et al., 2007; Yan et al., 2009; Chen et al., 2011) and Nrf2 and phase II enzymes, such as NQO1 and HO-1, were activated after TBI (Yan et al., 2008, 2009). Besides, Nrf2-/- mice exhibited poorer outcomes than the wild-type mice, while activation of Nrf2 could protect against brain injury after TBI (Wang et al., 2012). Our results also showed that Nrf2 translocated from the cytoplasm to the nucleus after TBI. These evidences indicate that activation of the Nrf2-ARE pathway is beneficial for TBI.

SIN has been shown to exert neuroprotection in several CNS disease models. Zhao and colleagues (Yang et al., 2014) reported that SIN attenuates brain injury from intracerebral hemorrhage by inhibiting activation of microglia. Wu et al. (2011) demonstrated that SIN is potently neuroprotective against ischemic brain injury when administered before or after the injury. In a recent study, Qin et al. (2016) showed that SIN upregulates Nrf2 and phase-II enzymes to exert renoprotective effects in mouse fibrotic kidney. We therefore hypothesized that SIN could also activate the Nrf2-ARE pathway in the brain after TBI to alleviate brain injury by inhibiting oxidative stress secondary to the upregulation of antioxidant enzymes. In the present study, we investigated the changes in the Nrf2-ARE signaling pathway after SIN administration. The data showed that Nrf2 translocated from the cytoplasm to the nucleus after TBI, and SIN further promoted this translocation. Compared with the TBI and TBI + vehicle groups, SIN administration also significantly upregulated the expression of HO-1 and NQO1 at the pre- and post-transcriptional levels 24 h after TBI. HO-1 and NQO1 are potent antioxidant and detoxifying enzymes. HO-1 protects against a number of pathophysiological insults including oxidative stress (Miller et al., 2009). NQO1 is able to protect cells against the adverse effects of quinones and related compounds (Radjendirane et al., 1998). Accordingly, SIN administration reduced the oxidant damage and alleviated brain injury in the TBI models in this study. However, the mechanism of activation of the Nrf2-ARE pathway by SIN has not been completely elucidated. A number of kinases, such as phosphoinositol-3 kinase and extracellular signal-regulated protein kinase reportedly phosphorylate Nrf2 directly and affect its cellular location or stability in response to some stimuli (Zipper and Mulcahy, 2003; Tsai et al., 2013). Furthermore, protein kinase C (PKC) could disrupt the interaction between Nrf2 and KEAP1 by directing phosphorylation of Nrf2 (Huang et al., 2000). These mechanisms may be involved in the activation of the Nrf2-ARE pathway by SIN after TBI, and need to be investigated in future studies.

Our study has several limitations. First, SIN was only administered once; we do not know whether multiple treatments with different time courses would be as effective. Regarding the clinic application, the therapeutic window of 30 min which was employed in this study is narrow. Thus, other time points later than 30 min post-TBI should be tested. Second, SIN may have other protective effects against TBI that were not evaluated in this study, such as anti-inflammatory and immunomodulatory properties. Lastly, we did not use Nrf2 gene knockout mice, which would confirm whether the observed effects of SIN are due to activation of the Nrf2–ARE pathway. Further comprehensive studies are warranted.

CONCLUSION

To the best of our knowledge, the present study is the first to demonstrate the effects of SIN on the Nrf2-ARE

signaling pathway in a model of TBI. Our data show that SIN treatment 30 min after TBI ameliorates secondary brain injury by improving neurologic function, reducing brain edema, combating oxidative stress and attenuating neuronal apoptosis. These effects might correlated with translocation of Nrf2 from the cytoplasm to the nucleus and activation of downstream proteins.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YY: Designed the study, performed the TBI model and biochemical analysis and wrote the manuscript. LL and

REFERENCES

- Adibhatla, R. M., and Hatcher, J. F. (2010). Lipid oxidation and peroxidation in CNS health and disease: from molecular mechanisms to therapeutic opportunities. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 12, 125–169. doi: 10.1089/ars.2009.2668
- Ansari, M. A., Joshi, G., Huang, Q., Opii, W. O., Abdul, H. M., Sultana, R., et al. (2006). *In vivo* administration of D609 leads to protection of subsequently isolated gerbil brain mitochondria subjected to *in vitro* oxidative stress induced by amyloid beta-peptide and other oxidative stressors: relevance to Alzheimer's disease and other oxidative stress-related neurodegenerative disorders. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 41, 1694–1703. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2006.09.002
- Ansari, M. A., Roberts, K. N., and Scheff, S. W. (2008). A time course of contusioninduced oxidative stress and synaptic proteins in cortex in a rat model of TBI. *J. Neurotrauma* 25, 513–526. doi: 10.1089/neu.2007.0451
- Bains, M., and Hall, E. D. (2012). Antioxidant therapies in traumatic brain and spinal cord injury. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1822, 675–684. doi: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2011.10.017
- Bell, J. D., Park, E., Ai, J., and Baker, A. J. (2009). PICK1-mediated GluR2 endocytosis contributes to cellular injury after neuronal trauma. *Cell Death Differ.* 16, 1665–1680. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2009.106
- Bermpohl, D., You, Z., Korsmeyer, S. J., Moskowitz, M. A., and Whalen, M. J. (2006). Traumatic brain injury in mice deficient in Bid: effects on histopathology and functional outcome. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 26, 625–633. doi: 10.1038/sj.jcbfm.9600258
- Chen, G., Fang, Q., Zhang, J., Zhou, D., and Wang, Z. (2011). Role of the Nrf2-ARE pathway in early brain injury after experimental subarachnoid hemorrhage. *J. Neurosci. Res.* 89, 515–523. doi: 10.1002/jnr.22577
- Cheng, Y., Li, F., Wang, D., Zhang, Y., Yuan, F., and Zhang, J. (2013). Sinomenine inhibits the expression of PDL1 in the peripheral blood mononuclear cells of mesangial proliferative nephritis patients. *Mol. Med. Rep.* 7, 1223–1228. doi: 10. 3892/mmr.2013.1302
- Cheng, Y., Zhang, J., Hou, W., Wang, D., Li, F., Zhang, Y., et al. (2009). Immunoregulatory effects of sinomenine on the T-bet/GATA-3 ratio and Th1/Th2 cytokine balance in the treatment of mesangial proliferative nephritis. *Int. Immunopharmacol.* 9, 894–899. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2009.03.014
- Cornelius, C., Crupi, R., Calabrese, V., Graziano, A., Milone, P., Pennisi, G., et al. (2013). Traumatic brain injury: oxidative stress and neuroprotection. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 19, 836–853. doi: 10.1089/ars.2012.4981
- de Vries, H. E., Witte, M., Hondius, D., Rozemuller, A. J., Drukarch, B., Hoozemans, J., et al. (2008). Nrf2-induced antioxidant protection: a promising target to counteract ROS-mediated damage in neurodegenerative disease. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 45, 1375–1383. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2008. 09.001
- Engel, T., Plesnila, N., Prehn, J. H., and Henshall, D. C. (2011). In vivo contributions of BH3-only proteins to neuronal death following seizures, ischemia, and traumatic brain injury. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 31, 1196–1210. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2011.26
- Flierl, M. A., Stahel, P. F., Beauchamp, K. M., Morgan, S. J., Smith, W. R., and Shohami, E. (2009). Mouse closed head injury model induced by a weight-drop device. *Nat. Protoc.* 4, 1328–1337. doi: 10.1038/nprot.2009.148

XL: Prepared the drug solutions and performed histological examination. QW, HD, and XW: Performed the TUNEL staining and the animal studies. ZY, LW, and XZ: Contributed to the Western blotting. MZ and HP: Designed the animal studies. HW: Contributed to the design and analysis of the study and wrote the manuscript. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This study was grant-supported by the National Natural Science Fund of China (grant Nos. 81371357 and 81401026).

- Hou, Z., Luo, W., Sun, X., Hao, S., Zhang, Y., Xu, F., et al. (2012). Hydrogen-rich saline protects against oxidative damage and cognitive deficits after mild traumatic brain injury. *Brain Res. Bull.* 88, 560–565. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2012.06.006
- Huang, H. C., Nguyen, T., and Pickett, C. B. (2000). Regulation of the antioxidant response element by protein kinase C-mediated phosphorylation of NF-E2-related factor 2. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 97, 12475–12480. doi: 10.1073/pnas.220418997
- Lewén, A., Matz, P., and Chan, P. H. (2000). Free radical pathways in CNS injury. J. Neurotrauma 17, 871–890. doi: 10.1089/neu.2000.17.871
- Ma, Q. (2013). Role of nrf2 in oxidative stress and toxicity. Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 53, 401–426. doi: 10.1146/annurev-pharmtox-011112-140320
- Miller, T. W., Isenberg, J. S., and Roberts, D. D. (2009). Molecular regulation of tumor angiogenesis and perfusion via redox signaling. *Chem. Rev.* 109, 3099–3124. doi: 10.1021/cr8005125
- Qian, L., Xu, Z., Zhang, W., Wilson, B., Hong, J. S., and Flood, P. M. (2007). Sinomenine, a natural dextrorotatory morphinan analog, is antiinflammatory and neuroprotective through inhibition of microglial NADPH oxidase. J. Neuroinflammation 4:23. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-4-23
- Qin, T., Yin, S., Yang, J., Zhang, Q., Liu, Y., Huang, F., et al. (2016). Sinomenine attenuates renal fibrosis through Nrf2-mediated inhibition of oxidative stress and TGFβ signaling. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 304, 1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.taap.2016.05.009
- Radak, Z., Zhao, Z., Koltai, E., Ohno, H., and Atalay, M. (2013). Oxygen consumption and usage during physical exercise: the balance between oxidative stress and ROS-dependent adaptive signaling. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 18, 1208–1246. doi: 10.1089/ars.2011.4498
- Radjendirane, V., Joseph, P., Lee, Y. H., Kimura, S., Klein-Szanto, A. J., Gonzalez, F. J., et al. (1998). Disruption of the DT diaphorase (NQO1) gene in mice leads to increased menadione toxicity. *J. Biol. Chem.* 273, 7382–7389. doi: 10.1074/jbc.273.13.7382
- Reed, J. C. (1998). Bcl-2 family proteins. Oncogene 17, 3225–3236. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1202591
- Shao, C., Roberts, K. N., Markesbery, W. R., Scheff, S. W., and Lovell, M. A. (2006). Oxidative stress in head trauma in aging. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 41, 77–85. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2006.03.007
- Strauss, K. I., Narayan, R. K., and Raghupathi, R. (2004). Common patterns of bcl-2 family gene expression in two traumatic brain injury models. *Neurotox. Res.* 6, 333–342. doi: 10.1007/BF03033444
- Sun, M., Zhao, Y., Gu, Y., and Zhang, Y. (2015). Protective effects of taurine against closed head injury in rats. J. Neurotrauma 32, 66–74. doi: 10.1089/neu.2012.2432
- Tsai, C. Y., Wang, C. C., Lai, T. Y., Tsu, H. N., Wang, C. H., Liang, H. Y., et al. (2013). Antioxidant effects of diallyl trisulfide on high glucose-induced apoptosis are mediated by the PI3K/Akt-dependent activation of Nrf2 in cardiomyocytes. *Int. J. Cardiol.* 168, 1286–1297. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2012.12.004
- Wang, B., Zhu, X., Kim, Y., Li, J., Huang, S., Saleem, S., et al. (2012). Histone deacetylase inhibition activates transcription factor Nrf2 and protects

against cerebral ischemic damage. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 52, 928–936. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2011.12.006

- Wang, J., Fields, J., Zhao, C., Langer, J., Thimmulappa, R. K., Kensler, T. W., et al. (2007). Role of Nrf2 in protection against intracerebral hemorrhage injury in mice. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 43, 408–414. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed. 2007.04.020
- Wang, Q., and Li, X. K. (2011). Immunosuppressive and anti-inflammatory activities of sinomenine. *Int. Immunopharmacol.* 11, 373–376. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2010.11.018
- Werner, C., and Engelhard, K. (2007). Pathophysiology of traumatic brain injury. Br. J. Anaesth. 99, 4–9. doi: 10.1093/bja/aem131
- Wu, W. N., Wu, P. F., Chen, X. L., Zhang, Z., Gu, J., Yang, Y. J., et al. (2011). Sinomenine protects against ischaemic brain injury: involvement of co-inhibition of acid-sensing ion channel 1a and L-type calcium channels. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* 164, 1445–1459. doi: 10.1111/j.1476-5381.2011.01487.x
- Xu, J., Wang, H., Ding, K., Lu, X., Li, T., Wang, J., et al. (2013). Inhibition of cathepsin S produces neuroprotective effects after traumatic brain injury in mice. *Mediators Inflamm.* 2013:187873. doi: 10.1155/2013/187873
- Xu, J., Wang, H., Ding, K., Zhang, L., Wang, C., Li, T., et al. (2014). Luteolin provides neuroprotection in models of traumatic brain injury via the Nrf2-ARE pathway. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 71, 186–195. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2014.03.009
- Xu, M., Liu, L., Qi, C., Deng, B., and Cai, X. (2008). Sinomenine versus NSAIDs for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Planta Med.* 74, 1423–1429. doi: 10.1055/s-2008-1081346
- Yan, W., Wang, H. D., Feng, X. M., Ding, Y. S., Jin, W., and Tang, K. (2009). The expression of NF-E2-related factor 2 in the rat brain after traumatic brain injury. *J. Trauma* 66, 1431–1435. doi: 10.1097/TA.0b013e3181 80f5c7

- Yan, W., Wang, H. D., Hu, Z. G., Wang, Q. F., and Yin, H. X. (2008). Activation of Nrf2-ARE pathway in brain after traumatic brain injury. *Neurosci. Lett.* 431, 150–154. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2007.11.060
- Yang, Z., Liu, Y., Yuan, F., Li, Z., Huang, S., Shen, H., et al. (2014). Sinomenine inhibits microglia activation and attenuates brain injury in intracerebral hemorrhage. *Mol. Immunol.* 60, 109–114. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2014. 03.005
- Yuan, J., and Yankner, B. A. (2000). Apoptosis in the nervous system. *Nature* 407, 802–809. doi: 10.1038/35037739
- Zhang, L., Ding, K., Wang, H., Wu, Y., and Xu, J. (2016). Traumatic brain injury-induced neuronal apoptosis is reduced through modulation of PI3K and autophagy pathways in mouse by FTY720. *Cell. Mol. Neurobiol.* 36, 131–142. doi: 10.1007/s10571-015-0227-1
- Zipper, L. M., and Mulcahy, R. T. (2003). Erk activation is required for Nrf2 nuclear localization during pyrrolidine dithiocarbamate induction of glutamate cysteine ligase modulatory gene expression in HepG2 cells. *Toxicol. Sci.* 73, 124–134. doi: 10.1093/toxsci/kfg083

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Yang, Wang, Li, Li, Wang, Ding, Wang, Ye, Wu, Zhang, Zhou and Pan. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.




Effects of Cannabidiol and Hypothermia on Short-Term Brain Damage in New-Born Piglets after Acute Hypoxia-Ischemia

Hector Lafuente¹, Maria R. Pazos², Antonia Alvarez³, Nagat Mohammed², Martín Santos², Maialen Arizti¹, Francisco J. Alvarez^{1*†} and Jose A. Martinez-Orgado^{2,4*†}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Natalia N. Nalivaeva, University of Leeds, UK

Reviewed by:

Aurel Popa-Wagner, University of Medicine Rostock, Germany Joanne Davidson, The University of Auckland, New Zealand

*Correspondence:

Francisco J. Alvarez franciscojose.alvarezdiaz@ osakidetza.eus Jose A. Martinez-Orgado jose.martinezo@salud.madrid.org

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 22 February 2016 Accepted: 27 June 2016 Published: 12 July 2016

Citation:

Lafuente H, Pazos MR, Alvarez A, Mohammed N, Santos M, Arizti M, Alvarez FJ and Martinez-Orgado JA (2016) Effects of Cannabidiol and Hypothermia on Short-Term Brain Damage in New-Born Piglets after Acute Hypoxia-Ischemia. Front. Neurosci. 10:323. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2016.00323 ¹ Neonatology Research Group, Biocruces Health Research Institute, Bizkaia, Spain, ² Group of Cannabinoids Research on Neonatal Pathologies, Research Institute Puerta de Hierro Majadahonda, Madrid, Spain, ³ Department of Cell Biology, University of the Basque Country, Leioa, Spain, ⁴ Department of Neonatology, Hospital Clínico San Carlos–Instituto de Investigación Sanitaria San Carlos (IdISSC), Madrid, Spain

Hypothermia is a standard treatment for neonatal encephalopathy, but nearly 50% of treated infants have adverse outcomes. Pharmacological therapies can act through complementary mechanisms with hypothermia improving neuroprotection. Cannabidiol could be a good candidate. Our aim was to test whether immediate treatment with cannabidiol and hypothermia act through complementary brain pathways in hypoxic-ischemic newborn piglets. Hypoxic-ischemic animals were randomly divided into four groups receiving 30 min after the insult: (1) normothermia and vehicle administration; (2) normothermia and cannabidiol administration; (3) hypothermia and vehicle administration; and (4) hypothermia and cannabidiol administration. Six hours after treatment, brains were processed to quantify the number of damaged neurons by Nissl staining. Proton nuclear magnetic resonance spectra were obtained and analyzed for lactate, N-acetyl-aspartate and glutamate. Metabolite ratios were calculated to assess neuronal damage (lactate/N-acetyl-aspartate) and excitotoxicity (glutamate/Nacetyl-aspartate). Western blot studies were performed to quantify protein nitrosylation (oxidative stress), content of caspase-3 (apoptosis) and TNFa (inflammation). Individually, the hypothermia and the cannabidiol treatments reduced the glutamate/Nacetyl-aspartate ratio, as well as TNFa and oxidized protein levels in newborn piglets subjected to hypoxic-ischemic insult. Also, both therapies reduced the number of necrotic neurons and prevented an increase in lactate/N-acetyl-aspartate ratio. The combined effect of hypothermia and cannabidiol on excitotoxicity, inflammation and oxidative stress, and on cell damage, was greater than either hypothermia or cannabidiol alone. The present study demonstrated that cannabidiol and hypothermia act complementarily and show additive effects on the main factors leading to hypoxic-ischemic brain damage if applied shortly after the insult.

Keywords: hypothermia, neonatal brain, neurodevelopment, neuroprotection, hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy, newborn animal, cannabidiol

INTRODUCTION

Excitotoxicity, inflammation and oxidative stress are the "deadly triad" leading to hypoxia-ischemia (HI)-induced brain damage (Johnston et al., 2011; Drury et al., 2014; Juul and Ferriero, 2014). Only pleiotropic therapies acting on all these processes provide successful neuroprotection (Cilio and Ferriero, 2010; Johnston et al., 2011; Juul and Ferriero, 2014). Therapeutic hypothermia is an example of a pleiotropic neuroprotective therapy (Drury et al., 2014). Studies in immature an adult animals have demonstrated antiexcitotoxic, anti-oxidant, and anti-inflammatory effects of hypothermia (Thoresen et al., 1997; Mueller-Burke et al., 2008; Jenkins et al., 2012; Joseph et al., 2012; Sandu et al., 2016) which become the gold standard for treating infants with hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy (HIE; Jacobs et al., 2013). Despite treatment with hypothermia, some infants with neonatal HIE present adverse outcomes. Further trials to determine the appropriate techniques of cooling, including refinement of patient selection, duration of cooling and method of providing therapeutic hypothermia, will improve our understanding of this therapy (Jacobs et al., 2013). In addition, a recent meta-analysis reported that hypothermia is not protective and can even be harmful in low- and middleincome countries in Africa and Asia (Pauliah et al., 2013). In this context, complementary therapies can be combined with hypothermia to enhance its neuroprotective properties and/or extend its therapeutic time window. These therapies might even become an alternative to hypothermia when needed (Cilio and Ferriero, 2010). On the other hand, a successful treatment for HIE neuroprotection may not be complementary to hypothermia if its mechanisms of action overlap with those of hypothermia without any improvement of the outcome. Thus, IGF-1 (George et al., 2011) or SOD mimetic EUK-134 (Ni et al., 2012) therapies failed to demonstrate additive neuroprotective effects when combined with hypothermia. By contrast, other therapies such as xenon or melatonin (Chakkarapani et al., 2010; Faulkner et al., 2011; Robertson et al., 2013), have been observed to augment hypothermic neuroprotection at least in some situations, showing additive protection with mild hypothermia.

Cannabidiol (CBD), the main non-psychoactive component of Cannabis sativa, has recently been included among pleiotropic therapies, as it has been shown to reduce HI-induced brain damage in newborn rats and piglets by modulating excitotoxicity, inflammation and oxidative stress (Alvarez et al., 2008; Castillo et al., 2010; Lafuente et al., 2011; Pazos et al., 2012, 2013). Some of the properties of CBD underlying these effects include its antioxidant properties, the inhibition of calcium transport across membranes, inhibition of endocannabinoid uptake and enzymatic hydrolysis, activation of serotonin 5HT1A receptors and inhibition of NF-KB activation (Alvarez et al., 2008; Castillo et al., 2010; Lafuente et al., 2011; Pazos et al., 2012, 2013). The neuroprotective action of CBD was not associated with significant side effects, and additional benefits were demonstrated if immediate rescue treatment was provided (Alvarez et al., 2008; Lafuente et al., 2011; Pazos et al., 2012, 2013). In summary, these studies support the role of CBD as a non-artificial drug for newborns with HIE. However, no evidences of how CBD

might work together with hypothermia have been provided so far.

Our aim was to assess the early effects of combining cannabidiol with therapeutic hypothermia in neonatal hypoxicischemic piglets using clinical biomarkers of brain injury shortly after the injury.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

All experimental procedures and euthanasia of the animals were conducted in strict compliance with European and Spanish regulations on the protection of animals used for scientific purposes (European Directive 2010/63/EU and Spanish Royal Legislative Decree 53/2013). The protocols were approved by the Committees on the Ethics of Laboratory Animal Welfare of Biocruces Health Research Institute and the Research Institute Puerta de Hierro Majadahonda (Permit Numbers: SEP#009_09 and SEP#012_11) and performed in its experimental surgical theaters. Using G*Power 3.0 (Faul et al., 2007), the change in the area under the curve for lactate/N-acetyl aspartate from baseline at 6 h was used as the primary outcome to calculate the sample size. Our previous work in this model suggested that the change in lactate/N-acetyl aspartate ratio after 6 h varied between vehicle-treated and cannabidiol-treated groups by 50 \pm 20%. Assuming similar magnitude of additional effect for cannabidiolaugmented hypothermia (vs. hypothermia or cannabidiol alone) and with an alpha risk of 0.05 and a beta risk of 0.2, eight subjects would be necessary in each group. It was anticipated a dropout rate of 5%. All experimental procedures were designed and carried out by personnel qualified in Laboratory Animal Science, following FELASA recommendations (Category B and C). All surgery was performed under adequate anesthesia and analgesia, and great efforts were made to minimize suffering.

Experimental Protocol

Animals were daily obtained from a local vendor with specific pathogen free status for international swine breeding program (TOPIG, B-line) and for in vitro genetic reproduction (Arri-Turri farm, Alava, Spain). In short, 1- to 2-day-old male piglets were intubated under 5% sevoflurane anesthesia and managed by controlled mechanical ventilation (VIP Bird, Bird Corp., Palm Springs, CA, USA). A marginal ear vein was cannulated to maintain intravascular anesthesia and analgesia by continuous infusion of 3 mg/kg/h propofol, 0.5 mg/kg/h midazolam, and 4 µg/kg/h fentanyl. Once adequate analgesia was achieved and confirmed, respiratory paralysis was induced with 3 mg/kg/h atracurium to prevent spontaneous breathing. Then, the two common carotid arteries were exposed and elastic bands were placed loosely around each one. A noninvasive ultrasonic probe (Transonic Systems Inc., NY) was placed in the right common carotid artery to measure the instantaneous blood flow. Indwelling catheters (5 Fr, PiCCO Plus, Pulsion Medical Systems, München, Germany) were inserted into the right jugular vein, to infuse dextrose (at a rate of 4 mg/kg/min), and into the right femoral artery to continuously monitor cardiac output, heart rate, mean arterial blood pressure and central temperature (Omnicare CMS 24, HP, Göblingen, Germany). Further, brain activity was monitored by amplitude-integrated electroencephalography (aEEG; BRM2; BrainZ Instruments, Auckland, New Zealand). The "raw" EEG traces were manually reviewed for electrical seizures. Body temperature was maintained between 37.5 and 38.5° C using an air-warmed blanket. Arterial blood gases were monitored throughout the experiment. Dopamine infusion (10–20 µg/kg/min) was used as needed to maintain mean arterial blood pressure over 40 mmHg (Chakkarapani et al., 2010; Faulkner et al., 2011; Robertson et al., 2013). After surgical instrumentation, each animal was left to stabilize for 30 min (baseline).

After the surgery, HI brain injury was induced in the piglets by total interruption of the carotid blood flow (tightening the elastic bands around the arteries, and confirmed by the ultrasonic probe) and reducing the fraction of inspired oxygen to less than 10%. The hypoxic-ischemic conditions were maintained for 30 min, measured from the point at which there was evidence of reduced brain activity on the aEEG (flat traces < 4 μ V). After this period of injury (end of HI), carotid blood flow was restored and the inspired fraction of oxygen was returned to 21%.

After 30 min, control and HI-injured piglets were first randomized by sealed envelope to normothermia or hypothermia. In normothermic animals, rectal temperature was maintained at 38°C (range: 37.5–38.5°C) using the air-warmed blanket. In hypothermic animals, based on previously reported studies for combination of therapies in hypoxic-ischemic piglets (Chakkarapani et al., 2010; Faulkner et al., 2011; Robertson et al., 2013), rectal temperature was reduced within 10 min to 33–34°C using a circulating water mattress (Recirculating Chiller 1171MD, VWR International, CA, USA).

Then, HI-injured piglets treated with normothermia or hypothermia were again randomized for drug administration by sealed envelope. CBD (a generous gift by GW Pharma Ltd, Mambridge, UK) was prepared in a 5 mg/mL formulation of ethanol/solutol/saline (2:1:17), as reported in previous studies (Alvarez et al., 2008; Lafuente et al., 2011; Pazos et al., 2012, 2013). Doses were selected following previous *in vivo* experiments by our group (Pazos et al., 2012, 2013) and HI-injured animals received i.v. 1 mg/kg (0.2 mL/kg) of CBD or an equivalent volume of vehicle (ethanol/solutol/saline), further diluted to 10 mL in saline before administration as slow bolus.

After 6 h of treatment, anesthetized piglets were euthanized by cardiac arrest with potassium chloride (\sim 150 mg/kg), and the brains were immediately removed from the skull and sliced. Brain slices were placed into 4% paraformaldehyde, for histological analysis (left hemisphere), or frozen in isopentane and conserved at -80° C, for spectroscopy and biochemical analysis (right hemisphere). For both types of analysis, we used parietal cortex samples from the same brain section, corresponding to 5 mm of the posterior brain region identified according to the stereotaxic atlas of the pig brain (Felix et al., 1999).

Accordingly, there were four experimental groups of HI piglets: normothermic vehicle-treated group (NV; n = 9), normothermic cannabidiol-treated group (NC; n = 11), hypothermic vehicle-treated group (HV; n = 8) and hypothermic cannabidiol-treated group (HC; n = 8). Normothermic and

hypothermic sham operated groups of animals without HI are included in supplemental files as referenced data.

Histological Analysis

Neuronal necrosis was identified by Nissl staining in 4-µm thick coronal sections obtained from fixed brain hemispheres, as described previously (Alvarez et al., 2008; Lafuente et al., 2011; Pazos et al., 2013). Random areas were examined in the three central lobes of the parietal cortex, focusing on 1-mm² areas in the layers II-III. This analysis was conducted by a pathologist investigator blinded to the experimental groups using an optical microscope at 400x and a grid of 50 compartments, with the mean of three compartments being calculated. The parietal cortex was selected to illustrate histological brain damage because this is the most vulnerable area in the brain to HI in piglets, and because the damage seen in this area correlates with that observed in other vulnerable areas such as the hippocampus or striatum (Peeters-Scholte et al., 2003; Schubert et al., 2005). Normal neuronal cells were recognized by the presence of the typical nuclei with clear nucleoplasm and distinct nucleolus surrounded by purple-stained cytoplasm containing Nissl substance. Neurons were classified as damaged cells (pyknotic or necrotic) when we were unable to ascertain a well-defined nuclear and cytoplasmic boundary.

Proton Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy (H⁺-MRS)

Ex vivo proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (H⁺-MRS) has been demonstrated to provide metabolic information with higher sensitivity and spectral resolution than in vivo magnetic resonance spectroscopy (Jiménez-Xarrié et al., 2015). As previously described (Pazos et al., 2013), H⁺-MRS was performed in the MRI Unit of the Instituto Pluridisciplinar (Universidad Complutense, Madrid, Spain) at 500.13 MHz using a Bruker AMX500 spectrometer at 11.7 T, operating at 4°C on frozen parietal cortical samples (5-10 mg weight) placed within a 50-µL zirconium oxide rotor with a cylindrical insert and spun at a rate of 4000 Hz. H⁺-MRS spectra were acquired using a standard solvent-suppressed pulse/acquire sequence based on the start of a Nuclear Overhauser Effect Spectroscopy pulse sequence, with 16,000 data points, averaged over 256 acquisitions. Data acquisition time was approximately 14 min. The NOESY preset pulse sequence employed a mixing time of 150 ms with t1 fixed at 3 µs, during which time the effects of B0 and B1 field inhomogeneities were suppressed (relaxation delay-90°-t1-90°tm-90°-acquire free induction decay signal). A secondary radiofrequency field was applied at the water resonance frequency during the relaxation delay of 2 s.

A spectral width of 8333.33 Hz was used. All spectra were processed using TOPSPIN software, version 1.3 (Bruker Rheinstetten, Germany). Prior to Fourier transformation, the free induction decay values were multiplied by an exponential weight function corresponding to a line broadening of 0.3 Hz. Spectra were phased, baseline-corrected and referenced to the sodium (3-trimethylsilyl)-2,2,3,3-tetradeuteriopropionate singlet at $\delta = 0$ ppm.

After curve fitting was performed (SpinWorks ver. 3.1.7.0, University of Manitoba, Canada), all spectra were analyzed for lactate (Lac), N-acetyl-aspartate (NAA), and glutamate (Glu). Later, several ratios were calculated that are predictive of neurodevelopmental outcome after hypoxic-ischemic brain damage in piglets (Vial et al., 2004; Munkeby et al., 2008): lactate/N-acetylaspartate (Lac/NAA) and glutamate/N-acetylaspartate (Glu/NAA).

Western Blot Studies

Levels of oxidized proteins were quantified by Western blot analysis to assess protein carbonylation in brain tissue. A detection kit (Millipore Iberica; Madrid, Spain) was used according to the manufacturer's protocol, and brain samples containing 15 µg of total protein were subjected to the derivatization reaction with 2,4-dinitrophenylhydrazine (DNPH). Two aliquots of each sample to be analyzed were treated: one aliquot was subjected to derivatization reaction, and the other aliquot, served as a negative control, by substituting the derivatization control solution with DNPH solution. The treated samples were fractionated in a 12% dodecyl-sulfatepolyacrylamide gel and electroblotted onto PVDF membranes (GE Healthcare; Buckinghamshire, UK). DNPH-BSA standards (Millipore Iberica, Madrid, Spain) were loaded on each gel and used as a reference. Membranes were incubated in Tris/glycine/methanol transfer buffer at 4°C and proteins separated under constant voltage (2 h at 250 mA). The resulting blots were blocked by overnight incubation in phosphatebuffered saline-Tween (PBST) containing 5% nonfat dried milk at 4°C. Primary antibody incubation (Rabbit Anti-DNPH 1:150; Millipore Iberica, Madrid, Spain) was performed in PBST containing 5% nonfat dried milk for 1 h at room temperature. After washing with PBST, the membranes were incubated with the secondary antibody (Goat anti-rabbit IgG HRP conjugated 1:300; Millipore Iberica, Madrid, Spain) for 1 h at room temperature. Finally, an enhanced chemiluminescent substrate detection system (GE Healthcare, Buckinghamshire, UK) was used to visualize the blots. The films were scanned and analyzed with ImageJ software (NIH, USA). Oxidized protein levels were quantified via measurement of the optical density, using the NIH Image J analysis software (Bethesda, MD, USA). Results were normalized by total protein loading (Red Ponceau staining) and expressed as OxyBlot/Red Ponceau ratio.

TNF α and caspase-3 Western blot assays were performed with brain samples containing 20 µg of total protein. In this case, proteins were electrophoresed in an 18% sodium dodecyl-sulfate–polyacrylamide gel and then electroblotted onto PVDF membranes (GE Healthcare, Buckinghamshire, UK) in Tris/glycine/methanol transfer buffer under constant voltage (2 h at 250 mA). The resulting blots were blocked in PBST containing 5% nonfat dried milk at room temperature for 1 h, followed by primary antibody incubation (Rabbit anti-TNF α 1:1000, and rabbit anti-Caspase-3 1:500; Abcam Plc., Cambridge, UK) in PBST containing 5% nonfat dried milk at 4°C overnight. After washing with PBST, the membranes were incubated with the secondary antibody (Goat anti-rabbit IgG HRP-Conjugated for TNF α and goat anti-mouse IgG HRP-Conjugated for caspase-3, 1:2000; Bio-Rad Lab., Hercules, CA, USA) for 1 h at room temperature. Finally, as above, the ECL system was used, and the films were scanned and analyzed using ImageJ software. Protein levels were quantified using densitometric analysis, normalized by β -actin (1:500, Abcam Plc., Cambridge, UK) loading and expressed as TNF α/β -actin and caspase-3/ β -actin ratios.

Statistical Analyses

SPSS 19.0.0 software (IBM Software, NY, USA) was used for statistical analyses. All data are expressed as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). Comparisons between groups were performed by Kruskall-Wallis one-factorial analysis of variance by ranks with Dunn's *post-hoc* test. A *P* < 0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

RESULTS

Normothermic and hypothermic sham operated groups of animals without HI are included in the Supplementary Materials. Piglets from all experimental groups were similar in terms of age, weight and physiological parameters (**Table 1**), except for mean arterial blood pressure and aEEG (**Figure 1**). The hypoxicischemic insult induced a decrease in pH in all injured animals (H interval, **Table 1**). After hypothermic therapy begins, pH levels significantly recovered toward baseline levels at the drug treatment (D interval, **Table 1**) in both HV and HC groups. At the end of experiment (E interval, **Table 1**), mean pH level in HC group was significantly higher than in the other groups. In normothermia-treated animals, the hypoxic-ischemic insult led to a decrease in mean arterial blood pressure that spontaneously recovered in the following 30 min.

In the NV group mean arterial blood pressure values dropped again throughout the post-HI period (**Figure 1A**); in a half of the animals (5 animals), dopamine infusion (at $10-20 \mu g/kg/min$) was needed to maintain mean arterial blood pressure over 40 mmHg. Hypothermia was associated with a decrease in mean arterial blood pressure in all groups (**Figure 1A**), although dopamine infusion was not administered since the mean arterial blood pressure did not fall under 40 mmHg in any of the piglets. No such decline in the mean arterial blood pressure was observed in the HI-injured piglets treated with normothermia and CBD, and these animals did not require dopamine.

After injury, basal aEEG amplitude was decreased below 4 μ V in all normothermic and hypothermic groups (**Figure 1B**). The depressed activity remained unchanged in both NV, HV and HC groups during all experiment, but was partially recovered at the end of the experiment in NC group. Electrical seizures were detected in one piglet from the HV group and one from the HC group.

Effects of the Treatments on the Characteristics of Excitotoxicity

The Glu/NAA ratio was higher in the NV group than in the HV group (**Figure 2**). Cannabidiol treatment alone (NC group) reduced Glu/NAA ratio to a similar extent compared to the levels in HV group. The administration of both therapies (hypothermia

Group		NV	NC	HV	HC
Sample size		(n = 9)	(<i>n</i> = 11)	(n = 8)	(n = 8)
Age (days)		1.8 (0.1)	1.9 (0.1)	1.6 (0.1)	1.7 (0.1)
Weight (kg)		1.7 (0.1)	1.9 (0.1)	1.6 (0.1)	1.6 (0.1)
CO (ml/min/100 g)	В	339 (35)	357 (25)	315 (11)	301 (41)
	Н	355 (34)	321 (66)	410 (28)	402 (32)
	D	369 (41)	334 (41)	317 (15)	262 (26)
	Е	344 (42)	336 (43)	324 (27)	292 (20)
рН	В	7.32 (0.02)	7.35 (0.02)	7.36 (0.01)	7.41 (0.03)
	Н	7.17 (0.04)	7.20 (0.04)	7.23 (0.04)	7.24 (0.03)
	D	7.21 (0.03)	7.20 (0.05)	7.36 (0.03)**	7.40 (0.03)*
	Е	7.32 (0.03)	7.32 (0.02)	7.34 (0.02)	7.42 (0.03)**
pCO ₂ (mm Hg)	В	39.4 (1.9)	40.7 (2.6)	40.5 (1.5)	39.4 (2.6)
	Н	39.2 (2.9)	40.1 (3.3)	43.4 (1.5)	44.4 (2.9)
	D	42.4 (2.2)	43.4 (2.3)	37.4 (3.2)	38.0 (3.0)
	Е	42.2 (2.9)	42.3 (1.6)	43.3 (1.8)	37.2 (2.2)

TABLE 1 | General and physiological parameters.

Mean values \pm SEM (given in brackets) obtained from 1- to 2-day-old piglets after hypoxicischemic insult, treated with normothermia or hypothermia and administered with either vehicle or cannabidiol. B, Baseline; H, end of HI, D, Drug; E, End of the experiment (**) P < 0.05 vs. both normothermic groups (NV and NC) by Kruskall-Wallis one-factorial analysis of variance; (***) P < 0.05 vs. all groups by Kruskall-Wallis one-factorial analysis of variance.

and CBD) together produced additive effects, so the Glu/NAA ratio in the HC group was lower to that observed in HV or NC groups.

Effect of the Treatments on the Characteristics of Oxidative Stress

A lower mean value of OxyBlot/Red Ponceau ratio in the analyzed proteins from the parietal cortex was observed in the HV group than in NV group (**Figure 3**), indicating a reduction of protein carbonylation. A single dose of CBD after HI (NC group) induced a similar effect on this ratio as in the HV group (**Figure 3**). The mean levels of OxyBlot/Red Ponceau ratio were lower in the HC group than in the HV or NC groups, suggesting that administration of hypothermia together with CBD led to an additive effect.

Effect of the Treatments on the Characteristics of Neuroinflammation

Hypothermia treatment led to a reduction of TNF α content in the parietal cortex of animals from the HV group as compared to the NV group (**Figure 4**). With the administration of CBD in normothermia, brain TNF α concentration was almost 18% lower than in the NV group. Again, the combination of two treatments resulted in an additive effect: TNF α levels in the HC group were lower than those in the NC or HV groups.

Effects of the Treatments on the Characteristics of Brain Damage

HI-induced brain damage and treatment-induced effects were both observed in the histological and biochemical analyses.



FIGURE 1 | Mean arterial blood pressure and amplitude-integrated electroencephalography (aEEG) in experimental groups of piglets. Line draws represent the mean arterial blood pressure (A) and the mean aEEG (B), obtained from 1- to 2-day-old piglets after hypoxic-ischemic insult, treated with normothermia (shaded symbol) or hypothermia (empty symbol) and administered with either vehicle (square) or cannabidiol (triangle). Data are represented as mean \pm SEM. (*) P < 0.05 vs. NV group by Kruskall-Wallis one-factorial analysis of variance; (**) P < 0.05 vs. both normothermic groups (NV and NC) by Kruskall-Wallis one-factorial analysis of variance; (***) P < 0.05vs. all groups by Kruskall-Wallis one-factorial analysis of variance.

At the end of the experiment, about a quarter of neurons in the cortex of the NV group animals appeared to be necrotic (**Figure 5A**). Either hypothermia treatment (HV group) or CBD administration (NC group) alone reduced this percentage to a similar extent. Administration of both therapies together produced an additive effect bringing the per cent of necrotic neurons in the HC group down compared to the NC or HV animals.

The expression of caspase-3 was reduced in the HV group in comparison to NV group (**Figure 5B**). Moreover, the NC group showed a significant reduction of caspase-3 levels in comparison to the NV group. In this case the effect was so strong that caspase-3 levels in HV group were similar to those in HC, with no additive effect shown by combining hypothermia and CBD.

The Lac/NAA ratio was reduced in the HV group in comparison to NV group (**Figure 5C**). Also, the effect of hypothermia alone (HV group) was slightly greater than that of CBD alone (NC group) after HI. Administering the two treatments together resulted in an additive effect, the Lac/NAA ratio in the HC group being lower than that in the NC and HV groups.



DISCUSSION

Although not completely conclusive because of the short-term follow-up, this study suggests that CBD and hypothermia could complement each other in their protective mechanisms resulting in a reduced brain injury in hypoxic-ischemic newborn piglets. In fact, the combination of the two therapies leads to better results in terms of anti-excitotoxicity, anti-inflammation and antioxidation than those observed with either CBD or hypothermia alone.

Excitotoxicity, inflammation and oxidative stress, the "deadly triad" leading to HI-induced brain damage, are particularly damaging for the immature brain (Johnston et al., 2011; Drury et al., 2014; Juul and Ferriero, 2014). In particular, the high concentration and activity of glutamate receptors aggravate the deleterious effects of this excitatory amino acid in the immature brain (Johnston et al., 2011; Drury et al., 2014; Juul and Ferriero, 2011; Drury et al., 2014; Juul and Ferriero, 2014). Among various approaches to quantify the increase in glutamate content in the immature brain after a hypoxic-ischemic insult, the Glu/NAA ratio has been observed to be closely related to excitotoxic brain damage (Groenendaal et al., 2001). The relative paucity of antioxidants and excess of pro-oxidant substances (in particular, iron) determine the

particular susceptibility of the immature brain to oxidative stress (Johnston et al., 2011). HI-induced increases in oxidative stress can be assessed by quantifying protein carbonylation, an irreversible type of oxidative damage leading to functional loss observed in brain cells after ischemia/reperfusion (Oikawa et al., 2009) and detectable very shortly after HI in the piglet brain (Mueller-Burke et al., 2008; Pazos et al., 2013). There is increasing evidence supporting the importance of inflammation in the pathophysiology of acute brain damage and its longlasting impact on the immature brain after HI insults (Allan and Rothwell, 2001; Johnston et al., 2011; Drury et al., 2014; Juul and Ferriero, 2014). In particular, the increase in TNF α production after HI, which occurs as early as 1 h after insult, correlates with the extent of injured tissue and with clinical outcomes (Allan and Rothwell, 2001).

In this study, for the first time, we have presented evidence of hypothermia acting simultaneously on these three factors in HI-injured piglets. There are few studies directly demonstrating the anti-excitotoxic effect of hypothermia in HI-injured piglets. Using microdialysis studies, it was previously shown that hypothermia reduces the glutamate increase seen after HI (Thoresen et al., 1997). Here, we have reported that hypothermia attenuates the HI-induced increase in the Glu/NAA ratio. As for



oxidative stress, it has been reported that hypothermia reduces the HI-induced increase in protein carbonyl formation seen in the piglet brain 6 h after HI (Mueller-Burke et al., 2008). This effect was confirmed in our experiments. In the present study we have found that hypothermia reduces TNF α production in the HI-injured piglet brain. There are no previous reports on the effects of hypothermia on TNF α production in the brain of newborn pigs *in vivo*. Other authors have reported that hypothermia reduces the LPS-induced increase in TNF α production seen in cultured microglial cells (Schmitt et al., 2007). It was found that gaseous hypothermia can modulate inflammation and phagocytosis in aged rat brain after cerebral ischemia (Joseph et al., 2012; Sandu et al., 2016). In addition, it is known that hypothermia modulates the serum cytokine increase observed in HI infants (Jenkins et al., 2012).

This work confirms that CBD is also a pleiotropic substance that modulates excitotoxicity (blocking the increase in Glu/NAA



ratio), oxidative stress (preventing the increase in carbonylated proteins) and inflammation (reducing the increase in TNFa production) in HI-injured animals at short-term outcome. CBD reduces both the in vitro and in vivo release of glutamate, as previously demonstrated in slices of newborn mice forebrain exposed to oxygen-glucose deprivation (Castillo et al., 2010), and in the brain of HI rats (Pazos et al., 2012). This compound is a potential antioxidant either due to its molecular properties (Hampson et al., 1998) or because it can modulate the expression of iNOS and free radicals after HI (Johnston et al., 2011; Juul and Ferriero, 2014). In previous studies, we have shown that the significant release of free radicals associated with iNOS after HI, is especially harmful in newborn mice (Castillo et al., 2010). Further, it reduces the release of cytokines (IL-1, IL-6, $TNF\alpha$) after an HI insult, as demonstrated in newborn rodents in vitro (Castillo et al., 2010) and in vivo (Pazos et al., 2012).

Interestingly, the combination of hypothermia and CBD produced an evident accumulative effect acting on the same characteristics of excitotoxicity, oxidative stress and inflammation compared to either CBD or hypothermia alone. This finding suggests that the mechanism by which CBD modulates those factors does not interfere with that of hypothermia. On the contrary, it suggests that CBD and hypothermia probably act complementarily on brain-damaging



FIGURE 5 | Effect of the treatments on the characteristics of brain lesion. (A) Representative light microphotographs of NissI-stained brain sections, obtained from 1- to 2-day-old piglets after hypoxic-ischemic insult, treated with normothermia or hypothermia and administered with either vehicle or cannabidiol. The number of pyknotic cells was significantly higher in the NV group (arrows), while it was lower in the hypothermia and cannabidiol-treated groups. Original magnification x200, white bar: 100 μ m. (B) Top: A representative image of immunoblotting using an anti-Caspase-3 antibody, carried out on the samples from 1- to 2-day-old piglets after hypoxic-ischemic insult, treated with normothermia, or hypothermia and administered with either vehicle or cannabidiol. Bottom: Densitometric analysis of relative caspase-3 contents. β-actin was used to normalize for differences in protein loading between lanes of the blot. (C) Changes in Lac/NAA ratio obtained by H⁺-MRS analysis of brain samples from 1- to 2-day-old piglets after hypoxic-ischemic insult, treated with either vehicle or cannabidiol. Lac: lactate; NAA: N-acetylaspartate. In all figures, bars represent mean \pm SEM of 6–10 experiments. (a.u.) arbitrary units. (*) P < 0.05 vs. NV group by Kruskall-Wallis one-factorial analysis of variance; (**) P < 0.05 vs. both normothermic groups (NV and NC) by Kruskall-Wallis one-factorial analysis of variance; (**) P < 0.05 vs. all groups by Kruskall-Wallis one-factorial analysis of variance.

pathways during the same phase or at different time intervals. This indicates that CBD is potentially a good partner for hypothermia treatment. In addition, CBD showed a very similar profile to hypothermia regarding its effects on the parameters characterizing brain damage after HI. This indicates that CBD

might be, in addition to an important adjunct to hypothermia, a valuable alternative whenever the latter is not feasible.

Previously, we have reported that HI injury induced an increase in the number of necrotic neurons in the cortex. Both hypothermia (Mueller-Burke et al., 2008) and CBD alone (Alvarez et al., 2008; Pazos et al., 2013) reduced the neuronal death in hypoxic-ischemic piglets, as early as 6 h after the injury. Caspases, including caspase-3, are good markers of the activation of apoptotic pathways (Drury et al., 2014). It has been demonstrated that CBD reduces the efflux of caspase-9 as observed in newborn mice forebrain slices exposed to oxygen glucose deprivation (Castillo et al., 2010), and hypothermia reduces caspase-3 expression in newborn rats and fetal sheep (Drury et al., 2014). However, hypothermia alone did not significantly reduce the number of TUNEL+ and caspase-3 immunoreactive cells in the cortex of piglets, 48 h after a hypoxic-ischemic insult (Faulkner et al., 2011). Although no additive effect on caspase-3 was observed, the disagreement between these and our results may be due to the different follow-up periods and/or the different methods used to induce HI brain damage.

Lactate accumulates in the brain after HI as a result of mitochondrial dysfunction, whereas NAA content decreases when the number of viable neurons and oligodendrocytes decreases; thus, the Lac/NAA ratio is an excellent indicator of hypoxic-ischemic brain injury (Vial et al., 2004; Munkeby et al., 2008). In hypoxic-ischemic piglets, Lac/NAA ratio is closely correlated with the results from TUNEL and microglial ramification studies (Faulkner et al., 2011). In our study, both CBD and hypothermia alone attenuated the HI-induced modification in Lac/NAA in the cortex, in agreement with previous reports (Faulkner et al., 2011; Pazos et al., 2013). Moreover, the combination of hypothermia and CBD produced the best protective effects, being the most effective treatment to reduce histological brain damage and the Lac/NAA ratio. Wellknown neuroprotective agents, such as xenon (Chakkarapani et al., 2010; Faulkner et al., 2011) or melatonin (Robertson et al., 2013), have also been demonstrated to augment hypothermia neuroprotection in the brain of injured piglets. We cannot rule out the possibility that brain damage was somehow mitigated in NV animals, since the use of dopamine infusion could reduce brain damage in some experimental models of newborn pigs (Park et al., 2003). However, neither CBD nor the combination of the therapies were associated with acute hypotensive episodes that would require inotropic support. In addition, a remarkable recovery of aEEG amplitude was observed in HC but not in HV animals. A similar effect has been previously described for CBD in asphyxiated piglets (Alvarez et al., 2008; Pazos et al., 2013) in association with the improvement of brain metabolism and the reduction of brain edema and histological damage. In this case a possible additive effect of CBD and hypothermia could not be assessed since hypothermia led to the flattening of aEEG trace throughout the experiment, as previously reported in similar models (Robertson et al., 2013).

Although providing encouraging results, the main limitation of our work is the short duration of the follow-up after the HI insult. In immature brain, the initial HI insult is usually followed by a latent period lasting for 6–24 h. During this period the aforementioned "deadly triad" (excitotoxicity, inflammation and oxidative stress) initiates various pathological processes that eventually lead to a secondary deterioration due to delayed energy failure (Johnston et al., 2011; Drury et al., 2014; Juul

and Ferriero, 2014). Once initiated, most of these processes are thought to be irreversible (Drury et al., 2014). Theoretically, therefore, neuroprotective strategies must be applied prior to the onset of such irreversible processes (Drury et al., 2014). That is why the window for initiating neuroprotective strategies, such as hypothermia, is up at the start of the latent period, which usually is 6 h following HI insult. Hence, studying whether a neuroprotective treatment can effectively modulate excitotoxicity, inflammation and oxidative stress before the latent phase is a necessary early step to establish whether such treatment can be considered potentially useful (Mueller-Burke et al., 2008). In this context, our data suggest that CBD combined with hypothermia has beneficial modulatory effects when applied at short term. However, since the aforementioned processes are still working beyond the latent phase spreading and aggravating the damage (Drury et al., 2014), neuroprotective strategies are administered for at least 48 h in experimental conditions (Chakkarapani et al., 2010; Faulkner et al., 2011; Robertson et al., 2013) or, as for hypothermia (Johnston et al., 2011; Drury et al., 2014; Juul and Ferriero, 2014), in the clinical practice. It has been demonstrated, for instance, that gaseous hypothermia has different therapeutic effects on aged rats after cerebral ischemia depending whether the treatment was administered for 24 or 48 h (Joseph et al., 2012; Sandu et al., 2016). Another limitation of our study is the short lapse between the end of the HI insult and the initiation of the treatment. This short lapse is useful in terms of studying the effects of the treatments on the different cellular processes initiated by HI but is unrealistic in clinical terms. Therefore, before considering this treatment for clinical use it would be necessary to determine whether the neuroprotective effects of cannabidiol combined with hypothermia still act throughout the secondary deterioration period, which will require further experiments extending the monitoring period beyond 48 h after HI and with a more prolonged lapse between HI and treatments. Finally, other interventions, like anesthesia, can also significantly modulate the damaging processes and interact in exactly the same way in all anesthetized animals acting as potential neuroprotective agents. However, ethical aspects preclude the elimination of the anesthesia/analgesia and their effects cannot be specified.

In conclusion, CBD and hypothermia applied at short term act on the same processes related to HI brain damage, modulating excitotoxicity, inflammation, and oxidative stress. These two therapies in combination do not compete which each other in modulating these processes, but rather produce additive effects, resulting in greater overall benefit. Whether or not this combination produces effective long-term additive neuroprotection should be tested using longer follow-up studies and a "realistic" delay of treatment.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JM and FA have designed the experimental design in accordance with international ARRIVE guidelines. HL, MP, NM, MS, MA, JM, and FA have performed the *in vivo* experimental phase. HL, MP, AA, and MA have performed the *in vitro* experimental phase. AA, JM, and FA have contributed with reagents/materials/analysis tools. HL, JM, and FA have been responsible for data analysis. HL, MP, AA, NM, MS, MA, JM, and FA have collaborated and approved the final manuscript version.

FUNDING

This research has been supported from Eusko Jaurlaritza and ISCIII-General SubDirectorate for Research Assessment and Promotion and the European Regional Development Funds (FEDER) "A way to build Europe." This work was partially supported by grants from the Spanish Health Research Foundation PI1200852, and PI1200192 from ISCIII-General SubDirectorate for Research Assessment and Promotion and

REFERENCES

- Allan, S. M., and Rothwell, N. J. (2001). Cytokines and acute neurodegeneration. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 2, 734–740. doi: 10.1038/35094583
- Alvarez, F. J., Lafuente, H., Rey, M. C., Mielgo, V. E., Gastiasoro, E., Rueda, M., et al. (2008). Neuroprotective effects of the non-psychoactive cannabinoid cannabidiol in hypoxic-ischemic newborn piglets. *Pediatr. Res.* 64, 653–658. doi: 10.1203/PDR.0b013e318186e5dd
- Castillo, A., Tolón, M. R., Fernández-Ruiz, J., Romero, J., and Martínez-Orgado, J. (2010). The neuroprotective effect of cannabidiol in an *in vitro* model of newborn hypoxic-ischemic brain damage in mice is mediated by CB2 and adenosine receptors. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 37, 434–440. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2009.10.023
- Chakkarapani, E., Dingley, J., Liu, X., Hoque, N., Aquilina, K., Porter, H., et al. (2010). Xenon enhances hypothermic neuroprotection in asphyxiated newborn pigs. *Ann. Neurol.* 68, 330–341. doi: 10.1002/ana.22016
- Cilio, M. R., and Ferriero, D. M. (2010). Synergistic neuroprotective therapies with hypothermia. *Semin. Neonatal Fetal Med.* 15, 293–298. doi: 10.1016/j.siny.2010.02.002
- Drury, P. P., Gunn, E. R., Bennet, L., and Gunn, A. J. (2014). Mechanisms of hypothermic neuroprotection. *Clin. Perinatol.* 41, 161–175. doi: 10.1016/j.clp.2013.10.005
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Lang, A.-G., and Buchner, A. (2007). G*Power 3: a flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences. *Behav. Res. Methods* 39, 175–191. doi: 10.3758/BF03193146
- Faulkner, S., Bainbridge, A., Kato, T., Chandrasekaran, M., Kapetanakis, A. B., Hristova, M., et al. (2011). Xenon augmented hypothermia reduces early lactate/N-acetylaspartate and cell death in perinatal asphyxia. *Ann. Neurol.* 70, 133–150. doi: 10.1002/ana.22387
- Felix, B., Leger, M. E., Albe-Fessard, D., Marcilloux, J. C., Rampin, O., and Laplace, J. P. (1999). Stereotaxic atlas of the pig brain. *Brain Res. Bull.* 49, 1–137. doi: 10.1016/S0361-9230(99)00012-X
- George, S., Bennet, L., Weaver-Mikaere, L., Fraser, M., Bouwmans, J., Mathai, S., et al. (2011). White matter protection with insulin like-growth factor 1 (IGF-1) and hypothermia is not additive after severe reversible cerebral ischemia in term fetal sheep. *Dev. Neurosci.* 33, 280–287. doi: 10.1159/000329923
- Groenendaal, F., Roelants-Van Rijn, A. M., van Der Grond, J., Toet, M. C., and de Vries, L. S. (2001). Glutamate in cerebral tissue of asphyxiated neonates during the first week of life demonstrated *in vivo* using proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy. *Biol. Neonate* 79, 254–257. doi: 10.1159/000047101
- Hampson, A. J., Grimaldi, M., Axelrod, J., and Wink, D. (1998). Cannabidiol and (-)Delta9-tetrahydrocannabinol are neuroprotective antioxidants. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 95, 8268–8273. doi: 10.1073/pnas.95.14.8268
- Jacobs, S. E., Berg, M., Hunt, R., Tarnow-Mordi, W. O., Inder, T. E., and Davis, P. (2013). Cooling for newborns with hypoxic ischaemic encephalopathy. *Cochrane Database Syst. Rev.* 1:CD003311. doi: 10.1002/14651858.cd003311.pub3

the European Regional Development Funds, from the Eusko Jaurlaritza IT773-13 and from GW Pharma Ltd. (GWCRI09119).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

María Dolores Molina, Carmen Rey, and Victoria Mielgo are gratefully acknowledged. We are also indebted to Francisco Tendillo, DVM, Ph.D., for his help with performing these experiments.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fnins. 2016.00323

- Jenkins, D. D., Rollins, L. G., Perkel, J. K., Wagner, C. L., Katikaneni, L. P., Bass, W. T., et al. (2012). Serum cytokines in a clinical trial of hypothermia for neonatal hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 32, 1888–1896. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2012.83
- Jiménez-Xarrié, E., Davila, M., Gil-Perotín, S., Jurado-Rodríguez, A., Candiota, A. P., Delgado-Mederos, R., et al. (2015). *In vivo* and *ex vivo* magnetic resonance spectroscopy of the infarct and the subventricular zone in experimental stroke. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 35, 828–834. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.20 14.257
- Johnston, M. V., Fatemi, A., Wilson, M. A., and Northington, F. (2011). Treatment advances in neonatal neuroprotection and neurointensive care. *Lancet Neurol.* 10, 372–382. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(11)70016-3
- Joseph, C., Buga, A. M., Vintilescu, R., Balseanu, A. T., Moldovan, M., Junker, H., et al. (2012). Prolonged gaseous hypothermia prevents the upregulation of phagocytosis-specific protein annexin 1 and causes low-amplitude EEG activity in the aged rat brain after cerebral ischemia. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 32, 1532–1642. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2012.65
- Juul, S. E., and Ferriero, D. (2014). Pharmacologic neuroprotective strategies in neonatal brain injury. *Clin. Perinatol.* 41, 119–131. doi: 10.1016/j.clp.2013.09.004
- Lafuente, H., Alvarez, F. J., Pazos, M. R., Alvarez, A., Rey, M. C., Mielgo, V., et al. (2011). Cannabidiol reduces brain damage and improves functional recovery after acute hypoxia-ischemia in newborn pigs. *Pediatr. Res.* 70, 272–277. doi: 10.1203/PDR.0b013e3182276b11
- Mueller-Burke, D., Koehler, R. C., and Martin, L. J. (2008). Rapid NMDA receptor phosphorylation and oxidative stress precede striatal neurodegeneration after hypoxic ischemia in newborn piglets and are attenuated with hypothermia. *Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.* 26, 67–76. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2007.0 8.015
- Munkeby, B. H., De Lange, C., Emblem, K. E., Bjornerud, A., Kro, G. A., Andresen, J., et al. (2008). A piglet model for detection of hypoxic-ischemic brain injury with magnetic resonance imaging. *Acta Radiol.* 49, 1049–1057. doi: 10.1080/02841850802334224
- Ni, X., Yang, Z. J., Wang, B., Carter, E. L., Larson, A. C., Martin, L. J., et al. (2012). Early antioxidant treatment and delayed hypothermia after hypoxia-ischemia have no additive neuroprotection in newborn pigs. *Anesth. Analg.* 115, 627–637. doi: 10.1213/ane.0b013e31825 d3600
- Oikawa, S., Yamada, T., Minohata, T., Kobayashi, H., Furukawa, A., Tada-Oikawa, S., et al. (2009). Proteomic identification of carbonylated proteins in the monkey hippocampus alter ischemia-reperfusion. *Free Rad. Biol. Med.* 46, 1472–1477. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2009.02.029
- Park, W. S., Chang, Y. S., Shim, J. W., Kim, M. J., Ko, S. Y., Kim, S. S., et al. (2003). Effects of dopamine infusion on cerebral blood flow, brain cell membrane function and energy metabolism in experimental Escherichia coli meningitis in the newborn piglet. *J. Korean Med. Sci.* 18, 869–875. doi: 10.3346/jkms.2003.18.6.869

- Pauliah, S. S., Shankaran, S., Wade, A., Cady, E. B., and Thayyil, S. (2013). Therapeutic hypothermia for neonatal encephalopathy in low- and middleincome countries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS ONE* 8:e58834. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0058834
- Pazos, M. R., Cinquina, V., Gómez, A., Layunta, R., Santos, M., Fernández-Ruiz, J., et al. (2012). Cannabidiol administration after hypoxia-ischemia to newborn rats reduces long-term brain injury and restores neurobehavioral function. *Neuropharmacol* 63, 776–783. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2012.05.034
- Pazos, M. R., Mohammed, N., Lafuente, H., Santos, M., Martínez-Pinilla, E., Moreno, E., et al. (2013). Mechanisms of cannabidiol neuroprotection in hypoxic-ischemic newborn pigs: role of 5TH₁A and CB2 receptors. *Neuropharmacol* 71, 282–291. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2013.03.027
- Peeters-Scholte, C., Braun, K., Koster, J., Kops, N., Blomgren, K., Buonocore, G., et al. (2003). Effects of allopurinol and deferoxamine on reperfusion injury of the brain in newborn piglets after neonatal hypoxia-ischemia. *Pediatr. Res.* 54, 516–522. doi: 10.1203/01.PDR.0000081297.53793.C6
- Robertson, N. J., Faulkner, S., Fleiss, B., Bainbridge, A., Andorka, C., Price, D., et al. (2013). Melatonin augments hypothermic neuroprotection in a perinatal asphyxia model. *Brain* 36, 90–105. doi: 10.1093/brain/aws285
- Sandu, R. E., Buga, A. M., Balseanu, A. T., Moldovan, M., and Popa-Wagner, A. (2016). Twenty-four hours hypothermia has temporary efficacy in reducing brain infarction and inflammation in aged rats. *Neurobiol. Aging* 38, 127–140. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2015.11.006
- Schmitt, K. R., Diestel, A., Lehnardt, S., Schwartlander, R., Lange, P. E., Berger, F., et al. (2007). Hypothermia suppresses inflammation via ERK signaling pathway in stimulated microglial cells. J. Neuroimmunol. 189, 7–16. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2007.06.010

- Schubert, S., Brandl, U., Brodhun, M., Ulrich, C., Spaltmann, J., Fiedler, N., et al. (2005). Neuroprotective effects of topiramate after hypoxia-ischemia in newborn piglets. *Brain Res.* 1058, 129–136. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2005.07.061
- Thoresen, M., Satas, S., Puka-Sundvall, M., Whitelaw, A., Hallström, A., Loberg, E. M., et al. (1997). Post-hypoxic hypothermia reduces cerebrocortical release of NO and excitotoxins. *Neuroreport* 8, 3359–3362. doi: 10.1097/00001756-199710200-00033
- Vial, F., Serriere, S., Barantin, L., Montharu, J., Nadal-Desbarats, L., Pourcelot, L., et al. (2004). A newborn piglet study of moderate hypoxic-ischemic brain injury by 1H-MRS and MRI. *Magn. Reson. Imaging* 22, 457–465. doi: 10.1016/j.mri.2004.01.036

Conflict of Interest Statement: JM has received a grants from GW Pharma Ltd. (GWCRI09119), but did not influence the study design, data collection, analysis, or interpretation, the writing of the report, or decisions regarding submission.

The other authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Lafuente, Pazos, Alvarez, Mohammed, Santos, Arizti, Alvarez and Martinez-Orgado. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Therapeutic benefits of nanoparticles in stroke

Stavros Panagiotou and Sikha Saha*

Division of Cardiovascular and Diabetes Research, Leeds Institute of Cardiovascular and Metabolic Medicine, University of Leeds, Leeds, UK

Stroke represents one of the major causes of death and disability worldwide, for which no effective treatments are available. The thrombolytic drug alteplase (tissue plasminogen activator or tPA) is the only treatment for acute ischemic stroke but its use is limited by several factors including short therapeutic window, selective efficacy, and subsequent haemorrhagic complications. Numerous preclinical studies have reported very promising results using neuroprotective agents but they have failed at clinical trials because of either safety issues or lack of efficacy. The delivery of many potentially therapeutic neuroprotectants and diagnostic compounds to the brain is restricted by the blood-brain barrier (BBB). Nanoparticles (NPs), which can readily cross the BBB without compromising its integrity, have immense applications in the treatment of ischemic stroke. In this review, potential uses of NPs will be summarized for the treatment of ischemic stroke. Additionally, an overview of targeted NPs will be provided, which could be used in the diagnosis of stroke. Finally, the potential limitations of using NPs in medical applications will be mentioned. Since the use of NPs in stroke therapy is now emerging and is still in development, this review is far from comprehensive or conclusive. Instead, examples of NPs and their current use will be provided, as well as the potentials of NPs in an effort to meet the high demand of new therapies in stroke.

Keywords: blood-brain barrier, ischemic stroke, nanoparticles, drug delivery, diagnostic tool

Introduction

Stroke is a disease, which occurs unexpectedly and has a disastrous outcome. Approximately 15 million people will experience a stroke episode every year worldwide of which 33% is left with a permanent disability whereas \sim 40% of the cases will result in death (Go et al., 2014). Due to the high impact of the disease around the world, stroke is ranked as the second deadliest disease for individuals surpassing 60 years of age, and fifth among individuals of ages 15–59 (The European Stroke Initiave Executive Committee and the Eusi Writing Committee, 2003). The major issue concerning stroke is the lack of effectiveness of the current diagnostic tools. The coexisting etiological factors make it more difficult to determine the direct cause of the disease, and although the routine hematological and biochemical tests regarding stroke patients are carried out, hematological disorders cannot be accurately assessed. According to recent meetings of the American Heart Association, about 87% of strokes, appear to be cases of ischemic stroke (Go et al., 2014).

Abbreviations: BBB, Blood-brain barrier; NPs, Nanoparticles; CNS, central nervous system; GLUT1, glucose transporter 1; TEER, Trans-endothelial electrical resistance; PEG, polyethylene glycol; ROS, reactive oxygen species.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Elena Rybnikova, I. P. Pavlov Institute of Physiology, Russia

Reviewed by:

Akihiko Urayama, University of Texas Houston Medical School, USA Yun Chen, BrightstarTech, Inc., USA

*Correspondence:

Sikha Saha, Division of Cardiovascular and Diabetes Research, Leeds Institute of Cardiovascular and Metabolic Medicine, University of Leeds, Clarendon Way, Worsley Building, Leeds, LS2 9JT, UK s.saha@leeds.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neurodegeneration, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neuroscience

Received: 23 February 2015 Accepted: 08 May 2015 Published: 19 May 2015

Citation:

Panagiotou S and Saha S (2015) Therapeutic benefits of nanoparticles in stroke. Front. Neurosci. 9:182. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2015.00182 At the event of an ischemic stroke, the affected locus shows apoptosis of the cells. Despite the complexity of the events which occur during a stroke, the surrounding area (penumbra) can be rescued, as long as the appropriate drugs are administered in an early time frame (Zhang et al., 2015). In the molecular level, the oxidative stress caused by an ischemic event significantly affects the BBB. When the barrier's integrity is compromised the junctional complex formed by the endothelial cells allows for vascular fluid components (white cells, prostaglandins, amino acids etc.), to cross to the abluminal side of the brain. As these cells were never meant to exist within the central nervous system (CNS), it is believed that they contribute toward the progression of a vasogenic edema (Pillai et al., 2009).

The damage from an ischemic stroke does not apply only to the barrier's junctional complex, but also to the cells which form and support the blood-brain barrier itself. Lack of oxygen around the area of the endothelial cells (cell hypoxia) revealed up-regulation of the glucose transporter 1 (GLUT1) (Yeh et al., 2008). The endothelial cells are fortified by the presence of pericytes, which are important for the formation of new microvasculature, both during embryogenesis as well as in adult life (Bergers and Song, 2005). Additional support to the BBB comes from the astrocytes found in the brain. The astrocytic end-feet from these cells showed important Trans-Endothelial Electrical Resistance (TEER) increase when co-cultured with endothelial cells (Abbott et al., 2006). Chemical compromise of the astrocytes leads to a chain reaction where pericytes are immediately affected, occludin is reduced within the junctional complex, and the BBB is presented with increased permeability (Willis et al., 2004; Bonkowski et al., 2011).

Treatments of Today

The most important parameter during the event of a stroke is time. The activation of cells, which respond to brain injury or even cell death signaling, occurs in a matter of minutes. As previously mentioned the surrounding area which was affected by stroke can be salvaged and that is due to the indirect effect that the disease has on neighboring cells (Arai et al., 2011).

Drug administration to the area is desirable but less blood covering the area would also translate to less quantities of drug being delivered to the cells. Moreover, the BBB breakdown during a stroke is not an irreversible event. Mechanisms of cell repair are activated in order to restore the barrier's function (Liu et al., 2010) thus the direct administration of drugs in the brain is not ideal. At the moment there are developments in research in order to tackle the issue of drug delivery during stroke events, but the only commercially-available pharmaceutical agent is recombinant tissue plasminogen activator (rt-PA) (Jahan and Vinuela, 2009). The plasminogen activator allows the oxygenation of the damaged locus as well as partial restoration of the blood flow. This therapy is again highly depended on time in order to be effective (not as beneficial if it exceeds a 3-4 h window) but also increases the risk of bleeding if the damage is excessive (Messe et al., 2012). Provision of anticoagulants to the patients is the only other commercially available option but again anticoagulants are entirely used as precaution to future or suspected episodes, and in no circumstances can repair or shield the affected area from further damage (Chen et al., 2000).

BBB Breakdown after Stroke and Secondary Neuronal Damage

It has been previously shown that in an event of stroke, the BBB is severely compromised and incapable of re-establishing regular function for as long as 7 days post-trauma (Lakhan et al., 2013). The extended period of this breakdown could lead to further neuronal damage both from host as well as foreign components. During stroke a complex cascade of events is present (i.e., disruption of ion channels, excitotoxicity, inflammation, activation of apoptotic pathways). The occurrence of these events could lead to further neuronal damage (secondary neuronal damage) (Chen, 2012). The majority of this damage will not be detected in the early stages of a stroke; neuronal injury/cell death can progressively continue even months after the initial event (Dihne et al., 2002; Baron et al., 2014). Bacterial infection, head injury, stroke, or even autoimmune diseases can be involved in this secondary damage and lead to severe disorders such as motor impairments and neuropsychiatric illness (Chen et al., 2014). It has been previously demonstrated that the BBB may not be the only accessible barrier for effective brain injury treatment. According to Chen Y., monoisonitrosoacetone (which can cross the BBB with ease) does not reinstate the normal levels of aceltylcholinesterase (AChE) in the cholinergic nervous system. During an organophosphate (OP)-induced damage event, administration of therapeutic substances which are BBBspecific could lead to progression of a secondary neuronal damage and irreversible neurological deficits (Chen, 2012).

Crossing the BBB during Stroke

Due to the type of the disease, treatment needs to be target-specific where the administrated drugs will be able to preserve their molecular structure thus therapeutic abilities (bioavailability). The BBB has always been a constant boulder against efficient drug delivery. Usually "BBB-proof" drugs are characterized by increased lipophilicity and a small molecular structure/weight; regardless of the increased probability to successfully pass the BBB, studies have shown that drug delivery across the BBB has a crossing success rate of 4-7% (Sierra et al., 2011). In parallel with the issue of poor drug delivery, additional problems rise such as lack of systematic drug dosage, decomposition or even chemical absorption by the host's metabolic system (Ghosh et al., 2010). Increased rates of drug delivery can be achieved with vasodilation drugs. Stretching of the BBB junctional complex occurs which allows to molecules of higher molecular weight or different surface charge to cross to the abluminal side of the brain with minimal restrictions. Complete dissociation of the junctional complex also allows other molecules to penetrate the brain locus which are considered toxic to the brain and may cause more damage rather than protect during a cerebral edema (Sasaki et al., 1986; Beletsi et al., 1999). So according to the issues raised above, developing a drug for stroke disease must have high sustainability rates in order to go against the host's metabolism and natural defenses. Like in daily life, the transportation of goods by appropriately conditioned means, allows the product to stay in its initial form as well as in its optimum condition for a longer period of time. A similar delivery of goods into the brain can be achieved by the use of NPs.

Drug Delivery and NPs

A NP which is designed for drug delivery purposes can derive from materials with artificial characteristics or materials with an organic background. Micelles, inelastic spherical shells, nanotubular particles, liposomes, golden NPs, and polymers fall in the category of NPs (Mc Carthy et al., 2014). The use of the NP as an agent carrier can be achieved in various ways (encapsulation or conjugation with some of the host's components). Enhancement of the NP as a drug delivery element is accomplished by the determination of the NP's polarity, the introduction of a surface receptor recognized by endothelial cells/immunity cells (phagocytes), or the prolongation of their lipoid acid chain in an effort to increase lipophilicity (Mc Carthy et al., 2014). The thickness of the NP's capsule and the capsule's size are significant factors for increased therapeutic abilities. The sizes of NPs can range between 1 and 300 nm regardless of the type that is used. With variation in sizes the core to surface ratio changes. For example, smaller NPs have a smaller core to surface ratio, which allows a drug to be immediately released once the NP's membrane is breached. Larger NPs are not preferred due to the uneven drug release that may occur; inefficient drug delivery would take place if the NP is preventing its complete release due to either slow NP decomposition or entrapment of the drug within the particle's compartment (Singh and Lillard, 2009). The time of release for a drug is important, since an early release into the blood-stream results in decomposition by the host's metabolism and clearance from the host's system (Desai et al., 1997). Increased specificity regarding the destination of a drug can be achieved through the natural process of transcytosis. The versatility to adapt with other cellular components or be fused with them (i.e., antibodies, peptides) puts the NPs in a favorable position regarding their use as drug carriers.

Examples of Chemical Agents that Enhance NP Efficiency

The surfacing of NPs with the polyethylene glycol (PEG) polymer creates a protective layer, which increases the lifespan of the NP in the circulatory system, and also enhances the NP's abilities to follow a transcytosis route (Xie et al., 2012; Alyautdin et al., 2014). NPs with a polysorbate coat have shown enhanced abilities to cross the BBB through endocytotic routes by binding to specific lipoproteins found on the surface of endothelial cells. The use of different polymers in combination, showed enhanced control regarding drug delivery and release. The use of polyethylene oxide (PEO) with lactic acid-*co*-glycolic acid (PGLA) showed that the desired drug can be found within the host's nervous system (Singh and Lillard, 2009). Targeting the transporters that

are associated with the BBB is one of the best ways to deliver a drug in the CNS with high accuracy. For example, conjugation of liposomes with different molecular weights of PEG leads to the linkage of glucose with cholesterol; unavoidably the glucosepart of the fusion molecule is recognized by the brain endothelial cell transporter GLUT1 which grants access to the liposomes in a "Trojan horse" manner (Xie et al., 2012). The use of NP's is not limited to encapsulation of drugs or conjugation with surface receptors. Recent studies show that specific NP's can function as scavengers of reactive oxygen species (ROS). These free radicals increase during cerebral ischemia, especially after reperfusion. For example, platinum nanoparticles (nPts) appear to scavenge superoxide anions as well as hydrogen peroxide, when tested in vivo (Takamiya et al., 2012). The same scavenging properties are presented by ceria NPs; during cerium's oxidative changes (reduction-oxidization), oxygen binding occurs in a way that is similar to the biological antioxidants. These NPs can also be efficient in ultra-small scales (i.e., 4 nm) making them excellent candidates for treatments against stroke (Kim et al., 2012).

NPs as a Diagnostic Tool in Stroke

From the research that was recently performed, we can observe that future perspectives in regards to NPs and stroke therapy are promising. With the increasing number in types of NPs (Mc Carthy et al., 2014), parameters such as time of drug release, NP size, tolerance against degradation by blood components, will not be an obstacle toward drug delivery in an ischemic brain. Drugs that showed promising results in vitro such as statins or candesartan can now be encapsulated in NPs, which can use endocytotic or transcytotic routs in order to cross the BBB (Sierra et al., 2011; So et al., 2014). A combination of old and new ideas can be combined where labeled antibodies of CNS injury biomarkers such as S100 calcium binding protein B (S100B), vascular cell adhesion molecule (VCAM), glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) etc., can be conjugated with NPs in order to quickly detect them using a computed tomography (CAT) scan or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (Jickling and Sharp, 2011). The ability of NPs to endure degradation could be used in order to circulate NPs, conjugated with blood clotting biomarkers in an effort of early diagnosis or even the disruption of a molecular cascade that leads to thrombosis (Jickling and Sharp, 2011). Steps toward the diagnostic use of NP's have been made by Kevin Y. Lin and his colleagues who have conjugated thrombin-sensitive peptide substrates on the surface of the NPs and can detect the changes of thrombin levels in the circulatory system providing this way constant monitoring for coagulation (Lin et al., 2013).

Stroke Therapy and NPs

Until very recently the NPs were used for experimental therapies, preclinical studies as well as early phase clinical trials (Dobrovolskaia et al., 2008; Jain et al., 2012). Despite of the current developments in NP research, the use of NPs in regards to CNS diseases (as well as stroke) is still under development. Studies show that cytidine 5' diphosphocholine has neuroprotective abilities regarding reperfusion and ischemia

						<u> </u>	
IABLE 1	Modification of nanop	particles (NPS) to	improve sp	ecificity agai	nst the central N	ervous System	(CNS).

Modification of NPs	Target of modification	Use of NPs Drug delivery	
Introduction of a surface receptor	Adjusted polarity and lipopholicity		
Adjustment of size and thickness	Core to surface ratio	Drug delivery/release	
Surfacing with PEG	Indurance and transcytotic pathways	Drug delivery	
Liposome conjugation	Regognition by the GLUT1 transporter	Drug delivery	
Vasolidation drugs (indirect)	Increased drug delivery in the CNS	Drug delivery	
Compromised BBB (indirect)	Increased drug delivery in the CNS	Drug delivery	
Specificity in the type (i.e., nPts)	Binding of ROS	Therapeutic	
Conjugation with labeled antibodies	Detection through CAT/MRI	Diagnostic	
Conjugation with clotting biomarkers	Monitoring thrombin levels	Diagnostic/Therapeutie	

(Hurtado et al., 2011). Encapsulation of this drug in the appropriate NPs could allow the drug to travel through the circulatory system into the CNS. Current studies show that encapsulation of the basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) or the caspase-3 peptide inhibitor (z-DEVD-FMK) into chitosan-NPs, showed high numbers of NPs crossing through the BBB(Yemisci et al., 2014). This was achieved by inducing a receptor-mediated transcytosis of the transferrin receptor-1, which is found on the endothelial cells forming the BBB. The great numbers of bFGF or z-DEVD-FMK found within the brain showed reduce blood loss after a 2-h artery occlusion in the middle cerebral locus. High success rates of the administration of the drug gave access to a 3h therapeutic window (Yemisci et al., 2014). A more recent study by Alice Gaudin and associates showed that squalenoyl adenosine (SQAd) which is rapidly metabolized and cleared from the bloodstream, can preserve 75% of the initial administration intact in mouse plasma. Adenosine's hydroxyl groups are protected by the use of tert-Butyldimethylsilyl chloride (TBDMSCl) in order for the squalenoyl group to connect with the amino group of the adenosine. De-protection of the hydroxyl ends leads to nanoprecipitation and the formation of squalenoyl adenosine nanoassemblies (SQAd NAs). The ability of SQAd NAs to breach the CNS showed promising improvements of the neurologic deficit score in mice, which relates to cerebral ischemia (Gaudin et al., 2014).

Summary

Although promising, the use of NPs in drug delivery is still under development and as previously mentioned, stroke initiates a series of events which can occur simultaneously or even for prolonged periods of time. While a compromised (open) BBB is not desirable, the 7 days post-trauma window where the BBB remains open can be used to cross NPs which could act as neuroprotective agents or even as diagnostic tools. From the studies that have been carried out, it was shown that NPs lose their efficiency as their size increases. Large NPs will either not be absorbed by the desired tissue, or the polymeric chain forming the NPs may end up blocking the recognition point of the NP from the desired surface receptor. Another obstacle is the undefined amount of drug that can be absorbed by a NP. If a drug is greatly absorbed, the amount of drug released or even the time of its release might not be beneficial in regards to drug delivery. As expected, inability of the NP to absorb the drug will result in the release of a significant amount which might not be beneficial if the desired drug is meant to be released as part of a chronic therapy (Singh and Lillard, 2009; Xie et al., 2012). Various alterations of the NPs could improve their efficacy in regards to drug delivery or their potential use in diagnostics/therapeutics (**Table 1**).

The latest developments in NP research show more types of polymers being used as NPs. One of the variables that can be altered in order to resolve the problem of low drug amounts crossing the BBB is the increased amount of NPs carrying the desirable drug. Increase of the dose will eventually result in increased toxicity toward the cells. M. Kolter et al., showed that significant reduction in cell viability won't occur unless dosages of 500 µg/ml or higher are used. Nevertheless, TEER is vastly affected with dosages as little as $15 \,\mu g/ml$. By allowing the dissociation of the BBB we are also allowing the entrance of foreign (to the CNS) cells (i.e., white cells). This may lead toward a worsen outcome instead of an improvement (Kolter et al., 2015). Further adjustments of the parameters involved in NP research will eventually result in an optimized model, where NPs will be used as drug delivery vessels with minimum complications as well as high success rates.

To conclude, stroke is a time-sensitive disease and early diagnosis determines the patient's outcome. Unfortunately, stroke therapy is bounded by many limitations and its therapeutic window is significantly small. An effective compound should be able to provide neurological protection not just by targeting the BBB route but also through other CNS barriers in order to increase the potential of a neuroprotective agent in the brain. A spherical view of therapeutics should be adopted and take into account both primary and secondary neuronal damage. The advancements in NPs research can lead to their use as a diagnostic tool, a therapeutic tool or even the combination of both in order to prevent stroke from developing or leaving permanent neurological deficits.

References

- Abbott, N. J., Ronnback, L., and Hansson, E. (2006). Astrocyte-endothelial interactions at the blood-brain barrier. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 7, 41–53. doi: 10.1038/nrn1824
- Alyautdin, R., Khalin, I., Nafeeza, M. I., Haron, M. H., and Kuznetsov, D. (2014). Nanoscale drug delivery systems and the blood-brain barrier. *Int. J. Nanomedicine* 9, 795–811. doi: 10.2147/IJN.S52236
- Arai, K., Lok, J., Guo, S., Hayakawa, K., Xing, C., and Lo, E. H. (2011). Cellular mechanisms of neurovascular damage and repair after stroke. J. Child Neurol. 26, 1193–1198. doi: 10.1177/0883073811408610
- Baron, J. C., Yamauchi, H., Fujioka, M., and Endres, M. (2014). Selective neuronal loss in ischemic stroke and cerebrovascular disease. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 34, 2–18. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2013.188
- Beletsi, A., Klepetsanis, L. L. P., Ithakissios, D. S., and Avgoustakis, K. (1999). Effect of preparative variables on the properties of poly(dl-lactide-coglycolide)-methoxypoly(ethyleneglycol copolymers related to their application in controlled drug delivery. *Int. J. Pharm.* 182, 187–197. doi: 10.1016/S0378-5173(99)00058-7
- Bergers, G., and Song, S. (2005). The role of pericytes in blood-vessel formation and maintenance. *Neuro Oncol.* 7, 452–464. doi: 10.1215/S1152851705000232
- Bonkowski, D., Katyshev, V., Balabanov, R. D., Borisov, A., and Dore-Duffy, P. (2011). The CNS microvascular pericyte: pericyte-astrocyte crosstalk in the regulation of tissue survival. *Fluids Barriers CNS* 8:8. doi: 10.1186/2045-8118-8-8
- Chen, Y. (2012). Organophosphate-induced brain damage: mechanisms, neuropsychiatric and neurological consequences, and potential therapeutic strategies. *Neurotoxicology* 33, 391–400. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2012. 03.011
- Chen, Y., Garcia, G. E., Huang, W., and Constantini, S. (2014). The involvement of secondary neuronal damage in the development of neuropsychiatric disorders following brain insults. *Front. Neurol.* 5:22. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2014.00022
- Chen, Z. M., Sandercock, P., Pan, H. C., Counsell, C., Collins, R., Liu, L. S., et al. (2000). Indications for early aspirin use in acute ischemic stroke a combined analysis of 40,000 randomized patients from the chinese acute stroke trial and the international stroke trial. *Stroke* 31, 1240–1249. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.31.6.1240
- Desai, M. P., Labhasetwar, V., Walter, E., Levy, R. J., and Amidon, G. L. (1997). The mechanism of uptake of biodegradable microparticles in caco-2 cells is size dependent. *Pharm. Res.* 14, 1568–1573. doi: 10.1023/A:1012126301290
- Dihne, M., Grommes, C., Lutzenburg, M., Witte, O. W., and Block, F. (2002). Different mechanisms of secondary neuronal damage in thalamic nuclei after focal cerebral ischemia in rats. *Stroke* 33, 3006–3011. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.0000039406.64644.CB
- Dobrovolskaia, M. A., Aggarwal, P., Hall, J. B., and McNeil, S. E. (2008). Preclinical studies to understand nanoparticle interaction with the immune system and its potential effects on nanoparticle biodistribution. *Mol. Pharm.* 5, 487–495. doi: 10.1021/mp800032f
- Gaudin, A., Yemisci, M., Eroglu, H., Lepetre-Mouelhi, S., Turkoglu, O. F., Donmez-Demir, B., et al. (2014). Squalenoyl adenosine nanoparticles provide neuroprotection after stroke and spinal cord injury. *Nat. Nanotechnol.* 9, 1054–1062. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2014.274
- Ghosh, S., Das, N., Mandal, A. K., Dungdung, S. R., and Sarkar, S. (2010). Mannosylated liposomal cytidine 5' diphosphocholine prevent age related global moderate cerebral ischemia reperfusion induced mitochondrial cytochrome c release in aged rat brain. *Neuroscience* 171, 1287–1299. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2010.09.049
- Go, A. S., Mozaffarian, D., Roger, V. L., Benjamin, E. J., Berry, J. D., Blaha, M. J., et al. (2014). Heart disease and stroke statistics–2014 update: a report from the American Heart Association. *Circulation* 129, e28–e292. doi: 10.1161/01.cir.0000442015.53336.12
- Hurtado, O., Lizasoain, I., and Moro, M. A. (2011). Neuroprotection and recovery: recent data at the bench on citicoline. *Stroke* 42, S33–S35. doi: 10.1161/strokeaha.110.597435
- Jahan, R., and Vinuela, F. (2009). Treatment of acute ischemic stroke: intravenous and endovascular therapies. *Expert Rev. Cardiovasc. Ther.* 7, 375–387. doi: 10.1586/erc.09.13

- Jain, S., Hirst, D. G., and O'sullivan, J. M. (2012). Gold nanoparticles as novel agents for cancer therapy. Br. J. Radiol. 85, 101–113. doi: 10.1259/bjr/594 48833
- Jickling, G. C., and Sharp, F. R. (2011). Blood biomarkers of ischemic stroke. Neurotherapeutics 8, 349–360. doi: 10.1007/s13311-011-0050-4
- Kim, C. K., Kim, T., Choi, I. Y., Soh, M., Kim, D., Kim, Y. J., et al. (2012). Ceria nanoparticles that can protect against ischemic stroke. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed Engl.* 51, 11039–11043. doi: 10.1002/anie.201203780
- Kolter, M., Ott, M., Hauer, C., Reimold, I., and Fricker, G. (2015). Nanotoxicity of poly(n-butylcyano-acrylate) nanoparticles at the blood-brain barrier, in human whole blood and *in vivo*. J. Control. Release 197, 165–179. doi: 10.1016/j.jconrel.2014.11.005
- Lakhan, S. E., Kirchgessner, A., Tepper, D., and Leonard, A. (2013). Matrix metalloproteinases and blood-brain barrier disruption in acute ischemic stroke. *Front. Neurol.* 4:32. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2013.00032
- Lin, K. Y., Kwong, G. A., Warren, A. D., Wood, D. K., and Bhatia, S. N. (2013). Nanoparticles that sense thrombin activity as synthetic urinary biomarkers of thrombosis. ACS Nano 7, 9001–9009. doi: 10.1021/nn40 3550c
- Liu, D. Z., Ander, B. P., Xu, H., Shen, Y., Kaur, P., Deng, W., et al. (2010). Bloodbrain barrier breakdown and repair by Src after thrombin-induced injury. *Ann. Neurol.* 67, 526–533. doi: 10.1002/ana.21924
- Mc Carthy, D. J., Malhotra, M., O'mahony, A. M., Cryan, J. F., and O'driscoll, C. M. (2014). Nanoparticles and the blood-brain barrier: advancing from *in vitro* models towards therapeutic significance. *Pharm Res.* 32, 1161–1185. doi: 10.1007/s11095-014-1545-6
- Messe, S. R., Fonarow, G. C., Smith, E. E., Kaltenbach, L., Olson, D. M., Kasner, S. E., et al. (2012). Use of tissue-type plasminogen activator before and after publication of the European Cooperative Acute Stroke Study III in Get With The Guidelines-Stroke. *Circ. Cardiovasc. Qual. Outcomes* 5, 321–326. doi: 10.1161/CIRCOUTCOMES.111.964064
- Pillai, D. R., Dittmar, M. S., Baldaranov, D., Heidemann, R. M., Henning, E. C., Schuierer, G., et al. (2009). Cerebral ischemia-reperfusion injury in rats-a 3 T MRI study on biphasic blood-brain barrier opening and the dynamics of edema formation. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 29, 1846–1855. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2009.106
- Sasaki, T., Kassell, N. F., Fujiwara, S., Torner, J. C., and Spallone, A. (1986). The effects of hyperosmolar solutions on cerebral arterial smooth muscle. *Stroke* 17, 1266–1271. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.17.6.1266
- Sierra, S., Ramos, M. C., Molina, P., Esteo, C., Vazquez, J. A., and Burgos, J. S. (2011). Statins as neuroprotectants: a comparative *in vitro* study of lipophilicity, blood-brain-barrier penetration, lowering of brain cholesterol, and decrease of neuron cell death. *J. Alzheimers. Dis.* 23, 307–318. doi: 10.3233/JAD-2010-101179
- Singh, R., and Lillard, J. W. Jr. (2009). Nanoparticle-based targeted drug delivery. *Exp. Mol. Pathol.* 86, 215–223. doi: 10.1016/j.yexmp.2008.12.004
- So, G., Nakagawa, S., Morofuji, Y., Hiu, T., Hayashi, K., Tanaka, K., et al. (2014). Candesartan improves ischemia-induced impairment of the blood-brain barrier *in vitro*. *Cell Mol Neurobiol*. 35, 563–572. doi: 10.1007/s10571-014-0152-8
- Takamiya, M., Miyamoto, Y., Yamashita, T., Deguchi, K., Ohta, Y., and Abe, K. (2012). Strong neuroprotection with a novel platinum nanoparticle against ischemic stroke- and tissue plasminogen activator-related brain damages in mice. *Neuroscience* 221, 47–55. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2012.06.060
- The European Stroke Initiave Executive Committee and the Eusi Writing Committee. (2003). European stroke initiative recommendations for stroke management – update 2003. Cerebrovas. Dis. 16, 311–337. doi: 10.1159/000072554
- Willis, C. L., Leach, L., Clarke, G. J., Nolan, C. C., and Ray, D. E. (2004). Reversible disruption of tight junction complexes in the rat blood-brain barrier, following transitory focal astrocyte loss. *Glia* 48, 1–13. doi: 10.1002/glia.20049
- Xie, F., Yao, N., Qin, Y., Zhang, Q., Chen, H., Yuan, M., et al. (2012). Investigation of glucose-modified liposomes using polyethylene glycols with different chain lengths as the linkers for brain targeting. *Int. J. Nanomedicine* 7, 163–175. doi: 10.2147/IJN.S23771
- Yeh, W. L., Lin, C. J., and Fu, W. M. (2008). Enhancement of glucose transporter expression of brain endothelial cells by vascular endothelial growth factor

derived from glioma exposed to hypoxia. Mol. Pharmacol. 73, 170–177. doi: 10.1124/mol.107.038851

- Yemisci, M., Caban, S., Gursoy-Ozdemir, Y., Lule, S., Novoa-Carballal, R., Riguera, R., et al. (2014). Systemically administered brain-targeted nanoparticles transport peptides across the blood-brain barrier and provide neuroprotection. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab.* 35, 469–475. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2014.220
- Zhang, P. L., Wang, Y. X., Chen, Y., Zhang, C. H., Li, C. H., Dong, Z., et al. (2015). Use of intravenous thrombolytic therapy in acute ischemic stroke patients: evaluation of clinical outcomes. *Cell Biochem. Biophys.* doi: 10.1007/s12013-014-0394-6. [Epub ahead of print].

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Panagiotou and Saha. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

